

Your success. Our priority.

INTERIM REPORT AND UNAUDITED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS THREADNEEDLE INVESTMENT FUNDS ICVC SEPTEMBER 2019

THREADNEEDLE INVESTMENT FUNDS ICVC

Contents

Company Information*	3
Authorised Corporate Director's Report*	4
UK:	
UK Fund	5 – 10
UK Select Fund	11 – 15
UK Smaller Companies Fund	16 – 20
UK Growth & Income Fund	21 – 25
UK Equity Income Fund	26 – 33
UK Monthly Income Fund	34 – 37
Monthly Extra Income Fund	38 – 42
Sterling Corporate Bond Fund (formerly UK Corporate Bond Fund)	43 - 48
Sterling Bond Fund	49 – 53
Sterling Short-Term Money Market Fund (formerly Sterling Fund)	54 – 56
Europe:	
European Fund	57 – 61
European Select Fund	62 – 68
European Smaller Companies Fund	69 – 7 4
European Bond Fund	75 – 79
Strategic Bond Fund	80 - 85
US:	
American Fund	86 - 91
American Select Fund	92 - 97
American Smaller Companies Fund (US)	98 – 103
Dollar Bond Fund	104 – 108
Japan:	
Japan Fund	109 – 112

Pacific Basin & Emerging Markets:	
Asia Fund 113 – 11	7
Latin America Fund 118 – 12	0
Emerging Market Bond Fund 121 – 12	6
International:	
High Yield Bond Fund127 – 13	4
Global Select Fund	9
Global Bond Fund	5
Institutional Funds:	
UK Institutional Fund146 – 14	9
UK Equity Opportunities Fund (formerly UK Overseas Earnings Fund) 150 – 15	3
Portfolio Statements*:	
UK Fund	5
UK Select Fund 15	6
UK Smaller Companies Fund 157 – 15	8
UK Growth & Income Fund 15	9
UK Equity Income Fund	1
UK Monthly Income Fund 162 – 16	3
Monthly Extra Income Fund 164 – 16	7
Sterling Corporate Bond Fund (formerly UK Corporate Bond Fund) 168 – 17	1
Sterling Bond Fund 17	2
Sterling Short-Term Money Market Fund (formerly Sterling Fund) 17	3
European Fund	5
European Select Fund 176 – 17	7
European Smaller Companies Fund	9
European Bond Fund	4

Contents

(continued)

Strategic Bond Fund	. 185 – 191
American Fund	. 192 — 193
American Select Fund	. 194 — 195
American Smaller Companies Fund (US)	. 196 — 197
Dollar Bond Fund	. 198 — 199
Japan Fund	. 200
Asia Fund	. 201 – 202
Latin America Fund	. 203 — 204
Emerging Market Bond Fund	. 205 — 208
High Yield Bond Fund	. 209 — 214
Global Select Fund	. 215 — 216
Global Bond Fund	. 217 – 219
UK Institutional Fund	. 220 – 221
UK Equity Opportunities Fund (formerly UK Overseas Earnings Fund)	. 222
Performance Summary*	. 223 – 224
Risk and Reward Profiles*	. 225 – 228
Important Information*	. 229 – 234
Directory*	. 235 – 236

Please note that the Sterling Short-Term Money Market Fund is currently registered for public offer in the UK only and it is not intended to be registered outside the UK unless otherwise decided by the Authorised Corporate Director (ACD). Shares in the Sterling Short-Term Money Market Fund must not be marketed to the public in any other jurisdiction.

*These pages, together with the investment reports of the individual funds comprise the Authorised Corporate Directors Report.

Company Information

Company

Threadneedle Investment Funds ICVC (the Company) Registered Number IC000002

Registered Office Cannon Place, 78 Cannon Street, London EC4N 6AG

Director

There is a sole director, the Authorised Corporate Director (the ACD), which is Threadneedle Investment Services Limited.

Board of Directors of the ACD

K Cates (non-executive) J Griffiths (Appointed to the Board on 24 September 2019) A Roughead (non-executive) M Scrimgeour (Resigned from the Board on 26 April 2019) P Stone R Vincent (Appointed to the Board on 12 August 2019) L Weatherup

Authorised Corporate Director's Report

The ACD, Threadneedle Investment Services Limited, has pleasure in presenting the Interim Report and Unaudited Financial Statements for Threadneedle Investment Funds ICVC for the 6 months to 7 September 2019.

We hope that you find the report informative. Should you require any further information regarding any aspect of your investment, or about other Columbia Threadneedle products, we would be pleased to help. Alternatively, you may find it helpful to visit columbiathreadneedle.com for further information about Columbia Threadneedle.

Thank you for your continued support.

hypleathery.

L Weatherup Director

DIRECTORS' STATEMENTS

In accordance with the requirements of the Financial Conduct Authority's Collective Investment Schemes (COLL) Sourcebook, we hereby certify the Interim Report and Unaudited Financial Statements for each of the funds listed on page 1 (contents page) on behalf of the Directors of Threadneedle Investment Services Limited.

hypeathery ?.

L Weatherup Director

P Stone Director

16 October 2019

Investment Report

Investment Objective and Policy
Investment Objective and Policy
Investment option and a control of the long term. It looks to

The Fund aims to achieve capital growth over the long term. It looks to outperform the FTSE All-Share Index over rolling 3-year periods, after the deduction of charges. The Fund is actively managed, and invests at least 90% of its assets in shares

for companies listed on the London Stock Exchange; predominantly companies domiciled in the UK, or which have significant UK business operations. The Fund selects companies that are considered to have good prospects for share price growth, from any industry or economic sector, and whilst there

is no restriction on size, investment tends to focus on the larger companies included in the FTSE All-Share Index.

The FTSE All-Share Index is regarded as an appropriate performance measure of the UK stock market, with over 600 companies currently included. It provides a suitable target benchmark against which Fund performance will be measured and evaluated over time.

The Fund typically invests in fewer than 80 companies, which may include shares of some companies not within the Index. The Fund may invest in other securities (including fixed interest securities) and collective investment schemes (including funds managed by Columbia Threadneedle companies), when deemed appropriate.

The Fund may also hold money market instruments, deposits, cash and near cash The Fund is not nermitted to invest in derivatives for investment nurnoses

but derivatives may be used with the aim of reducing risk or managing the Fund more efficiently.

Performance of Class 1 – Income shares*

Over the six months to 7 September 2019, the published share price of the Threadneedle UK Fund has risen from 134.360 to 139.920. Looking at performance within its peer group, the total return on the fund for the six months ending 31 August 2019, including net reinvested income, is +5.68% as compared to a median return of +4.33% over the same period. (For information the FTSE All-Share Total Return Index returned +4.28% over the same period).

STATEMENT OF TOTAL RETURN

for the accounting period 8 March 2019 to 7 September 2019

	£000	£000
Income		
Net capital gains	72,081	49,824
Revenue	49,307	49,571
Expenses	(10,058)	(11,745)
Interest payable and similar charges	-	(3)
Net revenue before taxation	39,249	37,823
Taxation	-	-
Net revenue after taxation	39,249	37,823
Total return before distributions	111,330	87,647
Distributions	(39,249)	(37,823)
Change in net assets attributable to		
shareholders from investment activities	72,081	49,824

STATEMENT OF CHANGE IN NET ASSETS ATTRIBUTABLE **TO SHAREHOLDERS**

for the accounting period 8 March 2019 to 7 September 2019

	£000	£000
Opening net assets attributable to shareholders	2,128,983	2,118,533
Amounts receivable on the issue of shares	423,619	194,077
Amounts payable on the cancellation of shares	(665,253)	(197,007)
	(241,634)	(2,930)
Dilution adjustment	44	35
Change in net assets attributable to shareholders from		
investment activities (see statement of total return above)	72,081	49,824
Retained distribution on accumulation shares	18,528	12,387
Unclaimed distributions	11	7
Closing net assets attributable to shareholders	1.978.013	2,177,856

The comparatives used within the Statement of Change in Net Assets Attributable to Shareholders are for the corresponding period of the previous year. Therefore the opening net assets attributable to shareholders for the current year are at 7 March 2019 whilst the figure disclosed in the comparatives' closing net assets attributable to shareholders is at 7 September 2018.

*In pound Sterling and against UK peer group (See Performance summary on pages 223 to 224).

Market Overview and Portfolio Activity UK equities rallied over the review period, largely because of expectations of stimulus measures from key central banks. That said, the stock market's gains were periodically punctured by worries around Brexit, the US-China trade war and the global economic outlook.

and the global economic outlook. In terms of UK politics, fears of a no-deal Brexit rose over the review period, especially after Prime Minister Theresa May announced her resignation in May, During the subsequent leadership campaign, frontrunner Boris Johnson pledged to take the UK out of the EU by the extended Article 50 deadline of 31 October 2019, with or without a deal. He duly became the new prime minister, and at the end of August, he unveiled plans to suspend parliament until just before the extended Brexit deadline. This lowered the likelihood that the UK and the EU would manage to agree on a deal before the end of October. However, the opposition subsequently managed to successfully rally MPs to pass a bill in favour of a further extension in the likely event of parliament again vetoing a no-deal Brexit.

Concerns around Brexit were particularly painful for small- and mid-caps, especially as they also weighed on the pound. However, the currency's fall buyed sentiment towards export-oriented stocks and resulted in several overseas takeover bids being launched for UK companies such as Merlin Entertainments and Cobham.

On the economic front, UK GDP growth was strong in the first quarter of 2019, partly due to the boost to manufacturing from firms stockpiling inventories ahead of the original Brexit date of 29 March. However, subsequent data showed that this effect was wearing off, and the economy contracted in the showed that this effect was wearing on, and the economy contracted in the second quarter. More encouragingly, consumption data held up reasonably well, thanks to the recovery in real wages over the last year. The Bank of England continued to signal that rate hikes were still possible this year, assuming that Brexit doesn't derail the economy, though investors remained sceptical that policymakers would tighten policy.

sceptical that policymakers would tighten policy. Over the review period, we topped up several holdings, chiefly Weir, Prudential, Reckitt Benckiser and ITV. Mining equipment firm Weir is a high-quality stock in our view, and currently trading at an attractive valuation discount to its peers as the market has overreacted to the difficulties facing a small part of the business. We also felt that Weir was a likely acquisition candidate within the UK market. Prudential is benefiting from robust growth

2018

2019

2019

2018

in Asia. The demerger of the company's UK unit could unlock more value. In Asia. The defletger to the company's UK unit could unlock more value. Reckitt Benckisser is soon to become the largest pure-play operator in the global consumer health market and is much more favourably valued than its overseas-listed rivals. We feel that the separation of health and hygiene/ home segments is likely to create shareholder value. In our view, ITVs share price is not capturing the rush for content globally, or its attractiveness as a takeover target. We also believe that the company is of higher quality and much less vulnerable to the disruption than the bearish sentiment induced by Rervit would sourcest. by Brexit would suggest.

We initiated positions in Berkeley and SSP. We believe that as competitors move out of the London land-buying market, Berkeley's unique position will enable it to accumulate sites at great prices which should boost profitability over the next five to six years. We also expect the company to providently over a measuring or a product we do by a construction of the company of retain its strong focus on balancing asset growth and cash returns. SSP is a global operator of catering and concession services in airports and railway stations. We believe that state-up costs are masking the underlying future profitability of the business.

profitability of the business. We profitably closed our position in Daily Mail & General Trust. We also exited Headlam Group and PZ Cussons, and reduced our overweight in Imperial Brands. Additionally, we realised some gains in stocks which have outperformed this year, such as Merlin Entertainments and London Stock Exchange. While allocations and sentiment towards the UK market remain depressed,

Write anocations and sentiment towards the OK market remain depressed, we are more constructive about the outlook for UK equities. Many non-commodity driven UK-listed companies with global exposure are trading at excessive discounts to their overseas-listed peers. UK domestics are trading at even cheaper valuations, owing to poor Brexit sentiment. This valuation dynamic creates opportunities for active managers, and should continue to entice activits investments and takeover bids from overseas firms. In a broader context, the recent flight or qualify witnessed across global markets has resulted in a sharp undervaluation of value stocks relative to their growth counterparts. This comes as the global monetary easing cycle seems to be restarting, which, along with any significant resolution to the US-China trade talks, could see the current economic cycle extended a while longer. However, we are monitoring the situation closely.

We will focus on company fundamentals and use volatile markets to top up and buy favoured stocks with a view to delivering solid risk-adjusted returns. We

BALANCE SHEET

as at 7 September 2019

	2019 £000	March 2019 £000
Assets:		
Fixed assets:		
Investments	1,955,635	2,128,050
Current assets:		
Debtors	23,089	20,058
Cash and bank balances	6,785	11,691
Cash equivalents**	19,677	125
Total assets	2,005,186	2,159,924
Liabilities:		
Creditors:		
Distribution payable	(19,991)	(15,473)
Other creditors	(7,182)	(15,468)
Total liabilities	(27,173)	(30,941)
Net assets attributable to shareholders	1,978,013	2,128,983

DISTRIBUTION TABLE

for the accounting period 8 March 2019 to 7 September 2019

Dividend distribution in pence per share

Class 1 – Income shares				
Distribution Period	Revenue	Equalisation	Distribution Paid/Payable 2019	Distribution Paid 2018
Group 1 08/03/19 to 07/09/19	2.1531	-	2.1531	1.9939
Group 2 08/03/19 to 07/09/19 Total distributions in the period	1.8341	0.3190	2.1531 2.1531	1.9939 1.9939
Class 1 – Accumulation shares				
Distribution Period	Revenue	Equalisation	Revenue Accumulated 2019	Revenue Accumulated 2018
Group 1 08/03/19 to 07/09/19	2.0301	-	2.0301	1.8383
Group 2 08/03/19 to 07/09/19 Total distributions in the period	1.1373	0.8928	2.0301	1.8383

**The total value of investments in the portfolio statement includes the Cash Equivalents amount shown under current assets

DISTRIBUTION TABLE

(continued)

Class 2 – Income shares	_		Distribution	Distribution
Period	Revenue	Equalisation	Paid/Payable 2019	Paid 2018
Group 1 08/03/19 to 07/09/19	2.5595	-	2.5595	2.4167
Group 2 08/03/19 to 07/09/19 Total distributions in the period	1.5179	1.0416	2.5595 2.5595	2.4167 2.4167
Class 2 – Accumulation shares			2.3335	2.4107
Distribution Period	Revenue	Equalisation	Revenue Accumulated 2019	Revenue Accumulated 2018
Group 1 08/03/19 to 07/09/19	2.0028	_	2.0028	1.8389
Group 2 08/03/19 to 07/09/19 Total distributions in the period	1.0345	0.9683	2.0028 2.0028	1.8389 1.8389
Class X – Income shares				
Distribution Period	Revenue	Equalisation	Distribution Paid/Payable 2019	Distribution Paid 2018
Group 1 08/03/19 to 07/09/19	2.6489	-	2.6489	2.5613
Group 2 08/03/19 to 07/09/19 Total distributions in the period	1.7162	0.9327	2.6489 2.6489	2.5613 2.5613
Class X – Accumulation shares				
Distribution Period	Revenue	Equalisation	Revenue Accumulated 2019	Revenue Accumulated 2018
Group 1 08/03/19 to 07/09/19	3.0446	-	3.0446	2.8314
Group 2 08/03/19 to 07/09/19 Total distributions in the period	1.2967	1.7479	3.0446 3.0446	2.8314 2.8314
Class Z – Income shares				
Distribution Period	Revenue	Equalisation	Distribution Paid/Payable 2019	Distribution Paid 2018
Group 1 08/03/19 to 07/09/19	2.9859	-	2.9859	2.8270
Group 2 08/03/19 to 07/09/19 Total distributions in the period	1.4164	1.5695	2.9859 2.9859	2.8270 2.8270
Class Z – Accumulation shares				
Distribution Period	Revenue	Equalisation	Revenue Accumulated 2019	Revenue Accumulated 2018
Group 1 08/03/19 to 07/09/19	3.4939	-	3.4939	3.2203
Group 2 08/03/19 to 07/09/19 Total distributions in the period	1.8856	1.6083	3.4939 3.4939	3.2203 3.2203
Group 2: shares purchased during a distribution pe	riod			

Group 2: shares purchased during a distribution period.

Comparative Table Disclosure

	Class 1 – Income shares			Class 1 – Accumulation shares		
	07/09/2019	07/03/2019	07/03/2018	07/09/2019	07/03/2019	07/03/2018
Change in net assets per share						
Opening net asset value per share (p)	133.22	135.81	138.34	125.60	125.20	125.35
Return before operating charges (p)	7.77	2.73	2.19	7.32	2.48	1.95
Operating charges (p)	(1.13)	(2.24)	(2.30)	(1.06)	(2.08)	(2.10)
Return after operating charges (p)*	6.64	0.49	(0.11)	6.26	0.40	(0.15)
Distributions (p)	(2.15)	(3.08)	(2.42)	(2.03)	(2.86)	(2.20)
Retained distributions on accumulation shares (p)		-		2.03	2.86	2.20
Closing net asset value per share (p)	137.71	133.22	135.81	131.86	125.60	125.20
*after direct transaction costs of (p)	0.08	0.18	0.14	0.08	0.17	0.13
Performance						
Return after charges (%)	4.98	0.36	(0.08)	4.98	0.32	(0.12)
Other information						
Closing net asset value (£000)	230,271	487,399	450,191	1,874	1,980	1,717
Closing number of shares	167,208,700	365,854,211	331,491,703	1,421,173	1,576,857	1,371,644
Operating charges (%)**	1.64 [†]	1.63	1.63	1.63 [†]	1.63	1.63
Direct transaction costs (%)***	0.12	0.13	0.10	0.12	0.13	0.10
Prices						
Highest share price (p)	144.81	149.10	146.01	136.52	137.46	133.81
Lowest share price (p)	131.69	121.03	134.70	124.15	113.18	123.81

	Class 2 – Income shares			Class 2 – Accumulation shares		
	07/09/2019	07/03/2019	07/03/2018	07/09/2019	07/03/2019	07/03/2018
Change in net assets per share						
Opening net asset value per share (p)	133.43	136.02	138.58	104.44	103.51	103.03
Return before operating charges (p)	7.80	2.76	2.18	6.10	2.05	1.61
Operating charges (p)	(0.74)	(1.46)	(1.50)	(0.58)	(1.12)	(1.13)
Return after operating charges (p)*	7.06	1.30	0.68	5.52	0.93	0.48
Distributions (p)	(2.56)	(3.89)	(3.24)	(2.00)	(2.98)	(2.42)
Retained distributions on accumulation shares (p)		-	_	2.00	2.98	2.42
Closing net asset value per share (p)	137.93	133.43	136.02	109.96	104.44	103.51
*after direct transaction costs of (p)	0.08	0.18	0.14	0.06	0.14	0.10
Performance						
Return after charges (%)	5.29	0.96	0.49	5.29	0.90	0.47
Other information						
Closing net asset value (£000)	289,700	419,957	461,592	322,735	281,406	180,919
Closing number of shares	210,028,725	314,739,661	339,346,214	293,493,225	269,451,804	174,791,020
Operating charges (%)**	1.07 [†]	1.06	1.06	1.06 [†]	1.06	1.06
Direct transaction costs (%)***	0.12	0.13	0.10	0.12	0.13	0.10
Prices						
Highest share price (p)	145.37	149.52	146.46	113.78	113.78	110.53
Lowest share price (p)	131.90	121.42	135.26	103.24	94.00	101.91

	Class X – Income shares			Class X – Accumulation shares		
	07/09/2019	07/03/2019	07/03/2018	07/09/2019	07/03/2019	07/03/2018
Change in net assets per share						
Opening net asset value per share (p)	108.55	110.67	112.77	124.76	122.44	120.67
Return before operating charges (p)	6.35	2.24	1.77	7.31	2.40	1.84
Operating charges (p)	(0.03)	(0.07)	(0.07)	(0.04)	(0.08)	(0.07)
Return after operating charges (p)*	6.32	2.17	1.70	7.27	2.32	1.77
Distributions (p)	(2.65)	(4.29)	(3.80)	(3.04)	(4.80)	(4.09)
Retained distributions on accumulation shares (p)	_	-	_	3.04	4.80	4.09
Closing net asset value per share (p)	112.22	108.55	110.67	132.03	124.76	122.44
*after direct transaction costs of (p)	0.07	0.15	0.11	0.08	0.16	0.12
Performance						
Return after charges (%)	5.82	1.96	1.51	5.83	1.89	1.47
Other information						
Closing net asset value (£000)	69,798	60,197	57,625	337,501	46,842	28,362
Closing number of shares	62,196,718	55,453,153	52,069,718	255,620,027	37,546,067	23,164,007
Operating charges (%)**	0.06 [†]	0.06	0.06	0.06 [†]	0.06	0.06
Direct transaction costs (%)***	0.12	0.13	0.10	0.12	0.13	0.10
Prices						
Highest share price (p)	118.73	121.90	119.47	136.47	134.87	130.57
Lowest share price (p)	107.31	99.08	110.54	123.34	112.09	119.49

	Class Z – Income shares			Class Z EUR – Income shares	
	07/09/2019	07/03/2019	07/03/2018	09/11/2018 ¹	
Change in net assets per share					
Opening net asset value per share (p)	146.65	149.45	152.26	162.69	
Return before operating charges (p)	8.57	3.06	2.39	(12.86)	
Operating charges (p)	(0.63)	(1.26)	(1.29)	(0.40)	
Return after operating charges (p)*	7.94	1.80	1.10	(13.26)	
Distributions (p)	(2.99)	(4.60)	(3.91)	(3.11)	
Retained distributions on accumulation shares (p)		-	_		
Closing net asset value per share (p)	151.60	146.65	149.45	146.32	
*after direct transaction costs of (p)	0.09	0.20	0.15	0.09	
Performance					
Return after charges (%)	5.41	1.20	0.72	(8.15)	
Other information					
Closing net asset value (£000)	475,619	487,696	525,499	-	
Closing number of shares	313,736,826	332,560,403	351,630,750	-	
Operating charges (%)**	0.83 [†]	0.83	0.83	-	
Direct transaction costs (%)***	0.12	0.13	0.10	-	
Prices					
Highest share price (p)	159.91	164.35	161.01	163.33	
Lowest share price (p)	144.96	133.54	148.75	142.11	

Comparative Table Disclosure

(continued)

	Class Z – Accumulation shares			Class Z CHF Hedged – Accumulation share		
	07/09/2019	07/03/2019	07/03/2018	09/11/2018 ²	07/03/2018	07/03/2017
Change in net assets per share						
Opening net asset value per share (p)	171.60	169.71	168.55	137.04	145.43	106.84
Return before operating charges (p)	10.03	3.33	2.60	(2.18)	(7.20)	39.62
Operating charges (p)	(0.74)	(1.44)	(1.44)	(0.66)	(1.19)	(1.03)
Return after operating charges (p)*	9.29	1.89	1.16	(2.84)	(8.39)	38.59
Distributions (p)	(3.49)	(5.27)	(4.35)	(2.81)	(3.63)	(3.17)
Retained distributions on accumulation shares (p)	3.49	5.27	4.35	2.81	3.63	3.17
Closing net asset value per share (p)	180.89	171.60	169.71	134.20	137.04	145.43
*after direct transaction costs of (p)	0.10	0.23	0.17	0.14	0.14	0.24
Performance						
Return after charges (%)	5.41	1.11	0.69	(2.07)	(5.77)	36.12
Other information						
Closing net asset value (£000)	250,515	343,506	371,361	-	5,507	5,874
Closing number of shares	138,490,490	200,173,868	218,822,439	-	4,018,724	4,039,078
Operating charges (%)**	0.83†	0.83	0.83	-	0.83	0.82
Direct transaction costs (%)***	0.12	0.13	0.10	-	0.10	0.20
Prices						
Highest share price (p)	187.12	186.63	181.17	152.68	152.79	145.89
Lowest share price (p)	169.63	154.39	166.76	129.61	135.99	104.86

	Class Z EUR Hedged – Accumulation shares			Class Z USD Hedged – Accumulation shares		
	09/11/2018 ²	07/03/2018	07/03/2017	09/11/2018 ²	07/03/2018	07/03/2017
Change in net assets per share						
Opening net asset value per share (p)	150.79	146.46	109.24	139.26	155.33	109.82
Return before operating charges (p)	(5.09)	5.60	38.27	10.38	(14.83)	46.55
Operating charges (p)	(0.72)	(1.27)	(1.05)	(0.71)	(1.24)	(1.04)
Return after operating charges (p)*	(5.81)	4.33	37.22	9.67	(16.07)	45.51
Distributions (p)	(3.09)	(3.82)	(3.23)	(3.00)	(3.78)	(3.24)
Retained distributions on accumulation shares (p)	3.09	3.82	3.23	3.00	3.78	3.24
Closing net asset value per share (p)	144.98	150.79	146.46	148.93	139.26	155.33
*after direct transaction costs of (p)	0.16	0.15	0.24	0.15	0.15	0.24
Performance						
Return after charges (%)	(3.85)	2.96	34.07	6.94	(10.35)	41.44
Other information						
Closing net asset value (£000)	-	17,534	12,438	-	18,226	19,910
Closing number of shares	-	11,627,814	8,492,277	-	13,087,364	12,817,700
Operating charges (%)**	-	0.83	0.82	-	0.83	0.82
Direct transaction costs (%)***	-	0.10	0.20	-	0.10	0.20
Prices						
Highest share price (p)	165.01	160.54	146.51	165.61	157.93	155.48
Lowest share price (p)	143.25	139.93	108.65	133.25	137.41	107.11

**The Operating charges are represented by the Ongoing Charges Figure (OCF) which is the European standard method of disclosing the charges of a share class of a fund based on the financial year's expenses and may vary from year to year. It includes charges such as the fund's annual management charge, registration fee, custody fees and distribution cost but ordinarily excludes the costs of buying or selling assets for the fund (unless these assets are shares of another fund). Where published, the Key Investor Information Document (KIID) contains the current OCF. For a more detailed breakdown please visit columbiathreadneedle.com/fees.

****Transaction costs have not been reduced by any amounts collected from dilution levies/adjustments.

¹Commenced 15 June 2018 and closed 9 November 2018.

²Closed 9 November 2018.

'The Ongoing Charges Figure is annualised based on the fees incurred during the accounting period.

Notes to the financial statements

for the accounting period 8 March 2019 to 7 September 2019

1 ACCOUNTING POLICIES

(a) Basis of accounting

The financial statements have been prepared on the historical cost basis, as modified by the revaluation of investments, in compliance with FRS 102 and in accordance with the Statement of Recommended Practice for Authorised Funds (SORP) issued by the Investment Management Association in May 2014. The accounting policies applied are consistent with those of the annual financial statements for the year ended 7 March 2019 and are described in those financial statements.

(b) Notes

In accordance with the guidelines of the SORP the fund has taken advantage of the facility not to provide further notes to the financial statements.

2 RECONCILIATION OF SHARES

RECONCILIATION OF SHARES	
Olara (Jacoma alama	2019
Class 1 – Income shares Opening shares	20E 0E4 211
Shares issued	365,854,211 19,882,506
Shares redeemed	
Net conversions	(217,018,387)
Closing shares	(1,509,630)
closing shares	167,208,700
Class 1 – Accumulation shares	
Opening shares	1,576,857
Shares issued	29,375
Shares redeemed	(185,059)
Net conversions	
Closing shares	1,421,173
Class 2 – Income shares	
Opening shares	314,739,661
Shares issued	15,026,545
Shares redeemed	(119,730,544)
Net conversions	(6,937)
Closing shares	210,028,725
ů –	
Class 2 – Accumulation shares	
Opening shares	269,451,804
Shares issued	42,555,976
Shares redeemed	(18,514,555)
Net conversions	
Closing shares	293,493,225
Class X – Income shares	
Opening shares	55,453,153
Shares issued	6,743,565
Shares redeemed	-
Net conversions	
Closing shares	62,196,718
Class X – Accumulation shares	
Opening shares	37,546,067
Shares issued	233,659,431
Shares redeemed	(15,585,471)
Net conversions	(13,303,471)
Closing shares	255,620,027
	200/020/027
Class Z – Income shares	
Opening shares	332,560,403
Shares issued	12,537,981
Shares redeemed	(32,056,255)
Net conversions	694,697
Closing shares	313,736,826

Class Z – Accumulation shares	
Opening shares	200,173,868
Shares issued	1,679,113
Shares redeemed	(63,945,371)
Net conversions	582,880
Closing shares	138,490,490

2019

Investment Report

Investment Objective and Policy The Fund aims to achieve above average capital growth over the long term. It looks to outperform the FTSE All-Share Index over rolling 3-year periods, after the deduction of charges.

The Fund is actively managed, and invests at least 90% of its assets in a concentrated portfolio of shares of companies listed on the London Stock Exchange: predominantly companies domiciled in the UK, or which have significant UK business operations.

The Fund selects companies in which the fund manager has a high conviction The true selects comparises in winner the truth manager has a high conviction that the current share price does not reflect the prospects for that business. These companies may be of any size, from any industry or economic sector, with significant sector and share weightings taken at the fund manager's discretion. The FTSE All-Share Index is regarded as an appropriate performance measure The rock and sector and a sector of a sector and approximate parameters of the UK stock market, with over 600 companies currently included. It provides a suitable target benchmark against which Fund performance will be measured and evaluated over time. The Fund typically invests in fewer time 50 companies, which may include

shares of some companies not within the Index. The Fund may invest in other securities (including fixed interest securities) and collective investment schemes (including funds managed by Columbia Threadneedle companies), when deemed appropriate.

The Fund may also hold money market instruments, deposits, cash and near cash

The Fund is not permitted to invest in derivatives for investment purposes, but derivatives may be used with the aim of reducing risk or managing the Fund more efficiently.

Performance of Class 1 – Income shares*

Over the six months to 7 September 2019, the published share pr Threadneedle UK Select Fund has risen from 122.47p to 125.75p. price of the Looking at performance within its peer group, the total return on the fund for the six months ending 31 August 2019, including net reinvested income, is +4.01% as compared to a median return of +4.33% over the same period. (For information the FTSE All-Share Total Return Index returned +4.28% over the same period) **Market Overview and Portfolio Activity**

of expectations UK equities rallied over the review period, largely because of expectations of stimulus measures from key central banks. That said, the stock market's gains were periodically punctured by worries around Brexit, the US-China

gains were periodically punctured by worries around Brexit, the US-China trade war and the global economic outlook. In terms of UK politics, fears of a no-deal Brexit rose over the review period, especially after Prime Minister Theresa May announced her resignation in May. During the subsequent leadership campaign, frontrunner Boris Johnson pledged to take the UK out of the EU by the extended Article 50 deadline of 31 October 2019, with or without a deal. He duly became the new prime minister, and at the end of August, he unveiled plans to suspend parliament until just before the extended Brexit deadline. This lowered the likelihood that the UK and the EU would manage to agree on a deal before the end of October. However, the opposition subsequently managed to successfully rally MPs to pass a bill in favour of a further extension in the likely event of parliament again vetoring a no-deal Brexit.

to successfully raity may be pass a onli in rayout or a larithmer extension in the likely event of parliament again vetoring a no-deal Brexit. Concerns around Brexit were particularly painful for small- and mid-caps, especially as they also weighed on the pound. However, the currency's fall buyed sentiment towards export-oriented stocks and resulted in several overseas takeover bids being launched for UK companies such as Merlin Extentiorience and Cohbern Entertainments and Cobham

To the economic front, UK GDP growth was strong in the first quarter of 2019, partly due to the boost to manufacturing from firms stockpiling inventories ahead of the original Brexit date of 29 March. However, subsequent data showed that this effect was wearing off, and the economy subsequent data showed that this effect was wearing orf, and the economy contracted in the second quarter. More encouragingly, consumption data held up reasonably well, thanks to the recovery in real wages over the last year. The Bank of England continued to signal that rate hikes were still possible this year, assuming that Brexit doesn't derail the economy, though investors remained sceptical that policymakers would tighten policy.

New additions to the portfolio over the review period indued Schroders Non-voting, Reckitt Benckiser and Vodafone. We initiated a position in global asset manager Schroders via its non-voting shares, which traded at a meaningful

2018

2019

2019

2018

discount to the voting shares. We acquired this high-quality franchise on a ascount to the voling states. We acquired this high-quarky frainches of a single-digit proce-to-earnings multiple and a dividend yield of over 5%. We felt that the valuation was appealing, given the strength of the firm's balance sheet and the cash generative nature of the business. Recktift Benckiere is soon to become the largest pure-play operator in the global consumer health market and is much more favourably valued than its overseas-listed rivals. We are optimistic about the separation of its health and hygiene/home segments. Our purchase of telecom giant Vodafone on the premise that the spin-off of its Euronean molile-mark division will unlock value and heal to remark the Our purchase of telecom grant vocatione on the premise that the spin-on of its European mobile-mast division will unlock value and help to repari the company's balance sheet. The move should also help to boost share price performance from a very low base following a turbulent period. Over the review period, we also added to selected holdings, such as Associated British Foods (ABF) and Ascential. ABF's diverse range of

Associated binan loos year has a kinet of a binar and a market inge of subsidiaries are backed by a strong balance sheet and an impressive management focused on long-term value creation. Events-company Ascential recently announced it would acquire a stake in Jumpshot, the marketing analytics subsidiary of Avast.

We profitably closed our position in Micro Focus International. We also exited Imperial Brands and Domino's Pizza, and reduced exposure to a number of holdings such as DS Smith and Royal Dutch Shell 'B' Shares. a number of holdings such as DS Smith and Royal Dutch Shell 'B' Shares. While allocations and sentiment towards the UK market remain depressed, we are more constructive about the outlook for UK equities. Many non-commodity driven UK-listed companies with global exposure are trading at even cheaper valuations, owing to poor Brexit sentiment. This valuation dynamic creates opportunities for active managers, and should continue to entice activist investments and takeover bids from overseas firms. In a breader cortext, the recent flicht to numlic' with arested across plobal In a broader context, the recent 'flight to quality' witnessed across global markets has resulted in a sharp undervaluation of value stocks relative to their growth counterparts. This comes as the global monetary easing cycle seems to be restarting, which, along with any significant resolution to the US-China trade talks, could see the current economic cycle extended a while longer. However, we are monitoring the situation closely.

We will focus on company fundamentals and use volatile markets to top up and buy favoured stocks with a view to delivering solid risk-adjusted returns.

STATEMENT OF TOTAL RETURN

for the accounting period 8 March 2019 to 7 September 2019

	£000	£000
Income		
Net capital gains	12,381	233
Revenue	10,294	11,656
Expenses	(1,343)	(1,829)
Interest payable and similar charges	(2)	(2)
Net revenue before taxation	8,949	9,825
Taxation	_	-
Net revenue after taxation	8,949	9,825
Total return before distributions	21,330	10,058
Distributions	(8,949)	(9,825)
Change in net assets attributable to		
shareholders from investment activities	12,381	233

STATEMENT OF CHANGE IN NET ASSETS ATTRIBUTABLE **TO SHAREHOLDERS**

for the accounting period 8 March 2019 to 7 September 2019

	2013	2010
	£000	£000
Opening net assets attributable to shareholders	482,651	491,228
Amounts receivable on the issue of shares	76,961	59,217
Amounts payable on the cancellation of shares	(182,456)	(20,483)
	(105,495)	38,734
Dilution adjustment	42	56
Change in net assets attributable to shareholders from		
investment activities (see statement of total return above)	12,381	233
Retained distribution on accumulation shares	5,651	6,425
Unclaimed distributions	2	3
Closing net assets attributable to shareholders	395,232	536,679

The comparatives used within the Statement of Change in Net Assets Attributable to Shareholders are for the corresponding period of the previous year. Therefore the opening net assets attributable to shareholders for the current year are at 7 March 2019 whilst the figure disclosed in the comparatives' closing net assets attributable to shareholders is at 7 September 2018.

*In pound Sterling and against UK peer group (See Performance summary on pages 223 to 224)

BALANCE SHEET

as at 7 Sentember 2019

Assets:	2019 £000	March 2019 £000
Fixed assets:		
Investments	382,890	465,048
Current assets:		
Debtors	14,523	6,402
Cash and bank balances	4,348	9,070
Cash equivalents**	3,061	5,023
Total assets	404,822	485,543
Liabilities:		
Creditors:		
Distribution payable	(2,531)	(2,226)
Other creditors	(7,059)	(666)
Total liabilities	(9,590)	(2,892)
Net assets attributable to shareholders	395,232	482,651

DISTRIBUTION TABLE

for the accounting period 8 March 2019 to 7 September 2019

Dividend distribution in pence per share

Class 1 – Income shares				
Distribution Period	Revenue	Equalisation	Distribution Paid/Payable 2019	Distribution Paid 2018
Group 1 08/03/19 to 07/09/19	1.8728	-	1.8728	1.7689
Group 2 08/03/19 to 07/09/19 Total distributions in the period	1.1348	0.7380	1.8728 1.8728	1.7689 1.7689
Class 2 – Income shares				
Distribution Period	Revenue	Equalisation	Distribution Paid/Payable 2019	Distribution Paid 2018
Group 1 08/03/19 to 07/09/19	2.2527	-	2.2527	2.1664
Group 2 08/03/19 to 07/09/19 Total distributions in the period	1.4420	0.8107	2.2527 2.2527	2.1664 2.1664

**The total value of investments in the portfolio statement includes the Cash Equivalents amount shown under current assets

DISTRIBUTION TABLE

(continued)

Class D – Accumulation shares Distribution Period	Revenue	Equalisation	Revenue Accumulated 2019	Revenue Accumulated 2018
Group 1 08/03/19 to 07/09/19	4.0603	-	4.0603	3.7974
Group 2 08/03/19 to 07/09/19 Total distributions in the period	2.0768	1.9835	4.0603 4.0603	3.7974 3.7974
Class L – Accumulation shares			_	_
Distribution Period	Revenue	Equalisation	Revenue Accumulated 2019	Revenue Accumulated 2018
Group 1 08/03/19 to 07/09/19	5.6700	-	5.6700	5.3409
Group 2 08/03/19 to 07/09/19 Total distributions in the period	3.0369	2.6331	5.6700 5.6700	5.3409 5.3409
Class X – Accumulation shares Distribution Period	Revenue	Equalisation	Revenue Accumulated 2019	Revenue Accumulated 2018
Group 1 08/03/19 to 07/09/19	2.7594	-	2.7594	2.6169
Group 2 08/03/19 to 07/09/19 Total distributions in the period	0.5975	2.1619	2.7594 2.7594	2.6169 2.6169
Class X2 – Accumulation shares				
Distribution Period	Revenue	Equalisation	Revenue Accumulated 2019	Revenue Accumulated 2018
Group 1 08/03/19 to 07/09/19	9.3208	-	9.3208	8.8315
Group 2 08/03/19 to 07/09/19 Total distributions in the period	1.0228	8.2980	9.3208 9.3208	8.8315 8.8315
Class Z – Income shares				
Distribution Period	Revenue	Equalisation	Distribution Paid/Payable 2019	Distribution Paid 2018
Group 1 08/03/19 to 07/09/19	2.8352	-	2.8352	2.7404
Group 2 08/03/19 to 07/09/19 Total distributions in the period	1.6975	1.1377	2.8352 2.8352	2.7404 2.7404
Group 2: shares purchased during a distribution	period.			

Group 2: shares purchased during a distribution period.

Comparative Table Disclosure

	Class 1 – Income shares			Class 2 – Income shares		
	07/09/2019	07/03/2019	07/03/2018	07/09/2019	07/03/2019	07/03/2018
Change in net assets per share						
Opening net asset value per share (p)	121.34	127.47	128.11	121.79	127.95	128.61
Return before operating charges (p)	5.39	(1.22)	3.50	5.41	(1.23)	3.50
Operating charges (p)	(1.03)	(2.08)	(2.20)	(0.67)	(1.35)	(1.40)
Return after operating charges (p)*	4.36	(3.30)	1.30	4.74	(2.58)	2.10
Distributions (p)	(1.87)	(2.83)	(1.94)	(2.25)	(3.58)	(2.76)
Retained distributions on accumulation shares (p)		-	_		-	_
Closing net asset value per share (p)	123.83	121.34	127.47	124.28	121.79	127.95
*after direct transaction costs of (p)	0.27	0.56	0.52	0.27	0.56	0.52
Performance						
Return after charges (%)	3.59	(2.59)	1.01	3.89	(2.02)	1.63
Other information						
Closing net asset value (£000)	34,380	103,644	122,790	97,389	97,754	89,589
Closing number of shares	27,764,948	85,416,963	96,327,173	78,363,150	80,267,218	70,017,489
Operating charges (%)**	1.64 ⁺	1.63	1.67	1.06 [†]	1.06	1.06
Direct transaction costs (%)***	0.42	0.44	0.39	0.42	0.44	0.39
Prices						
Highest share price (p)	130.79	139.69	136.15	131.58	140.39	136.95
Lowest share price (p)	120.13	111.87	125.89	120.57	112.48	126.70

	Class D – Accumulation shares			Class L – Accumulation shares		
	07/09/2019	07/03/2019	07/03/2018 ¹	07/09/2019	07/03/2019	07/03/2018 ¹
Change in net assets per share						
Opening net asset value per share (p)	220.61	225.35	229.57	271.79	276.34	280.45
Return before operating charges (p)	9.80	(2.31)	(2.57)	12.09	(2.84)	(2.95)
Operating charges (p)	(1.23)	(2.43)	(1.65)	(0.87)	(1.71)	(1.16)
Return after operating charges (p)*	8.57	(4.74)	(4.22)	11.22	(4.55)	(4.11)
Distributions (p)	(4.06)	(6.32)	(2.88)	(5.67)	(9.06)	(4.60)
Retained distributions on accumulation shares (p)	4.06	6.32	2.88	5.67	9.06	4.60
Closing net asset value per share (p)	229.18	220.61	225.35	283.01	271.79	276.34
*after direct transaction costs of (p)	0.49	0.99	0.75	0.60	1.22	0.91
Performance						
Return after charges (%)	3.88	(2.10)	(1.84)	4.13	(1.65)	(1.47)
Other information						
Closing net asset value (£000)	8,481	8,541	9,352	2,366	2,978	4,058
Closing number of shares	3,700,481	3,871,487	4,149,947	836,089	1,095,750	1,468,352
Operating charges (%)**	1.07 [†]	1.07	1.06 [†]	0.61 [†]	0.61	0.61 [†]
Direct transaction costs (%)***	0.42	0.44	0.39	0.42	0.44	0.39
Prices						
Highest share price (p)	238.32	247.24	239.94	294.15	303.48	294.00
Lowest share price (p)	218.41	201.42	221.98	269.08	247.92	272.11

Comparative Table Disclosure

(continued)

	Class X – Accumulation shares			Class X2 – Accumulation shares		
	07/09/2019	07/03/2019	07/03/2018	07/09/2019	07/03/2019	07/03/2018 ¹
Change in net assets per share						
Opening net asset value per share (p)	116.23	117.53	114.54	392.30	396.67	400.80
Return before operating charges (p)	5.17	(1.23)	3.06	17.44	(4.13)	(3.97)
Operating charges (p)	(0.04)	(0.07)	(0.07)	(0.12)	(0.24)	(0.16)
Return after operating charges (p)*	5.13	(1.30)	2.99	17.32	(4.37)	(4.13)
Distributions (p)	(2.76)	(4.52)	(3.67)	(9.32)	(15.25)	(8.40)
Retained distributions on accumulation shares (p)	2.76	4.52	3.67	9.32	15.25	8.40
Closing net asset value per share (p)	121.36	116.23	117.53	409.62	392.30	396.67
*after direct transaction costs of (p)	0.26	0.51	0.47	0.87	1.75	1.31
Performance						
Return after charges (%)	4.41	(1.11)	2.61	4.41	(1.10)	(1.03)
Other information						
Closing net asset value (£000)	70,441	848	272	169,256	254,263	239,766
Closing number of shares	58,043,801	730,044	231,352	41,320,297	64,814,029	60,444,332
Operating charges (%)**	0.06 [†]	0.06	0.06	0.06 [†]	0.06	0.06 [†]
Direct transaction costs (%)***	0.42	0.44	0.39	0.42	0.44	0.39
Prices						
Highest share price (p)	126.06	129.22	124.93	425.49	436.13	421.66
Lowest share price (p)	115.07	105.91	113.44	388.39	357.47	390.48

	CI	ass 7 – Income sh	ares
	07/09/2019	07/03/2019	07/03/2018
Change in net assets per share			
Opening net asset value per share (p)	146.03	153.42	154.20
Return before operating charges (p)	6.50	(1.47)	4.21
Operating charges (p)	(0.67)	(1.36)	(1.40)
Return after operating charges (p)*	5.83	(2.83)	2.81
Distributions (p)	(2.84)	(4.56)	(3.59)
Retained distributions on accumulation shares (p)		_	
Closing net asset value per share (p)	149.02	146.03	153.42
*after direct transaction costs of (p)	0.32	0.67	0.62
Performance			
Return after charges (%)	3.99	(1.84)	1.82
Other information			
Closing net asset value (£000)	12,919	14,623	25,401
Closing number of shares	8,669,336	10,013,751	16,556,554
Operating charges (%)**	0.88 [†]	0.88	0.88
Direct transaction costs (%)***	0.42	0.44	0.39
Prices			
Highest share price (p)	157.87	168.39	164.31
Lowest share price (p)	144.57	134.94	152.03

The Operating charges are represented by the Ongoing Charges Figure (OCF) which is the European standard method of disclosing the charges of a share class of a fund based on the financial year's expenses and may vary from year to year. It includes charges such as the fund's annual management charge, registration fee, custody fees and distribution cost but ordinarily excludes the costs of buying or selling assets for the fund (unless these assets are shares of another fund). Where published, the Key Investor Information Document (KIID) contains the current OCF. For a more detailed breakdown please visit columbiathreadneedle.com/fees. *Transaction costs have not been reduced by any amounts collected from dilution levies/adjustments.

¹Commenced 12 May 2017.

¹The Ongoing Charges Figure is annualised based on the fees incurred during the accounting period or since commencement date.

Notes to the financial statements

for the accounting period 8 March 2019 to 7 September 2019

1 ACCOUNTING POLICIES

(a) Basis of accounting

The financial statements have been prepared on the historical cost basis, as modified by the revaluation of investments, in compliance with FRS 102 and in accordance with the Statement of Recommended Practice for Authorised Funds (SORP) issued by the Investment Management Association in May 2014. The accounting policies applied are consistent with those of the annual financial statements for the year ended 7 March 2019 and are described in those financial statements.

(b) Notes

In accordance with the guidelines of the SORP the fund has taken advantage of the facility not to provide further notes to the financial statements.

2 RECONCILIATION OF SHARES

RECONCILIATION OF SHARES	
	2019
Class 1 – Income shares	
Opening shares	85,416,963
Shares issued	229,172
Shares redeemed	(57,774,276)
Net conversions	(106,911)
Closing shares	27,764,948
Class 2 – Income shares	
Opening shares	80,267,218
Shares issued	3,784,107
Shares redeemed	(5,688,175)
Net conversions	
Closing shares	78,363,150
Class D – Accumulation shares	
Opening shares	3,871,487
Shares issued	22,808
Shares redeemed	(193,814)
Net conversions	
Closing shares	3,700,481
Class L – Accumulation shares	
Opening shares	1,095,750
Shares issued	5,033
Shares redeemed	(264,694)
Net conversions	
Closing shares	836,089
Class X – Accumulation shares	
Opening shares	730,044
Shares issued	57,575,804
Shares redeemed	(262,047)
Net conversions	
Closing shares	58,043,801
Class X2 – Accumulation shares	
Opening shares	64,814,029
Shares issued	438,834
Shares redeemed	(23,932,566)
Net conversions	-
Closing shares	41,320,297
Class Z – Income shares	
Opening shares	10,013,751
Shares issued	112,683
Shares redeemed	(1,545,828)
Net conversions	88,730
Closing shares	8,669,336

Investment Report

Investment Objective and Policy

The Fund aims to achieve capital growth over the long term. It looks to outperform the Numis Smaller Companies Index ex Investment Companies over rolling 3-year periods, after the deduction of charges.

The Fund is actively managed, and invests at least 90% of its assets in the shares of companies listed on the London Stock Exchange, predominantly smaller companies traded on the Alternative Investment Market (AIM) or included within the Numis Smaller Companies Index ex Investment Companies, that are UK domiciled, or have significant UK business operations.

The Fund selects companies considered to have good prospects for share price growth, from any industry or economic sector, with smaller companies providing potential exposure to niche growth areas that often cannot be accessed by large companies.

The Fund typically invests in shares of fewer than 70 companies. The Fund may invest in other securities (including fixed interest securities) and collective investment schemes (including funds managed by Columbia Threadneedle companies), when deemed appropriate.

The Fund may also hold money market instruments, deposits, cash and near cash.

The Fund is not permitted to invest in derivatives for investment purposes, but derivatives may be used with the aim of reducing risk or managing the Fund more efficiently.

The Numis Smaller Companies Index ex Investment Companies is a widely used benchmark for monitoring the performance of UK smaller companies. It consists of companies that make up the smallest 10% of the UK main listed market by value (excluding investment companies). It provides a suitable target benchmark against which Fund performance will be measured and evaluated over time.

Performance of Class 1 - Income shares*

STATEMENT OF TOTAL RETURN

Over the six months to 7 September 2019, the published share price of the Threadneedle UK Smaller Companies Fund has risen from 308.70p to 323.98p

Looking at performance within its peer group, the total return on the fund for the six months ending 31 August 2019, including net reinvested income, is +5.71% as compared to a median return of +3.38% over the same period, (For information the Numis Smaller Companies Index ex Investment Companies returned -0.39% over the same period).

Market Overview and Portfolio Activity In an environment of positive stock-market returns, UK small caps underperformed as perceived domestic risks offset the boost to sentiment from the prospect of stimulus measures by key central banks. Globally, the strong performance of equity markets was periodically punctured by worries around Brexit, the US-China trade war and the world economic outlook.

In terms of UK politics, fears of a no-deal Brexit rose over the review period, especially after Prime Minister Theresa May announced her perod, especially after Prime Minister Theresa May announced her resignation in May. During the subsequent leadership campaign, front-runner Boris Johnson pledged to take the UK out of the EU by the extended Article 50 deadline of 31 October 2019, with or without a deal. He duly became the new prime minister, and at the end of August, he unveiled plans to suspend Parliament until just before the extended Brexit deadline. This lowered the likelihood that the UK and the EU would manage to agree a deal before the end of October. However, the opposition subsequently managed to real UM Det to near a bill in favour of a further extension in the managed to rally MPs to pass a bill in favour of a further extension in the likely event of Parliament again vetoing a no-deal Brexit

Against this backdrop, UK small caps underperformed the broader market. The Brexit-induced slump in the pound was an additional headwind for small caps, given the perceived vulnerability of the asset class to higher inflation.

On the economic front, UK GDP growth was strong in the first quarter of 2019, partly due to the boost to manufacturing from firms stockpiling inventories ahead of the original Brexit date of 29 March. However, subsequent data showed that this effect was wearing off, and GDP contracted in the second quarter. Many areas of the economy are showing strain, with the construction and manufacturing sectors suffering notably. Investment bas declined to heave when the particular the mail them? Investment has declined too, largely due to the political turmoil. More encouragingly, consumption data held up reasonably well, thanks to the recovery in real wages over the last year.

Over the review period, we initiated several new positions. Notable examples included Spectris and Cineworld. We have monitored both

firms for many years. We initiated positions in these stocks following Tims for many years. We initiate positions in these stocks following sharp corrections on short-term concerns. We believe the shares offer significant value and, as mid-cap names, help to increase the liquidity of the portfolio. Spectris, a global leader in test and measurement equipment, is undertaking an efficiency drive that should boost shareholder returns. A strong balance sheet offers the potential for accretive takeover activity deals and, with Spectris' valuation below the leave run purceau we believe the other or an attractive properties of the provide the properties of the properti long-run average, we believe the shares are an attractive proposition. Cineword is the second-largest cinema operator globally. The firm recently concluded a round of returns-enhancing refurbishments, and cashflows should start to build as the balance sheet rapidly de-levers.

Other new additions to the portfolio included outsourcing business Marlowe, foreign-exchange service provider Argentex and financial information firm Euromoney Institutional Investor, which was recently spun off from Daily Mail. Argentex has been generating profits each year since its launch in 2012. We are positive about the company's plans to expand its trading capacity.

During the period, we also topped up some existing holdings. We closed our positions in Balfour Beatty and Alliance Pharma, and realised some gains in stocks which have performed well this year, such as publishing company Future.

On the macroeconomic front, while there are widespread concerns about slowing global growth, these are not necessarily indicative that a recession is likely. Rather, they are the effects of central banks' earlier moves towards normalising monetary policy. Against this backdrop, UK

In the UK, the last few months have seen significant volatility and political uncertainty. As a result of this, shares have been pushed to levels that show some considerable value, assuming that the UK does not have a hard Brexit. Meanwhile, the market turbulence is enabling the fund to fevel the turbulence is enabling the fund to the market turbulence is enabling the fund to turbulence is enabling the fund to turbulence is enabling the turbulence is enabling the fund to turbulence is enabling the turbulence is enabling pick up proven franchises.

We think the outlook for global growth is not as bad as the market expects, but corporate profitability could be pressured. Hence, we believe it is increasingly imperative to own businesses with pricing power, innovation and an ability to grow market share in difficult operating environments.

STATEWIENT OF TOTAL RETURN		
for the accounting period 8 March 2019 to 7 September 2019		
	2019	2018
	£000	£000
Income		
Net capital gains	7,985	3,515
Revenue	1,305	2,185
Expenses	(962)	(1,338)
Interest payable and similar charges	-	(2)
Net revenue before taxation	343	845
Taxation	_	-
Net revenue after taxation	343	845
Total return before distributions	8,328	4,360
Distributions	(367)	(845)
Change in net assets attributable to		
shareholders from investment activities	7,961	3,515

STATEMENT OF CHANGE IN NET ASSETS ATTRIBUTABLE TO SHAREHOLDERS

for the accounting period 8 March 2019 to 7 September 2019

	2013	2010
	£000	£000
Opening net assets attributable to shareholders	164,023	212,557
Amounts receivable on the issue of shares	34,265	21,198
Amounts payable on the cancellation of shares	(42,770)	(21,170)
	(8,505)	28
Dilution adjustment	131	68
Change in net assets attributable to shareholders	from	
investment activities (see statement of total return	above) 7,961	3,515
Retained distribution on accumulation shares	159	100
Closing net assets attributable to shareholders	163,769	216,268

2010

2010

The comparatives used within the Statement of Change in Net Assets Attributable to Shareholders are for the corresponding period of the previous year. Therefore the opening net assets attributable to shareholders for the current year are at 7 March 2019 whilst the figure disclosed in the comparatives' closing net assets attributable to shareholders is at 7 September 2018.

*In pound Sterling and against UK peer group (See Performance summary on pages 223 to 224).

BALANCE SHEET

as at 7 September 2019

	2019 £000	March 2019 £000
Assets:		
Fixed assets:		
Investments	157,527	164,420
Current assets:		
Debtors	1,502	342
Cash and bank balances	6,107	228
Total assets	165,136	164,990
Liabilities:		
Creditors:		
Bank overdrafts	-	(115)
Distribution payable	(243)	(130)
Other creditors	(1,124)	(722)
Total liabilities	(1,367)	(967)
Net assets attributable to shareholders	163,769	164,023

DISTRIBUTION TABLE

for the accounting period 8 March 2019 to 7 September 2019

Dividend distribution in pence per share

Class 1 – Income shares

There is no distribution for the accounting period 8 March 2019 to 7 September 2019 as expenses exceed revenue (2018: 0.525)

Class 2 – Income shares

Distribution Period	Revenue	Equalisation	Distribution Paid/Payable 2019	Distribution Paid 2018
Group 1 08/03/19 to 07/09/19	0.8174	-	0.8174	1.6443
Group 2 08/03/19 to 07/09/19 Total distributions in the period	0.5130	0.3044	0.8174 0.8174	1.6443 1.6443
Class X – Income shares			Distribution	Distribution
Period	Revenue	Equalisation	Paid/Payable 2019	Paid 2018
Period Group 1 08/03/19 to 07/09/19	Revenue	Equalisation	Paid/Payable	Paid

DISTRIBUTION TABLE

(continued)

Class X – Gross accumulation shares*				
Distribution Period	Revenue	Equalisation	Gross Revenue Accumulated 2019	
Group 1 08/03/19 to 07/09/19	0.4462	-	0.4462	
Group 2 08/03/19 to 07/09/19 Total distributions in the period	0.1662	0.2800	0.4462 0.4462	
Class Z – Income shares				
Distribution Period	Revenue	Equalisation	Distribution Paid/Payable 2019	Distribution Paid 2018
Group 1 08/03/19 to 07/09/19	0.7491	-	0.7491	1.3268
Group 2 08/03/19 to 07/09/19 Total distributions in the period	0.3497	0.3994	0.7491 0.7491	1.3268 1.3268
Class Z – Accumulation shares				
Distribution Period	Revenue	Equalisation	Revenue Accumulated 2019	Revenue Accumulated 2018
Group 1 08/03/19 to 07/09/19	0.6410	-	0.6410	1.1275
Group 2 08/03/19 to 07/09/19 Total distributions in the period	0.2735	0.3675	0.6410 0.6410	1.1275 1.1275
Class Z CHF Hedged – Gross accumulati	ion share	s*		
Distribution Period	Revenue	Equalisation	Gross Revenue Accumulated 2019	Gross Revenue Accumulated 2018
Group 1 08/03/19 to 07/09/19	0.3360	-	0.3360	0.2960
Group 2 08/03/19 to 07/09/19 Total distributions in the period Group 2: shares purchased during a distribution peri	0.3360	-	0.3360 0.3360	0.2960 0.2960
a and a state of the state of t				

*For launch dates, refer to the footnotes after the comparative tables.

Comparative Table Disclosure

	Class 1 – Income shares		Class 2 – Income shares		s	
	07/09/2019	07/03/2019	07/03/2018	07/09/2019	07/03/2019	07/03/2018
Change in net assets per share						
Opening net asset value per share (p)	306.06	343.90	282.40	311.38	349.17	286.00
Return before operating charges (p)	18.04	(31.75)	67.67	18.36	(32.22)	68.58
Operating charges (p)	(2.74)	(5.56)	(5.63)	(1.77)	(3.60)	(3.62)
Return after operating charges (p)*	15.30	(37.31)	62.04	16.59	(35.82)	64.96
Distributions (p)	-	(0.53)	(0.54)	(0.82)	(1.97)	(1.79)
Retained distributions on accumulation shares (p)		-	_	_	-	_
Closing net asset value per share (p)	321.36	306.06	343.90	327.15	311.38	349.17
*after direct transaction costs of (p)	0.32	0.39	0.78	0.32	0.40	0.79
Performance						
Return after charges (%)	5.00	(10.85)	21.97	5.33	(10.26)	22.71
Other information						
Closing net asset value (£000)	38,119	57,849	66,294	68,429	73,500	91,964
Closing number of shares	11,861,738	18,900,821	19,277,211	20,916,680	23,604,216	26,338,001
Operating charges (%)**	1.69 [†]	1.68	1.68	1.07 [†]	1.07	1.07
Direct transaction costs (%)***	0.20	0.12	0.23	0.20	0.12	0.23
Prices						
Highest share price (p)	337.95	369.07	372.05	344.26	375.36	377.64
Lowest share price (p)	302.93	281.19	285.90	308.22	286.03	289.55

Class X – Income shares		Class X – Gross accumulation shar		
07/09/2019	07/03/2019	07/03/2018	07/09/2019 ¹	
132.16	148.20	121.35	100.00	
7.79	(13.67)	29.15	(2.73)	
(0.01)	(0.09)	(0.10)	(0.02)	
7.78	(13.76)	29.05	(2.75)	
(1.08)	(2.28)	(2.20)	(0.45)	
	-	_	0.45	
138.86	132.16	148.20	97.25	
0.14	0.17	0.34	0.10	
5.89	(9.28)	23.94	(2.75)	
4	4	40	31,769	
3,000	3,000	26,664	32,667,508	
0.02 [†]	0.06	0.07	0.07 [†]	
0.20	0.12	0.23	0.20	
146.43	159.75	160.83	101.77	
130.83	121.77	122.86	94.64	
	07/09/2019 132.16 7.79 (0.01) 7.78 (1.08) - 138.86 0.14 5.89 4 3,000 0.02 [†] 0.20 146.43	07/09/2019 07/03/2019 132.16 148.20 7.79 (13.67) (0.01) (0.09) 7.78 (13.76) (1.08) (2.28) - - 138.86 132.16 0.14 0.17 5.89 (9.28) 4 4 3,000 3,000 0.02' 0.06 0.20 0.12 146.43 159.75	$\begin{array}{c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c $	07/09/2019 07/03/2019 07/03/2018 07/09/2019' 132.16 148.20 121.35 100.00 7.79 (13.67) 29.15 (2.73) (0.01) (0.09) (0.10) (0.02) 7.78 (13.76) 29.05 (2.75) (1.08) (2.28) (2.20) (0.45) - - - 0.45 138.86 132.16 148.20 97.25 0.14 0.17 0.34 0.10 5.89 (9.28) 23.94 (2.75) 4 4 40 31,769 3,000 3,000 26,664 32,667,508 0.02' 0.06 0.07 0.07' 0.20 0.12 0.23 0.20 146.43 159.75 160.83 101.77

Comparative Table Disclosure

(continued)

	CI	ass Z – Income sh	ares	Class Z –	Accumulation sha	ares
	07/09/2019	07/03/2019	07/03/2018	07/09/2019	07/03/2019	07/03/2018
Change in net assets per share						
Opening net asset value per share (p)	210.69	236.26	193.51	180.40	200.80	163.34
Return before operating charges (p)	12.41	(21.81)	46.42	10.62	(18.63)	39.17
Operating charges (p)	(0.99)	(2.03)	(2.06)	(0.85)	(1.77)	(1.71)
Return after operating charges (p)*	11.42	(23.84)	44.36	9.77	(20.40)	37.46
Distributions (p)	(0.75)	(1.73)	(1.61)	(0.64)	(1.47)	(1.36)
Retained distributions on accumulation shares (p)		-	_	0.64	1.47	1.36
Closing net asset value per share (p)	221.36	210.69	236.26	190.17	180.40	200.80
*after direct transaction costs of (p)	0.22	0.27	0.54	0.19	0.24	0.45
Performance						
Return after charges (%)	5.42	(10.09)	22.92	5.42	(10.16)	22.93
Other information						
Closing net asset value (£000)	21,374	27,120	41,193	4,073	5,549	13,066
Closing number of shares	9,655,727	12,871,930	17,435,342	2,141,890	3,076,037	6,506,994
Operating charges (%)**	0.89 [†]	0.89	0.89	0.89 [†]	0.89	0.89
Direct transaction costs (%)***	0.20	0.12	0.23	0.20	0.12	0.23
Prices						
Highest share price (p)	233.02	254.11	255.68	199.52	215.97	216.97
Lowest share price (p)	208.56	193.64	195.91	178.57	165.48	165.37

Class Z CHF	Hedged – Gross accumulation shares
07/09/2019	07/03/2019 ²

Change in net assets per share		
Opening net asset value per share (p)	85.64	100.00
Return before operating charges (p)	11.73	(13.77)
Operating charges (p)	(0.39)	(0.59)
Return after operating charges (p)*	11.34	(14.36)
Distributions (p)	(0.34)	(0.48)
Retained distributions on accumulation shares (p)	0.34	0.48
Closing net asset value per share (p)	96.98	85.64
*after direct transaction costs of (p)	0.09	0.11
Performance		
Return after charges (%)	13.24	(14.36)
Other information		
Closing net asset value (£000)	1	1
Closing number of shares	1,000	1,000
Operating charges (%)**	0.83 [†]	0.81 [†]
Direct transaction costs (%)***	0.20	0.12
Prices		
Highest share price (p)	100.97	106.58
Lowest share price (p)	85.14	81.94

The Operating charges are represented by the Ongoing Charges Figure (OCF) which is the European standard method of disclosing the charges of a share class of a fund based on the financial year's expenses and may vary from year to year. It includes charges such as the fund's annual management charge, registration fee, custody fees and distribution cost but ordinarily excludes the costs of buying or selling assets for the fund (unless these assets are shares of another fund). Where published, the Key Investor Information Document (KIID) contains the current OCF. For a more detailed breakdown please visit columbiathreadneedle.com/fees. *Transaction costs have not been reduced by any amounts collected from dilution levies/adjustments.

Indisaction costs have not been reduced

¹Commenced 9 May 2019.

²Commenced 30 May 2018.

[†]The Ongoing Charges Figure is annualised based on the fees incurred during the accounting period or since commencement date.

Notes to the financial statements

for the accounting period 8 March 2019 to 7 September 2019

1 ACCOUNTING POLICIES

(a) Basis of accounting

The financial statements have been prepared on the historical cost basis, as modified by the revaluation of investments, in compliance with FRS 102 and in accordance with the Statement of Recommended Practice for Authorised Funds (SORP) issued by the Investment Management Association in May 2014. The accounting policies applied are consistent with those of the annual financial statements for the year ended 7 March 2019 and are described in those financial statements.

(b) Notes

In accordance with the guidelines of the SORP the fund has taken advantage of the facility not to provide further notes to the financial statements.

2 RECONCILIATION OF SHARES

RECONCILIATION OF SHARES	
	2019
Class 1 – Income shares	
Opening shares	18,900,821
Shares issued	163,702
Shares redeemed	(7,188,335)
Net conversions	(14,450)
Closing shares	11,861,738
Class 2 – Income shares	
Opening shares	23,604,216
Shares issued	158,440
Shares redeemed	(2,842,678)
Net conversions	(3,298)
Closing shares	20,916,680
Class X – Income shares	
Opening shares	3,000
Shares issued	-
Shares redeemed	-
Net conversions	
Closing shares	3,000
Class X – Gross accumulation shares*	
Opening shares	-
Shares issued	32,667,509
Shares redeemed	(1)
Net conversions	
Closing shares	32,667,508
Class Z – Income shares	
Opening shares	12,871,930
Shares issued	154,495
Shares redeemed	(3,396,531)
Net conversions	25,833
Closing shares	9,655,727
Class Z – Accumulation shares	
Opening shares	3,076,037
Shares issued	221,560
Shares redeemed	(1,155,707)
Net conversions	-
Closing shares	2,141,890
Class Z CHF Hedged – Gross accumulation shares	
Opening shares	1,000
Shares issued	-
Shares redeemed	-
Net conversions	-
Closing shares	1,000

*For launch dates, refer to the footnotes after the comparative tables.

Investment Report

Investment Objective and Policy

The Fund aims to provide a return over the long term, through the combination of capital growth and income. It looks to outperform the FTSE All-Share Index over rolling 3-year periods, after the deduction of charges. The Fund is actively managed, and invests at least 90% of its assets in shares of companies listed on the London Stock Exchange; predominantly companies domiciled in the UK, or which have significant UK business operations.

The Fund selects companies considered to offer good total return opportunities (the combination of share price growth and dividend income), from any industry or economic sector. Whilst there is no restriction on size, investment focuses on the largest 150 companies included in the FTSE All-Share Index.

The FTSE All-Share Index is regarded as an appropriate performance measure of the UK stock market, with over 600 companies currently included. It provides a suitable target benchmark against which the performance of the Fund will be measured and evaluated over time.

The Fund is relatively concentrated, and typically invests in fewer than 55 companies, which may include shares of some companies not within be compared, mines in many invest in other securities (including fixed interest securities) and collective investment schemes (including fixed interest by Columbia Threadneedle companies), when deemed appropriate.

The Fund may also hold money market instruments, deposits, cash and near cash

The Fund is not permitted to invest in derivatives for investment purposes. but derivatives may be used with the aim of reducing risk or managing the Fund more efficiently.

Performance of Class 1 – Income shares*

Over the six months to 7 September 2019, the published share price of the Threadneedle UK Growth & Income Fund has risen from 89.61p to 94.10p.

Looking at performance within its peer group, the total return on the fund for the six months ending 31 August 2019, including net reinvested income, is +7.21% as compared to a median return of +4.33% over the same period. (For information the FTSE All-Share Total Return Index returned +4.28% over the same period).

STATEMENT OF TOTAL RETURN

for the accounting period 8 March 2019 to 7 September 2019

	2019 £000	2018 £000
Income		
Net capital gains	15,670	22,726
Revenue	6,611	7,454
Expenses	(1,709)	(2,123)
Interest payable and similar charges	_	(1)
Net revenue before taxation	4,902	5,330
Taxation	-	-
Net revenue after taxation	4,902	5,330
Total return before distributions	20,572	28,056
Distributions	(6,432)	(7,239)
Change in net assets attributable to		
shareholders from investment activities	14,140	20,817

STATEMENT OF CHANGE IN NET ASSETS ATTRIBUTABLE

TO SHAREHOLDERS for the accounting period 8 March 2019 to 7 September 2019

	2019 £000	2018 £000
Opening net assets attributable to shareholders	301,132	400,634
Amounts receivable on the issue of shares	48,380	14,152
Amounts payable on the cancellation of shares	(56,922)	(110,967)
	(8,542)	(96,815)
Dilution adjustment	_	109
Change in net assets attributable to shareholders from		
investment activities (see statement of total return above)	14,140	20,817
Retained distribution on accumulation shares	509	67
Unclaimed distributions	14	7
Closing net assets attributable to shareholders	307,253	324,819

The comparatives used within the Statement of Change in Net Assets Attributable to Shareholders are for the corresponding period of the previous year. Therefore the opening net assets attributable to shareholders for the current year are at 7 March 2019 whilst the figure disclosed in the comparatives' closing net assets attributable to shareholders is at 7 September 2018.

*In pound Sterling and against UK peer group (See Performance summary on pages 223 to 224).

Market Overview and Portfolio Activity UK equities rallied over the review period, largely because of expectations of stimulus measures from key central banks. That said, the stock market's gains were periodically punctured by worries around Brexit, the US-China trade war and the global economic outlook.

In terms of UK politics, fears of a no-deal Brexit rose over the review period, especially after Prime Minister Theresa May announced her resignation in May. During the subsequent leadership campaign, frontrunner Boris Johnson pledged to take the UK out of the EU by the extended Article 50 deadline of 31 October 2019, with or without a deal. He duly became the new prime minister, and at the end of August, he unveiled plans to suspend parliament until just before the extended Brexit deadline. This lowered the likelihood that the UK and the EU would manage to agree on a deal before the end of October However, the opposition subsequently managed to successfully rally MPs to pass a bill in fayour of a further extension in the likely event of parliament again vetoing a no-deal Brexit.

Concerns around Brexit were particularly painful for small- and mid-caps, especially as they also weighed on the pound. However, the currency's fall buoved sentiment towards export-oriented stocks and resulted in severa overseas takeover bids being launched for UK companies such as Merlin Entertainments and Cobham.

On the economic front, UK GDP growth was strong in the first quarter of 2019, partly due to the boost to manufacturing from firms stockpiling inventories ahead of the original Brexit date of 29 March. However, subsequent data showed that this effect was wearing off, and the economy contracted in the second quarter. More encouragingly, consumption data held up reasonably well, thanks to the recovery in real wages over the last year. The Bank of England continued to signal that rate hikes were still possible this year, assuming that Brexit doesn't derail the economy, though investors remained sceptical that policymakers would tighten policy.

We focused on adding to our existing holdings over the review period, chiefly Restaurant Group, Marks & Spencer, Pearson and GlaxoSmithKline.

In our view, Restaurant Group's current valuation does not fully capture the possible upside from rolling out new Wagamama outlets across the still under-penetrated UK market - especially in airport hubs where the company already boasts a strong presence. Moreover, the existing pubs and concessions segment continues to make solid progress

We added to Marks & Spencer via a rights issue, which was launched to fund the company's share of its joint venture with Ocado. While we understand the market's concerns around the terms of the offering, we believe that the deal with Ocado has strategic merits for Marks & Spencer. We also feel that there is scope for meaningful improvements in Marks & Spencer's food division, although much of the deep restructuring is not yet visible in the financials.

Pearson's steady pace of cost efficiencies should continue to strengthen the balance sheet. We are also positive about the company's increasing focus on going digital.

GlaxoSmithKline is one of several globally diversified companies in the fund which is trading at an attractive valuation relative to overseas-listed peers. We are optimistic about the transformation of the pharmaceutical pipeline, the company's more focused approach to Research and Development and recent portfolio decisions.

We took some profits in Legal & General Group, Rentokil Initial and RELX, which have outperformed this year.

Despite concerns about the UK's political and economic prospects, we are more constructive about the outlook for UK equities.

Many non-commodity driven UK-listed companies with global exposure are trading at excessive discounts to their overseas-listed peers, partly as a are rooming to experiment of the other or and a room of the other or and the other of the sheer weight of money re-allocated away from the UK stock market. UK domestics are trading at even cheaper valuations, owing to the poor sentiment around Brexit. This environment creates opportunities for active managers, and should continue to entice activist investments and takeover activity in the UK.

This valuation dynamic can also be understood in the broader context of an extremely polarised global market in which cheap stocks are becoming cheaper and those deemed 'strong' are growing more expensive. We are not attempting to predict the timing of a reappraisal of this situation, but to ensure our portfolios are best prepared to weather the turbulence and seize the opportunities when that moment arrives.

As patient, conviction investors, we will continue to avoid short-term trades and instead concentrate on company fundamentals to target strong risk-adjusted returns

Maroh

as at 7 September 2019

BALANCE SHEET

		warch
	2019	2019
	£000	£000
Assets:		
Fixed assets:		
Investments	309,918	304,381
Current assets:		
Debtors	1,833	1,644
Cash and bank balances	1,622	1,199
Total assets	313,373	307,224
Liabilities:		
Creditors:		
Distribution payable	(5,562)	(4,845)
Other creditors	(558)	(1,247)
Total liabilities	(6,120)	(6,092)
Net assets attributable to shareholders	307,253	301,132

DISTRIBUTION TABLE

for the accounting period 8 March 2019 to 7 September 2019

Dividend distribution in pence per share . .

Revenue	Equalisation	Distribution Paid/Payable 2019	Distribution Paid 2018
1.9024	_	1.9024	2.0066
1.3077	0.5947	1.9024 1.9024	2.0066 2.0066
Revenue	Equalisation	Distribution Paid/Payable 2019	Distribution Paid 2018
2.1612	-	2.1612	2.2683
1.2007	0.9605	2.1612 2.1612	2.2683 2.2683
	1.9024 1.3077 Revenue 2.1612	1.9024 – 1.3077 0.5947 Revenue Equalisation 2.1612 –	2019 1.9024 - 1.9024 1.3077 0.5947 1.9024 1.9024 - 1.9024 Revenue Equalisation Distribution Paid/Payable 2019 2.1612 - 2.1612 1.2007 0.9605 2.1612

DISTRIBUTION TABLE

(continued)

$Class \ X-Gross \ accumulation \ shares^*$

Class X – Gross accumulation shares Distribution Period	Revenue	Equalisation	Gross Revenue Accumulated 2019	
Group 1 08/03/19 to 07/09/19	1.3940	-	1.3940	
Group 2 08/03/19 to 07/09/19 Total distributions in the period	1.3940	-	1.3940 1.3940	
Class Z – Income shares				
Distribution Period	Revenue	Equalisation	Distribution Paid/Payable 2019	Distribution Paid 2018
Group 1 08/03/19 to 07/09/19	3.1106	-	3.1106	3.2560
Group 2 08/03/19 to 07/09/19 Total distributions in the period	1.6291	1.4815	3.1106 3.1106	3.2560 3.2560
Class Z – Accumulation shares			0.1100	0.2000
Distribution Period	Revenue	Equalisation	Revenue Accumulated 2019	Revenue Accumulated 2018
Group 1 08/03/19 to 07/09/19	2.1196	-	2.1196	2.1387
Group 2 08/03/19 to 07/09/19	0.5999	1.5197	2.1196	2.1387
Total distributions in the period	. ,		2.1196	2.1387

Group 2: shares purchased during a distribution period. *For launch dates, refer to the footnotes after the comparative tables.

Comparative Table Disclosure

	Class 1 – Income shares		Class 2 – Income shares		3	
	07/09/2019	07/03/2019	07/03/2018	07/09/2019	07/03/2019	07/03/2018
Change in net assets per share						
Opening net asset value per share (p)	88.12	88.67	93.34	98.20	98.32	102.98
Return before operating charges (p)	6.64	4.38	0.21	7.42	4.85	0.22
Operating charges (p)	(0.74)	(1.51)	(1.54)	(0.54)	(1.09)	(1.11)
Return after operating charges (p)*	5.90	2.87	(1.33)	6.88	3.76	(0.89)
Distributions (p)	(1.90)	(3.42)	(3.34)	(2.16)	(3.88)	(3.77)
Retained distributions on accumulation shares (p)		-			-	
Closing net asset value per share (p)	92.12	88.12	88.67	102.92	98.20	98.32
*after direct transaction costs of (p)	0.01	0.01	0.05	0.01	0.02	0.06
Performance						
Return after charges (%)	6.70	3.24	(1.42)	7.01	3.82	(0.86)
Other information						
Closing net asset value (£000)	75,756	120,366	154,559	51,949	49,995	40,329
Closing number of shares	82,239,346	136,595,549	174,316,681	50,475,320	50,910,602	41,019,411
Operating charges (%)**	1.64 [†]	1.63	1.63	1.06 [†]	1.06	1.06
Direct transaction costs (%)***	0.01	0.01	0.06	0.01	0.01	0.06
Prices						
Highest share price (p)	95.46	100.48	100.21	106.63	111.69	110.71
Lowest share price (p)	86.55	82.88	88.22	96.59	92.29	97.82

	Class X – Gross accumulation shares	Class	Class Z – Income shares		
	07/09/2019 ¹	07/09/2019	07/03/2019	07/03/2018	
Change in net assets per share					
Opening net asset value per share (p)	100.00	143.81	143.61	150.04	
Return before operating charges (p)	5.70	10.86	7.08	0.29	
Operating charges (p)	(0.02)	(0.65)	(1.32)	(1.34)	
Return after operating charges (p)*	5.68	10.21	5.76	(1.05)	
Distributions (p)	(1.39)	(3.11)	(5.56)	(5.38)	
Retained distributions on accumulation shares (p)	1.39				
Closing net asset value per share (p)	105.68	150.91	143.81	143.61	
*after direct transaction costs of (p)	0.01	0.01	0.02	0.08	
Performance					
Return after charges (%)	5.68	7.10	4.01	(0.70)	
Other information					
Closing net asset value (£000)	38,502	140,993	130,734	202,806	
Closing number of shares	36,433,741	93,429,614	90,907,105	141,221,346	
Operating charges (%)**	0.06†	0.88 [†]	0.88	0.88	
Direct transaction costs (%)***	0.01	0.01	0.01	0.06	
Prices					
Highest share price (p)	107.12	156.25	163.27	161.37	
Lowest share price (p)	96.88	141.48	135.06	142.80	

Comparative Table Disclosure

(continued)

	Class Z – Accumulation shares		
	07/09/2019	07/03/2019	07/03/2018 ²
Change in net assets per share			
Opening net asset value per share (p)	98.00	94.33	100.00
Return before operating charges (p)	7.41	4.57	(5.21)
Operating charges (p)	(0.45)	(0.90)	(0.46)
Return after operating charges (p)*	6.96	3.67	(5.67)
Distributions (p)	(2.12)	(3.68)	(2.08)
Retained distributions on accumulation shares (p)	2.12	3.68	2.08
Closing net asset value per share (p)	104.96	98.00	94.33
*after direct transaction costs of (p)	0.01	0.02	0.04
Performance			
Return after charges (%)	7.10	3.89	(5.67)
Other information			
Closing net asset value (£000)	53	37	2,940
Closing number of shares	50,854	37,131	3,116,610
Operating charges (%)**	0.88 [†]	0.88	0.88 [†]
Direct transaction costs (%)***	0.01	0.01	0.06
Prices			
Highest share price (p)	106.48	107.24	101.62
Lowest share price (p)	96.42	90.59	92.49

The Operating charges are represented by the Ongoing Charges Figure (OCF) which is the European standard method of disclosing the charges of a share class of a fund based on the financial year's expenses and may vary from year to year. It includes charges such as the fund's annual management charge, registration fee, custody fees and distribution cost but ordinarily excludes the costs of buying or selling assets for the fund (unless these assets are shares of another fund). Where published, the Key Investor Information Document (KIID) contains the current OCF. For a more detailed breakdown please visit columbiathreadneedle.com/fees. *Transaction costs have not been reduced by any amounts collected from dilution levies/adjustments.

¹Commenced 9 May 2019.

²Commenced 15 June 2017.

¹The Ongoing Charges Figure is annualised based on the fees incurred during the accounting period or since commencement date.

Notes to the financial statements

for the accounting period 8 March 2019 to 7 September 2019

1 ACCOUNTING POLICIES

(a) Basis of accounting

The financial statements have been prepared on the historical cost basis, as modified by the revaluation of investments, in compliance with FRS 102 and in accordance with the Statement of Recommended Practice for Authorised Funds (SORP) issued by the Investment Management Association in May 2014. The accounting policies applied are consistent with those of the annual financial statements for the year ended 7 March 2019 and are described in those financial statements.

(b) Notes

In accordance with the guidelines of the SORP the fund has taken advantage of the facility not to provide further notes to the financial statements.

2 RECONCILIATION OF SHARES

RECONCILIATION OF SHARES	
	2019
Class 1 – Income shares	
Opening shares	136,595,549
Shares issued	1,007,738
Shares redeemed	(54,939,803)
Net conversions	(424,138)
Closing shares	82,239,346
Class 2 – Income shares	
Opening shares	50,910,602
Shares issued	2,967,462
Shares redeemed	(3,402,744)
Net conversions	
Closing shares	50,475,320
Class X – Gross accumulation shares*	
Opening shares	-
Shares issued	36,433,742
Shares redeemed	(1)
Net conversions	
Closing shares	36,433,741
Class Z – Income shares	
Opening shares	90,907,105
Shares issued	5,411,323
Shares redeemed	(3,148,450)
Net conversions	259,636
Closing shares	93,429,614
Class Z – Accumulation shares	
Opening shares	37,131
Shares issued	13,723
Shares redeemed	-
Net conversions	
Closing shares	50,854

*For launch dates, refer to the footnotes after the comparative tables.

Investment Report

Investment Objective and Policy

The Fund aims to provide income combined with prospects for capital growth over the long term. It looks to provide an income yield higher than the FTSE All-Share Index over rolling 3-year periods, after the deduction of charges. The Fund is actively managed, and invests at least 90% of its assets in the shares of companies listed on the London Stock Exchange; predominantly companies domicided in the UK, or which have significant UK business operations.

The Fund selects companies that exhibit above average income generation potential, as well as those considered to offer opportunities more by way of share price or dividend growth. These companies may be selected from any industry or economic sector, and whilst there is no restriction on size, investment tends to focus on the larger companies included in the FISE AIL-Share Index.

The FTSE All-Share Index is regarded as an appropriate performance measure of the UK stock market, with over 600 companies currently included. The income yield of this index provides a suitable target benchmark against which the level of income generated by the Fund will be measured and evaluated over time.

The Fund typically invests in fewer than 60 companies, which may include shares of some companies not within the Index. The Fund may invest in other securities (including fixed interest securities) and collective investment schemes (including funds managed by Columbia Threadneedle companies), when deemed appropriate.

The Fund may also hold money market instruments, deposits, cash and near cash.

The Fund is not permitted to invest in derivatives for investment purposes, but derivatives may be used with the aim of reducing risk or managing the Fund more efficiently.

Performance of Class 1 – Income shares*

Over the six months to 7 September 2019, the published share price of the Threadneedle UK Equity Income Fund has risen from 92.82p to 94.92p. Looking at performance within its peer group, the total return on the fund for the six months ending 31 August 2019, including net reinvested income, +4.63% as compared to a median return of +1.95% over the same period. (For information the FTSE All-Share Total Return Index returned +4.28% over the same period).

Market Overview and Portfolio Activity

UK equities rallied over the review period, largely because of expectations of stimulus measures from key central banks. That said, the stock market's gains were periodically punctured by worries around Brexit, the US-China trade war and the global economic outlook. In terms of UK politics, fears of a no-deal Brexit rose over the review period,

In terms of UK politics, tears of a no-deal Brexit rose over the review period, especially after Prime Minister Theresa May announced her resignation in May. During the subsequent leadership campaign, frontrunner Boris Johnson pledged to take the UK out of the EU by the extended Article 50 deadline of 31 October 2019, with or without a deal. He duly became the new prime minister, and at the end of August, he unveiled plans to suspend parliament until just before the extended Brexit deadline. This lowered the likelihood that the UK and the EU would manage to agree on a deal before the end of October. However, the opposition subsequently managed to successfully rally MPs to pass a bill in favour of a further extension in the likely event of parliament again vetoring a no-deal Brexit.

likely event of parliament again vetoing a no-deal Brexit. Concerns around Brexit were particularly painful for small- and mid-caps, especially as they also weighed on the pound. However, the currency's fall buoyed sentiment towards export-oriented stocks and resulted in several overseas takeover bids being launched for UK companies such as Merlin Entertainments and Cobham.

On the economic front, UK GDP growth was strong in the first quarter of 2019, partly due to the boost to manufacturing from firms stockpiling inventories ahead of the original Brexit date of 29 March. However, subsequent data showed that this effect was wearing off, and the economy contracted in the second quarter. More encouragingly, consumption data held up reasonably well, thanks to the recovery in real wages over the last vear. The Bank of England continued to signal that rate hikes were still possible this year, assuming that Brexit doesn't derail the economy, though investors remained sceptical that policymakers would tighten policy. We focused on adding to uru existion boldings over the review period

We focused on adding to our existing holdings over the review period, chiefly BT, Marks & Spencer, GlaxoSmithKline and ITV. BT's shares have been hurt by concerns about the capital expenditure involved in the implementation of the fibre-to-the-home network. However, the outlay is part of BT's plans to target long-term growth and

improve its relationship with the regulator, which should pave the way for the firm to earn a reasonable return on its investment.

The Tim to earn a reasonable return on its investment. We added to Marks & Spencer via a rights issue, which was launched to fund the company's share of its joint venture with Ocado. While we understand the market's concerns around the terms of the offering, we believe that the deal with Ocado has strategic merits for Marks & Spencer. We also feel that there is scope for meaningful improvements in Marks & Spencer's food division, although much of the deep restructuring is not yet visible in the financials.

GlaxoSmithKline is one of several globally diversified companies in the fund which is trading at an attractive valuation relative to overseas-listed peers. We are optimistic about the transformation of the pharmaceutical pipeline, the company's more focused approach to Research and Development and recent portfolio decisions.

In our view, ITV's share price is not capturing the rush for content globally, or its attractiveness as a takeover target. We also believe that the company is of higher quality and much less vulnerable to the disruption than the bearish sentiment induced by Brexit would suggest.

sentiment induced by Brexit would suggest. We closed our residual position in Rolls-Royce Holdings to fund higher-conviction ideas, and took some profits in RELX.

Despite concerns about the UK's political and economic prospects, we are more constructive about the outlook for UK equities.

more constructive about the outlook for UK equities. Many non-commodity driven UK-listed companies with global exposure are trading at excessive discounts to their overseas-listed peers, partly as a consequence of the sheer weight of money re-allocated away from the UK stock market. UK domestics are trading at even cheaper valuations, owing to the poor sentiment around Brexit. This environment creates opportunities for active managers, and should continue to entice activist investments and takeover activity in the UK. This valuation dynamic can also be understood in the broader context of an extremoly longaried dlobal market in which cheap acteds are becoming

This valuation dynamic can also be understood in the broader context of an extremely polarised global market in which cheap stocks are becoming cheaper and those deemed 'strong' are growing more expensive. We are not attempting to predict the timing of a reappraisal of this situation, but to ensure our portfolios are best prepared to weather the turbulence and seize the opportunities when that moment arrives.

As patient, conviction investors, we will continue to avoid short-term trades and instead concentrate on company fundamentals to target strong risk-adjusted returns.

STATEMENT OF TOTAL RETURN

for the accounting period 8 March 2019 to 7 September 2019

	2019 £000	2018 £000
Income		
Net capital gains	114,930	273,306
Revenue	102,171	95,635
Expenses	(18,636)	(19,476)
Interest payable and similar charges	_	(7)
Net revenue before taxation	83,535	76,152
Taxation	-	-
Net revenue after taxation	83,535	76,152
Total return before distributions	198,465	349,458
Distributions	(100,656)	(94,067)
Change in net assets attributable to		
shareholders from investment activities	97,809	255,391

STATEMENT OF CHANGE IN NET ASSETS ATTRIBUTABLE TO SHAREHOLDERS

for the accounting period 8 March 2019 to 7 September 2019

	2019	2018
	£000	£000£
Opening net assets attributable to shareholders	4,060,916	3,946,115
Amounts receivable on the issue of shares	209,799	152,462
Amounts payable on the cancellation of shares	(240,652)	(247,726)
	(30,853)	(95,264)
Change in net assets attributable to shareholders from		
investment activities (see statement of total return above)	97,809	255,391
Retained distribution on accumulation shares	39,912	33,662
Unclaimed distributions	13	14
Closing net assets attributable to shareholders	4,167,797	4.139.918

The comparatives used within the Statement of Change in Net Assets Attributable to Shareholders are for the corresponding period of the previous year. Therefore the opening net assets attributable to shareholders for the current year are at 7 March 2019 whilst the figure disclosed in the comparatives' closing net assets attributable to shareholders is at 7 September 2018.

*In pound Sterling and against UK peer group (See Performance summary on pages 223 to 224).

BALANCE SHEET

as at 7 September 2019

	2019 £000	March 2019 £000
Assets:		
Fixed assets:		
Investments	4,139,083	4,039,368
Current assets:		
Debtors	91,963	28,788
Cash and bank balances	106	10
Cash equivalents**	30,595	25,006
Total assets	4,261,747	4,093,172
Liabilities:		
Creditors:		
Bank overdrafts	_	(927)
Distribution payable	(26,251)	(19,945)
Other creditors	(67,699)	(11,384)
Total liabilities	(93,950)	(32,256)
Net assets attributable to shareholders	4,167,797	4,060,916

DISTRIBUTION TABLE

for the accounting period 8 March 2019 to 7 September 2019

Dividend distribution in pence per share

OI 4		

Class 1 – Income shares				
Distribution Period	Revenue	Equalisation	Distribution Paid/Payable 2019	Distribution Paid 2018
Group 1				
08/03/19 to 07/06/19	1.2668	-	1.2668	1.2493
08/06/19 to 07/09/19	0.9921	-	0.9921	0.9699
Group 2				
08/03/19 to 07/06/19	0.5831	0.6837	1.2668	1.2493
08/06/19 to 07/09/19	0.6578	0.3343	0.9921	0.9699
Total distributions in the period			2.2589	2.2192
Class 1 – Accumulation shares				
Distribution			Revenue	Revenue
Period	Revenue	Equalisation	Accumulated 2019	Accumulated 2018
Group 1				
08/03/19 to 07/06/19	1.8500	-	1.8500	1.7524
08/06/19 to 07/09/19	1.4691	-	1.4691	1.3774
Group 2				
08/03/19 to 07/06/19	0.9817	0.8683	1.8500	1.7524
08/06/19 to 07/09/19	0.7887	0.6804	1.4691	1.3774
Total distributions in the period			3.3191	3.1298

**The total value of investments in the portfolio statement includes the Cash Equivalents amount shown under current assets.

DISTRIBUTION TABLE

(continued)

Class 2 – Income shares			Distribution	Distribution	
Period	Revenue	Equalisation	Paid/Payable 2019	Paid 2018	
Group 1 08/03/19 to 07/06/19 08/06/19 to 07/09/19	1.4301 1.1239	-	1.4301 1.1239	1.4038 1.0946	
Group 2 08/03/19 to 07/06/19 08/06/19 to 07/09/19 Total distributions in the period	0.7124 0.7756	0.7177 0.3483	1.4301 1.1239 2.5540	1.4038 1.0946 2.4984	
Class 2 – Accumulation shares					
Distribution Period Group 1	Revenue	Equalisation	Revenue Accumulated 2019	Revenue Accumulated 2018	
08/03/19 to 07/06/19 08/06/19 to 07/09/19	1.6984 1.3536	-	1.6984 1.3536	1.6008 1.2639	
Group 2 08/03/19 to 07/06/19 08/06/19 to 07/09/19 Total distributions in the period	0.0732 1.1189	1.6252 0.2347	1.6984 1.3536 3.0520	1.6008 1.2639 2.8647	
Class D – Income shares			Distribution	Distribution	
Period Group 1	Revenue	Equalisation	Paid/Payable 2019	Paid 2018	
08/03/19 to 07/06/19 08/06/19 to 07/09/19	2.5073 1.9634	-	2.5073 1.9634	2.4578 1.9068	
Group 2 08/03/19 to 07/06/19 08/06/19 to 07/09/19 Total distributions in the period	1.5885 1.2743	0.9188 0.6891	2.5073 1.9634 4.4707	2.4578 1.9068 4.3646	
Class L – Income shares					
Distribution Period	Revenue	Equalisation	Distribution Paid/Payable 2019	Distribution Paid 2018	
Group 1 08/03/19 to 07/06/19 08/06/19 to 07/09/19	2.4285 1.9108	-	2.4285 1.9108	2.3734 1.8526	
Group 2 08/03/19 to 07/06/19 08/06/19 to 07/09/19 Total distributions in the period	1.1493 1.1663	1.2792 0.7445	2.4285 1.9108 4.3393	2.3734 1.8526 4.2260	
Class L – Accumulation shares			_	_	
Distribution Period	Revenue	Equalisation	Revenue Accumulated 2019	Revenue Accumulated 2018	
Distribution Period Group 1 08/03/19 to 07/06/19 08/06/19 to 07/09/19	Revenue 4.0559 3.2363	Equalisation _ _	Accumulated	Accumulated	
Distribution Period Group 1 08/03/19 to 07/06/19	4.0559	Equalisation 1.6589 1.6408	Accumulated 2019 4.0559	Accumulated 2018 3.8055	
Distribution Period Group 1 08/06/19 to 07/06/19 08/06/19 to 07/09/19 Group 2 08/06/19 to 07/06/19 08/06/19 to 07/06/19 Total distributions in the period Class X – Income shares	4.0559 3.2363 2.3970		Accumulated 2019 4.0559 3.2363 4.0559 3.2363 7.2922	Accumulated 2018 3.8055 3.0078 3.8055 3.0078 6.8133	
Distribution Period Group 1 08/03/19 to 07/06/19 08/06/19 to 07/09/19 Group 2 08/06/19 to 07/06/19 Otal distributions in the period Class X – Income shares Distribution Period	4.0559 3.2363 2.3970		Accumulated 2019 4.0559 3.2363 4.0559 3.2363	Accumulated 2018 3.8055 3.0078 3.8055 3.0078	
Distribution Period Group 1 08/06/19 to 07/06/19 08/06/19 to 07/08/19 Group 2 08/06/19 to 07/08/19 Total distributions in the period Class X – Income shares Distribution Period Group 1 08/03/19 to 07/06/19 08/03/19 to 07/06/19	4.0559 3.2363 2.3970 1.5955	- - 1.6589 1.6408	Accumulated 2019 4.0559 3.2363 4.0559 3.2363 7.2922 Distribution Paid/Payable	Accumulated 2018 3.8055 3.0078 3.8055 3.0078 6.8133 Distribution Paid	
Distribution Period Group 1 08/05/19 to 07/05/19	4.0559 3.2363 2.3970 1.5955 Revenue 1.5959	- - 1.6589 1.6408	Accumulated 2019 4.0559 3.2363 4.0559 3.2363 7.2922 Distribution Paid/Payable 2019 1.5959 1.2575 1.5959 1.2575	Accumulated 2018 3.8055 3.0078 3.8055 3.0078 6.8133 Distribution Paid 2018 1.5513 1.2124	
Distribution Period Group 1 08/03/19 to 07/06/19 08/06/19 to 07/08/19 08/06/19 to 07/08/19 <t< th=""><th>4.0559 3.2363 2.3970 1.5955 Revenue 1.5959 1.2575 1.0649</th><th>- 1.6589 1.6408 Equalisation - - 0.5310</th><th>Accumulated 2019 4.0559 3.2363 4.0559 3.2363 7.2922 Distribution Paid/Payable 2019 1.5959 1.2575 1.5959 1.2575 2.8534</th><th>Accumulated 2018 3.8055 3.0078 3.8055 3.0078 6.8133 Distribution Paid 2018 1.5513 1.2124 1.5513 1.2124 2.7637</th><th></th></t<>	4.0559 3.2363 2.3970 1.5955 Revenue 1.5959 1.2575 1.0649	- 1.6589 1.6408 Equalisation - - 0.5310	Accumulated 2019 4.0559 3.2363 4.0559 3.2363 7.2922 Distribution Paid/Payable 2019 1.5959 1.2575 1.5959 1.2575 2.8534	Accumulated 2018 3.8055 3.0078 3.8055 3.0078 6.8133 Distribution Paid 2018 1.5513 1.2124 1.5513 1.2124 2.7637	
Distribution Period Group 1 08/03/19 to 07/06/19 08/06/19 to 07/06/19 Distribution Period Group 1 08/03/19 to 07/06/19 08/06/19 to 07/08/19 Chass X - Accumulation shares Distribution Period	4.0559 3.2363 2.3970 1.5955 Revenue 1.5959 1.2575 1.0649	- 1.6589 1.6408 Equalisation - - 0.5310	Accumulated 2019 4.0559 3.2363 4.0559 3.2363 7.2922 Distribution Paid/Payable 2019 1.5959 1.2575 1.5959 1.2575	Accumulated 2018 3.8055 3.0078 3.8055 3.0078 6.8133 Distribution Paid 2018 1.5513 1.2124	
Distribution Period Group 1 08/05/19 to 07/06/19 08/06/19 to 07/08/19 Group 2 08/06/19 to 07/08/19 Oddot/19 to 07/08/19 Total distributions in the period Class X – Income shares Distribution Period Group 1 08/03/19 to 07/08/19 Group 1 08/03/19 to 07/08/19 Group 2 08/03/19 to 07/08/19 Og(03/19 to 07/08/19 Total distributions in the period Class X – Accumulation shares Distribution	4.0559 3.2363 2.3970 1.5955 Revenue 1.5959 1.2575 1.0649 0.4775	- 1.6589 1.6408 Equalisation - - - 0.5310 0.7800	Accumulated 2019 4.0559 3.2363 4.0559 3.2363 7.2922 Distribution Paid/Payable 1.5959 1.2575 1.2575 1.2575 2.8534 Revenue Accumulated	Accumulated 2018 3.8055 3.0078 3.8055 3.0078 6.8133 Distribution Paid 2018 1.5513 1.2124 1.5513 1.2124 2.7637 Revenue Accumulated	
Distribution Period Group 1 08/03/19 to 07/06/19 08/06/19 to 07/06/19 Distributions in the period Class X - Income shares Distribution Period Group 1 08/06/19 to 07/06/19 08/06/19 t	4.0559 3.2363 2.3970 1.5955 Revenue 1.5959 1.2575 1.0649 0.4775 Revenue 4.2795	- 1.6589 1.6408 Equalisation - - - 0.5310 0.7800	Accumulated 2019 4.0559 3.2363 4.0559 3.2363 7.2922 Distribution Paid/Payable 2019 1.5959 1.2575 1.2575 1.2575 2.8534 Revenue Accumulated 2019	Accumulated 2018 3.8055 3.0078 3.8055 3.0078 6.8133 Distribution Paid 2018 1.5513 1.2124 1.5513 1.2124 2.7637 Revenue Accumulated 2018	
Distribution Period Group 1 08/05/19 to 07/06/19 08/06/19 to 07/08/19 Odd/06/19 to 07/08/19 Odd/06/19 to 07/08/19 Odd/06/19 to 07/08/19 08/03/19 to 07/08/19 Group 1 08/03/19 to 07/08/19 Oroup 2 08/03/19 to 07/08/19 Ctal distributions in the period Class X - Accumulation shares Distribution Period Group 1 08/03/19 to 07/08/19 Otal distributions in the period Class X - Accumulation shares Distribution Period Group 1 08/06/19 to 07/08/19	4.0559 3.2363 2.3970 1.5955 Revenue 1.5959 1.2575 1.0649 0.4775 Revenue 4.2795 3.4191 4.2795	- 1.6589 1.6408 Equalisation - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - -	Accumulated 2019 4.0559 3.2363 4.0559 3.2363 7.2922 Distribution Paid/Paule 2019 1.5959 1.2575 1.5959 1.2575 2.8534 Revenue Accumulated 2019 4.2795 3.4191	Accumulated 2018 3.8055 3.0078 6.8133 Distribution Paid 2018 1.5513 1.2124 1.5513 1.2124 2.7637 Revenue Accumulated 2018 3.9931 3.1604	
Distribution Period Group 1 08/03/19 to 07/06/19 08/06/19 to 07/06/19 08/03/19 to 07/06/19 08/06/19 to 07/08/19 08/06/19 to 07/08/19 <t< td=""><td>4.0559 3.2363 2.3970 1.5955 Revenue 1.5959 1.2575 1.0649 0.4775 Revenue 4.2795 3.4191 4.2795 1.7344</td><td>- 1.6589 1.6408 Equalisation - 0.5310 0.7800 Equalisation - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - -</td><td>Accumulated 2019 4.0559 3.2363 4.0559 3.2363 7.2922 Distribution Paid/Payable 2019 1.5959 1.2575 2.8534 Accumulated 2.2195 3.4191 7.6986 Distribution Paid/Payable</td><td>Accumulated 2019 3,8055 3,0078 6,8133 Distribution 6,8133 Distribution 1,2513 1,2124 2,7637 Revenue Accumulated 2018 3,9931 3,1604 7,1535 Distribution Paid</td><td></td></t<>	4.0559 3.2363 2.3970 1.5955 Revenue 1.5959 1.2575 1.0649 0.4775 Revenue 4.2795 3.4191 4.2795 1.7344	- 1.6589 1.6408 Equalisation - 0.5310 0.7800 Equalisation - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - -	Accumulated 2019 4.0559 3.2363 4.0559 3.2363 7.2922 Distribution Paid/Payable 2019 1.5959 1.2575 2.8534 Accumulated 2.2195 3.4191 7.6986 Distribution Paid/Payable	Accumulated 2019 3,8055 3,0078 6,8133 Distribution 6,8133 Distribution 1,2513 1,2124 2,7637 Revenue Accumulated 2018 3,9931 3,1604 7,1535 Distribution Paid	
Distribution Period Group 1 08/03/19 to 07/06/19 08/06/19 to 07/06/19 <t< td=""><td>4.0559 3.2363 2.3970 1.5955 Revenue 1.5575 1.0649 0.4775 Revenue 4.2795 3.4191 4.2795 1.7344 Revenue 1.314</td><td>- 1.6589 1.6408 Equalisation - 0.5310 0.7800 Equalisation - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - -</td><td>Accumulated 2019 4.0559 3.2363 4.0559 3.2363 7.2922 Distribution Paid/Payable 2019 1.5959 1.2575 2.8534 Accumulated 2019 4.2795 3.4191 7.6986 Distribution Paid/Payable 2019</td><td>Accumulated 2019 3.8055 3.0078 6.8133 Distribution 1.5513 1.2124 1.5513 1.2124 2.7637 Revenue Accumulated 2018 3.9931 3.1604 7.1535 Distribution Paid 2018</td><td></td></t<>	4.0559 3.2363 2.3970 1.5955 Revenue 1.5575 1.0649 0.4775 Revenue 4.2795 3.4191 4.2795 1.7344 Revenue 1.314	- 1.6589 1.6408 Equalisation - 0.5310 0.7800 Equalisation - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - -	Accumulated 2019 4.0559 3.2363 4.0559 3.2363 7.2922 Distribution Paid/Payable 2019 1.5959 1.2575 2.8534 Accumulated 2019 4.2795 3.4191 7.6986 Distribution Paid/Payable 2019	Accumulated 2019 3.8055 3.0078 6.8133 Distribution 1.5513 1.2124 1.5513 1.2124 2.7637 Revenue Accumulated 2018 3.9931 3.1604 7.1535 Distribution Paid 2018	

Class Z – Accumulation shares
Distribution

Distribution Period	Revenue	Equalisation	Revenue Accumulated 2019	Revenue Accumulated 2018
Group 1 08/03/19 to 07/06/19 08/06/19 to 07/09/19	2.4712 1.9682	-	2.4712 1.9682	2.3233 1.8322
Group 2 08/03/19 to 07/06/19 08/06/19 to 07/09/19 Total distributions in the period	1.5487 1.2162	0.9225 0.7520	2.4712 1.9682 4.4394	2.3233 1.8322 4.1555

Group 2: shares purchased during a distribution period.

Comparative Table Disclosure

	Class 1 – Income shares			Class 1 – Accumulation shares		
	07/09/2019	07/03/2019	07/03/2018	07/09/2019	07/03/2019	07/03/2018
Change in net assets per share						
Opening net asset value per share (p)	92.03	92.01	97.70	134.39	129.06	131.73
Return before operating charges (p)	4.85	5.38	(0.23)	7.18	7.49	(0.48)
Operating charges (p)	(0.74)	(1.52)	(1.60)	(1.09)	(2.16)	(2.19)
Return after operating charges (p)*	4.11	3.86	(1.83)	6.09	5.33	(2.67)
Distributions (p)	(2.26)	(3.84)	(3.86)	(3.32)	(5.47)	(5.28)
Retained distributions on accumulation shares (p)		-	_	3.32	5.47	5.28
Closing net asset value per share (p)	93.88	92.03	92.01	140.48	134.39	129.06
*after direct transaction costs of (p)	0.01	0.03	0.07	0.02	0.05	0.10
Performance						
Return after charges (%)	4.47	4.20	(1.87)	4.53	4.13	(2.03)
Other information						
Closing net asset value (£000)	284,479	330,425	368,909	190,183	222,901	230,892
Closing number of shares	303,031,894	359,047,835	400,926,969	135,382,232	165,857,368	178,900,787
Operating charges (%)**	1.59 [†]	1.59	1.63	1.59 [†]	1.59	1.63
Direct transaction costs (%)***	0.03	0.03	0.07	0.03	0.03	0.07
Prices						
Highest share price (p)	96.96	102.82	104.06	143.57	146.01	140.32
Lowest share price (p)	89.18	85.24	90.54	130.24	123.49	126.07

	Class 1 CHF Hedged – Accumulation shares			Class 1 EUR Hedged – Accumulation share		
	09/11/2018 ¹	07/03/2018	07/03/2017	09/11/2018 ¹	07/03/2018	07/03/2017
Change in net assets per share						
Opening net asset value per share (p)	134.04	146.12	108.88	128.53	128.18	96.96
Return before operating charges (p)	5.50	(9.76)	39.38	2.06	2.51	33.08
Operating charges (p)	(1.04)	(2.32)	(2.14)	(0.99)	(2.16)	(1.86)
Return after operating charges (p)*	4.46	(12.08)	37.24	1.07	0.35	31.22
Distributions (p)	(3.96)	(5.64)	(5.16)	(3.79)	(5.18)	(4.57)
Retained distributions on accumulation shares (p)	3.96	5.64	5.16	3.79	5.18	4.57
Closing net asset value per share (p)	138.50	134.04	146.12	129.60	128.53	128.18
*after direct transaction costs of (p)	0.02	0.11	0.03	0.02	0.10	0.03
Performance						
Return after charges (%)	3.33	(8.27)	34.20	0.83	0.27	32.20
Other information						
Closing net asset value (£000)	-	403	544	-	2,095	919
Closing number of shares	-	300,658	372,574	-	1,629,997	717,119
Operating charges (%)**	-	1.62	1.62	-	1.63	1.61
Direct transaction costs (%)***	-	0.07	0.03	-	0.07	0.03
Prices						
Highest share price (p)	154.75	154.79	146.20	145.72	139.49	129.07
Lowest share price (p)	125.62	131.18	106.17	121.27	122.87	95.82

	Class 1 USD Hedged – Accumulation shares			Class 2 – Income shares		
	09/11/2018 ¹	07/03/2018	07/03/2017	07/09/2019	07/03/2019	07/03/2018
Change in net assets per share						
Opening net asset value per share (p)	150.78	172.93	124.24	102.96	102.42	108.20
Return before operating charges (p)	19.34	(19.47)	51.13	5.43	6.00	(0.26)
Operating charges (p)	(1.24)	(2.68)	(2.44)	(0.55)	(1.12)	(1.15)
Return after operating charges (p)*	18.10	(22.15)	48.69	4.88	4.88	(1.41)
Distributions (p)	(4.72)	(6.49)	(5.84)	(2.55)	(4.34)	(4.37)
Retained distributions on accumulation shares (p)	4.72	6.49	5.84		-	_
Closing net asset value per share (p)	168.88	150.78	172.93	105.29	102.96	102.42
*after direct transaction costs of (p)	0.02	0.12	0.04	0.01	0.04	0.08
Performance						
Return after charges (%)	12.00	(12.81)	39.19	4.74	4.76	(1.30)
Other information						
Closing net asset value (£000)	-	1,053	1,122	173,215	181,990	210,343
Closing number of shares	-	698,723	648,658	164,512,030	176,765,510	205,367,961
Operating charges (%)**	-	1.63	1.62	1.05 [†]	1.05	1.06
Direct transaction costs (%)***	-	0.07	0.03	0.03	0.03	0.07
Prices						
Highest share price (p)	185.98	177.28	173.03	108.69	114.70	115.42
Lowest share price (p)	142.57	146.68	120.02	99.91	95.27	100.76

	Class 2 – Accumulation shares			Class D – Income shares			
	07/09/2019	07/03/2019	07/03/2018	07/09/2019	07/03/2019	07/03/2018 ²	
Change in net assets per share							
Opening net asset value per share (p)	122.27	116.79	118.53	183.00	181.90	196.90	
Return before operating charges (p)	6.54	6.76	(0.47)	9.66	10.59	(7.94)	
Operating charges (p)	(0.65)	(1.28)	(1.27)	(0.95)	(1.93)	(1.34)	
Return after operating charges (p)*	5.89	5.48	(1.74)	8.71	8.66	(9.28)	
Distributions (p)	(3.05)	(5.02)	(4.85)	(4.47)	(7.56)	(5.72)	
Retained distributions on accumulation shares (p)	3.05	5.02	4.85		-		
Closing net asset value per share (p)	128.16	122.27	116.79	187.24	183.00	181.90	
*after direct transaction costs of (p)	0.02	0.04	0.09	0.02	0.06	0.12	
Performance							
Return after charges (%)	4.82	4.69	(1.47)	4.76	4.76	(4.71)	
Other information							
Closing net asset value (£000)	16,846	17,355	274	1,175	1,150	1,719	
Closing number of shares	13,144,901	14,193,793	234,626	627,344	628,455	944,993	
Operating charges (%)**	1.05 [†]	1.07	1.05	1.02 [†]	1.02	1.03 [†]	
Direct transaction costs (%)***	0.03	0.03	0.07	0.03	0.03	0.07	
Prices							
Highest share price (p)	130.90	132.44	126.43	193.24	203.77	202.89	
Lowest share price (p)	118.65	112.24	114.04	177.59	169.32	178.92	

	Class L – Income shares			Class L – Accumulation shares		
	07/09/2019	07/03/2019	07/03/2018 ²	07/09/2019	07/03/2019	07/03/2018 ²
Change in net assets per share						
Opening net asset value per share (p)	174.72	173.04	186.77	291.80	277.45	290.42
Return before operating charges (p)	9.24	10.10	(7.43)	15.64	16.11	(11.80)
Operating charges (p)	(0.53)	(1.08)	(0.75)	(0.89)	(1.76)	(1.17)
Return after operating charges (p)*	8.71	9.02	(8.18)	14.75	14.35	(12.97)
Distributions (p)	(4.34)	(7.34)	(5.55)	(7.29)	(11.94)	(8.72)
Retained distributions on accumulation shares (p)		-		7.29	11.94	8.72
Closing net asset value per share (p)	179.09	174.72	173.04	306.55	291.80	277.45
*after direct transaction costs of (p)	0.02	0.06	0.11	0.04	0.10	0.17
Performance						
Return after charges (%)	4.99	5.21	(4.38)	5.05	5.17	(4.47)
Other information						
Closing net asset value (£000)	256,423	219,604	15,412	317,145	263,452	139,416
Closing number of shares	143,180,636	125,690,839	8,906,635	103,457,798	90,284,756	50,248,860
Operating charges (%)**	0.60†	0.60	0.61 ⁺	0.60 [†]	0.60	0.61 [†]
Direct transaction costs (%)***	0.03	0.03	0.07	0.03	0.03	0.07
Prices						
Highest share price (p)	184.78	194.16	192.49	312.94	315.23	299.33
Lowest share price (p)	169.73	161.54	170.18	283.46	267.63	270.83

	Class X – Income shares		Class X	 Accumulation shares 		
	07/09/2019	07/03/2019	07/03/2018	07/09/2019	07/03/2019	07/03/2018 ²
Change in net assets per share						
Opening net asset value per share (p)	114.73	113.00	118.18	307.62	290.89	303.13
Return before operating charges (p)	6.07	6.60	(0.33)	16.52	16.88	(12.12)
Operating charges (p)	(0.03)	(0.06)	(0.06)	(0.08)	(0.15)	(0.12)
Return after operating charges (p)*	6.04	6.54	(0.39)	16.44	16.73	(12.24)
Distributions (p)	(2.85)	(4.81)	(4.79)	(7.70)	(12.56)	(9.12)
Retained distributions on accumulation shares (p)		-	_	7.70	12.56	9.12
Closing net asset value per share (p)	117.92	114.73	113.00	324.06	307.62	290.89
*after direct transaction costs of (p)	0.02	0.04	0.09	0.04	0.10	0.18
Performance						
Return after charges (%)	5.26	5.79	(0.33)	5.34	5.75	(4.04)
Other information						
Closing net asset value (£000)	5,270	3,858	1,053	45,700	42,122	50,321
Closing number of shares	4,469,032	3,363,326	932,013	14,102,387	13,692,572	17,298,673
Operating charges (%)**	0.05 [†]	0.05	0.05	0.05 [†]	0.05	0.06 [†]
Direct transaction costs (%)***	0.03	0.03	0.07	0.03	0.03	0.07
Prices						
Highest share price (p)	121.60	127.09	126.36	330.63	331.28	312.51
Lowest share price (p)	111.60	105.96	111.08	299.23	281.55	283.84

	Class Z – Income shares		Class Z	– Accumulation s	hares	
	07/09/2019	07/03/2019	07/03/2018	07/09/2019	07/03/2019	07/03/2018
Change in net assets per share						
Opening net asset value per share (p)	138.14	137.08	144.45	178.67	170.26	172.41
Return before operating charges (p)	7.29	8.00	(0.36)	9.56	9.88	(0.68)
Operating charges (p)	(0.57)	(1.17)	(1.21)	(0.75)	(1.47)	(1.47)
Return after operating charges (p)*	6.72	6.83	(1.57)	8.81	8.41	(2.15)
Distributions (p)	(3.41)	(5.77)	(5.80)	(4.44)	(7.28)	(7.02)
Retained distributions on accumulation shares (p)		-	_	4.44	7.28	7.02
Closing net asset value per share (p)	141.45	138.14	137.08	187.48	178.67	170.26
*after direct transaction costs of (p)	0.02	0.05	0.11	0.02	0.06	0.13
Performance						
Return after charges (%)	4.86	4.98	(1.09)	4.93	4.94	(1.25)
Other information						
Closing net asset value (£000)	1,752,339	1,745,600	1,955,410	1,125,022	1,032,459	959,094
Closing number of shares	1,238,863,202	1,263,689,987	1,426,492,453	600,072,455	577,868,081	563,301,037
Operating charges (%)**	0.82 [†]	0.82	0.83	0.82 [†]	0.82	0.83
Direct transaction costs (%)***	0.03	0.03	0.07	0.03	0.03	0.07
Prices						
Highest share price (p)	145.97	153.67	154.16	191.44	193.26	184.00
Lowest share price (p)	134.12	127.76	134.82	173.47	163.94	166.23

	Class Z CHF Hedged – Accumulation shares		Class Z EUR He	dged – Accumula	tion shares	
	09/11/2018 ¹	07/03/2018	07/03/2017	09/11/2018 ¹	07/03/2018	07/03/2017
Change in net assets per share						
Opening net asset value per share (p)	137.57	148.79	109.89	135.32	133.92	100.49
Return before operating charges (p)	4.85	(10.00)	40.02	2.36	2.55	34.41
Operating charges (p)	(0.55)	(1.22)	(1.12)	(0.54)	(1.15)	(0.98)
Return after operating charges (p)*	4.30	(11.22)	38.90	1.82	1.40	33.43
Distributions (p)	(4.10)	(5.83)	(5.29)	(4.02)	(5.50)	(4.81)
Retained distributions on accumulation shares (p)	4.10	5.83	5.29	4.02	5.50	4.81
Closing net asset value per share (p)	141.87	137.57	148.79	137.14	135.32	133.92
*after direct transaction costs of (p)	0.02	0.11	0.03	0.02	0.10	0.03
Performance						
Return after charges (%)	3.13	(7.54)	35.40	1.34	1.05	33.27
Other information						
Closing net asset value (£000)	-	465	714	-	6,645	12,484
Closing number of shares	-	337,940	479,914	-	4,910,832	9,321,764
Operating charges (%)**	-	0.83	0.82	-	0.83	0.82
Direct transaction costs (%)***	-	0.07	0.03	-	0.07	0.03
Prices						
Highest share price (p)	159.39	157.98	148.88	153.98	146.27	134.41
Lowest share price (p)	128.98	134.56	107.34	127.71	128.49	99.47

Comparative Table Disclosure

(continued)

	Class Z USD Hedged – Accumulation shares			
	09/11/2018 ¹	07/03/2018	07/03/2017	
Change in net assets per share				
Opening net asset value per share (p)	155.55	176.96	126.10	
Return before operating charges (p)	20.26	(20.01)	52.10	
Operating charges (p)	(0.66)	(1.40)	(1.24)	
Return after operating charges (p)*	19.60	(21.41)	50.86	
Distributions (p)	(4.91)	(6.75)	(6.03)	
Retained distributions on accumulation shares (p)	4.91	6.75	6.03	
Closing net asset value per share (p)	175.15	155.55	176.96	
*after direct transaction costs of (p)	0.02	0.12	0.04	
Performance				
Return after charges (%)	12.60	(12.10)	40.33	
Other information				
Closing net asset value (£000)	-	2,611	2,009	
Closing number of shares	-	1,678,459	1,135,384	
Operating charges (%)**	-	0.83	0.82	
Direct transaction costs (%)***	-	0.07	0.03	
Prices				
Highest share price (p)	192.51	181.81	177.07	
Lowest share price (p)	147.15	151.23	121.97	

The Operating charges are represented by the Ongoing Charges Figure (OCF) which is the European standard method of disclosing the charges of a share class of a fund based on the financial year's expenses and may vary from year to year. It includes charges such as the fund's annual management charge, registration fee, custody fees and distribution cost but ordinarily excludes the costs of buying or selling assets for the fund (unless these assets are shares of another fund). Where published, the Key Investor Information Document (KIID) contains the current OCF. For a more detailed breakdown please visit columbiathreadneedle.com/fees. *Transaction costs have not been reduced by any amounts collected from dilution levies/adjustments.

¹Closed 9 November 2018.

²Commenced 12 May 2017.

[†]The Ongoing Charges Figure is annualised based on the fees incurred during the accounting period or since commencement date.

Notes to the financial statements

for the accounting period 8 March 2019 to 7 September 2019

1 ACCOUNTING POLICIES

(a) Basis of accounting

The financial statements have been prepared on the historical cost basis, as modified by the revaluation of investments, in compliance with FRS 102 and in accordance with the Statement of Recommended Practice for Authorised Funds (SORP) issued by the Investment Management Association in May 2014. The accounting policies applied are consistent with those of the annual financial statements for the year ended 7 March 2019 and are described in those financial statements.

(b) Notes

In accordance with the guidelines of the SORP the fund has taken advantage of the facility not to provide further notes to the financial statements.

2019

2 RECONCILIATION OF SHARES

Class 1 – Income shares	
Opening shares	359,047,835
Shares issued	6,030,819
Shares redeemed	(59,500,419)
Net conversions	(2,546,341)
Closing shares	303,031,894
Class 1 – Accumulation shares	
Opening shares	165,857,368
Shares issued	2,428,871
Shares redeemed	(32,208,770)
Net conversions	(695,237)
Closing shares	135,382,232
-	
Class 2 – Income shares	170 705 510
Opening shares	176,765,510
Shares issued	4,871,961
Shares redeemed	(16,366,879)
Net conversions	(758,562)
Closing shares	164,512,030
Class 2 – Accumulation shares	
Opening shares	14,193,793
Shares issued	39,583
Shares redeemed	(1,072,157)
Net conversions	(16,318)
Closing shares	13,144,901
Class D – Income shares	000 455
Opening shares Shares issued	628,455
Shares redeemed	78,160 (79,271)
Net conversions	(73,271)
Closing shares	627,344
	027,344
Class L – Income shares	
Opening shares	125,690,839
Shares issued	16,091,878
Shares redeemed	(3,337,268)
Net conversions	4,735,187
Closing shares	143,180,636
Class L – Accumulation shares	
Opening shares	90,284,756
Shares issued	23,699,309
Shares redeemed	(13,125,456)
Net conversions	2,599,189
Closing shares	103,457,798
Class X – Income shares	
Opening shares	3,363,326
Shares issued	1,187,406
Shares redeemed	(81,700)
Net conversions	-
Closing shares	4,469,032

	2019
Class X – Accumulation shares	
Opening shares	13,692,572
Shares issued	1,911,241
Shares redeemed	(1,501,426)
Net conversions	
Closing shares	14,102,387
Class Z – Income shares	
Opening shares	1,263,689,987
Shares issued	14,567,425
Shares redeemed	(35,974,387)
Net conversions	(3,419,823)
Closing shares	1,238,863,202
Class Z – Accumulation shares	
Opening shares	577,868,081
Shares issued	37,846,212
Shares redeemed	(11,687,610)
Net conversions	(3,954,228)
Closing shares	600,072,455

Threadneedle UK Monthly Income Fund

Investment Report

Investment Objective and Policy

The Fund aims to provide a monthly income combined with prospects for capital growth over the long term. It looks to provide an income yield higher than the FTSE All-Share Index over rolling 3-year periods, after the deduction of charges.

The Fund is actively managed, and invests at least 90% of its assets in shares of companies listed on the London Stock Exchange, predominantly companies domiciled in the UK, or which have significant UK business operations.

The Fund focuses on selecting companies that exhibit strong potential for paying attractive and sustainable dividend income. These companies may be chosen from any industry or economic sector, and whilst there is no restriction on size, investment tends to focus on the larger companies included in the FTSE All-Share Index.

The FTSE All-Share Index is regarded as an appropriate performance measure of the UK stock market, with over 600 companies currently included. The income yield of this index provides a suitable target benchmark against which the level of income generated by the Fund will be measured and evaluated over time.

The Fund typically invests in fewer than 70 companies, which may include shares of some companies not within the Index. The Fund may invest in other securities (including fixed interest securities) and collective investment schemes (including funds managed by Columbia Threadneedle companies), when deemed appropriate.

The Fund may also hold money market instruments, deposits, cash and near cash.

The Fund is not permitted to invest in derivatives for investment purposes, but derivatives may be used with the aim of reducing risk or managing the Fund more efficiently.

Performance of Class 1 – Income shares*

Over the six months to 7 September 2019, the published share price of the Threadneedle UK Monthly Income Fund has risen from 70.18p to 70.21p. Looking at performance within its peer group, the total return on the fund for the six months ending 31 August 2019, including net reinvested income, is +3.33% as compared to a median return of +1.95% over the same period. (For information the FTSE All-Share Total Return Index returned +4.28% over the same period).

Market Overview and Portfolio Activity

Expectations for global growth continued to moderate over the review period, except in the US, where domestic demand remained strong. The aggregate forecast for global economic growth for 2019 is now expected to be the weakest since the financial crisis. The prime reason for this reduction was the escalating trade tensions between the US and China. Towards the end of the period, the US increased the quantum of tariffs i intended to raise on Chinese imports by 50%, to the extent that all such trade betweene the two countries would now be subject to at least some form of tariff. Given what had been the broadly uninterrupted trend towards free trade since World War II, this raised serious issues about whether the economic benefits of globalisation had peaked and could reverse.

The other major issue weighing on both economies and markets was the course of US monetary policy. Having put through an eighth, then ninth and a final 0.25% rate increase in December (taking rates to 2.25.25%), the US Federal Reserve then controversially changed tack in the first quarter of this year, and talked about potentially easing rates. The central bank also slowed the pace at which it unwound quantitative easing (OE) to zero by the end of the period, despite having reversed only about 15% of the cumulative outstanding OE over the preceding two years. Such an abrupt U-turn in policy from the world's must important central bank raised serious questions about its credibility, as well as concerns about the outlook for global growth and the world's true risk-free rate. This last factor became especially pertinent as global bond yields continued their relentless fall, to the extent that about one-third of all outstanding global bonds now offer negative yields. These concerns were magnified during the summer when the yield curve' inverted, i.e. the difference between 10-year and 2-year Treasury rates turned negative. This phenomenon has historically been one of the most prescient indicators of the US econmy going into recession. Domestically, Brexit continued to dominate markets. The official exit date was postponed from the end of March to the end of October, as no withdrawal agreement could be passed by Pariament despite three attempts. This led to Prime Minister Threesa May being replaced by Boris. Johanos. But as the

~~~~

2010

2010

....

October extension deadline itself became mired in controversy, the inevitability of another general election increased as Johnson lost his pariamentary working majority due to a combination of defections and expulsions from the Conservative Party. Fortunately, the domestic econorm, accounting for only circa 25% of UK corporate profitability, remained relatively robust.

During the period the market (as measured by the FTSE AlI-Share index) rose by 1.8%, despite a sharp sell-off in August as trade fears intensified. The fund's activity returned to its traditionally modest levels, with only about 10% of the portfolio changing during the period. Five positions were exited, with two of these being Marx Telecom and KCOM; both were successfully bid for. The fund also exited TUI, Califord Try and De La Rue. There were four additions to the portfolio: Direct Line Insurance Group, Spectris, Reckitt Benckiser and Royal Bank of Scotland Group, hence, the number of stocks held reduced by one, 157. Elsewhere, activity was very stock-specific, the biggest additions being to Legal & General Group, Shell and SSF; all are trading at sustainable yields above 6% which we feel should grow. The biggest reduction was the continued selling of DS Smith; this is consistent with our desire to maintain a meaningfully underweight position in the popular but economically-sensitive industrials. Elsewhere, the biggest sector overweights remain in life assurance and pharmaceuticals.

The dividend cover across the market remained unchanged at circa 1.7x. However, growth prospects again continue to be constrained by concerns around the global economic outlook, Brexit, trade and a volatile sterlingdollar exchange rate.

For the ninth consecutive year, the fund's monthly distributions on the majority Class 1 units increased by 0.01 pence per unit, from 0.26 pence to 0.27 pence. The Z class units saw a broadly similar rate of increase, from 0.45 pence per unit to 0.47 pence.

However, for the reasons referenced above, it feels prudent to continue to prioritise improving the quality of the fund's dividend, rather than its quantity. Therefore, it is anticipated that the fund's 12th and final dividend payment for the year will be slightly reduced for a third consecutive year, so as to moderate the rate of dividend growth for the year for the Class 1 distributions to approximately 2.5%. This would be the 19th year in the fund's 21-year history as an OEIC that the dividend had been increased. At the end of the half year, the yield on both these share classes was 5.0%.

March

439.307

7,483

1 1 7 4

5,016

(3,841)

(6.351)

(10, 192)

442,788

452,980

2019 £000

2019

£000

416.221

6.806

10.023

433,090

(377)

(1,655)

(1.975)

(4,007)

429,083

40

#### STATEMENT OF TOTAL RETURN

for the accounting period 8 March 2019 to 7 September 2019

|                                         | 2019<br>£000 | 2018<br>£000 |
|-----------------------------------------|--------------|--------------|
| Income                                  |              |              |
| Net capital gains                       | 2,129        | 14,108       |
| Revenue                                 | 13,813       | 14,353       |
| Expenses                                | (3,331)      | (3,828)      |
| Interest payable and similar charges    | _            | (1)          |
| Net revenue before taxation             | 10,482       | 10,524       |
| Taxation                                | _            | -            |
| Net revenue after taxation              | 10,482       | 10,524       |
| Total return before distributions       | 12,611       | 24,632       |
| Distributions                           | (10,146)     | (10,602)     |
| Change in net assets attributable to    |              |              |
| shareholders from investment activities | 2,465        | 14,030       |
|                                         |              |              |

### STATEMENT OF CHANGE IN NET ASSETS ATTRIBUTABLE

TO SHAREHOLDERS

for the accounting period 8 March 2019 to 7 September 2019

| 2015     | 2010                                                                    |
|----------|-------------------------------------------------------------------------|
| £000     | £000                                                                    |
| 442,788  | 497,135                                                                 |
| 6,258    | 6,867                                                                   |
| (22,536) | (28,654)                                                                |
| (16,278) | (21,787)                                                                |
|          |                                                                         |
| 2,465    | 14,030                                                                  |
| 108      | 90                                                                      |
| 429,083  | 489,468                                                                 |
|          | <b>£000</b><br>442,788<br>6,258<br>(22,536)<br>(16,278)<br>2,465<br>108 |

The comparatives used within the Statement of Change in Net Assets Attributable to Shareholders are for the corresponding period of the previous year. Therefore the opening net assets attributable to shareholders for the current year are at 7 March 2019 whilst the figure disclosed in the comparatives' closing net assets attributable to shareholders is at 7 September 2018.

\*In pound Sterling and against UK peer group (See Performance summary on pages 223 to 224).

Net assets attributable to shareholders

Distribution payable

Other creditors

Total liabilities

**BALANCE SHEFT** 

Assets: Fixed assets: Investments

Current assets:

Debtors

Total assets

Liabilities: Creditors: Bank overdrafts

Cash and bank balances

Cash equivalents\*\*

as at 7 September 2019

#### **DISTRIBUTION TABLE**

for the accounting period 8 March 2019 to 7 September 2019

Dividend distribution in pence per share

| Class 1 | Income | chares |  |
|---------|--------|--------|--|

| Glass I – Income shares           |         |              |                                      |                              |
|-----------------------------------|---------|--------------|--------------------------------------|------------------------------|
| Distribution<br>Period            | Revenue | Equalisation | Distribution<br>Paid/Payable<br>2019 | Distribution<br>Paid<br>2018 |
| Group 1                           |         |              |                                      |                              |
| 08/03/19 to 07/04/19              | 0.2700  | -            | 0.2700                               | 0.2600                       |
| 08/04/19 to 07/05/19              | 0.2700  | -            | 0.2700                               | 0.2600                       |
| 08/05/19 to 07/06/19              | 0.2700  | -            | 0.2700                               | 0.2600                       |
| 08/06/19 to 07/07/19              | 0.2700  | -            | 0.2700                               | 0.2600                       |
| 08/07/19 to 07/08/19              | 0.2700  | -            | 0.2700                               | 0.2600                       |
| 08/08/19 to 07/09/19              | 0.2700  | -            | 0.2700                               | 0.2600                       |
| Group 2                           |         |              |                                      |                              |
| 08/03/19 to 07/04/19              | 0.0031  | 0.2669       | 0.2700                               | 0.2600                       |
| 08/04/19 to 07/05/19              | -       | 0.2700       | 0.2700                               | 0.2600                       |
| 08/05/19 to 07/06/19              | -       | 0.2700       | 0.2700                               | 0.2600                       |
| 08/06/19 to 07/07/19              | -       | 0.2700       | 0.2700                               | 0.2600                       |
| 08/07/19 to 07/08/19              | 0.0187  | 0.2513       | 0.2700                               | 0.2600                       |
| 08/08/19 to 07/09/19              | -       | 0.2700       | 0.2700                               | 0.2600                       |
| Total distributions in the period |         |              | 1.6200                               | 1.5600                       |

\*\*The total value of investments in the portfolio statement includes the Cash Equivalents amount shown under current assets.

## Threadneedle UK Monthly Income Fund

#### **DISTRIBUTION TABLE**

(continued)

| Class 2 – Income shares                                   |                  |              |                      |                  |
|-----------------------------------------------------------|------------------|--------------|----------------------|------------------|
| Distribution                                              |                  |              | Distribution         | Distribution     |
| Period                                                    | Revenue          | Equalisation | Paid/Payable         | Paid<br>2018     |
| Group 1                                                   |                  |              | 2019                 | 2018             |
| 08/03/19 to 07/04/19                                      | 0.4100           | _            | 0.4100               | 0.3900           |
| 08/04/19 to 07/05/19                                      | 0.4100           | -            | 0.4100               | 0.3900           |
| 08/05/19 to 07/06/19                                      | 0.4100           | -            | 0.4100               | 0.3900           |
| 08/06/19 to 07/07/19                                      | 0.4100           | -            | 0.4100               | 0.3900           |
| 08/07/19 to 07/08/19                                      | 0.4100           | -            | 0.4100               | 0.3900           |
| 08/08/19 to 07/09/19                                      | 0.4100           | -            | 0.4100               | 0.3900           |
| Group 2                                                   |                  |              |                      |                  |
| 08/03/19 to 07/04/19                                      | 0.4100           | -            | 0.4100               | 0.3900           |
| 08/04/19 to 07/05/19<br>08/05/19 to 07/06/19              | 0.4100<br>0.4100 | _            | 0.4100<br>0.4100     | 0.3900<br>0.3900 |
| 08/06/19 to 07/07/19                                      | 0.4100           | -            | 0.4100               | 0.3900           |
| 08/07/19 to 07/08/19                                      | 0.4100           | _            | 0.4100               | 0.3900           |
| 08/08/19 to 07/09/19                                      | 0.4100           | -            | 0.4100               | 0.3900           |
| Total distributions in the period                         |                  |              | 2.4600               | 2.3400           |
| Class X – Gross income shares*                            |                  |              |                      |                  |
| Distribution                                              |                  |              | Distribution         |                  |
| Period                                                    | Revenue          | Equalisation | Paid/Payable         |                  |
|                                                           | nevenue          | Equansation  | 2019                 |                  |
| Group 1                                                   |                  |              |                      |                  |
| 08/05/19 to 07/06/19                                      | -                | -            | -                    |                  |
| 08/06/19 to 07/07/19                                      | 0.3900           | -            | 0.3900               |                  |
| 08/07/19 to 07/08/19                                      | 0.3900           | -            | 0.3900               |                  |
| 08/08/19 to 07/09/19                                      | 0.3900           | -            | 0.3900               |                  |
| Group 2                                                   |                  |              |                      |                  |
| 08/05/19 to 07/06/19                                      | -                | -            | -                    |                  |
| 08/06/19 to 07/07/19                                      | 0.3900           | -            | 0.3900               |                  |
| 08/07/19 to 07/08/19                                      | 0.3900           | -            | 0.3900               |                  |
| 08/08/19 to 07/09/19                                      | 0.3900           | -            | 0.3900               |                  |
| Total distributions in the period                         |                  |              | 1.1700               |                  |
| Class Z – Income shares                                   |                  |              |                      |                  |
| Distribution                                              |                  |              | Distribution         | Distribution     |
| Period                                                    | Revenue          | Equalisation | Paid/Payable<br>2019 | Paid<br>2018     |
| Group 1                                                   |                  |              | 2019                 | 2018             |
| 08/03/19 to 07/04/19                                      | 0.4700           | _            | 0.4700               | 0.4500           |
| 08/04/19 to 07/05/19                                      | 0.4700           | _            | 0.4700               | 0.4500           |
| 08/05/19 to 07/06/19                                      | 0.4700           | -            | 0.4700               | 0.4500           |
| 08/06/19 to 07/07/19                                      | 0.4700           | -            | 0.4700               | 0.4500           |
| 08/07/19 to 07/08/19                                      | 0.4700           | -            | 0.4700               | 0.4500           |
| 08/08/19 to 07/09/19                                      | 0.4700           | -            | 0.4700               | 0.4500           |
| Group 2                                                   |                  |              |                      |                  |
| 08/03/19 to 07/04/19                                      | 0.2539           | 0.2161       | 0.4700               | 0.4500           |
| 08/04/19 to 07/05/19                                      | 0.0895           | 0.3805       | 0.4700               | 0.4500           |
| 08/05/19 to 07/06/19                                      | -                | 0.4700       | 0.4700               | 0.4500           |
| 08/06/19 to 07/07/19                                      | -                | 0.4700       | 0.4700               | 0.4500           |
| 08/07/19 to 07/08/19                                      | 0.1047           | 0.3653       | 0.4700               | 0.4500           |
| 08/08/19 to 07/09/19<br>Total distributions in the period | -                | 0.4700       | 0.4700<br>2.8200     | 0.4500<br>2.7000 |
| Total distributions in the period                         |                  |              | 2.8200               | 2.7000           |

Group 2: shares purchased during a distribution period. \*For launch dates, refer to the footnotes after the comparative tables.

## **Threadneedle UK Monthly Income Fund**

### **Comparative Table Disclosure**

|                                        | C                 | lass 1 – Income sl | Class 1 – Income shares |                   | 2 – Income share: | 5          |
|----------------------------------------|-------------------|--------------------|-------------------------|-------------------|-------------------|------------|
|                                        | 07/09/2019        | 07/03/2019         | 07/03/2018              | 07/09/2019        | 07/03/2019        | 07/03/2018 |
| Change in net assets per share         |                   |                    |                         |                   |                   |            |
| Opening net asset value per share (p)  | 69.50             | 71.88              | 77.99                   | 102.34            | 105.32            | 113.70     |
| Return before operating charges (p)    | 2.55              | 2.26               | (1.48)                  | 3.75              | 3.30              | (2.17)     |
| Operating charges (p)                  | (0.58)            | (1.18)             | (1.26)                  | (0.55)            | (1.12)            | (1.20)     |
| Return after operating charges (p)*    | 1.97              | 1.08               | (2.74)                  | 3.20              | 2.18              | (3.37)     |
| Distributions (p)                      | (1.62)            | (3.46)             | (3.37)                  | (2.46)            | (5.16)            | (5.01)     |
| Closing net asset value per share (p)  | 69.85             | 69.50              | 71.88                   | 103.08            | 102.34            | 105.32     |
| *after direct transaction costs of (p) | 0.05              | 0.07               | 0.13                    | 0.07              | 0.10              | 0.19       |
| Performance                            |                   |                    |                         |                   |                   |            |
| Return after charges (%)               | 2.83              | 1.50               | (3.51)                  | 3.13              | 2.07              | (2.96)     |
| Other information                      |                   |                    |                         |                   |                   |            |
| Closing net asset value (£000)         | 358,015           | 367,747            | 406,560                 | 87                | 86                | 80         |
| Closing number of shares               | 512,574,685       | 529,162,282        | 565,574,075             | 84,409            | 84,409            | 75,616     |
| Operating charges (%)**                | 1.63 <sup>†</sup> | 1.63               | 1.63                    | 1.06 <sup>†</sup> | 1.06              | 1.06       |
| Direct transaction costs (%)***        | 0.13              | 0.09               | 0.17                    | 0.13              | 0.09              | 0.17       |
| Prices                                 |                   |                    |                         |                   |                   |            |
| Highest share price (p)                | 73.05             | 77.94              | 81.71                   | 107.77            | 114.31            | 119.27     |
| Lowest share price (p)                 | 68.01             | 64.46              | 71.45                   | 100.35            | 94.83             | 104.68     |

|                                        | Class X – Gross income shares | Class             | s Z – Income shar | es         |
|----------------------------------------|-------------------------------|-------------------|-------------------|------------|
|                                        | 07/09/2019 <sup>1</sup>       | 07/09/2019        | 07/03/2019        | 07/03/2018 |
| Change in net assets per share         |                               |                   |                   |            |
| Opening net asset value per share (p)  | 100.00                        | 122.23            | 125.48            | 135.11     |
| Return before operating charges (p)    | 1.86                          | 4.48              | 3.93              | (2.59)     |
| Operating charges (p)                  |                               | (0.55)            | (1.12)            | (1.18)     |
| Return after operating charges (p)*    | 1.86                          | 3.93              | 2.81              | (3.77)     |
| Distributions (p)                      | (1.17)                        | (2.82)            | (6.06)            | (5.86)     |
| Closing net asset value per share (p)  | 100.69                        | 123.34            | 122.23            | 125.48     |
| *after direct transaction costs of (p) | 0.07                          | 0.08              | 0.12              | 0.22       |
| Performance                            |                               |                   |                   |            |
| Return after charges (%)               | 1.86                          | 3.22              | 2.24              | (2.79)     |
| Other information                      |                               |                   |                   |            |
| Closing net asset value (£000)         | 1                             | 70,980            | 74,955            | 90,495     |
| Closing number of shares               | 1,000                         | 57,547,106        | 61,324,814        | 72,121,364 |
| Operating charges (%)**                | 0.00 <sup>†</sup>             | 0.88 <sup>†</sup> | 0.88              | 0.88       |
| Direct transaction costs (%)***        | 0.13                          | 0.13              | 0.09              | 0.17       |
| Prices                                 |                               |                   |                   |            |
| Highest share price (p)                | 105.13                        | 128.89            | 136.27            | 141.81     |
| Lowest share price (p)                 | 97.72                         | 120.04            | 113.25            | 124.70     |

\*\*The Operating charges are represented by the Ongoing Charges Figure (OCF) which is the European standard method of disclosing the charges of a share class of a fund based on the financial year's expenses and may vary from year to year. It includes charges such as the fund's annual management charge, registration fee, custody fees and distribution cost but ordinarily excludes the costs of buying or selling assets for the fund (unless these assets are shares of another fund). Where published, the Key Investor Information Document (KIID) contains the current OCF. For a more detailed breakdown please visit columbiathreadneedle.com/fees.

\*\*\* Transaction costs have not been reduced by any amounts collected from dilution levies/adjustments.

<sup>1</sup>Commenced 9 May 2019. <sup>1</sup>The Ongoing Charges Figure is annualised based on the fees incurred during the accounting period or since commencement date.

## **Threadneedle UK Monthly Income Fund**

#### Notes to the financial statements

for the accounting period 8 March 2019 to 7 September 2019

#### **1 ACCOUNTING POLICIES**

#### (a) Basis of accounting

The financial statements have been prepared on the historical cost basis, as modified by the revaluation of investments, in compliance with FRS 102 and in accordance with the Statement of Recommended Practice for Authorised Funds (SORP) issued by the Investment Management Association in May 2014. The accounting policies applied are consistent with those of the annual financial statements for the year ended 7 March 2019 and are described in those financial statements.

#### (b) Notes

In accordance with the guidelines of the SORP the fund has taken advantage of the facility not to provide further notes to the financial statements.

#### 2 RECONCILIATION OF SHARES

| RECONCILIATION OF SHARES       | 2019         |
|--------------------------------|--------------|
|                                | 2019         |
| Class 1 – Income shares        |              |
| Opening shares                 | 529,162,282  |
| Shares issued                  | 8,197,308    |
| Shares redeemed                | (22,944,700) |
| Net conversions                | (1,840,205)  |
| Closing shares                 | 512,574,685  |
| Class 2 – Income shares        |              |
| Opening shares                 | 84,409       |
| Shares issued                  | -            |
| Shares redeemed                | -            |
| Net conversions                |              |
| Closing shares                 | 84,409       |
| Class X – Gross income shares* |              |
| Opening shares                 | -            |
| Shares issued                  | 1,000        |
| Shares redeemed                | -            |
| Net conversions                |              |
| Closing shares                 | 1,000        |
| Class Z – Income shares        |              |
| Opening shares                 | 61,324,814   |
| Shares issued                  | 382,330      |
| Shares redeemed                | (5,205,221)  |
| Net conversions                | 1,045,183    |
| Closing shares                 | 57,547,106   |
|                                |              |

\*For launch dates, refer to the footnotes after the comparative tables.

#### **Investment Report**

Investment Objective and Policy The Fund aims to provide a monthly income with prospects for capital growth over the long term. It looks to provide an income yield higher than the FTSE All-Share Index over rolling 3-year periods, after the deduction of charges.

The Fund is actively managed, and invests in a combination of company shares and bonds; typically, between 70-80% in UK company shares and 20%-30% in bonds. The Fund considers UK companies to mean companies listed on the London Stock Exchange; predominantly those domiciled in the UK, or which have significant UK business operations.

The Fund selects companies that exhibit above average income generation potential, as well as those considered to offer opportunities more by way of share price or dividend growth. These companies may be chosen from any industry or economic sector, and whilst there is no be chosen from any industry or economic sector, and whilst there is no restriction on size, investment tends to focus on the larger companies included in the FTSE All-Share Index. The bonds selected are usually investment grade corporate bonds, but may also include government bonds. These bonds are denominated in sterling (or hedged back to sterling, if a different currency).

The FTSE All-Share Index is regarded as an appropriate performance measur The true with the stock market, with over 600 companies currently included. The income yield of this index provides a suitable target benchmark against which the level of income generated by the Fund will be measured and evaluated over time.

The Fund may also invest in money market instruments, deposits, cash and near cash and other collective investment schemes (including funds managed by Columbia Threadneedle companies) when deemed appropriate.

The Fund is not permitted to invest in derivatives for investment purposes, but derivatives may be used with the aim of reducing risk or managing the Fund more efficiently.

Performance of Class 1 – Income shares\* Over the six months to 7 September 2019, the published share price o Threadneedle Monthly Extra Income Fund has risen from 78.72p to 81.73p

Looking at performance within its peer group, the total return on the fund for the six months ending 31 August 2019, including net reinvested income, is +6.48% as compared to a median return of +3.98% over the same period. In view of the nature of the fund, and its investment remit, there is no directly comparable market index

#### STATEMENT OF TOTAL RETURN

Income

Expenses

Taxation

Distributions

Revenue

for the accounting period 8 March 2019 to 7 September 2019

#### Market Overview and Portfolio Activity

UR equities and corporate bonks ralied over the review period, largely because of expectations of stimulus measures from key central banks. That said, risk assets were periodically buffeted by worries around Brexit, the US-China trade war and the global economic outlook. This also source sentiment towards corporate bonds; however, the asset class still posted a positive return, as yields (interest rates) on government bonds dropped as the uncertain political and economic backdron jedi investrs to fragure safe-havens backdrop led investors to favour safe-havens.

Fears that the UK could end up leaving the EU without a deal rose over rears that the OK could end up feadwing the EO without a user tose twen the review period, especially following threess May's resignation as prime minister due to the prospect, then reality, that she would be succeeded by leading Brexiteer Boris Johnson. Political uncertainty rose further in August, when Johnson decided to suspend Parliament ahead of the revised Brexit deadline of 31 October 2019.

Concerns around Brexit were particularly painful for small- and mid-caps. The associated weakness in the pound was a further headwind for these stocks. However, the currency's fall buoyed sentiment towards export-oriented stocks and resulted in several overseas takeover bids being launched for UK companies such as Merlin Entertainments and Cobham.

IBUICIDED UN COMPARIES Such as Welling Efficient entriests and Countern. On the economic front, UK GDP growth was strong in the first quarter of 2019, partly due to the boost to manufacturing from firms stockpiling inventories ahead of the original Brexit date of 29 March. However, subsequent data showed that this effect was wearing off, and the economy contracted in the second quarter. More encouragingly, consumption data held up reasonably well, thanks to the recovery in real wages over the last year. The Bank of England continued to signal that rate hikes were still possible this year, assuming that Brexit doesn't derail the economy, though investors remained secentical that colicymakers would tighten policy. sceptical that policymakers would tighten policy.

Over the review period, within equities, we topped up several holdings, chiefly IMI, BT and ITV. We are encouraged by the fresh leadership of IMI's new CEO. For BT, we feel the implementation of the fibre-to-the-home network will help it make progress on its plans to target long-term growth and improve its relationship with the regulator, which should pave the way for the firm to earn a reasonable return on its investment. In our view, ITV's share price is not capturing the rush for content globally, or its attractiveness as a takeover target. We also believe that the company is of higher quality and much less vulnerable to the disruption than the bearish sentiment induced by Brexit would suggest.

We also added to Marks & Spencer, via a rights issue, which was launched to fund the company's share of its joint venture with Ocado. While we understand the market's concerns around the terms of the offering, we believe that the deal with Ocado has strategic inerits for Marks & Spencer. We also feel that there is scope for meaningful improvements in Marks &

Spencer's food division, although much of the deep restructuring is not yet visible in the financia

We closed our residual position in Rolls-Royce Holdings to fund higher-conviction

In fixed income, we took part in a broad range of new issues, including two tranches each from Fidelity National Information Services, Fiserv and, in its first ever sterling deal, Berkshire Hathaway Finance. We also participated in new ever stelling beal, personer haulaway mance. We also participated in new issues from Total Capital Universa nd Br Capital Markets. In the secondary market, we initiated positions in LafargeHolcim Sterling finance and Rolls-Royce Holdings. Sales included Vonovia Finance, Clydesdale Bank, Bank of America and ING. Overall, the fixed income segment of the portfolio retained a broadly neutral duration position and modest overweight exposure to credit-market risk.

Despite concerns about the UK's political and economic prospects, we are more constructive about the outlook for UK equities.

More constructive about the output of the equities. Many non-commodity-driven. UK-listed companies with global exposure are trading at excessive discounts to their overseas-listed peers, partly as a consequence of the sheer weight of money re-allocated away from the UK stock market. UK domestics are trading at even cheaper valuations, owing to the poor sentiment around Brexit. This environment creates opportunities for active managers, and should continue to entice activist investments and takeover activity in the UK.

This valuation dynamic can also be understood in the broader context of an extremely polarised global market in which cheap stocks are becoming cheaper and those deemed 'strong' are growing more expensive. We are not attempting to predict the timing of a reappraisal of this situation, but to ensure our portfolios are best prepared to weather the turbulence and seize the opportunities when that moment arrives.

As patient, conviction investors, we will continue to avoid short-term trades and instead concentrate on company fundamentals to target strong riskadjusted returns.

In terms of credit, spreads (the yield premiums offered by corporate bonds over comparable-maturity "risk-free" government bonds) on investment-grade (IG) debt are reasonable and close to long-term averages. Corporate earnings have uebt are reasonable and close to long-term averages. Corporate earnings have been reasonably strong recently but are not leading to improved credit metrics. Overall, the low-growth, low-inflation backdrop, which allows central banks to keep policy accommodative, creates a supportive environment for IG corporate bonds. The fund remains overweight in defensive sectors, such as regulated utilities and infrastructure, and UK operating company (opco) bank debt, which becomes more attractive as banks issue more holding company (holdco) debt. These areas ehuld he more residiant of the last stane of the credit relia end in these and the huld he more residiant of the last stane of the credit relia end the stand here the standard banks in the standard bank of the standard bank of the standard bank of the standard banks in the standard bank of the standard banks in the standard bank of the standard banks in the standard bank of the standard bank of the standard banks in the standard banks in the standard bank of the standard bank of the standard banks in the standard bank of the standard bank of the standard banks of the standard banks of the standard banks in the standard banks of the standard banks in the standard banks of the standard banks of the standard banks in the standard banks of the standard banks in the standard banks of the standar These areas should be more resilient given the late stage of the credit cycle and the level of credit spreads.

March

#### **BALANCE SHEET**

as at 7 September 2019 2019 2018 £000 £000 Assets: Net capital gains 12 858 19 854 7,377 8.008 (1,379)(1,706)Interest payable and similar charges (1)(1) Debtors Net revenue before taxation 5.997 6,301 Net revenue after taxation 5.997 6.301 Liabilities: Total return before distributions 18.855 26,155 **Creditors:** (6,369) (5.718) Change in net assets attributable to shareholders from investment activities 13,137 19,786

2019

2018

#### STATEMENT OF CHANGE IN NET ASSETS ATTRIBUTABLE **TO SHAREHOLDERS**

for the accounting period 8 March 2019 to 7 September 2019

|                                                             | 2013     | 2010     |
|-------------------------------------------------------------|----------|----------|
|                                                             | £000     | £000     |
| Opening net assets attributable to shareholders             | 314,852  | 351,896  |
| Amounts receivable on the issue of shares                   | 36,553   | 12,961   |
| Amounts payable on the cancellation of shares               | (54,483) | (44,469) |
|                                                             | (17,930) | (31,508) |
| Dilution adjustment                                         | -        | 15       |
| Change in net assets attributable to shareholders from      |          |          |
| investment activities (see statement of total return above) | 13,137   | 19,786   |
| Retained distribution on accumulation shares                | 566      | 321      |
| Unclaimed distributions                                     | 3        | 1        |
| Closing net assets attributable to shareholders             | 310,628  | 340,511  |
|                                                             |          |          |

The comparatives used within the Statement of Change in Net Assets Attributable to Shareholders are for the corresponding period of the previous year. Therefore the opening net assets attributable to shareholders for the current year are at 7 March 2019 whilst the figure disclosed in the comparatives' closing net assets attributable to shareholders is at 7 September 2018.

\*In pound Sterling and against UK peer group (See Performance summary on pages 223 to 224).

2019 2019 £000 £000 Fixed assets: Investments 308,553 314,191 Current assets: 3.787 3.278 Cash and bank balances 961 13 Total assets 313.301 317.482 Investment liabilities (38) (57) Bank overdrafts (120)Distribution payable (795)(1,510) Other creditors (1.840)(943) Total liabilities (2,673) (2,630)Net assets attributable to shareholders 310.628 314,852

#### DISTRIBUTION TABLE

for the accounting period 8 March 2019 to 7 September 2019

Dividend distribution in pence per share

#### Class 1 – Income shares

| Distribution<br>Period            | Revenue | Equalisation | Distribution<br>Paid/Payable<br>2019 | Distribution<br>Paid<br>2018 |
|-----------------------------------|---------|--------------|--------------------------------------|------------------------------|
| Group 1                           |         |              |                                      |                              |
| 08/03/19 to 07/04/19              | 0.2400  | -            | 0.2400                               | 0.2450                       |
| 08/04/19 to 07/05/19              | 0.2500  | -            | 0.2500                               | 0.2450                       |
| 08/05/19 to 07/06/19              | 0.2450  | -            | 0.2450                               | 0.2450                       |
| 08/06/19 to 07/07/19              | 0.2450  | -            | 0.2450                               | 0.2450                       |
| 08/07/19 to 07/08/19              | 0.2450  | -            | 0.2450                               | 0.2450                       |
| 08/08/19 to 07/09/19              | 0.2450  | -            | 0.2450                               | 0.2450                       |
| Group 2                           |         |              |                                      |                              |
| 08/03/19 to 07/04/19              | 0.1521  | 0.0879       | 0.2400                               | 0.2450                       |
| 08/04/19 to 07/05/19              | 0.0844  | 0.1656       | 0.2500                               | 0.2450                       |
| 08/05/19 to 07/06/19              | -       | 0.2450       | 0.2450                               | 0.2450                       |
| 08/06/19 to 07/07/19              | -       | 0.2450       | 0.2450                               | 0.2450                       |
| 08/07/19 to 07/08/19              | -       | 0.2450       | 0.2450                               | 0.2450                       |
| 08/08/19 to 07/09/19              | -       | 0.2450       | 0.2450                               | 0.2450                       |
| Total distributions in the period |         |              | 1.4700                               | 1.4700                       |

#### **DISTRIBUTION TABLE**

(continued)

#### Class 1 EUR Hedged – Income shares Distribution

| Distribution                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                             |                                                                              |                                                                                             |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     |                                                                                                                                                          |  |
|--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|------------------------------------------------------------------------------|---------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|--|
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          | D                                                                            | F                                                                                           | Distribution                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                        | Distribution                                                                                                                                             |  |
| Period                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                   | Revenue                                                                      | Equalisation                                                                                | Paid/Payable<br>2019                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                | Paid<br>2018                                                                                                                                             |  |
| Group 1                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  |                                                                              |                                                                                             | 2013                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                | 2010                                                                                                                                                     |  |
| 08/03/19 to 07/04/19                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     | 0.3615                                                                       | _                                                                                           | 0.3615                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                              | 0.3846                                                                                                                                                   |  |
| 08/04/19 to 07/05/19                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     | 0.4986                                                                       | -                                                                                           | 0.4986                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                              | 0.4915                                                                                                                                                   |  |
| 08/05/19 to 07/06/19                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     | 0.6440                                                                       | -                                                                                           | 0.6440                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                              | 0.6792                                                                                                                                                   |  |
| 08/06/19 to 07/07/19                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     | 0.2956                                                                       | -                                                                                           | 0.2956                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                              | 0.3398                                                                                                                                                   |  |
| 08/07/19 to 07/08/19                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     | 0.1268                                                                       | -                                                                                           | 0.1268                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                              | 0.1146                                                                                                                                                   |  |
| 08/08/19 to 07/09/19                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     | 0.8773                                                                       | -                                                                                           | 0.8773                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                              | 0.7784                                                                                                                                                   |  |
| Group 2                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  |                                                                              |                                                                                             |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     |                                                                                                                                                          |  |
| 08/03/19 to 07/04/19                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     | 0.2191                                                                       | 0.1424                                                                                      | 0.3615                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                              | 0.3846                                                                                                                                                   |  |
| 08/04/19 to 07/05/19                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     | 0.2431                                                                       | 0.2555                                                                                      | 0.4986                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                              | 0.4915                                                                                                                                                   |  |
| 08/05/19 to 07/06/19                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     | 0.0470                                                                       | 0.5970                                                                                      | 0.6440<br>0.2956                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                    | 0.6792<br>0.3398                                                                                                                                         |  |
| 08/06/19 to 07/07/19<br>08/07/19 to 07/08/19                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                             | 0.0633<br>0.1040                                                             | 0.2323                                                                                      | 0.2956                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                              | 0.3398                                                                                                                                                   |  |
| 08/08/19 to 07/09/19                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     | 0.1682                                                                       | 0.7091                                                                                      | 0.8773                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                              | 0.7784                                                                                                                                                   |  |
| Total distributions in the period                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                        |                                                                              |                                                                                             | 2.8038                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                              | 2.7881                                                                                                                                                   |  |
| Class 1 EUR Hedged – Accumulation sh                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     |                                                                              |                                                                                             |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     |                                                                                                                                                          |  |
| Distribution                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                             | 10162                                                                        |                                                                                             | Revenue                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                             | Revenue                                                                                                                                                  |  |
| Period                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                   | Revenue                                                                      | Equalisation                                                                                | Accumulated                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                         | Accumulated                                                                                                                                              |  |
| renou                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                    | nevenue                                                                      | Equalisation                                                                                | 2019                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                | 2018                                                                                                                                                     |  |
| Group 1                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  |                                                                              |                                                                                             | 2010                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                | 2010                                                                                                                                                     |  |
| 08/03/19 to 07/04/19                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     | 0.2931                                                                       | -                                                                                           | 0.2931                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                              | 0.3001                                                                                                                                                   |  |
| 08/04/19 to 07/05/19                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     | 0.4052                                                                       | -                                                                                           | 0.4052                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                              | 0.3847                                                                                                                                                   |  |
| 08/05/19 to 07/06/19                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     | 0.5256                                                                       | -                                                                                           | 0.5256                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                              | 0.5335                                                                                                                                                   |  |
| 08/06/19 to 07/07/19                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     | 0.2425                                                                       | -                                                                                           | 0.2425                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                              | 0.2698                                                                                                                                                   |  |
| 08/07/19 to 07/08/19                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     | 0.1048                                                                       | -                                                                                           | 0.1048                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                              | 0.0930                                                                                                                                                   |  |
| 08/08/19 to 07/09/19                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     | 0.7232                                                                       | -                                                                                           | 0.7232                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                              | 0.6178                                                                                                                                                   |  |
| Group 2                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  |                                                                              |                                                                                             |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     |                                                                                                                                                          |  |
| 08/03/19 to 07/04/19                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     | 0.2931                                                                       | -                                                                                           | 0.2931                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                              | 0.3001                                                                                                                                                   |  |
| 08/04/19 to 07/05/19<br>08/05/19 to 07/06/19                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                             | 0.4052<br>0.5256                                                             | -                                                                                           | 0.4052<br>0.5256                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                    | 0.3847<br>0.5335                                                                                                                                         |  |
| 08/06/19 to 07/07/19                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     | 0.5256                                                                       | _                                                                                           | 0.2425                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                              | 0.2698                                                                                                                                                   |  |
| 08/07/19 to 07/08/19                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     | 0.1048                                                                       | -                                                                                           | 0.1048                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                              | 0.0930                                                                                                                                                   |  |
| 08/08/19 to 07/09/19                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     | 0.7232                                                                       | -                                                                                           | 0.7232                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                              | 0.6178                                                                                                                                                   |  |
| Total distributions in the period                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                        |                                                                              |                                                                                             | 2.2944                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                              | 2.1989                                                                                                                                                   |  |
| Class X – Gross income shares*                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                           |                                                                              |                                                                                             |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     |                                                                                                                                                          |  |
| Distribution                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                             |                                                                              |                                                                                             | Distribution                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                        |                                                                                                                                                          |  |
| Period                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                   | Revenue                                                                      | Equalisation                                                                                | Paid/Payable                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                        |                                                                                                                                                          |  |
| renou                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                    | nevenue                                                                      | Equalisation                                                                                | 2019                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                |                                                                                                                                                          |  |
| Group 1                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  |                                                                              |                                                                                             |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     |                                                                                                                                                          |  |
| 08/05/19 to 07/06/19                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     | -                                                                            | -                                                                                           | -                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                   |                                                                                                                                                          |  |
| 08/06/19 to 07/07/19                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     | 0.3100                                                                       | -                                                                                           | 0.3100                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                              |                                                                                                                                                          |  |
| 08/07/19 to 07/08/19                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     | 0.3100                                                                       | -                                                                                           | 0.3100                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                              |                                                                                                                                                          |  |
| 08/08/19 to 07/09/19                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     | 0.3100                                                                       | -                                                                                           | 0.3100                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                              |                                                                                                                                                          |  |
| Group 2                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  |                                                                              |                                                                                             |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     |                                                                                                                                                          |  |
| 08/05/19 to 07/06/19                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     | -                                                                            | -                                                                                           | -                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                   |                                                                                                                                                          |  |
| 08/06/19 to 07/07/19                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     | 0.3100                                                                       | -                                                                                           | 0.3100                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                              |                                                                                                                                                          |  |
| 08/07/19 to 07/08/19<br>08/08/19 to 07/09/19                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                             | 0.3100<br>0.3100                                                             | -                                                                                           | 0.3100<br>0.3100                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                    |                                                                                                                                                          |  |
| Total distributions in the period                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                        | 0.3100                                                                       | -                                                                                           | 0.9300                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                              |                                                                                                                                                          |  |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          |                                                                              |                                                                                             | 0.0000                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                              |                                                                                                                                                          |  |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          |                                                                              |                                                                                             |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     |                                                                                                                                                          |  |
| Class X – Gross accumulation shares*                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     |                                                                              |                                                                                             |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     |                                                                                                                                                          |  |
| Distribution                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                             |                                                                              |                                                                                             | Gross Revenue                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                       |                                                                                                                                                          |  |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          | Revenue                                                                      | Equalisation                                                                                | Accumulated                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                         |                                                                                                                                                          |  |
| Distribution<br>Period                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                   | Revenue                                                                      | Equalisation                                                                                |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     |                                                                                                                                                          |  |
| Distribution<br>Period<br>Group 1                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                        | Revenue                                                                      | Equalisation                                                                                | Accumulated                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                         |                                                                                                                                                          |  |
| Distribution<br>Period<br>Group 1<br>08/05/19 to 07/06/19                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                | -                                                                            | -                                                                                           | Accumulated<br>2019<br>–                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            |                                                                                                                                                          |  |
| Distribution<br>Period<br>Group 1                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                        | Revenue<br>                                                                  | Equalisation<br>_<br>_                                                                      | Accumulated                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                         |                                                                                                                                                          |  |
| Distribution<br>Period<br>Group 1<br>08/05/19 to 07/06/19<br>08/06/19 to 07/07/19                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                        | 0.3100                                                                       | -                                                                                           | Accumulated<br>2019<br>                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                             |                                                                                                                                                          |  |
| Distribution<br>Period<br>Group 1<br>08/05/19 to 07/06/19<br>08/07/19 to 07/07/19<br>08/07/19 to 07/07/19<br>08/08/19 to 07/09/19                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                        |                                                                              | -                                                                                           | Accumulated<br>2019<br>                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                             |                                                                                                                                                          |  |
| Distribution<br>Period<br>Group 1<br>08/05/19 to 07/06/19<br>08/07/19 to 07/07/19<br>08/07/19 to 07/08/19<br>08/05/19 to 07/08/19<br>Group 2<br>08/05/19 to 07/06/19                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     |                                                                              | -                                                                                           | Accumulated<br>2019<br>                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                             |                                                                                                                                                          |  |
| Distribution<br>Period<br>8(05/19 to 07/06/19<br>08/05/19 to 07/07/19<br>08/06/19 to 07/07/19<br>08/06/19 to 07/09/19<br>Group 2<br>08/05/19 to 07/06/19<br>08/06/19 to 07/07/19                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                         | 0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br><br>0.3100                           | -                                                                                           | Accumulated<br>2019<br>                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                             |                                                                                                                                                          |  |
| Distribution<br>Period<br>08/05/19 to 07/06/19<br>08/06/19 to 07/07/19<br>08/06/19 to 07/07/19<br>08/08/19 to 07/08/19<br>08/05/19 to 07/06/19<br>08/05/19 to 07/06/19<br>08/06/19 to 07/07/19                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                           | 0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100           | -                                                                                           | Accumulated<br>2019<br>-<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>-<br>0.3100<br>0.3100                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     |                                                                                                                                                          |  |
| Distribution<br>Period<br>Group 1<br>08/05/19 to 07/06/19<br>08/05/19 to 07/07/19<br>08/07/19 to 07/08/19<br>08/05/19 to 07/08/19<br>08/05/19 to 07/06/19<br>08/05/19 to 07/07/19<br>08/05/19 to 07/07/19                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                | 0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br><br>0.3100                           | -                                                                                           | Accumulated<br>2019<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                           |                                                                                                                                                          |  |
| Distribution<br>Period<br>08/05/19 to 07/06/19<br>08/06/19 to 07/07/19<br>08/06/19 to 07/07/19<br>08/08/19 to 07/08/19<br>08/05/19 to 07/06/19<br>08/05/19 to 07/06/19<br>08/06/19 to 07/07/19                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                           | 0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100           | -                                                                                           | Accumulated<br>2019<br>-<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>-<br>0.3100<br>0.3100                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     |                                                                                                                                                          |  |
| Distribution<br>Period<br>Group 1<br>08/05/19 to 07/06/19<br>08/05/19 to 07/07/19<br>08/07/19 to 07/08/19<br>08/05/19 to 07/08/19<br>08/05/19 to 07/06/19<br>08/05/19 to 07/07/19<br>08/05/19 to 07/07/19                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                | 0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100           | -                                                                                           | Accumulated<br>2019<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                           |                                                                                                                                                          |  |
| Distribution<br>Period           Group 1           08/05/19 to 07/07/19           08/06/19 to 07/08/19           08/06/19 to 07/08/19 <t< td=""><td>0.3100<br/>0.3100<br/>0.3100<br/>0.3100<br/>0.3100<br/>0.3100<br/>0.3100</td><td>-</td><td>Accumulated<br/>2019<br/><br/>0.3100<br/>0.3100<br/>0.3100<br/>0.3100<br/>0.3100<br/>0.3100<br/>0.3100<br/>0.3100</td><td>Distribution</td><td></td></t<>                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                | 0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100           | -                                                                                           | Accumulated<br>2019<br><br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                             | Distribution                                                                                                                                             |  |
| Distribution<br>Period<br>Group 1<br>08/05/19 to 07/05/19<br>08/05/19 to 07/07/19<br>08/06/19 to 07/07/19<br>Group 2<br>08/05/19 to 07/05/19<br>08/05/19 to 07/05/19<br>08/05/19 to 07/07/19<br>08/05/19 to 07/07/19<br>Total distributions in the period                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                | 0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100           | -                                                                                           | Accumulated<br>2019<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                           | Distribution<br>Paid                                                                                                                                     |  |
| Distribution<br>Period           08/05/19 to 07/05/19<br>08/06/19 to 07/07/19<br>08/06/19 to 07/09/19<br>08/08/19 to 07/09/19<br>08/06/19 to 07/08/19<br>08/06/19 to 07/06/19<br>08/06/19 to 07/08/19<br>08/06/19 to 07/09/19<br>08/06/19 to 07/09/19<br>Total distributions in the period           Class Z – Income shares<br>Distribution                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                             | 0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100           |                                                                                             | Accumulated<br>2019<br>                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                             |                                                                                                                                                          |  |
| Distribution<br>Period           08/05/19 to 07/05/19<br>08/06/19 to 07/07/19<br>08/06/19 to 07/09/19<br>08/08/19 to 07/09/19<br>08/06/19 to 07/08/19<br>08/06/19 to 07/06/19<br>08/06/19 to 07/08/19<br>08/06/19 to 07/09/19<br>08/06/19 to 07/09/19<br>Total distributions in the period           Class Z – Income shares<br>Distribution                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                             | 0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100 |                                                                                             | Accumulated<br>2019<br>                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                             | Paid<br>2018                                                                                                                                             |  |
| Distribution<br>Period           Group 1           08/05/19 to 07/07/19           08/06/19 to 07/07/19           Distribution           Period           08/03/19 to 07/04/19                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                       | 0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100           |                                                                                             | Accumulated<br>2019<br>                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                             | Paid<br>2018<br>0.4200                                                                                                                                   |  |
| Distribution<br>Period           Group 1           08/05/19 to 07/06/19           08/05/19 to 07/07/19           08/06/19 to 07/07/19           08/06/19 to 07/08/19           08/08/19 to 07/08/19                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                   |                                                                              |                                                                                             | Accumulated<br>2019<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3000<br>Distribution<br>Paid/Payable<br>2019<br>0.4100<br>0.4300                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 | Paid<br>2018<br>0.4200<br>0.4200                                                                                                                         |  |
| Distribution<br>Period           Group 1           08/05/19 to 07/07/19           08/05/19 to 07/07/19           08/06/19 to 07/07/19           08/06/19 to 07/07/19           08/06/19 to 07/06/19           08/06/19 to 07/06/19           08/06/19 to 07/07/19           08/06/19 to 07/06/19           08/06/19 to 07/07/19           Distributions in the period           Class Z - Income shares           Distribution           Period           Group 1           08/05/19 to 07/06/19           08/05/19 to 07/06/19           08/05/19 to 07/06/19                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                               |                                                                              |                                                                                             | Accumulated<br>2019<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3200<br>0.3200<br>0.4200                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                       | Paid<br>2018<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200                                                                                                               |  |
| Distribution<br>Period           Group 1           08/05/19 to 07/06/19           08/06/19 to 07/07/19           08/07/19 to 07/08/19           08/06/19 to 07/08/19                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                           |                                                                              |                                                                                             | Accumulated<br>2019<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3000<br>0.3000<br>0.3000<br>0.3000<br>0.3000<br>0.4000<br>0.4200                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                           | Paid<br>2018<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200                                                                                                     |  |
| Distribution<br>Period           Group 1           08/05/19 to 07/07/19           08/05/19 to 07/07/19           08/05/19 to 07/07/19           08/05/19 to 07/08/19           08/05/19 to 07/08/19           08/05/19 to 07/08/19           08/05/19 to 07/08/19           08/06/19 to 07/07/19           08/06/19 to 07/08/19           08/06/19 to 07/05/19                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                           |                                                                              |                                                                                             | Accumulated<br>2019<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3200<br>0.3200<br>0.3200<br>0.3200<br>0.3200<br>0.3200<br>0.3200<br>0.3200<br>0.3200<br>0.3200<br>0.3200<br>0.3200<br>0.3200<br>0.3200<br>0.3200<br>0.3200<br>0.3200<br>0.3200<br>0.3200<br>0.3200<br>0.3200<br>0.3200<br>0.3200<br>0.3200<br>0.3200<br>0.3200<br>0.3200<br>0.3200<br>0.3200<br>0.3200<br>0.3200<br>0.3200<br>0.3200<br>0.3200<br>0.3200<br>0.3200<br>0.3200<br>0.3200<br>0.3200<br>0.3200<br>0.3200<br>0.3200<br>0.3200<br>0.3200<br>0.3200<br>0.3200<br>0.3200<br>0.3200<br>0.3200<br>0.3200<br>0.3200<br>0.3200<br>0.3200<br>0.3200<br>0.3200<br>0.3200<br>0.3200<br>0.3200<br>0.3200<br>0.3200<br>0.3200<br>0.3200<br>0.3200<br>0.3200<br>0.3200<br>0.3200<br>0.3200<br>0.3200<br>0.3200<br>0.3200<br>0.3200<br>0.3200<br>0.3200<br>0.3200<br>0.3200<br>0.3200<br>0.3200<br>0.3200<br>0.3200<br>0.3200<br>0.3200<br>0.3200<br>0.3200<br>0.3200<br>0.3200<br>0.3200<br>0.3200<br>0.3200<br>0.3200<br>0.3200<br>0.3200<br>0.3200<br>0.3200<br>0.3200<br>0.3200<br>0.3200<br>0.3200<br>0.3200<br>0.3200<br>0.3200<br>0.3200<br>0.3200<br>0.3200<br>0.3200<br>0.3200<br>0.3200<br>0.3200<br>0.3200<br>0.3200<br>0.3200<br>0.3200<br>0.3200<br>0.3200<br>0.3200<br>0.3200<br>0.3200<br>0.3200<br>0.3200<br>0.3200<br>0.3200<br>0.3200<br>0.3200<br>0.3200<br>0.3200<br>0.3200<br>0.3200<br>0.3200<br>0.3200<br>0.3200<br>0.3200<br>0.3200<br>0.3200<br>0.3200<br>0.3200<br>0.320000000000 | Paid<br>2018<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200                                                                                           |  |
| Distribution<br>Period           Group 1           08/05/19 to 07/07/19           08/05/19 to 07/07/19           08/05/19 to 07/08/19           08/06/19 to 07/08/19                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                           |                                                                              |                                                                                             | Accumulated<br>2019<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3000<br>0.3000<br>0.3000<br>0.3000<br>0.3000<br>0.4000<br>0.4200                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                           | Paid<br>2018<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200                                                                                                     |  |
| Distribution<br>Period           Group 1           08/05/19 to 07/06/19           08/06/19 to 07/07/19           08/06/19 to 07/09/19           Total distributions in the period           Class Z - Income shares           Distribution           Period           Group 1           08/03/19 to 07/05/19           08/05/19 to 07/05/19           08/0                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                       |                                                                              | Equalisation                                                                                | Accumulated<br>2019<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3200<br>0.3200<br>0.3200<br>0.3200<br>0.3200<br>0.3200<br>0.3200<br>0.3200<br>0.3200<br>0.3200<br>0.3200<br>0.3200<br>0.3200<br>0.3200<br>0.3200<br>0.3200<br>0.3200<br>0.3200<br>0.3200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                             | Paid<br>2018<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200                                                                                 |  |
| Distribution<br>Period           Group 1           08/05/19 to 07/07/19           08/05/19 to 07/07/19           08/05/19 to 07/07/19           08/05/19 to 07/08/19           08/06/19 to 07/08/19           08/06/19 to 07/08/19           08/06/19 to 07/08/19           08/06/19 to 07/08/19           08/08/19 to 07/08/19           08/08/19 to 07/08/19           08/04/19 to 07/08/19           08/04/19 to 07/08/19           08/06/19 to 07/08/19           08/06/19 to 07/08/19           08/06/19 to 07/08/19           08/06/19 to 07/08/19           08/08/19 to 07/08/19                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                |                                                                              | -<br>-<br>-<br>-<br>-<br>-<br>-<br>-<br>-<br>-<br>-<br>-<br>-<br>-<br>-<br>-<br>-<br>-<br>- | Accumulated<br>2019<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3200<br>0.3200<br>0.3200<br>0.3200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                               | Paid<br>2018<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200                                                                       |  |
| Distribution<br>Period           Group 1           08/05/19 to 07/06/19           08/06/19 to 07/07/19           08/06/19 to 07/05/19           08/06/19 to 07/05/19           08/06/19 to 07/05/19           08/06/19 to 07/07/19           08/06/19 to 07/07/19 <t< td=""><td></td><td>-<br/>-<br/>-<br/>-<br/>-<br/>-<br/>-<br/>-<br/>-<br/>-<br/>-<br/>-<br/>-<br/>-<br/>-<br/>-<br/>-<br/>-<br/>-</td><td>Accumulated<br/>2019<br/>0.3100<br/>0.3100<br/>0.3100<br/>0.3100<br/>0.3100<br/>0.3100<br/>0.3100<br/>0.3100<br/>0.3100<br/>0.3100<br/>0.3100<br/>0.3100<br/>0.3100<br/>0.3100<br/>0.3100<br/>0.3100<br/>0.3100<br/>0.3100<br/>0.3100<br/>0.3100<br/>0.3100<br/>0.3100<br/>0.3100<br/>0.3100<br/>0.3100<br/>0.3100<br/>0.3100<br/>0.3100<br/>0.3100<br/>0.3100<br/>0.3100<br/>0.3100<br/>0.3100<br/>0.3100<br/>0.3100<br/>0.3100<br/>0.3100<br/>0.3100<br/>0.3100<br/>0.3100<br/>0.3100<br/>0.3100<br/>0.3100<br/>0.3100<br/>0.3100<br/>0.3100<br/>0.3100<br/>0.3100<br/>0.3100<br/>0.3100<br/>0.3100<br/>0.3100<br/>0.3100<br/>0.3100<br/>0.3100<br/>0.3100<br/>0.3100<br/>0.3100<br/>0.3100<br/>0.3100<br/>0.3100<br/>0.3100<br/>0.3100<br/>0.3100<br/>0.3100<br/>0.3100<br/>0.3100<br/>0.3100<br/>0.3100<br/>0.3100<br/>0.3100<br/>0.3100<br/>0.3100<br/>0.3100<br/>0.3100<br/>0.3100<br/>0.3100<br/>0.3100<br/>0.3100<br/>0.3100<br/>0.3100<br/>0.3100<br/>0.3100<br/>0.3100<br/>0.3100<br/>0.3200<br/>0.3200<br/>0.3200<br/>0.3200<br/>0.3200<br/>0.3200<br/>0.3200<br/>0.3200<br/>0.3200<br/>0.3200<br/>0.3200<br/>0.3200<br/>0.3200<br/>0.3200<br/>0.3200<br/>0.3200<br/>0.3200<br/>0.3200<br/>0.3200<br/>0.4200<br/>0.4200<br/>0.4200<br/>0.4200<br/>0.4200<br/>0.4200<br/>0.4200<br/>0.4200<br/>0.4200<br/>0.4200<br/>0.4200<br/>0.4200<br/>0.4200<br/>0.4200<br/>0.4200<br/>0.4200<br/>0.4200<br/>0.4200<br/>0.4200<br/>0.4200<br/>0.4200<br/>0.4200<br/>0.4200<br/>0.4200<br/>0.4200<br/>0.4200<br/>0.4200<br/>0.4200<br/>0.4200<br/>0.4200<br/>0.4200<br/>0.4200<br/>0.4200<br/>0.4200<br/>0.4200<br/>0.4200<br/>0.4200<br/>0.4200<br/>0.4200<br/>0.4200<br/>0.4200<br/>0.4200<br/>0.4200<br/>0.4200<br/>0.4200<br/>0.4200<br/>0.4200<br/>0.4200<br/>0.4200<br/>0.4200</td><td>Paid<br/>2018<br/>0.4200<br/>0.4200<br/>0.4200<br/>0.4200<br/>0.4200<br/>0.4200<br/>0.4200<br/>0.4200</td><td></td></t<>                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  |                                                                              | -<br>-<br>-<br>-<br>-<br>-<br>-<br>-<br>-<br>-<br>-<br>-<br>-<br>-<br>-<br>-<br>-<br>-<br>- | Accumulated<br>2019<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3200<br>0.3200<br>0.3200<br>0.3200<br>0.3200<br>0.3200<br>0.3200<br>0.3200<br>0.3200<br>0.3200<br>0.3200<br>0.3200<br>0.3200<br>0.3200<br>0.3200<br>0.3200<br>0.3200<br>0.3200<br>0.3200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                             | Paid<br>2018<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200                                                             |  |
| Distribution<br>Period           Group 1           08/05/19 to 07/07/19           08/05/19 to 07/07/19           08/05/19 to 07/07/19           08/05/19 to 07/08/19           08/06/19 to 07/08/19           08/06/19 to 07/08/19           08/06/19 to 07/08/19           08/06/19 to 07/08/19           08/08/19 to 07/08/19           08/08/19 to 07/08/19           08/04/19 to 07/08/19           08/04/19 to 07/08/19           08/06/19 to 07/08/19           08/06/19 to 07/08/19           08/06/19 to 07/08/19           08/06/19 to 07/08/19           08/08/19 to 07/08/19                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                |                                                                              | -<br>-<br>-<br>-<br>-<br>-<br>-<br>-<br>-<br>-<br>-<br>-<br>-<br>-<br>-<br>-<br>-<br>-<br>- | Accumulated<br>2019<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                         | Paid<br>2018<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200                                                                       |  |
| Distribution<br>Period           Group 1           08/05/19 to 07/06/19           08/06/19 to 07/07/19           08/06/19 to 07/08/19           08/06/19 to 07/08/19 <t< td=""><td></td><td></td><td>Accumulated<br/>2019<br/>0.3100<br/>0.3100<br/>0.3100<br/>0.3100<br/>0.3100<br/>0.3100<br/>0.3100<br/>0.3100<br/>0.3100<br/>0.3100<br/>0.3100<br/>0.3100<br/>0.3100<br/>0.3100<br/>0.3000<br/>0.4200<br/>0.4200<br/>0.4200<br/>0.4200</td><td>Paid<br/>2018<br/>0.4200<br/>0.4200<br/>0.4200<br/>0.4200<br/>0.4200<br/>0.4200<br/>0.4200<br/>0.4200<br/>0.4200<br/>0.4200</td><td></td></t<>                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                      |                                                                              |                                                                                             | Accumulated<br>2019<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3000<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                   | Paid<br>2018<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200                                         |  |
| Distribution<br>Period           Group 1           08/05/19 to 07/07/19           08/05/19 to 07/07/19           08/05/19 to 07/07/19           08/05/19 to 07/08/19           08/06/19 to 07/07/19           08/07/19 to 07/08/19           08/07/19 to 07/08/19           08/07/19 to 07/08/19           08/08/19 to 07/08/19           08/07/19 to 07/08/19           08/07/19 to 07/08/19           08/07/19 to 07/08/19           08/05/19 to 07/08/19           08/05/19 to 07/08/19           08/05/19 to 07/08/19           08/05/19 to 07/08/19           08/06/19 to 07/08/19           08/03/19 to 07/08/19           08/06/19 to 07/08/19 <t< td=""><td></td><td></td><td>Accumulated<br/>2019<br/>0.3100<br/>0.3100<br/>0.3100<br/>0.3100<br/>0.3100<br/>0.3100<br/>0.3100<br/>0.3100<br/>0.3100<br/>0.3100<br/>0.3100<br/>0.3100<br/>0.3100<br/>0.3100<br/>0.3100<br/>0.3100<br/>0.3100<br/>0.3100<br/>0.3100<br/>0.3100<br/>0.3100<br/>0.3100<br/>0.3100<br/>0.3100<br/>0.3100<br/>0.3100<br/>0.3100<br/>0.3100<br/>0.3100<br/>0.3100<br/>0.3100<br/>0.3100<br/>0.3100<br/>0.3100<br/>0.3100<br/>0.3100<br/>0.3100<br/>0.3100<br/>0.3100<br/>0.3100<br/>0.3100<br/>0.3100<br/>0.3100<br/>0.3100<br/>0.3100<br/>0.3100<br/>0.3100<br/>0.3100<br/>0.3100<br/>0.3100<br/>0.3100<br/>0.3100<br/>0.3100<br/>0.3100<br/>0.3100<br/>0.3100<br/>0.3100<br/>0.3100<br/>0.3100<br/>0.3100<br/>0.3100<br/>0.3100<br/>0.3100<br/>0.3100<br/>0.3100<br/>0.3100<br/>0.3100<br/>0.3100<br/>0.3100<br/>0.3100<br/>0.3100<br/>0.3100<br/>0.3100<br/>0.3100<br/>0.3100<br/>0.3100<br/>0.3100<br/>0.3100<br/>0.3100<br/>0.3100<br/>0.3100<br/>0.3100<br/>0.3100<br/>0.3100<br/>0.3100<br/>0.3100<br/>0.3100<br/>0.3100<br/>0.3100<br/>0.3100<br/>0.3100<br/>0.3100<br/>0.3100<br/>0.3200<br/>0.4200<br/>0.4200<br/>0.4200<br/>0.4200<br/>0.4200<br/>0.4200<br/>0.4200<br/>0.4200<br/>0.4200<br/>0.4200<br/>0.4200<br/>0.4200<br/>0.4200<br/>0.4200<br/>0.4200<br/>0.4200<br/>0.4200<br/>0.4200<br/>0.4200<br/>0.4200<br/>0.4200<br/>0.4200<br/>0.4200<br/>0.4200<br/>0.4200<br/>0.4200<br/>0.4200<br/>0.4200<br/>0.4200<br/>0.4200<br/>0.4200<br/>0.4200<br/>0.4200<br/>0.4200<br/>0.4200<br/>0.4200<br/>0.4200<br/>0.4200<br/>0.4200<br/>0.4200<br/>0.4200<br/>0.4200<br/>0.4200<br/>0.4200<br/>0.4200<br/>0.4200<br/>0.4200<br/>0.4200<br/>0.4200<br/>0.4200<br/>0.4200<br/>0.4200<br/>0.4200<br/>0.4200<br/>0.4200<br/>0.4200<br/>0.4200<br/>0.4200<br/>0.4200<br/>0.4200<br/>0.4200<br/>0.4200<br/>0.4200<br/>0.4200<br/>0.4200<br/>0.4200<br/>0.4200<br/>0.4200<br/>0.4200<br/>0.4200<br/>0.4200<br/>0.4200<br/>0.4200<br/>0.4200<br/>0.4200<br/>0.4200<br/>0.4200<br/>0.4200<br/>0.4200<br/>0.4200<br/>0.4200<br/>0.4200<br/>0.4200<br/>0.4200<br/>0.4200<br/>0.4200<br/>0.4200<br/>0.4200<br/>0.4200<br/>0.4200<br/>0.4200<br/>0.4200<br/>0.4200<br/>0.4200<br/>0.4200<br/>0.4200</td><td>Paid<br/>2018<br/>0.4200<br/>0.4200<br/>0.4200<br/>0.4200<br/>0.4200<br/>0.4200<br/>0.4200<br/>0.4200<br/>0.4200<br/>0.4200<br/>0.4200<br/>0.4200<br/>0.4200<br/>0.4200</td><td></td></t<> |                                                                              |                                                                                             | Accumulated<br>2019<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3100<br>0.3200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     | Paid<br>2018<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200 |  |
| Distribution<br>Period           Group 1           08/05/19 to 07/06/19           08/06/19 to 07/07/19           08/06/19 to 07/08/19           08/06/19 to 07/08/19 <t< td=""><td></td><td></td><td>Accumulated<br/>2019<br/></td><td>Paid<br/>2018<br/>0.4200<br/>0.4200<br/>0.4200<br/>0.4200<br/>0.4200<br/>0.4200<br/>0.4200<br/>0.4200<br/>0.4200<br/>0.4200<br/>0.4200</td><td></td></t<>                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                       |                                                                              |                                                                                             | Accumulated<br>2019<br>                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                             | Paid<br>2018<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200<br>0.4200                               |  |

| Distribution<br>Period                                                                                                                                                                                                                       | Revenue                                                                                | Equalisation     | Revenue<br>Accumulated<br>2019                                                         | Revenue<br>Accumulated<br>2018                                                         |
|----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|------------------|----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|
| Group 1                                                                                                                                                                                                                                      |                                                                                        |                  |                                                                                        |                                                                                        |
| 08/03/19 to 07/04/19                                                                                                                                                                                                                         | 0.3700                                                                                 | -                | 0.3700                                                                                 | 0.3700                                                                                 |
| 08/04/19 to 07/05/19                                                                                                                                                                                                                         | 0.3700                                                                                 | -                | 0.3700                                                                                 | 0.3700                                                                                 |
| 08/05/19 to 07/06/19                                                                                                                                                                                                                         | 0.3700<br>0.3700                                                                       | -                | 0.3700<br>0.3700                                                                       | 0.3700<br>0.3700                                                                       |
| 08/06/19 to 07/07/19<br>08/07/19 to 07/08/19                                                                                                                                                                                                 | 0.3700                                                                                 | _                | 0.3700                                                                                 | 0.3700                                                                                 |
| 08/08/19 to 07/09/19                                                                                                                                                                                                                         | 0.3700                                                                                 | _                | 0.3700                                                                                 | 0.3700                                                                                 |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                              | 0.3700                                                                                 | -                | 0.3700                                                                                 | 0.3700                                                                                 |
| Group 2                                                                                                                                                                                                                                      |                                                                                        |                  |                                                                                        |                                                                                        |
| 08/03/19 to 07/04/19                                                                                                                                                                                                                         | 0.1675                                                                                 | 0.2025           | 0.3700                                                                                 | 0.3700                                                                                 |
| 08/04/19 to 07/05/19                                                                                                                                                                                                                         | 0.0392                                                                                 | 0.3308           | 0.3700                                                                                 | 0.3700                                                                                 |
| 08/05/19 to 07/06/19                                                                                                                                                                                                                         | -                                                                                      | 0.3700           | 0.3700                                                                                 | 0.3700                                                                                 |
| 08/06/19 to 07/07/19                                                                                                                                                                                                                         | -                                                                                      | 0.3700           | 0.3700                                                                                 | 0.3700                                                                                 |
| 08/07/19 to 07/08/19                                                                                                                                                                                                                         | -                                                                                      | 0.3700<br>0.3700 | 0.3700<br>0.3700                                                                       | 0.3700                                                                                 |
| 08/08/19 to 07/09/19                                                                                                                                                                                                                         | -                                                                                      | 0.3700           |                                                                                        | 0.3700                                                                                 |
| Total distributions in the period                                                                                                                                                                                                            |                                                                                        |                  | 2.2200                                                                                 | 2.2200                                                                                 |
| Class Z EUR Hedged – Accumulation s                                                                                                                                                                                                          | hares                                                                                  |                  |                                                                                        |                                                                                        |
| Distribution                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 |                                                                                        |                  | Revenue                                                                                | Revenue                                                                                |
| Period                                                                                                                                                                                                                                       | Revenue                                                                                | Equalisation     | Accumulated                                                                            | Accumulated                                                                            |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                              |                                                                                        |                  | 2019                                                                                   | 2018                                                                                   |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                              |                                                                                        |                  |                                                                                        |                                                                                        |
| Group 1                                                                                                                                                                                                                                      |                                                                                        |                  |                                                                                        |                                                                                        |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                              | 0.2928                                                                                 | -                | 0.2928                                                                                 | 0.2988                                                                                 |
| 08/03/19 to 07/04/19                                                                                                                                                                                                                         | 0.2928<br>0.4094                                                                       | -                | 0.2928<br>0.4094                                                                       | 0.2988<br>0.3860                                                                       |
| 08/03/19 to 07/04/19<br>08/04/19 to 07/05/19                                                                                                                                                                                                 |                                                                                        |                  |                                                                                        |                                                                                        |
| Group 1<br>08/03/19 to 07/04/19<br>08/04/19 to 07/05/19<br>08/05/19 to 07/05/19<br>08/06/19 to 07/07/19                                                                                                                                      | 0.4094                                                                                 | -                | 0.4094                                                                                 | 0.3860                                                                                 |
| 08/03/19 to 07/04/19<br>08/04/19 to 07/05/19<br>08/05/19 to 07/06/19<br>08/06/19 to 07/07/19<br>08/07/19 to 07/08/19                                                                                                                         | 0.4094<br>0.5302<br>0.2460<br>0.1060                                                   | -                | 0.4094 0.5302                                                                          | 0.3860<br>0.5348<br>0.2704<br>0.0924                                                   |
| 08/03/19 to 07/04/19<br>08/04/19 to 07/05/19<br>08/05/19 to 07/06/19<br>08/06/19 to 07/07/19<br>08/07/19 to 07/08/19                                                                                                                         | 0.4094<br>0.5302<br>0.2460                                                             | -<br>-           | 0.4094<br>0.5302<br>0.2460                                                             | 0.3860<br>0.5348<br>0.2704                                                             |
| 08/03/19 to 07/04/19<br>08/04/19 to 07/05/19<br>08/05/19 to 07/06/19                                                                                                                                                                         | 0.4094<br>0.5302<br>0.2460<br>0.1060                                                   | -<br>-<br>-      | 0.4094<br>0.5302<br>0.2460<br>0.1060                                                   | 0.3860<br>0.5348<br>0.2704<br>0.0924                                                   |
| 08/03/19 to 07/05/19<br>08/04/19 to 07/05/19<br>08/05/19 to 07/06/19<br>08/06/19 to 07/06/19<br>08/06/19 to 07/08/19<br>08/06/19 to 07/08/19                                                                                                 | 0.4094<br>0.5302<br>0.2460<br>0.1060                                                   | -<br>-<br>-      | 0.4094<br>0.5302<br>0.2460<br>0.1060                                                   | 0.3860<br>0.5348<br>0.2704<br>0.0924                                                   |
| 08/03/19 to 07/04/19<br>08/04/19 to 07/05/19<br>08/04/19 to 07/05/19<br>08/05/19 to 07/05/19<br>08/06/19 to 07/07/19<br>08/06/19 to 07/08/19<br>08/08/19 to 07/09/19<br>Group 2                                                              | 0.4094<br>0.5302<br>0.2460<br>0.1060<br>0.7310                                         |                  | 0.4094<br>0.5302<br>0.2460<br>0.1060<br>0.7310                                         | 0.3860<br>0.5348<br>0.2704<br>0.0924<br>0.6204                                         |
| 08/03/19 to 07/04/19<br>08/04/19 to 07/05/19<br>08/05/19 to 07/06/19<br>08/06/19 to 07/06/19<br>08/06/19 to 07/06/19<br>08/08/19 to 07/08/19<br>08/08/19 to 07/09/19<br>Group 2<br>08/03/19 to 07/04/19                                      | 0.4094<br>0.5302<br>0.2460<br>0.1060<br>0.7310                                         |                  | 0.4094<br>0.5302<br>0.2460<br>0.1060<br>0.7310                                         | 0.3860<br>0.5348<br>0.2704<br>0.0924<br>0.6204<br>0.2988                               |
| 08/02/19 to 07/05/19<br>08/04/19 to 07/05/19<br>08/05/19 to 07/06/19<br>08/06/19 to 07/06/19<br>08/08/19 to 07/08/19<br>08/08/19 to 07/08/19<br><b>Group 2</b><br>08/04/19 to 07/05/19                                                       | 0.4094<br>0.5302<br>0.2460<br>0.1060<br>0.7310<br>0.2928<br>0.4094                     |                  | 0.4094<br>0.5302<br>0.2460<br>0.1060<br>0.7310<br>0.2928<br>0.4094                     | 0.3860<br>0.5348<br>0.2704<br>0.0924<br>0.6204<br>0.2988<br>0.3860                     |
| 08/02/19 to 07/05/19<br>08/04/19 to 07/05/19<br>08/04/19 to 07/06/19<br>08/06/19 to 07/06/19<br>08/08/19 to 07/06/19<br>08/02/19 to 07/08/19<br>08/02/19 to 07/09/19<br>08/02/19 to 07/05/19<br>08/04/19 to 07/05/19<br>08/06/19 to 07/07/19 | 0.4094<br>0.5302<br>0.2460<br>0.1060<br>0.7310<br>0.2928<br>0.4094<br>0.5302           |                  | 0.4094<br>0.5302<br>0.2460<br>0.1060<br>0.7310<br>0.2928<br>0.4094<br>0.5302           | 0.3860<br>0.5348<br>0.2704<br>0.0924<br>0.6204<br>0.2988<br>0.3860<br>0.5348           |
| 08/03/19 to 07/04/19<br>08/04/19 to 07/05/19<br>08/04/19 to 07/05/19<br>08/05/19 to 07/06/19<br>08/07/19 to 07/06/19<br>08/08/19 to 07/08/19<br><b>Group 2</b><br>08/08/19 to 07/04/19<br>08/04/19 to 07/05/19<br>08/05/19 to 07/05/19       | 0.4094<br>0.5302<br>0.2460<br>0.1060<br>0.7310<br>0.2928<br>0.4094<br>0.5302<br>0.2460 |                  | 0.4094<br>0.5302<br>0.2460<br>0.1060<br>0.7310<br>0.2928<br>0.4094<br>0.5302<br>0.2460 | 0.3860<br>0.5348<br>0.2704<br>0.0924<br>0.6204<br>0.2988<br>0.3860<br>0.5348<br>0.2704 |

Group 2: shares purchased during a distribution period. \*For launch dates, refer to the footnotes after the comparative tables.

## **Comparative Table Disclosure**

|                                                   | C                 | lass 1 – Income sh | ares        | Class 1 EUI       | R Hedged – Incom | e shares   |
|---------------------------------------------------|-------------------|--------------------|-------------|-------------------|------------------|------------|
|                                                   | 07/09/2019        | 07/03/2019         | 07/03/2018  | 07/09/2019        | 07/03/2019       | 07/03/2018 |
| Change in net assets per share                    |                   |                    |             |                   |                  |            |
| Opening net asset value per share (p)             | 78.22             | 77.69              | 81.44       | 117.01            | 122.47           | 125.53     |
| Return before operating charges (p)               | 5.18              | 4.70               | 0.46        | 12.00             | 0.96             | 3.47       |
| Operating charges (p)                             | (0.56)            | (1.11)             | (1.13)      | (0.85)            | (1.71)           | (1.76)     |
| Return after operating charges (p)*               | 4.62              | 3.59               | (0.67)      | 11.15             | (0.75)           | 1.71       |
| Distributions (p)                                 | (1.47)            | (3.06)             | (3.08)      | (2.80)            | (4.71)           | (4.77)     |
| Retained distributions on accumulation shares (p) | -                 | _                  | -           | _                 | -                | -          |
| Closing net asset value per share (p)             | 81.37             | 78.22              | 77.69       | 125.36            | 117.01           | 122.47     |
| *after direct transaction costs of (p)            | 0.01              | 0.01               | 0.02        | 0.02              | 0.02             | 0.03       |
| Performance                                       |                   |                    |             |                   |                  |            |
| Return after charges (%)                          | 5.91              | 4.62               | (0.82)      | 9.53              | (0.61)           | 1.36       |
| Other information                                 |                   |                    |             |                   |                  |            |
| Closing net asset value (£000)                    | 58,613            | 97,572             | 129,443     | 4,175             | 3,966            | 2,597      |
| Closing number of shares                          | 72,035,210        | 124,744,919        | 166,619,550 | 3,330,248         | 3,389,579        | 2,120,674  |
| Operating charges (%)**                           | 1.40 <sup>†</sup> | 1.39               | 1.38        | 1.39 <sup>†</sup> | 1.39             | 1.38       |
| Direct transaction costs (%)***                   | 0.03              | 0.01               | 0.03        | 0.03              | 0.01             | 0.03       |
| Prices                                            |                   |                    |             |                   |                  |            |
| Highest share price (p)                           | 82.92             | 84.82              | 85.90       | 130.58            | 134.01           | 134.34     |
| Lowest share price (p)                            | 76.90             | 73.62              | 76.89       | 115.27            | 114.25           | 119.79     |

|                                                   |                   |            | ulation shares          | Class X – Gross income sha |  |
|---------------------------------------------------|-------------------|------------|-------------------------|----------------------------|--|
|                                                   | 07/09/2019        | 07/03/2019 | 07/03/2018 <sup>1</sup> | 07/09/2019 <sup>2</sup>    |  |
| hange in net assets per share                     |                   |            |                         |                            |  |
| lpening net asset value per share (p)             | 94.74             | 95.40      | 100.00                  | 100.00                     |  |
| leturn before operating charges (p)               | 9.78              | 0.68       | (3.92)                  | 5.26                       |  |
| Iperating charges (p)                             | (0.68)            | (1.34)     | (0.68)                  |                            |  |
| eturn after operating charges (p)*                | 9.10              | (0.66)     | (4.60)                  | 5.26                       |  |
| listributions (p)                                 | (2.29)            | (3.75)     | (2.30)                  | (0.93)                     |  |
| letained distributions on accumulation shares (p) | 2.29              | 3.75       | 2.30                    |                            |  |
| losing net asset value per share (p)              | 103.84            | 94.74      | 95.40                   | 104.33                     |  |
| after direct transaction costs of (p)             | 0.01              | 0.02       | 0.02                    | 0.01                       |  |
| Performance                                       |                   |            |                         |                            |  |
| leturn after charges (%)                          | 9.61              | (0.69)     | (4.60)                  | 5.26                       |  |
| ther information                                  |                   |            |                         |                            |  |
| losing net asset value (£000)                     | 10                | 10         | 10                      | 1                          |  |
| losing number of shares                           | 10,001            | 10,001     | 10,001                  | 1,000                      |  |
| perating charges (%)**                            | 1.37 <sup>+</sup> | 1.37       | 1.37 <sup>†</sup>       | 0.00†                      |  |
| lirect transaction costs (%)***                   | 0.03              | 0.01       | 0.03                    | 0.03                       |  |
| Prices                                            |                   |            |                         |                            |  |
| lighest share price (p)                           | 107.30            | 106.06     | 102.48                  | 106.19                     |  |
| owest share price (p)                             | 93.33             | 90.98      | 92.85                   | 98.00                      |  |

### **Comparative Table Disclosure**

(continued)

|                                                   | Class X – Gross accumulation shares | Class             | s Z – Income shar | es          |
|---------------------------------------------------|-------------------------------------|-------------------|-------------------|-------------|
|                                                   | 07/09/2019 <sup>2</sup>             | 07/09/2019        | 07/03/2019        | 07/03/2018  |
| Change in net assets per share                    |                                     |                   |                   |             |
| Opening net asset value per share (p)             | 100.00                              | 135.36            | 133.60            | 139.17      |
| Return before operating charges (p)               | 5.29                                | 8.92              | 8.04              | 0.71        |
| Operating charges (p)                             | (0.02)                              | (0.51)            | (1.02)            | (1.03)      |
| Return after operating charges (p)*               | 5.27                                | 8.41              | 7.02              | (0.32)      |
| Distributions (p)                                 | (0.93)                              | (2.52)            | (5.26)            | (5.25)      |
| Retained distributions on accumulation shares (p) | 0.93                                |                   | -                 | -           |
| Closing net asset value per share (p)             | 105.27                              | 141.25            | 135.36            | 133.60      |
| *after direct transaction costs of (p)            | 0.01                                | 0.02              | 0.02              | 0.04        |
| Performance                                       |                                     |                   |                   |             |
| Return after charges (%)                          | 5.27                                | 6.21              | 5.25              | (0.23)      |
| Other information                                 |                                     |                   |                   |             |
| Closing net asset value (£000)                    | 33,525                              | 198,121           | 196,431           | 200,709     |
| Closing number of shares                          | 31,847,821                          | 140,259,419       | 145,120,698       | 150,232,940 |
| Operating charges (%)**                           | 0.07 <sup>+</sup>                   | 0.74 <sup>†</sup> | 0.74              | 0.73        |
| Direct transaction costs (%)***                   | 0.03                                | 0.03              | 0.01              | 0.03        |
| Prices                                            |                                     |                   |                   |             |
| Highest share price (p)                           | 106.50                              | 143.86            | 146.26            | 147.00      |
| Lowest share price (p)                            | 98.00                               | 133.28            | 127.25            | 132.16      |

|                                                   | Class Z – Accumulation shares |            | Class Z EUR Hedged – Accumulation |                   | ation shares |                         |
|---------------------------------------------------|-------------------------------|------------|-----------------------------------|-------------------|--------------|-------------------------|
|                                                   | 07/09/2019                    | 07/03/2019 | 07/03/2018                        | 07/09/2019        | 07/03/2019   | 07/03/2018 <sup>1</sup> |
| Change in net assets per share                    |                               |            |                                   |                   |              |                         |
| Opening net asset value per share (p)             | 130.50                        | 123.96     | 124.37                            | 95.77             | 95.83        | 100.00                  |
| Return before operating charges (p)               | 8.68                          | 7.50       | 0.52                              | 9.90              | 0.65         | (3.81)                  |
| Operating charges (p)                             | (0.50)                        | (0.96)     | (0.93)                            | (0.37)            | (0.71)       | (0.36)                  |
| Return after operating charges (p)*               | 8.18                          | 6.54       | (0.41)                            | 9.53              | (0.06)       | (4.17)                  |
| Distributions (p)                                 | (2.22)                        | (4.97)     | (4.76)                            | (2.32)            | (3.76)       | (2.30)                  |
| Retained distributions on accumulation shares (p) | 2.22                          | 4.97       | 4.76                              | 2.32              | 3.76         | 2.30                    |
| Closing net asset value per share (p)             | 138.68                        | 130.50     | 123.96                            | 105.30            | 95.77        | 95.83                   |
| *after direct transaction costs of (p)            | 0.02                          | 0.02       | 0.03                              | 0.01              | 0.02         | 0.02                    |
| Performance                                       |                               |            |                                   |                   |              |                         |
| Return after charges (%)                          | 6.27                          | 5.28       | (0.33)                            | 9.95              | (0.06)       | (4.17)                  |
| Other information                                 |                               |            |                                   |                   |              |                         |
| Closing net asset value (£000)                    | 16,169                        | 16,860     | 19,127                            | 14                | 13           | 10                      |
| Closing number of shares                          | 11,659,293                    | 12,919,667 | 15,429,800                        | 13,339            | 13,411       | 10,001                  |
| Operating charges (%)**                           | 0.74 <sup>†</sup>             | 0.74       | 0.73                              | 0.73 <sup>†</sup> | 0.72         | 0.72 <sup>†</sup>       |
| Direct transaction costs (%)***                   | 0.03                          | 0.01       | 0.03                              | 0.03              | 0.01         | 0.03                    |
| Prices                                            |                               |            |                                   |                   |              |                         |
| Highest share price (p)                           | 140.39                        | 137.74     | 132.13                            | 108.74            | 106.87       | 102.60                  |
| Lowest share price (p)                            | 129.28                        | 121.33     | 121.95                            | 94.38             | 91.41        | 93.22                   |

\*\*The Operating charges are represented by the Ongoing Charges Figure (OCF) which is the European standard method of disclosing the charges of a share class of a fund based on the financial year's expenses and may vary from year to year. It includes charges such as the fund's annual management charge, registration fee, custody fees and distribution cost but ordinarily excludes the costs of buying or selling assets for the fund (unless these assets are shares of another fund). Where published, the Key Investor Information Document (KIID) contains the current OCF. For a more detailed breakdown please visit columbiathreadneedle.com/fees. \*\*\*Transaction costs have not been reduced by any amounts collected from dilution levies/adjustments.

<sup>1</sup>Commenced 22 June 2017.

<sup>2</sup>Commenced 9 May 2019.

'The Ongoing Charges Figure is annualised based on the fees incurred during the accounting period or since commencement date.

#### Notes to the financial statements

for the accounting period 8 March 2019 to 7 September 2019

#### **1 ACCOUNTING POLICIES**

#### (a) Basis of accounting

The financial statements have been prepared on the historical cost basis, as modified by the revaluation of investments, in compliance with FRS 102 and in accordance with the Statement of Recommended Practice for Authorised Funds (SORP) issued by the Investment Management Association in May 2014. The accounting policies applied are consistent with those of the annual financial statements for the year ended 7 March 2019 and are described in those financial statements.

#### (b) Notes

In accordance with the guidelines of the SORP the fund has taken advantage of the facility not to provide further notes to the financial statements.

#### 2 RECONCILIATION OF SHARES

| RECONCILIATION OF SHARES                 |              |
|------------------------------------------|--------------|
|                                          | 2019         |
| Class 1 – Income shares                  |              |
| Opening shares                           | 124,744,919  |
| Shares issued                            | 858,899      |
| Shares redeemed                          | (53,214,349) |
| Net conversions                          | (354,259)    |
| Closing shares                           | 72,035,210   |
| Class 1 EUR Hedged – Income shares       |              |
| Opening shares                           | 3,389,579    |
| Shares issued                            | 496,406      |
| Shares redeemed                          | (555,737)    |
| Net conversions                          | -            |
| Closing shares                           | 3,330,248    |
| Class 1 EUR Hedged – Accumulation shares |              |
| Opening shares                           | 10,001       |
| Shares issued                            | -            |
| Shares redeemed                          | -            |
| Net conversions                          |              |
| Closing shares                           | 10,001       |
| Class X – Gross income shares*           |              |
| Opening shares                           | -            |
| Shares issued                            | 1,000        |
| Shares redeemed                          | -            |
| Net conversions                          |              |
| Closing shares                           | 1,000        |
| Class X – Gross accumulation shares*     |              |
| Opening shares                           | -            |
| Shares issued                            | 31,847,821   |
| Shares redeemed                          | -            |
| Net conversions                          |              |
| Closing shares                           | 31,847,821   |
| Class Z – Income shares                  |              |
| Opening shares                           | 145,120,698  |
| Shares issued                            | 1,858,435    |
| Shares redeemed                          | (6,937,780)  |
| Net conversions                          | 218,066      |
| Closing shares                           | 140,259,419  |

|                                          | 2019        |
|------------------------------------------|-------------|
| Class Z – Accumulation shares            |             |
| Opening shares                           | 12,919,667  |
| Shares issued                            | 398,311     |
| Shares redeemed                          | (1,644,928) |
| Net conversions                          | (13,757)    |
| Closing shares                           | 11,659,293  |
| Class Z EUR Hedged – Accumulation shares |             |
| Opening shares                           | 13,411      |
| Shares issued                            | -           |
| Shares redeemed                          | (72)        |
| Net conversions                          |             |
| Closing shares                           | 13,339      |

\*For launch dates, refer to the footnotes after the comparative tables.

#### **Investment Report**

Investment Objective & Policy The Fund aims to provide income with the prospect of some capital growth over the long term (5 years or more).

The Fund is actively managed, and invests at least two-thirds of its assets in investment grade corporate bonds that are denominated in sterling (or hedged back to sterling, if a different currency, issued by UK companies and companies worldwide. In addition, the Fund may invest in other bonds (including below investment grade corporate bonds, and government bonds) when considered appropriate to achieve its investment objective. The Fund may also invest in other securities, as well as collective investment

schemes (including funds managed by Columbia Threadneedle companies), and hold money market instruments, deposits, cash and near cash. The Fund is not permitted to invest in derivatives for investment purposes but derivatives may be used with the aim of reducing risk or managing the Fund more efficiently.

Performance of Class 1 – Income shares\*

Over the six months to 7 September 2019, the published share price of the Threadneedle Sterling Corporate Bond Fund has risen from 61.26p to 64.30p. Looking at performance within its peer group, the total return on the fund for the six months ending 31 August 2019, including net reinvested income, is +7.57% as compared to a median return of +8.03% over the same period. (For information the Boxx GBP Non-Gilts gave a total return of +8.19% for the same period).

Market Overview and Portfolio Activity The sterling investment grade (IG) bond market delivered a solid positive return for the six-month period in review. This was primarily driven by a sharp decline in the yields available on UK government bonds (which move inversely to price). The 10-year gilt yield fell from 1.17% to 0.51% over the period. Credit spreads – the yield premiums offered by corporate bonds over "risk-free" government bonds of the same maturity - also helped modestly, edging down by 7 basis points.

Both international and domestic developments pushed yields downwards In the former camp were three broadly overlapping factors: the ongoing US-China trade dispute, signs of deterioration in the global economy and looser monetary policy from key central banks. Trade war fears waxed and waned but escalated in August when President Trump announced new tariffs on \$300bn of imports from China. The dispute was increasingly evident in global economic data, not least of which was German GDP, which contracted in the second quarter (Q2).

Faced with these conditions and a background of low inflation, the US Federal Reserve (Fed) abandoned its tightening cycle, cutting interest rates in July for the first time in a decade. The European Central Bank (ECB) provided further support for bond markets, hinting (as has since transpired) that to was prepared to unleach a fresh round of monetary stimulus, including corporate bond purchases. UK policymakers appeared somewhat hawkish in comparison; the Bank of England insisted that rate hikes were still a possibility in 2019, assuming a disorderly Brexit didn't derail the economy.

Domestically, gilts benefited from Brexit-related uncertainty and worries about its impact on the economy. The Article 50 deadline of 31 March was extended to 31 October 2019, as the then prime minister. Theresa May, was unable to get her withdrawal agreement through parliament. This extension somewhat ironically contributed to a fall in UK GDP over Q2, as companies ran down stockpiles they had built up ahead of the original deadline. Fears of a no-deal Brexit mounted as Mrs May was forced to step down

and was replaced by Boris Johnson, who has vowed to take the UK out of the EU by 31 October – with or without an agreement. In August, Mr Johnson outraged his opponents by announcing a plan to suspend parliament, apparently to frustrate attempts to legislate against a no-deal Brexit. MPs nevertheless managed to de exactly that in early September, but it remains to be seen if Mr Johnson will abide by their ruling if unable to secure a new withdrawal agreement before the deadline.

2018

2019

2019

2018

Against this backdrop, we are more constructive on defensive areas of the IG market, which we feel will be more resilient at this late point in the credit cycle. These include sectors such as regulated utilities and infrastructure, and more recently we have been increasing exposure to housing associations. To this end, we invested in long-dated bonds from housing associations. To this end, we invested in long-dated bonds from housing providers Incommunities and Home Group – two among a range of new issues we participated in during the period. Others included new deals from Fidelity National Information Services, Banque Fédérative du Crédit Mutuel, Fiserv, and Berkshire Hathaway Finance

We were also active in the secondary market, for example starting new We were also active in the secondary market, for example starting new positions in Rolls-Royce Holdings, Lafarge Holcim, and another housing provider, Catalyst Housing, while increasing exposure to Kraft Heinz, Innogy Finance, Northumbrian Water Finance, and Tesco Property Finance, among others. We reduced exposure to a number of issuers, such as Aviva, BPCE, Grand City Properties, Legal & General Group, and DS Smith; we exited others, including ING, BNP Paribas, Standard Chartered, Standard Life Abordens and Compute Exercise Aberdeen and Cenovus Energy.

Looking ahead, the main risk to the UK economy is still a no-deal Brexit. Such an outcome looks unlikely to occur unless Mr Johnson can regain a parliamentary majority. An early election is likely to take place, probably this year, but the result is even harder to predict than usual

Globally, the current environment of low but positive GDP growth and gentle inflation is a reasonable background for investment in corporate bonds. The dovish shift at the Fed and the announcement of further quantitative easing from the ECB are also supportive for credit markets. The corporate credit cycle is, however, fairly mature and though earnings have been reasonable, the benefits are largely accruing to shareholders. In addition, the ongoing macroeconomic slowdown is beginning to cause earnings to deteriorate in some sectors.

From a valuation perspective, gilt yields are historically low, though UK credit spreads are reasonable and just inside their long-term average

#### STATEMENT OF TOTAL RETURN

for the accounting period 8 March 2019 to 7 September 2019

|                                         | £000     | £000     |
|-----------------------------------------|----------|----------|
| Income                                  |          |          |
| Net capital gains/(losses)              | 50,061   | (5,178)  |
| Revenue                                 | 16,727   | 16,156   |
| Expenses                                | (1,963)  | (2,057)  |
| Interest payable and similar charges    | (153)    | (331)    |
| Net revenue before taxation             | 14,611   | 13,768   |
| Taxation                                | _        | -        |
| Net revenue after taxation              | 14,611   | 13,768   |
| Total return before distributions       | 64,672   | 8,590    |
| Distributions                           | (14,618) | (13,776) |
| Change in net assets attributable to    |          |          |
| shareholders from investment activities | 50,054   | (5,186)  |
|                                         |          |          |

#### STATEMENT OF CHANGE IN NET ASSETS ATTRIBUTABLE TO SHAREHOLDERS

for the accounting period 8 March 2019 to 7 September 2019

|                                                             | 2013      | 2010     |
|-------------------------------------------------------------|-----------|----------|
|                                                             | £000      | £000     |
| Opening net assets attributable to shareholders             | 970,016   | 926,836  |
| Amounts receivable on the issue of shares                   | 309,339   | 119,242  |
| Amounts payable on the cancellation of shares               | (298,175) | (87,748) |
|                                                             | 11,164    | 31,494   |
| Dilution adjustment                                         | 230       | 278      |
| Change in net assets attributable to shareholders from      |           |          |
| investment activities (see statement of total return above) | 50,054    | (5,186)  |
| Retained distribution on accumulation shares                | 10,000    | 9,770    |
| Unclaimed distributions                                     | 11        | 7        |
| Closing net assets attributable to shareholders             | 1,041,475 | 963,199  |
|                                                             |           |          |

The comparatives used within the Statement of Change in Net Assets Attributable to Shareholders are for the corresponding period of the previous year. Therefore the opening net assets attributable to shareholders for the current year are at 7 March 2019 whilst the figure disclosed in the comparatives' closing net assets attributable to shareholders is at 7 September 2018.

\*In pound Sterling and against UK peer group (See Performance summary on pages 223 to 224)

\*Gross performance is calculated in Factset using daily cash flows and daily global close valuations.

#### **BALANCE SHEET**

| as at / September 2 | 019 |  |
|---------------------|-----|--|
|---------------------|-----|--|

| as at 7 September 2019                  |              |                       |
|-----------------------------------------|--------------|-----------------------|
|                                         | 2019<br>£000 | March<br>2019<br>£000 |
| Assets:                                 |              |                       |
| Fixed assets:                           |              |                       |
| Investments                             | 1,034,547    | 932,090               |
| Current assets:                         |              |                       |
| Debtors                                 | 50,457       | 21,341                |
| Cash and bank balances                  | 18,532       | 14,267                |
| Cash equivalents**                      | 9,078        | 10,017                |
| Total assets                            | 1,112,614    | 977,715               |
| Liabilities:<br>Investment liabilities  | (1,954)      | (83)                  |
| Creditors:                              |              |                       |
| Bank overdrafts                         | (7,025)      | (1,195)               |
| Distribution payable                    | (2,365)      | (2,147)               |
| Other creditors                         | (59,795)     | (4,274)               |
| Total liabilities                       | (71,139)     | (7,699)               |
| Net assets attributable to shareholders | 1,041,475    | 970,016               |

#### **DISTRIBUTION TABLE**

for the accounting period 8 March 2019 to 7 September 2019

Interest distribution in pence per share

| Class 1 – Income shares     Distribution     Gross     Distribution     Distribution       Period     Revenue     Equalisation     Paid/Payable     2019 | ibution<br>Paid<br>2018 |
|----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|-------------------------|
| Group 1                                                                                                                                                  |                         |
| 08/03/19 to 07/06/19 0.3705 - 0.3705                                                                                                                     | 0.3852                  |
| 08/06/19 to 07/09/19 0.3594 - 0.3594                                                                                                                     | 0.3733                  |
| Group 2                                                                                                                                                  |                         |
| 08/03/19 to 07/06/19 0.1727 0.1978 0.3705                                                                                                                | 0.3852                  |
| 08/06/19 to 07/09/19 0.2363 0.1231 0.3594                                                                                                                | 0.3733                  |
| Total distributions in the period 0.7299                                                                                                                 | 0.7585                  |
| Class 1 – Accumulation shares                                                                                                                            |                         |
| Distribution Gross Revenue R                                                                                                                             | evenue                  |
|                                                                                                                                                          | nulated                 |
| 2019                                                                                                                                                     | 2018                    |
| Group 1                                                                                                                                                  |                         |
| 08/03/19 to 07/06/19 0.6419 - 0.6419                                                                                                                     | 0.6510                  |
| 08/06/19 to 07/09/19 0.6262 - 0.6262                                                                                                                     | 0.6348                  |
| Group 2                                                                                                                                                  |                         |
| 08/03/19 to 07/06/19 0.3019 0.3400 0.6419                                                                                                                | 0.6510                  |
| 08/06/19 to 07/09/19 0.1899 0.4363 0.6262                                                                                                                | 0.6348                  |
| Total distributions in the period 1.2681                                                                                                                 | 1.2858                  |

\*\*The total value of investments in the portfolio statement includes the Cash Equivalents amount shown under current assets.

#### DISTRIBUTION TABLE

(continued)

| Class 1 – Gross income shares<br>Distribution<br>Period                                      | Gross<br>Revenue | Equalisation     | Distribution<br>Paid/Payable<br>2019 | Distribution<br>Paid<br>2018         |
|----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|------------------|------------------|--------------------------------------|--------------------------------------|
| Group 1<br>08/03/19 to 07/06/19<br>08/06/19 to 07/09/19                                      | 0.3707<br>0.3596 | -                | 0.3707<br>0.3596                     | 0.3854<br>0.3735                     |
| Group 2<br>08/03/19 to 07/06/19<br>08/06/19 to 07/09/19<br>Total distributions in the period | 0.2577<br>0.3168 | 0.1130<br>0.0428 | 0.3707<br>0.3596<br><b>0.7303</b>    | 0.3854<br>0.3735<br><b>0.7589</b>    |
| Class 2 – Income shares<br>Distribution<br>Period                                            | Gross<br>Revenue | Equalisation     | Distribution<br>Paid/Payable<br>2019 | Distribution<br>Paid<br>2018         |
| Group 1<br>08/03/19 to 07/06/19<br>08/06/19 to 07/09/19                                      | 0.4218<br>0.4121 | -                | 0.4218                               | 0.4362                               |
| Group 2<br>08/03/19 to 07/06/19<br>08/06/19 to 07/09/19                                      | 0.2064<br>0.1838 | 0.2154<br>0.2283 | 0.4218<br>0.4121                     | 0.4362<br>0.4242                     |
| Total distributions in the period<br>Class 2 – Gross accumulation shares                     |                  |                  | 0.8339                               | 0.8604                               |
| Distribution<br>Period                                                                       | Gross<br>Revenue | Equalisation     | Gross Revenue<br>Accumulated<br>2019 | Gross Revenue<br>Accumulated<br>2018 |
| Group 1<br>08/03/19 to 07/06/19<br>08/06/19 to 07/09/19                                      | 0.8407<br>0.8268 | -                | 0.8407<br>0.8268                     | 0.8451<br>0.8279                     |
| Group 2<br>08/03/19 to 07/06/19<br>08/06/19 to 07/09/19<br>Total distributions in the period | 0.3127<br>0.3485 | 0.5280<br>0.4783 | 0.8407<br>0.8268<br><b>1.6675</b>    | 0.8451<br>0.8279<br><b>1.6730</b>    |
| Class L – Income shares                                                                      |                  |                  |                                      |                                      |
| Distribution<br>Period                                                                       | Gross<br>Revenue | Equalisation     | Distribution<br>Paid/Payable<br>2019 | Distribution<br>Paid<br>2018         |
| Group 1<br>08/03/19 to 07/06/19<br>08/06/19 to 07/09/19                                      | 0.7124<br>0.6975 | -                | 0.7124<br>0.6975                     | 0.7357<br>0.7161                     |
| Group 2<br>08/03/19 to 07/06/19<br>08/06/19 to 07/09/19<br>Total distributions in the period | 0.3803<br>0.2366 | 0.3321<br>0.4609 | 0.7124<br>0.6975<br><b>1.4099</b>    | 0.7357<br>0.7161<br><b>1.4518</b>    |
| Class L – Accumulation shares                                                                |                  |                  | 1.4033                               | 1.4510                               |
| Distribution<br>Period                                                                       | Gross<br>Revenue | Equalisation     | Revenue<br>Accumulated<br>2019       | Revenue<br>Accumulated<br>2018       |
| Group 1<br>08/03/19 to 07/06/19<br>08/06/19 to 07/09/19                                      | 0.7646<br>0.7538 | -                | 0.7646<br>0.7538                     | 0.7671<br>0.7520                     |
| Group 2<br>08/03/19 to 07/06/19<br>08/06/19 to 07/09/19<br>Total distributions in the period | 0.2563<br>0.3166 | 0.5083<br>0.4372 | 0.7646<br>0.7538<br><b>1.5184</b>    | 0.7671<br>0.7520<br><b>1.5191</b>    |
| Class L – Gross income shares                                                                |                  |                  |                                      | Discillari                           |
| Distribution<br>Period                                                                       | Gross<br>Revenue | Equalisation     | Distribution<br>Paid/Payable<br>2019 | Distribution<br>Paid<br>2018         |
| Group 1<br>08/03/19 to 07/06/19<br>08/06/19 to 07/09/19                                      | 0.7124<br>0.6975 | -                | 0.7124<br>0.6975                     | 0.7357<br>0.7161                     |
| Group 2<br>08/03/19 to 07/06/19<br>08/06/19 to 07/09/19<br>Total distributions in the period | 0.1791<br>0.3123 | 0.5333<br>0.3852 | 0.7124<br>0.6975<br><b>1.4099</b>    | 0.7357<br>0.7161<br><b>1.4518</b>    |
| Class X – Gross income shares                                                                |                  |                  |                                      |                                      |
| Distribution<br>Period                                                                       | Gross<br>Revenue | Equalisation     | Distribution<br>Paid/Payable<br>2019 | Paid                                 |
| Group 1<br>08/03/19 to 07/06/19<br>08/06/19 to 07/09/19                                      | 0.8763<br>0.8635 | -                | 0.8763<br>0.8635                     | 0.9008<br>0.8794                     |
| Group 2<br>08/03/19 to 07/06/19<br>08/06/19 to 07/09/19<br>Total distributions in the period | 0.8763<br>0.8635 | -                | 0.8763<br>0.8635<br><b>1.7398</b>    | 0.9008<br>0.8794<br><b>1.7802</b>    |
| Class X – Gross accumulation shares<br>Distribution<br>Period                                | Gross<br>Revenue | Equalisation     | Gross Revenue                        | Gross Revenue                        |
| Group 1                                                                                      |                  | _quuiouu011      | 2019                                 | 2018                                 |
| 08/03/19 to 07/06/19<br>08/06/19 to 07/09/19<br>Group 2                                      | 0.9624<br>0.9560 | -                | 0.9624<br>0.9560                     | 0.9572<br>0.9424                     |
| 08/03/19 to 07/06/19<br>08/05/19 to 07/09/19<br>Total distributions in the period            | 0.6249<br>0.6791 | 0.3375<br>0.2769 | 0.9624<br>0.9560<br><b>1.9184</b>    | 0.9572<br>0.9424<br><b>1.8996</b>    |

Group 2: shares purchased during a distribution period.

## Comparative Table Disclosure

|                                                   | Clas              | s 1 – Income shar | es         | Class 1 -         | - Accumulation s | hares      |
|---------------------------------------------------|-------------------|-------------------|------------|-------------------|------------------|------------|
|                                                   | 07/09/2019        | 07/03/2019        | 07/03/2018 | 07/09/2019        | 07/03/2019       | 07/03/2018 |
| Change in net assets per share                    |                   |                   |            |                   |                  |            |
| Opening net asset value per share (p)             | 60.70             | 60.96             | 61.51      | 105.14            | 103.01           | 101.38     |
| Return before operating charges (p)               | 4.05              | 1.77              | 1.58       | 7.05              | 3.04             | 2.58       |
| Operating charges (p)                             | (0.28)            | (0.53)            | (0.57)     | (0.50)            | (0.91)           | (0.95)     |
| Return after operating charges (p)*               | 3.77              | 1.24              | 1.01       | 6.55              | 2.13             | 1.63       |
| Distributions (p)                                 | (0.73)            | (1.50)            | (1.56)     | (1.27)            | (2.56)           | (2.60)     |
| Retained distributions on accumulation shares (p) |                   | -                 |            | 1.27              | 2.56             | 2.60       |
| Closing net asset value per share (p)             | 63.74             | 60.70             | 60.96      | 111.69            | 105.14           | 103.01     |
| *after direct transaction costs of (p)            | -                 | -                 | -          | -                 | -                | -          |
| Performance                                       |                   |                   |            |                   |                  |            |
| Return after charges (%)                          | 6.21              | 2.03              | 1.64       | 6.23              | 2.07             | 1.61       |
| Other information                                 |                   |                   |            |                   |                  |            |
| Closing net asset value (£000)                    | 38,073            | 37,608            | 41,541     | 9,892             | 338              | 191        |
| Closing number of shares                          | 59,726,836        | 61,959,400        | 68,146,854 | 8,856,047         | 321,385          | 184,932    |
| Operating charges (%)**                           | 0.88 <sup>†</sup> | 0.88              | 0.92       | 0.90 <sup>+</sup> | 0.88             | 0.91       |
| Direct transaction costs (%)***                   | -                 | -                 | -          | -                 | -                | -          |
| Prices                                            |                   |                   |            |                   |                  |            |
| Highest share price (p)                           | 64.77             | 61.56             | 63.28      | 112.86            | 105.47           | 105.64     |
| Lowest share price (p)                            | 60.91             | 59.64             | 61.06      | 105.50            | 102.22           | 101.28     |

|                                                   | Class 1 – Gross income shares <sup>s</sup> |            |            | Clas              | ires        |             |
|---------------------------------------------------|--------------------------------------------|------------|------------|-------------------|-------------|-------------|
|                                                   | 07/09/2019                                 | 07/03/2019 | 07/03/2018 | 07/09/2019        | 07/03/2019  | 07/03/2018  |
| Change in net assets per share                    |                                            |            |            |                   |             |             |
| Opening net asset value per share (p)             | 60.73                                      | 60.99      | 61.55      | 60.79             | 61.05       | 61.61       |
| Return before operating charges (p)               | 4.06                                       | 1.78       | 1.57       | 4.06              | 1.78        | 1.58        |
| Operating charges (p)                             | (0.28)                                     | (0.54)     | (0.57)     | (0.18)            | (0.34)      | (0.35)      |
| Return after operating charges (p)*               | 3.78                                       | 1.24       | 1.00       | 3.88              | 1.44        | 1.23        |
| Distributions (p)                                 | (0.73)                                     | (1.50)     | (1.56)     | (0.83)            | (1.70)      | (1.79)      |
| Retained distributions on accumulation shares (p) |                                            | -          | _          |                   | -           |             |
| Closing net asset value per share (p)             | 63.78                                      | 60.73      | 60.99      | 63.84             | 60.79       | 61.05       |
| *after direct transaction costs of (p)            | -                                          | -          | -          | -                 | -           | -           |
| Performance                                       |                                            |            |            |                   |             |             |
| Return after charges (%)                          | 6.22                                       | 2.03       | 1.62       | 6.38              | 2.36        | 2.00        |
| Other information                                 |                                            |            |            |                   |             |             |
| Closing net asset value (£000)                    | 12,405                                     | 16,187     | 16,733     | 98,948            | 182,457     | 246,559     |
| Closing number of shares                          | 19,450,135                                 | 26,652,455 | 27,434,683 | 154,985,733       | 300,126,582 | 403,837,101 |
| Operating charges (%)**                           | 0.88 <sup>†</sup>                          | 0.88       | 0.92       | 0.56 <sup>†</sup> | 0.56        | 0.56        |
| Direct transaction costs (%)***                   | -                                          | -          | -          | -                 | -           | -           |
| Prices                                            |                                            |            |            |                   |             |             |
| Highest share price (p)                           | 64.81                                      | 61.59      | 63.32      | 64.92             | 61.69       | 63.44       |
| Lowest share price (p)                            | 60.94                                      | 59.67      | 61.10      | 61.00             | 59.74       | 61.20       |

## **Comparative Table Disclosure**

(continued)

|                                                   | Class 2 – G       | Class 2 – Gross accumulation shares <sup>s</sup> |             | Class 3 – Gross accumulation sh | tion shares <sup>§</sup> |
|---------------------------------------------------|-------------------|--------------------------------------------------|-------------|---------------------------------|--------------------------|
|                                                   | 07/09/2019        | 07/03/2019                                       | 07/03/2018  | 08/06/2017 <sup>1</sup>         |                          |
| Change in net assets per share                    |                   |                                                  |             |                                 |                          |
| Opening net asset value per share (p)             | 121.16            | 118.32                                           | 116.03      | 111.29                          |                          |
| Return before operating charges (p)               | 8.12              | 3.51                                             | 2.96        | 3.05                            |                          |
| Dperating charges (p)                             | (0.35)            | (0.67)                                           | (0.67)      | (0.29)                          |                          |
| Return after operating charges (p)*               | 7.77              | 2.84                                             | 2.29        | 2.76                            |                          |
| Distributions (p)                                 | (1.67)            | (3.34)                                           | (3.41)      | (0.68)                          |                          |
| Retained distributions on accumulation shares (p) | 1.67              | 3.34                                             | 3.41        | 0.68                            |                          |
| Closing net asset value per share (p)             | 128.93            | 121.16                                           | 118.32      | 114.05                          |                          |
| *after direct transaction costs of (p)            | -                 | -                                                | -           | _                               |                          |
| Performance                                       |                   |                                                  |             |                                 |                          |
| Return after charges (%)                          | 6.41              | 2.40                                             | 1.97        | 2.48                            |                          |
| Other information                                 |                   |                                                  |             |                                 |                          |
| Closing net asset value (£000)                    | 232,397           | 347,689                                          | 349,536     | -                               |                          |
| Closing number of shares                          | 180,255,176       | 286,961,969                                      | 295,405,481 | _                               |                          |
| Operating charges (%)**                           | 0.56 <sup>†</sup> | 0.56                                             | 0.56        | _                               |                          |
| Direct transaction costs (%)***                   | -                 | -                                                | -           | -                               |                          |
| Prices                                            |                   |                                                  |             |                                 |                          |
| Highest share price (p)                           | 130.27            | 121.54                                           | 121.28      | 114.26                          |                          |
| Lowest share price (p)                            | 121.58            | 117.70                                           | 115.93      | 111.18                          |                          |

|                                                   | Class L – Income shares |            |            | Class L – Accumulation shares |            |            |
|---------------------------------------------------|-------------------------|------------|------------|-------------------------------|------------|------------|
|                                                   | 07/09/2019              | 07/03/2019 | 07/03/2018 | 07/09/2019                    | 07/03/2019 | 07/03/2018 |
| Change in net assets per share                    |                         |            |            |                               |            |            |
| Opening net asset value per share (p)             | 99.01                   | 99.44      | 100.34     | 106.26                        | 103.67     | 101.56     |
| Return before operating charges (p)               | 6.63                    | 2.90       | 2.59       | 7.12                          | 3.07       | 2.59       |
| Operating charges (p)                             | (0.24)                  | (0.45)     | (0.47)     | (0.25)                        | (0.48)     | (0.48)     |
| Return after operating charges (p)*               | 6.39                    | 2.45       | 2.12       | 6.87                          | 2.59       | 2.11       |
| Distributions (p)                                 | (1.41)                  | (2.88)     | (3.02)     | (1.52)                        | (3.03)     | (3.09)     |
| Retained distributions on accumulation shares (p) |                         |            |            | 1.52                          | 3.03       | 3.09       |
| Closing net asset value per share (p)             | 103.99                  | 99.01      | 99.44      | 113.13                        | 106.26     | 103.67     |
| *after direct transaction costs of (p)            | -                       | -          | -          | -                             | -          | -          |
| Performance                                       |                         |            |            |                               |            |            |
| Return after charges (%)                          | 6.45                    | 2.46       | 2.11       | 6.47                          | 2.50       | 2.08       |
| Other information                                 |                         |            |            |                               |            |            |
| Closing net asset value (£000)                    | 207,719                 | 72,668     | 487        | 11,662                        | 10,788     | 11,510     |
| Closing number of shares                          | 199,753,477             | 73,391,811 | 489,476    | 10,308,195                    | 10,151,572 | 11,102,748 |
| Operating charges (%)**                           | 0.46 <sup>†</sup>       | 0.46       | 0.46       | 0.46 <sup>†</sup>             | 0.46       | 0.46       |
| Direct transaction costs (%)***                   | -                       | -          | -          | -                             | -          | -          |
| Prices                                            |                         |            |            |                               |            |            |
| Highest share price (p)                           | 105.77                  | 100.50     | 103.34     | 114.31                        | 106.60     | 106.24     |
| Lowest share price (p)                            | 99.36                   | 97.30      | 99.69      | 106.63                        | 103.20     | 101.48     |

#### **Comparative Table Disclosure**

(continued)

|                                                   | Class L-          | - Gross income sh | ares⁵      | Class X – Gross income shares⁵ |            |            |
|---------------------------------------------------|-------------------|-------------------|------------|--------------------------------|------------|------------|
|                                                   | 07/09/2019        | 07/03/2019        | 07/03/2018 | 07/09/2019                     | 07/03/2019 | 07/03/2018 |
| Change in net assets per share                    |                   |                   |            |                                |            |            |
| Opening net asset value per share (p)             | 99.01             | 99.44             | 100.34     | 106.57                         | 107.03     | 108.00     |
| Return before operating charges (p)               | 6.62              | 2.90              | 2.59       | 7.13                           | 3.12       | 2.79       |
| Operating charges (p)                             | (0.24)            | (0.46)            | (0.47)     | (0.03)                         | (0.06)     | (0.07)     |
| Return after operating charges (p)*               | 6.38              | 2.44              | 2.12       | 7.10                           | 3.06       | 2.72       |
| Distributions (p)                                 | (1.41)            | (2.87)            | (3.02)     | (1.74)                         | (3.52)     | (3.69)     |
| Retained distributions on accumulation shares (p) |                   | -                 |            |                                | _          |            |
| Closing net asset value per share (p)             | 103.98            | 99.01             | 99.44      | 111.93                         | 106.57     | 107.03     |
| *after direct transaction costs of (p)            | _                 | -                 | _          | -                              | -          | -          |
| Performance                                       |                   |                   |            |                                |            |            |
| Return after charges (%)                          | 6.44              | 2.45              | 2.11       | 6.66                           | 2.86       | 2.52       |
| Other information                                 |                   |                   |            |                                |            |            |
| Closing net asset value (£000)                    | 6,973             | 6,954             | 10,090     | 258                            | 245        | 383        |
| Closing number of shares                          | 6,706,380         | 7,023,159         | 10,147,441 | 230,128                        | 230,128    | 357,739    |
| Operating charges (%)**                           | 0.46 <sup>+</sup> | 0.46              | 0.46       | 0.06 <sup>†</sup>              | 0.06       | 0.06       |
| Direct transaction costs (%)***                   | -                 | -                 | -          | -                              | -          | -          |
| Prices                                            |                   |                   |            |                                |            |            |
| Highest share price (p)                           | 105.76            | 100.49            | 103.35     | 113.95                         | 108.25     | 111.35     |
| Lowest share price (p)                            | 99.35             | 97.29             | 99.69      | 106.94                         | 104.74     | 107.39     |
|                                                   |                   |                   |            |                                |            |            |

| Class X –  | n shares <sup>§</sup> |            |
|------------|-----------------------|------------|
| 07/09/2019 | 07/03/2019            | 07/03/2018 |

| 117.05            | 113.73                                                                                                                        | 110.97                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     |
|-------------------|-------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|
| 7.85              | 3.39                                                                                                                          | 2.83                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                       |
| (0.04)            | (0.07)                                                                                                                        | (0.07)                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     |
| 7.81              | 3.32                                                                                                                          | 2.76                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                       |
| (1.92)            | (3.79)                                                                                                                        | (3.84)                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     |
| 1.92              | 3.79                                                                                                                          | 3.84                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                       |
| 124.86            | 117.05                                                                                                                        | 113.73                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     |
| -                 | -                                                                                                                             | -                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          |
|                   |                                                                                                                               |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            |
| 6.67              | 2.92                                                                                                                          | 2.49                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                       |
|                   |                                                                                                                               |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            |
| 423,148           | 295,082                                                                                                                       | 249,806                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                    |
| 338,892,095       | 252,109,463                                                                                                                   | 219,642,935                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                |
| 0.06 <sup>†</sup> | 0.06                                                                                                                          | 0.06                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                       |
| -                 | -                                                                                                                             | -                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          |
|                   |                                                                                                                               |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            |
| 126.15            | 117.41                                                                                                                        | 116.47                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     |
| 117.45            | 113.49                                                                                                                        | 110.90                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     |
|                   | 7.85<br>(0.04)<br>7.81<br>(1.92)<br>1.92<br>124.86<br>-<br>6.67<br>423,148<br>338,892,095<br>0.06 <sup>†</sup><br>-<br>126.15 | 7.85         3.39           (0.04)         (0.07)           7.81         3.32           (1.92)         (3.79)           1.92         3.79           124.86         117.05           -         -           6.67         2.92           423,148         295,082           338,892,095         252,109,463           0.06'         0.06           -         -           126.15         117.41 |

\*\*The Operating charges are represented by the Ongoing Charges Figure (OCF) which is the European standard method of disclosing the charges of a share class of a fund based on the financial year's expenses and may vary from year to year. It includes charges such as the fund's annual management charge, registration fee, custody fees and distribution cost but ordinarily excludes the costs of buying or selling assets for the fund (unless these assets are shares of another fund). Where published, the Key Investor Information Document (KIID) contains the current OCF. For a more detailed breakdown please visit columbiathreadneedle.com/fees.

\*\*\*\*Transaction costs have not been reduced by any amounts collected from dilution levies/adjustments.

<sup>§</sup>Only available to eligible investors.

<sup>1</sup>Closed 8 June 2017.

'The Ongoing Charges Figure is annualised based on the fees incurred during the accounting period or since commencement date.

2019

## Threadneedle Sterling Corporate Bond Fund (formerly UK Corporate Bond Fund)

#### Notes to the financial statements

for the accounting period 8 March 2019 to 7 September 2019

#### **1 ACCOUNTING POLICIES**

#### (a) Basis of accounting

The financial statements have been prepared on the historical cost basis, as modified by the revaluation of investments, in compliance with FRS 102 and in accordance with the Statement of Recommended Practice for Authorised Funds (SORP) issued by the Investment Management Association in May 2014. The accounting policies applied are consistent with those of the annual financial statements for the year ended 7 March 2019 and are described in those financial statements.

#### (b) Notes

In accordance with the guidelines of the SORP the fund has taken advantage of the facility not to provide further notes to the financial statements.

#### 2 RECONCILIATION OF SHARES

|                                     | 2019          |
|-------------------------------------|---------------|
| Class 1 – Income shares             |               |
| Opening shares                      | 61,959,400    |
| Shares issued                       | 2,123,690     |
| Shares redeemed                     | (4,287,755)   |
| Net conversions                     | (68,499)      |
| Closing shares                      | 59,726,836    |
|                                     |               |
| Class 1 – Accumulation shares       | 004.005       |
| Opening shares                      | 321,385       |
| Shares issued                       | 8,546,158     |
| Shares redeemed<br>Net conversions  | (11,496)      |
| Closing shares                      | 8,856,047     |
| Closing shares                      | 0,030,047     |
| Class 1 – Gross income shares       |               |
| Opening shares                      | 26,652,455    |
| Shares issued                       | 7,362,026     |
| Shares redeemed                     | (14,596,753)  |
| Net conversions                     | 32,407        |
| Closing shares                      | 19,450,135    |
| Class 2 – Income shares             |               |
| Opening shares                      | 300,126,582   |
| Shares issued                       | 3,891,558     |
| Shares redeemed                     | (8,541,054)   |
| Net conversions                     | (140,491,353) |
| Closing shares                      | 154,985,733   |
|                                     |               |
| Class 2 – Gross accumulation shares | 200 001 000   |
| Opening shares<br>Shares issued     | 286,961,969   |
|                                     | 53,753,635    |
| Shares redeemed<br>Net conversions  | (160,438,954) |
|                                     | (21,474)      |
| Closing shares                      | 180,255,176   |
| Class L – Income shares             |               |
| Opening shares                      | 73,391,811    |
| Shares issued                       | 44,471,980    |
| Shares redeemed                     | (4,389,991)   |
| Net conversions                     | 86,279,677    |
| Closing shares                      | 199,753,477   |
| Class L – Accumulation shares       |               |
| Opening shares                      | 10,151,572    |
| Shares issued                       | 785,798       |
| Shares redeemed                     | (653,659)     |
| Net conversions                     | 24,484        |
| Closing shares                      | 10,308,195    |
|                                     |               |
|                                     |               |

|                                     | 2019         |
|-------------------------------------|--------------|
| Class L – Gross income shares       |              |
| Opening shares                      | 7,023,159    |
| Shares issued                       | 156,614      |
| Shares redeemed                     | (473,393)    |
| Net conversions                     |              |
| Closing shares                      | 6,706,380    |
| Class X – Gross income shares       |              |
| Opening shares                      | 230,128      |
| Shares issued                       | -            |
| Shares redeemed                     | -            |
| Net conversions                     |              |
| Closing shares                      | 230,128      |
| Class X – Gross accumulation shares |              |
| Opening shares                      | 252,109,463  |
| Shares issued                       | 145,632,303  |
| Shares redeemed                     | (58,849,671) |
| Net conversions                     |              |
| Closing shares                      | 338,892,095  |

#### **Investment Report**

**Investment Objective and Policy** 

The Fund aims to provide income with the prospect of some capital growth over the long term. It looks to outperform the FTSE Actuaries UK Conventional Gilts All Stock Index over rolling 3-year periods, after the deduction of charges.

The Fund is actively managed, and will invest at least 80% of its assets in UK government bonds (gilts).

The Fund may also invest in other bonds, including index linked UK government bonds (index-linked gilts), as well as bonds issued by governments (or government agencies) of other developed countries, international organisations, or companies. The bonds selected are usually investment grade and denominated in sterling (or hedged back to sterling, if a different currency).

The Fund may also invest in other securities, as well as collective investment schemes (including funds managed by Columbia Threadneedle companies), and hold money market instruments, deposits, cash and near cash.

The Fund is not permitted to invest in derivatives for investment purposes but derivatives may be used with the aim of reducing risk or managing the Fund more efficiently.

The FTSE Actuaries UK Conventional Gilts All Stocks Index is regarded as an appropriate performance measure of sterling-denominated government bonds, issued by the UK government. It provides a suitable target benchmark against which Fund performance will be measured and evaluated over time.

#### Performance of Class 1 – Income shares\*

Over the six months to 7 September 2019, the published share price the Threadneedle Sterling Bond Fund has risen from 57.80p to 61.99p. ed share price of

Looking at performance within its peer group, the total return on the fund for the six months ending 31 August 2019, including net reinvested income, is +10.57% as compared to a median return of +10.66% over the same period. (For information the FTSE Actuaries UK Conventional Gilts All Stocks Index gave a total return of +10.48% for the same period).

Market Overview and Portfolio Activity Over the six months under review, core government bond yields remained on a downward trend and prices rose. Investors turned to the relative safety of government securities amid the slowdown in the global economy and fears of recession, heightened trade tensions between the US and China, and adverse geopolitical developments, including the increased risk of a no-deal Brexit. This environment heightened expectations that key central banks would keep policy accommodative, which provided further support for core bonds.

In the UK, the benchmark\_10-year gilt yield fell from 1.17% to 0.51% over the is months under review. Towards the end of the period, gift yields and sterling fell sharply in response to the decision by Prime Minister Boris Johnson to suspend parliament head of the revised Brexit deadline of 31 October 2019. For a while in August, the 10-year gilt yield was trading below the 2-year yield, an inversion of the yield curve that is often seen as harbinger of recession.

The economy was indeed shown to have shrunk during the second quarter, though much of this was due to companies running down stockpiles they had accumulated in the run-up to the original Article 50 date. The Bank of England (Boc) left official interest rates unchanged at 0.75% throughout the period but made clear that its future assumptions did not take account of a no-deal Brexit.

Elsewhere, with the inflation rate for the euro area very low, and with economic growth under pressure, the European Central Bank indicated its willingness to adopt looser monetary policy, although official interest rates were left unchanged during the review period. The US Federal Reserve (Fed) lowered official interest rates by 25 basis points in July, citing global economic developments and muted inflation as key considerations.

The portfolio started the review period with a relative duration of -0.1 years short of the index

We reduced duration in mid-March as yields approached the bottom of the year's trading range. We then increased duration as yields fell below the bottom of the range on mounting Brexit fears and as the Fed signalled US rates would not rise this year. With 10-year yields having fallen below 1% into the March close, we reduced duration at the start of April but increased

it mid-month, as gilt yields rose to 1.20%, and again towards month-end. with yields at 1.14%. On 13 May, we sold some duration in ultra-long gilts into 25–35 years. Later, we sold some duration from 15–25 years into ultra-long. Of 23 May, we reduced duration as the 10-year yield dropped to our 1% target but reversed this as yields fell further to our soto target of to be a sold as 0.05%, driven by poor European election results for the Conservatives and further global trade tensions. Gilts were range-bound in June. Mid-month we increased duration in the 25–35 year segment.

In early July, following a sell off, we increased duration, bringing the 15–25 year segment to flat. On 10 July we sold 10-year gifts into 2071s, which brought the ultra-long segment to flat. Shortly afterwards, we further increased duration, as yields climbed back to the month's opening further increased duration, as yields climbed back to the month's opening levels. Later, we sold 3-year gilts into 18-month and 5-year gilts for a pick-up in yield, taking advantage of an inversion of the yield curve at the shorter-dated end. Position changes were kept to a minimum during August as the fund's strategies played out. Mid-month, we sold 2034 gilts into 2071s, shifting some duration further along the curve following a steepening through late July. On 19 August, we sold 2047s ahead of new 30-year supply, switching into 5- and 10-year gilts.

The portfolio ended the review period 0.15 years long of the index in terms of relative duration: flat in the 0–3 year area; -0.2 years CTD (contribution to duration) in 3–7s; -0.1 in 7–15s; +0.1 in 15–25s; +0.2 in 25–35s; and +0.15 in ultra-longs.

Looking ahead, the main risk to the UK economy is if Britain crashes out of the EU without securing a withdrawal agreement. Despite the prime minister's efforts, parliament has now passed a law forbidding a no-deal Brexit, so such an outcome looks unlikely to occur unless Mr Johnson can increase his majority. An early election is likely to take place, probably this year, but the result is even harder to predict than usual.

The BoE retains a hiking bias, which is driven by well-anchored inflation expectations, inflation at target and policymakers' perception of a limited amount of spare capacity. However, the trajectory of the economy suggests that the window for hiking this year is gone, and our expectation for rising political uncertainty will constrain the bank's ability to act later this year.

#### STATEMENT OF TOTAL RETURN

for the accounting period 8 March 2019 to 7 September 2019

|                                         | 2019<br>£000 | 2018<br>£000 |
|-----------------------------------------|--------------|--------------|
| Income                                  |              |              |
| Net capital gains                       | 35,039       | 3,030        |
| Revenue                                 | 2,916        | 2,526        |
| Expenses                                | (902)        | (969)        |
| Interest payable and similar charges    | -            | (1)          |
| Net revenue before taxation             | 2,014        | 1,556        |
| Taxation                                | -            | -            |
| Net revenue after taxation              | 2,014        | 1,556        |
| Total return before distributions       | 37,053       | 4,586        |
| Distributions                           | (2,719)      | (2,355)      |
| Change in net assets attributable to    |              |              |
| shareholders from investment activities | 34,334       | 2,231        |

#### STATEMENT OF CHANGE IN NET ASSETS ATTRIBUTABLE **TO SHAREHOLDERS**

for the accounting period 8 March 2019 to 7 September 2019

|                                                             | £000      | £000      |
|-------------------------------------------------------------|-----------|-----------|
| Opening net assets attributable to shareholders             | 451,225   | 311,435   |
| Amounts receivable on the issue of shares                   | 325,478   | 207,637   |
| Amounts payable on the cancellation of shares               | (293,968) | (118,849) |
|                                                             | 31,510    | 88,788    |
| Dilution adjustment                                         | 34        | 79        |
| Change in net assets attributable to shareholders from      |           |           |
| investment activities (see statement of total return above) | 34,334    | 2,231     |
| Retained distribution on accumulation shares                | 2,370     | 646       |
| Closing net assets attributable to shareholders             | 519,473   | 403,179   |

2019

2018

The comparatives used within the Statement of Change in Net Assets Attributable to Shareholders are for the corresponding period of the previous year. Therefore the opening net assets attributable to shareholders for the current year are at 7 March 2019 whilst the figure disclosed in the comparatives' closing net assets attributable to shareholders is at 7 September 2018.

\*In pound Sterling and against UK peer group (See Performance summary on pages 223 to 224)

\*\*Gross performance is calculated in Factset using daily cash flows and daily global close valuations

#### **BALANCE SHEET**

as at 7 Sentember 2019

|                                         | 2019<br>£000 | 2019<br>£000 |
|-----------------------------------------|--------------|--------------|
| Assets:                                 |              |              |
| Fixed assets:                           |              |              |
| Investments                             | 509,811      | 445,169      |
| Current assets:                         |              |              |
| Debtors                                 | 4,148        | 9,882        |
| Cash and bank balances                  | 3,965        | 7,046        |
| Cash equivalents**                      | 3,001        | _            |
| Total assets                            | 520,925      | 462,097      |
| Liabilities:                            |              |              |
| Creditors:                              |              |              |
| Distribution payable                    | (456)        | (1,832)      |
| Other creditors                         | (996)        | (9,040)      |
| Total liabilities                       | (1,452)      | (10,872)     |
| Net assets attributable to shareholders | 519,473      | 451,225      |

#### DISTRIBUTION TABLE

for the accounting period 8 March 2019 to 7 September 2019

Interest distribution in pence per share

| Class 1 – Income shares<br>Distribution<br>Period             | Gross<br>Revenue | Equalisation      | Distribution<br>Paid/Payable<br>2019 | Distribution<br>Paid<br>2018 |
|---------------------------------------------------------------|------------------|-------------------|--------------------------------------|------------------------------|
| Group 1                                                       |                  |                   |                                      |                              |
| 08/03/19 to 07/09/19                                          | 0.3357           | -                 | 0.3357                               | 0.3719                       |
| Group 2                                                       |                  |                   |                                      |                              |
| 08/03/19 to 07/09/19                                          | 0.1709           | 0.1648            | 0.3357                               | 0.3719                       |
| Total distributions in the period                             |                  |                   | 0.3357                               | 0.3719                       |
|                                                               |                  |                   |                                      |                              |
| Class 1 – Gross accumulation shares                           |                  |                   |                                      |                              |
| Class 1 – Gross accumulation shares<br>Distribution<br>Period | Gross<br>Revenue | Equalisation      |                                      | Accumulated                  |
| Distribution                                                  | 0.000            | Equalisation      | 0.000 110101100                      | 01000 110101100              |
| Distribution<br>Period                                        | 0.000            | Equalisation      | Accumulated                          | Accumulated                  |
| Distribution<br>Period<br>Group 1                             | Revenue          | Equalisation<br>_ | Accumulated<br>2019                  | Accumulated<br>2018          |
| Distribution<br>Period<br>Group 1<br>08/03/19 to 07/09/19     | Revenue          | Equalisation<br>  | Accumulated<br>2019                  | Accumulated<br>2018          |

\*\*The total value of investments in the portfolio statement includes the Cash Equivalents amount shown under current assets.

#### DISTRIBUTION TABLE

(continued)

| Class X – Gross income shares<br>Distribution<br>Period   | Gross<br>Revenue | Equalisation | Distribution<br>Paid/Payable | Distribution<br>Paid         |
|-----------------------------------------------------------|------------------|--------------|------------------------------|------------------------------|
|                                                           | nevenue          | Equalisation | 2019                         | 2018                         |
| Group 1                                                   |                  |              | 2013                         | 2010                         |
| 08/03/19 to 07/09/19                                      | 0.7225           | -            | 0.7225                       | 0.7966                       |
| Group 2                                                   |                  |              |                              |                              |
| 08/03/19 to 07/09/19                                      | 0.7225           | -            | 0.7225                       | 0.7966                       |
| Total distributions in the period                         |                  |              | 0.7225                       | 0.7966                       |
| Class X – Gross accumulation shares                       |                  |              |                              |                              |
| Distribution<br>Period                                    | Gross<br>Revenue | Equalisation |                              | Gross Revenue<br>Accumulated |
|                                                           |                  |              | 2019                         | 2018                         |
| Group 1                                                   |                  |              |                              |                              |
| 08/03/19 to 07/09/19<br>Group 2                           | 0.6602           | -            | 0.6602                       | 0.7167                       |
| 08/03/19 to 07/09/19                                      | 0.3049           | 0.3553       | 0.6602                       | 0.7167                       |
| Total distributions in the period                         | 0.0010           | 0.0000       | 0.6602                       | 0.7167                       |
| Class 7 – Income shares                                   |                  |              |                              |                              |
| Class Z – Income snares                                   | Gross            |              | Distribution                 | Distribution                 |
| Period                                                    | Revenue          | Equalisation | Paid/Payable                 | Paid                         |
|                                                           |                  | -            | 2019                         | 2018                         |
| Group 1                                                   |                  |              |                              |                              |
| 08/03/19 to 07/09/19                                      | 0.6233           | -            | 0.6233                       | 0.6943                       |
| Group 2                                                   | 0.4265           | 0.1968       | 0.6233                       | 0.6943                       |
| 08/03/19 to 07/09/19<br>Total distributions in the period | 0.4200           | 0.1908       | 0.6233                       | 0.6943                       |
|                                                           |                  |              | 0.0200                       | 0.0010                       |
| Class Z – Gross accumulation shares                       |                  |              |                              |                              |
| Distribution<br>Period                                    | Gross<br>Revenue | Equalisation | Accumulated                  | Gross Revenue<br>Accumulated |
|                                                           |                  |              | 2019                         | 2018                         |
| Group 1<br>08/03/19 to 07/09/19                           | 0.6872           |              | 0.6872                       | 0.7562                       |
| Group 2                                                   | 0.08/2           | -            | 0.0872                       | 0.7002                       |
| 08/03/19 to 07/09/19                                      | 0.2967           | 0.3905       | 0.6872                       | 0.7562                       |
| Total distributions in the period                         |                  |              | 0.6872                       | 0.7562                       |
|                                                           | ,                |              |                              |                              |

Group 2: shares purchased during a distribution period.

## **Comparative Table Disclosure**

|                                                   | Class 1 – Income shares |             |             | Class 1 – Gross accumula |            | ation shares <sup>§</sup> |
|---------------------------------------------------|-------------------------|-------------|-------------|--------------------------|------------|---------------------------|
|                                                   | 07/09/2019              | 07/03/2019  | 07/03/2018  | 07/09/2019               | 07/03/2019 | 07/03/2018                |
| Change in net assets per share                    |                         |             |             |                          |            |                           |
| Opening net asset value per share (p)             | 57.42                   | 56.13       | 57.66       | 124.89                   | 120.55     | 122.53                    |
| Return before operating charges (p)               | 4.72                    | 2.32        | (0.29)      | 10.25                    | 4.99       | (0.61)                    |
| Operating charges (p)                             | (0.16)                  | (0.30)      | (0.63)      | (0.34)                   | (0.65)     | (1.37)                    |
| Return after operating charges (p)*               | 4.56                    | 2.02        | (0.92)      | 9.91                     | 4.34       | (1.98)                    |
| Distributions (p)                                 | (0.34)                  | (0.73)      | (0.61)      | (0.73)                   | (1.57)     | (1.29)                    |
| Retained distributions on accumulation shares (p) |                         | -           |             | 0.73                     | 1.57       | 1.29                      |
| Closing net asset value per share (p)             | 61.64                   | 57.42       | 56.13       | 134.80                   | 124.89     | 120.55                    |
| *after direct transaction costs of (p)            | _                       | -           | _           | _                        | _          | -                         |
| Performance                                       |                         |             |             |                          |            |                           |
| Return after charges (%)                          | 7.94                    | 3.60        | (1.60)      | 7.93                     | 3.60       | (1.62)                    |
| Other information                                 |                         |             |             |                          |            |                           |
| Closing net asset value (£000)                    | 74,069                  | 283,655     | 210,876     | 63,652                   | 30,437     | 19,899                    |
| Closing number of shares                          | 120,165,700             | 494,003,665 | 375,705,291 | 47,220,116               | 24,370,959 | 16,506,423                |
| Operating charges (%)**                           | 0.53 <sup>†</sup>       | 0.53        | 1.10        | 0.53 <sup>†</sup>        | 0.53       | 1.12                      |
| Direct transaction costs (%)***                   | -                       | -           | -           | -                        | -          | -                         |
| Prices                                            |                         |             |             |                          |            |                           |
| Highest share price (p)                           | 63.48                   | 57.96       | 58.66       | 138.08                   | 125.28     | 125.09                    |
| Lowest share price (p)                            | 57.16                   | 54.89       | 55.33       | 124.32                   | 118.65     | 118.18                    |

|                                                   | Class X – Gross income shares <sup>s</sup> |            |            | Class X – Gross accumulation |            | on shares <sup>s</sup> |
|---------------------------------------------------|--------------------------------------------|------------|------------|------------------------------|------------|------------------------|
|                                                   | 07/09/2019                                 | 07/03/2019 | 07/03/2018 | 07/09/2019                   | 07/03/2019 | 07/03/2018             |
| Change in net assets per share                    |                                            |            |            |                              |            |                        |
| Opening net asset value per share (p)             | 118.04                                     | 114.87     | 116.88     | 110.35                       | 105.99     | 106.60                 |
| Return before operating charges (p)               | 9.72                                       | 4.75       | (0.56)     | 9.07                         | 4.43       | (0.55)                 |
| Operating charges (p)                             | (0.03)                                     | (0.02)     | (0.02)     | (0.03)                       | (0.07)     | (0.06)                 |
| Return after operating charges (p)*               | 9.69                                       | 4.73       | (0.58)     | 9.04                         | 4.36       | (0.61)                 |
| Distributions (p)                                 | (0.72)                                     | (1.56)     | (1.43)     | (0.66)                       | (1.41)     | (1.24)                 |
| Retained distributions on accumulation shares (p) |                                            | -          | _          | 0.66                         | 1.41       | 1.24                   |
| Closing net asset value per share (p)             | 127.01                                     | 118.04     | 114.87     | 119.39                       | 110.35     | 105.99                 |
| *after direct transaction costs of (p)            | -                                          | -          | -          | -                            | -          | -                      |
| Performance                                       |                                            |            |            |                              |            |                        |
| Return after charges (%)                          | 8.21                                       | 4.12       | (0.50)     | 8.19                         | 4.11       | (0.57)                 |
| Other information                                 |                                            |            |            |                              |            |                        |
| Closing net asset value (£000)                    | 21                                         | 3          | 3          | 285,009                      | 64,523     | 3,891                  |
| Closing number of shares                          | 16,495                                     | 3,000      | 3,000      | 238,723,187                  | 58,471,904 | 3,670,742              |
| Operating charges (%)**                           | 0.05 <sup>†</sup>                          | 0.02       | 0.02       | 0.06 <sup>†</sup>            | 0.06       | 0.06                   |
| Direct transaction costs (%)***                   | -                                          | -          | -          | -                            | -          | -                      |
| Prices                                            |                                            |            |            |                              |            |                        |
| Highest share price (p)                           | 130.83                                     | 119.15     | 119.49     | 122.29                       | 110.67     | 109.44                 |
| Lowest share price (p)                            | 117.51                                     | 112.64     | 113.29     | 109.85                       | 104.63     | 103.88                 |

### **Comparative Table Disclosure**

(continued)

|                                                   | Class Z – Income shares |            |            | Class Z – C       | Gross accumulation | on shares <sup>s</sup> |
|---------------------------------------------------|-------------------------|------------|------------|-------------------|--------------------|------------------------|
|                                                   | 07/09/2019              | 07/03/2019 | 07/03/2018 | 07/09/2019        | 07/03/2019         | 07/03/2018             |
| Change in net assets per share                    |                         |            |            |                   |                    |                        |
| Opening net asset value per share (p)             | 111.56                  | 109.00     | 111.35     | 123.00            | 118.71             | 119.97                 |
| Return before operating charges (p)               | 9.16                    | 4.50       | (0.55)     | 10.10             | 4.93               | (0.62)                 |
| Operating charges (p)                             | (0.31)                  | (0.58)     | (0.59)     | (0.34)            | (0.64)             | (0.64)                 |
| Return after operating charges (p)*               | 8.85                    | 3.92       | (1.14)     | 9.76              | 4.29               | (1.26)                 |
| Distributions (p)                                 | (0.62)                  | (1.36)     | (1.21)     | (0.69)            | (1.49)             | (1.30)                 |
| Retained distributions on accumulation shares (p) |                         | -          |            | 0.69              | 1.49               | 1.30                   |
| Closing net asset value per share (p)             | 119.79                  | 111.56     | 109.00     | 132.76            | 123.00             | 118.71                 |
| *after direct transaction costs of (p)            | -                       | -          | -          | -                 | -                  | _                      |
| Performance                                       |                         |            |            |                   |                    |                        |
| Return after charges (%)                          | 7.93                    | 3.60       | (1.02)     | 7.93              | 3.61               | (1.05)                 |
| Other information                                 |                         |            |            |                   |                    |                        |
| Closing net asset value (£000)                    | 10,027                  | 10,042     | 12,849     | 86,695            | 62,565             | 63,917                 |
| Closing number of shares                          | 8,370,224               | 9,001,019  | 11,788,519 | 65,300,085        | 50,864,249         | 53,841,774             |
| Operating charges (%)**                           | 0.53 <sup>†</sup>       | 0.53       | 0.53       | 0.53 <sup>†</sup> | 0.53               | 0.53                   |
| Direct transaction costs (%)***                   | -                       | -          | -          | -                 | -                  | -                      |
| Prices                                            |                         |            |            |                   |                    |                        |
| Highest share price (p)                           | 123.34                  | 112.59     | 113.55     | 136.00            | 123.39             | 122.87                 |
| Lowest share price (p)                            | 111.05                  | 106.62     | 107.46     | 122.44            | 116.86             | 116.38                 |

\*\*The Operating charges are represented by the Ongoing Charges Figure (OCF) which is the European standard method of disclosing the charges of a share class of a fund based on the financial year's expenses and may vary from year to year. It includes charges such as the fund's annual management charge, registration fee, custody fees and distribution cost but ordinarily excludes the costs of buying or selling assets for the fund (unless these assets are shares of another fund). Where published, the Key Investor Information Document (KIID) contains the current OCF. For a more detailed breakdown please visit columbiathreadneedle.com/fees. \*\*\*Transaction costs have not been reduced by any amounts collected from dilution levies/adjustments.

<sup>s</sup>Only available to eligible investors.

<sup>†</sup>The Ongoing Charges Figure is annualised based on the fees incurred during the accounting period.

#### Notes to the financial statements

for the accounting period 8 March 2019 to 7 September 2019

#### **1 ACCOUNTING POLICIES**

#### (a) Basis of accounting

The financial statements have been prepared on the historical cost basis, as modified by the revaluation of investments, in compliance with FRS 102 and in accordance with the Statement of Recommended Practice for Authorised Funds (SORP) issued by the Investment Management Association in May 2014. The accounting policies applied are consistent with those of the annual financial statements for the year ended 7 March 2019 and are described in those financial statements.

#### (b) Notes

In accordance with the guidelines of the SORP the fund has taken advantage of the facility not to provide further notes to the financial statements.

#### 2 RECONCILIATION OF SHARES

| RECONCILIATION OF SHARES                  |               |
|-------------------------------------------|---------------|
|                                           | 2019          |
| Class 1 – Income shares                   |               |
| Opening shares                            | 494,003,665   |
| Shares issued                             | 12,281,649    |
| Shares redeemed                           | (386,117,586) |
| Net conversions                           | (2,028)       |
| Closing shares                            | 120,165,700   |
| -                                         |               |
| Class 1 – Gross accumulation shares       |               |
| Opening shares                            | 24,370,959    |
| Shares issued                             | 50,085,723    |
| Shares redeemed                           | (27,228,618)  |
| Net conversions                           | (7,948)       |
| Closing shares                            | 47,220,116    |
| Class X – Gross income shares             |               |
| Opening shares                            | 3,000         |
| Shares issued                             | 13,495        |
| Shares redeemed                           |               |
| Net conversions                           | _             |
| Closing shares                            | 16,495        |
| orosing shures                            | 10,400        |
| Class X – Gross accumulation shares       |               |
| Opening shares                            | 58,471,904    |
| Shares issued                             | 197,702,923   |
| Shares redeemed                           | (17,451,640)  |
| Net conversions                           |               |
| Closing shares                            | 238,723,187   |
|                                           |               |
| Class Z – Income shares<br>Opening shares | 0.001.010     |
| Shares issued                             | 9,001,019     |
| Shares redeemed                           | 3,809,120     |
| Snares redeemed<br>Net conversions        | (4,440,958)   |
|                                           | 1,043         |
| Closing shares                            | 8,370,224     |
| Class Z – Gross accumulation shares       |               |
| Opening shares                            | 50,864,249    |
| Shares issued                             | 17,791,214    |
| Shares redeemed                           | (3,363,448)   |
| Net conversions                           | 8,070         |
| Closing shares                            | 65,300,085    |
|                                           |               |

### Threadneedle Sterling Short-Term Money Market Fund\*\* (formerly Sterling Fund)

#### **Investment Report**

Investment Objective and Policy

The Fund aims to provide income and preserve the original value of your investment, however, this is not guaranteed.

The Fund is actively managed, and looks to provide income returns broadly in line with the 1 Month GBP London Interbank Bid Rate (LIBID), before charges are deducted.

The Fund invests in short-term assets of high credit quality from issuers that have received a favourable assessment in accordance with credit quality assessment procedures adopted by the Fund. These investments may include UK Government securities (including Treasury bills) with a maturity of 184 days or less, sterling denominated cash deposits and certificates of deposit. In addition, up to 50% of the Fund may be invested in sterling denominated commercial paper, also with a maturity of 184 days, or less. Investment in other short-term money market funds is permitted, but limited in total to 10% of the Fund's value.

#### Performance of Class 1 – Income shares\*

Over the six months to 7 September 2019, the published share price of the Threadneedle Sterling Short-Term Money Market Fund has remained 100.10p. The total return on the fund for the six months ending 31 August 2019, including net reinvested income, is +0.25%. (Source: Threadneedle, bid-bid, net income reinvested.) For information the 1 Month GBP London Interbank Bid Rate (LIBID) Index gave a total return of +0.30% for the same period.

#### Market Overview and Portfolio Activity

During the period under review, the fund remained well diversified and liquid, being invested in a mix of well-rated banks and sovereign-backed institutions. When selecting suitable investments for the portfolio, we continued to take into account the financial strength of these banks and financial institutions. Sterling came under pressure over the six months, as Brexit uncertainty rumbled on and the UK economy showed increasing signs of strain. The arrival of new Prime Minister Boris Johnson in July, following Theresa May's resignation two months earlier, was widely perceived to shorten the odds of a no-deal outcome, given his more uncompromising stance. Worries of a disorderly exit were heightened following Mr Johnson's announcement of a five-week suspension of Parliament until 14 October. However, fears were partially allayed when MPs successfully passed a bill to force Mr Johnson to ask the EU for an extension to the UK's departure date if a deal is not agreed by 19 October.

The UK economy contracted by 0.2% in the second quarter; this was the worst performance since 2012 and the weakest among the G7 economies. The sharp fall in manufacturing output was partly attributed to the unwinding of the stockpiling in the first quarter, ahead of the original withdrawal deadline. The large services sector contributed positively to growth over the quarter, albeit only marginally. Woryingly, there have been no signs of a recovery in business investment, as reflected in continued weak Purchasing Managers Index data. In terms of monetary policy, the Bank of England (BoE) held interest rates over the period, but warned of the impact of a no-deal Brexit as well as the headwinds caused by ongoing global trade tensions. Against the hary backdrop, the BoE slashed its growth forecast for 2019 to 1.3%, from 1.5% previously, and said that there was a one-in-three chance of a recession at the start of 2020. The gloomy economic outlook was reflected in gilt yields, which drifted lower over the period.

In the US, the Federal Reserve (Fed) made good on its previous dovish intimations, cutting the benchmark funds rate by 25 basis points at its July meeting. However, Fed Chair Jerome Powell disappointed the market somewhat by describing the move as a 'mid-cycle adjustment', rather than the commencement of aggressive easing. US economic data remained fairly robust over the period, although the effects of the trade war with China started to show. GDP growth slowed to 2.0% in the second quarter, as weaker exports and a smaller inventory expansion offset the strongest consumer spending in over four years. Recession

2018

2019

fears grew following the inversion of key parts of the US Treasury yield curve, which came as Washington and Beijing exchanged further tariff blows in August. The US dollar strengthened against most currencies over the period, in no small measure due to its perceived safe-haven status.

The European Central Bank (ECB) maintained its dovish messaging, signaling a readiness to act, both through further rate cuts and the restarting of its bond-buying programme. Eurozone economic data showed few signs of improving, although the formation of a new coalition government in Italy brought some relief. The German economy contracted in the second quarter, with the sizeable manufacturing sector continuing to reel amid trade tensions and a slowing global economy. Eurozone bond yields fell sharply, with German 10-year yields falling to the lowest level on record, and the rate on the 30-year note entering negative territory for the first time. Against this backdrop, the euro struggled to find support.

During the review period we kept the fund relatively short and broadly unchanged. At the time of writing, the weighted average maturity of the fund is approximately 36 days and the weighted average yield is 0.74%. The fund is invested approximately 58% in bank-issued certificates of deposit, 14% in short-dated bank deposits (including 4.5% in a AAA-rated external liquidity fund), 7% in Euro Commercial Paper and 21% in UK government issued Treasury bills.

In terms of the outlook, we perceive the dollar to be richly valued on the basis of the outperformance of the US economy and high carry. With a slowing US economy and the Fed having reversed course, even if somewhat tentatively, the dollar's two pillars of support are likely to be outweighed by the structural drag of the country's twin deficits. Meanwhile, eurozone economic expectations are at risk from further declines in global trade volumes. With the data pointing to continued weakness, we expect the ECB to stay committed to further policy accommodation. In the UK, with the lingering uncertainly around Brexit, it is very unlikely that interest rates will move until the future path is much clearer.

#### STATEMENT OF TOTAL RETURN

for the accounting period 8 March 2019 to 7 September 2019

| £000    | £000                                                   |
|---------|--------------------------------------------------------|
| 2000    | 2000                                                   |
| (48)    | 23                                                     |
| 2,037   | 1,389                                                  |
| (399)   | (452)                                                  |
| (1)     | (3)                                                    |
| 1,637   | 934                                                    |
| -       | -                                                      |
| 1,637   | 934                                                    |
| 1,589   | 957                                                    |
| (1,637) | (934)                                                  |
|         |                                                        |
| (48)    | 23                                                     |
|         | <b>£000</b> (48) (399) (1) 1,637 _ 1,637 1,589 (1,637) |

#### STATEMENT OF CHANGE IN NET ASSETS ATTRIBUTABLE TO SHAREHOLDERS

for the accounting period 8 March 2019 to 7 September 2019

|                                                             | 2019<br>£000 | 2018<br>£000 |
|-------------------------------------------------------------|--------------|--------------|
| Opening net assets attributable to shareholders             | 486,897      | 514,157      |
| Amounts receivable on the issue of shares                   | 476,208      | 260,094      |
| Amounts payable on the cancellation of shares               | (433,250)    | (294,942)    |
|                                                             | 42,958       | (34,848)     |
| Change in net assets attributable to shareholders from      |              |              |
| investment activities (see statement of total return above) | (48)         | 23           |
| Retained distribution on accumulation shares                | 1,335        | 463          |
| Closing net assets attributable to shareholders             | 531,142      | 479,795      |

The comparatives used within the Statement of Change in Net Assets Attributable to Shareholders are for the corresponding period of the previous year. Therefore the opening net assets attributable to shareholders for the current year are at 7 March 2019 whilst the figure disclosed in the comparatives' closing net assets attributable to shareholders is at 7 September 2018.

\*In pound Sterling and against UK peer group (See Performance summary on pages 223 to 224).

\*\*Please note that the Threadneedle Sterling Short-Term Money Market Fund is currently registered for public offer in the UK only and it is not intended to be registered outside the UK unless otherwise decided by the ACD. Shares in the Sterling Fund must not be marketed to the public in any other jurisdiction. BALANCE SHEET

| as at 7 September 2019                  |         |         |
|-----------------------------------------|---------|---------|
|                                         |         | March   |
|                                         | 2019    | 2019    |
|                                         | £000    | £000    |
| Assets:                                 |         |         |
| Fixed assets:                           |         |         |
| Investments                             | 459,911 | 376,250 |
| Current assets:                         |         |         |
| Debtors                                 | 493     | 636     |
| Cash and bank balances                  | 46,943  | 88,326  |
| Cash equivalents**                      | 24,265  | 23,173  |
| Total assets                            | 531,612 | 488,385 |
| Liabilities:                            |         |         |
| Creditors:                              |         |         |
| Distribution payable                    | (401)   | (799)   |
| Other creditors                         | (69)    | (689)   |
| Total liabilities                       | (470)   | (1,488) |
| Net assets attributable to shareholders | 531,142 | 486,897 |

#### **DISTRIBUTION TABLE**

for the accounting period 8 March 2019 to 7 September 2019

Interest distribution in pence per share

| Class 1 – Income shares                           |                  |              |                                      |                                      |
|---------------------------------------------------|------------------|--------------|--------------------------------------|--------------------------------------|
| Distribution<br>Period                            | Gross<br>Revenue | Equalisation | Distribution<br>Paid/Payable<br>2019 | Distribution<br>Paid<br>2018         |
| Group 1<br>08/03/19 to 07/09/19                   | 0.2710           | -            | 0.2710                               | 0.1624                               |
| Group 2<br>08/03/19 to 07/09/19                   | 0.1633           | 0.1077       | 0.2710                               | 0.1624                               |
| Total distributions in the period                 |                  |              | 0.2710                               | 0.1624                               |
| Class 2 – Accumulation shares                     |                  |              |                                      |                                      |
| Distribution<br>Period                            | Gross<br>Revenue | Equalisation | Revenue<br>Accumulated<br>2019       | Revenue<br>Accumulated<br>2018       |
| Group 1<br>08/03/19 to 07/09/19                   | 0.2857           | -            | 0.2857                               | 0.1754                               |
| Group 2<br>08/03/19 to 07/09/19                   | 0.1521           | 0.1336       | 0.2857                               | 0.1754                               |
| Total distributions in the period                 |                  |              | 0.2857                               | 0.1754                               |
| Class X – Gross accumulation shares               |                  |              |                                      |                                      |
| Distribution<br>Period                            | Gross<br>Revenue | Equalisation | Gross Revenue<br>Accumulated<br>2019 | Gross Revenue<br>Accumulated<br>2018 |
| Group 1<br>08/03/19 to 07/09/19                   | 0.3644           | -            | 0.3644                               | 0.2527                               |
| Group 2<br>08/03/19 to 07/09/19                   | 0.1726           | 0.1918       | 0.3644                               | 0.2527                               |
| Total distributions in the period                 |                  |              | 0.3644                               | 0.2527                               |
| Correspondences and design a distribution period. |                  |              |                                      |                                      |

Group 2: shares purchased during a distribution period.

\*\*The total value of investments in the portfolio statement includes the Cash Equivalents amount shown under current assets.

## Threadneedle Sterling Short-Term Money Market Fund (formerly Sterling Fund)

### **Comparative Table Disclosure**

|                                                   | Class 1 – Income shares |             | Class 2 – Accumulation sh |                   | hares      |            |
|---------------------------------------------------|-------------------------|-------------|---------------------------|-------------------|------------|------------|
|                                                   | 07/09/2019              | 07/03/2019  | 07/03/2018                | 07/09/2019        | 07/03/2019 | 07/03/2018 |
| Change in net assets per share                    |                         |             |                           |                   |            |            |
| Opening net asset value per share (p)             | 99.84                   | 99.81       | 99.81                     | 100.54            | 100.06     | 100.02     |
| Return before operating charges (p)               | 0.38                    | 0.68        | 0.30                      | 0.38              | 0.69       | 0.30       |
| Operating charges (p)                             | (0.12)                  | (0.23)      | (0.28)                    | (0.11)            | (0.21)     | (0.26)     |
| Return after operating charges (p)*               | 0.26                    | 0.45        | 0.02                      | 0.27              | 0.48       | 0.04       |
| Distributions (p)                                 | (0.27)                  | (0.42)      | (0.02)                    | (0.29)            | (0.44)     | (0.03)     |
| Retained distributions on accumulation shares (p) |                         | -           |                           | 0.29              | 0.44       | 0.03       |
| Closing net asset value per share (p)             | 99.83                   | 99.84       | 99.81                     | 100.81            | 100.54     | 100.06     |
| *after direct transaction costs of (p)            | -                       | -           | -                         | -                 | -          | -          |
| Performance                                       |                         |             |                           |                   |            |            |
| Return after charges (%)                          | 0.26                    | 0.45        | 0.02                      | 0.27              | 0.48       | 0.04       |
| Other information                                 |                         |             |                           |                   |            |            |
| Closing net asset value (£000)                    | 147,840                 | 314,520     | 343,102                   | 53,258            | 49,689     | 39,196     |
| Closing number of shares                          | 148,096,508             | 315,022,373 | 343,751,180               | 52,828,790        | 49,424,514 | 39,172,736 |
| Operating charges (%)**                           | 0.23 <sup>†</sup>       | 0.23        | 0.28                      | 0.21 <sup>+</sup> | 0.21       | 0.26       |
| Direct transaction costs (%)***                   | -                       | -           | -                         | -                 | -          | -          |
| Prices                                            |                         |             |                           |                   |            |            |
| Highest share price (p)                           | 100.10                  | 100.10      | 99.83                     | 100.81            | 100.54     | 100.07     |
| Lowest share price (p)                            | 99.84                   | 99.82       | 99.79                     | 100.54            | 100.06     | 100.01     |
|                                                   |                         |             |                           |                   |            |            |

| C                                                 | Class 3 – Gross accumulation shares <sup>§</sup> |                   | ross accumulatio | n shares <sup>§</sup> |
|---------------------------------------------------|--------------------------------------------------|-------------------|------------------|-----------------------|
|                                                   | 08/06/20171                                      | 07/09/2019        | 07/03/2019       | 07/03/2018            |
| Change in net assets per share                    |                                                  |                   |                  |                       |
| Opening net asset value per share (p)             | 99.73                                            | 101.25            | 100.62           | 100.39                |
| Return before operating charges (p)               | 0.07                                             | 0.39              | 0.69             | 0.29                  |
| Operating charges (p)                             | (0.16)                                           | (0.03)            | (0.06)           | (0.06)                |
| Return after operating charges (p)*               | (0.09)                                           | 0.36              | 0.63             | 0.23                  |
| Distributions (p)                                 | -                                                | (0.36)            | (0.60)           | (0.23)                |
| Retained distributions on accumulation shares (p) |                                                  | 0.36              | 0.60             | 0.23                  |
| Closing net asset value per share (p)             | 99.64                                            | 101.61            | 101.25           | 100.62                |
| *after direct transaction costs of (p)            | -                                                | -                 | -                | -                     |
| Performance                                       |                                                  |                   |                  |                       |
| Return after charges (%)                          | (0.09)                                           | 0.36              | 0.63             | 0.23                  |
| Other information                                 |                                                  |                   |                  |                       |
| Closing net asset value (£000)                    | -                                                | 330,044           | 122,688          | 131,859               |
| Closing number of shares                          | -                                                | 324,826,804       | 121,172,112      | 131,044,192           |
| Operating charges (%)**                           | -                                                | 0.06 <sup>†</sup> | 0.06             | 0.06                  |
| Direct transaction costs (%)***                   | -                                                | -                 | -                | -                     |
| Prices                                            |                                                  |                   |                  |                       |
| Highest share price (p)                           | 99.73                                            | 101.61            | 101.25           | 100.63                |
| Lowest share price (p)                            | 99.64                                            | 101.25            | 100.63           | 100.39                |

\*\*The Operating charges are represented by the Ongoing Charges Figure (OCF) which is the European standard method of disclosing the charges of a share class of a fund based on the financial year's expenses and may vary from year to year. It includes charges such as the fund's annual management charge, registration fee, custody fees and distribution cost but ordinarily excludes the costs of buying or selling assets for the fund (unless these assets are shares of another fund). Where published, the Key Investor Information Document (KIID) contains the current OCF. For a more detailed breakdown please visit columbiathreadneedle.com/fees. \*\*\*Transaction costs have not been reduced by any amounts collected from dilution levies/adjustments.

<sup>§</sup>Only available to eligible investors.

<sup>1</sup>Closed 8 June 2017.

<sup>†</sup>The Ongoing Charges Figure is annualised based on the fees incurred during the accounting period.

2019

## Threadneedle Sterling Short-Term Money Market Fund (formerly Sterling Fund)

#### Notes to the financial statements

for the accounting period 8 March 2019 to 7 September 2019

#### **1 ACCOUNTING POLICIES**

#### (a) Basis of accounting

The financial statements have been prepared on the historical cost basis, as modified by the revaluation of investments, in compliance with FRS 102 and in accordance with the Statement of Recommended Practice for Authorised Funds (SORP) issued by the Investment Management Association in May 2014. The accounting policies applied are consistent with those of the annual financial statements for the year ended 7 March 2019 and are described in those financial statements.

#### (b) Notes

In accordance with the guidelines of the SORP the fund has taken advantage of the facility not to provide further notes to the financial statements.

#### 2 RECONCILIATION OF SHARES

|                                     | 2010          |
|-------------------------------------|---------------|
| Class 1 – Income shares             |               |
| Opening shares                      | 315,022,373   |
| Shares issued                       | 137,788,023   |
| Shares redeemed                     | (304,713,888) |
| Net conversions                     |               |
| Closing shares                      | 148,096,508   |
| Class 2 – Accumulation shares       |               |
| Opening shares                      | 49,424,514    |
| Shares issued                       | 14,453,566    |
| Shares redeemed                     | (11,049,290)  |
| Net conversions                     |               |
| Closing shares                      | 52,828,790    |
| Class X – Gross accumulation shares |               |
| Opening shares                      | 121,172,112   |
| Shares issued                       | 320,026,735   |
| Shares redeemed                     | (116,372,043) |
| Net conversions                     |               |
| Closing shares                      | 324,826,804   |
|                                     |               |

#### **Investment Report**

Investment Objective and Policy The Fund aims to achieve capital growth over the long term. It looks to outperform the FTSE World Europe ex UK Index over rolling 3-year

periods, after the deduction of charges.

The Fund is actively managed, and invests at least 75% of its assets in shares of companies domiciled in Continental Europe, or which have significant Continental European business operations.

The Fund selects companies considered to have good prospects for share price growth, from any industry or economic sector, and whilst there is no restriction on size, investment tends to focus on larger companies, such as those included in the FTSE World Europe ex UK Index.

The FTSE World Europe ex UK Index is regarded as providing an appropriate representation of the share performance of large and medium-sized companies across Europe (excluding the UK), currently with approximately 500 companies included. It provides a suitable target benchmark against which Fund performance will be measured and evaluated over time.

The Fund typically invests in fewer than 70 companies, which may include shares of some companies not within the Index. The Fund may invest in other securities (including fixed interest securities) and collective investment schemes (including funds managed by Columbia Threadneedle companies), when deemed appropriate.

The Fund may also hold money market instruments, deposits, cash and near cash

The Fund is not permitted to invest in derivatives for investment purposes, but derivatives may be used with the aim of reducing risk or managing the Fund more efficiently.

**Performance of Class 1 – Accumulation shares\*** Over the six months to 7 September 2019, the published share price of the Threadneedle European Fund has risen from 223.80p to 257.22p.

Looking at the sterling performance within its peer group, the total return on the fund for the six months ending 31 August 2019, including net reinvested income, is +15.99% as compared to a median return of +11.22% over the same period. (For information the FTSE World Europe ex UK Index returned +12.24% over the same period).

#### **Market Overview and Portfolio Activity**

Despite a sharp dip in May, European markets initially rose along with their US counterparts, buoyed by encouraging economic data and corporate results. GDP growth for the first quarter of 2019 was higher than expected in the US and the eurozone.

Trade issues between the US and China heavily influenced sentiment during the review period. A truce gave way to fresh tensions as President Trump increased levies on Chinese imports, and China retaliated. However, stocks bounced periodically on hopes that a resolution of trade differences might be forthcoming.

Estimated eurozone GDP growth slowed to 0.2% in the second quarter of 2019, and the German economy contracted. Trade tensions and weakening global economic indicators dented confidence; manufacturing fared worse than the services sector, which showed greater resilience. Italy's budget and high debt levels also remained a source of concern. However, later on, the Democratic Party and the Five Star Movement reached an agreement to form a new coalition government, avoiding a snap election, and possibly heralding greater economic stability.

The deadline for Brexit was postponed until 31 October 2019 following an impasse with the EU. Prime Minister Theresa May resigned and was replaced with Boris Johnson, which increased the likelihood of a 'no-deal' Brexit (and perhaps even Scottish independence). Data

2018

2019

**BALANCE SHEET** 

as at 7 September 2019

indicated that the UK economy was faltering amid Brexit-related uncertainty. GDP dipped by 0.2% in the second quarter, the first contraction since 2012.

Markets were cheered as the US Federal Reserve cut interest rates - the European Central Bank also indicated that stimulus measures, including rate cuts and a new round of bond purchases were under consideration. New positions included Nestlé, Novartis and Roche. Swiss food group Nestlé is under new management and its portfolio is being revamped, with a focus on areas with higher returns and margins. Novartis is strong in cancer drugs, and has an attractive yield. The disposals of the consumer healthcare segment and Alcon realised good value. Roche is a leading player in cancer treatment, with a robust portfolio of drugs.

Following a period of good returns, we sold telecom-mast firm Cellnex Telecom and trimmed our position in 3D design-software business Dassault Systems.

European equities are supported by encouraging profitability, by economic growth, which is slowing, but still positive in many areas such as the consumer sector, and by attractive valuations relative to US equities. The market volatility seen in recent months presents us with investment opportunities.

It will take time before the full effects of Brexit become clear; the same is true of Italian politics, where there have been well-publicised tensions with Brussels over the budget, although the establishment of a new government may change the picture. Other risks include tensions with Iran, the threat of a global trade war, and slower global growth as the Chinese economy decelerates and the US nears the end of the economic cycle

Our main focus in managing this portfolio is on stock selection, informed by macroeconomic and thematic views. We favour companies that have a competitive advantage and pricing power generated by brands, patented processes, regulatory barriers to entry and strong market positions.

#### STATEMENT OF TOTAL RETURN

for the accounting period 8 March 2019 to 7 September 2019

|                                         | 2013    | 2010    |
|-----------------------------------------|---------|---------|
|                                         | £000    | £000    |
| Income                                  |         |         |
| Net capital gains                       | 133,900 | 19,301  |
| Revenue                                 | 21,307  | 24,103  |
| Expenses                                | (3,926) | (5,234) |
| Interest payable and similar charges    | (6)     | (6)     |
| Net revenue before taxation             | 17,375  | 18,863  |
| Taxation                                | (2,958) | (1,128) |
| Net revenue after taxation              | 14,417  | 17,735  |
| Total return before equalisation        | 148,317 | 37,036  |
| Equalisation                            | (795)   | (109)   |
| Change in net assets attributable to    |         |         |
| shareholders from investment activities | 147,522 | 36,927  |

#### STATEMENT OF CHANGE IN NET ASSETS ATTRIBUTABLE **TO SHAREHOLDERS**

for the accounting period 8 March 2019 to 7 September 2019

|                                                             | 2019        | 2018      |
|-------------------------------------------------------------|-------------|-----------|
|                                                             | £000        | £000      |
| Opening net assets attributable to shareholders             | 1,070,849   | 1,081,395 |
| Amounts receivable on the issue of shares                   | 275,779     | 79,848    |
| Amounts payable on the cancellation of shares               | (481,370)   | (76,609)  |
|                                                             | (205,591)   | 3,239     |
| Dilution adjustment                                         | 114         | -         |
| Change in net assets attributable to shareholders from      |             |           |
| investment activities (see statement of total return above) | 147,522     | 36,927    |
| Closing net assets attributable to shareholders             | 1,012,894   | 1,121,561 |
| The second second with in the Otesterner of Observe in      | N - + A + - | A ++      |

The comparatives used within the Statement of Change in Net Assets Attributable to Shareholders are for the corresponding period of the previous year. Therefore the opening net assets attributable to shareholders for the current year are at 7 March 2019 whilst the figure disclosed in the comparatives' closing net assets attributable to shareholders is at 7 September 2018.

\*In pound Sterling and against UK peer group (See Performance summary on pages 223 to 224).

|                                         | 2019<br>£000 | March<br>2019<br>£000 |
|-----------------------------------------|--------------|-----------------------|
| Assets:                                 |              |                       |
| Fixed assets:                           |              |                       |
| Investments                             | 1,005,262    | 1,062,476             |
| Current assets:                         |              |                       |
| Debtors                                 | 8,456        | 7,046                 |
| Cash and bank balances                  | 1            | 8,101                 |
| Cash equivalents**                      | 9,516        | _                     |
| Total assets                            | 1,023,235    | 1,077,623             |
| Liabilities:                            |              |                       |
| Investment liabilities                  | -            | (1)                   |
| Creditors:                              |              |                       |
| Bank overdrafts                         | (1,431)      | -                     |
| Distribution payable                    | -            | (20)                  |
| Other creditors                         | (8,910)      | (6,753)               |
| Total liabilities                       | (10,341)     | (6,774)               |
| Net assets attributable to shareholders | 1,012,894    | 1,070,849             |
|                                         |              |                       |

\*\*The total value of investments in the portfolio statement includes the Cash Equivalents amount shown under current assets.

## **Comparative Table Disclosure**

|                                                   | Class 1 – Accumulation shares |             | Class 2     | – Accumulation s  | hares       |             |
|---------------------------------------------------|-------------------------------|-------------|-------------|-------------------|-------------|-------------|
|                                                   | 07/09/2019                    | 07/03/2019  | 07/03/2018  | 07/09/2019        | 07/03/2019  | 07/03/2018  |
| Change in net assets per share                    |                               |             |             |                   |             |             |
| Opening net asset value per share (p)             | 223.73                        | 227.50      | 210.31      | 253.95            | 256.75      | 235.91      |
| Return before operating charges (p)               | 35.41                         | (0.06)      | 21.03       | 40.29             | (0.07)      | 23.58       |
| Operating charges (p)                             | (1.98)                        | (3.71)      | (3.84)      | (1.48)            | (2.73)      | (2.74)      |
| Return after operating charges (p)*               | 33.43                         | (3.77)      | 17.19       | 38.81             | (2.80)      | 20.84       |
| Distributions (p)                                 | -                             | (1.87)      | (1.53)      | -                 | (3.59)      | (3.29)      |
| Retained distributions on accumulation shares (p) |                               | 1.87        | 1.53        |                   | 3.59        | 3.29        |
| Closing net asset value per share (p)             | 257.16                        | 223.73      | 227.50      | 292.76            | 253.95      | 256.75      |
| *after direct transaction costs of (p)            | 0.31                          | 0.28        | 0.37        | 0.36              | 0.31        | 0.42        |
| Performance                                       |                               |             |             |                   |             |             |
| Return after charges (%)                          | 14.94                         | (1.66)      | 8.17        | 15.28             | (1.09)      | 8.83        |
| Other information                                 |                               |             |             |                   |             |             |
| Closing net asset value (£000)                    | 98,513                        | 313,643     | 361,879     | 364,445           | 344,321     | 346,112     |
| Closing number of shares                          | 38,307,874                    | 140,189,774 | 159,069,537 | 124,487,235       | 135,583,758 | 134,804,454 |
| Operating charges (%)**                           | 1.64 <sup>+</sup>             | 1.63        | 1.67        | 1.06 <sup>†</sup> | 1.06        | 1.06        |
| Direct transaction costs (%)***                   | 0.26                          | 0.12        | 0.16        | 0.26              | 0.12        | 0.16        |
| Prices                                            |                               |             |             |                   |             |             |
| Highest share price (p)                           | 261.12                        | 246.95      | 241.55      | 297.09            | 279.48      | 272.18      |
| Lowest share price (p)                            | 222.04                        | 204.62      | 207.11      | 252.04            | 232.00      | 232.49      |

|                                                   | Class D – Accumulation shares |            |                         | Class L – Income shares |            |                         |
|---------------------------------------------------|-------------------------------|------------|-------------------------|-------------------------|------------|-------------------------|
|                                                   | 07/09/2019                    | 07/03/2019 | 07/03/2018 <sup>1</sup> | 07/09/2019              | 07/03/2019 | 07/03/2018 <sup>1</sup> |
| Change in net assets per share                    |                               |            |                         |                         |            |                         |
| Opening net asset value per share (p)             | 426.06                        | 430.82     | 419.74                  | 183.51                  | 188.20     | 183.66                  |
| Return before operating charges (p)               | 67.57                         | (0.13)     | 14.22                   | 29.13                   | (0.06)     | 6.34                    |
| Operating charges (p)                             | (2.51)                        | (4.63)     | (3.14)                  | (0.61)                  | (1.15)     | (0.79)                  |
| Return after operating charges (p)*               | 65.06                         | (4.76)     | 11.08                   | 28.52                   | (1.21)     | 5.55                    |
| Distributions (p)                                 | -                             | (5.95)     | (0.66)                  | -                       | (3.48)     | (1.01)                  |
| Retained distributions on accumulation shares (p) |                               | 5.95       | 0.66                    |                         | -          |                         |
| Closing net asset value per share (p)             | 491.12                        | 426.06     | 430.82                  | 212.03                  | 183.51     | 188.20                  |
| *after direct transaction costs of (p)            | 0.61                          | 0.53       | 0.59                    | 0.26                    | 0.23       | 0.26                    |
| Performance                                       |                               |            |                         |                         |            |                         |
| Return after charges (%)                          | 15.27                         | (1.10)     | 2.64                    | 15.54                   | (0.64)     | 3.02                    |
| Other information                                 |                               |            |                         |                         |            |                         |
| Closing net asset value (£000)                    | 1,067                         | 951        | 996                     | 133                     | 205        | 211                     |
| Closing number of shares                          | 217,329                       | 223,169    | 231,232                 | 62,639                  | 111,918    | 112,119                 |
| Operating charges (%)**                           | 1.07 <sup>+</sup>             | 1.07       | 1.06 <sup>†</sup>       | 0.61 <sup>†</sup>       | 0.61       | 0.61 <sup>†</sup>       |
| Direct transaction costs (%)***                   | 0.26                          | 0.12       | 0.16                    | 0.26                    | 0.12       | 0.16                    |
| Prices                                            |                               |            |                         |                         |            |                         |
| Highest share price (p)                           | 498.40                        | 468.92     | 456.72                  | 215.07                  | 205.30     | 200.47                  |
| Lowest share price (p)                            | 422.85                        | 389.24     | 412.40                  | 182.10                  | 170.67     | 180.45                  |

|                                                   | Class             | Class L – Accumulation shares |                         |                   | Class L GBP – Income shares |                         |  |
|---------------------------------------------------|-------------------|-------------------------------|-------------------------|-------------------|-----------------------------|-------------------------|--|
|                                                   | 07/09/2019        | 07/03/2019                    | 07/03/2018 <sup>1</sup> | 07/09/2019        | 07/03/2019                  | 07/03/2018 <sup>1</sup> |  |
| Change in net assets per share                    |                   |                               |                         |                   |                             |                         |  |
| Opening net asset value per share (p)             | 260.68            | 262.36                        | 254.66                  | 163.56            | 166.53                      | 169.32                  |  |
| Return before operating charges (p)               | 41.38             | (0.07)                        | 8.80                    | 25.97             | 1.22                        | (1.20)                  |  |
| Operating charges (p)                             | (0.88)            | (1.61)                        | (1.10)                  | (0.55)            | (1.04)                      | (0.68)                  |  |
| Return after operating charges (p)*               | 40.50             | (1.68)                        | 7.70                    | 25.42             | 0.18                        | (1.88)                  |  |
| Distributions (p)                                 | -                 | (4.85)                        | (1.41)                  | -                 | (3.15)                      | (0.91)                  |  |
| Retained distributions on accumulation shares (p) |                   | 4.85                          | 1.41                    |                   | -                           |                         |  |
| Closing net asset value per share (p)             | 301.18            | 260.68                        | 262.36                  | 188.98            | 163.56                      | 166.53                  |  |
| *after direct transaction costs of (p)            | 0.37              | 0.32                          | 0.36                    | 0.23              | 0.21                        | 0.22                    |  |
| Performance                                       |                   |                               |                         |                   |                             |                         |  |
| Return after charges (%)                          | 15.54             | (0.64)                        | 3.02                    | 15.54             | 0.11                        | (1.11)                  |  |
| Other information                                 |                   |                               |                         |                   |                             |                         |  |
| Closing net asset value (£000)                    | 1,660             | 1,573                         | 2,377                   | 370               | 383                         | 475                     |  |
| Closing number of shares                          | 551,012           | 603,578                       | 905,998                 | 195,832           | 234,420                     | 284,914                 |  |
| Operating charges (%)**                           | 0.61 <sup>+</sup> | 0.61                          | 0.61*                   | 0.61 <sup>+</sup> | 0.61                        | 0.60†                   |  |
| Direct transaction costs (%)***                   | 0.26              | 0.12                          | 0.16                    | 0.26              | 0.12                        | 0.16                    |  |
| Prices                                            |                   |                               |                         |                   |                             |                         |  |
| Highest share price (p)                           | 305.51            | 286.20                        | 277.97                  | 191.69            | 181.26                      | 180.09                  |  |
| Lowest share price (p)                            | 258.72            | 237.93                        | 250.21                  | 162.31            | 152.16                      | 162.73                  |  |

|                                                   | Class X – Accumulation shares |             |             | Class X2 – Accumulation shares |            |                         |
|---------------------------------------------------|-------------------------------|-------------|-------------|--------------------------------|------------|-------------------------|
|                                                   | 07/09/2019                    | 07/03/2019  | 07/03/2018  | 07/09/2019                     | 07/03/2019 | 07/03/2018 <sup>1</sup> |
| Change in net assets per share                    |                               |             |             |                                |            |                         |
| Opening net asset value per share (p)             | 129.50                        | 129.62      | 117.91      | 513.14                         | 513.63     | 496.31                  |
| Return before operating charges (p)               | 20.57                         | (0.04)      | 11.79       | 81.54                          | (0.18)     | 17.53                   |
| Operating charges (p)                             | (0.04)                        | (0.08)      | (0.08)      | (0.17)                         | (0.31)     | (0.21)                  |
| Return after operating charges (p)*               | 20.53                         | (0.12)      | 11.71       | 81.37                          | (0.49)     | 17.32                   |
| Distributions (p)                                 | -                             | (3.12)      | (2.94)      | -                              | (12.36)    | (5.08)                  |
| Retained distributions on accumulation shares (p) |                               | 3.12        | 2.94        |                                | 12.36      | 5.08                    |
| Closing net asset value per share (p)             | 150.03                        | 129.50      | 129.62      | 594.51                         | 513.14     | 513.63                  |
| *after direct transaction costs of (p)            | 0.19                          | 0.16        | 0.21        | 0.73                           | 0.63       | 0.70                    |
| Performance                                       |                               |             |             |                                |            |                         |
| Return after charges (%)                          | 15.85                         | (0.09)      | 9.93        | 15.86                          | (0.10)     | 3.49                    |
| Other information                                 |                               |             |             |                                |            |                         |
| Closing net asset value (£000)                    | 334,609                       | 210,531     | 198,699     | 188,343                        | 179,035    | 148,571                 |
| Closing number of shares                          | 223,027,553                   | 162,578,165 | 153,294,434 | 31,680,564                     | 34,889,972 | 28,925,626              |
| Operating charges (%)**                           | 0.06 <sup>†</sup>             | 0.06        | 0.06        | 0.06 <sup>†</sup>              | 0.06       | 0.06 <sup>†</sup>       |
| Direct transaction costs (%)***                   | 0.26                          | 0.12        | 0.16        | 0.26                           | 0.12       | 0.16                    |
| Prices                                            |                               |             |             |                                |            |                         |
| Highest share price (p)                           | 152.10                        | 141.77      | 137.23      | 602.71                         | 561.76     | 543.80                  |
| Lowest share price (p)                            | 128.52                        | 118.06      | 116.34      | 509.29                         | 467.84     | 487.68                  |

### **Comparative Table Disclosure**

(continued)

|                                                   | Class Z – Income shares |            |            | Class Z – Accumulation shares |            |            |
|---------------------------------------------------|-------------------------|------------|------------|-------------------------------|------------|------------|
|                                                   | 07/09/2019              | 07/03/2019 | 07/03/2018 | 07/09/2019                    | 07/03/2019 | 07/03/2018 |
| Change in net assets per share                    |                         |            |            |                               |            |            |
| Opening net asset value per share (p)             | 135.84                  | 139.31     | 129.66     | 181.32                        | 183.00     | 167.84     |
| Return before operating charges (p)               | 21.54                   | (0.05)     | 12.97      | 28.77                         | (0.06)     | 16.78      |
| Operating charges (p)                             | (0.65)                  | (1.23)     | (1.26)     | (0.88)                        | (1.62)     | (1.62)     |
| Return after operating charges (p)*               | 20.89                   | (1.28)     | 11.71      | 27.89                         | (1.68)     | 15.16      |
| Distributions (p)                                 | -                       | (2.19)     | (2.06)     | -                             | (2.88)     | (2.66)     |
| Retained distributions on accumulation shares (p) |                         | -          |            |                               | 2.88       | 2.66       |
| Closing net asset value per share (p)             | 156.73                  | 135.84     | 139.31     | 209.21                        | 181.32     | 183.00     |
| *after direct transaction costs of (p)            | 0.20                    | 0.17       | 0.23       | 0.26                          | 0.22       | 0.30       |
| Performance                                       |                         |            |            |                               |            |            |
| Return after charges (%)                          | 15.38                   | (0.92)     | 9.03       | 15.38                         | (0.92)     | 9.03       |
| Other information                                 |                         |            |            |                               |            |            |
| Closing net asset value (£000)                    | 962                     | 567        | 608        | 22,792                        | 19,640     | 21,467     |
| Closing number of shares                          | 613,531                 | 417,059    | 436,406    | 10,894,341                    | 10,831,823 | 11,730,948 |
| Operating charges (%)**                           | 0.87 <sup>†</sup>       | 0.88       | 0.88       | 0.88 <sup>†</sup>             | 0.88       | 0.88       |
| Direct transaction costs (%)***                   | 0.26                    | 0.12       | 0.16       | 0.26                          | 0.12       | 0.16       |
| Prices                                            |                         |            |            |                               |            |            |
| Highest share price (p)                           | 159.02                  | 151.76     | 149.83     | 212.27                        | 199.36     | 193.95     |
| Lowest share price (p)                            | 134.80                  | 126.05     | 127.81     | 179.95                        | 165.58     | 165.44     |

\*\*The Operating charges are represented by the Ongoing Charges Figure (OCF) which is the European standard method of disclosing the charges of a share class of a fund based on the financial year's expenses and may vary from year to year. It includes charges such as the fund's annual management charge, registration fee, custody fees and distribution cost but ordinarily excludes the costs of buying or selling assets for the fund (unless these assets are shares of another fund). Where published, the Key Investor Information Document (KIID) contains the current OCF. For a more detailed breakdown please visit columbiathreadneedle.com/fees. \*\*\*Transaction costs have not been reduced by any amounts collected from dilution levies/adjustments.

<sup>1</sup>Commenced 12 May 2017.

<sup>1</sup>The Ongoing Charges Figure is annualised based on the fees incurred during the accounting period or since commencement date.

#### Notes to the financial statements

for the accounting period 8 March 2019 to 7 September 2019

#### **1 ACCOUNTING POLICIES**

#### (a) Basis of accounting

The financial statements have been prepared on the historical cost basis, as modified by the revaluation of investments, in compliance with FRS 102 and in accordance with the Statement of Recommended Practice for Authorised Funds (SORP) issued by the Investment Management Association in May 2014. The accounting policies applied are consistent with those of the annual financial statements for the year ended 7 March 2019 and are described in those financial statements.

#### (b) Notes

In accordance with the guidelines of the SORP the fund has taken advantage of the facility not to provide further notes to the financial statements.

2019

#### 2 RECONCILIATION OF SHARES

|                                 | 2015                     |
|---------------------------------|--------------------------|
| Class 1 – Accumulation shares   |                          |
| Opening shares                  | 140,189,774              |
| Shares issued                   | 3,682,535                |
| Shares redeemed                 | (105,484,354)            |
| Net conversions                 | (80,081)                 |
| Closing shares                  | 38,307,874               |
| Class 2 – Accumulation shares   |                          |
|                                 | 105 500 750              |
| Opening shares<br>Shares issued | 135,583,758<br>4,850,527 |
| Shares redeemed                 | 4,050,527 (15,943,972)   |
| Net conversions                 | (13,343,372)             |
| Closing shares                  | 124,487,235              |
| Closing shares                  | 124,407,203              |
| Class D – Accumulation shares   |                          |
| Opening shares                  | 223,169                  |
| Shares issued                   | 765                      |
| Shares redeemed                 | (6,605)                  |
| Net conversions                 |                          |
| Closing shares                  | 217,329                  |
| Class L – Income shares         |                          |
| Opening shares                  | 111,918                  |
| Shares issued                   | 350                      |
| Shares redeemed                 | (49,629)                 |
| Net conversions                 | -                        |
| Closing shares                  | 62,639                   |
|                                 |                          |
| Class L – Accumulation shares   | CO2 E70                  |
| Opening shares<br>Shares issued | 603,578                  |
| Shares redeemed                 | 1,280                    |
| Net conversions                 | (53,846)                 |
| Closing shares                  | 551,012                  |
|                                 |                          |
| Class L GBP – Income shares     |                          |
| Opening shares                  | 234,420                  |
| Shares issued                   | -                        |
| Shares redeemed                 | (38,588)                 |
| Net conversions                 |                          |
| Closing shares                  | 195,832                  |
| Class X – Accumulation shares   |                          |
| Opening shares                  | 162,578,165              |
| Shares issued                   | 150,294,327              |
| Shares redeemed                 | (89,844,939)             |
| Net conversions                 |                          |
| Closing shares                  | 223,027,553              |
|                                 |                          |

|                                | 2019        |
|--------------------------------|-------------|
| Class X2 – Accumulation shares |             |
| Opening shares                 | 34,889,972  |
| Shares issued                  | 5,887,450   |
| Shares redeemed                | (9,096,858) |
| Net conversions                |             |
| Closing shares                 | 31,680,564  |
| Class Z – Income shares        |             |
| Opening shares                 | 417,059     |
| Shares issued                  | 111,889     |
| Shares redeemed                | (72,086)    |
| Net conversions                | 156,669     |
| Closing shares                 | 613,531     |
| Class Z – Accumulation shares  |             |
| Opening shares                 | 10,831,823  |
| Shares issued                  | 767,299     |
| Shares redeemed                | (690,465)   |
| Net conversions                | (14,316)    |
| Closing shares                 | 10,894,341  |

#### Investment Report

Investment Objective and Policy The Fund aims to achieve above average capital growth over the long term. It looks to outperform the FTSE World Europe ex UK Index over rolling 3-year periods, after the deduction of charges.

The Fund is actively managed, and invests at least 75% of its assets in a concentrated portfolio of shares of companies domiciled in Continental Europe, or which have significant Continental European business operations.

The Fund selects companies in which the fund manager has a high conviction that the current share price does not reflect the prospects for that business. These companies may be chosen from any industry or economic sector, with significant sector and share weightings taken at the fund manager's discretion. There is no restriction on company size, however, investment tends to focus on larger companies, such as those included in the FTSE World Europe ex UK Index.

The FTSE World Europe ex UK Index is regarded as providing an appropriate representation of the share performance of large and medium-sized companies across Europe (excluding the UK), currently with approximately 500 companies included. It provides a suitable target benchmark against which Fund performance will be measured and evaluated over time.

The Fund typically invests in fewer than 50 companies, which may include shares of some companies not within the Index. The Fund may invest in other securities (including fixed interest securities) and collective investment schemes (including funds managed by Columbia Threadneedle companies), when deemed appropriate.

The Fund may also hold money market instruments, deposits, cash and near cash.

The Fund is not permitted to invest in derivatives for investment purposes, but derivatives may be used with the aim of reducing risk or managing the Fund more efficiently.

STATEMENT OF TOTAL RETURN

#### Performance of Class 1 – Accumulation shares\*

Over the six months to 7 September 2019, the published share price of the Threadneedle European Select Fund has risen from 288.49p to 336.83p.

Looking at the sterling performance within its peer group, the total return on the fund for the six months ending 31 August 2019, including net reinvested income, is +17.28% as compared to a median return of +11.22% over the same period. (For information the FTSE World Europe ex UK Index returned +12.24% over the same period).

#### **Market Overview and Portfolio Activity**

Despite a sharp dip in May, European markets initially rose along with their US counterparts, buoyed by encouraging economic data and corporate results. GDP growth for the first quarter of 2019 was higher than expected in the US and the eurozone.

Trade issues between the US and China heavily influenced sentiment during the review period. A truce gave way to fresh tensions as President Trump increased levies on Chinese imports, and China retaliated. However, stocks bounced periodically on hopes that a resolution of trade differences might be forthcoming.

Estimated eurozone GDP growth slowed to 0.2% in the second quarter of 2019, and the German economy contracted. Trade tensions and weakening global economic indicators dented confidence; manufacturing fared worse than the services sector, which showed greater resilience. Italy's budget and high debt levels also remained a source of concern. However, later on, the Democratic Party and the Five Star Movement reached an agreement to form a new coalition government, avoiding a snap election, and possibly heralding greater economic stability.

The deadline for Brexit was postponed until 31 October 2019 following an impasse with the EU. Prime Minister Theresa May resigned and was replaced with Boris Johnson, which increased the likelihood of a 'no-deal' Brexit (and perhaps even Scottish independence). Data indicated that the UK economy was faltering amid Brexit-related uncertainty. GDP dipped by 0.2% in the second quarter, the first contraction since 2012.

Markets were cheered as the US Federal Reserve cut interest rates – the European Central Bank also indicated that stimulus measures, including rate cuts and a new round of bond purchases were under consideration.

New positions included Sandvik and Kerry. A profitability turnaround has occurred at Sandvik and the Swedish engineering firm is likely to spin off SMT, which should realise value for shareholders. Changing nutritional demands provide a strong driver for Kerry's growth – the company has moved from being an ingredients supplier to a flavours business. Chr Hansen was another new holding; the firm is a world leader in enzymes and other ingredients used in the food industry. It is a beneficiary of the trends towards outsourcing and healthy eating. Sales included Nordea Bank and KBC; the outlook for interest rates, inflation and growth remains subdued – this is likely to hamper prospects for the banking sector.

European equities are supported by encouraging profitability, by economic growth, which is slowing, but still positive in many areas such as the consumer sector, and by attractive valuations relative to US equities. The market volatility seen in recent months presents us with investment opportunities.

It will take time before the full effects of Brexit become clear; the same is true of Italian politics, where there have been wellpublicised tensions with Brussels over the budget, although the establishment of a new government may change the picture. Other risks include tensions with Iran, the threat of a global trade war, and slower global growth as the Chinese economy decelerates and the US nears the end of the economic cycle.

Our main focus in managing this high-conviction portfolio is on stock selection. We seek to identify high-quality companies with the pricing power to sustain strong returns

| for the accounting period 8 March 2019 to 7 September 2019 |         |          |
|------------------------------------------------------------|---------|----------|
|                                                            | 2019    | 2018     |
|                                                            | £000    | £000     |
| Income                                                     |         |          |
| Net capital gains                                          | 233,999 | 87,336   |
| Revenue                                                    | 28,291  | 57,108   |
| Expenses                                                   | (7,620) | (17,523) |
| Interest payable and similar charges                       | (10)    | (25)     |
| Net revenue before taxation                                | 20,661  | 39,560   |
| Taxation                                                   | (4,582) | (2,892)  |
| Net revenue after taxation                                 | 16,079  | 36,668   |
| Total return before equalisation                           | 250,078 | 124,004  |
| Equalisation                                               | (989)   | (1,424)  |
| Change in net assets attributable to                       |         |          |
| shareholders from investment activities                    | 249,089 | 122,580  |

#### STATEMENT OF CHANGE IN NET ASSETS ATTRIBUTABLE TO SHAREHOLDERS

for the accounting period 8 March 2019 to 7 September 2019

|                                                             |           | =0.0        |
|-------------------------------------------------------------|-----------|-------------|
|                                                             | £000      | £000        |
| Opening net assets attributable to shareholders             | 1,527,014 | 3,138,329   |
| Amounts receivable on the issue of shares                   | 57,370    | 1,435,211   |
| Amounts payable on the cancellation of shares               | (196,580) | (1,642,985) |
|                                                             | (139,210) | (207,774)   |
| Dilution adjustment                                         | 47        | -           |
| Change in net assets attributable to shareholders from      |           |             |
| investment activities (see statement of total return above) | 249,089   | 122,580     |
| Closing net assets attributable to shareholders             | 1,636,940 | 3,053,135   |

2019

2018

The comparatives used within the Statement of Change in Net Assets Attributable to Shareholders are for the corresponding period of the previous year. Therefore the opening net assets attributable to shareholders for the current year are at 7 March 2019 whilst the figure disclosed in the comparatives' closing net assets attributable to shareholders is at 7 September 2018.

\*In pound Sterling and against UK peer group (See Performance summary on pages 223 to 224).

| BALANCE SHEET          |
|------------------------|
| as at 7 Sentember 2019 |

| as at 7 September 2019                  |              |                       |
|-----------------------------------------|--------------|-----------------------|
|                                         | 2019<br>£000 | March<br>2019<br>£000 |
| Assets:                                 |              |                       |
| Fixed assets:                           |              |                       |
| Investments                             | 1,594,435    | 1,504,769             |
| Current assets:                         |              |                       |
| Debtors                                 | 5,169        | 14,370                |
| Cash and bank balances                  | 16,599       | 12,021                |
| Cash equivalents**                      | 25,888       | 857                   |
| Total assets                            | 1,642,091    | 1,532,017             |
| Liabilities:                            |              |                       |
| Creditors:                              |              |                       |
| Distribution payable                    | -            | (1,877)               |
| Other creditors                         | (5,151)      | (3,126)               |
| Total liabilities                       | (5,151)      | (5,003)               |
| Net assets attributable to shareholders | 1,636,940    | 1,527,014             |
|                                         |              |                       |

\*\*The total value of investments in the portfolio statement includes the Cash Equivalents amount shown under current assets.

## **Comparative Table Disclosure**

|                                                   | CI                | Class 1 – Income shares |            |                         | Class 1 EUR – Income shares |  |
|---------------------------------------------------|-------------------|-------------------------|------------|-------------------------|-----------------------------|--|
|                                                   | 07/09/2019        | 07/03/2019              | 07/03/2018 | 09/11/2018 <sup>1</sup> |                             |  |
| Change in net assets per share                    |                   |                         |            |                         |                             |  |
| Opening net asset value per share (p)             | 123.25            | 126.83                  | 115.44     | 132.95                  |                             |  |
| Return before operating charges (p)               | 21.75             | (0.88)                  | 13.89      | (9.75)                  |                             |  |
| Operating charges (p)                             | (1.09)            | (2.07)                  | (2.09)     | (0.70)                  |                             |  |
| Return after operating charges (p)*               | 20.66             | (2.95)                  | 11.80      | (10.45)                 |                             |  |
| Distributions (p)                                 | -                 | (0.63)                  | (0.41)     | (0.97)                  |                             |  |
| Retained distributions on accumulation shares (p) |                   | -                       | _          |                         |                             |  |
| Closing net asset value per share (p)             | 143.91            | 123.25                  | 126.83     | 121.53                  |                             |  |
| *after direct transaction costs of (p)            | 0.04              | 0.07                    | 0.08       | 0.04                    |                             |  |
| Performance                                       |                   |                         |            |                         |                             |  |
| Return after charges (%)                          | 16.76             | (2.33)                  | 10.22      | (7.86)                  |                             |  |
| Other information                                 |                   |                         |            |                         |                             |  |
| Closing net asset value (£000)                    | 414               | 347                     | 4,032      | -                       |                             |  |
| Closing number of shares                          | 287,519           | 281,501                 | 3,179,272  | -                       |                             |  |
| Operating charges (%)**                           | 1.59 <sup>†</sup> | 1.62                    | 1.63       | -                       |                             |  |
| Direct transaction costs (%)***                   | 0.06              | 0.06                    | 0.06       | -                       |                             |  |
| Prices                                            |                   |                         |            |                         |                             |  |
| Highest share price (p)                           | 146.62            | 138.89                  | 133.84     | 138.89                  |                             |  |
| Lowest share price (p)                            | 122.28            | 114.20                  | 115.22     | 119.08                  |                             |  |

|                                                   | Class 1 – Accumulation shares |            |             | Class 1 EUR – Accumulation shares |  |
|---------------------------------------------------|-------------------------------|------------|-------------|-----------------------------------|--|
|                                                   | 07/09/2019                    | 07/03/2019 | 07/03/2018  | 09/11/2018 <sup>1</sup>           |  |
| Change in net assets per share                    |                               |            |             |                                   |  |
| Opening net asset value per share (p)             | 288.40                        | 295.27     | 267.87      | 309.51                            |  |
| Return before operating charges (p)               | 50.87                         | (2.10)     | 32.22       | (24.96)                           |  |
| Operating charges (p)                             | (2.53)                        | (4.77)     | (4.82)      | (1.64)                            |  |
| Return after operating charges (p)*               | 48.34                         | (6.87)     | 27.40       | (26.60)                           |  |
| Distributions (p)                                 | -                             | (1.47)     | (0.96)      | (2.26)                            |  |
| Retained distributions on accumulation shares (p) |                               | 1.47       | 0.96        | 2.26                              |  |
| Closing net asset value per share (p)             | 336.74                        | 288.40     | 295.27      | 282.91                            |  |
| *after direct transaction costs of (p)            | 0.10                          | 0.17       | 0.18        | 0.08                              |  |
| Performance                                       |                               |            |             |                                   |  |
| Return after charges (%)                          | 16.76                         | (2.33)     | 10.23       | (8.59)                            |  |
| Other information                                 |                               |            |             |                                   |  |
| Closing net asset value (£000)                    | 269,608                       | 266,743    | 1,072,075   | -                                 |  |
| Closing number of shares                          | 80,064,180                    | 92,488,996 | 363,087,509 | -                                 |  |
| Operating charges (%)**                           | 1.59 <sup>†</sup>             | 1.61       | 1.63        | -                                 |  |
| Direct transaction costs (%)***                   | 0.06                          | 0.06       | 0.06        | -                                 |  |
| Prices                                            |                               |            |             |                                   |  |
| Highest share price (p)                           | 343.09                        | 323.33     | 310.57      | 323.33                            |  |
| Lowest share price (p)                            | 286.13                        | 265.85     | 267.37      | 277.23                            |  |

|                                                   | Class 1 USD – Accumulation shares Class 1 SGD He |                         | ledged – Accumu | ation shares |
|---------------------------------------------------|--------------------------------------------------|-------------------------|-----------------|--------------|
|                                                   | 09/11/2018 <sup>1</sup>                          | 09/11/2018 <sup>2</sup> | 07/03/2018      | 07/03/2017   |
| Change in net assets per share                    |                                                  |                         |                 |              |
| Opening net asset value per share (p)             | 309.51                                           | 165.60                  | 162.05          | 130.09       |
| Return before operating charges (p)               | (24.96)                                          | 4.00                    | 6.32            | 34.29        |
| Operating charges (p)                             | (1.64)                                           | (1.89)                  | (2.77)          | (2.33)       |
| Return after operating charges (p)*               | (26.60)                                          | 2.11                    | 3.55            | 31.96        |
| Distributions (p)                                 | (2.26)                                           | (1.28)                  | (0.61)          | (0.56)       |
| Retained distributions on accumulation shares (p) | 2.26                                             | 1.28                    | 0.61            | 0.56         |
| Closing net asset value per share (p)             | 282.91                                           | 167.71                  | 165.60          | 162.05       |
| *after direct transaction costs of (p)            | 0.08                                             | 0.09                    | 0.10            | 0.22         |
| Performance                                       |                                                  |                         |                 |              |
| Return after charges (%)                          | (8.59)                                           | 1.27                    | 2.19            | 24.57        |
| Other information                                 |                                                  |                         |                 |              |
| Closing net asset value (£000)                    | -                                                | -                       | 31,830          | 38,893       |
| Closing number of shares                          | -                                                | -                       | 19,220,877      | 24,000,866   |
| Operating charges (%)**                           | -                                                | -                       | 1.63            | 1.63         |
| Direct transaction costs (%)***                   | -                                                | -                       | 0.06            | 0.15         |
| Prices                                            |                                                  |                         |                 |              |
| Highest share price (p)                           | 323.33                                           | 187.16                  | 178.31          | 162.09       |
| Lowest share price (p)                            | 277.23                                           | 161.68                  | 161.52          | 125.87       |

|                                                   | Class 1 USD Hedged – Accumulation shares |            | Class      | Class 2 – Income shares |            |            |
|---------------------------------------------------|------------------------------------------|------------|------------|-------------------------|------------|------------|
|                                                   | 09/11/2018 <sup>2</sup>                  | 07/03/2018 | 07/03/2017 | 07/09/2019              | 07/03/2019 | 07/03/2018 |
| Change in net assets per share                    |                                          |            |            |                         |            |            |
| Opening net asset value per share (p)             | 136.89                                   | 142.82     | 112.51     | 183.54                  | 188.89     | 171.92     |
| Return before operating charges (p)               | 10.67                                    | (3.56)     | 32.33      | 32.41                   | (1.37)     | 20.65      |
| Operating charges (p)                             | (1.61)                                   | (2.37)     | (2.02)     | (1.07)                  | (2.01)     | (1.98)     |
| Return after operating charges (p)*               | 9.06                                     | (5.93)     | 30.31      | 31.34                   | (3.38)     | 18.67      |
| Distributions (p)                                 | (1.05)                                   | (0.57)     | (0.45)     | -                       | (1.97)     | (1.70)     |
| Retained distributions on accumulation shares (p) | 1.05                                     | 0.57       | 0.45       | _                       | -          | _          |
| Closing net asset value per share (p)             | 145.95                                   | 136.89     | 142.82     | 214.88                  | 183.54     | 188.89     |
| *after direct transaction costs of (p)            | 0.08                                     | 0.09       | 0.19       | 0.06                    | 0.11       | 0.11       |
| Performance                                       |                                          |            |            |                         |            |            |
| Return after charges (%)                          | 6.62                                     | (4.15)     | 26.94      | 17.08                   | (1.79)     | 10.86      |
| Other information                                 |                                          |            |            |                         |            |            |
| Closing net asset value (£000)                    | -                                        | 10,151     | 10,179     | 1,062                   | 1,233      | 3,367      |
| Closing number of shares                          | -                                        | 7,414,994  | 7,127,197  | 494,018                 | 671,722    | 1,782,764  |
| Operating charges (%)**                           | -                                        | 1.63       | 1.63       | 1.05 <sup>†</sup>       | 1.06       | 1.07       |
| Direct transaction costs (%)***                   | -                                        | 0.06       | 0.15       | 0.06                    | 0.06       | 0.06       |
| Prices                                            |                                          |            |            |                         |            |            |
| Highest share price (p)                           | 160.91                                   | 153.65     | 142.89     | 218.82                  | 207.38     | 200.18     |
| Lowest share price (p)                            | 133.26                                   | 135.42     | 108.54     | 182.10                  | 170.82     | 171.60     |

|                                                   | Class 2 EUR – Income shares       | Class 2 -         | - Accumulation sl | ares          |
|---------------------------------------------------|-----------------------------------|-------------------|-------------------|---------------|
|                                                   | 09/11/2018 <sup>1</sup>           | 07/09/2019        | 07/03/2019        | 07/03/2018    |
| Change in net assets per share                    |                                   |                   |                   |               |
| Opening net asset value per share (p)             | 198.30                            | 327.03            | 333.00            | 300.37        |
| Return before operating charges (p)               | (13.78)                           | 57.78             | (2.42)            | 36.15         |
| Operating charges (p)                             | (0.70)                            | (1.92)            | (3.55)            | (3.52)        |
| Return after operating charges (p)*               | (14.48)                           | 55.86             | (5.97)            | 32.63         |
| Distributions (p)                                 | (2.16)                            | -                 | (3.47)            | (2.97)        |
| Retained distributions on accumulation shares (p) |                                   |                   | 3.47              | 2.97          |
| Closing net asset value per share (p)             | 181.66                            | 382.89            | 327.03            | 333.00        |
| *after direct transaction costs of (p)            | 0.05                              | 0.11              | 0.20              | 0.20          |
| Performance                                       |                                   |                   |                   |               |
| Return after charges (%)                          | (7.30)                            | 17.08             | (1.79)            | 10.86         |
| Other information                                 |                                   |                   |                   |               |
| Closing net asset value (£000)                    | -                                 | 217,785           | 195,428           | 556,027       |
| Closing number of shares                          | -                                 | 56,879,921        | 59,757,401        | 166,976,283   |
| Operating charges (%)**                           | -                                 | 1.06 <sup>†</sup> | 1.06              | 1.06          |
| Direct transaction costs (%)***                   | -                                 | 0.06              | 0.06              | 0.06          |
| Prices                                            |                                   |                   |                   |               |
| Highest share price (p)                           | 207.38                            | 389.90            | 365.60            | 349.75        |
| Lowest share price (p)                            | 177.97                            | 324.46            | 301.13            | 299.82        |
|                                                   | Class 2 EUR – Accumulation shares | Class 2 USD I     | Hedged – Accumı   | lation shares |
|                                                   | 09/11/2018 <sup>1</sup>           | 07/09/2019        | 07/03/2019        | 07/03/2018    |
| Change in net assets per share                    |                                   |                   |                   |               |
| Opening net asset value per share (p)             | 349.58                            | 154.61            | 139.61            | 144.80        |
| Return before operating charges (n)               | (29.10)                           | 2/ 01             | 16 60             | (2.62)        |

| Opening net asset value per share (p)             | 349.58  | 154.61    | 139.61    | 144.80     |
|---------------------------------------------------|---------|-----------|-----------|------------|
| Return before operating charges (p)               | (28.10) | 34.81     | 16.60     | (3.62)     |
| Operating charges (p)                             | (1.23)  | (0.92)    | (1.60)    | (1.57)     |
| Return after operating charges (p)*               | (29.33) | 33.89     | 15.00     | (5.19)     |
| Distributions (p)                                 | (3.81)  | -         | (1.45)    | (1.42)     |
| Retained distributions on accumulation shares (p) | 3.81    |           | 1.45      | 1.42       |
| Closing net asset value per share (p)             | 320.25  | 188.50    | 154.61    | 139.61     |
| *after direct transaction costs of (p)            | 0.09    | 0.05      | 0.09      | 0.09       |
| Performance                                       |         |           |           |            |
| Return after charges (%)                          | (8.39)  | 21.92     | 10.74     | (3.58)     |
| Other information                                 |         |           |           |            |
| Closing net asset value (£000)                    | -       | 6,510     | 15,308    | 19,050     |
| Closing number of shares                          | -       | 3,453,492 | 9,901,087 | 13,645,147 |
| Operating charges (%)**                           | -       | 1.06†     | 1.06      | 1.06       |
| Direct transaction costs (%)***                   | -       | 0.06      | 0.06      | 0.06       |
| Prices                                            |         |           |           |            |
| Highest share price (p)                           | 365.60  | 191.41    | 164.57    | 156.02     |
| Lowest share price (p)                            | 313.74  | 154.67    | 135.99    | 138.05     |
|                                                   |         |           |           |            |

|                                                   | Class X – Accumulation shares |            | Class      | Class Z – Income shares |            |             |
|---------------------------------------------------|-------------------------------|------------|------------|-------------------------|------------|-------------|
|                                                   | 07/09/2019                    | 07/03/2019 | 07/03/2018 | 07/09/2019              | 07/03/2019 | 07/03/2018  |
| Change in net assets per share                    |                               |            |            |                         |            |             |
| Opening net asset value per share (p)             | 135.59                        | 136.69     | 122.07     | 147.71                  | 152.02     | 138.36      |
| Return before operating charges (p)               | 23.99                         | (1.02)     | 14.70      | 26.10                   | (1.11)     | 16.65       |
| Operating charges (p)                             | (0.04)                        | (0.08)     | (0.08)     | (0.68)                  | (1.27)     | (1.28)      |
| Return after operating charges (p)*               | 23.95                         | (1.10)     | 14.62      | 25.42                   | (2.38)     | 15.37       |
| Distributions (p)                                 | -                             | (2.80)     | (2.56)     | -                       | (1.93)     | (1.71)      |
| Retained distributions on accumulation shares (p) |                               | 2.80       | 2.56       |                         | -          |             |
| Closing net asset value per share (p)             | 159.54                        | 135.59     | 136.69     | 173.13                  | 147.71     | 152.02      |
| *after direct transaction costs of (p)            | 0.05                          | 0.08       | 0.08       | 0.05                    | 0.09       | 0.09        |
| Performance                                       |                               |            |            |                         |            |             |
| Return after charges (%)                          | 17.66                         | (0.80)     | 11.98      | 17.21                   | (1.57)     | 11.11       |
| Other information                                 |                               |            |            |                         |            |             |
| Closing net asset value (£000)                    | 63,936                        | 106,330    | 78,459     | 183,142                 | 142,693    | 186,351     |
| Closing number of shares                          | 40,075,863                    | 78,419,864 | 57,399,396 | 105,783,516             | 96,604,604 | 122,581,844 |
| Operating charges (%)**                           | 0.06 <sup>†</sup>             | 0.06       | 0.06       | 0.83 <sup>†</sup>       | 0.83       | 0.83        |
| Direct transaction costs (%)***                   | 0.06                          | 0.06       | 0.06       | 0.06                    | 0.06       | 0.06        |
| Prices                                            |                               |            |            |                         |            |             |
| Highest share price (p)                           | 162.30                        | 150.79     | 143.38     | 176.26                  | 167.08     | 161.42      |
| Lowest share price (p)                            | 134.53                        | 124.60     | 121.85     | 146.55                  | 137.72     | 138.11      |

| Class Z – Accumulation shares |                                                                                                                                            | Class Z EUR – Accumulation share                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                   |
|-------------------------------|--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|---------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|-------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|
| 07/09/2019                    | 07/03/2019                                                                                                                                 | 07/03/2018                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                      | 09/11/2018 <sup>1</sup>                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                           |
|                               |                                                                                                                                            |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                   |
| 190.87                        | 193.92                                                                                                                                     | 174.52                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          | 203.70                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            |
| 33.73                         | (1.43)                                                                                                                                     | 21.01                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                           | (16.37)                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                           |
| (0.88)                        | (1.62)                                                                                                                                     | (1.61)                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          | (0.56)                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            |
| 32.85                         | (3.05)                                                                                                                                     | 19.40                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                           | (16.93)                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                           |
| -                             | (2.46)                                                                                                                                     | (2.16)                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          | (2.53)                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            |
|                               | 2.46                                                                                                                                       | 2.16                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            | 2.53                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                              |
| 223.72                        | 190.87                                                                                                                                     | 193.92                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          | 186.77                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            |
| 0.07                          | 0.11                                                                                                                                       | 0.12                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            | 0.05                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                              |
|                               |                                                                                                                                            |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                   |
| 17.21                         | (1.57)                                                                                                                                     | 11.12                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                           | (8.31)                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            |
|                               |                                                                                                                                            |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                   |
| 894,483                       | 798,932                                                                                                                                    | 1,176,987                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                       | -                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 |
| 399,822,973                   | 418,570,008                                                                                                                                | 606,959,394                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     | -                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 |
| 0.83 <sup>†</sup>             | 0.83                                                                                                                                       | 0.83                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            | -                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 |
| 0.06                          | 0.06                                                                                                                                       | 0.06                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            | -                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 |
|                               |                                                                                                                                            |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                   |
| 227.77                        | 213.13                                                                                                                                     | 203.61                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          | 213.13                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            |
| 189.37                        | 175.68                                                                                                                                     | 174.20                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          | 182.96                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            |
|                               | 07/09/2019<br>190.87<br>33.73<br>(0.88)<br>32.85<br>-<br>-<br>223.72<br>0.07<br>17.21<br>894,483<br>399,822,973<br>0.83'<br>0.06<br>227.77 | 07/09/2019         07/03/2019           190.87         193.92           33.73         (1.43)           (0.88)         (1.62)           32.85         (3.05)           -         (2.46)           -         2.46           223.72         190.87           0.07         0.11           17.21         (1.57)           894,483         798,932           399,822,973         418,570,008           0.83'         0.83           0.06         0.06           227.77         213.13 | 07/09/2019         07/03/2019         07/03/2018           190.87         193.92         174.52           33.73         (1.43)         21.01           (0.88)         (1.62)         (1.61)           32.85         (3.05)         19.40           -         (2.46)         (2.16)           -         2.46         2.16           223.72         190.87         193.92           0.07         0.11         0.12           17.21         (1.57)         11.12           894,483         798,932         1,176,987           399,822,973         418,570,008         606,959,394           0.83'         0.83         0.83           0.06         0.06         0.06           227.77         213.13         203.61 |

### **Comparative Table Disclosure**

(continued)

|                                                   | Class Z USD – Accumulation shares 09/11/2018' |  |
|---------------------------------------------------|-----------------------------------------------|--|
| Change in net assets per share                    |                                               |  |
| Opening net asset value per share (p)             | 203.70                                        |  |
| Return before operating charges (p)               | (16.37)                                       |  |
| Operating charges (p)                             | (0.56)                                        |  |
| Return after operating charges (p)*               | (16.93)                                       |  |
| Distributions (p)                                 | (2.53)                                        |  |
| Retained distributions on accumulation shares (p) | 2.53                                          |  |
| Closing net asset value per share (p)             | 186.77                                        |  |
| *after direct transaction costs of (p)            | 0.05                                          |  |
| Performance                                       |                                               |  |
| Return after charges (%)                          | (8.31)                                        |  |
| Other information                                 |                                               |  |
| Closing net asset value (£000)                    | -                                             |  |
| Closing number of shares                          | -                                             |  |
| Operating charges (%)**                           | -                                             |  |
| Direct transaction costs (%)***                   | -                                             |  |
| Prices                                            |                                               |  |
| Highest share price (p)                           | 213.13                                        |  |
| Lowest share price (p)                            | 182.96                                        |  |

\*\*The Operating charges are represented by the Ongoing Charges Figure (OCF) which is the European standard method of disclosing the charges of a share class of a fund based on the financial year's expenses and may vary from year to year. It includes charges such as the fund's annual management charge, registration fee, custody fees and distribution cost but ordinarily excludes the costs of buying or selling assets for the fund (unless these assets are shares of another fund). Where published, the Key Investor Information Document (KIID) contains the current OCF. For a more detailed breakdown please visit columbiathreadneedle.com/fees.
\*\*\*Transaction costs have not been reduced by any amounts collected from dilution levies/adjustments.

<sup>1</sup>Commenced 15 June 2018 and closed 9 November 2018.

<sup>2</sup>Closed 9 November 2018.

<sup>1</sup>The Ongoing Charges Figure is annualised based on the fees incurred during the accounting period.

#### Notes to the financial statements

for the accounting period 8 March 2019 to 7 September 2019

#### **1 ACCOUNTING POLICIES**

#### (a) Basis of accounting

The financial statements have been prepared on the historical cost basis, as modified by the revaluation of investments, in compliance with FRS 102 and in accordance with the Statement of Recommended Practice for Authorised Funds (SORP) issued by the Investment Management Association in May 2014. The accounting policies applied are consistent with those of the annual financial statements for the year ended 7 March 2019 and are described in those financial statements.

#### (b) Notes

In accordance with the guidelines of the SORP the fund has taken advantage of the facility not to provide further notes to the financial statements.

#### 2 RECONCILIATION OF SHARES

| RECONCILIATION OF SHARES                  |              |
|-------------------------------------------|--------------|
|                                           | 2019         |
| Class 1 – Income shares                   |              |
| Opening shares                            | 281,501      |
| Shares issued                             | 982          |
| Shares redeemed                           | (8,302)      |
| Net conversions                           | 13,338       |
| Closing shares                            | 287,519      |
| Class 1 – Accumulation shares             |              |
| Opening shares                            | 92,488,996   |
| Shares issued                             | 378,134      |
| Shares redeemed                           | (10,592,958) |
| Net conversions                           | (2,209,992)  |
| Closing shares                            | 80,064,180   |
|                                           |              |
| Class 2 – Income shares<br>Opening shares | 671,722      |
| Shares issued                             | 8,009        |
| Shares redeemed                           | (69,322)     |
| Net conversions                           | (116,391)    |
| Closing shares                            | 494,018      |
| •                                         |              |
| Class 2 – Accumulation shares             |              |
| Opening shares                            | 59,757,401   |
| Shares issued                             | 1,374,438    |
| Shares redeemed                           | (4,232,614)  |
| Net conversions                           | (19,304)     |
| Closing shares                            | 56,879,921   |
| Class 2 USD Hedged – Accumulation shares  |              |
| Opening shares                            | 9,901,087    |
| Shares issued                             | 9,047        |
| Shares redeemed                           | (6,456,642)  |
| Net conversions                           |              |
| Closing shares                            | 3,453,492    |
| Class X – Accumulation shares             |              |
| Opening shares                            | 78,419,864   |
| Shares issued                             | 13,806,364   |
| Shares redeemed                           | (52,150,365) |
| Net conversions                           | -            |
| Closing shares                            | 40,075,863   |
| Class Z – Income shares                   |              |
| Opening shares                            | 96,604,604   |
| Shares issued                             | 9,944,864    |
| Shares redeemed                           | (7,475,619)  |
| Net conversions                           | 6,709,667    |
| Closing shares                            | 105,783,516  |
|                                           |              |

# Class Z – Accumulation shares 418,570,008 Opening shares 418,570,008 Shares issued 6,911,861 Shares redeemed (23,939,009) Net conversions (1,719,887) Closing shares 399,822,973

2019

## **Threadneedle European Smaller Companies Fund**

#### Investment Report

Investment Objective and Policy

The Fund aims to achieve capital growth over the long term. It looks to outperform the EMIX Smaller European Companies Ex UK Index over rolling 3-year periods, after the deduction of charges.

The Fund is actively managed, and invests at least 75% of its assets in shares of European smaller companies.

The Fund considers European smaller companies to be those domiciled in Continental Europe, or with significant Continental European business operations, that, at the time of purchase, are not represented in the top 225 companies in the FTSE World Europe ex UK Index (an index of large and medium-sized European (ex UK) companies).

The Fund selects smaller companies considered to have good prospects for share price growth, from any industry or economic sector, and in some instances, this may provide exposure to niche growth areas that often cannot be accessed through large companies.

The EMIX Smaller European Companies Ex UK Index is regarded as providing an appropriate representation of the share performance of smaller sized companies across Europe (excluding the UK), currently with over 1,000 companies included. It provides a suitable target benchmark against which Fund performance will be measured and evaluated over time.

The Fund typically invests in fewer than 100 companies, which may include shares of some companies not within the EMIX Smaller Europe Ex UK Index.

The Fund may invest in other securities (including fixed interest securities) and collective investment schemes (including funds managed by Columbia Threadneedle companies), when deemed appropriate.

The Fund may also hold money market instruments, deposits, cash and near cash.

The Fund is not permitted to invest in derivatives for investment purposes, but derivatives may be used with the aim of reducing risk or managing the Fund more efficiently.

#### Performance of Class 1 – Accumulation shares\*

Over the six months to 7 September 2019, the published share price of the Threadneedle European Smaller Companies Fund has risen from 827.48p to 903.50p.

Looking at the sterling performance within its peer group, the total return on the fund for the six months ending 31 August 2019, including net reinvested income, is +9.56% as compared to a median return of +7.30% over the same period. (For information the EMIX Smaller European Companies Fx UK Index returned +8.90% over the same period).

#### **Market Overview and Portfolio Activity**

Despite a sharp dip in May, European markets initially rose along with their US counterparts, buoyed by encouraging economic data and corporate results. GDP growth for the first quarter of 2019 was higher than expected in the US and the eurozone.

Trade issues between the US and China heavily influenced sentiment during the review period. A truce gave way to fresh tensions as President Trump increased levies on Chinese imports, and China retaliated. However, stocks bounced periodically on hopes that a resolution of trade differences might be forthcoming.

Estimated eurozone GDP growth slowed to 0.2% in the second quarter of 2019, and the German economy contracted. Trade tensions and weakening global economic indicators dented confidence; manufacturing fared worse than the services sector, which showed greater resilience. Italy's budget and high debt levels also remained a source of concern. However, later on, the Democratic Party and the Five Star Movement reached an agreement to form a new coalition government, avoiding a snap election, and possibly heralding greater economic stability.

The deadline for Brexit was postponed until 31 October 2019 following an impasse with the EU. Prime Minister Theresa May resigned and was replaced with Boris Johnson, which increased the likelihood of a 'no-deal' Brexit (and perhaps even Scottish independence). Data indicated that the

0040

UK economy was faltering amid Brexit-related uncertainty. GDP dipped by 0.2% in the second quarter, the first contraction since 2012.

Markets were cheered as the US Federal Reserve cut interest rates – the European Central Bank also indicated that stimulus measures, including rate cuts and a new round of bond purchases were under consideration.

New positions included Fluidra, Marel and Varta. Fluidra is a swimmingpool supplies business; the customer base and competition are fragmented, while vertical integration should improve returns and the sustainability of the business model. Marel is a market leader in the fast-growing market for full-service protein processing, which is key for modern farming production. Varta is a hearing-aid battery specialist, and has just bought back its consumer business from Energizer, the firm is well-placed to take advantage of growth in the entertainment battery market (including wireless headsets).

Following a period of good returns, we trimmed several holdings including telecom-mast firm Cellnex Telecom. Sales included Zooplus, an online retailer of pet food and supplies. The company has faced growing ompetition and was forced to increase advertising expenditure to offset this.

European equities are supported by encouraging profitability, by economic growth, which is slowing, but still positive in many areas such as the consumer sector, and by attractive valuations relative to US equities. The market volatility seen in recent months presents us with investment opportunities.

It will take time before the full effects of Brexit become clear; the same is true of Italian politics, where there have been well-publicised tensions with Brussels over the budget, although the establishment of a new government may change the picture. Other risks include tensions with Iran, the threat of a global trade war, and slower global growth as the Chinese economy decelerates and the US nears the end of the economic cycle.

Our main focus in managing this portfolio is on stock selection, informed by macroeconomic and thematic views. We favour companies that have a competitive advantage and pricing power generated by brands, patented processes, regulatory barriers to entry and strong market positions.

#### STATEMENT OF TOTAL RETURN

for the accounting period 8 March 2019 to 7 September 2019

|                                         | 2019<br>£000 | 2018<br>£000 |
|-----------------------------------------|--------------|--------------|
| Income                                  |              |              |
| Net capital gains                       | 36,413       | 81,317       |
| Revenue                                 | 7,634        | 38,814       |
| Expenses                                | (2,424)      | (16,728)     |
| Interest payable and similar charges    | (4)          | (18)         |
| Net revenue before taxation             | 5,206        | 22,068       |
| Taxation                                | (1,084)      | (2,829)      |
| Net revenue after taxation              | 4,122        | 19,239       |
| Total return before equalisation        | 40,535       | 100,556      |
| Equalisation                            | (409)        | 150          |
| Change in net assets attributable to    |              |              |
| shareholders from investment activities | 40,126       | 100,706      |

#### STATEMENT OF CHANGE IN NET ASSETS ATTRIBUTABLE TO SHAREHOLDERS

for the accounting period 8 March 2019 to 7 September 2019

|                                                             | 2019      | 2018        |
|-------------------------------------------------------------|-----------|-------------|
|                                                             | £000      | £000        |
| Opening net assets attributable to shareholders             | 451,479   | 2,289,195   |
| Amounts receivable on the issue of shares                   | 37,159    | 2,222,159   |
| Amounts payable on the cancellation of shares               | (107,197) | (2,151,084) |
|                                                             | (70,038)  | 71,075      |
| Dilution adjustment                                         | 15        | -           |
| Change in net assets attributable to shareholders from      |           |             |
| investment activities (see statement of total return above) | 40,126    | 100,706     |
| Closing net assets attributable to shareholders             | 421,582   | 2,460,976   |
|                                                             |           |             |

The comparatives used within the Statement of Change in Net Assets Attributable to Shareholders are for the corresponding period of the previous year. Therefore the opening net assets attributable to shareholders for the current year are at 7 March 2019 whilst the figure disclosed in the comparatives' closing net assets attributable to shareholders is at 7 September 2018.

\*In pound Sterling and against UK peer group (See Performance summary on pages 223 to 224).

#### **BALANCE SHEET**

as at 7 September 2019

| as at 7 September 2019                  |              |                       |
|-----------------------------------------|--------------|-----------------------|
|                                         | 2019<br>£000 | March<br>2019<br>£000 |
| Assets:                                 |              |                       |
| Fixed assets:                           |              |                       |
| Investments                             | 422,204      | 451,724               |
| Current assets:                         |              |                       |
| Debtors                                 | 944          | 1,772                 |
| Cash and bank balances                  | 1,393        | 102                   |
| Cash equivalents**                      | 200          | 1,029                 |
| Total assets                            | 424,741      | 454,627               |
| Liabilities:                            |              |                       |
| Investment liabilities                  | -            | (1)                   |
| Creditors:                              |              |                       |
| Distribution payable                    | -            | (257)                 |
| Other creditors                         | (3,159)      | (2,890)               |
| Total liabilities                       | (3,159)      | (3,148)               |
| Net assets attributable to shareholders | 421,582      | 451,479               |
|                                         |              |                       |

#### \*\*The total value of investments in the portfolio statement includes the Cash Equivalents amount shown under current assets.

## Threadneedle European Smaller Companies Fund

## **Comparative Table Disclosure**

|                                                   | Class 1 – Income shares |            | Class 1 I  | Class 1 EUR – Income shares |                         |
|---------------------------------------------------|-------------------------|------------|------------|-----------------------------|-------------------------|
|                                                   | 07/09/2019              | 07/03/2019 | 07/03/2018 | 07/09/2019                  | 07/03/2019 <sup>1</sup> |
| Change in net assets per share                    |                         |            |            |                             |                         |
| Opening net asset value per share (p)             | 803.52                  | 846.11     | 710.70     | 803.52                      | 892.73                  |
| Return before operating charges (p)               | 80.98                   | (27.05)    | 149.44     | 80.98                       | (77.99)                 |
| Operating charges (p)                             | (7.17)                  | (14.41)    | (13.53)    | (7.17)                      | (10.10)                 |
| Return after operating charges (p)*               | 73.81                   | (41.46)    | 135.91     | 73.81                       | (88.09)                 |
| Distributions (p)                                 | -                       | (1.13)     | (0.50)     | -                           | (1.12)                  |
| Retained distributions on accumulation shares (p) |                         | -          | _          |                             | _                       |
| Closing net asset value per share (p)             | 877.33                  | 803.52     | 846.11     | 877.33                      | 803.52                  |
| *after direct transaction costs of (p)            | 0.11                    | 0.71       | 0.48       | 0.11                        | 0.70                    |
| Performance                                       |                         |            |            |                             |                         |
| Return after charges (%)                          | 9.19                    | (4.90)     | 19.12      | 9.19                        | (9.87)                  |
| Other information                                 |                         |            |            |                             |                         |
| Closing net asset value (£000)                    | 466                     | 436        | 37,151     | 34,954                      | 34,005                  |
| Closing number of shares                          | 53,063                  | 54,266     | 4,390,817  | 3,984,103                   | 4,231,965               |
| Operating charges (%)**                           | 1.66 <sup>†</sup>       | 1.69       | 1.67       | 1.66 <sup>†</sup>           | 1.67 <sup>†</sup>       |
| Direct transaction costs (%)***                   | 0.02                    | 0.08       | 0.06       | 0.02                        | 0.08                    |
| Prices                                            |                         |            |            |                             |                         |
| Highest share price (p)                           | 912.32                  | 921.17     | 871.49     | 912.32                      | 921.17                  |
| Lowest share price (p)                            | 795.58                  | 726.80     | 711.50     | 795.57                      | 726.80                  |

|                                                   | Class 1 – Accumulation shares |            |             | Class 1 EUR – Accumulation shares |  |
|---------------------------------------------------|-------------------------------|------------|-------------|-----------------------------------|--|
|                                                   | 07/09/2019                    | 07/03/2019 | 07/03/2018  | 23/11/2018 <sup>2</sup>           |  |
| Change in net assets per share                    |                               |            |             |                                   |  |
| Opening net asset value per share (p)             | 826.82                        | 869.42     | 729.86      | 892.73                            |  |
| Return before operating charges (p)               | 83.33                         | (27.84)    | 153.42      | (97.91)                           |  |
| Operating charges (p)                             | (7.38)                        | (14.76)    | (13.86)     | (5.66)                            |  |
| Return after operating charges (p)*               | 75.95                         | (42.60)    | 139.56      | (103.57)                          |  |
| Distributions (p)                                 | -                             | (1.15)     | (0.51)      | (4.07)                            |  |
| Retained distributions on accumulation shares (p) |                               | 1.15       | 0.51        | 4.07                              |  |
| Closing net asset value per share (p)             | 902.77                        | 826.82     | 869.42      | 789.16                            |  |
| *after direct transaction costs of (p)            | 0.11                          | 0.73       | 0.49        | 0.27                              |  |
| Performance                                       |                               |            |             |                                   |  |
| Return after charges (%)                          | 9.19                          | (4.90)     | 19.12       | (11.60)                           |  |
| Other information                                 |                               |            |             |                                   |  |
| Closing net asset value (£000)                    | 51,317                        | 83,057     | 1,340,754   | _                                 |  |
| Closing number of shares                          | 5,684,415                     | 10,045,388 | 154,211,766 | -                                 |  |
| Operating charges (%)**                           | 1.67 <sup>+</sup>             | 1.69       | 1.67        | -                                 |  |
| Direct transaction costs (%)***                   | 0.02                          | 0.08       | 0.06        | -                                 |  |
| Prices                                            |                               |            |             |                                   |  |
| Highest share price (p)                           | 938.78                        | 946.55     | 894.98      | 946.55                            |  |
| Lowest share price (p)                            | 818.74                        | 746.83     | 730.67      | 789.16                            |  |

## Threadneedle European Smaller Companies Fund

|                                                   | Class 1 CHF Hedged – Accumulation shares |            |            | Class 2 – Accumulation shares |            |            |
|---------------------------------------------------|------------------------------------------|------------|------------|-------------------------------|------------|------------|
|                                                   | 23/11/2018 <sup>3</sup>                  | 07/03/2018 | 07/03/2017 | 07/09/2019                    | 07/03/2019 | 07/03/2018 |
| Change in net assets per share                    |                                          |            |            |                               |            |            |
| Opening net asset value per share (p)             | 143.32                                   | 131.53     | 103.34     | 937.14                        | 979.38     | 817.13     |
| Return before operating charges (p)               | (8.50)                                   | 14.16      | 30.09      | 94.57                         | (31.76)    | 172.11     |
| Operating charges (p)                             | (1.26)                                   | (2.37)     | (1.90)     | (5.34)                        | (10.48)    | (9.86)     |
| Return after operating charges (p)*               | (9.76)                                   | 11.79      | 28.19      | 89.23                         | (42.24)    | 162.25     |
| Distributions (p)                                 | (0.64)                                   | (0.18)     | (0.01)     | _                             | (7.25)     | (6.26)     |
| Retained distributions on accumulation shares (p) | 0.64                                     | 0.18       | 0.01       |                               | 7.25       | 6.26       |
| Closing net asset value per share (p)             | 133.56                                   | 143.32     | 131.53     | 1,026.37                      | 937.14     | 979.38     |
| *after direct transaction costs of (p)            | 0.06                                     | 0.08       | 0.07       | 0.12                          | 0.82       | 0.55       |
| Performance                                       |                                          |            |            |                               |            |            |
| Return after charges (%)                          | (6.81)                                   | 8.96       | 27.28      | 9.52                          | (4.31)     | 19.86      |
| Other information                                 |                                          |            |            |                               |            |            |
| Closing net asset value (£000)                    | -                                        | 374        | 196        | 102,604                       | 108,819    | 385,333    |
| Closing number of shares                          | -                                        | 260,891    | 148,890    | 9,996,846                     | 11,611,884 | 39,344,529 |
| Operating charges (%)**                           | -                                        | 1.67       | 1.66       | 1.06 <sup>†</sup>             | 1.07       | 1.06       |
| Direct transaction costs (%)***                   | -                                        | 0.06       | 0.06       | 0.02                          | 0.08       | 0.06       |
| Prices                                            |                                          |            |            |                               |            |            |
| Highest share price (p)                           | 159.99                                   | 149.00     | 131.69     | 1,066.14                      | 1,069.41   | 1,007.29   |
| Lowest share price (p)                            | 133.56                                   | 131.89     | 101.48     | 927.99                        | 845.43     | 818.05     |

| Class 2 EUR – Accumulation shares<br>23/11/2018 <sup>2</sup> |          | Class X – Gross accumulation shares<br>07/09/20194 |  |  |
|--------------------------------------------------------------|----------|----------------------------------------------------|--|--|
| Change in net assets per share                               |          |                                                    |  |  |
| Opening net asset value per share (p)                        | 1,035.08 | 100.00                                             |  |  |
| Return before operating charges (p)                          | (138.13) | 4.94                                               |  |  |
| Operating charges (p)                                        | (4.07)   | (0.02)                                             |  |  |
| Return after operating charges (p)*                          | (142.20) | 4.92                                               |  |  |
| Distributions (p)                                            | (8.93)   | _                                                  |  |  |
| Retained distributions on accumulation shares (p)            | 8.93     |                                                    |  |  |
| Closing net asset value per share (p)                        | 892.88   | 104.92                                             |  |  |
| *after direct transaction costs of (p)                       | 0.31     | 0.01                                               |  |  |
| Performance                                                  |          |                                                    |  |  |
| Return after charges (%)                                     | (13.74)  | 4.92                                               |  |  |
| Other information                                            |          |                                                    |  |  |
| Closing net asset value (£000)                               | -        | 33,037                                             |  |  |
| Closing number of shares                                     | -        | 31,487,779                                         |  |  |
| Operating charges (%)**                                      | -        | 0.06†                                              |  |  |
| Direct transaction costs (%)***                              | -        | 0.02                                               |  |  |
| Prices                                                       |          |                                                    |  |  |
| Highest share price (p)                                      | 1,069.41 | 108.79                                             |  |  |
| Lowest share price (p)                                       | 892.88   | 98.75                                              |  |  |

## Threadneedle European Smaller Companies Fund

# Comparative Table Disclosure (continued)

|                                                   | CI                | ass Z – Income sh | ares       | Class Z EUR – Income sha | res |
|---------------------------------------------------|-------------------|-------------------|------------|--------------------------|-----|
|                                                   | 07/09/2019        | 07/03/2019        | 07/03/2018 | 23/11/2018 <sup>2</sup>  |     |
| Change in net assets per share                    |                   |                   |            |                          |     |
| Opening net asset value per share (p)             | 178.56            | 188.06            | 157.90     | 198.85                   |     |
| Return before operating charges (p)               | 18.02             | (6.14)            | 33.27      | (24.59)                  |     |
| Operating charges (p)                             | (0.85)            | (1.64)            | (1.59)     | (0.62)                   |     |
| Return after operating charges (p)*               | 17.17             | (7.78)            | 31.68      | (25.21)                  |     |
| Distributions (p)                                 | -                 | (1.72)            | (1.52)     | (1.97)                   |     |
| Retained distributions on accumulation shares (p) |                   | -                 | _          |                          |     |
| Closing net asset value per share (p)             | 195.73            | 178.56            | 188.06     | 171.67                   |     |
| *after direct transaction costs of (p)            | 0.02              | 0.16              | 0.11       | 0.06                     |     |
| Performance                                       |                   |                   |            |                          |     |
| Return after charges (%)                          | 9.62              | (4.14)            | 20.06      | (12.68)                  |     |
| Other information                                 |                   |                   |            |                          |     |
| Closing net asset value (£000)                    | 13,588            | 21,697            | 20,019     | _                        |     |
| Closing number of shares                          | 6,942,303         | 12,151,117        | 10,644,917 | _                        |     |
| Operating charges (%)**                           | 0.88 <sup>†</sup> | 0.88              | 0.88       | _                        |     |
| Direct transaction costs (%)***                   | 0.02              | 0.08              | 0.06       | -                        |     |
| Prices                                            |                   |                   |            |                          |     |
| Highest share price (p)                           | 203.26            | 205.52            | 194.94     | 205.52                   |     |
| Lowest share price (p)                            | 176.80            | 162.57            | 158.08     | 171.67                   |     |

|                                                   | Class             | s Z – Accumulatio | n shares    | Class Z EUR – Accumulation shares |
|---------------------------------------------------|-------------------|-------------------|-------------|-----------------------------------|
|                                                   | 07/09/2019        | 07/03/2019        | 07/03/2018  | 23/11/2018 <sup>2</sup>           |
| Change in net assets per share                    |                   |                   |             |                                   |
| Opening net asset value per share (p)             | 198.32            | 206.89            | 172.32      | 218.76                            |
| Return before operating charges (p)               | 20.02             | (6.75)            | 36.31       | (29.19)                           |
| Operating charges (p)                             | (0.94)            | (1.82)            | (1.74)      | (0.71)                            |
| Return after operating charges (p)*               | 19.08             | (8.57)            | 34.57       | (29.90)                           |
| Distributions (p)                                 | -                 | (1.89)            | (1.66)      | (2.16)                            |
| Retained distributions on accumulation shares (p) |                   | 1.89              | 1.66        | 2.16                              |
| Closing net asset value per share (p)             | 217.40            | 198.32            | 206.89      | 188.86                            |
| *after direct transaction costs of (p)            | 0.03              | 0.17              | 0.12        | 0.06                              |
| Performance                                       |                   |                   |             |                                   |
| Return after charges (%)                          | 9.62              | (4.14)            | 20.06       | (13.67)                           |
| Other information                                 |                   |                   |             |                                   |
| Closing net asset value (£000)                    | 185,616           | 203,465           | 504,483     | -                                 |
| Closing number of shares                          | 85,381,265        | 102,592,660       | 243,838,268 | -                                 |
| Operating charges (%)**                           | 0.88 <sup>†</sup> | 0.88              | 0.88        | -                                 |
| Direct transaction costs (%)***                   | 0.02              | 0.08              | 0.06        | -                                 |
| Prices                                            |                   |                   |             |                                   |
| Highest share price (p)                           | 225.75            | 226.10            | 212.74      | 226.10                            |
| Lowest share price (p)                            | 196.39            | 178.85            | 172.51      | 188.86                            |

## **Threadneedle European Smaller Companies Fund**

### **Comparative Table Disclosure**

(continued)

|                                                   | Class Z CHF             | Hedged – Accum | ulation shares |
|---------------------------------------------------|-------------------------|----------------|----------------|
|                                                   | 23/11/2018 <sup>3</sup> | 07/03/2018     | 07/03/2017     |
| Change in net assets per share                    |                         |                |                |
| Opening net asset value per share (p)             | 146.30                  | 133.18         | 103.79         |
| Return before operating charges (p)               | (8.47)                  | 14.39          | 30.43          |
| Operating charges (p)                             | (0.68)                  | (1.27)         | (1.04)         |
| Return after operating charges (p)*               | (9.15)                  | 13.12          | 29.39          |
| Distributions (p)                                 | (1.51)                  | (1.31)         | (0.94)         |
| Retained distributions on accumulation shares (p) | 1.51                    | 1.31           | 0.94           |
| Closing net asset value per share (p)             | 137.15                  | 146.30         | 133.18         |
| *after direct transaction costs of (p)            | 0.06                    | 0.09           | 0.07           |
| Performance                                       |                         |                |                |
| Return after charges (%)                          | (6.25)                  | 9.85           | 28.32          |
| Other information                                 |                         |                |                |
| Closing net asset value (£000)                    | -                       | 1,081          | 496            |
| Closing number of shares                          | -                       | 739,107        | 372,501        |
| Operating charges (%)**                           | -                       | 0.88           | 0.88           |
| Direct transaction costs (%)***                   | -                       | 0.06           | 0.06           |
| Prices                                            |                         |                |                |
| Highest share price (p)                           | 163.94                  | 151.20         | 133.32         |
| Lowest share price (p)                            | 137.15                  | 133.54         | 102.08         |

\*\*The Operating charges are represented by the Ongoing Charges Figure (OCF) which is the European standard method of disclosing the charges of a share class of a fund based on the financial year's expenses and may vary from year to year. It includes charges such as the fund's annual management charge, registration fee, custody fees and distribution cost but ordinarily excludes the costs of buying or selling assets for the fund (unless these assets are shares of another fund). Where published, the Key Investor Information Document (KIID) contains the current OCF. For a more detailed breakdown please visit columbiathreadneedle.com/fees.

\*\*\*Transaction costs have not been reduced by any amounts collected from dilution levies/adjustments.

<sup>1</sup>Commenced 15 June 2018.

<sup>2</sup>Commenced 15 June 2018 and closed 23 November 2018.

<sup>3</sup>Closed 23 November 2018.

<sup>4</sup>Commenced 9 May 2019.

<sup>†</sup>The Ongoing Charges Figure is annualised based on the fees incurred during the accounting period or since commencement date.

2010

## **Threadneedle European Smaller Companies Fund**

#### Notes to the financial statements

for the accounting period 8 March 2019 to 7 September 2019

#### **1 ACCOUNTING POLICIES**

#### (a) Basis of accounting

The financial statements have been prepared on the historical cost basis, as modified by the revaluation of investments, in compliance with FRS 102 and in accordance with the Statement of Recommended Practice for Authorised Funds (SORP) issued by the Investment Management Association in May 2014. The accounting policies applied are consistent with those of the annual financial statements for the year ended 7 March 2019 and are described in those financial statements.

#### (b) Notes

In accordance with the guidelines of the SORP the fund has taken advantage of the facility not to provide further notes to the financial statements.

#### 2 RECONCILIATION OF SHARES

|                                                        | 2019                   |
|--------------------------------------------------------|------------------------|
| Class 1 – Income shares                                |                        |
| Opening shares                                         | 54,266                 |
| Shares issued                                          | 90                     |
| Shares redeemed                                        | (1,293)                |
| Net conversions                                        |                        |
| Closing shares                                         | 53,063                 |
| Class 1 EUR – Income shares                            |                        |
| Opening shares                                         | 4,231,965              |
| Shares issued                                          | 274,954                |
| Shares redeemed                                        | (522,816)              |
| Net conversions                                        | -                      |
| Closing shares                                         | 3,984,103              |
| Class 1 – Accumulation shares                          |                        |
| Opening shares                                         | 10,045,388             |
| Shares issued                                          | 23,755                 |
| Shares redeemed                                        | (4,243,243)            |
| Net conversions                                        | (141,485)              |
| Closing shares                                         | 5,684,415              |
| -                                                      |                        |
| Class 2 – Accumulation shares<br>Opening shares        | 11,611,884             |
| Shares issued                                          | 59,330                 |
| Shares redeemed                                        | (1,673,544)            |
| Net conversions                                        | (1,073,344)            |
| Closing shares                                         | 9,996,846              |
| -                                                      |                        |
| Class X – Gross accumulation shares*<br>Opening shares |                        |
| Shares issued                                          | 31,487,780             |
| Shares redeemed                                        | (1)                    |
| Net conversions                                        | (1)                    |
| Closing shares                                         | 31,487,779             |
| -                                                      |                        |
| Class Z – Income shares                                | 10 161 117             |
| Opening shares<br>Shares issued                        | 12,151,117             |
| Shares redeemed                                        | 228,883<br>(5,477,137) |
| Net conversions                                        | (5,477,137)<br>39,440  |
| Closing shares                                         | 6,942,303              |
| <b>. .</b> .                                           | 0,042,000              |
| Class Z – Accumulation shares                          |                        |
| Opening shares                                         | 102,592,660            |
| Shares issued                                          | 162,127                |
| Shares redeemed                                        | (17,931,356)           |
| Net conversions                                        | 557,834                |
| Closing shares                                         | 85,381,265             |

\*For launch dates, refer to the footnotes after the comparative tables.

#### **Investment Report**

Investment Objective and Policy

The Fund aims to provide income with the prospect of some capital growth over the long term. It looks to outperform the ICE BofAML Pan-Europe Broad Market Index over rolling 3-year periods, after the deduction of charges. The Fund is actively managed, and invests at least two-thirds of its assets in bonds issued by governments, quasi-government entities and companies (corporate bonds) that are denominated in a European currency.

The Fund usually selects bonds that are investment grade, but may also include bonds with a lower credit rating in the portfolio if this is considered appropriate, as well as bonds denominated in non-European currencies The Fund may also invest in other securities, as well as collective investment schemes (including funds managed by Columbia Threadneedle companies), and hold money market instruments, deposits, cash and near cash.

The Fund is not permitted to invest in derivatives for investment purposes, but derivatives may be used with the aim of reducing risk or managing the Fund more efficiently.

The ICE BofAML Pan-Europe Broad Market Index is regarded as an appropriate performance measure of investment grade corporate and government bonds that are denominated in European currencies. It provides a suitable target benchmark against which Fund performance will be measured and evaluated over time.

#### Performance of Class 1 – Income shares\*

Over the six months to 7 September 2019, the published share price of the Threadneedle European Bond Fund has risen from 77.30p to 85.54p. The sterling total return on the fund for the six months ending 31 August 2019, including net reinvested income, is +14.10%. For information the ICE BofAML Pan-Europe Broad Market Index returned +13.51% over the same period.

#### **Market Overview and Portfolio Activity**

Over the six months under review, core government bond vields remained on a downward trend and prices rose. The asset class was helped as investors'

STATEMENT OF TOTAL RETURN for the accounting period 8 March 2019 to 7 September 2019

|                                         | 2019<br>£000 | 2018<br>£000 |
|-----------------------------------------|--------------|--------------|
| Income                                  |              |              |
| Net capital gains/(losses)              | 10,192       | (181)        |
| Revenue                                 | 682          | 846          |
| Expenses                                | (532)        | (546)        |
| Interest payable and similar charges    | (273)        | (255)        |
| Net (expense)/revenue before taxation   | (123)        | 45           |
| Taxation                                | -            | -            |
| Net (expense)/revenue after taxation    | (123)        | 45           |
| Total return before distributions       | 10,069       | (136)        |
| Distributions                           | (334)        | (516)        |
| Change in net assets attributable to    |              |              |
| shareholders from investment activities | 9,735        | (652)        |

#### STATEMENT OF CHANGE IN NET ASSETS ATTRIBUTABLE TO SHAREHOLDERS

for the accounting period 8 March 2019 to 7 September 2019

|                                                                                                                    | £000     | £000     |
|--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|----------|----------|
| Opening net assets attributable to shareholders                                                                    | 95,502   | 89,871   |
| Amounts receivable on the issue of shares                                                                          | 17,888   | 29,458   |
| Amounts payable on the cancellation of shares                                                                      | (18,375) | (19,389) |
|                                                                                                                    | (487)    | 10,069   |
| Dilution adjustment                                                                                                | 10       | 36       |
| Change in net assets attributable to shareholders from investment activities (see statement of total return above) | 9,735    | (652)    |
| Retained distribution on accumulation shares                                                                       | 288      | 399      |
| Closing net assets attributable to shareholders                                                                    | 105.048  | 99.723   |

2019

2018

The comparatives used within the Statement of Change in Net Assets Attributable to Shareholders are for the corresponding period of the previous year. Therefore the opening net assets attributable to shareholders for the current year are at 7 March 2019 whilst the figure disclosed in the comparatives' closing net assets attributable to shareholders is at 7 September 2018.

\*In pound Sterling and against UK peer group (See Performance summary on pages 223 to 224).

\*\*Gross performance is calculated in Factset using daily cash flows and daily global close valuations.

risk appetite receded amid the slowdown in the global economy, heightened Trade tensions between the US and China, and other adverse geopolitical developments, including the increased risk of a no-deal Brexit. This backdrop heightened expectations that key central banks would be likely to keep policy accommodative, which provided further support for core bonds.

In Europe, yields on German government bonds reached new lows and turned negative across the maturity spectrum. The benchmark 10-year German bund yield fell from 0.07% to -0.64% between 7 March and the end of the review period. Germany is particularly exposed to increased trade friction and the economy contracted in the second quarter. The inflation rate for the euro area remains very low, and with economic growth under pressure, the European Central Bank (ECB) indicated its willingness to adopt loser monetary policy, although official interest rates were left unchanged during the review period. The US Federal Reserve (Fed) went further, lowering official interest rates by 25 basis points in July. The reduction was widely anticipated: the Fed cited global economic developments and muted inflation as key considerations, and stated that it is prepared to act further to support the US economy.

The ECB's more accommodative stance buoyed sentiment towards sovereign debt issued by countries in the eurozone's so-called periphery. Notably, Greek and Italian 10-year yields fell to record lows during the review period, as the political backdrop in both countries appeared to turn more favourable. Greek debt was buoyed by the prospect, then reality that a snap election could result in a government more inclined towards fiscal authority. Italian bonds were initially volatile amid fears of budget clashes between the country's populist government and the FU. However, late in the period, Italian sovereign issues reacted positively to the formation of a new government, which investors hope will be more mainstream.

In the UK, the benchmark 10-year gilt yield fell from 1.17% to 0.51% ove the six months under review. In addition to benefiting from the demand for safe-havens, gilts also rallied on growing fears of a no-deal Brexit. Alongside its US Treasury counterpart, the gilt yield curve inverted during August. In the second quarter of 2019, UK GDP contracted for the first time in seven years, shrinking by 0.2%. This compared with growth of 0.5% in Q1, when activity was buoyed by stockpiling ahead of the original Brexit deadline of 31 March 2019. The Bank of England (BoE) left official interest rates unchanged at 0.75% throughout the period, but made clear that its future assumptions did not take account of a no-deal Brexit.

In terms of activity, within sovereigns, we initiated positions in Belgium and Slovenia. We reduced exposure to Spain, France, the UK and Germany, and sold out of Austria. In terms of agency/quasi-sovereign debt, new additions to the portfolio included a 'sustainability bond' issued by the Basque Government (Spain).

Within corporate bonds, we participated in a range of new issues, including tranches of a bond sale launched by Fidelity National Information Services to fund its purchase of Worldpay. Other new additions to the portfolio included Motability Operations Tennet Holding and The Kraft Heinz.

Global growth is moderating, with the US outlook becoming notably cloudier. We expect this trend to continue. Meanwhile, downside risks have become elevated since the re-escalation of trade tensions, and the increasing vulnerability of financial conditions and business sentiment

We favour duration as monetary policy easing continues and recession risks rise

Against a backdrop of low inflation, the Fed's mantra of 'patience' has given way to a willingness to act somewhat pre-emptively to mitigate the risks to the domestic economy from heightened global uncertainty and the effect on business spending. We expect the cutting cycle to extend into 2020.

Eurozone economic expectations are at risk from further declines in global trade volumes. So far, there are tentative signs that growth is stabilising. Nevertheless, the ECB recently announced stimulus measures, via a cut to the deposit rate, more generous terms for long-term cheap financing for banks, and the reintroduction of its monthly bond-purchase programme. From here, the heavy lifting must increasingly be done by fiscal policy, although we expect progress on this front to be slow. Eurozone curves should continue to flatten.

In the UK, we feel that rising political uncertainty will limit the BoE's ability to hike rates this year

#### **BALANCE SHEFT**

as at 7 September 2019

| as at 7 September 2013                  | 2019<br>£000 | March<br>2019<br>£000 |
|-----------------------------------------|--------------|-----------------------|
| Assets:                                 |              |                       |
| Fixed assets:                           |              |                       |
| Investments                             | 96,949       | 90,807                |
| Current assets:                         |              |                       |
| Debtors                                 | 1,081        | 2,121                 |
| Cash and bank balances                  | 7,549        | 2,874                 |
| Cash equivalents**                      | 2,102        | 1,635                 |
| Total assets                            | 107,681      | 97,437                |
| Liabilities:<br>Investment liabilities  | (1,308)      | (879)                 |
| Creditors:                              |              |                       |
| Distribution payable                    | (51)         | (100)                 |
| Other creditors                         | (1,274)      | (956)                 |
| Total liabilities                       | (2,633)      | (1,935)               |
| Net assets attributable to shareholders | 105,048      | 95,502                |

#### DISTRIBUTION TABLE

for the accounting period 8 March 2019 to 7 September 2019

Interest distribution in pence per share

| Class 1 – Income shares<br>Distribution<br>Period                    | Gross<br>Revenue | Equalisation | Distribution<br>Paid/Payable<br>2019 | Distribution<br>Paid<br>2018 |
|----------------------------------------------------------------------|------------------|--------------|--------------------------------------|------------------------------|
| Group 1<br>08/03/19 to 07/09/19                                      | 0.2793           | -            | 0.2793                               | 0.4111                       |
| Group 2<br>08/03/19 to 07/09/19<br>Total distributions in the period | 0.1349           | 0.1444       | 0.2793<br><b>0.2793</b>              | 0.4111<br><b>0.4111</b>      |
| Class 1 – Gross accumulation shares                                  | Gross            |              | Gross Revenue                        | Gross Bevenue                |
| Period                                                               | Revenue          | Equalisation | Accumulated<br>2019                  | Accumulated<br>2018          |
| Group 1<br>08/03/19 to 07/09/19                                      | 0.5560           | -            | 0.5560                               | 0.8100                       |
| Group 2<br>08/03/19 to 07/09/19<br>Total distributions in the period | 0.2830           | 0.2730       | 0.5560<br><b>0.5560</b>              | 0.8100<br><b>0.8100</b>      |

\*\*The total value of investments in the portfolio statement includes the Cash Equivalents amount shown under current assets.

0.8005

0.8005 **0.8005** 

## **Threadneedle European Bond Fund**

#### **DISTRIBUTION TABLE**

(continued)

#### Class 2 – Gross accumulation shares Gross Revenue Accumulated 2019 2018 Distribution Period Gross Revenue Equalisation Group 1 08/03/19 to 07/09/19 0.5720 0.5720 Group 2 08/03/19 to 07/09/19 Total distributions in the period 0.0536 0.5184 0.5720 0.5720 Class X – Gross accumulation shares\* Gross Revenue Accumulated 2019 Distribution Period Gross Revenue Equalisation Group 1 08/03/19 to 07/09/19 0.2512 0.2512 Group 2 08/03/19 to 07/09/19 Total distributions in the period Class Z – Income shares 0.2512 0.2512 0.2512 Groce Distribution

| LIASS Z – Income snares<br>Distribution<br>Period                    | Gross<br>Revenue | Equalisation | Distribution<br>Paid/Payable<br>2019 | Distribution<br>Paid<br>2018 |
|----------------------------------------------------------------------|------------------|--------------|--------------------------------------|------------------------------|
| Group 1<br>08/03/19 to 07/09/19                                      | 0.4082           | -            | 0.4082                               | 0.5979                       |
| Group 2<br>08/03/19 to 07/09/19<br>Total distributions in the period | 0.1359           | 0.2723       | 0.4082<br><b>0.4082</b>              | 0.5979<br><b>0.5979</b>      |

Group 2: shares purchased during a distribution period. \*For launch dates, refer to the footnotes after the comparative tables.

## Comparative Table Disclosure

|                                                   | Clas              | s 1 – Income shar | es         | Class 1 – Gi      | ross accumulation | shares⁵    |
|---------------------------------------------------|-------------------|-------------------|------------|-------------------|-------------------|------------|
|                                                   | 07/09/2019        | 07/03/2019        | 07/03/2018 | 07/09/2019        | 07/03/2019        | 07/03/2018 |
| Change in net assets per share                    |                   |                   |            |                   |                   |            |
| Opening net asset value per share (p)             | 76.83             | 78.88             | 77.17      | 152.91            | 155.38            | 151.44     |
| Return before operating charges (p)               | 9.08              | (0.35)            | 2.94       | 18.07             | (0.70)            | 5.77       |
| Operating charges (p)                             | (0.47)            | (0.90)            | (0.93)     | (0.94)            | (1.77)            | (1.83)     |
| Return after operating charges (p)*               | 8.61              | (1.25)            | 2.01       | 17.13             | (2.47)            | 3.94       |
| Distributions (p)                                 | (0.28)            | (0.80)            | (0.30)     | (0.56)            | (1.58)            | (0.60)     |
| Retained distributions on accumulation shares (p) | _                 | -                 | _          | 0.56              | 1.58              | 0.60       |
| Closing net asset value per share (p)             | 85.16             | 76.83             | 78.88      | 170.04            | 152.91            | 155.38     |
| *after direct transaction costs of (p)            | -                 | -                 | _          | _                 | -                 | -          |
| Performance                                       |                   |                   |            |                   |                   |            |
| Return after charges (%)                          | 11.21             | (1.58)            | 2.60       | 11.20             | (1.59)            | 2.60       |
| Other information                                 |                   |                   |            |                   |                   |            |
| Closing net asset value (£000)                    | 10,792            | 15,474            | 17,872     | 77,063            | 71,593            | 66,997     |
| Closing number of shares                          | 12,673,100        | 20,141,055        | 22,657,687 | 45,319,948        | 46,821,469        | 43,117,742 |
| Operating charges (%)**                           | 1.15 <sup>†</sup> | 1.15              | 1.19       | 1.15 <sup>†</sup> | 1.15              | 1.19       |
| Direct transaction costs (%)***                   | -                 | -                 | -          | -                 | -                 | -          |
| Prices                                            |                   |                   |            |                   |                   |            |
| Highest share price (p)                           | 88.25             | 79.74             | 82.47      | 175.64            | 157.90            | 161.85     |
| Lowest share price (p)                            | 76.58             | 75.76             | 75.05      | 152.41            | 150.04            | 147.29     |

|                                                   | Class 2 – G       | iross accumulatio | n shares <sup>s</sup> | Class X – Gross accumulation shar | res§ |
|---------------------------------------------------|-------------------|-------------------|-----------------------|-----------------------------------|------|
|                                                   | 07/09/2019        | 07/03/2019        | 07/03/2018            | 07/09/2019 <sup>1</sup>           |      |
| Change in net assets per share                    |                   |                   |                       |                                   |      |
| Opening net asset value per share (p)             | 141.57            | 143.04            | 138.57                | 100.00                            |      |
| Return before operating charges (p)               | 16.76             | (0.62)            | 5.39                  | 9.92                              |      |
| Operating charges (p)                             | (0.45)            | (0.85)            | (0.92)                | (0.03)                            |      |
| Return after operating charges (p)*               | 16.31             | (1.47)            | 4.47                  | 9.89                              |      |
| Distributions (p)                                 | (0.57)            | (1.56)            | (0.70)                | (0.25)                            |      |
| Retained distributions on accumulation shares (p) | 0.57              | 1.56              | 0.70                  | 0.25                              |      |
| Closing net asset value per share (p)             | 157.88            | 141.57            | 143.04                | 109.89                            |      |
| *after direct transaction costs of (p)            | -                 | _                 | -                     | _                                 |      |
| Performance                                       |                   |                   |                       |                                   |      |
| Return after charges (%)                          | 11.52             | (1.03)            | 3.23                  | 9.89                              |      |
| Other information                                 |                   |                   |                       |                                   |      |
| Closing net asset value (£000)                    | 5,297             | 4,011             | 281                   | 7,179                             |      |
| Closing number of shares                          | 3,354,962         | 2,833,571         | 196,630               | 6,532,943                         |      |
| Operating charges (%)**                           | 0.58 <sup>†</sup> | 0.60              | 0.65                  | 0.08 <sup>†</sup>                 |      |
| Direct transaction costs (%)***                   | -                 | -                 | -                     | -                                 |      |
| Prices                                            |                   |                   |                       |                                   |      |
| Highest share price (p)                           | 163.03            | 146.04            | 148.54                | 113.44                            |      |
| Lowest share price (p)                            | 141.13            | 138.58            | 134.92                | 100.00                            |      |
|                                                   |                   |                   |                       |                                   |      |

### **Comparative Table Disclosure**

(continued)

|                                                   | Class Z – Income shares |            |            |
|---------------------------------------------------|-------------------------|------------|------------|
|                                                   | 07/09/2019              | 07/03/2019 | 07/03/2018 |
| Change in net assets per share                    |                         |            |            |
| Opening net asset value per share (p)             | 112.12                  | 114.54     | 111.50     |
| Return before operating charges (p)               | 13.28                   | (0.52)     | 4.26       |
| Operating charges (p)                             | (0.39)                  | (0.74)     | (0.74)     |
| Return after operating charges (p)*               | 12.89                   | (1.26)     | 3.52       |
| Distributions (p)                                 | (0.41)                  | (1.16)     | (0.48)     |
| Retained distributions on accumulation shares (p) |                         | -          | _          |
| Closing net asset value per share (p)             | 124.60                  | 112.12     | 114.54     |
| *after direct transaction costs of (p)            | _                       | -          | -          |
| Performance                                       |                         |            |            |
| Return after charges (%)                          | 11.50                   | (1.10)     | 3.16       |
| Other information                                 |                         |            |            |
| Closing net asset value (£000)                    | 4,717                   | 4,424      | 4,721      |
| Closing number of shares                          | 3,786,095               | 3,945,786  | 4,121,096  |
| Operating charges (%)**                           | 0.65 <sup>+</sup>       | 0.65       | 0.65       |
| Direct transaction costs (%)***                   | -                       | -          | -          |
| Prices                                            |                         |            |            |
| Highest share price (p)                           | 129.08                  | 116.27     | 119.47     |
| Lowest share price (p)                            | 111.77                  | 110.35     | 108.54     |

\*\*The Operating charges are represented by the Ongoing Charges Figure (OCF) which is the European standard method of disclosing the charges of a share class of a fund based on the financial year's expenses and may vary from year to year. It includes charges such as the fund's annual management charge, registration fee, custody fees and distribution cost but ordinarily excludes the costs of buying or selling assets for the fund (unless these assets are shares of another fund). Where published, the Key Investor Information Document (KIID) contains the current OCF. For a more detailed breakdown please visit columbiathreadneedle.com/fees. \*\*\*Transaction costs have not been reduced by any amounts collected from dilution levies/adjustments.

<sup>s</sup>Only available to eligible investors.

<sup>1</sup>Commenced 9 May 2019.

'The Ongoing Charges Figure is annualised based on the fees incurred during the accounting period or since commencement date.

#### Notes to the financial statements

for the accounting period 8 March 2019 to 7 September 2019

#### **1 ACCOUNTING POLICIES**

#### (a) Basis of accounting

The financial statements have been prepared on the historical cost basis, as modified by the revaluation of investments, in compliance with FRS 102 and in accordance with the Statement of Recommended Practice for Authorised Funds (SORP) issued by the Investment Management Association in May 2014. The accounting policies applied are consistent with those of the annual financial statements for the year ended 7 March 2019 and are described in those financial statements.

#### (b) Notes

In accordance with the guidelines of the SORP the fund has taken advantage of the facility not to provide further notes to the financial statements.

#### 2 RECONCILIATION OF SHARES

| RECONCILIATION OF SHARES             |             |
|--------------------------------------|-------------|
|                                      | 2019        |
| Class 1 – Income shares              |             |
| Opening shares                       | 20,141,055  |
| Shares issued                        | 1,600,169   |
| Shares redeemed                      | (9,064,398) |
| Net conversions                      | (3,726)     |
| Closing shares                       | 12,673,100  |
| Class 1 – Gross accumulation shares  |             |
| Opening shares                       | 46,821,469  |
| Shares issued                        | 2,678,341   |
| Shares redeemed                      | (4,179,862) |
| Net conversions                      | -           |
| Closing shares                       | 45,319,948  |
| Class 2 – Gross accumulation shares  |             |
| Opening shares                       | 2,833,571   |
| Shares issued                        | 3,110,653   |
| Shares redeemed                      | (2,589,262) |
| Net conversions                      | -           |
| Closing shares                       | 3,354,962   |
| Class X – Gross accumulation shares* |             |
| Opening shares                       | -           |
| Shares issued                        | 6,532,944   |
| Shares redeemed                      | (1)         |
| Net conversions                      |             |
| Closing shares                       | 6,532,943   |
| Class Z – Income shares              |             |
| Opening shares                       | 3,945,786   |
| Shares issued                        | 298,014     |
| Shares redeemed                      | (460,258)   |
| Net conversions                      | 2,553       |
| Closing shares                       | 3,786,095   |
|                                      |             |

\*For launch dates, refer to the footnotes after the comparative tables.

#### **Investment Report**

Investment Objective and Policy The Fund aims to provide income with the prospect of some capital growth over the long term (5 years or more).

The Fund is actively managed, and invests at least two-thirds of its assets in bonds denominated in sterling (GBP) or euro (EUR). In addition to GBP or EUR denominated bonds, the Fund may invest in bonds priced in other currencies, however all non-sterling bonds are usually hedged back to sterling.

The Fund follows a strategic investment approach, allowing for changes The fund follows a stategic investment apploach, anowing for changes to allocation between investment grade and below investment grade corporate bonds, as well as investment in government bonds and bonds issued by international organisations. This approach aims to position the Fund to take advantage of those areas of the bond market that are considered to offer the best return potential.

Derivatives (including forward transactions) may be used for investment purposes. This includes allowing the Fund to profit from the fall in the price of an asset (shorting), as well as extending market exposure beyond the value of its assets (leverage). In addition, derivatives may be used

with the aim of reducing risk or managing the Fund more efficiently. The Fund may also invest in other securities, as well as collective investment schemes (including funds managed by Columbia Threadneedle companies), and hold money market instruments, deposits, cash and near cash.

#### Performance of Class 1 - Income shares\*

Over the six months to 7 September 2019, the published share price of the Threadneedle Strategic Bond Fund has risen from 45.46p to 46.66p.

The total return on the fund for the six months ending 31 August The total return on the fund for the six months ending 31 August 2019, including net reinvested income, is +4.41% as compared to a median return of +5.38% over the same period. This compares against a return of +4.92% for a composite index of 60% iBox GBP Non-Gilts 1-10 Years + 40% ICE BofANL European Currency High Yield Excluding Subordinated Financials Constrained (Hedged to £).

#### STATEMENT OF TOTAL RETURN

for the accounting period 8 March 2019 to 7 September 2019

|                                         | £000    | £000    |
|-----------------------------------------|---------|---------|
| Income                                  |         |         |
| Net capital gains/(losses)              | 7,882   | (3,254) |
| Revenue                                 | 4,728   | 5,193   |
| Expenses                                | (1,034) | (1,091) |
| Interest payable and similar charges    | (1,444) | (1,140) |
| Net revenue before taxation             | 2,250   | 2,962   |
| Taxation                                | -       | -       |
| Net revenue after taxation              | 2,250   | 2,962   |
| Total return before distributions       | 10,132  | (292)   |
| Distributions                           | (3,142) | (3,911) |
| Change in net assets attributable to    |         |         |
| shareholders from investment activities | 6,990   | (4,203) |

#### STATEMENT OF CHANGE IN NET ASSETS ATTRIBUTABLE **TO SHAREHOLDERS**

for the accounting period 8 March 2019 to 7 September 2019

|                                                             | 2013     | 2010     |
|-------------------------------------------------------------|----------|----------|
|                                                             | £000     | £000     |
| Opening net assets attributable to shareholders             | 239,417  | 242,384  |
| Amounts receivable on the issue of shares                   | 11,594   | 20,216   |
| Amounts payable on the cancellation of shares               | (20,992) | (12,023) |
|                                                             | (9,398)  | 8,193    |
| Dilution adjustment                                         | -        | 34       |
| Change in net assets attributable to shareholders from      |          |          |
| investment activities (see statement of total return above) | 6,990    | (4,203)  |
| Retained distribution on accumulation shares                | 948      | 1,480    |
| Unclaimed distributions                                     | 6        | 3        |
| Closing net assets attributable to shareholders             | 237,963  | 247,891  |
|                                                             |          |          |

The comparatives used within the Statement of Change in Net Assets Attributable to Shareholders are for the corresponding period of the previous year. Therefore the opening net assets attributable to shareholders for the current year are at 7 March 2019 whilst the figure disclosed in the comparatives' closing net assets attributable to shareholders is at 7 March 2018.

\*In pound Sterling and against UK peer group (See Performance summary on pages 223 to 224).

\*\*Gross performance is calculated in Factset using daily cash flows and daily global close valuations.

#### **Market Overview and Portfolio Activity**

The six months under review constituted a volatile period in financial markets but a good one for both investment-grade (IG) and high-yield (HY) corporate bonds. Both markets delivered positive total returns. This (III) colpade bonks both markets between between both end and the second sec

Yields were pushed downwards by three broadly overlapping factors: The same were pushed upwinkarus by unree urdaally overlapping factors: the ongoing US-China trade dispute, signs of deterioration in the global economy, and looser monetary policy from key central banks. Trade war fears waxed and waned but escalated in August when President Trump announced new tariffs on \$300bn of Chinese imports, provoking retaliation in kind from Beijing. The dispute was increasingly evident in weaker global economic data, not least of which was German GDP, which contracted in the coord neutral (2017b). The same matching is the same factor is the contracted in th contracted in the second quarter (02). The UK economy also shrank in 02, though this was largely due to Brexit-related developments.

The European Parliament elections in May were another source of market uncertainty. In the event, eurosceptic parties failed to make as much ground as feared in most member states, though Italy and the UK were south carbon most himmed theme, fears that the UK would leave the Dirable exceptions. On a related theme, fears that the UK would leave the EU without a withdrawal agreement intensified after Theresa May stepped down as prime minister. Her successor, Boris Johnson, has consistently promised to leave on October 31 this year – with or without a deal.

promised to leave on occupier 31 mis year – with or without a deal. Having signalled earlier in the year that its tightening cycle was on hold, the US Federal Reserve (Fed) cut interest rates in July for the first time in a decade. The European Central Bank (ECB) provided further support for fixed-income markets, hinting (as has since transpired) that it was prepared to unleash a fresh round of monetary stimulus, including corporate bonds purchases. This last factor helped European corporate bonds outperform their US and UK equivalents over the period. UK policymakers appeared hawkish in comparison: the Ravid of England ineiget that, rate hiles wars still a in comparison; the Bank of England insisted that rate hikes were still a possibility in 2019, assuming a disorderly Brexit didn't derail the economy.

2018

2019

2019

2018

Against this background, the 10-year gilt yield fell by around 66 bps to 0.51%, while the German equivalent fell 71 bps to -0.64%. Spreads in the UK IG and European HY credit markets respectively tightened by around 5 bps and 59 bps over the six months under review.

The largest of these additions included new bonds from Netflix, Fidelity National Information Services, Crédit Mutuel, Royal Bank of Scotland and Glencore. We were also active in the secondary market, adding new exposure to Netflix, Kraft Heinz Foods, Northumbrian Water, and Lafarge Holcim, for example, and increasing a range of existing holdings, including ENQuest and Tesco Property. On the other side, we reduced allocations to a number of issuers, such as Telefónica Europe, Synlab, GKN Holdings, and Credit Suisse; and exited others, including SELP Finance, Co-operative Group, Cenovus Energy, BHP Billiton Finance and Tencent Holdings.

Globally, low but positive GDP growth and gentle inflation is a reasonable investment background for corporate markets. The recent dovish shift at the Fed and reintroduction of quantitative easing by the ECB adds further support for risk assets.

Fundamentals are reasonable, though growth momentum has faded, and corporate earnings are more mixed. There is a greater dispersion of earnings across industrial sectors, with cyclicals underperforming more defensive sectors. We expect a continuation of what has been a benign default environment.

From a valuation perspective, gilt yields are low, and sterling IG spreads are once again inside their long-term averages, given the tightening seen so far this year. In the European HY market, credit spreads finished the period at 378 bps – still offering reasonable compensation for current default expectations.

On balance, we remain more constructive on the outlook for IG than HY, given the IG market's greater ability to withstand lower economic growth than its more leveraged counterpart.

#### **BALANCE SHEET**

as at 7 Sontombor 2010

| Assets:<br>Fixed assets:                | 2019<br>£000 | March<br>2019<br>£000 |
|-----------------------------------------|--------------|-----------------------|
| Investments                             | 231,248      | 236,999               |
| Current assets:                         | - /= • •     | /                     |
| Debtors                                 | 3,650        | 4,569                 |
| Cash and bank balances                  | 12,106       | 6,991                 |
| Cash equivalents**                      | 4,704        | -                     |
| Total assets                            | 251,708      | 248,559               |
| Liabilities:<br>Investment liabilities  | (6,127)      | (4,040)               |
| Creditors:                              |              |                       |
| Bank overdrafts                         | (2,172)      | (376)                 |
| Distribution payable                    | (323)        | (433)                 |
| Other creditors                         | (5,123)      | (4,293)               |
| Total liabilities                       | (13,745)     | (9,142)               |
| Net assets attributable to shareholders | 237,963      | 239,417               |

#### **DISTRIBUTION TABLE**

for the accounting period 8 March 2019 to 7 September 2019

#### Interest distribution in pence per share Class 1 – Income shares

| Distribution<br>Period            | Gross<br>Revenue | Equalisation | Distribution<br>Paid/Payable<br>2019 | Distribution<br>Paid<br>2018 |
|-----------------------------------|------------------|--------------|--------------------------------------|------------------------------|
| Group 1                           |                  |              |                                      |                              |
| 08/03/19 to 07/04/19              | 0.1051           | -            | 0.1051                               | 0.1218                       |
| 08/04/19 to 07/05/19              | 0.1005           | -            | 0.1005                               | 0.1445                       |
| 08/05/19 to 07/06/19              | 0.0995           | -            | 0.0995                               | 0.1117                       |
| 08/06/19 to 07/07/19              | 0.0974           | -            | 0.0974                               | 0.1167                       |
| 08/07/19 to 07/08/19              | 0.0932           | -            | 0.0932                               | 0.1160                       |
| 08/08/19 to 07/09/19              | 0.0901           | -            | 0.0901                               | 0.1125                       |
| Group 2                           |                  |              |                                      |                              |
| 08/03/19 to 07/04/19              | 0.0228           | 0.0823       | 0.1051                               | 0.1218                       |
| 08/04/19 to 07/05/19              | 0.0433           | 0.0572       | 0.1005                               | 0.1445                       |
| 08/05/19 to 07/06/19              | 0.0175           | 0.0820       | 0.0995                               | 0.1117                       |
| 08/06/19 to 07/07/19              | 0.0507           | 0.0467       | 0.0974                               | 0.1167                       |
| 08/07/19 to 07/08/19              | 0.0333           | 0.0599       | 0.0932                               | 0.1160                       |
| 08/08/19 to 07/09/19              | 0.0198           | 0.0703       | 0.0901                               | 0.1125                       |
| Total distributions in the period |                  |              | 0.5858                               | 0.7232                       |

\*\*The total value of investments in the portfolio statement includes the Cash Equivalents amount shown under current assets.

#### DISTRIBUTION TABLE

(continued)

| Class 1 – Gross income shares                             |                  |               |                                      |                              |  |
|-----------------------------------------------------------|------------------|---------------|--------------------------------------|------------------------------|--|
| Distribution<br>Period                                    | Gross<br>Revenue | Equalisation  | Distribution<br>Paid/Payable<br>2019 | Distribution<br>Paid<br>2018 |  |
| Group 1<br>08/03/19 to 07/04/19                           | 0.1053           |               | 0.1053                               | 0.1220                       |  |
| 08/04/19 to 07/05/19                                      | 0.1006           | -             | 0.1006                               | 0.1448                       |  |
| 08/05/19 to 07/06/19                                      | 0.0997           | -             | 0.0997                               | 0.1119                       |  |
| 08/06/19 to 07/07/19<br>08/07/19 to 07/08/19              | 0.0978<br>0.0934 | _             | 0.0978<br>0.0934                     | 0.1168<br>0.1163             |  |
| 08/08/19 to 07/09/19<br>Group 2                           | 0.0902           | -             | 0.0902                               | 0.1127                       |  |
| 08/03/19 to 07/04/19                                      | 0.0849           | 0.0204        | 0.1053                               | 0.1220                       |  |
| 08/04/19 to 07/05/19                                      | 0.1006           | -             | 0.1006                               | 0.1448<br>0.1119             |  |
| 08/05/19 to 07/06/19<br>08/06/19 to 07/07/19              | 0.0697<br>0.0184 | 0.0300 0.0794 | 0.0997<br>0.0978                     | 0.1168                       |  |
| 08/07/19 to 07/08/19                                      | 0.0434           | 0.0500        | 0.0934                               | 0.1163                       |  |
| 08/08/19 to 07/09/19<br>Total distributions in the period | 0.0902           | -             | 0.0902<br><b>0.5870</b>              | 0.1127<br>0.7245             |  |
| Class 2 – Income shares                                   |                  |               |                                      |                              |  |
| Distribution<br>Period                                    | Gross            | <b>F</b>      | Distribution                         | Distribution<br>Paid         |  |
|                                                           | Revenue          | Equalisation  | Paid/Payable<br>2019                 | 2018                         |  |
| Group 1<br>08/03/19 to 07/04/19                           | 0.1195           | -             | 0.1195                               | 0.1371                       |  |
| 08/04/19 to 07/05/19                                      | 0.1143           | -             | 0.1143                               | 0.1616                       |  |
| 08/05/19 to 07/06/19                                      | 0.1134           | -             | 0.1134                               | 0.1262                       |  |
| 08/06/19 to 07/07/19<br>08/07/19 to 07/08/19              | 0.1112 0.1068    | -             | 0.1112 0.1068                        | 0.1314<br>0.1310             |  |
| 08/08/19 to 07/09/19                                      | 0.1034           | -             | 0.1034                               | 0.1272                       |  |
| Group 2<br>08/03/19 to 07/04/19                           | 0.0180           | 0.1015        | 0.1195                               | 0.1371                       |  |
| 08/03/19 to 07/05/19<br>08/04/19 to 07/05/19              | 0.0180           | 0.1015        | 0.1195                               | 0.1371                       |  |
| 08/05/19 to 07/06/19                                      | 0.0479           | 0.0655        | 0.1134                               | 0.1262                       |  |
| 08/06/19 to 07/07/19<br>08/07/19 to 07/08/19              | 0.0136<br>0.0190 | 0.0976        | 0.1112 0.1068                        | 0.1314<br>0.1310             |  |
| 08/08/19 to 07/09/19                                      | 0.0130           | 0.0878        | 0.1088                               | 0.1310                       |  |
| Total distributions in the period                         |                  |               | 0.6686                               | 0.8145                       |  |
| Class 2 – Gross income shares                             |                  |               |                                      |                              |  |
| Distribution<br>Period                                    | Gross<br>Revenue | Equalisation  | Distribution<br>Paid/Payable         | Distribution<br>Paid         |  |
|                                                           |                  |               | 2019                                 | 2018                         |  |
| Group 1<br>08/03/19 to 07/04/19                           | 0.1262           | -             | 0.1262                               | 0.1448                       |  |
| 08/04/19 to 07/05/19                                      | 0.1207           | -             | 0.1207                               | 0.1707                       |  |
| 08/05/19 to 07/06/19<br>08/06/19 to 07/07/19              | 0.1199<br>0.1173 | -             | 0.1199<br>0.1173                     | 0.1333<br>0.1388             |  |
| 08/07/19 to 07/08/19                                      | 0.1173           | -             | 0.1173                               | 0.1388                       |  |
| 08/08/19 to 07/09/19                                      | 0.1093           | -             | 0.1093                               | 0.1343                       |  |
| Group 2<br>08/03/19 to 07/04/19                           | 0.0062           | 0.1200        | 0.1262                               | 0.1448                       |  |
| 08/04/19 to 07/05/19                                      | 0.0107           | 0.1100        | 0.1207                               | 0.1707                       |  |
| 08/05/19 to 07/06/19                                      | 0.0099           | 0.1100 0.1000 | 0.1199                               | 0.1333                       |  |
| 08/06/19 to 07/07/19<br>08/07/19 to 07/08/19              | 0.0173<br>0.1128 | 0.1000        | 0.1173 0.1128                        | 0.1388<br>0.1384             |  |
| 08/08/19 to 07/09/19                                      | 0.1093           | -             | 0.1093                               | 0.1343                       |  |
| Total distributions in the period                         |                  |               | 0.7062                               | 0.8603                       |  |
| Class 2 – Gross accumulation shares                       | Gross            |               | Gross Revenue                        | Cross Bayanus                |  |
| Period                                                    | Revenue          | Equalisation  | Accumulated                          | Accumulated                  |  |
| Group 1                                                   |                  |               | 2019                                 | 2018                         |  |
| 08/03/19 to 07/04/19                                      | 0.2891           | -             | 0.2891                               | 0.3212                       |  |
| 08/04/19 to 07/05/19<br>08/05/19 to 07/06/19              | 0.2769<br>0.2756 | -             | 0.2769                               | 0.3795                       |  |
| 08/06/19 to 07/07/19                                      | 0.2706           | -             | 0.2706                               | 0.3103                       |  |
| 08/07/19 to 07/08/19                                      | 0.2607           | -             | 0.2607<br>0.2528                     | 0.3103<br>0.3019             |  |
| 08/08/19 to 07/09/19<br>Group 2                           | 0.2528           | -             | 0.2328                               | 0.3019                       |  |
| 08/03/19 to 07/04/19                                      | 0.1359           | 0.1532        | 0.2891                               | 0.3212                       |  |
| 08/04/19 to 07/05/19                                      | 0.1623           | 0.1146        | 0.2769                               | 0.3795                       |  |
| 08/05/19 to 07/06/19<br>08/06/19 to 07/07/19              | 0.2032<br>0.1748 | 0.0724 0.0958 | 0.2756 0.2706                        | 0.2974<br>0.3103             |  |
| 08/07/19 to 07/08/19                                      | 0.1746           | 0.0861        | 0.2607                               | 0.3103                       |  |
| 08/08/19 to 07/09/19<br>Total distributions in the period | 0.0986           | 0.1542        | 0.2528<br>1.6257                     | 0.3019<br>1.9206             |  |
| Class X – Gross accumulation shares*                      |                  |               | 1.0207                               | 10200                        |  |
| Distribution                                              | Gross            |               | Gross Revenue                        |                              |  |
| Period                                                    | Revenue          | Equalisation  | Accumulated<br>2019                  |                              |  |
| Group 1                                                   |                  |               |                                      |                              |  |
| 08/05/19 to 07/06/19<br>08/06/19 to 07/07/19              | 0.2080 0.2218    | -             | 0.2080 0.2218                        |                              |  |
| 08/06/19 to 07/07/19<br>08/07/19 to 07/08/19              | 0.2218           | _             | 0.2218                               |                              |  |
| 08/08/19 to 07/09/19                                      | 0.2085           | -             | 0.2085                               |                              |  |
| Group 2<br>08/05/19 to 07/06/19                           | 0.2080           |               | 0.2080                               |                              |  |
| 08/06/19 to 07/07/19                                      |                  |               |                                      |                              |  |
|                                                           | 0.2218           | -             | 0.2218                               |                              |  |
| 08/07/19 to 07/08/19                                      | 0.2218<br>0.2148 | -             | 0.2218<br>0.2148                     |                              |  |
|                                                           | 0.2218           |               | 0.2218                               |                              |  |

| Class Z – Income shares<br>Distribution<br>Period    | Gross<br>Revenue | Equalisation     | Distribution<br>Paid/Payable<br>2019 | Distribution<br>Paid<br>2018 |
|------------------------------------------------------|------------------|------------------|--------------------------------------|------------------------------|
| Group 1                                              |                  |                  | 2019                                 | 2018                         |
| 08/03/19 to 07/04/19                                 | 0.2328           | -                | 0.2328                               | 0.2675                       |
| 08/04/19 to 07/05/19                                 | 0.2224           | -                | 0.2224                               | 0.3165                       |
| 08/05/19 to 07/06/19                                 | 0.2206           | -                | 0.2206                               | 0.2458                       |
| 08/06/19 to 07/07/19                                 | 0.2161           | -                | 0.2161                               | 0.2563                       |
| 08/07/19 to 07/08/19                                 | 0.2073           | -                | 0.2073                               | 0.2555                       |
| 08/08/19 to 07/09/19                                 | 0.2005           | -                | 0.2005                               | 0.2477                       |
| Group 2                                              |                  |                  |                                      |                              |
| 08/03/19 to 07/04/19<br>08/04/19 to 07/05/19         | 0.0832           | 0.1496           | 0.2328                               | 0.2675<br>0.3165             |
| 08/05/19 to 07/06/19                                 | 0.0935           | 0.1225           | 0.2224                               | 0.2458                       |
| 08/06/19 to 07/07/19                                 | 0.1077           | 0.1084           | 0.2161                               | 0.2563                       |
| 08/07/19 to 07/08/19                                 | 0.0935           | 0.1138           | 0.2073                               | 0.2555                       |
| 08/08/19 to 07/09/19                                 | 0.0636           | 0.1369           | 0.2005                               | 0.2477                       |
| Total distributions in the period                    |                  |                  | 1.2997                               | 1.5893                       |
| Class Z – Gross income shares                        |                  |                  |                                      |                              |
| Distribution                                         | Gross            |                  | Distribution                         | Distribution                 |
| Period                                               | Revenue          | Equalisation     | Paid/Payable                         | Paid                         |
|                                                      |                  |                  | 2019                                 | 2018                         |
| Group 1                                              | 0.2328           |                  | 0.2328                               | 0.2675                       |
| 08/03/19 to 07/04/19<br>08/04/19 to 07/05/19         | 0.2328           | _                | 0.2328                               | 0.2675                       |
| 08/05/19 to 07/06/19                                 | 0.2206           | -                | 0.2206                               | 0.2458                       |
| 08/06/19 to 07/07/19                                 | 0.2161           | -                | 0.2161                               | 0.2563                       |
| 08/07/19 to 07/08/19                                 | 0.2073           | -                | 0.2073                               | 0.2554                       |
| 08/08/19 to 07/09/19                                 | 0.2005           | -                | 0.2005                               | 0.2478                       |
| Group 2                                              |                  |                  |                                      |                              |
| 08/03/19 to 07/04/19                                 | 0.1719           | 0.0609           | 0.2328                               | 0.2675                       |
| 08/04/19 to 07/05/19                                 | 0.0983           | 0.1241           | 0.2224                               | 0.3165                       |
| 08/05/19 to 07/06/19                                 | 0.0403           | 0.1803           | 0.2206                               | 0.2458                       |
| 08/06/19 to 07/07/19<br>08/07/19 to 07/08/19         | 0.0913<br>0.0679 | 0.1248<br>0.1394 | 0.2161 0.2073                        | 0.2563<br>0.2554             |
| 08/08/19 to 07/09/19                                 | 0.0840           | 0.1165           | 0.2005                               | 0.2478                       |
| Total distributions in the period                    |                  |                  | 1.2997                               | 1.5893                       |
| Class Z – Gross accumulation shares                  |                  |                  |                                      |                              |
| Distribution                                         | Gross            |                  | Gross Revenue                        | Gross Revenue                |
| Period                                               | Revenue          | Equalisation     | Accumulated                          | Accumulated                  |
|                                                      |                  |                  | 2019                                 | 2018                         |
| Group 1                                              | 0.0005           |                  | 0.0005                               | 0.0400                       |
| 08/03/19 to 07/04/19<br>08/04/19 to 07/05/19         | 0.3085<br>0.2954 |                  | 0.3085<br>0.2954                     | 0.3436<br>0.4076             |
| 08/05/19 to 07/06/19                                 | 0.2937           | _                | 0.2937                               | 0.3176                       |
| 08/06/19 to 07/07/19                                 | 0.2883           | _                | 0.2883                               | 0.3320                       |
| 08/07/19 to 07/08/19                                 | 0.2772           | -                | 0.2772                               | 0.3316                       |
| 08/08/19 to 07/09/19                                 | 0.2685           | -                | 0.2685                               | 0.3226                       |
| Group 2                                              |                  |                  |                                      |                              |
| 08/03/19 to 07/04/19                                 | 0.1476           | 0.1609           | 0.3085                               | 0.3436                       |
| 08/04/19 to 07/05/19                                 | 0.0201           | 0.2753           | 0.2954                               | 0.4076                       |
| 08/05/19 to 07/06/19<br>08/06/19 to 07/07/19         | 0.1048           | 0.1889           | 0.2937                               | 0.3176                       |
| 08/06/19 to 07/07/19<br>08/07/19 to 07/08/19         | 0.1722 0.1141    | 0.1161<br>0.1631 | 0.2883 0.2772                        | 0.3320<br>0.3316             |
| 08/08/19 to 07/09/19                                 | 0.0587           | 0.1031           | 0.2772                               | 0.3226                       |
| Total distributions in the period                    | 2.0007           | 0.2000           | 1.7316                               | 2.0550                       |
| Group 2: shares purchased during a distribution peri | od.              |                  |                                      |                              |
| ,                                                    |                  |                  |                                      |                              |

\*For launch dates, refer to the footnotes after the comparative tables.

## **Comparative Table Disclosure**

|                                                   | Class 1 – Income shares |            | Class 1    | shares⁵           |            |            |
|---------------------------------------------------|-------------------------|------------|------------|-------------------|------------|------------|
|                                                   | 07/09/2019              | 07/03/2019 | 07/03/2018 | 07/09/2019        | 07/03/2019 | 07/03/2018 |
| Change in net assets per share                    |                         |            |            |                   |            |            |
| Opening net asset value per share (p)             | 45.20                   | 46.43      | 47.31      | 45.29             | 46.51      | 47.39      |
| Return before operating charges (p)               | 2.13                    | 0.82       | 1.41       | 2.13              | 0.84       | 1.41       |
| Operating charges (p)                             | (0.33)                  | (0.65)     | (0.68)     | (0.33)            | (0.65)     | (0.68)     |
| Return after operating charges (p)*               | 1.80                    | 0.17       | 0.73       | 1.80              | 0.19       | 0.73       |
| Distributions (p)                                 | (0.59)                  | (1.40)     | (1.61)     | (0.59)            | (1.41)     | (1.61)     |
| Retained distributions on accumulation shares (p) |                         | -          | _          |                   | -          | _          |
| Closing net asset value per share (p)             | 46.41                   | 45.20      | 46.43      | 46.50             | 45.29      | 46.51      |
| *after direct transaction costs of (p)            | _                       | _          | _          | _                 | _          | _          |
| Performance                                       |                         |            |            |                   |            |            |
| Return after charges (%)                          | 3.98                    | 0.37       | 1.54       | 3.97              | 0.41       | 1.54       |
| Other information                                 |                         |            |            |                   |            |            |
| Closing net asset value (£000)                    | 27,020                  | 28,976     | 33,385     | 499               | 7,836      | 8,838      |
| Closing number of shares                          | 58,216,389              | 64,100,246 | 71,906,636 | 1,074,153         | 17,303,800 | 19,002,136 |
| Operating charges (%)**                           | 1.43 <sup>†</sup>       | 1.43       | 1.43       | 1.45 <sup>+</sup> | 1.43       | 1.43       |
| Direct transaction costs (%)***                   | -                       | -          | -          | -                 | -          | -          |
| Prices                                            |                         |            |            |                   |            |            |
| Highest share price (p)                           | 46.88                   | 46.60      | 47.88      | 46.97             | 46.69      | 47.97      |
| Lowest share price (p)                            | 45.36                   | 44.44      | 46.62      | 45.44             | 44.52      | 46.71      |

|                                                   | Class 2 – Income shares |            | ares       | Class 2           | - Gross income s | ıe shares§ |
|---------------------------------------------------|-------------------------|------------|------------|-------------------|------------------|------------|
|                                                   | 07/09/2019              | 07/03/2019 | 07/03/2018 | 07/09/2019        | 07/03/2019       | 07/03/2018 |
| Change in net assets per share                    |                         |            |            |                   |                  |            |
| Opening net asset value per share (p)             | 49.28                   | 50.36      | 51.06      | 52.05             | 53.20            | 53.94      |
| Return before operating charges (p)               | 2.33                    | 0.91       | 1.52       | 2.46              | 0.95             | 1.60       |
| Operating charges (p)                             | (0.21)                  | (0.41)     | (0.42)     | (0.22)            | (0.43)           | (0.44)     |
| Return after operating charges (p)*               | 2.12                    | 0.50       | 1.10       | 2.24              | 0.52             | 1.16       |
| Distributions (p)                                 | (0.67)                  | (1.58)     | (1.80)     | (0.71)            | (1.67)           | (1.90)     |
| Retained distributions on accumulation shares (p) |                         | -          | _          |                   | -                | _          |
| Closing net asset value per share (p)             | 50.73                   | 49.28      | 50.36      | 53.58             | 52.05            | 53.20      |
| *after direct transaction costs of (p)            | -                       | -          | -          | -                 | -                | _          |
| Performance                                       |                         |            |            |                   |                  |            |
| Return after charges (%)                          | 4.30                    | 0.99       | 2.15       | 4.30              | 0.98             | 2.15       |
| Other information                                 |                         |            |            |                   |                  |            |
| Closing net asset value (£000)                    | 6,680                   | 6,892      | 7,114      | 15,459            | 14,939           | 4,259      |
| Closing number of shares                          | 13,168,832              | 13,984,353 | 14,125,014 | 28,853,928        | 28,700,737       | 8,007,233  |
| Operating charges (%)**                           | 0.82 <sup>†</sup>       | 0.82       | 0.82       | 0.82 <sup>†</sup> | 0.82             | 0.82       |
| Direct transaction costs (%)***                   | -                       | -          | -          | -                 | -                | -          |
| Prices                                            |                         |            |            |                   |                  |            |
| Highest share price (p)                           | 51.22                   | 50.56      | 51.75      | 54.10             | 53.40            | 54.67      |
| Lowest share price (p)                            | 49.45                   | 48.41      | 50.58      | 52.23             | 51.13            | 53.42      |

# Comparative Table Disclosure (continued)

|                                                   | Class 2 -         | Gross accumulat | ion shares <sup>s</sup> | Class X – Gross acc     | umulation shares <sup>§</sup> |
|---------------------------------------------------|-------------------|-----------------|-------------------------|-------------------------|-------------------------------|
|                                                   | 07/09/2019        | 07/03/2019      | 07/03/2018              | 07/09/2019 <sup>1</sup> |                               |
| Change in net assets per share                    |                   |                 |                         |                         |                               |
| Opening net asset value per share (p)             | 119.17            | 117.95          | 115.46                  | 100.00                  |                               |
| Return before operating charges (p)               | 5.63              | 2.19            | 3.46                    | 2.55                    |                               |
| Operating charges (p)                             | (0.50)            | (0.97)          | (0.97)                  | (0.02)                  |                               |
| Return after operating charges (p)*               | 5.13              | 1.22            | 2.49                    | 2.53                    |                               |
| Distributions (p)                                 | (1.63)            | (3.77)          | (4.14)                  | (0.85)                  |                               |
| Retained distributions on accumulation shares (p) | 1.63              | 3.77            | 4.14                    | 0.85                    |                               |
| Closing net asset value per share (p)             | 124.30            | 119.17          | 117.95                  | 102.53                  |                               |
| *after direct transaction costs of (p)            | -                 | -               | -                       | -                       |                               |
| Performance                                       |                   |                 |                         |                         |                               |
| Return after charges (%)                          | 4.30              | 1.03            | 2.16                    | 2.53                    |                               |
| Other information                                 |                   |                 |                         |                         |                               |
| Closing net asset value (£000)                    | 63,709            | 65,104          | 89,609                  | 7,390                   |                               |
| Closing number of shares                          | 51,255,943        | 54,632,514      | 75,969,699              | 7,207,402               |                               |
| Operating charges (%)**                           | 0.82 <sup>†</sup> | 0.82            | 0.82                    | 0.07 <sup>+</sup>       |                               |
| Direct transaction costs (%)***                   | -                 | -               | -                       | -                       |                               |
| Prices                                            |                   |                 |                         |                         |                               |
| Highest share price (p)                           | 125.12            | 119.54          | 119.67                  | 103.19                  |                               |
| Lowest share price (p)                            | 119.58            | 116.16          | 115.55                  | 100.00                  |                               |
|                                                   | 110.00            |                 |                         |                         |                               |

|                                                   | C                 | ass Z – Income sh | ares       | Class Z           | – Gross income s | shares⁵    |
|---------------------------------------------------|-------------------|-------------------|------------|-------------------|------------------|------------|
|                                                   | 07/09/2019        | 07/03/2019        | 07/03/2018 | 07/09/2019        | 07/03/2019       | 07/03/2018 |
| Change in net assets per share                    |                   |                   |            |                   |                  |            |
| Opening net asset value per share (p)             | 98.57             | 100.58            | 101.82     | 98.57             | 100.58           | 101.82     |
| Return before operating charges (p)               | 4.63              | 1.81              | 3.04       | 4.63              | 1.81             | 3.04       |
| Operating charges (p)                             | (0.37)            | (0.73)            | (0.76)     | (0.37)            | (0.73)           | (0.76)     |
| Return after operating charges (p)*               | 4.26              | 1.08              | 2.28       | 4.26              | 1.08             | 2.28       |
| Distributions (p)                                 | (1.30)            | (3.09)            | (3.52)     | (1.30)            | (3.09)           | (3.52)     |
| Retained distributions on accumulation shares (p) |                   |                   |            |                   | _                | _          |
| Closing net asset value per share (p)             | 101.53            | 98.57             | 100.58     | 101.53            | 98.57            | 100.58     |
| *after direct transaction costs of (p)            | -                 | -                 | -          | -                 | -                | -          |
| Performance                                       |                   |                   |            |                   |                  |            |
| Return after charges (%)                          | 4.32              | 1.07              | 2.24       | 4.32              | 1.07             | 2.24       |
| Other information                                 |                   |                   |            |                   |                  |            |
| Closing net asset value (£000)                    | 44,308            | 46,651            | 54,494     | 69,552            | 65,639           | 41,356     |
| Closing number of shares                          | 43,639,629        | 47,330,205        | 54,181,845 | 68,501,886        | 66,592,997       | 41,118,844 |
| Operating charges (%)**                           | 0.74 <sup>†</sup> | 0.74              | 0.74       | 0.74 <sup>†</sup> | 0.74             | 0.74       |
| Direct transaction costs (%)***                   | -                 | -                 | -          | -                 | -                | -          |
| Prices                                            |                   |                   |            |                   |                  |            |
| Highest share price (p)                           | 102.50            | 100.97            | 103.23     | 102.51            | 100.97           | 103.23     |
| Lowest share price (p)                            | 98.91             | 96.80             | 100.99     | 98.91             | 96.80            | 100.99     |

### **Comparative Table Disclosure**

(continued)

| Class Z – Gross accumulation shares <sup>s</sup> |                                                                                                                                       |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            |  |  |
|--------------------------------------------------|---------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|--|--|
| 07/09/2019                                       | 07/03/2019                                                                                                                            | 07/03/2018                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 |  |  |
|                                                  |                                                                                                                                       |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            |  |  |
| 130.62                                           | 129.19                                                                                                                                | 126.37                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     |  |  |
| 6.17                                             | 2.39                                                                                                                                  | 3.78                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                       |  |  |
| (0.50)                                           | (0.96)                                                                                                                                | (0.96)                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     |  |  |
| 5.67                                             | 1.43                                                                                                                                  | 2.82                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                       |  |  |
| (1.73)                                           | (4.03)                                                                                                                                | (4.44)                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     |  |  |
| 1.73                                             | 4.03                                                                                                                                  | 4.44                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                       |  |  |
| 136.29                                           | 130.62                                                                                                                                | 129.19                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     |  |  |
| -                                                | -                                                                                                                                     | -                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          |  |  |
|                                                  |                                                                                                                                       |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            |  |  |
| 4.34                                             | 1.11                                                                                                                                  | 2.23                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                       |  |  |
|                                                  |                                                                                                                                       |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            |  |  |
| 3,346                                            | 3,380                                                                                                                                 | 3,329                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                      |  |  |
| 2,454,902                                        | 2,587,617                                                                                                                             | 2,576,480                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  |  |  |
| 0.74 <sup>+</sup>                                | 0.74                                                                                                                                  | 0.74                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                       |  |  |
| -                                                | -                                                                                                                                     | -                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          |  |  |
|                                                  |                                                                                                                                       |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            |  |  |
| 137.19                                           | 131.03                                                                                                                                | 131.06                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     |  |  |
| 131.07                                           | 127.30                                                                                                                                | 126.46                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     |  |  |
|                                                  | 07/09/2019<br>130.62<br>6.17<br>(0.50)<br>5.67<br>(1.73)<br>1.73<br>136.29<br>-<br>4.34<br>3,346<br>2,454,902<br>0.74'<br>-<br>137.19 | 07/09/2019         07/03/2019           130.62         129.19           6.17         2.39           (0.50)         (0.96)           5.67         1.43           (1.73)         (4.03)           1.73         4.03           136.29         130.62           -         -           4.34         1.11           3,346         3,380           2,454,902         2,587,617           0.74'         0.74           -         -           137.19         131.03 |  |  |

\*\*The Operating charges are represented by the Ongoing Charges Figure (OCF) which is the European standard method of disclosing the charges of a share class of a fund based on the financial year's expenses and may vary from year to year. It includes charges such as the fund's annual management charge, registration fee, custody fees and distribution cost but ordinarily excludes the costs of buying or selling assets for the fund (unless these assets are shares of another fund). Where published, the Key Investor Information Document (KIID) contains the current OCF. For a more detailed breakdown please visit columbiathreadneedle.com/fees. \*\*\*Transaction costs have not been reduced by any amounts collected from dilution levies/adjustments.

<sup>s</sup>Only available to eligible investors.

<sup>1</sup> Commenced 9 May 2019.

<sup>+</sup> The Ongoing Charges Figure is annualised based on the fees incurred during the accounting period or since commencement date.

#### Notes to the financial statements

for the accounting period 8 March 2019 to 7 September 2019

#### **1 ACCOUNTING POLICIES**

#### (a) Basis of accounting

The financial statements have been prepared on the historical cost basis, as modified by the revaluation of investments, in compliance with FRS 102 and in accordance with the Statement of Recommended Practice for Authorised Funds (SORP) issued by the Investment Management Association in May 2014. The accounting policies applied are consistent with those of the annual financial statements for the year ended 7 March 2019 and are described in those financial statements.

#### (b) Notes

In accordance with the guidelines of the SORP the fund has taken advantage of the facility not to provide further notes to the financial statements.

2019

#### 2 RECONCILIATION OF SHARES

|                                      | 2019         |
|--------------------------------------|--------------|
| Class 1 – Income shares              |              |
| Opening shares                       | 64,100,246   |
| Shares issued                        | 319,007      |
| Shares redeemed                      | (5,354,051)  |
| Net conversions                      | (848,813)    |
| Closing shares                       | 58,216,389   |
| Class 1 – Gross income shares        |              |
| Opening shares                       | 17,303,800   |
| Shares issued                        | 48,652       |
| Shares redeemed                      | (16,268,249) |
| Net conversions                      | (10,050)     |
| Closing shares                       | 1,074,153    |
| Class 2 – Income shares              |              |
| Opening shares                       | 13,984,353   |
| Shares issued                        | 53,112       |
| Shares redeemed                      | (465,834)    |
| Net conversions                      | (402,799)    |
| Closing shares                       | 13,168,832   |
| Class 2 – Gross income shares        |              |
| Opening shares                       | 28,700,737   |
| Shares issued                        | 232,500      |
| Shares redeemed                      | (43,553)     |
| Net conversions                      | (35,756)     |
| Closing shares                       | 28,853,928   |
| Class 2 – Gross accumulation shares  |              |
| Opening shares                       | 54,632,514   |
| Shares issued                        | 1,343,029    |
| Shares redeemed                      | (4,716,083)  |
| Net conversions                      | (3,517)      |
| Closing shares                       | 51,255,943   |
| Class X – Gross accumulation shares* |              |
| Opening shares                       | _            |
| Shares issued                        | 7,207,403    |
| Shares redeemed                      | (1)          |
| Net conversions                      | _            |
| Closing shares                       | 7,207,402    |
| Class Z – Income shares              |              |
| Opening shares                       | 47,330,205   |
| Shares issued                        | 121,435      |
| Shares redeemed                      | (4,078,863)  |
| Net conversions                      | 266,852      |
| Closing shares                       | 43,639,629   |
| -                                    | -,,-==       |

|                                     | 2019       |
|-------------------------------------|------------|
| Class Z – Gross income shares       |            |
| Opening shares                      | 66,592,997 |
| Shares issued                       | 2,171,786  |
| Shares redeemed                     | (609,326)  |
| Net conversions                     | 346,429    |
| Closing shares                      | 68,501,886 |
| Class Z – Gross accumulation shares |            |
| Opening shares                      | 2,587,617  |
| Shares issued                       | 43,482     |
| Shares redeemed                     | (179,405)  |
| Net conversions                     | 3,208      |
| Closing shares                      | 2,454,902  |

\*For launch dates, refer to the footnotes after the comparative tables.

#### **Investment Report**

Investment Objective and Policy The Fund aims to achieve capital growth over the long term. It looks to outperform the S&P 500 Index over rolling 3-year periods, after the deduction of charges.

The Fund is actively managed, and invests at least 75% of its assets in shares of companies domiciled in the United States of America (US), or which have significant US business operations.

The Fund selects companies considered to have good prospects for share price growth, from any industry or economic sector, and whilst there is no restriction on size, investment tends to focus on larger companies, such as those included in the S&P 500 Index.

The S&P 500 Index is a US stock market index, the constituents of which represent around 500 of the largest companies listed on the New York Stock Exchange or NASDAO. It provides a suitable target benchmark against which Fund performance will be measured and evaluated over time.

The Fund typically invests in fewer than 80 companies, which may include shares of some companies not within the Index. The Fund may invest in other securities (including fixed interest securities) and collective investment schemes (including funds managed by Columbia Threadneedle companies), when deemed appropriate. The Fund may also hold money market instruments, deposits, cash

and near cash The Fund is not permitted to invest in derivatives for investment

purposes, but derivatives may be used with the aim of reducing risk or managing the Fund more efficiently.

**Performance of Class 1 – Accumulation shares\*** Over the six months to 7 September 2019, the published share price of the Threadneedle American Fund has risen from 305.08p to 355.24p. Looking at the sterling performance within its peer group, the total return on the fund for the six months ending 31 August 2019, including net reinvested income, is +17.04% as compared to a median return of +14.45% over the same period. (For information the S&P 500 Index returned +15.93% over the same period).

#### Market Overview and Portfolio Activity

US equities recorded a robust rise during the six-month period under review, supported by the US Federal Reserve (Fed) loosening of monetary policy, broadly positive domestic economic data and wellreceived corporate earnings. However, intermittent flare-ups in the ongoing trade war with China were a cause for concern, prompting bouts of market volatility. Sentiment was also hurt in August when the US yield curve inverted, which is traditionally viewed as a sign of a possible impending recession.

Dovish signalling by the Fed featured from the start of the review Dovish signalling by the Fed featured from the start of the review period, as the central bank indicated after its March policy meeting that interest rates were unlikely to rise at all in 2019 – a decided shift from its forecasts at the end of 2018 for more rate hikes. Chairman Powell hinted in early June that the Fed was prepared to lower rates if necessary to protect the domestic economy from the effects of the trade war, feeding anticipation of a reduction. The central bank subsequently followed through at its July meeting, cutting rates for the first time in more than a decade cutting rates for the first time in more than a decade.

The US economy's performance was generally positive; first-quarter (Q1) GDP figures were well ahead of expectations and the strongest since 2015, and growth slowed less than forecast in Q2. However, as the review period progressed, data indicated that, while the consumer sector was robust overall, the industrial sector was enmeshed in a deepening slowdown as the trade war with China continued. A widely watched gauge of US manufacturing indicated in July that growth in the sector had stalled, and in the following month showed the first contraction since 2016. In contrast, the consumer-spending component of GDP recorded its strongest growth in almost five years in Q2, according to revised figures.

Nonetheless, the trade war remained a worry, notably in May, when President Trump pressed ahead with hefty rises in tariffs on some imported Chinese goods, and in August, when he announced a levy on those China-made products that had previously escaped duties, and as China's currency weakened to a more than 10-year low against the dollar. Both of these steps provoked similar retaliatory measures by China, but at the same time, the two countries continued negotiations aimed at resolving the dispute. Also in May,

2018

2019

the Trump administration barred US companies from transferring technology to Chinese electronics firm Huawei, although temporar reprieves enabled business to continue.

We established exposures to Take-Two Interactive Software, Allstate and Albemarle during the review period. The fund also received shares of Dow and DuPont de Nemours as chemicals company DowDuPont carried out its planned separation into three businesses.

Take-Two should be well positioned to leverage its strong library of existing video-gaming titles to capture share within a growing industry. It should also benefit from longer-term secular trends, such as the move to digital distribution from physical and the growth of mobile gaming and e-sports. An increasing component of digital sales in the product mix would bolster earnings. Further, the shift to mobile gaming – which doesn't require a console or PC – should serve to increase the total addressable market across geographies.

Allstate, a property and casualty insurer, is benefiting from stronger top-line growth, positive price dynamics in homeowners' insurance and falling accident frequency trends in auto. The company is likely to build on its track record of repurchasing stock, thereby increasing shareholder returns, and should generate a solid return on equity (ROE) while trading at a meaningfully cheaper multiple to book value than Progressive Corp., its nearest competitor. The valuation has significant potential upside from strong ROE and higher-than-expected earnings.

Albemarle, a speciality chemical company with a focus on lithium - a key metal used in batteries – is supported by its exposure to the electric-vehicle and energy-storage markets. Demand for batteries is likely to increase rapidly over coming decades, as the global economy reduces its reliance on fossil fuels. Albemarle also has non-lithium business lines in bromine and chemical catalysts, which provide a useful complement and have recently performed better than expected. These businesses tend to be high-margin and help to fund the expansion of the lithium segment. We are also seeing an inflection point in cashflow generation and improved margin growth, driven by growth in the lithium business. The fund increased its holdings of Amazon, Citigroup and Home

Depot, while taking some profits on Microsoft, CME Group and Adobe. JPMorgan Chase, UnitedHealth Group, Walmart, Steel Dynamics and Boeing were among positions that were exited.

March

2010

2010

| STATE | MENT | OF TO | TAL R | ETURN |
|-------|------|-------|-------|-------|
|-------|------|-------|-------|-------|

for the accounting period 8 March 2019 to 7 September 2019

|                                         | £000    | £000     |
|-----------------------------------------|---------|----------|
| Income                                  |         |          |
| Net capital gains                       | 320,778 | 312,118  |
| Revenue                                 | 17,754  | 19,445   |
| Expenses                                | (9,305) | (12,746) |
| Interest payable and similar charges    | -       | (7)      |
| Net revenue before taxation             | 8,449   | 6,692    |
| Taxation                                | (2,536) | (2,616)  |
| Net revenue after taxation              | 5,913   | 4,076    |
| Total return before equalisation        | 326,691 | 316,194  |
| Equalisation                            | 655     | 18       |
| Change in net assets attributable to    |         |          |
| shareholders from investment activities | 327,346 | 316,212  |
|                                         |         |          |

#### STATEMENT OF CHANGE IN NET ASSETS ATTRIBUTABLE **TO SHAREHOLDERS**

for the accounting period 8 March 2019 to 7 September 2019

| 2019      | 2018                                                             |
|-----------|------------------------------------------------------------------|
| £000      | £000                                                             |
| 1,988,356 | 2,377,446                                                        |
| 317,527   | 726,586                                                          |
| (404,244) | (715,912)                                                        |
| (86,717)  | 10,674                                                           |
|           |                                                                  |
| 327,346   | 316,212                                                          |
| 2,228,985 | 2,704,332                                                        |
|           | £000<br>1,988,356<br>317,527<br>(404,244)<br>(86,717)<br>327,346 |

The comparatives used within the Statement of Change in Net Assets Attributable to Shareholders are for the corresponding period of the previous year. Therefore the opening net assets attributable to shareholders for the current year are at 7 March 2019 whilst the figure disclosed in the comparatives' closing net assets attributable to shareholders is at 7 September 2018.

\*In pound Sterling and against UK peer group (See Performance summary on pages 223 to 224)

| as at 7 September 2019 |  |
|------------------------|--|
|                        |  |
|                        |  |

**BALANCE SHEET** 

|                                         | 2019<br>£000 | 2019<br>£000 |
|-----------------------------------------|--------------|--------------|
| Assets:                                 |              |              |
| Fixed assets:                           |              |              |
| Investments                             | 2,217,374    | 1,977,313    |
| Current assets:                         |              |              |
| Debtors                                 | 2,810        | 33,449       |
| Cash and bank balances                  | 2,949        | 9,509        |
| Cash equivalents**                      | 13,969       | 41           |
| Total assets                            | 2,237,102    | 2,020,312    |
| Liabilities:                            |              |              |
| Creditors:                              |              |              |
| Distribution payable                    | -            | (133)        |
| Other creditors                         | (8,117)      | (31,823)     |
| Total liabilities                       | (8,117)      | (31,956)     |
| Net assets attributable to shareholders | 2,228,985    | 1,988,356    |
|                                         |              |              |

\*\*The total value of investments in the portfolio statement includes the Cash Equivalents amount shown under current assets.

## **Comparative Table Disclosure**

|                                                   | Class 1 – Income shares |            | Class 1 EUR – Income shares |                         |  |
|---------------------------------------------------|-------------------------|------------|-----------------------------|-------------------------|--|
|                                                   | 07/09/2019              | 07/03/2019 | 07/03/2018                  | 09/11/2018 <sup>1</sup> |  |
| Change in net assets per share                    |                         |            |                             |                         |  |
| Opening net asset value per share (p)             | 304.98                  | 285.17     | 270.62                      | 304.69                  |  |
| Return before operating charges (p)               | 52.81                   | 24.63      | 19.00                       | 9.98                    |  |
| Operating charges (p)                             | (2.70)                  | (4.82)     | (4.45)                      | (5.65)                  |  |
| Return after operating charges (p)*               | 50.11                   | 19.81      | 14.55                       | 4.33                    |  |
| Distributions (p)                                 | -                       | -          | _                           | -                       |  |
| Retained distributions on accumulation shares (p) |                         | -          | _                           |                         |  |
| Closing net asset value per share (p)             | 355.09                  | 304.98     | 285.17                      | 309.02                  |  |
| *after direct transaction costs of (p)            | 0.02                    | 0.14       | 0.21                        | 0.17                    |  |
| Performance                                       |                         |            |                             |                         |  |
| Return after charges (%)                          | 16.43                   | 6.95       | 5.38                        | 1.42                    |  |
| Other information                                 |                         |            |                             |                         |  |
| Closing net asset value (£000)                    | 1,120                   | 1,161      | 4,803                       | -                       |  |
| Closing number of shares                          | 315,332                 | 380,807    | 1,684,411                   | -                       |  |
| Operating charges (%)**                           | 1.62 <sup>+</sup>       | 1.64       | 1.63                        | -                       |  |
| Direct transaction costs (%)***                   | 0.01                    | 0.05       | 0.08                        | -                       |  |
| Prices                                            |                         |            |                             |                         |  |
| Highest share price (p)                           | 363.67                  | 331.24     | 295.25                      | 331.24                  |  |
| Lowest share price (p)                            | 303.73                  | 264.90     | 254.18                      | 297.04                  |  |

|                                                   | Class             | Class 1 – Accumulation shares |             | Class 1 EUR – Accumulation shares |  |
|---------------------------------------------------|-------------------|-------------------------------|-------------|-----------------------------------|--|
|                                                   | 07/09/2019        | 07/03/2019                    | 07/03/2018  | 09/11/2018 <sup>1</sup>           |  |
| Change in net assets per share                    |                   |                               |             |                                   |  |
| Opening net asset value per share (p)             | 305.07            | 285.25                        | 270.69      | 304.78                            |  |
| Return before operating charges (p)               | 52.81             | 24.71                         | 19.02       | 9.98                              |  |
| Operating charges (p)                             | (2.69)            | (4.89)                        | (4.46)      | (5.65)                            |  |
| Return after operating charges (p)*               | 50.12             | 19.82                         | 14.56       | 4.33                              |  |
| Distributions (p)                                 | -                 | -                             | -           | _                                 |  |
| Retained distributions on accumulation shares (p) |                   | -                             | _           |                                   |  |
| Closing net asset value per share (p)             | 355.19            | 305.07                        | 285.25      | 309.11                            |  |
| *after direct transaction costs of (p)            | 0.02              | 0.14                          | 0.21        | 0.17                              |  |
| Performance                                       |                   |                               |             |                                   |  |
| Return after charges (%)                          | 16.43             | 6.95                          | 5.38        | 1.42                              |  |
| Other information                                 |                   |                               |             |                                   |  |
| Closing net asset value (£000)                    | 163,362           | 342,266                       | 485,728     | _                                 |  |
| Closing number of shares                          | 45,993,268        | 112,193,586                   | 170,279,598 | _                                 |  |
| Operating charges (%)**                           | 1.64 <sup>†</sup> | 1.63                          | 1.63        | _                                 |  |
| Direct transaction costs (%)***                   | 0.01              | 0.05                          | 0.08        | _                                 |  |
| Prices                                            |                   |                               |             |                                   |  |
| Highest share price (p)                           | 363.76            | 331.33                        | 295.32      | 331.33                            |  |
| Lowest share price (p)                            | 303.82            | 264.98                        | 254.24      | 297.13                            |  |

# Comparative Table Disclosure (continued)

|                                                   | Class 1 USD – Accumulation shares Clas |                         | edged – Accumu | lation shares |
|---------------------------------------------------|----------------------------------------|-------------------------|----------------|---------------|
|                                                   | 09/11/20181                            | 09/11/2018 <sup>2</sup> | 07/03/2018     | 07/03/2017    |
| Change in net assets per share                    |                                        |                         |                |               |
| Opening net asset value per share (p)             | 304.78                                 | 312.10                  | 258.59         | 196.48        |
| Return before operating charges (p)               | 9.98                                   | (5.69)                  | 58.21          | 65.76         |
| Operating charges (p)                             | (5.65)                                 | (3.20)                  | (4.70)         | (3.65)        |
| Return after operating charges (p)*               | 4.33                                   | (8.89)                  | 53.51          | 62.11         |
| Distributions (p)                                 | _                                      | _                       | -              | (0.07)        |
| Retained distributions on accumulation shares (p) |                                        |                         | -              | 0.07          |
| Closing net asset value per share (p)             | 309.11                                 | 303.21                  | 312.10         | 258.59        |
| *after direct transaction costs of (p)            | 0.17                                   | 0.26                    | 0.23           | 0.37          |
| Performance                                       |                                        |                         |                |               |
| Return after charges (%)                          | 1.42                                   | (2.85)                  | 20.69          | 31.61         |
| Other information                                 |                                        |                         |                |               |
| Closing net asset value (£000)                    | -                                      | -                       | 4,750          | 3,157         |
| Closing number of shares                          | -                                      | -                       | 1,522,027      | 1,220,851     |
| Operating charges (%)**                           | -                                      | -                       | 1.63           | 1.62          |
| Direct transaction costs (%)***                   | -                                      | -                       | 0.08           | 0.16          |
| Prices                                            |                                        |                         |                |               |
| Highest share price (p)                           | 331.33                                 | 333.94                  | 323.85         | 258.60        |
| Lowest share price (p)                            | 297.13                                 | 286.30                  | 245.95         | 193.21        |

|                                                   | Class             | Class 2 – Accumulation shares |             | Class 2 EUR – Accumulation share |
|---------------------------------------------------|-------------------|-------------------------------|-------------|----------------------------------|
|                                                   | 07/09/2019        | 07/03/2019                    | 07/03/2018  | 09/11/2018 <sup>1</sup>          |
| Change in net assets per share                    |                   |                               |             |                                  |
| Dpening net asset value per share (p)             | 346.32            | 321.97                        | 303.79      | 344.55                           |
| Return before operating charges (p)               | 60.07             | 27.95                         | 21.45       | 9.87                             |
| Dperating charges (p)                             | (2.01)            | (3.60)                        | (3.27)      | (4.16)                           |
| Return after operating charges (p)*               | 58.06             | 24.35                         | 18.18       | 5.71                             |
| Distributions (p)                                 | -                 | (1.00)                        | (0.85)      | (0.46)                           |
| Retained distributions on accumulation shares (p) |                   | 1.00                          | 0.85        | 0.46                             |
| Closing net asset value per share (p)             | 404.38            | 346.32                        | 321.97      | 350.26                           |
| *after direct transaction costs of (p)            | 0.02              | 0.16                          | 0.24        | 0.20                             |
| Performance                                       |                   |                               |             |                                  |
| Return after charges (%)                          | 16.76             | 7.56                          | 5.98        | 1.66                             |
| Other information                                 |                   |                               |             |                                  |
| Closing net asset value (£000)                    | 1,065,837         | 943,486                       | 1,235,583   | -                                |
| Closing number of shares                          | 263,571,782       | 272,430,969                   | 383,761,073 | _                                |
| Dperating charges (%)**                           | 1.06 <sup>†</sup> | 1.06                          | 1.06        | _                                |
| Direct transaction costs (%)***                   | 0.01              | 0.05                          | 0.08        | -                                |
| Prices                                            |                   |                               |             |                                  |
| Highest share price (p)                           | 413.91            | 375.20                        | 333.15      | 375.20                           |
| Lowest share price (p)                            | 344.91            | 299.22                        | 285.52      | 336.63                           |

## Comparative Table Disclosure (continued)

| 07/09/2019  |                                                                                                                    |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                       |
|-------------|--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|
|             | 07/03/2019                                                                                                         | 07/03/2018                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            |
|             |                                                                                                                    |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                       |
| 375.48      | 345.57                                                                                                             | 322.85                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                |
| 65.28       | 30.13                                                                                                              | 22.92                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 |
| (0.13)      | (0.22)                                                                                                             | (0.20)                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                |
| 65.15       | 29.91                                                                                                              | 22.72                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 |
| -           | (4.76)                                                                                                             | (4.20)                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                |
|             | 4.76                                                                                                               | 4.20                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  |
| 440.63      | 375.48                                                                                                             | 345.57                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                |
| 0.03        | 0.18                                                                                                               | 0.26                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  |
|             |                                                                                                                    |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                       |
| 17.35       | 8.66                                                                                                               | 7.04                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  |
|             |                                                                                                                    |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                       |
| 564,306     | 319,657                                                                                                            | 247,116                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                               |
| 128,067,896 | 85,132,032                                                                                                         | 71,508,964                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            |
| 0.06†       | 0.06                                                                                                               | 0.06                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  |
| 0.01        | 0.05                                                                                                               | 0.08                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  |
|             |                                                                                                                    |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                       |
| 450.55      | 405.06                                                                                                             | 357.25                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                |
| 373.96      | 321.44                                                                                                             | 303.80                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                |
|             | 65.28<br>(0.13)<br>65.15<br>-<br>-<br>440.63<br>0.03<br>17.35<br>564,306<br>128,067,896<br>0.06'<br>0.01<br>450.55 | 65.28         30.13           (0.13)         (0.22)           65.15         29.91           -         (4.76)           -         4.76           440.63         375.48           0.03         0.18           17.35         8.66           564,306         319,657           128,067,896         85,132,032           0.01         0.05           450.55         405.06 |

|                                                   | Class Z – Income shares |            |            | Class Z – Accumulation shares |             |             |
|---------------------------------------------------|-------------------------|------------|------------|-------------------------------|-------------|-------------|
|                                                   | 07/09/2019              | 07/03/2019 | 07/03/2018 | 07/09/2019                    | 07/03/2019  | 07/03/2018  |
| Change in net assets per share                    |                         |            |            |                               |             |             |
| Opening net asset value per share (p)             | 257.47                  | 240.05     | 227.09     | 267.92                        | 248.51      | 233.96      |
| Return before operating charges (p)               | 44.68                   | 20.86      | 16.04      | 46.48                         | 21.59       | 16.52       |
| Operating charges (p)                             | (1.17)                  | (2.12)     | (1.92)     | (1.22)                        | (2.18)      | (1.97)      |
| Return after operating charges (p)*               | 43.51                   | 18.74      | 14.12      | 45.26                         | 19.41       | 14.55       |
| Distributions (p)                                 | -                       | (1.32)     | (1.16)     | -                             | (1.37)      | (1.19)      |
| Retained distributions on accumulation shares (p) |                         | -          |            |                               | 1.37        | 1.19        |
| Closing net asset value per share (p)             | 300.98                  | 257.47     | 240.05     | 313.18                        | 267.92      | 248.51      |
| *after direct transaction costs of (p)            | 0.02                    | 0.12       | 0.18       | 0.02                          | 0.13        | 0.19        |
| Performance                                       |                         |            |            |                               |             |             |
| Return after charges (%)                          | 16.90                   | 7.81       | 6.22       | 16.89                         | 7.81        | 6.22        |
| Other information                                 |                         |            |            |                               |             |             |
| Closing net asset value (£000)                    | 31,869                  | 25,907     | 22,354     | 402,491                       | 355,879     | 376,544     |
| Closing number of shares                          | 10,588,528              | 10,061,816 | 9,312,193  | 128,515,934                   | 132,832,174 | 151,521,910 |
| Operating charges (%)**                           | 0.83 <sup>†</sup>       | 0.83       | 0.83       | 0.83 <sup>†</sup>             | 0.83        | 0.83        |
| Direct transaction costs (%)***                   | 0.01                    | 0.05       | 0.08       | 0.01                          | 0.05        | 0.08        |
| Prices                                            |                         |            |            |                               |             |             |
| Highest share price (p)                           | 308.00                  | 280.10     | 249.54     | 320.49                        | 289.98      | 257.09      |
| Lowest share price (p)                            | 256.42                  | 223.13     | 213.49     | 266.82                        | 231.00      | 219.95      |

### **Comparative Table Disclosure**

(continued)

|                                                   | Class Z USD – Accumulation shares | Class Z EUR Hedged – Accumulation shares |            |            |
|---------------------------------------------------|-----------------------------------|------------------------------------------|------------|------------|
|                                                   | 09/11/2018 <sup>1</sup>           | 09/11/2018 <sup>2</sup>                  | 07/03/2018 | 07/03/2017 |
| Change in net assets per share                    |                                   |                                          |            |            |
| Opening net asset value per share (p)             | 266.11                            | 176.13                                   | 144.71     | 109.07     |
| Return before operating charges (p)               | 7.17                              | (3.14)                                   | 32.75      | 36.68      |
| Operating charges (p)                             | (2.52)                            | (0.92)                                   | (1.33)     | (1.04)     |
| Return after operating charges (p)*               | 4.65                              | (4.06)                                   | 31.42      | 35.64      |
| Distributions (p)                                 | (0.76)                            | (0.50)                                   | (0.80)     | (1.05)     |
| Retained distributions on accumulation shares (p) | 0.76                              | 0.50                                     | 0.80       | 1.05       |
| Closing net asset value per share (p)             | 270.76                            | 172.07                                   | 176.13     | 144.71     |
| *after direct transaction costs of (p)            | 0.15                              | 0.14                                     | 0.13       | 0.21       |
| Performance                                       |                                   |                                          |            |            |
| Return after charges (%)                          | 1.75                              | (2.31)                                   | 21.71      | 32.68      |
| Other information                                 |                                   |                                          |            |            |
| Closing net asset value (£000)                    | -                                 | -                                        | 568        | 449        |
| Closing number of shares                          | -                                 | -                                        | 322,276    | 310,276    |
| Operating charges (%)**                           | -                                 | -                                        | 0.83       | 0.82       |
| Direct transaction costs (%)***                   | -                                 | -                                        | 0.08       | 0.16       |
| Prices                                            |                                   |                                          |            |            |
| Highest share price (p)                           | 289.98                            | 189.22                                   | 182.48     | 144.72     |
| Lowest share price (p)                            | 260.21                            | 161.67                                   | 137.77     | 107.26     |

\*\*The Operating charges are represented by the Ongoing Charges Figure (OCF) which is the European standard method of disclosing the charges of a share class of a fund based on the financial year's expenses and may vary from year to year. It includes charges such as the fund's annual management charge, registration fee, custody fees and distribution cost but ordinarily excludes the costs of buying or selling assets for the fund (unless these assets are shares of another fund). Where published, the Key Investor Information Document (KIID) contains the current OCF. For a more detailed breakdown please visit columbiathreadneedle.com/fees. \*\*\*\*Transaction costs have not been reduced by any amounts collected from dilution levies/adjustments.

<sup>1</sup>Commenced 15 June 2018 and closed 9 November 2018.

<sup>2</sup>Closed 9 November 2018.

'The Ongoing Charges Figure is annualised based on the fees incurred during the accounting period.

#### Notes to the financial statements

for the accounting period 8 March 2019 to 7 September 2019

#### **1 ACCOUNTING POLICIES**

#### (a) Basis of accounting

The financial statements have been prepared on the historical cost basis, as modified by the revaluation of investments, in compliance with FRS 102 and in accordance with the Statement of Recommended Practice for Authorised Funds (SORP) issued by the Investment Management Association in May 2014. The accounting policies applied are consistent with those of the annual financial statements for the year ended 7 March 2019 and are described in those financial statements.

#### (b) Notes

In accordance with the guidelines of the SORP the fund has taken advantage of the facility not to provide further notes to the financial statements.

2019

#### 2 RECONCILIATION OF SHARES

|                                                 | 2019                      |
|-------------------------------------------------|---------------------------|
| Class 1 – Income shares                         |                           |
| Opening shares                                  | 380,807                   |
| Shares issued                                   | 7,008                     |
| Shares redeemed                                 | (44,071)                  |
| Net conversions                                 | (28,412)                  |
| Closing shares                                  | 315,332                   |
|                                                 |                           |
| Class 1 – Accumulation shares<br>Opening shares | 110 100 500               |
| Shares issued                                   | 112,193,586<br>6,709,409  |
| Shares redeemed                                 | (72,552,107)              |
| Net conversions                                 | (72,352,107)<br>(357,620) |
| Closing shares                                  | 45,993,268                |
| biosing shares                                  | 40,000,200                |
| Class 2 – Accumulation shares                   |                           |
| Opening shares                                  | 272,430,969               |
| Shares issued                                   | 13,403,389                |
| Shares redeemed                                 | (20,202,287)              |
| Net conversions                                 | (2,060,289)               |
| Closing shares                                  | 263,571,782               |
| Class X – Accumulation shares                   |                           |
| Opening shares                                  | 85,132,032                |
| Shares issued                                   | 55,250,229                |
| Shares redeemed                                 | (12,314,365)              |
| Net conversions                                 |                           |
| Closing shares                                  | 128,067,896               |
| Class Z – Income shares                         |                           |
| Opening shares                                  | 10,061,816                |
| Shares issued                                   | 892,841                   |
| Shares redeemed                                 | (435,159)                 |
| Net conversions                                 | 69,030                    |
| Closing shares                                  | 10,588,528                |
|                                                 |                           |
| Class Z – Accumulation shares<br>Opening shares | 132,832,174               |
| Shares issued                                   | 3,685,913                 |
| Shares redeemed                                 | (11,037,692)              |
| Net conversions                                 | 3,035,539                 |
| Closing shares                                  | 128,515,934               |
| crossing sharoo                                 | 120,010,004               |

#### Investment Report

Investment Objective and Policy The Fund aims to achieve above average capital growth over the long term. It looks to outperform the S&P 500 Index over rolling 3-year

periods, after the deduction of charges. The Fund is actively managed, and invests at least 75% of its assets in a concentrated portfolio of shares of companies domiciled in the United States of America (US), or which have significant US business oberations.

The Fund selects companies in which the fund manager has a high conviction that the current share price does not reflect the prospects for that business. These companies may be chosen from within any industry or economic sector, with significant sector and share weightings taken at the discretion of the fund manager. There is no restriction on company size, however, investment tends to focus on larger companies, such as those included in the S&P 500 Index.

The S&P 500 Index is a US stock market index, the constituents of which represent around 500 of the largest companies listed on the New York Stock Exchange or NASDAQ. It provides a suitable target benchmark against which Fund performance will be measured and evaluated over time.

The Fund typically invests in fewer than 60 companies, which may include the shares of some companies not within the Index. The Fund may invest in other securities (including fixed interest securities) and collective investment schemes (including funds managed by Columbia Threadneedle companies), when deemed appropriate.

The Fund may also hold money market instruments, deposits, cash and near cash.

The Fund is not permitted to invest in derivatives for investment purposes, but derivatives may be used with the aim of reducing risk or managing the Fund more efficiently.

#### Performance of Class 1 – Accumulation shares\*

Over the six months to 7 September 2019, the published share price of the Threadneedle American Select Fund has risen from 317.62p to 380.63p. Looking at the sterling performance within its peer group, the total return on the fund for the six months ending 31 August 2019, including net reinvested income, is +14.23% as compared to a median return of +14.45% over the same period. (For information the S&P 500 Index returned +15.93% over the same period, and the NASDAQ Composite Index returned +16.09%).

#### **Market Overview and Portfolio Activity**

US equities recorded a robust rise during the six-month period under review, supported by the US Federal Reserve (Fed) loosening of monetary policy, broadly positive domestic economic data and wellreceived corporate earnings. However, intermittent flare-ups in the ongoing trade war with China were a cause for concern, prompting bouts of market volatility. Sentiment was also hurt in August when the US yield curve inverted, which is traditionally viewed as a sign of a possible impending recession.

Dovish signalling by the Fed featured from the start of the review period, as the central bank indicated after its March policy meeting that interest rates were unlikely to rise at all in 2019 – a decided shift from its forecasts at the end of 2018 for more rate hikes. Chairman Powell hinted in early June that the Fed was prepared to lower rates if necessary to protect the domestic economy from the effects of the trade war, feeding anticipation of a reduction. The central bank subsequently followed through at its July meeting, cutting rates for the first time in more than a decade.

The US economy's performance was generally positive; first-quarter (Q1) GDP figures were well ahead of expectations and the strongest since 2015, and growth slowed less than forecast in Q2. However, as the review period progressed, data indicated that, while the consumer sector was robust overall, the industrial sector was enmeshed in a deepening slowdown as the trade war with China continued. A widely watched gauge of US manufacturing indicated in July that growth in the sector had stalled, and in the following month showed the first contraction since 2016. In contrast, the

2018

2019

consumer-spending component of GDP recorded its strongest growth in almost five years in Q2, according to revised figures.

Nonetheless, the trade war remained a worry, notably in May, when President Trump pressed ahead with hefty rises in tariffs on some imported Chinese goods, and in August, when he announced a levy on those Chinamade products that had previously escaped duties, and as China's currency weakened to the lowest level in more than 10 years against the dollar. Both of these steps provoked similar retailatory measures by China, but at the same time, the two countries continued negotiations aimed at resolving the dispute. Also in May, the Trump administration barred US companies from transferring technology to Chinese electronics firm Huawei, although temporary reprieves enabled business to continue.

We established exposures to VMware, Walt Disney and Curtiss-Wright, among others, during the review period.

VMware is a leading provider of enterprise virtualisation software. The company reported a slight increase in revenue guidance and earnings per share in its Q2 results in August, while maintaining its full-year outlook. This is a positive development, considering some of the headwinds in infrastructure IT. Two recent acquisitions and the partnership with Amazon Web Services to create a jointly developed cloud offering should support the stock.

The fund increased its allocations to Alphabet, Amazon and Apple, while taking some profits on LAM Research, Adobe and Edwards Lifesciences. Broadcom, eBay, Boeing and Tapestry were among positions that were closed.

The escalation in the US-China trade war in August means that despite a better-than-expected 02 results season, we expect earnings to be muted for the remainder of the year, with low-single-digit profits growth for 2019. We have also observed a diverging domestic economy, with a strong consumer on the one hand and a weak manufacturing sector on the other. As such, the outlook for US equities remains uncertain and policy-dependent. It is also extremely difficult to forecast an outcome for the trade war, given Trump's unpredictable personality. The Fed appears keen to support markets, but it is unclear as to whether interest-rate cuts will be sufficient to offset the impact of the trade war.

#### STATEMENT OF TOTAL RETURN

for the accounting period 8 March 2019 to 7 September 2019

|                                         | £000    | £000    |
|-----------------------------------------|---------|---------|
| Income                                  |         |         |
| Net capital gains                       | 112,985 | 126,715 |
| Revenue                                 | 4,952   | 6,706   |
| Expenses                                | (4,829) | (7,650) |
| Interest payable and similar charges    | -       | (7)     |
| Net revenue/(expense) before taxation   | 123     | (951)   |
| Taxation                                | (602)   | (804)   |
| Net expense after taxation              | (479)   | (1,755) |
| Total return before equalisation        | 112,506 | 124,960 |
| Equalisation                            | 91      | 10      |
| Change in net assets attributable to    |         |         |
| shareholders from investment activities | 112,597 | 124,970 |
|                                         |         |         |

## STATEMENT OF CHANGE IN NET ASSETS ATTRIBUTABLE TO SHAREHOLDERS

for the accounting period 8 March 2019 to 7 September 2019

|                                                             | 2019<br>£000 | 2018<br>£000 |
|-------------------------------------------------------------|--------------|--------------|
| Opening net assets attributable to shareholders             | 829,964      | 1,163,462    |
| Amounts receivable on the issue of shares                   | 52,269       | 520,219      |
| Amounts payable on the cancellation of shares               | (98,040)     | (490,982)    |
|                                                             | (45,771)     | 29,237       |
| Dilution adjustment                                         | _            | 37           |
| Change in net assets attributable to shareholders from      |              |              |
| investment activities (see statement of total return above) | 112,597      | 124,970      |
| Closing net assets attributable to shareholders             | 896,790      | 1,317,706    |

The comparatives used within the Statement of Change in Net Assets Attributable to Shareholders are for the corresponding period of the previous year. Therefore the opening net assets attributable to shareholders for the current year are at 7 March 2019 whilst the figure disclosed in the comparatives' closing net assets attributable to shareholders is at 7 September 2018.

\*In pound Sterling and against UK peer group (See Performance summary on pages 223 to 224).

as at 7 September 2019

|                                         | 2019<br>£000 | March<br>2019<br>£000 |
|-----------------------------------------|--------------|-----------------------|
| Assets:                                 |              |                       |
| Fixed assets:                           |              |                       |
| Investments                             | 847,972      | 776,290               |
| Current assets:                         |              |                       |
| Debtors                                 | 703          | 918                   |
| Cash and bank balances                  | 51,049       | 54,814                |
| Total assets                            | 899,724      | 832,022               |
| Liabilities:                            |              |                       |
| Investment liabilities                  | -            | (1)                   |
| Creditors:                              |              |                       |
| Distribution payable                    | -            | (17)                  |
| Other creditors                         | (2,934)      | (2,040)               |
| Total liabilities                       | (2,934)      | (2,058)               |
| Net assets attributable to shareholders | 896,790      | 829,964               |
|                                         |              |                       |

## **Comparative Table Disclosure**

|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                       | Class 1 – Income shares                                                                |                                                                                 |                                                                                  | Class 1 EUR – Income shares                                                     |                   |
|---------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|---------------------------------------------------------------------------------|----------------------------------------------------------------------------------|---------------------------------------------------------------------------------|-------------------|
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                       | 07/09/2019                                                                             | 07/03/2019                                                                      | 07/03/2018                                                                       | 09/11/2018 <sup>1</sup>                                                         |                   |
| Change in net assets per share                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                        |                                                                                        |                                                                                 |                                                                                  |                                                                                 |                   |
| Opening net asset value per share (p)                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 | 317.42                                                                                 | 296.95                                                                          | 284.56                                                                           | 314.33                                                                          |                   |
| Return before operating charges (p)                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                   | 45.70                                                                                  | 25.47                                                                           | 17.03                                                                            | 6.78                                                                            |                   |
| Operating charges (p)                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 | (2.78)                                                                                 | (5.00)                                                                          | (4.64)                                                                           | (5.80)                                                                          |                   |
| Return after operating charges (p)*                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                   | 42.92                                                                                  | 20.47                                                                           | 12.39                                                                            | 0.98                                                                            |                   |
| Distributions (p)<br>Retained distributions on accumulation shares (p)                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                |                                                                                        | -                                                                               | -                                                                                |                                                                                 |                   |
| Closing net asset value per share (p)                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 | 360.34                                                                                 | 317.42                                                                          | 296.95                                                                           | 315.31                                                                          |                   |
| after direct transaction costs of (p)                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 | 0.03                                                                                   | 0.21                                                                            | 0.29                                                                             | 0.25                                                                            |                   |
| Performance                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                           |                                                                                        |                                                                                 |                                                                                  |                                                                                 |                   |
| Return after charges (%)                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                              | 13.52                                                                                  | 6.89                                                                            | 4.35                                                                             | 0.31                                                                            |                   |
| Other information                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     |                                                                                        |                                                                                 |                                                                                  |                                                                                 |                   |
| Closing net asset value (£000)                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                        | 849                                                                                    | 755                                                                             | 2,691                                                                            | -                                                                               |                   |
| Closing number of shares                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                              | 235,647                                                                                | 237,827                                                                         | 906,216                                                                          | -                                                                               |                   |
| Operating charges (%)**                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                               | 1.62 <sup>†</sup>                                                                      | 1.64                                                                            | 1.63                                                                             | -                                                                               |                   |
| Direct transaction costs (%)***                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                       | 0.02                                                                                   | 0.07                                                                            | 0.10                                                                             | -                                                                               |                   |
| Prices                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                |                                                                                        |                                                                                 |                                                                                  |                                                                                 |                   |
| lighest share price (p)                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                               | 370.89                                                                                 | 340.40                                                                          | 304.86                                                                           | 340.40                                                                          |                   |
| owest share price (p)                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 | 316.21                                                                                 | 274.23                                                                          | 265.57                                                                           | 299.77                                                                          |                   |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                       | Class                                                                                  | 1 – Accumulation                                                                | n shares                                                                         | Class 1 EUR – Ac                                                                | cumulation shares |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                       | 07/09/2019                                                                             | 07/03/2019                                                                      | 07/03/2018                                                                       | 09/11/2018 <sup>1</sup>                                                         |                   |
| hange in net assets per share                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                         |                                                                                        |                                                                                 |                                                                                  |                                                                                 |                   |
| )pening net asset value per share (p)                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 | 317.60                                                                                 | 297.12                                                                          | 284.72                                                                           | 314.51                                                                          |                   |
| Return before operating charges (p)                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                   |                                                                                        |                                                                                 |                                                                                  |                                                                                 |                   |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                       | 45.73                                                                                  | 25.50                                                                           | 17.04                                                                            | 6.79                                                                            |                   |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                       | 45.73<br>(2.79)                                                                        | 25.50<br>(5.02)                                                                 | 17.04<br>(4.64)                                                                  | 6.79<br>(5.81)                                                                  |                   |
| Operating charges (p)                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 |                                                                                        |                                                                                 |                                                                                  |                                                                                 |                   |
| Dperating charges (p)<br>Return after operating charges (p)*                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          | (2.79)                                                                                 | (5.02)                                                                          | (4.64)                                                                           | (5.81)                                                                          |                   |
| Dperating charges (p)<br>Return after operating charges (p)*<br>Distributions (p)                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     | (2.79) 42.94                                                                           | (5.02)<br>20.48                                                                 | (4.64)<br>12.40                                                                  | (5.81)                                                                          |                   |
| Dperating charges (p)<br>Return after operating charges (p)*<br>Distributions (p)<br>Retained distributions on accumulation shares (p)                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                | (2.79) 42.94                                                                           | (5.02)<br>20.48                                                                 | (4.64)                                                                           | (5.81)                                                                          |                   |
| Dperating charges (p)<br>Return after operating charges (p)*<br>Distributions (p)<br>Retained distributions on accumulation shares (p)<br>Closing net asset value per share (p)<br>fafter direct transaction costs of (p)                                                                                                                                                                                                             | (2.79)<br>42.94<br>–<br>–                                                              | (5.02)<br>20.48<br>–<br>–                                                       | (4.64)<br>12.40<br>–                                                             | (5.81)<br>                                                                      |                   |
| Dperating charges (p)<br>Return after operating charges (p)*<br>Distributions (p)<br>Retained distributions on accumulation shares (p)<br>Closing net asset value per share (p)<br>Fafter direct transaction costs of (p)                                                                                                                                                                                                             | (2.79)<br>42.94<br>-<br>-<br>360.54                                                    | (5.02)<br>20.48<br>–<br>–<br>317.60                                             | (4.64)<br>12.40<br>-<br>297.12                                                   | (5.81)<br>0.98<br>-<br>-<br>-<br>-<br>-<br>-<br>-<br>-<br>-<br>-<br>-<br>-<br>- |                   |
| Derating charges (p)<br>Return after operating charges (p)*<br>Distributions (p)<br>Retained distributions on accumulation shares (p)<br>Closing net asset value per share (p)<br>Fafter direct transaction costs of (p)<br>Performance                                                                                                                                                                                               | (2.79)<br>42.94<br>-<br>-<br>360.54                                                    | (5.02)<br>20.48<br>–<br>–<br>317.60                                             | (4.64)<br>12.40<br>-<br>297.12                                                   | (5.81)<br>0.98<br>-<br>-<br>-<br>-<br>-<br>-<br>-<br>-<br>-<br>-<br>-<br>-<br>- |                   |
| Dperating charges (p)<br>Return after operating charges (p)*<br>Distributions (p)<br>Retained distributions on accumulation shares (p)<br>Closing net asset value per share (p)<br>fafter direct transaction costs of (p)<br><b>Performance</b><br>Return after charges (%)                                                                                                                                                           | (2.79)<br>42.94<br>-<br>-<br>360.54<br>0.03                                            | (5.02)<br>20.48<br>-<br>317.60<br>0.22                                          | (4.64)<br>-<br>-<br>297.12<br>0.29                                               | (5.81)<br>0.98<br>-<br>-<br>-<br>-<br>-<br>-<br>-<br>-<br>-<br>-<br>-<br>-<br>- |                   |
| Deperating charges (p)<br>Return after operating charges (p)*<br>Distributions (p)<br>Retained distributions on accumulation shares (p)<br>Closing net asset value per share (p)<br>fafter direct transaction costs of (p)<br><b>Performance</b><br>Return after charges (%)<br><b>Other information</b>                                                                                                                              | (2.79)<br>42.94<br>-<br>-<br>360.54<br>0.03                                            | (5.02)<br>20.48<br>-<br>317.60<br>0.22                                          | (4.64)<br>-<br>-<br>297.12<br>0.29                                               | (5.81)<br>0.98<br>-<br>-<br>-<br>-<br>-<br>-<br>-<br>-<br>-<br>-<br>-<br>-<br>- |                   |
| Deperating charges (p)<br>Return after operating charges (p)*<br>Distributions (p)<br>Retained distributions on accumulation shares (p)<br>Closing net asset value per share (p)<br>fafter direct transaction costs of (p)<br><b>Performance</b><br>Return after charges (%)<br><b>Dther information</b><br>Closing net asset value (£000)                                                                                            | (2.79)<br>42.94<br>-<br>-<br>360.54<br>0.03<br>13.52                                   | (5.02)<br>20.48<br>-<br>317.60<br>0.22<br>6.89                                  | (4.64)<br>12.40<br>-<br>297.12<br>0.29<br>4.36                                   | (5.81)<br>0.98<br>-<br>-<br>-<br>-<br>-<br>-<br>-<br>-<br>-<br>-<br>-<br>-<br>- |                   |
| Operating charges (p)<br>Return after operating charges (p)*<br>Distributions (p)<br>Retained distributions on accumulation shares (p)<br>Closing net asset value per share (p)<br>after direct transaction costs of (p)<br>Performance<br>leturn after charges (%)<br>Pther information<br>Closing net asset value (£000)<br>Closing number of shares                                                                                | (2.79)<br>42.94<br>-<br>-<br>360.54<br>0.03<br>13.52<br>264,399                        | (5.02)<br>20.48<br>-<br>317.60<br>0.22<br>6.89<br>288,681                       | (4.64)<br>12.40<br>-<br>297.12<br>0.29<br>4.36<br>515,779                        | (5.81)<br>0.98<br>-<br>-<br>-<br>-<br>-<br>-<br>-<br>-<br>-<br>-<br>-<br>-<br>- |                   |
| Operating charges (p)<br>Return after operating charges (p)*<br>Distributions (p)<br>Retained distributions on accumulation shares (p)<br>Closing net asset value per share (p)<br>after direct transaction costs of (p)<br><b>Performance</b><br>Leturn after charges (%)<br><b>Other information</b><br>Closing number of shares<br>Operating charges (%)**                                                                         | (2.79)<br>42.94<br>-<br>-<br>360.54<br>0.03<br>13.52<br>264,399<br>73,333,623          | (5.02)<br>20.48<br>-<br>317.60<br>0.22<br>6.89<br>288,681<br>90,893,642         | (4.64)<br>12.40<br>-<br>-<br>297.12<br>0.29<br>4.36<br>515,779<br>173,594,227    | (5.81)<br>0.98<br>-<br>-<br>-<br>-<br>-<br>-<br>-<br>-<br>-<br>-<br>-<br>-<br>- |                   |
| Derating charges (p)<br>Return after operating charges (p)*<br>Distributions (p)<br>Retained distributions on accumulation shares (p)<br>Closing net asset value per share (p)<br>Fafter direct transaction costs of (p)<br><b>Performance</b><br>Return after charges (%)<br><b>Differ information</b><br>Closing net asset value (£000)<br>Closing number of shares<br>Diperating charges (%)***<br>Direct transaction costs (%)*** | (2.79)<br>42.94<br>-<br>-<br>360.54<br>0.03<br>13.52<br>264,399<br>73,333,623<br>1.63' | (5.02)<br>20.48<br>-<br>317.60<br>0.22<br>6.89<br>288,681<br>90,893,642<br>1.63 | (4.64)<br>12.40<br>-<br>297.12<br>0.29<br>4.36<br>515,779<br>173,594,227<br>1.63 | (5.81)<br>0.98<br>-<br>-<br>-<br>-<br>-<br>-<br>-<br>-<br>-<br>-<br>-<br>-<br>- |                   |
| Dperating charges (p)<br>Return after operating charges (p)*<br>Distributions (p)<br>Retained distributions on accumulation shares (p)<br>Closing net asset value per share (p)                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                       | (2.79)<br>42.94<br>-<br>-<br>360.54<br>0.03<br>13.52<br>264,399<br>73,333,623<br>1.63' | (5.02)<br>20.48<br>-<br>317.60<br>0.22<br>6.89<br>288,681<br>90,893,642<br>1.63 | (4.64)<br>12.40<br>-<br>297.12<br>0.29<br>4.36<br>515,779<br>173,594,227<br>1.63 | (5.81)<br>0.98<br>-<br>-<br>-<br>-<br>-<br>-<br>-<br>-<br>-<br>-<br>-<br>-<br>- |                   |

# Comparative Table Disclosure (continued)

|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                | Class 1<br>09/11/2018                                                 | USD – Accumulati               | ion shares                                                      | Class 1 EUR H<br>09/11/2018 <sup>2</sup>   | ledged – Accumul<br>07/03/2018 | ation shares<br>07/03/2017 |
|------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|-----------------------------------------------------------------------|--------------------------------|-----------------------------------------------------------------|--------------------------------------------|--------------------------------|----------------------------|
| Change in net assets per share                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 |                                                                       |                                |                                                                 |                                            |                                |                            |
| Opening net asset value per share (p)                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          | 314.51                                                                |                                |                                                                 | 268.91                                     | 224.99                         | 165.30                     |
| Return before operating charges (p)                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            | 6.78                                                                  |                                |                                                                 | (10.09)                                    | 47.92                          | 62.73                      |
| Operating charges (p)                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          | (5.80)                                                                |                                |                                                                 | (2.93)                                     | (4.00)                         | (3.04                      |
| Return after operating charges (p)*                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            | 0.98                                                                  |                                |                                                                 | (13.02)                                    | 43.92                          | 59.69                      |
| Distributions (p)                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                              | -                                                                     |                                |                                                                 | -                                          | -                              | -                          |
| Retained distributions on accumulation shares (p)                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                              |                                                                       |                                |                                                                 |                                            | _                              |                            |
| Closing net asset value per share (p)                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          | 315.49                                                                |                                |                                                                 | 255.89                                     | 268.91                         | 224.99                     |
| *after direct transaction costs of (p)                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                         | 0.25                                                                  |                                |                                                                 | 0.13                                       | 0.25                           | 0.22                       |
| Performance                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                    |                                                                       |                                |                                                                 |                                            |                                |                            |
| Return after charges (%)                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                       | 0.31                                                                  |                                |                                                                 | (4.84)                                     | 19.52                          | 36.11                      |
| Other information                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                              |                                                                       |                                |                                                                 |                                            |                                |                            |
| Closing net asset value (£000)                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 | -                                                                     |                                |                                                                 | -                                          | 1,341                          | 1,098                      |
| Closing number of shares                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                       | -                                                                     |                                |                                                                 | -                                          | 498,703                        | 487,943                    |
| Operating charges (%)**                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                        | -                                                                     |                                |                                                                 | -                                          | 1.63                           | 1.62                       |
| Direct transaction costs (%)***                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                | -                                                                     |                                |                                                                 | -                                          | 0.10                           | 0.11                       |
| Prices                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                         | 040 50                                                                |                                |                                                                 | 004.00                                     | 070 70                         | 005.01                     |
| Highest share price (p)<br>Lowest share price (p)                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                              | 340.59<br>299.93                                                      |                                |                                                                 | 284.22<br>243.49                           | 276.72<br>212.66               | 225.01<br>162.45           |
| Lowest shale price (p)                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                         |                                                                       |                                |                                                                 |                                            |                                |                            |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                | Class<br>07/09/2019                                                   | 2 – Accumulation<br>07/03/2019 | ı shares<br>07/03/2018                                          | Class 2 US<br>09/11/20181                  | D – Accumulation               | ı shares                   |
| Change in net assets per share                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 |                                                                       |                                |                                                                 |                                            |                                |                            |
| Opening net asset value per share (p)                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          | 360.83                                                                | 335.62                         | 319.78                                                          | 355.83                                     |                                |                            |
| Return before operating charges (p)                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            | 52.03                                                                 | 28.93                          | 19.25                                                           | 6.27                                       |                                |                            |
| Operating charges (p)                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          | (2.07)                                                                | (3.72)                         | (3.41)                                                          | (4.34)                                     |                                |                            |
| Return after operating charges (p)*                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            | 49.96                                                                 | 25.21                          | 15.84                                                           | 1.93                                       |                                |                            |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                |                                                                       |                                |                                                                 |                                            |                                |                            |
| Distributions (p)                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                              | _                                                                     | -                              | (0.33)                                                          | -                                          |                                |                            |
| Distributions (p)<br>Retained distributions on accumulation shares (p)                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                         |                                                                       | -                              | (0.33)<br>0.33                                                  |                                            |                                |                            |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                |                                                                       |                                |                                                                 | <br>                                       |                                |                            |
| Retained distributions on accumulation shares (p)                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                              |                                                                       | _                              | 0.33                                                            |                                            |                                |                            |
| Retained distributions on accumulation shares (p)<br>Closing net asset value per share (p)<br>*after direct transaction costs of (p)                                                                                                                                                                                                           | 410.79                                                                | - 360.83                       | 0.33<br>335.62                                                  | 357.76                                     |                                |                            |
| Retained distributions on accumulation shares (p)<br>Closing net asset value per share (p)<br>*after direct transaction costs of (p)<br><b>Performance</b>                                                                                                                                                                                     | 410.79                                                                | - 360.83                       | 0.33<br>335.62                                                  | 357.76                                     |                                |                            |
| Retained distributions on accumulation shares (p)<br>Closing net asset value per share (p)<br>*after direct transaction costs of (p)<br><b>Performance</b>                                                                                                                                                                                     |                                                                       |                                | 0.33<br>335.62<br>0.32                                          | 357.76<br>0.28                             |                                |                            |
| Retained distributions on accumulation shares (p)<br>Closing net asset value per share (p)<br>*after direct transaction costs of (p)<br><b>Performance</b><br>Return after charges (%)<br><b>Other information</b>                                                                                                                             |                                                                       |                                | 0.33<br>335.62<br>0.32                                          | 357.76<br>0.28                             |                                |                            |
| Retained distributions on accumulation shares (p)<br>Closing net asset value per share (p)<br>*after direct transaction costs of (p)<br><b>Performance</b><br>Return after charges (%)<br><b>Other information</b><br>Closing net asset value (£000)<br>Closing number of shares                                                               |                                                                       |                                | 0.33<br>335.62<br>0.32<br>4.95                                  | 357.76<br>0.28                             |                                |                            |
| Retained distributions on accumulation shares (p)<br>Closing net asset value per share (p)<br>*after direct transaction costs of (p)<br><b>Performance</b><br>Return after charges (%)<br><b>Other information</b><br>Closing net asset value (£000)<br>Closing number of shares<br>Operating charges (%)**                                    |                                                                       |                                | 0.33<br>335.62<br>0.32<br>4.95<br>281,257<br>83,802,021<br>1.06 | 357.76<br>0.28                             |                                |                            |
| Retained distributions on accumulation shares (p)<br>Closing net asset value per share (p)<br>*after direct transaction costs of (p)<br><b>Performance</b><br>Return after charges (%)<br><b>Other information</b><br>Closing net asset value (£000)<br>Closing number of shares<br>Operating charges (%)**                                    | <br>410.79<br>0.04<br>13.85<br>238,967<br>58,171,980                  |                                | 0.33<br>335.62<br>0.32<br>4.95<br>281,257<br>83,802,021         | 357.76<br>0.28                             |                                |                            |
| Retained distributions on accumulation shares (p)<br>Closing net asset value per share (p)<br>*after direct transaction costs of (p)<br><b>Performance</b><br>Return after charges (%)<br><b>Other information</b><br>Closing net asset value (£000)<br>Closing number of shares<br>Operating charges (%)**<br>Direct transaction costs (%)*** | <br>410.79<br>0.04<br>13.85<br>238,967<br>58,171,980<br>1.06'<br>0.02 |                                | 0.33<br>335.62<br>0.32<br>4.95<br>281,257<br>83,802,021<br>1.06 | 357.76<br>0.28<br>0.54<br>-<br>-<br>-<br>- |                                |                            |
| Retained distributions on accumulation shares (p)<br>Closing net asset value per share (p)<br>*after direct transaction costs of (p)<br><b>Performance</b><br>Return after charges (%)<br><b>Other information</b><br>Closing net asset value (£000)                                                                                           |                                                                       |                                | 0.33<br>335.62<br>0.32<br>4.95<br>281,257<br>83,802,021<br>1.06 | 357.76<br>0.28                             |                                |                            |

## Comparative Table Disclosure (continued)

|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                       | Class 2 EUR Hedged – Accumulation shares                    |                   |                                               | Class X – Accumulation shares                                              |                                                                  |                                                                  |
|---------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|-------------------------------------------------------------|-------------------|-----------------------------------------------|----------------------------------------------------------------------------|------------------------------------------------------------------|------------------------------------------------------------------|
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                       | 09/11/2018 <sup>2</sup>                                     | 07/03/2018        | 07/03/2017                                    | 07/09/2019                                                                 | 07/03/2019                                                       | 07/03/2018                                                       |
| Change in net assets per share                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                        |                                                             |                   |                                               |                                                                            |                                                                  |                                                                  |
| Opening net asset value per share (p)                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 | 231.04                                                      | 192.12            | 140.23                                        | 165.55                                                                     | 152.44                                                           | 143.81                                                           |
| Return before operating charges (p)                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                   | (8.17)                                                      | 41.14             | 53.57                                         | 23.90                                                                      | 13.21                                                            | 8.72                                                             |
| Operating charges (p)                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 | (1.68)                                                      | (2.22)            | (1.68)                                        | (0.05)                                                                     | (0.10)                                                           | (0.09)                                                           |
| Return after operating charges (p)*                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                   | (9.85)                                                      | 38.92             | 51.89                                         | 23.85                                                                      | 13.11                                                            | 8.63                                                             |
| Distributions (p)                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     | -                                                           | (0.21)            | (0.63)                                        | -                                                                          | (1.48)                                                           | (1.60)                                                           |
| Retained distributions on accumulation shares (p)                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     |                                                             | 0.21              | 0.63                                          |                                                                            | 1.48                                                             | 1.60                                                             |
| Closing net asset value per share (p)                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 | 221.19                                                      | 231.04            | 192.12                                        | 189.40                                                                     | 165.55                                                           | 152.44                                                           |
| *after direct transaction costs of (p)                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                | 0.11                                                        | 0.21              | 0.18                                          | 0.02                                                                       | 0.11                                                             | 0.15                                                             |
| Performance                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                           |                                                             |                   |                                               |                                                                            |                                                                  |                                                                  |
| Return after charges (%)                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                              | (4.26)                                                      | 20.26             | 37.00                                         | 14.41                                                                      | 8.60                                                             | 6.00                                                             |
| Other information                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     |                                                             |                   |                                               |                                                                            |                                                                  |                                                                  |
| Closing net asset value (£000)                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                        | -                                                           | 255               | 357                                           | 71,307                                                                     | 24,771                                                           | 20,889                                                           |
| Closing number of shares                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                              | -                                                           | 110,361           | 185,799                                       | 37,648,245                                                                 | 14,962,715                                                       | 13,703,331                                                       |
| Operating charges (%)**                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                               | -                                                           | 1.06              | 1.05                                          | 0.06 <sup>†</sup>                                                          | 0.06                                                             | 0.06                                                             |
| Direct transaction costs (%)***                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                       | -                                                           | 0.10              | 0.11                                          | 0.02                                                                       | 0.07                                                             | 0.10                                                             |
| Prices                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                |                                                             |                   |                                               |                                                                            |                                                                  |                                                                  |
| Highest share price (p)                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                               | 245.24                                                      | 237.55            | 192.14                                        | 194.64                                                                     | 176.13                                                           | 156.27                                                           |
| Lowest share price (p)                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                | 210.39                                                      | 181.71            | 137.82                                        | 164.93                                                                     | 140.96                                                           | 134.46                                                           |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                       | Cla                                                         | ass Z – Income sh | ares                                          | Class Z – Accumulation shares                                              |                                                                  |                                                                  |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                       | 07/09/2019                                                  | 07/03/2019        | 07/03/2018                                    | 07/09/2019                                                                 | 07/03/2019                                                       | 07/03/2018                                                       |
| Change in net assets per share                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                        |                                                             |                   |                                               |                                                                            |                                                                  |                                                                  |
| Opening net asset value per share (p)                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 | 247.57                                                      | 230.08            | 219.41                                        | 254.34                                                                     | 236.03                                                           | 224.39                                                           |
| Return before operating charges (p)                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                   | 35.71                                                       | 19.85             | 13.23                                         | 36.68                                                                      | 20.36                                                            | 13.51                                                            |
| Operating charges (p)                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 | (1.11)                                                      | (2.01)            | (1.83)                                        | (1.14)                                                                     | (2.05)                                                           | (1.87)                                                           |
| Return after operating charges (p)*                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                   | 34.60                                                       | 17.84             | 11.40                                         | 35.54                                                                      | 18.31                                                            | 11.64                                                            |
| Distributions (p)                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     | _                                                           | (0.35)            | (0.73)                                        | _                                                                          | (0.36)                                                           | (0.74)                                                           |
| Retained distributions on accumulation shares (p)                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     |                                                             | (0.00)            | (0.73)                                        | _                                                                          | (0.30)                                                           | (0.74)                                                           |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                       |                                                             | (0.00)            | (0.73)                                        |                                                                            | 0.36                                                             | 0.74                                                             |
| Closing net asset value per share (p)                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 |                                                             |                   |                                               | 289.88                                                                     |                                                                  |                                                                  |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                       |                                                             |                   |                                               |                                                                            | 0.36                                                             | 0.74                                                             |
| *after direct transaction costs of (p)                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                |                                                             | 247.57            | 230.08                                        | 289.88                                                                     | 0.36<br>254.34                                                   | 0.74                                                             |
| *after direct transaction costs of (p)<br><b>Performance</b>                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          |                                                             | 247.57            | 230.08                                        | 289.88                                                                     | 0.36<br>254.34                                                   | 0.74 236.03                                                      |
| *after direct transaction costs of (p)<br><b>Performance</b><br>Return after charges (%)                                                                                                                                                                                                                                              |                                                             | 247.57<br>0.17    | 230.08                                        | <br>                                                                       | 0.36<br>254.34<br>0.17                                           | 0.74<br>236.03<br>0.23                                           |
| *after direct transaction costs of (p)<br>Performance<br>Return after charges (%)<br>Other information                                                                                                                                                                                                                                |                                                             | 247.57<br>0.17    | 230.08                                        | <br>                                                                       | 0.36<br>254.34<br>0.17                                           | 0.74<br>236.03<br>0.23                                           |
| *after direct transaction costs of (p)<br>Performance<br>Return after charges (%)<br>Other information<br>Closing net asset value (£000)                                                                                                                                                                                              |                                                             |                   |                                               |                                                                            | 0.36<br>254.34<br>0.17<br>7.76                                   | 0.74<br>236.03<br>0.23<br>5.19                                   |
| *after direct transaction costs of (p)<br><b>Performance</b><br>Return after charges (%)<br><b>Other information</b><br>Closing net asset value (£000)<br>Closing number of shares                                                                                                                                                    |                                                             |                   | 230.08<br>0.22<br>5.20<br>12,205              |                                                                            | 0.36<br>254.34<br>0.17<br>7.76<br>287,330                        | 0.74<br>236.03<br>0.23<br>5.19<br>328,751                        |
| *after direct transaction costs of (p)<br><b>Performance</b><br>Return after charges (%)<br><b>Other information</b><br>Closing net asset value (£000)<br>Closing number of shares<br>Operating charges (%)**                                                                                                                         | <br>282.17<br>0.03<br>13.98<br>13,303<br>4,714,508          |                   | 230.08<br>0.22<br>5.20<br>12,205<br>5,304,581 |                                                                            | 0.36<br>254.34<br>0.17<br>7.76<br>287,330<br>112,971,009         | 0.74<br>236.03<br>0.23<br>5.19<br>328,751<br>139,282,738         |
| *after direct transaction costs of (p)<br><b>Performance</b><br>Return after charges (%)<br><b>Other information</b><br>Closing number of shares<br>Operating charges (%)**<br>Direct transaction costs (%)***                                                                                                                        | <br>282.17<br>0.03<br>13.98<br>13,303<br>4,714,508<br>0.83' |                   |                                               | <br>289.88<br>0.03<br>13.97<br>307,675<br>106,137,982<br>0.83 <sup>†</sup> | 0.36<br>254.34<br>0.17<br>7.76<br>287,330<br>112,971,009<br>0.83 | 0.74<br>236.03<br>0.23<br>5.19<br>328,751<br>139,282,738<br>0.83 |
| Closing net asset value per share (p)<br>*after direct transaction costs of (p)<br><b>Performance</b><br>Return after charges (%)<br><b>Other information</b><br>Closing net asset value (£000)<br>Closing number of shares<br>Operating charges (%)**<br>Direct transaction costs (%)***<br><b>Prices</b><br>Highest share price (p) | <br>282.17<br>0.03<br>13.98<br>13,303<br>4,714,508<br>0.83' |                   |                                               | <br>289.88<br>0.03<br>13.97<br>307,675<br>106,137,982<br>0.83 <sup>†</sup> | 0.36<br>254.34<br>0.17<br>7.76<br>287,330<br>112,971,009<br>0.83 | 0.74<br>236.03<br>0.23<br>5.19<br>328,751<br>139,282,738<br>0.83 |

### **Comparative Table Disclosure**

(continued)

|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                       |                                                                                                                        | EUR – Accumulati                                                                                                         | on shares                                                                                                             |                                                                                                                                        | D – Accumulation                                                                                                             | n shares                                                                                                                                                           |
|---------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                       | 09/11/2018 <sup>1</sup>                                                                                                |                                                                                                                          |                                                                                                                       | 09/11/2018 <sup>1</sup>                                                                                                                |                                                                                                                              |                                                                                                                                                                    |
| Change in net assets per share                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                        |                                                                                                                        |                                                                                                                          |                                                                                                                       |                                                                                                                                        |                                                                                                                              |                                                                                                                                                                    |
| Opening net asset value per share (p)                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 | 250.40                                                                                                                 |                                                                                                                          |                                                                                                                       | 250.40                                                                                                                                 |                                                                                                                              |                                                                                                                                                                    |
| Return before operating charges (p)                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                   | 4.80                                                                                                                   |                                                                                                                          |                                                                                                                       | 3.31                                                                                                                                   |                                                                                                                              |                                                                                                                                                                    |
| Operating charges (p)                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 | (3.21)                                                                                                                 |                                                                                                                          |                                                                                                                       | (1.72)                                                                                                                                 |                                                                                                                              |                                                                                                                                                                    |
| Return after operating charges (p)*                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                   | 1.59                                                                                                                   |                                                                                                                          |                                                                                                                       | 1.59                                                                                                                                   |                                                                                                                              |                                                                                                                                                                    |
| Distributions (p)                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     | (0.08)                                                                                                                 |                                                                                                                          |                                                                                                                       | (0.08)                                                                                                                                 |                                                                                                                              |                                                                                                                                                                    |
| Retained distributions on accumulation shares (p)                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     | 0.08                                                                                                                   |                                                                                                                          |                                                                                                                       | 0.08                                                                                                                                   |                                                                                                                              |                                                                                                                                                                    |
| Closing net asset value per share (p)                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 | 251.99                                                                                                                 |                                                                                                                          |                                                                                                                       | 251.99                                                                                                                                 |                                                                                                                              |                                                                                                                                                                    |
| *after direct transaction costs of (p)                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                | 0.27                                                                                                                   |                                                                                                                          |                                                                                                                       | 0.15                                                                                                                                   |                                                                                                                              |                                                                                                                                                                    |
| Performance                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                           |                                                                                                                        |                                                                                                                          |                                                                                                                       |                                                                                                                                        |                                                                                                                              |                                                                                                                                                                    |
| Return after charges (%)                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                              | 0.63                                                                                                                   |                                                                                                                          |                                                                                                                       | 0.63                                                                                                                                   |                                                                                                                              |                                                                                                                                                                    |
| Other information                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     |                                                                                                                        |                                                                                                                          |                                                                                                                       |                                                                                                                                        |                                                                                                                              |                                                                                                                                                                    |
| Closing net asset value (£000)                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                        | -                                                                                                                      |                                                                                                                          |                                                                                                                       | -                                                                                                                                      |                                                                                                                              |                                                                                                                                                                    |
| Closing number of shares                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                              | -                                                                                                                      |                                                                                                                          |                                                                                                                       | -                                                                                                                                      |                                                                                                                              |                                                                                                                                                                    |
| Operating charges (%)**                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                               | -                                                                                                                      |                                                                                                                          |                                                                                                                       | -                                                                                                                                      |                                                                                                                              |                                                                                                                                                                    |
| Direct transaction costs (%)***                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                       | -                                                                                                                      |                                                                                                                          |                                                                                                                       | -                                                                                                                                      |                                                                                                                              |                                                                                                                                                                    |
| Prices                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                |                                                                                                                        |                                                                                                                          |                                                                                                                       |                                                                                                                                        |                                                                                                                              |                                                                                                                                                                    |
| Highest share price (p)                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                               | 271.65                                                                                                                 |                                                                                                                          |                                                                                                                       | 271.65                                                                                                                                 |                                                                                                                              |                                                                                                                                                                    |
| Lowest share price (p)                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                | 239.52                                                                                                                 |                                                                                                                          |                                                                                                                       | 239.52                                                                                                                                 |                                                                                                                              |                                                                                                                                                                    |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                       | Class Z CHF H                                                                                                          | adaad Aaaumul                                                                                                            | ation aboves                                                                                                          | Class 7 CDD I                                                                                                                          | التسبيحج المعالما                                                                                                            |                                                                                                                                                                    |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                       |                                                                                                                        | •                                                                                                                        |                                                                                                                       |                                                                                                                                        | ledged – Accumu                                                                                                              |                                                                                                                                                                    |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                       | 07/09/2019                                                                                                             | 07/03/2019                                                                                                               | 07/03/2018                                                                                                            | 07/09/2019                                                                                                                             | 07/03/2019                                                                                                                   |                                                                                                                                                                    |
| •                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     | 07/09/2019                                                                                                             | 07/03/2019                                                                                                               | 07/03/2018                                                                                                            | 07/09/2019                                                                                                                             | 07/03/2019                                                                                                                   | 07/03/2018                                                                                                                                                         |
| Opening net asset value per share (p)                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 | <b>07/09/2019</b><br>152.66                                                                                            | 07/03/2019<br>156.88                                                                                                     | 07/03/2018<br>141.82                                                                                                  | 07/09/2019<br>145.23                                                                                                                   | 07/03/2019<br>144.82                                                                                                         | <b>07/03/2018</b><br>123.09                                                                                                                                        |
| Opening net asset value per share (p)<br>Return before operating charges (p)                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          | 07/09/2019<br>152.66<br>21.41                                                                                          | 07/03/2019<br>156.88<br>(2.96)                                                                                           | 07/03/2018<br>141.82<br>16.26                                                                                         | 07/09/2019<br>145.23<br>8.74                                                                                                           | 07/03/2019<br>144.82<br>1.60                                                                                                 | 07/03/2018<br>123.09<br>22.82                                                                                                                                      |
| Opening net asset value per share (p)<br>Return before operating charges (p)<br>Operating charges (p)                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 | 07/09/2019<br>152.66<br>21.41<br>(0.69)                                                                                | 07/03/2019<br>156.88<br>(2.96)<br>(1.26)                                                                                 | 07/03/2018<br>141.82<br>16.26<br>(1.20)                                                                               | 07/09/2019<br>145.23<br>8.74<br>(0.63)                                                                                                 | 07/03/2019<br>144.82<br>1.60<br>(1.19)                                                                                       | 07/03/2018<br>123.09<br>22.82<br>(1.09                                                                                                                             |
| Opening net asset value per share (p)<br>Return before operating charges (p)<br>Operating charges (p)<br>Return after operating charges (p)*                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          | 07/09/2019<br>152.66<br>21.41<br>(0.69)<br>20.72                                                                       | 07/03/2019<br>156.88<br>(2.96)<br>(1.26)<br>(4.22)                                                                       | 07/03/2018<br>141.82<br>16.26<br>(1.20)<br>15.06                                                                      | 07/09/2019<br>145.23<br>8.74<br>(0.63)<br>8.11                                                                                         | 07/03/2019<br>144.82<br>1.60<br>(1.19)<br>0.41                                                                               | 07/03/2018<br>123.09<br>22.82<br>(1.09<br>21.73                                                                                                                    |
| Opening net asset value per share (p)<br>Return before operating charges (p)<br>Operating charges (p)<br>Return after operating charges (p)*<br>Distributions (p)                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     | 07/09/2019<br>152.66<br>21.41<br>(0.69)<br>20.72                                                                       | 07/03/2019<br>156.88<br>(2.96)<br>(1.26)<br>(4.22)<br>(0.22)                                                             | 07/03/2018<br>141.82<br>16.26<br>(1.20)<br>15.06<br>(0.50)                                                            | 07/09/2019<br>145.23<br>8.74<br>(0.63)<br>8.11<br>-                                                                                    | 07/03/2019<br>144.82<br>1.60<br>(1.19)<br>0.41<br>(0.20)                                                                     | 07/03/2018<br>123.09<br>22.82<br>(1.09<br>21.73<br>(0.43                                                                                                           |
| Opening net asset value per share (p)<br>Return before operating charges (p)<br>Operating charges (p)<br>Return after operating charges (p)*<br>Distributions (p)<br>Retained distributions on accumulation shares (p)                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                | 07/09/2019<br>152.66<br>21.41<br>(0.69)<br>20.72<br>–                                                                  | 07/03/2019<br>156.88<br>(2.96)<br>(1.26)<br>(4.22)<br>(0.22)<br>0.22                                                     | 07/03/2018<br>141.82<br>16.26<br>(1.20)<br>15.06<br>(0.50)<br>0.50                                                    | 07/09/2019<br>145.23<br>8.74<br>(0.63)<br>8.11<br>-<br>-                                                                               | 07/03/2019<br>144.82<br>1.60<br>(1.19)<br>0.41<br>(0.20)<br>0.20                                                             | 07/03/2018<br>123.09<br>22.82<br>(1.09<br>21.73<br>(0.43<br>0.43                                                                                                   |
| Opening net asset value per share (p)<br>Return before operating charges (p)<br>Operating charges (p)<br>Return after operating charges (p)*<br>Distributions (p)<br>Retained distributions on accumulation shares (p)<br>Closing net asset value per share (p)                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                       | 07/09/2019<br>152.66<br>21.41<br>(0.69)<br>20.72<br>-<br>-<br>173.38                                                   | 07/03/2019<br>156.88<br>(2.96)<br>(1.26)<br>(4.22)<br>(0.22)<br>0.22<br>152.66                                           | 141.82<br>16.26<br>(1.20)<br>15.06<br>(0.50)<br>0.50<br>156.88                                                        | 07/09/2019<br>145.23<br>8.74<br>(0.63)<br>8.11<br>-<br>-<br>153.34                                                                     | 07/03/2019<br>144.82<br>1.60<br>(1.19)<br>0.41<br>(0.20)<br>0.20<br>145.23                                                   | 07/03/2018<br>123.09<br>22.82<br>(1.09<br>21.75<br>(0.45<br>0.43<br>144.82                                                                                         |
| Change in net assets per share<br>Opening net asset value per share (p)<br>Return before operating charges (p)<br>Operating charges (p)<br>Return after operating charges (p)*<br>Distributions (p)<br>Retained distributions on accumulation shares (p)<br>Closing net asset value per share (p)<br>*after direct transaction costs of (p)                                                                                                                                                                                           | 07/09/2019<br>152.66<br>21.41<br>(0.69)<br>20.72<br>–                                                                  | 07/03/2019<br>156.88<br>(2.96)<br>(1.26)<br>(4.22)<br>(0.22)<br>0.22                                                     | 07/03/2018<br>141.82<br>16.26<br>(1.20)<br>15.06<br>(0.50)<br>0.50                                                    | 07/09/2019<br>145.23<br>8.74<br>(0.63)<br>8.11<br>-<br>-                                                                               | 07/03/2019<br>144.82<br>1.60<br>(1.19)<br>0.41<br>(0.20)<br>0.20                                                             | 07/03/2018<br>123.09<br>22.82<br>(1.09<br>21.73<br>(0.43<br>0.43<br>144.82                                                                                         |
| Opening net asset value per share (p)<br>Return before operating charges (p)<br>Operating charges (p)<br>Return after operating charges (p)*<br>Distributions (p)<br>Retained distributions on accumulation shares (p)<br>Closing net asset value per share (p)<br>*after direct transaction costs of (p)<br><b>Performance</b>                                                                                                                                                                                                       | 07/09/2019<br>152.66<br>21.41<br>(0.69)<br>20.72<br>-<br>-<br>173.38<br>0.02                                           | 07/03/2019 156.88 (2.96) (1.26) (4.22) (0.22) 0.22 152.66 0.11                                                           | 07/03/2018<br>141.82<br>16.26<br>(1.20)<br>15.06<br>(0.50)<br>0.50<br>156.88<br>0.15                                  | 07/09/2019<br>145.23<br>8.74<br>(0.63)<br>8.11<br>-<br>-<br>153.34<br>0.01                                                             | 07/03/2019<br>144.82<br>1.60<br>(1.19)<br>0.41<br>(0.20)<br>0.20<br>145.23<br>0.10                                           | 07/03/2018<br>123.09<br>22.82<br>(1.05<br>21.75<br>(0.43<br>0.43<br>144.82<br>0.15                                                                                 |
| Opening net asset value per share (p)<br>Return before operating charges (p)<br>Operating charges (p)<br>Return after operating charges (p)*<br>Distributions (p)<br>Retained distributions on accumulation shares (p)<br>Closing net asset value per share (p)<br>*after direct transaction costs of (p)<br><b>Performance</b>                                                                                                                                                                                                       | 07/09/2019<br>152.66<br>21.41<br>(0.69)<br>20.72<br>-<br>-<br>173.38                                                   | 07/03/2019<br>156.88<br>(2.96)<br>(1.26)<br>(4.22)<br>(0.22)<br>0.22<br>152.66                                           | 141.82<br>16.26<br>(1.20)<br>15.06<br>(0.50)<br>0.50<br>156.88                                                        | 07/09/2019<br>145.23<br>8.74<br>(0.63)<br>8.11<br>-<br>-<br>153.34                                                                     | 07/03/2019<br>144.82<br>1.60<br>(1.19)<br>0.41<br>(0.20)<br>0.20<br>145.23                                                   | 07/03/2018<br>123.09<br>22.82<br>(1.05<br>21.75<br>(0.43<br>0.43<br>144.82<br>0.15                                                                                 |
| Opening net asset value per share (p)<br>Return before operating charges (p)<br>Operating charges (p)<br>Return after operating charges (p)*<br>Distributions (p)<br>Retained distributions on accumulation shares (p)<br>Closing net asset value per share (p)<br>*after direct transaction costs of (p)<br><b>Performance</b><br>Return after charges (%)                                                                                                                                                                           | 07/09/2019<br>152.66<br>21.41<br>(0.69)<br>20.72<br>-<br>-<br>173.38<br>0.02                                           | 07/03/2019 156.88 (2.96) (1.26) (4.22) (0.22) 0.22 152.66 0.11                                                           | 07/03/2018<br>141.82<br>16.26<br>(1.20)<br>15.06<br>(0.50)<br>0.50<br>156.88<br>0.15                                  | 07/09/2019<br>145.23<br>8.74<br>(0.63)<br>8.11<br>-<br>-<br>153.34<br>0.01                                                             | 07/03/2019<br>144.82<br>1.60<br>(1.19)<br>0.41<br>(0.20)<br>0.20<br>145.23<br>0.10                                           | 07/03/2018<br>123.09<br>22.82<br>(1.09<br>21.72<br>(0.42<br>0.42<br>144.82<br>0.13                                                                                 |
| Opening net asset value per share (p)<br>Return before operating charges (p)<br>Operating charges (p)<br>Return after operating charges (p)*<br>Distributions (p)<br>Retained distributions on accumulation shares (p)<br>Closing net asset value per share (p)<br>*after direct transaction costs of (p)<br><b>Performance</b><br>Return after charges (%)<br><b>Other information</b><br>Closing net asset value (£000)                                                                                                             | 07/09/2019<br>152.66<br>21.41<br>(0.69)<br>20.72<br>-<br>-<br>173.38<br>0.02<br>13.57<br>17                            | 07/03/2019<br>156.88<br>(2.96)<br>(1.26)<br>(4.22)<br>(0.22)<br>0.22<br>152.66<br>0.11<br>(2.69)<br>15                   | 07/03/2018<br>141.82<br>16.26<br>(1.20)<br>15.06<br>(0.50)<br>0.50<br>156.88<br>0.15<br>10.62<br>16                   | 07/09/2019<br>145.23<br>8.74<br>(0.63)<br>8.11<br>-<br>-<br>-<br>153.34<br>0.01<br>5.58<br>273                                         | 07/03/2019<br>144.82<br>1.60<br>(1.19)<br>0.41<br>(0.20)<br>0.20<br>145.23<br>0.10<br>0.28<br>268                            | 07/03/2018<br>123.09<br>22.82<br>(1.09<br>21.73<br>(0.43<br>0.43<br>144.82<br>0.13<br>17.65<br>278                                                                 |
| Opening net asset value per share (p)<br>Return before operating charges (p)<br>Operating charges (p)<br>Return after operating charges (p)*<br>Distributions (p)<br>Retained distributions on accumulation shares (p)<br>Closing net asset value per share (p)<br>*after direct transaction costs of (p)<br><b>Performance</b><br>Return after charges (%)<br><b>Other information</b><br>Closing net asset value (£000)<br>Closing number of shares                                                                                 | 07/09/2019<br>152.66<br>21.41<br>(0.69)<br>20.72<br>-<br>-<br>173.38<br>0.02<br>13.57<br>17<br>10,000                  | 07/03/2019<br>156.88<br>(2.96)<br>(1.26)<br>(4.22)<br>(0.22)<br>0.22<br>152.66<br>0.11<br>(2.69)<br>15<br>10,000         | 07/03/2018<br>141.82<br>16.26<br>(1.20)<br>15.06<br>(0.50)<br>0.50<br>156.88<br>0.15<br>10.62<br>16<br>10,000         | 07/09/2019<br>145.23<br>8.74<br>(0.63)<br>8.11<br>-<br>-<br>153.34<br>0.01<br>5.58<br>273<br>177,825                                   | 07/03/2019<br>144.82<br>1.60<br>(1.19)<br>0.41<br>(0.20)<br>0.20<br>145.23<br>0.10<br>0.28<br>268<br>184,308                 | 07/03/2018<br>123.09<br>22.82<br>(1.09<br>21.73<br>(0.43<br>0.43<br>144.82<br>0.13<br>17.65<br>17.65<br>192.075                                                    |
| Opening net asset value per share (p)<br>Return before operating charges (p)<br>Operating charges (p)<br>Return after operating charges (p)*<br>Distributions (p)<br>Retained distributions on accumulation shares (p)<br>Closing net asset value per share (p)<br>*after direct transaction costs of (p)<br><b>Performance</b><br>Return after charges (%)<br><b>Other information</b><br>Closing number of shares<br>Operating charges (%)**                                                                                        | 07/09/2019<br>152.66<br>21.41<br>(0.69)<br>20.72<br>-<br>-<br>173.38<br>0.02<br>13.57<br>17<br>10,000<br>0.83'         | 07/03/2019<br>156.88<br>(2.96)<br>(1.26)<br>(4.22)<br>(0.22)<br>0.22<br>152.66<br>0.11<br>(2.69)<br>15<br>10,000<br>0.82 | 07/03/2018<br>141.82<br>16.26<br>(1.20)<br>15.06<br>(0.50)<br>0.50<br>156.88<br>0.15<br>10.62<br>16<br>10,000<br>0.82 | 07/09/2019<br>145.23<br>8.74<br>(0.63)<br>8.11<br>-<br>-<br>-<br>153.34<br>0.01<br>5.58<br>273<br>177,825<br>0.83'                     | 07/03/2019<br>144.82<br>1.60<br>(1.19)<br>0.41<br>(0.20)<br>0.20<br>145.23<br>0.10<br>0.28<br>268<br>184,308<br>0.83         | 07/03/2018<br>123.09<br>22.82<br>(1.09<br>21.73<br>(0.43<br>0.43<br>144.82<br>0.13<br>17.65<br>17.65<br>192.075<br>0.83                                            |
| Opening net asset value per share (p)<br>Return before operating charges (p)<br>Operating charges (p)<br>Return after operating charges (p)*<br>Distributions (p)<br>Retained distributions on accumulation shares (p)<br>Closing net asset value per share (p)<br>*after direct transaction costs of (p)<br><b>Performance</b><br>Return after charges (%)<br><b>Other information</b><br>Closing number of shares<br>Operating charges (%)**<br>Direct transaction costs (%)***                                                     | 07/09/2019<br>152.66<br>21.41<br>(0.69)<br>20.72<br>-<br>-<br>173.38<br>0.02<br>13.57<br>17<br>10,000                  | 07/03/2019<br>156.88<br>(2.96)<br>(1.26)<br>(4.22)<br>(0.22)<br>0.22<br>152.66<br>0.11<br>(2.69)<br>15<br>10,000         | 07/03/2018<br>141.82<br>16.26<br>(1.20)<br>15.06<br>(0.50)<br>0.50<br>156.88<br>0.15<br>10.62<br>16<br>10,000         | 07/09/2019<br>145.23<br>8.74<br>(0.63)<br>8.11<br>-<br>-<br>153.34<br>0.01<br>5.58<br>273<br>177,825                                   | 07/03/2019<br>144.82<br>1.60<br>(1.19)<br>0.41<br>(0.20)<br>0.20<br>145.23<br>0.10<br>0.28<br>268<br>184,308                 | 07/03/2018<br>123.09<br>22.82<br>(1.09<br>21.73<br>(0.43<br>0.43<br>144.82<br>0.13<br>17.65<br>17.65<br>192.075<br>0.83                                            |
| Opening net asset value per share (p)<br>Return before operating charges (p)<br>Operating charges (p)<br>Return after operating charges (p)*<br>Distributions (p)<br>Retained distributions on accumulation shares (p)<br>Closing net asset value per share (p)<br>*after direct transaction costs of (p)<br><b>Performance</b><br>Return after charges (%)<br><b>Other information</b><br>Closing net asset value (£000)<br>Closing number of shares<br>Operating charges (%)***<br>Direct transaction costs (%)***<br><b>Prices</b> | 07/09/2019<br>152.66<br>21.41<br>(0.69)<br>20.72<br>-<br>-<br>173.38<br>0.02<br>13.57<br>17<br>10,000<br>0.83'<br>0.02 | 07/03/2019  156.88 (2.96) (1.26) (4.22) (0.22) 0.22 152.66 0.11 (2.69) 15 10,000 0.82 0.07                               | 07/03/2018 141.82 16.26 (1.20) 15.06 (0.50) 0.50 156.88 0.15 10.62 16 10,000 0.82 0.10                                | 07/09/2019<br>145.23<br>8.74<br>(0.63)<br>8.11<br>-<br>-<br>-<br>153.34<br>0.01<br>5.58<br>273<br>177,825<br>0.83 <sup>†</sup><br>0.02 | 07/03/2019<br>144.82<br>1.60<br>(1.19)<br>0.41<br>(0.20)<br>0.20<br>145.23<br>0.10<br>0.28<br>268<br>184,308<br>0.83<br>0.07 | 07/03/2018<br>123.09<br>22.82<br>(1.09<br>21.73<br>(0.43<br>0.43<br>144.82<br>0.13<br>17.65<br>192,075<br>0.83<br>0.10                                             |
| Opening net asset value per share (p)<br>Return before operating charges (p)<br>Operating charges (p)<br>Return after operating charges (p)*<br>Distributions (p)<br>Retained distributions on accumulation shares (p)<br>Closing net asset value per share (p)                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                       | 07/09/2019<br>152.66<br>21.41<br>(0.69)<br>20.72<br>-<br>-<br>173.38<br>0.02<br>13.57<br>17<br>10,000<br>0.83'         | 07/03/2019<br>156.88<br>(2.96)<br>(1.26)<br>(4.22)<br>(0.22)<br>0.22<br>152.66<br>0.11<br>(2.69)<br>15<br>10,000<br>0.82 | 07/03/2018<br>141.82<br>16.26<br>(1.20)<br>15.06<br>(0.50)<br>0.50<br>156.88<br>0.15<br>10.62<br>16<br>10,000<br>0.82 | 07/09/2019<br>145.23<br>8.74<br>(0.63)<br>8.11<br>-<br>-<br>-<br>153.34<br>0.01<br>5.58<br>273<br>177,825<br>0.83'                     | 07/03/2019<br>144.82<br>1.60<br>(1.19)<br>0.41<br>(0.20)<br>0.20<br>145.23<br>0.10<br>0.28<br>268<br>184,308<br>0.83         | lation shares<br>07/03/2018<br>123.09<br>22.82<br>(1.09<br>21.73<br>(0.43<br>0.43<br>144.82<br>0.13<br>17.65<br>278<br>192,079<br>0.83<br>0.10<br>151.19<br>119.91 |

\*\*The Operating charges are represented by the Ongoing Charges Figure (OCF) which is the European standard method of disclosing the charges of a share class of a fund based on the financial year's expenses and may vary from year to year. It includes charges such as the fund's annual management charge, registration fee, custody fees and distribution cost but ordinarily excludes the costs of buying or selling assets for the fund (unless these assets are shares of another fund). Where published, the Key Investor Information Document (KIID) contains the current OCF. For a more detailed breakdown please visit columbiathreadneedle.com/fees.

\*\*\*\*Transaction costs have not been reduced by any amounts collected from dilution levies/adjustments.

<sup>1</sup>Commenced 15 June 2018 and closed 9 November 2018.

<sup>2</sup>Closed 9 November 2018.

<sup>†</sup>The Ongoing Charges Figure is annualised based on the fees incurred during the accounting period.

#### Notes to the financial statements

for the accounting period 8 March 2019 to 7 September 2019

#### **1 ACCOUNTING POLICIES**

#### (a) Basis of accounting

The financial statements have been prepared on the historical cost basis, as modified by the revaluation of investments, in compliance with FRS 102 and in accordance with the Statement of Recommended Practice for Authorised Funds (SORP) issued by the Investment Management Association in May 2014. The accounting policies applied are consistent with those of the annual financial statements for the year ended 7 March 2019 and are described in those financial statements.

#### (b) Notes

In accordance with the guidelines of the SORP the fund has taken advantage of the facility not to provide further notes to the financial statements.

#### 2 RECONCILIATION OF SHARES

| RECONCILIATION OF SHARES                 |              |
|------------------------------------------|--------------|
|                                          | 2019         |
| Class 1 – Income shares                  |              |
| Opening shares                           | 237,827      |
| Shares issued                            | 15,105       |
| Shares redeemed                          | (12,262)     |
| Net conversions                          | (5,023)      |
| Closing shares                           | 235,647      |
| Class 1 – Accumulation shares            |              |
| Opening shares                           | 90,893,642   |
| Shares issued                            | 371,600      |
| Shares redeemed                          | (17,646,160) |
| Net conversions                          | (285,459)    |
| Closing shares                           | 73,333,623   |
| Class 2 – Accumulation shares            |              |
| Opening shares                           | 59,848,373   |
| Shares issued                            | 1,917,563    |
| Shares redeemed                          | (3,593,956)  |
| Net conversions                          | (0)000,000,  |
| Closing shares                           | 58,171,980   |
| ·                                        |              |
| Class X – Accumulation shares            |              |
| Opening shares                           | 14,962,715   |
| Shares issued                            | 23,968,630   |
| Shares redeemed<br>Net conversions       | (1,283,100)  |
| Closing shares                           | 27 640 246   |
| closing shares                           | 37,648,245   |
| Class Z – Income shares                  |              |
| Opening shares                           | 4,924,811    |
| Shares issued                            | 138,118      |
| Shares redeemed                          | (428,959)    |
| Net conversions                          | 80,538       |
| Closing shares                           | 4,714,508    |
| Class Z – Accumulation shares            |              |
| Opening shares                           | 112,971,009  |
| Shares issued                            | 25,377       |
| Shares redeemed                          | (7,142,207)  |
| Net conversions                          | 283,803      |
| Closing shares                           | 106,137,982  |
| Class Z CHF Hedged – Accumulation shares |              |
| Opening shares                           | 10,000       |
| Shares issued                            |              |
| Shares redeemed                          | _            |
| Net conversions                          | _            |
| Closing shares                           | 10,000       |
| closing undrou                           | 10,000       |
|                                          |              |

|                                          | 2019    |
|------------------------------------------|---------|
| Class Z GBP Hedged – Accumulation shares |         |
| Opening shares                           | 184,308 |
| Shares issued                            | -       |
| Shares redeemed                          | (6,483) |
| Net conversions                          |         |
| Closing shares                           | 177,825 |

#### **Investment Report**

Investment Objective and Policy

The Fund aims to achieve capital growth over the long term. It looks to outperform the Russell 2500 Index over rolling 3-year periods, after the deduction of charges.

The Fund is actively managed, and invests at least 75% of its assets in shares of American smaller companies.

The Fund considers American smaller companies to be those domiciled in the United States of America (US), or with significant US business operations, and which have a market size ranging from typically \$500 million to \$10 billion at the time of investment

The Fund selects smaller companies considered to have good prospects for share price growth, from any industry or economic sector, and in some instances, this may provide exposure to niche growth areas that often cannot be accessed by large companies.

The Fund typically invests in fewer than 80 companies, which may include shares of some companies not within the Russell 2500 Index. The Fund may invest in other securities (including fixed interest securities) and collective investment schemes (including funds managed by Columbia Threadneedle companies), when deemed appropriate.

The Fund may also hold money market instruments, deposits, cash and near cash

The Fund is not permitted to invest in derivatives for investment purposes but derivatives may be used with the aim of reducing risk or managing the Fund more efficiently.

The Russell 2500 Index is regarded as an appropriate performance measure of shares of small to medium sized companies listed on US stock markets, with around 2500 companies included. It provides a suitable target benchmark against which Fund performance will be measured and evaluated over time

#### Performance of Class 1 – Accumulation shares\*

Over the six months to 7 September 2019, the published share price of the Threadneedle American Smaller Companies Fund (US) has risen from 322.10p to 365.41p.

Looking at the sterling performance within its peer group, the total return on the fund for the six months ending 31 August 2019, including net reinvested

income, is +13.94% as compared to a median return of +13.17% over the same period. (For information the Russell 2500 returned +8.18% over the same period).

#### Market Overview and Portfolio Activity

US equities recorded a robust rise during the six-month period under review, supported by the US Federal Reserve (Fed) loosening of monetary policy, broadly positive domestic economic data and well-received corporate earnings. However, intermittent flare-ups in the ongoing trade war with China were a cause for concern, prompting bouts of market volatility. Sentiment was also hurt in August when the US yield curve inverted, which is traditionally viewed as a sign of a possible impending recession.

Dovish signalling by the Fed featured from the start of the review period, as the central bank indicated after its March policy meeting that interest rates were unlikely to rise at all in 2019 - a decided shift from its forecasts at the end of 2018 for more rate hikes. Chairman Powell hinted in early June that the Fed was prepared to lower rates if necessary to protect the domestic economy from the effects of the trade war, feeding anticipation of a reduction. The central bank subsequently followed through at its July meeting, cutting rates for the first time in more than a decade.

The US economy's performance was generally positive; first-quarter (Q1) GDP figures were well ahead of expectations and the strongest since 2015, and growth slowed less than forecast in 02. However, as the review period progressed, data indicated that, while the consumer sector was robust overall, the industrial sector was enmeshed in a deepening slowdown as the trade war with China continued. A widely watched gauge of US manufacturing indicated in July that growth in the sector had stalled, and in the following month showed the first contraction since 2016. In contrast, the consumer-spending component of GDP recorded its strongest growth in almost five years in 02, according to revised figures Nonetheless, the trade war remained a worry, notably in May, when President Trump pressed ahead with hefty rises in tariffs on some imported Chinese goods, and in August, when he announced a levy on those China-made products that had previously escaped duties, and as China's currency weakened to the lowest level in more than 10 years against the dollar. Both of these steps provoked similar retaliatory measures by China, but at the same time, the two countries continued negotiations aimed at resolving the dispute. Also in May, the Trump administration barred US companies from transferring technology to Chinese electronics firm Huawei, although temporary reprieves enabled business to continue. We established positions in Take-Two Interactive Software, OneSpaWorld and KBR during the period.

Take-Two should be well positioned to leverage its strong library of existing video-gaming titles to capture share within a growing industry. It should also benefit from longer-term secular trends, such as the move to digital distribution from physical and the growth of mobile gaming and e-sports. An increasing component of digital sales in the product mix would bolster earnings. Further, the shift to mobile gaming — which deesn't require a console or PC – should serve to increase the total addressable market across geographies.

OneSpaWorld is the dominant operator of spa and fitness facilities on cruise ships, an asset-light, high-return and high-cashflow business. With a market share of 84% and good visibility of ship capacity growth in the cruise industry, the company is well positioned to grow annual revenues in the mid- to high-single-digit range, leading to better-than-expected profitability and returns.

KBR, a professional services and consulting firm, has successfully made the transition from engineering and construction to providing outsourced solutions, mainly for governments. KBR has high barriers to entry and a strong moat in areas of the government budget seeing sustainable growth, resulting in strong free cashflow conversion. This has led to an expanding return on invested capital. The transformation story and associated margin expansion has so far been underestimated by the market. The cashflow yield is superior to peers, which made for an attractive entry point into the shares.

The fund increased its allocations to Virtu Financial. Albemarle and Charles River Laboratories, while taking some profits on Teradyne, First Hawaiian and Hanover Insurance. Aspen Technology, Fair Isaac Corp., TransUnion and Capri Holdings were among positions that were exited.

The escalation in the US-China trade war in August means that despite a better-than-anticipated 02 results season, we expect earnings to be muted for the remainder of the year, with low-single-digit profits growth for 2019. We have also observed a diverging domestic economy, with a strong consumer on the one hand and a weak manufacturing sector on the other. As such, the outlook for US equities remains uncertain and policy-dependent. It is also extremely difficult to forecast an outcome for bin y apprint of the trade war, given Trump's unpredictable personality. The Fed appears keen to support markets, but it is unclear as to whether interest-rate cuts will be sufficient to offset the impact of the trade war.

#### STATEMENT OF TOTAL RETURN

for the accounting period 8 March 2019 to 7 September 2019

|                                         | 2019    | 2018    |
|-----------------------------------------|---------|---------|
|                                         | £000    | £000    |
| Income                                  |         |         |
| Net capital gains                       | 48,860  | 97,337  |
| Revenue                                 | 1,806   | 4,143   |
| Expenses                                | (1,949) | (3,990) |
| Interest payable and similar charges    | _       | (16)    |
| Net (expense)/revenue before taxation   | (143)   | 137     |
| Taxation                                | 5       | (436)   |
| Net expense after taxation              | (138)   | (299)   |
| Total return before equalisation        | 48,722  | 97,038  |
| Equalisation                            | (6)     | 2       |
| Change in net assets attributable to    |         |         |
| shareholders from investment activities | 48,716  | 97,040  |
|                                         |         |         |

#### STATEMENT OF CHANGE IN NET ASSETS ATTRIBUTABLE **TO SHAREHOLDERS**

for the accounting period 8 March 2019 to 7 September 2019

|                                                             | 2019     | 2018      |
|-------------------------------------------------------------|----------|-----------|
|                                                             | £000     | £000      |
| Opening net assets attributable to shareholders             | 372,465  | 693,807   |
| Amounts receivable on the issue of shares                   | 5,161    | 378,480   |
| Amounts payable on the cancellation of shares               | (50,642) | (433,893) |
|                                                             | (45,481) | (55,413)  |
| Dilution adjustment                                         | -        | 26        |
| Change in net assets attributable to shareholders from      |          |           |
| investment activities (see statement of total return above) | 48,716   | 97,040    |
| Closing net assets attributable to shareholders             | 375,700  | 735,460   |

The comparatives used within the Statement of Change in Net Assets Attributable to Shareholders are for the corresponding period of the previous year. Therefore the opening net assets attributable to shareholders for the current year are at 7 March 2019 whilst the figure disclosed in the comparatives' closing net assets attributable to shareholders is at 7 September 2018.

\*In pound Sterling and against UK peer group (See Performance summary on pages 223 to 224).

| BALANCE SHEET          |
|------------------------|
| as at 7 September 2019 |

|                                         | 2019<br>£000 | March<br>2019<br>£000 |
|-----------------------------------------|--------------|-----------------------|
| Assets:                                 | 2000         | 2000                  |
| Fixed assets:                           |              |                       |
| Investments                             | 368,627      | 369,782               |
| Current assets:                         |              |                       |
| Debtors                                 | 3,553        | 981                   |
| Cash and bank balances                  | 4,548        | 3,713                 |
| Cash equivalents**                      | 11           | 385                   |
| Total assets                            | 376,739      | 374,861               |
| Liabilities:                            |              |                       |
| Creditors:                              |              |                       |
| Distribution payable                    | -            | (24)                  |
| Other creditors                         | (1,039)      | (2,372)               |
| Total liabilities                       | (1,039)      | (2,396)               |
| Net assets attributable to shareholders | 375,700      | 372,465               |

\*\*The total value of investments in the portfolio statement includes the Cash Equivalents amount shown under current assets.

.....

## **Comparative Table Disclosure**

|                                                   | Class 1 – Income shares |            | Class 1 EUR – Income shar |                       |  |
|---------------------------------------------------|-------------------------|------------|---------------------------|-----------------------|--|
|                                                   | 07/09/2019              | 07/03/2019 | 07/03/2018                | 23/11/18 <sup>1</sup> |  |
| Change in net assets per share                    |                         |            |                           |                       |  |
| Opening net asset value per share (p)             | 321.91                  | 307.15     | 317.83                    | 340.43                |  |
| Return before operating charges (p)               | 46.07                   | 19.95      | (5.56)                    | (29.54)               |  |
| Operating charges (p)                             | (2.84)                  | (5.19)     | (5.12)                    | (2.09)                |  |
| Return after operating charges (p)*               | 43.23                   | 14.76      | (10.68)                   | (31.63)               |  |
| Distributions (p)                                 | _                       | -          | _                         | _                     |  |
| Retained distributions on accumulation shares (p) |                         | -          |                           |                       |  |
| Closing net asset value per share (p)             | 365.14                  | 321.91     | 307.15                    | 308.80                |  |
| *after direct transaction costs of (p)            | 0.15                    | 0.43       | 0.53                      | 0.17                  |  |
| Performance                                       |                         |            |                           |                       |  |
| Return after charges (%)                          | 13.43                   | 4.81       | (3.36)                    | (9.29)                |  |
| Other information                                 |                         |            |                           |                       |  |
| Closing net asset value (£000)                    | 1,722                   | 1,628      | 15,936                    | -                     |  |
| Closing number of shares                          | 471,513                 | 505,796    | 5,188,424                 | -                     |  |
| Operating charges (%)**                           | 1.62 <sup>†</sup>       | 1.65       | 1.67                      | -                     |  |
| Direct transaction costs (%)***                   | 0.08                    | 0.13       | 0.17                      | -                     |  |
| Prices                                            |                         |            |                           |                       |  |
| Highest share price (p)                           | 384.74                  | 361.13     | 319.72                    | 361.13                |  |
| Lowest share price (p)                            | 321.59                  | 273.33     | 290.72                    | 305.73                |  |

|                                                   | Class 1 – Accumulation shares |            | Class 1 EUR – Accumulation shares |                   |                         |
|---------------------------------------------------|-------------------------------|------------|-----------------------------------|-------------------|-------------------------|
|                                                   | 07/09/2019                    | 07/03/2019 | 07/03/2018                        | 07/09/2019        | 07/03/2019 <sup>2</sup> |
| Change in net assets per share                    |                               |            |                                   |                   |                         |
| Opening net asset value per share (p)             | 322.07                        | 307.28     | 317.96                            | 322.05            | 340.58                  |
| Return before operating charges (p)               | 46.09                         | 19.97      | (5.55)                            | 46.09             | (14.66)                 |
| Operating charges (p)                             | (2.84)                        | (5.18)     | (5.13)                            | (2.84)            | (3.87)                  |
| Return after operating charges (p)*               | 43.25                         | 14.79      | (10.68)                           | 43.25             | (18.53)                 |
| Distributions (p)                                 | -                             | -          | -                                 | -                 | -                       |
| Retained distributions on accumulation shares (p) |                               | -          |                                   |                   | _                       |
| Closing net asset value per share (p)             | 365.32                        | 322.07     | 307.28                            | 365.30            | 322.05                  |
| after direct transaction costs of (p)             | 0.15                          | 0.43       | 0.53                              | 0.15              | 0.45                    |
| Performance                                       |                               |            |                                   |                   |                         |
| Return after charges (%)                          | 13.43                         | 4.81       | (3.36)                            | 13.43             | (5.44)                  |
| Other information                                 |                               |            |                                   |                   |                         |
| Closing net asset value (£000)                    | 27,784                        | 26,766     | 179,438                           | 19,833            | 18,743                  |
| Closing number of shares                          | 7,605,311                     | 8,310,513  | 58,395,304                        | 5,429,385         | 5,819,946               |
| Dperating charges (%)**                           | 1.62 <sup>†</sup>             | 1.64       | 1.67                              | 1.62 <sup>†</sup> | 1.63 <sup>+</sup>       |
| Direct transaction costs (%)***                   | 0.08                          | 0.13       | 0.17                              | 0.08              | 0.13                    |
| Prices                                            |                               |            |                                   |                   |                         |
| lighest share price (p)                           | 384.94                        | 361.28     | 319.86                            | 384.91            | 361.28                  |
| owest share price (p)                             | 321.76                        | 273.44     | 290.84                            | 321.74            | 273.44                  |

## **Comparative Table Disclosure**

(continued)

| 00/66/00601             |                                                                                                                       |                                                                                                                                   |                                                      |
|-------------------------|-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|------------------------------------------------------|
| 23/11/2018 <sup>1</sup> | 07/09/2019                                                                                                            | 07/03/2019                                                                                                                        | 07/03/2018                                           |
|                         |                                                                                                                       |                                                                                                                                   |                                                      |
| 340.58                  | 366.85                                                                                                                | 348.03                                                                                                                            | 357.93                                               |
| (29.55)                 | 52.58                                                                                                                 | 22.69                                                                                                                             | (6.23)                                               |
| (2.10)                  | (2.12)                                                                                                                | (3.87)                                                                                                                            | (3.67)                                               |
| (31.65)                 | 50.46                                                                                                                 | 18.82                                                                                                                             | (9.90)                                               |
| -                       | -                                                                                                                     | _                                                                                                                                 | -                                                    |
|                         |                                                                                                                       | -                                                                                                                                 |                                                      |
| 308.93                  | 417.31                                                                                                                | 366.85                                                                                                                            | 348.03                                               |
| 0.17                    | 0.17                                                                                                                  | 0.50                                                                                                                              | 0.59                                                 |
|                         |                                                                                                                       |                                                                                                                                   |                                                      |
| (9.29)                  | 13.75                                                                                                                 | 5.41                                                                                                                              | (2.77)                                               |
|                         |                                                                                                                       |                                                                                                                                   |                                                      |
| -                       | 172,411                                                                                                               | 160,580                                                                                                                           | 227,095                                              |
| -                       | 41,314,497                                                                                                            | 43,772,116                                                                                                                        | 65,252,001                                           |
| -                       | 1.06 <sup>+</sup>                                                                                                     | 1.06                                                                                                                              | 1.06                                                 |
| -                       | 0.08                                                                                                                  | 0.13                                                                                                                              | 0.17                                                 |
|                         |                                                                                                                       |                                                                                                                                   |                                                      |
| 361.28                  | 439.46                                                                                                                | 410.35                                                                                                                            | 361.95                                               |
| 305.86                  | 366.52                                                                                                                | 311.13                                                                                                                            | 328.46                                               |
|                         | (29.55)<br>(2.10)<br>(31.65)<br><br>-<br>-<br>-<br>-<br>-<br>-<br>-<br>-<br>-<br>-<br>-<br>-<br>-<br>-<br>-<br>-<br>- | $\begin{array}{c ccccc} (29.55) & 52.58 \\ (2.10) & (2.12) \\ (31.65) & 50.46 \\ \hline & & & & \\ & & & & \\ & & & & \\ & & & &$ | $\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$ |

|                                                   | Class 2 USD – Accumulation shares | Class X           | <ul> <li>Accumulation s</li> </ul> | hares      |
|---------------------------------------------------|-----------------------------------|-------------------|------------------------------------|------------|
|                                                   | 23/11/2018 <sup>1</sup>           | 07/09/2019        | 07/03/2019                         | 07/03/2018 |
| Change in net assets per share                    |                                   |                   |                                    |            |
| Opening net asset value per share (p)             | 386.35                            | 306.42            | 287.83                             | 293.18     |
| Return before operating charges (p)               | (33.47)                           | 43.95             | 18.77                              | (5.18      |
| Operating charges (p)                             | (1.55)                            | (0.10)            | (0.18)                             | (0.17      |
| Return after operating charges (p)*               | (35.02)                           | 43.85             | 18.59                              | (5.35      |
| Distributions (p)                                 | -                                 | -                 | (2.92)                             | (2.74      |
| Retained distributions on accumulation shares (p) |                                   |                   | 2.92                               | 2.74       |
| Closing net asset value per share (p)             | 351.33                            | 350.27            | 306.42                             | 287.83     |
| *after direct transaction costs of (p)            | 0.19                              | 0.14              | 0.42                               | 0.49       |
| Performance                                       |                                   |                   |                                    |            |
| Return after charges (%)                          | (9.06)                            | 14.31             | 6.46                               | (1.82      |
| Other information                                 |                                   |                   |                                    |            |
| Closing net asset value (£000)                    | -                                 | 13,479            | 11,033                             | 9,278      |
| Closing number of shares                          | -                                 | 3,848,281         | 3,600,793                          | 3,223,328  |
| Operating charges (%)**                           | -                                 | 0.06 <sup>†</sup> | 0.06                               | 0.06       |
| Direct transaction costs (%)***                   | -                                 | 0.08              | 0.13                               | 0.17       |
| Prices                                            |                                   |                   |                                    |            |
| Highest share price (p)                           | 410.35                            | 368.49            | 341.05                             | 298.91     |
| Lowest share price (p)                            | 347.69                            | 306.15            | 259.36                             | 270.41     |

## **Comparative Table Disclosure**

(continued)

|                                                   | Class Z – Income shares |            | Class Z – Accumulation sh |                   | hares      |             |
|---------------------------------------------------|-------------------------|------------|---------------------------|-------------------|------------|-------------|
|                                                   | 07/09/2019              | 07/03/2019 | 07/03/2018                | 07/09/2019        | 07/03/2019 | 07/03/2018  |
| Change in net assets per share                    |                         |            |                           |                   |            |             |
| Opening net asset value per share (p)             | 195.39                  | 185.31     | 190.56                    | 257.42            | 243.78     | 250.28      |
| Return before operating charges (p)               | 28.00                   | 12.10      | (3.32)                    | 36.89             | 15.89      | (4.37)      |
| Operating charges (p)                             | (0.93)                  | (1.72)     | (1.63)                    | (1.23)            | (2.25)     | (2.13)      |
| Return after operating charges (p)*               | 27.07                   | 10.38      | (4.95)                    | 35.66             | 13.64      | (6.50)      |
| Distributions (p)                                 | -                       | (0.30)     | (0.30)                    | -                 | (0.39)     | (0.39)      |
| Retained distributions on accumulation shares (p) |                         | -          |                           |                   | 0.39       | 0.39        |
| Closing net asset value per share (p)             | 222.46                  | 195.39     | 185.31                    | 293.08            | 257.42     | 243.78      |
| *after direct transaction costs of (p)            | 0.09                    | 0.27       | 0.32                      | 0.12              | 0.35       | 0.42        |
| Performance                                       |                         |            |                           |                   |            |             |
| Return after charges (%)                          | 13.85                   | 5.60       | (2.60)                    | 13.85             | 5.60       | (2.60)      |
| Other information                                 |                         |            |                           |                   |            |             |
| Closing net asset value (£000)                    | 11,147                  | 15,805     | 14,835                    | 129,324           | 137,910    | 247,225     |
| Closing number of shares                          | 5,010,702               | 8,088,859  | 8,005,588                 | 44,125,106        | 53,573,430 | 101,413,510 |
| Operating charges (%)**                           | 0.88 <sup>†</sup>       | 0.88       | 0.88                      | 0.88 <sup>†</sup> | 0.88       | 0.88        |
| Direct transaction costs (%)***                   | 0.08                    | 0.13       | 0.17                      | 0.08              | 0.13       | 0.17        |
| Prices                                            |                         |            |                           |                   |            |             |
| Highest share price (p)                           | 234.23                  | 218.69     | 192.98                    | 308.59            | 287.69     | 253.47      |
| Lowest share price (p)                            | 195.21                  | 165.90     | 175.03                    | 257.19            | 218.24     | 229.89      |

|                                                   | Class Z USD – Accumulation shares 23/11/2018 <sup>1</sup> | Class Z EUR Hedged – Gross accumulation shares <sup>s</sup><br>23/11/2018 <sup>3</sup> |
|---------------------------------------------------|-----------------------------------------------------------|----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|
| Change in net assets per share                    |                                                           |                                                                                        |
| Opening net asset value per share (p)             | 270.75                                                    | 100.00                                                                                 |
| Return before operating charges (p)               | (23.44)                                                   | (8.39)                                                                                 |
| Operating charges (p)                             | (0.90)                                                    | (0.39)                                                                                 |
| Return after operating charges (p)*               | (24.34)                                                   | (8.78)                                                                                 |
| Distributions (p)                                 | (0.18)                                                    | (0.12)                                                                                 |
| Retained distributions on accumulation shares (p) | 0.18                                                      | 0.12                                                                                   |
| Closing net asset value per share (p)             | 246.41                                                    | 91.22                                                                                  |
| *after direct transaction costs of (p)            | 0.13                                                      | 0.06                                                                                   |
| Performance                                       |                                                           |                                                                                        |
| Return after charges (%)                          | (8.99)                                                    | (8.78)                                                                                 |
| Other information                                 |                                                           |                                                                                        |
| Closing net asset value (£000)                    | -                                                         | -                                                                                      |
| Closing number of shares                          | -                                                         | -                                                                                      |
| Operating charges (%)**                           | -                                                         | -                                                                                      |
| Direct transaction costs (%)***                   | -                                                         | -                                                                                      |
| Prices                                            |                                                           |                                                                                        |
| Highest share price (p)                           | 287.69                                                    | 109.64                                                                                 |
| Lowest share price (p)                            | 243.82                                                    | 90.79                                                                                  |

### **Comparative Table Disclosure**

(continued)

|                                                   | Class Z CHF Hedged – Gross ac<br>05/11/20184 | cumulation shares <sup>3</sup> |
|---------------------------------------------------|----------------------------------------------|--------------------------------|
| Change in net assets per share                    |                                              |                                |
| Opening net asset value per share (p)             | 100.00                                       |                                |
| Return before operating charges (p)               | (5.25)                                       |                                |
| Operating charges (p)                             | (0.32)                                       |                                |
| Return after operating charges (p)*               | (5.57)                                       |                                |
| Distributions (p)                                 | -                                            |                                |
| Retained distributions on accumulation shares (p) |                                              |                                |
| Closing net asset value per share (p)             | 94.43                                        |                                |
| *after direct transaction costs of (p)            | 0.05                                         |                                |
| Performance                                       |                                              |                                |
| Return after charges (%)                          | (5.57)                                       |                                |
| Other information                                 |                                              |                                |
| Closing net asset value (£000)                    | -                                            |                                |
| Closing number of shares                          | -                                            |                                |
| Operating charges (%)**                           | -                                            |                                |
| Direct transaction costs (%)***                   | -                                            |                                |
| Prices                                            |                                              |                                |
| Highest share price (p)                           | 111.66                                       |                                |
| Lowest share price (p)                            | 91.60                                        |                                |

\*\*The Operating charges are represented by the Ongoing Charges Figure (OCF) which is the European standard method of disclosing the charges of a share class of a fund based on the financial year's expenses and may vary from year to year. It includes charges such as the fund's annual management charge, registration fee, custody fees and distribution cost but ordinarily excludes the costs of buying or selling assets for the fund (unless these assets are shares of another fund). Where published, the Key Investor Information Document (KIID) contains the current OCF. For a more detailed breakdown please visit columbiathreadneedle.com/fees.

\*\*\*Transaction costs have not been reduced by any amounts collected from dilution levies/adjustments.

<sup>1</sup>Commenced 15 June 2018 and closed 23 November 2018.

<sup>2</sup>Commenced 15 June 2018.

<sup>3</sup>Commenced 30 May 2018 and closed 23 November 2018.

<sup>4</sup>Commenced 30 May 2018 and closed 5 November 2018.

<sup>†</sup>The Ongoing Charges Figure is annualised based on the fees incurred during the accounting period or since commencement date.

#### Notes to the financial statements

for the accounting period 8 March 2019 to 7 September 2019

#### **1 ACCOUNTING POLICIES**

#### (a) Basis of accounting

The financial statements have been prepared on the historical cost basis, as modified by the revaluation of investments, in compliance with FRS 102 and in accordance with the Statement of Recommended Practice for Authorised Funds (SORP) issued by the Investment Management Association in May 2014. The accounting policies applied are consistent with those of the annual financial statements for the year ended 7 March 2019 and are described in those financial statements.

#### (b) Notes

In accordance with the guidelines of the SORP the fund has taken advantage of the facility not to provide further notes to the financial statements.

#### 2 RECONCILIATION OF SHARES

| RECONCILIATION OF SHARES          |             |
|-----------------------------------|-------------|
|                                   | 2019        |
| Class 1 – Income shares           |             |
| Opening shares                    | 505,796     |
| Shares issued                     | 4,681       |
| Shares redeemed                   | (38,964)    |
| Net conversions                   | -           |
| Closing shares                    | 471,513     |
| Class 1 – Accumulation shares     |             |
| Opening shares                    | 8,310,513   |
| Shares issued                     | 209,820     |
| Shares redeemed                   | (701,515)   |
| Net conversions                   | (213,507)   |
| Closing shares                    | 7,605,311   |
| Class 1 EUR – Accumulation shares |             |
| Opening shares                    | 5,819,946   |
| Shares issued                     | 600,994     |
| Shares redeemed                   | (991,555)   |
| Net conversions                   | -           |
| Closing shares                    | 5,429,385   |
| Class 2 – Accumulation shares     |             |
| Opening shares                    | 43,772,116  |
| Shares issued                     | 201,523     |
| Shares redeemed                   | (2,659,142) |
| Net conversions                   | -           |
| Closing shares                    | 41,314,497  |
| Class X – Accumulation shares     |             |
| Opening shares                    | 3,600,793   |
| Shares issued                     | 247,488     |
| Shares redeemed                   | -           |
| Net conversions                   | -           |
| Closing shares                    | 3,848,281   |
| Class Z – Income shares           |             |
| Opening shares                    | 8,088,859   |
| Shares issued                     | 184,971     |
| Shares redeemed                   | (3,269,642) |
| Net conversions                   | 6,514       |
| Closing shares                    | 5,010,702   |
| Class Z – Accumulation shares     |             |
| Opening shares                    | 53,573,430  |
| Shares issued                     | 103,737     |
| Shares redeemed                   | (9,814,097) |
| Net conversions                   | 262,036     |
| Closing shares                    | 44,125,106  |
|                                   |             |

#### **Investment Report**

Investment Objective and Policy The Fund aims to provide income with the prospect of some capital growth over the long term (5 years or more).

The Fund is actively managed, and invests at least two-thirds of its assets in bonds issued by the US government and companies worldwide, denominated in US dollars (or hedged back to USD, if a different currency). The Fund may also invest in other bonds, including US denominated hand hendel the current studie the set of the including US denominated bonds issued by governments outside the US (or government agencies), as well as international organisations. The Fund usually selects bonds that are investment grade, but may

include some bonds with a lower credit rating in the portfolio if this is considered appropriate to achieve its investment objective.

The Fund may also invest in other securities, as well as collective investment schemes (including funds managed by Columbia Threadneedle companies), and hold money market instruments, deposits, cash and near cash.

The Fund is not permitted to invest in derivatives for investment purposes, but derivatives may be used with the aim of reducing risk or managing the Fund more efficiently.

#### Performance of Class 1 - Income Shares\*

Over the six months to 7 September 2019, the published share price of the Threadneedle Dollar Bond Fund has risen from 59.97p to 67.76p.

The sterling total return on the fund for the six months ending 31 August 2019, including net reinvested income, is +17.65% as compared to a median return of +17.67% over the same period. (For information the 50% ICE BofAML Euro-Dollar & Globals/50% ICE BofAML US Treasuries - Master Index gave a total return of +19.40% in sterling terms for the same period).

#### STATEMENT OF TOTAL RETURN

for the accounting period 8 March 2019 to 7 September 2019

|                                         | £000  | £000    |
|-----------------------------------------|-------|---------|
| Income                                  |       |         |
| Net capital gains                       | 5,903 | 3,856   |
| Revenue                                 | 761   | 1,238   |
| Expenses                                | (202) | (432)   |
| Interest payable and similar charges    | (30)  | (103)   |
| Net revenue before taxation             | 529   | 703     |
| Taxation                                | -     | -       |
| Net revenue after taxation              | 529   | 703     |
| Total return before distributions       | 6,432 | 4,559   |
| Distributions                           | (690) | (1,073) |
| Change in net assets attributable to    |       |         |
| shareholders from investment activities | 5,742 | 3,486   |

#### STATEMENT OF CHANGE IN NET ASSETS ATTRIBUTABLE TO SHAREHOLDERS

for the accounting period 8 March 2019 to 7 September 2019

|      |                                                          | 2013     | 2010     |
|------|----------------------------------------------------------|----------|----------|
|      |                                                          | £000     | £000     |
| Op   | ening net assets attributable to shareholders            | 42,436   | 115,732  |
| Am   | ounts receivable on the issue of shares                  | 32,488   | 7,170    |
| Am   | ounts payable on the cancellation of shares              | (26,986) | (64,706) |
|      |                                                          | 5,502    | (57,536) |
| Dilı | ution adjustment                                         | 2        | 31       |
| Cha  | ange in net assets attributable to shareholders from     |          |          |
| inv  | estment activities (see statement of total return above) | 5,742    | 3,486    |
| Ret  | ained distribution on accumulation shares                | 548      | 127      |
| Clo  | sing net assets attributable to shareholders             | 54,230   | 61.840   |

The comparatives used within the Statement of Change in Net Assets Attributable to Shareholders are for the corresponding period of the previous year. Therefore the opening net assets attributable to shareholders for the current year are at 7 March 2019 whilst the figure disclosed in the comparatives' closing net assets attributable to shareholders is at 7 September 2018.

\*In pound Sterling and against UK peer group (See Performance summary on pages 223 to 224).

\*\*Gross performance is calculated in Factset using daily cash flows and daily global close valuations.

#### Market Overview and Portfolio Activity

The six months under review constituted a volatile period in financial markets and a positive one for fixed income asset returns. US Treasury yields (which move inversely to price) fell sharply, helping corporate bonds to also deliver positive returns for the period. Credit spreads (the yield premiums offered by corporate bonds over "risk-free" government bonds of the same maturity) were little changed in the US investment-grade (IG) market but tightened modestly in US high yield (HY). Returns for sterling-based investors in these assets received a further boost as the dollar strengthened against the pound.

During the period, three broadly overlapping factors combined to push yields downwards: the ongoing US-China trade dispute, signs of deterioration in the global economy, and looser monetary policy from key central banks. Trade-war fears waxed and waned but escalated in August when President Trump announced new tariffs on \$300bn of Chinese imports, provoking retaliation in kind from Beijing. The dispute was increasingly evident in weaker global economic data, not least of which was German GDP, which contracted in the second quarter (Q2). The US economy has held up relatively well, buoyed by strong consumer spending, but US manufacturers have also been hit by the trade war.

Faced with these developments, sluggish inflation and pressure from markets (and the US president), the US Federal Reserve (Fed) cut interest rates in July for the first time in a decade. The European Central Bank provided further support for fixed-income assets, hinting (as has since transpired) that it was prepared to unleash a fresh round of monetary stimulus, including corporate bond purchases. This last helped European corporate bonds outperform their US and UK equivalents over the period. UK policymakers appeared hawkish in comparison, the Bank of England insisted that rate hikes were still a possibility in 2019, assuming a disorderly Denint did charilith and the state of Brexit didn't derail the economy.

2018

2019

2010

2018

Against this background, the 10-year Treasury yield fell by around 108 basis points (bps) to 1.56% over the period. For several days in August it was trading below the 2-year yield – an inversion of the yield curve often seen as a harbinger of recession. Credit spreads in the US IG and HY markets tightened by 3 bps and 5 bps respectively.

We participated in new deals from a wide variety of companies. The largest of these (in terms their weighting in the portfolio) included new bonds from Apple, Bristol-Myers Squibb (later sold), Duke Energy, Anheuser-Busch InBev and IBM. We were also active in the secondary market, adding new exposure to Oncor Electric Delivery, United Technologies, Cardinal Health and San Diego Gas & Electric, as well as increasing a range of existing holdings, including those in Ausgrid, Bacardi, Plains All American Pipeline, NiSource and Abbvie. We reduced exposure to several issuers, such as British American Tobacco, Royal Bank of Scotland, Alibaba, and SGSP (Australia) Assets, while exiting others, including Sempra Energy, Barclays, HSBC, Japan Tobacco, Sunny Optical Technology and Bank of America

Corporate credit markets are underpinned by increasingly accommodative monetary policy. The corporate credit cycle is, however, mature and though earnings have been strong, the benefits are largely accruing to shareholders – particularly within IG. That said, demand for income will remain a powerful and positive force. Valuations are around their long-term average.

On balance, we remain more constructive on the outlook for IG than HY, given the IG market's greater ability to withstand lower economic growth than its more leveraged counterpart.

#### **BALANCE SHEET**

| as at 7 September 2019                  |              |                       |
|-----------------------------------------|--------------|-----------------------|
|                                         | 2019<br>£000 | March<br>2019<br>£000 |
| Assets:                                 |              |                       |
| Fixed assets:                           |              |                       |
| Investments                             | 48,577       | 42,672                |
| Current assets:                         |              |                       |
| Debtors                                 | 589          | 319                   |
| Cash and bank balances                  | 5,158        | 464                   |
| Cash equivalents**                      | 1,641        | _                     |
| Total assets                            | 55,965       | 43,455                |
| Liabilities:                            |              |                       |
| Investment liabilities                  | (97)         | (129)                 |
| Creditors:                              |              |                       |
| Distribution payable                    | (210)        | (496)                 |
| Other creditors                         | (1,428)      | (394)                 |
| Total liabilities                       | (1,735)      | (1,019)               |
| Net assets attributable to shareholders | 54,230       | 42,436                |
|                                         |              |                       |

#### **DISTRIBUTION TABLE**

for the accounting period 8 March 2019 to 7 September 2019

| Interest distribution in pence per share                             |                  |              |                                      |                              |
|----------------------------------------------------------------------|------------------|--------------|--------------------------------------|------------------------------|
| Class 1 – Income shares<br>Distribution<br>Period                    | Gross<br>Revenue | Equalisation | Distribution<br>Paid/Payable<br>2019 | Distribution<br>Paid<br>2018 |
| Group 1<br>08/03/19 to 07/09/19                                      | 0.9283           | -            | 0.9283                               | 0.8149                       |
| Group 2<br>08/03/19 to 07/09/19<br>Total distributions in the period | 0.4884           | 0.4399       | 0.9283<br><b>0.9283</b>              | 0.8149<br><b>0.8149</b>      |
| Class 1 – Gross accumulation shares                                  |                  |              |                                      |                              |
| Distribution<br>Period                                               | Gross<br>Revenue | Equalisation | Gross Revenue<br>Accumulated<br>2019 |                              |
| Group 1<br>08/03/19 to 07/09/19                                      | 2.1082           | -            | 2.1082                               | 1.7979                       |
| Group 2<br>08/03/19 to 07/09/19<br>Total distributions in the period | 0.8846           | 1.2236       | 2.1082<br>2.1082                     | 1.7979<br><b>1.7979</b>      |

\*The total value of investments in the portfolio statement includes the Cash Equivalents amount shown under current assets.

#### DISTRIBUTION TABLE

(continued)

| Class X – Gross accumulation shares<br>Distribution<br>Period | Gross<br>Revenue | Equalisation | Gross Revenue<br>Accumulated<br>2019 | Gross Revenue<br>Accumulated<br>2018 |  |
|---------------------------------------------------------------|------------------|--------------|--------------------------------------|--------------------------------------|--|
| Group 1                                                       |                  |              |                                      |                                      |  |
| 08/03/19 to 07/09/19                                          | 1.6633           | -            | 1.6633                               | 1.4128                               |  |
| Group 2<br>08/03/19 to 07/09/19                               | 0.2449           | 1.4184       | 1.6633                               | 1.4128                               |  |
| Total distributions in the period                             |                  |              | 1.6633                               | 1.4128                               |  |
| Class Z – Income shares                                       |                  |              |                                      |                                      |  |
| Distribution<br>Period                                        | Gross<br>Revenue | Equalisation | Distribution<br>Paid/Payable<br>2019 | Distribution<br>Paid<br>2018         |  |
| Group 1<br>08/03/19 to 07/09/19                               | 1.7794           | _            | 1.7794                               | 1.5532                               |  |
| Group 2<br>08/03/19 to 07/09/19                               | 0.8504           | 0.9290       | 1.7794                               | 1.5532                               |  |
| Total distributions in the period                             |                  |              | 1.7794                               | 1.5532                               |  |
| Class Z – Gross accumulation shares                           |                  |              |                                      |                                      |  |
| Distribution<br>Period                                        | Gross<br>Revenue | Equalisation | Gross Revenue<br>Accumulated<br>2019 | Gross Revenue<br>Accumulated<br>2018 |  |
| Group 1                                                       |                  |              |                                      |                                      |  |
| 08/03/19 to 07/09/19                                          | 2.2028           | -            | 2.2028                               | 1.8692                               |  |
| Group 2                                                       |                  |              |                                      |                                      |  |
| 08/03/19 to 07/09/19                                          | 0.7234           | 1.4794       | 2.2028                               | 1.8692                               |  |
| Total distributions in the period                             |                  |              | 2.2028                               | 1.8692                               |  |
| Crawn 2. abarran numbered during a distribution pari          |                  |              |                                      |                                      |  |

Group 2: shares purchased during a distribution period.

## **Comparative Table Disclosure**

|                                                   | CI                | ass 1 – Income sl | ares        | Class 1 – G       | ross accumulatio | ı shares⁵  |
|---------------------------------------------------|-------------------|-------------------|-------------|-------------------|------------------|------------|
|                                                   | 07/09/2019        | 07/03/2019        | 07/03/2018  | 07/09/2019        | 07/03/2019       | 07/03/2018 |
| Change in net assets per share                    |                   |                   |             |                   |                  |            |
| Opening net asset value per share (p)             | 59.04             | 56.45             | 65.29       | 134.10            | 124.62           | 140.84     |
| Return before operating charges (p)               | 9.04              | 4.97              | (6.74)      | 20.52             | 11.02            | (14.63)    |
| Operating charges (p)                             | (0.37)            | (0.69)            | (0.73)      | (0.86)            | (1.54)           | (1.59)     |
| Return after operating charges (p)*               | 8.67              | 4.28              | (7.47)      | 19.66             | 9.48             | (16.22)    |
| Distributions (p)                                 | (0.93)            | (1.69)            | (1.37)      | (2.11)            | (3.75)           | (2.98)     |
| Retained distributions on accumulation shares (p) |                   | -                 | _           | 2.11              | 3.75             | 2.98       |
| Closing net asset value per share (p)             | 66.78             | 59.04             | 56.45       | 153.76            | 134.10           | 124.62     |
| *after direct transaction costs of (p)            | _                 | -                 | _           | -                 | -                | -          |
| Performance                                       |                   |                   |             |                   |                  |            |
| Return after charges (%)                          | 14.68             | 7.58              | (11.44)     | 14.66             | 7.61             | (11.52)    |
| Other information                                 |                   |                   |             |                   |                  |            |
| Closing net asset value (£000)                    | 6,404             | 27,539            | 101,110     | 9,803             | 8,452            | 7,908      |
| Closing number of shares                          | 9,590,579         | 46,643,711        | 179,107,797 | 6,375,847         | 6,302,985        | 6,345,373  |
| Operating charges (%)**                           | 1.19 <sup>†</sup> | 1.17              | 1.19        | 1.18 <sup>†</sup> | 1.17             | 1.19       |
| Direct transaction costs (%)***                   | -                 | -                 | -           | -                 | _                | -          |
| Prices                                            |                   |                   |             |                   |                  |            |
| Highest share price (p)                           | 69.68             | 61.99             | 65.45       | 158.26            | 138.40           | 141.18     |
| Lowest share price (p)                            | 58.72             | 54.79             | 56.18       | 133.37            | 120.94           | 122.51     |

|                                                   | Class X -         | - Gross accumulat | tion shares <sup>s</sup> | Clas              | s Z – Income shai | es         |
|---------------------------------------------------|-------------------|-------------------|--------------------------|-------------------|-------------------|------------|
|                                                   | 07/09/2019        | 07/03/2019        | 07/03/2018               | 07/09/2019        | 07/03/2019        | 07/03/2018 |
| Change in net assets per share                    |                   |                   |                          |                   |                   |            |
| Opening net asset value per share (p)             | 102.10            | 93.83             | 100.00                   | 113.05            | 107.53            | 123.75     |
| Return before operating charges (p)               | 15.68             | 8.32              | (6.17)                   | 17.33             | 9.50              | (12.81)    |
| Operating charges (p)                             | (0.06)            | (0.05)            | _                        | (0.42)            | (0.76)            | (0.76)     |
| Return after operating charges (p)*               | 15.62             | 8.27              | (6.17)                   | 16.91             | 8.74              | (13.57)    |
| Distributions (p)                                 | (1.66)            | (2.95)            | (1.00)                   | (1.78)            | (3.22)            | (2.65)     |
| Retained distributions on accumulation shares (p) | 1.66              | 2.95              | 1.00                     | _                 | -                 |            |
| Closing net asset value per share (p)             | 117.72            | 102.10            | 93.83                    | 128.18            | 113.05            | 107.53     |
| *after direct transaction costs of (p)            | -                 | -                 | -                        | -                 | -                 | -          |
| Performance                                       |                   |                   |                          |                   |                   |            |
| Return after charges (%)                          | 15.30             | 8.81              | (6.17)                   | 14.96             | 8.13              | (10.97)    |
| Other information                                 |                   |                   |                          |                   |                   |            |
| Closing net asset value (£000)                    | 28,437            | 3                 | 3                        | 8,736             | 6,044             | 5,562      |
| Closing number of shares                          | 24,156,117        | 3,001             | 3,001                    | 6,815,472         | 5,346,131         | 5,172,505  |
| Operating charges (%)**                           | 0.11 <sup>†</sup> | 0.05              | 0.02 <sup>†</sup>        | 0.68 <sup>†</sup> | 0.67              | 0.65       |
| Direct transaction costs (%)***                   | -                 | -                 | -                        | -                 | -                 | -          |
| Prices                                            |                   |                   |                          |                   |                   |            |
| Highest share price (p)                           | 121.16            | 105.17            | 101.00                   | 133.75            | 118.34            | 124.05     |
| Lowest share price (p)                            | 101.57            | 91.18             | 92.15                    | 112.45            | 104.42            | 106.97     |

### **Comparative Table Disclosure**

(continued)

|                                                   | Class Z – Gross accumulation shares <sup>®</sup> |            |            |
|---------------------------------------------------|--------------------------------------------------|------------|------------|
|                                                   | 07/09/2019                                       | 07/03/2019 | 07/03/2018 |
| Change in net assets per share                    |                                                  |            |            |
| Opening net asset value per share (p)             | 139.94                                           | 129.40     | 145.47     |
| Return before operating charges (p)               | 21.44                                            | 11.45      | (15.18)    |
| Operating charges (p)                             | (0.51)                                           | (0.91)     | (0.89)     |
| Return after operating charges (p)*               | 20.93                                            | 10.54      | (16.07)    |
| Distributions (p)                                 | (2.20)                                           | (3.90)     | (3.14)     |
| Retained distributions on accumulation shares (p) | 2.20                                             | 3.90       | 3.14       |
| Closing net asset value per share (p)             | 160.87                                           | 139.94     | 129.40     |
| * after direct transaction costs of (p)           | -                                                | -          | -          |
| Performance                                       |                                                  |            |            |
| Return after charges (%)                          | 14.96                                            | 8.15       | (11.05)    |
| Other information                                 |                                                  |            |            |
| Closing net asset value (£000)                    | 850                                              | 398        | 1,149      |
| Closing number of shares                          | 528,183                                          | 284,362    | 887,801    |
| Operating charges (%)**                           | 0.67 <sup>+</sup>                                | 0.67       | 0.65       |
| Direct transaction costs (%)***                   | -                                                | -          | -          |
| Prices                                            |                                                  |            |            |
| Highest share price (p)                           | 165.57                                           | 144.31     | 145.82     |
| Lowest share price (p)                            | 139.20                                           | 125.65     | 127.15     |

\*\*The Operating charges are represented by the Ongoing Charges Figure (OCF) which is the European standard method of disclosing the charges of a share class of a fund based on the financial year's expenses and may vary from year to year. It includes charges such as the fund's annual management charge, registration fee, custody fees and distribution cost but ordinarily excludes the costs of buying or selling assets for the fund (unless these assets are shares of another fund). Where published, the Key Investor Information Document (KIID) contains the current OCF. For a more detailed breakdown please visit columbiathreadneedle.com/fees.

\*\*\*Transaction costs have not been reduced by any amounts collected from dilution levies/adjustments.

<sup>\$</sup>Only available to eligible investors.

<sup>1</sup>Commenced 5 October 2017.

'The Ongoing Charges Figure is annualised based on the fees incurred during the accounting period or since commencement date.

### **Threadneedle Dollar Bond Fund**

#### Notes to the financial statements

for the accounting period 8 March 2019 to 7 September 2019

#### **1 ACCOUNTING POLICIES**

#### (a) Basis of accounting

The financial statements have been prepared on the historical cost basis, as modified by the revaluation of investments, in compliance with FRS 102 and in accordance with the Statement of Recommended Practice for Authorised Funds (SORP) issued by the Investment Management Association in May 2014. The accounting policies applied are consistent with those of the annual financial statements for the year ended 7 March 2019 and are described in those financial statements.

#### (b) Notes

In accordance with the guidelines of the SORP the fund has taken advantage of the facility not to provide further notes to the financial statements.

#### 2 RECONCILIATION OF SHARES

| RECONCILIATION OF SHARES            |              |
|-------------------------------------|--------------|
|                                     | 2019         |
| Class 1 – Income shares             |              |
| Opening shares                      | 46,643,711   |
| Shares issued                       | 1,820,167    |
| Shares redeemed                     | (38,853,520) |
| Net conversions                     | (19,779)     |
| Closing shares                      | 9,590,579    |
| Class 1 – Gross accumulation shares |              |
| Opening shares                      | 6,302,985    |
| Shares issued                       | 682,601      |
| Shares redeemed                     | (609,739)    |
| Net conversions                     |              |
| Closing shares                      | 6,375,847    |
| Class X – Gross accumulation shares |              |
| Opening shares                      | 3,001        |
| Shares issued                       | 24,153,116   |
| Shares redeemed                     | -            |
| Net conversions                     |              |
| Closing shares                      | 24,156,117   |
| Class Z – Income shares             |              |
| Opening shares                      | 5,346,131    |
| Shares issued                       | 2,571,416    |
| Shares redeemed                     | (1,112,401)  |
| Net conversions                     | 10,326       |
| Closing shares                      | 6,815,472    |
| Class Z – Gross accumulation shares |              |
| Opening shares                      | 284,362      |
| Shares issued                       | 323,210      |
| Shares redeemed                     | (79,389)     |
| Net conversions                     |              |
| Closing shares                      | 528,183      |
|                                     |              |

#### **Investment Report**

Investment Objective and Policy The Fund aims to achieve capital growth over the long term. It looks to outperform the MSCI Japan Index over rolling 3-year periods, after the deduction of charges.

The Fund is actively managed, and invests at least 75% of its assets in a concentrated portfolio of shares of companies domiciled in Japan, or which have significant Japanese business operations.

The Fund selects companies in which the fund manager has a high conviction that the current share price does not reflect the prospects for that business. These companies may be chosen from any industry or economic sector, with significant sector and share weightings taken at the fund manager's discretion. There is no restriction on company size, however, investment tends to focus on larger companies, such as those included in the MSCI Japan Index.

The MSCI Japan Index is designed to measure the performance of shares across large and medium-sized companies in the Japanese market, currently with approximately 300 companies included. It provides a suitable target benchmark against which Fund performance will be measured and evaluated over time.

measured and evaluated over time. The Fund typically invests in fewer than 60 companies, which may include shares of some companies not within the Index. The Fund may invest in other securities (including fixed interest securities) and collective investment schemes (including funds managed by Columbia Threadneedle companies), when deemed appropriate.

The Fund may also hold money market instruments, deposits, cash and

The Fund is not permitted to invest in derivatives for investment purposes, but derivatives may be used with the aim of reducing risk or managing the Fund more efficiently.

**Performance of Class 1 – Accumulation shares\*** Over the six months to 7 September 2019, the published share price of the Threadneedle Japan Fund has risen from 56.40p to 63.71p.

Looking at the sterling performance within its peer group, the total return on the fund for the six months ending 31 August 2019, including

net reinvested income, is +13.86% as compared to a median return of +9.28% over the same period. (For information the MSCI Japan Index turned +10.20% over the same period).

#### Market Overview and Portfolio Activity

Japanese equities endured some volatility over the reporting period, although a rebound in the final weeks meant that the MSCI Japan recovered to finish the period only slightly down. Perceived progress In US-China trade negotiations buoyed sentiment early on, with the US President and his Chinese counterpart making plans for further talks in the near future. Improving global economic data further increased optimism. However, the subsequent deterioration of US-China trade relations weighed on markets – as did signs of a continued slowdown in relations weighed on markets – as did signs of a continued slowdown in global growth, which is taking a toll on Japan's important export sector. Dovish central bank commentary provided support to global equities during June and July, though Japanese stocks lagged their global peers as falling manufacturing activity caused a drag. The Bank of Japan stood pat over the six months but said it would ease monetary policy 'without hesitation' if risks did not dissipate. A flight to safety, notably after August's tariff blows between Washington and Beijing, pushed the yen higher against major global currencies, which was a headwind for Japanese stock. Addign to worrise dinformatir tensions between lana yen higher against major global currencies, which was a headwind for Japanese stocks. Adding to worries, globamatic tensions between Japan and South Korea flared over the summer, with each side revoking the other's preferential trade status. Seoul also cancelled a long-standing intelligence-sharing pace between the two countries, while South Korean consumers launched a boycott of Japanese goods. A late rally in global stocks – Japan's included – was driven by the prospects of easing trade tensions as China called for calm and signalled that negotiations with the US would pick up again.

Second-quarter corporate earnings fell sharply on a year-on-year basis in Japan, driven in no small measure by global trade friction and attendant weak overseas demand. Capital spending by manufacturers dropped for the first time in eight quarters, though investment by non-manufacturers particularly those of software-related firms – proved robust. However, this was not enough to offset the contraction in the manufacturing sector, a decline which was mirrored in downwardly revised GDP data. This showed annualised growth of 1.3% for the April-June quarter. Meanwhile, there were no strong indications of Japanese shoppers moving spending forward ahead of October's consumption-tax hike, raising hopes that there would be no material impact to economic growth. Within the fund, notable new positions included Lasertec, a manufacturer of photomask inspection systems used to make semiconductor devices. The company is well-placed to benefit as customers order new tools designed for leading-edge technologies. Elsewhere, we purchased Koshidaka, a provider of general leisure services which include karaoke, fitness and hot spring or general results services which include kaladke, interess and not sping facilities. We are positive on the prospects of continued accelerations in growth, fuelled by the success of the company's self-service and low-price approaches within the karaoke segment. We also initiated a holding in ZOZO – formerly Start Today – an operator of online fashion shopping websites. Start Today experienced strong gross merchandise value growth (GMV) bar tody spectral of the spectral marketplace site, ZozoTown, driven by a combination of the company's strategy and market growth (owing to e-commerce penetration of fashion apparel sales). The valuation fell over the past year following some strategic missteps. However, we feel management have been addressing these issues and the stock's valuation looked attractive following its pullback.

Sales to help fund these purchases included Astellas Pharma, Prospects for sustainable growth are unclear due to patent expirations and uncertainties around whether pipeline drugs will become major sellers. We also disposed of Maeda Kosen, a manufacturer of materials for civil engineering. We continue to believe that the company boasts competitive advantages in its unique technology and quality of its technical proposals, but we currently prefer other opportunities.

There is no doubt that the Japanese economy faces near-term headwinds from There is no doubt that the Japanese economy faces near-term headwinds from weaker global trade. The implications of October's rise in the consumption tax for growth also continues to create some uncertainty. However, in our view, Japanese stocks remain attractively valued, relative to both history and other key markets. Major trands, such as the push to improve corporate governance and reform the country's labour market, bode well on a longer-term view. Japanese companies are increasingly distributing their vast cash hoards to shareholders through dividends and buybacks, and institutional investors are becoming more assertive than has historically been the case. As always, solectivity is equa of our force remains on well-une commanies with wide selectivity is key, and our focus remains on well-run companies with wide competitive moats and, therefore, sustainable return profiles.

#### STATEMENT OF TOTAL RETURN

for the accounting period 8 March 2019 to 7 September 2019

|                                         | 2019    | 2018    |
|-----------------------------------------|---------|---------|
|                                         | £000    | £000    |
| Income                                  |         |         |
| Net capital gains                       | 86,762  | 7,155   |
| Revenue                                 | 7,994   | 6,036   |
| Expenses                                | (1,968) | (2,461) |
| Interest payable and similar charges    | (35)    | (31)    |
| Net revenue before taxation             | 5,991   | 3,544   |
| Taxation                                | (757)   | (590)   |
| Net revenue after taxation              | 5,234   | 2,954   |
| Total return before equalisation        | 91,996  | 10,109  |
| Equalisation                            | 206     | 28      |
| Change in net assets attributable to    |         |         |
| shareholders from investment activities | 92,202  | 10,137  |

#### STATEMENT OF CHANGE IN NET ASSETS ATTRIBUTABLE **TO SHAREHOLDERS**

for the accounting period 8 March 2019 to 7 September 2019

|                                                             | 2019      | 2018     |
|-------------------------------------------------------------|-----------|----------|
|                                                             | £000      | £000     |
| Opening net assets attributable to shareholders             | 701,498   | 693,751  |
| Amounts receivable on the issue of shares                   | 169,593   | 54,044   |
| Amounts payable on the cancellation of shares               | (208,487) | (39,600) |
|                                                             | (38,894)  | 14,444   |
| Dilution adjustment                                         | 73        | -        |
| Change in net assets attributable to shareholders from      |           |          |
| investment activities (see statement of total return above) | 92,202    | 10,137   |
| Closing net assets attributable to shareholders             | 754.879   | 718.332  |

The comparatives used within the Statement of Change in Net Assets Attributable to Shareholders are for the corresponding period of the previous year. Therefore the opening net assets attributable to shareholders for the current year are at 7 March 2019 whilst the figure disclosed in the comparatives' closing net assets attributable to shareholders is at 7 September 2018.

\*In pound Sterling and against UK peer group (See Performance summary on pages 223 to 224).

#### **BALANCE SHEET**

as at 7 September 2019

| as at 7 September 2015                  |              |                       |
|-----------------------------------------|--------------|-----------------------|
|                                         | 2019<br>£000 | March<br>2019<br>£000 |
| Assets:                                 |              |                       |
| Fixed assets:<br>Investments            | 725,306      | 672,078               |
| Current assets:                         |              |                       |
| Debtors                                 | 370          | 7,444                 |
| Cash and bank balances                  | 31,357       | 27,291                |
| Total assets                            | 757,033      | 706,813               |
| Liabilities:                            |              |                       |
| Investment liabilities                  | (3)          | (3)                   |
| Creditors:                              |              |                       |
| Distribution payable                    | -            | (31)                  |
| Other creditors                         | (2,151)      | (5,281)               |
| Total liabilities                       | (2,154)      | (5,315)               |
| Net assets attributable to shareholders | 754,879      | 701,498               |
|                                         |              |                       |

### **Comparative Table Disclosure**

|                                                   | Class             | 1 – Accumulation | shares      | Class 2 – Accumulation s |             | 1 shares    |
|---------------------------------------------------|-------------------|------------------|-------------|--------------------------|-------------|-------------|
|                                                   | 07/09/2019        | 07/03/2019       | 07/03/2018  | 07/09/2019               | 07/03/2019  | 07/03/2018  |
| Change in net assets per share                    |                   |                  |             |                          |             |             |
| Opening net asset value per share (p)             | 56.35             | 60.29            | 55.99       | 64.15                    | 68.23       | 62.98       |
| Return before operating charges (p)               | 7.78              | (2.97)           | 5.28        | 8.85                     | (3.36)      | 5.95        |
| Operating charges (p)                             | (0.49)            | (0.97)           | (0.98)      | (0.37)                   | (0.72)      | (0.70)      |
| Return after operating charges (p)*               | 7.29              | (3.94)           | 4.30        | 8.48                     | (4.08)      | 5.25        |
| Distributions (p)                                 | -                 | -                | -           | -                        | (0.30)      | (0.29)      |
| Retained distributions on accumulation shares (p) |                   | -                | _           |                          | 0.30        | 0.29        |
| Closing net asset value per share (p)             | 63.64             | 56.35            | 60.29       | 72.63                    | 64.15       | 68.23       |
| *after direct transaction costs of (p)            | 0.02              | 0.06             | 0.08        | 0.03                     | 0.07        | 0.09        |
| Performance                                       |                   |                  |             |                          |             |             |
| Return after charges (%)                          | 12.94             | (6.54)           | 7.68        | 13.22                    | (5.98)      | 8.34        |
| Other information                                 |                   |                  |             |                          |             |             |
| Closing net asset value (£000)                    | 11,976            | 120,505          | 121,061     | 239,067                  | 229,529     | 231,075     |
| Closing number of shares                          | 18,817,272        | 213,843,169      | 200,799,874 | 329,150,544              | 357,825,938 | 338,658,021 |
| Operating charges (%)**                           | 1.65 <sup>†</sup> | 1.63             | 1.67        | 1.06 <sup>†</sup>        | 1.06        | 1.06        |
| Direct transaction costs (%)***                   | 0.07              | 0.10             | 0.14        | 0.07                     | 0.10        | 0.14        |
| Prices                                            |                   |                  |             |                          |             |             |
| Highest share price (p)                           | 65.12             | 65.69            | 65.14       | 74.29                    | 74.59       | 73.66       |
| Lowest share price (p)                            | 55.72             | 53.12            | 52.59       | 63.43                    | 60.40       | 59.20       |

|                                                   | Class X – Income shares |            |            | Class             | Class X – Accumulation sha |             |
|---------------------------------------------------|-------------------------|------------|------------|-------------------|----------------------------|-------------|
|                                                   | 07/09/2019              | 07/03/2019 | 07/03/2018 | 07/09/2019        | 07/03/2019                 | 07/03/2018  |
| Change in net assets per share                    |                         |            |            |                   |                            |             |
| Opening net asset value per share (p)             | 148.99                  | 159.31     | 147.62     | 136.85            | 144.13                     | 131.71      |
| Return before operating charges (p)               | 20.60                   | (7.95)     | 14.00      | 18.92             | (7.19)                     | 12.50       |
| Operating charges (p)                             | (0.05)                  | (0.09)     | (0.09)     | (0.04)            | (0.09)                     | (0.08)      |
| Return after operating charges (p)*               | 20.55                   | (8.04)     | 13.91      | 18.88             | (7.28)                     | 12.42       |
| Distributions (p)                                 | -                       | (2.28)     | (2.22)     | -                 | (2.07)                     | (1.98)      |
| Retained distributions on accumulation shares (p) |                         | -          | _          |                   | 2.07                       | 1.98        |
| Closing net asset value per share (p)             | 169.54                  | 148.99     | 159.31     | 155.73            | 136.85                     | 144.13      |
| *after direct transaction costs of (p)            | 0.06                    | 0.16       | 0.22       | 0.06              | 0.15                       | 0.20        |
| Performance                                       |                         |            |            |                   |                            |             |
| Return after charges (%)                          | 13.79                   | (5.05)     | 9.42       | 13.80             | (5.05)                     | 9.43        |
| Other information                                 |                         |            |            |                   |                            |             |
| Closing net asset value (£000)                    | 1,722                   | 2,054      | 1,221      | 367,884           | 238,570                    | 240,272     |
| Closing number of shares                          | 1,015,841               | 1,378,268  | 766,577    | 236,225,059       | 174,323,739                | 166,709,740 |
| Operating charges (%)**                           | 0.06 <sup>†</sup>       | 0.06       | 0.06       | 0.06 <sup>†</sup> | 0.06                       | 0.06        |
| Direct transaction costs (%)***                   | 0.07                    | 0.10       | 0.14       | 0.07              | 0.10                       | 0.14        |
| Prices                                            |                         |            |            |                   |                            |             |
| Highest share price (p)                           | 173.26                  | 175.16     | 174.11     | 159.14            | 158.46                     | 155.35      |
| Lowest share price (p)                            | 147.36                  | 142.15     | 138.91     | 135.36            | 128.60                     | 123.94      |

### **Comparative Table Disclosure**

(continued)

|                                                   | Class )           | 2 – Accumulation | shares                  | Class Z – Accumulation share |            | ı shares   |
|---------------------------------------------------|-------------------|------------------|-------------------------|------------------------------|------------|------------|
|                                                   | 07/09/2019        | 07/03/2019       | 07/03/2018 <sup>1</sup> | 07/09/2019                   | 07/03/2019 | 07/03/2018 |
| Change in net assets per share                    |                   |                  |                         |                              |            |            |
| Opening net asset value per share (p)             | 240.97            | 253.78           | 226.05                  | 195.91                       | 208.03     | 191.68     |
| Return before operating charges (p)               | 33.32             | (12.66)          | 27.83                   | 27.05                        | (10.30)    | 18.13      |
| Operating charges (p)                             | (0.08)            | (0.15)           | (0.10)                  | (0.93)                       | (1.82)     | (1.78)     |
| Return after operating charges (p)*               | 33.24             | (12.81)          | 27.73                   | 26.12                        | (12.12)    | 16.35      |
| Distributions (p)                                 | -                 | (3.64)           | (1.80)                  | -                            | (1.27)     | (1.22)     |
| Retained distributions on accumulation shares (p) |                   | 3.64             | 1.80                    |                              | 1.27       | 1.22       |
| Closing net asset value per share (p)             | 274.21            | 240.97           | 253.78                  | 222.03                       | 195.91     | 208.03     |
| *after direct transaction costs of (p)            | 0.10              | 0.26             | 0.29                    | 0.08                         | 0.22       | 0.29       |
| Performance                                       |                   |                  |                         |                              |            |            |
| Return after charges (%)                          | 13.79             | (5.05)           | 12.27                   | 13.33                        | (5.83)     | 8.53       |
| Other information                                 |                   |                  |                         |                              |            |            |
| Closing net asset value (£000)                    | 132,244           | 108,924          | 98,336                  | 1,986                        | 1,916      | 1,786      |
| Closing number of shares                          | 48,226,604        | 45,201,527       | 38,748,938              | 894,569                      | 978,092    | 858,327    |
| Operating charges (%)**                           | 0.06 <sup>†</sup> | 0.06             | 0.06 <sup>†</sup>       | 0.88 <sup>†</sup>            | 0.88       | 0.88       |
| Direct transaction costs (%)***                   | 0.07              | 0.10             | 0.14                    | 0.07                         | 0.10       | 0.14       |
| Prices                                            |                   |                  |                         |                              |            |            |
| Highest share price (p)                           | 280.22            | 279.02           | 273.54                  | 227.07                       | 227.65     | 224.50     |
| Lowest share price (p)                            | 238.34            | 226.44           | 223.38                  | 193.74                       | 184.40     | 180.19     |

\*\*The Operating charges are represented by the Ongoing Charges Figure (OCF) which is the European standard method of disclosing the charges of a share class of a fund based on the financial year's expenses and may vary from year to year. It includes charges such as the fund's annual management charge, registration fee, custody fees and distribution cost but ordinarily excludes the costs of buying or selling assets for the fund (unless these assets are shares of another fund). Where published, the Key Investor Information Document (KIID) contains the current OCF. For a more detailed breakdown please visit columbiathreadneedle.com/fees. \*\*\*Transaction costs have not been reduced by any amounts collected from dilution levies/adjustments.

<sup>1</sup>Commenced 12 May 2017.

'The Ongoing Charges Figure is annualised based on the fees incurred during the accounting period or since commencement date.

#### Notes to the financial statements

for the accounting period 8 March 2019 to 7 September 2019

#### **1 ACCOUNTING POLICIES**

#### (a) Basis of accounting

The financial statements have been prepared on the historical cost basis, as modified by the revaluation of investments, in compliance with FRS 102 and in accordance with the Statement of Recommended Practice for Authorised Funds (SORP) issued by the Investment Management Association in May 2014. The accounting policies applied are consistent with those of the annual financial statements for the year ended 7 March 2019 and are described in those financial statements.

#### (b) Notes

In accordance with the guidelines of the SORP the fund has taken advantage of the facility not to provide further notes to the financial statements.

#### 2 RECONCILIATION OF SHARES

| RECONCILIATION OF SHARES           | 2019                       |
|------------------------------------|----------------------------|
|                                    | 2019                       |
| Class 1 – Accumulation shares      |                            |
| Opening shares                     | 213,843,169                |
| Shares issued                      | 31,020,034                 |
| Shares redeemed<br>Net conversions | (226,030,383)              |
|                                    | (15,548)                   |
| Closing shares                     | 18,817,272                 |
| Class 2 – Accumulation shares      |                            |
| Opening shares                     | 357,825,938                |
| Shares issued                      | 14,275,570                 |
| Shares redeemed                    | (42,950,964)               |
| Net conversions                    |                            |
| Closing shares                     | 329,150,544                |
| Class X – Income shares            |                            |
| Opening shares                     | 1,378,268                  |
| Shares issued                      | -                          |
| Shares redeemed                    | (362,427)                  |
| Net conversions                    | -                          |
| Closing shares                     | 1,015,841                  |
|                                    |                            |
| Class X – Accumulation shares      | 474 000 700                |
| Opening shares<br>Shares issued    | 174,323,739                |
| Shares redeemed                    | 73,312,478<br>(11,411,158) |
| Net conversions                    | (11,411,130)               |
| Closing shares                     | 236,225,059                |
| orosing shares                     | 200,223,033                |
| Class X2 – Accumulation shares     |                            |
| Opening shares                     | 45,201,527                 |
| Shares issued                      | 12,105,110                 |
| Shares redeemed                    | (9,080,033)                |
| Net conversions                    |                            |
| Closing shares                     | 48,226,604                 |
| Class Z – Accumulation shares      |                            |
| Opening shares                     | 978,092                    |
| Shares issued                      | 130,240                    |
| Shares redeemed                    | (218,233)                  |
| Net conversions                    | 4,470                      |
| Closing shares                     | 894,569                    |
|                                    |                            |

#### **Investment Report**

Investment Objective and Policy The Fund aims to achieve capital growth over the long term. It looks to outperform the MSCI AC Asia Pacific ex Japan Index over rolling 3-year

periods, after the deduction of charges. The Fund is actively managed, and invests at least 75% of its assets in shares of companies domiciled in Asia (with the exclusion of Japan),

or which have significant Asian (excluding Japan) business operations The Fund selects companies considered to have good prospects for share price growth, from any industry or economic sector, and whilst there is no restriction on size, investment tends to focus on larger companies, such as those included in the MSCI AC Asia Pacific ex Japan index.

The MSCI AC Asia Pacific ex Japan Index is designed to capture the share performance of large and medium-sized companies across the Asia Pacific region (excluding Japan), and is currently comprised of over 1,000 companies. It provides a suitable target benchmark against which Fund performance will be measured and evaluated over time. The Fund typically invests in fewer than 70 companies, which may

include spice of some companies not within the Index. The Fund is permitted to invest up to 40% of its value in China A-Shares through the China-Hong Kong Stock Connect Programme. The Fund may invest in other securities (including fixed interest securities) and collective investment schemes (including funds managed by Columbia Threadneedle companies), when deemed appropriate.

The Fund may also hold money market instruments, deposits, cash and

The Fund is not permitted to invest in derivatives for investment purposes but derivatives may be used with the aim of reducing risk or managing the Fund more efficiently.

Performance of Class 1 – Accumulation shares\* are price of the

Over the six months to 7 September 2019, the published shar Threadneedle Asia Fund has risen from 216.85p to 238.20p.

Looking at the sterling performance within its peer group, the total return on the fund for the six months ending 31 August 2019, including net reinvested income, is +8.86% as compared to a median return of +6.61% over the same period. (For information the MSCI AC Asia Pacific Ex Japan Index returned +5.58% over the same period).

Market Overview and Portfolio Activity Asian equity markets proved volatile over the six months under review. While markets were supported by the US Federal Reserve (Fed) dovish stance on monetary policy and selective stimulus by Chinese policymakers, there were notable bouts of volatility when trade tensions flared between the US and China.

flared between the US and China. Chinese equities enjoyed a positive start to the period buoyed by better-than-expected first quarter (Q1) GDP growth, and further government stimulus. There was a market sell-off in May following an escalation of trade tensions between the US and China before both sides agreed to a temporary tariff truce following the G-20 summit. Later in the period the US imposed tariffs on an additional \$300bn worth of Chinese goods which hurt markets. China's economic activity was hurt by trade tariffs over the period as well as the weaker global economy, with the country's growth slowing to an annualised rate of 6.2% in the 02, from 6.4% in 01. Korean equities had a challenging period amidst the trade concerns, which the market was particularly sensitive to, given the index's high exposure to technology. India's market experienced volatility amid some weaker economic data and political uncertainty in the run-up to the weaker economic data and political uncertainty in the run-up to the general election, which returned the ruling party to power. To help the economy, the Indian central bank has lowered official interest rates and the government has introduced polices to boost economic growth.

the government has introduced polices to boost economic growth. Early in the period, the fund purchased Thai Oil, as we expected the company to report stronger refining margins as the year progressed and the benefits started to accrue from its investment programme and at increasing output of higher grade fuels. Other new positions included Petronet, an Indian supplier of liquefied natural gas, which should benefit from capacity additions and rising domestic demand. Aristocrat leisure was another new purchase; the company manufactures and sells gaming machines, systems and software in Australia and internotionable. It is nucerofully traceritionia from land in Australia and internationally. It is successfully transitioning from land-based slot games to a more digitally driven strategy, buoyed by an attractive portfolio of new games. Later, the fund established a holding in Singapores Capital.and, a large property development company which is looking to unlock value through the sale of non-core assets and consolidating its industrial and logistics builden the sale of north based on a disculating its industrial and logistics buildensesses. Hite Jinro in Korea was also added to the portfolio, as the launch of a new domestic beer brand should increase its market share.

We also increased some existing positions including Samsung Electronics and Taiwan Semiconductor Manufacturing, following an improvement in sentiment towards the technology sector. Both companies have also

**BALANCE SHEET** 

as at 7 September 2019

demonstrated resilient cashflows amid the trade war and have been able to continue to grow dividends over the period. The fund also strengthened its position in MediaTek, on the back of optimism surrounding 5G technology. To fund these purchases, we sold Public Bank in light of weak Malaysian economic data and the subdued outlook for loan growth. We also took profits in Indonesia's Bank Rakyat due to its high valuation, and exited Australian infrastructure company Transurban, as bond proxy stocks outperformed on expectations of lower interest rates. Another sale was Metro Pacific, as we had concerns about the slower progress in tariff negotiations with the government for key infrastructure assets. We exited LG Chem as the fund consolidated into Samsung SDI, which also has attractive electric vehicle battery and energy storage system businesses, without the drag from LG Chem's legacy periodiemicals exposure. Australian technology company Computershare was sold, as the recent management change and weaker performance in the UK market raised the risks around future earnings. In the Singapore banking space, we sold DBS and consolidated our holding in United Overseas Bank, as the valuation looked more attractive and there is a greater focus on the domestic market.

Looking ahead, the Fed's renewed dovishness should limit further strength tooking and/or, the feasi stellawed obtained and tooking and the stellagt in the US dollar and be favourable for Asian equities. Asian economies in general have room to ease monetary policy given positive real interest rates and a lack of inflationary pressures.

A key risk over the coming months relates to the progression of US-China trade talks, with extended negotiations likely to cause uncertainty in Asian markets. While we expect a deal given the interests of both sides, there are likely to be both positive and negative surprises, considering issues such as deficit reduction, market access, intellectual property protection and industrial policy. In China, the focus on deleveraging has shifted, with the government beginning to implement stimulus measures to stabilise the economy. We believe real activity growth will remain under pressure, with particular headwinds related to exports.

Reforms in Asian markets can be transformational in unlocking growth potential, paving the way for greater economic stability and stronger structural growth. The Indian government has implemented the goods and services tax, the Indonesian government has eased the regulatory burden, and the Chinese authorities are continuing with supply side reform.

We believe the valuation case remains attractive, with valuation metrics below their respective historical means. Improving cash flows have underpinned strong balance sheets, enabling greater dividend growth.

STATEMENT OF TOTAL RETURN

for the accounting period 8 March 2019 to 7 September 2019

| 2019    | 2018                                                                                         |
|---------|----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|
| £000    | £000                                                                                         |
|         |                                                                                              |
| 41,087  | (26,705)                                                                                     |
| 9,592   | 11,811                                                                                       |
| (1,325) | (2,914)                                                                                      |
| (6)     | (7)                                                                                          |
| 8,261   | 8,890                                                                                        |
| (600)   | (1,876)                                                                                      |
| 7,661   | 7,014                                                                                        |
| 48,748  | (19,691)                                                                                     |
| 650     | 438                                                                                          |
|         |                                                                                              |
| 49,398  | (19,253)                                                                                     |
|         | <b>£000</b><br>41,087<br>9,592<br>(1,325)<br>(6)<br>8,261<br>(600)<br>7,661<br>48,748<br>650 |

#### STATEMENT OF CHANGE IN NET ASSETS ATTRIBUTABLE **TO SHAREHOLDERS**

for the accounting period 8 March 2019 to 7 September 2019

|                                                             | 2019      | 2018      |
|-------------------------------------------------------------|-----------|-----------|
|                                                             | £000      | £000      |
| Opening net assets attributable to shareholders             | 448,736   | 624,995   |
| Amounts receivable on the issue of shares                   | 174,392   | 321,715   |
| Amounts payable on the cancellation of shares               | (135,986) | (303,783) |
|                                                             | 38,406    | 17,932    |
| Dilution adjustment                                         | 76        | 39        |
| Change in net assets attributable to shareholders from      |           |           |
| investment activities (see statement of total return above) | 49,398    | (19,253)  |
| Closing net assets attributable to shareholders             | 536,616   | 623,713   |

The comparatives used within the Statement of Change in Net Assets Attributable to Shareholders are for the corresponding period of the previous year. Therefore the opening net assets attributable to shareholders for the current year are at 7 March 2019 whilst the figure disclosed in the comparatives' closing net assets attributable to shareholders is at 7 September 2018.

\*In pound Sterling and against UK peer group (See Performance summary on pages 223 to 224).

| A                                       | 2019<br>£000 | March<br>2019<br>£000 |
|-----------------------------------------|--------------|-----------------------|
| Assets:<br>Fixed assets:                |              |                       |
| Investments                             | 528,487      | 445,351               |
| Current assets:                         |              |                       |
| Debtors                                 | 3,021        | 1,993                 |
| Cash and bank balances                  | 4,966        | 4,271                 |
| Cash equivalents**                      | 13,045       | 4                     |
| Total assets                            | 549,519      | 451,619               |
| Liabilities:<br>Creditors:              |              |                       |
| Other creditors                         | (12,903)     | (2,883)               |
| Total liabilities                       | (12,903)     | (2,883)               |
| Net assets attributable to shareholders | 536,616      | 448,736               |

\*The total value of investments in the portfolio statement includes the Cash Equivalents amount shown under current assets.

### **Comparative Table Disclosure**

| Class 1 – Accumulation shares |                                                                                                                                           |                                                       | Class 1 EUR – Accumulation shar                       |
|-------------------------------|-------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|-------------------------------------------------------|-------------------------------------------------------|
| 07/09/2019                    | 07/03/2019                                                                                                                                | 07/03/2018                                            | 25/01/2019 <sup>1</sup>                               |
|                               |                                                                                                                                           |                                                       |                                                       |
| 216.54                        | 223.94                                                                                                                                    | 192.05                                                | 233.55                                                |
| 23.23                         | (3.76)                                                                                                                                    | 35.56                                                 | (24.27)                                               |
| (1.88)                        | (3.64)                                                                                                                                    | (3.67)                                                | (1.92)                                                |
| 21.35                         | (7.40)                                                                                                                                    | 31.89                                                 | (26.19)                                               |
| -                             | (1.74)                                                                                                                                    | (0.65)                                                | (1.60)                                                |
|                               | 1.74                                                                                                                                      | 0.65                                                  | 1.60                                                  |
| 237.89                        | 216.54                                                                                                                                    | 223.94                                                | 207.36                                                |
| 0.13                          | 0.53                                                                                                                                      | 0.49                                                  | 0.15                                                  |
|                               |                                                                                                                                           |                                                       |                                                       |
| 9.86                          | (3.30)                                                                                                                                    | 16.61                                                 | (11.21)                                               |
|                               |                                                                                                                                           |                                                       |                                                       |
| 11,375                        | 65,180                                                                                                                                    | 148,098                                               | -                                                     |
| 4,781,508                     | 30,101,025                                                                                                                                | 66,133,496                                            | _                                                     |
| 1.67 <sup>†</sup>             | 1.66                                                                                                                                      | 1.72                                                  | _                                                     |
| 0.12                          | 0.24                                                                                                                                      | 0.23                                                  | -                                                     |
|                               |                                                                                                                                           |                                                       |                                                       |
| 245.07                        | 237.99                                                                                                                                    | 237.58                                                | 232.75                                                |
| 213.81                        | 194.10                                                                                                                                    | 186.44                                                | 194.10                                                |
|                               | 216.54<br>23.23<br>(1.88)<br>21.35<br>-<br>-<br>-<br>237.89<br>0.13<br>9.86<br>11,375<br>4,781,508<br>1.67 <sup>†</sup><br>0.12<br>245.07 | $\begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$ | $\begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$ |

|                                                   | Class 1 USD – Accumulation shares | Class 2           | <ul> <li>Accumulation s</li> </ul> | hares       |
|---------------------------------------------------|-----------------------------------|-------------------|------------------------------------|-------------|
|                                                   | 25/01/2019 <sup>1</sup>           | 07/09/2019        | 07/03/2019                         | 07/03/2018  |
| Change in net assets per share                    |                                   |                   |                                    |             |
| Opening net asset value per share (p)             | 233.55                            | 243.60            | 250.48                             | 213.50      |
| Return before operating charges (p)               | 185.73                            | 26.05             | (4.23)                             | 39.62       |
| Operating charges (p)                             | (1.92)                            | (1.39)            | (2.65)                             | (2.64)      |
| Return after operating charges (p)*               | 183.81                            | 24.66             | (6.88)                             | 36.98       |
| Distributions (p)                                 | (1.60)                            | -                 | (3.35)                             | (2.17)      |
| Retained distributions on accumulation shares (p) | 1.60                              |                   | 3.35                               | 2.17        |
| Closing net asset value per share (p)             | 207.36                            | 268.26            | 243.60                             | 250.48      |
| *after direct transaction costs of (p)            | 0.15                              | 0.15              | 0.59                               | 0.54        |
| Performance                                       |                                   |                   |                                    |             |
| Return after charges (%)                          | (11.21)                           | 10.12             | (2.75)                             | 17.32       |
| Other information                                 |                                   |                   |                                    |             |
| Closing net asset value (£000)                    | -                                 | 140,225           | 133,075                            | 289,302     |
| Closing number of shares                          | -                                 | 52,272,789        | 54,629,187                         | 115,499,365 |
| Operating charges (%)**                           | -                                 | 1.08 <sup>†</sup> | 1.08                               | 1.11        |
| Direct transaction costs (%)***                   | -                                 | 0.12              | 0.24                               | 0.23        |
| Prices                                            |                                   |                   |                                    |             |
| Highest share price (p)                           | 232.75                            | 276.31            | 266.58                             | 265.55      |
| Lowest share price (p)                            | 194.10                            | 240.53            | 217.85                             | 207.41      |

# Comparative Table Disclosure (continued)

| Class 2 EUR – Accumulation shares<br>25/01/2019'  |         | Class 2 USD – Accumulation shares 25/01/2019 <sup>1</sup> |  |  |
|---------------------------------------------------|---------|-----------------------------------------------------------|--|--|
| Change in net assets per share                    |         |                                                           |  |  |
| Opening net asset value per share (p)             | 261.64  | 261.64                                                    |  |  |
| Return before operating charges (p)               | (27.12) | (27.10)                                                   |  |  |
| Operating charges (p)                             | (1.40)  | (1.42)                                                    |  |  |
| Return after operating charges (p)*               | (28.52) | (28.52)                                                   |  |  |
| Distributions (p)                                 | (3.04)  | (3.04)                                                    |  |  |
| Retained distributions on accumulation shares (p) | 3.04    | 3.04                                                      |  |  |
| Closing net asset value per share (p)             | 233.12  | 233.12                                                    |  |  |
| *after direct transaction costs of (p)            | 0.17    | 0.17                                                      |  |  |
| Performance                                       |         |                                                           |  |  |
| Return after charges (%)                          | (10.90) | (10.90)                                                   |  |  |
| Other information                                 |         |                                                           |  |  |
| Closing net asset value (£000)                    | -       | -                                                         |  |  |
| Closing number of shares                          | -       | -                                                         |  |  |
| Operating charges (%)**                           | -       | -                                                         |  |  |
| Direct transaction costs (%)***                   | -       | -                                                         |  |  |
| Prices                                            |         |                                                           |  |  |
| Highest share price (p)                           | 260.75  | 260.75                                                    |  |  |
| Lowest share price (p)                            | 217.85  | 217.85                                                    |  |  |

|                                                   | Class X – Accumulation shares |            | Class X2 – Accumulation s |                   | hares      |                         |
|---------------------------------------------------|-------------------------------|------------|---------------------------|-------------------|------------|-------------------------|
|                                                   | 07/09/2019                    | 07/03/2019 | 07/03/2018                | 07/09/2019        | 07/03/2019 | 07/03/2018 <sup>2</sup> |
| Change in net assets per share                    |                               |            |                           |                   |            |                         |
| Opening net asset value per share (p)             | 162.75                        | 165.70     | 139.83                    | 630.61            | 642.14     | 555.71                  |
| Return before operating charges (p)               | 17.41                         | (2.82)     | 26.03                     | 67.49             | (11.03)    | 86.89                   |
| Operating charges (p)                             | (0.07)                        | (0.13)     | (0.16)                    | (0.27)            | (0.50)     | (0.46)                  |
| Return after operating charges (p)*               | 17.34                         | (2.95)     | 25.87                     | 67.22             | (11.53)    | 86.43                   |
| Distributions (p)                                 | -                             | (3.82)     | (2.99)                    | -                 | (14.70)    | (9.77)                  |
| Retained distributions on accumulation shares (p) |                               | 3.82       | 2.99                      |                   | 14.70      | 9.77                    |
| Closing net asset value per share (p)             | 180.09                        | 162.75     | 165.70                    | 697.83            | 630.61     | 642.14                  |
| *after direct transaction costs of (p)            | 0.10                          | 0.39       | 0.36                      | 0.40              | 1.51       | 1.17                    |
| Performance                                       |                               |            |                           |                   |            |                         |
| Return after charges (%)                          | 10.65                         | (1.78)     | 18.50                     | 10.66             | (1.80)     | 15.55                   |
| Other information                                 |                               |            |                           |                   |            |                         |
| Closing net asset value (£000)                    | 213,721                       | 122,597    | 66,298                    | 150,939           | 110,093    | 87,516                  |
| Closing number of shares                          | 118,671,731                   | 75,329,668 | 40,011,829                | 21,629,791        | 17,458,287 | 13,628,740              |
| Operating charges (%)**                           | 0.08 <sup>†</sup>             | 0.08       | 0.10                      | 0.08 <sup>†</sup> | 0.08       | 0.11 <sup>†</sup>       |
| Direct transaction costs (%)***                   | 0.12                          | 0.24       | 0.23                      | 0.12              | 0.24       | 0.23                    |
| Prices                                            |                               |            |                           |                   |            |                         |
| Highest share price (p)                           | 185.33                        | 176.79     | 175.46                    | 718.11            | 685.12     | 680.02                  |
| Lowest share price (p)                            | 160.70                        | 144.97     | 136.00                    | 622.67            | 561.72     | 547.25                  |

### **Comparative Table Disclosure**

(continued)

|                                                   | Class Z – Accumulation shares |            | Class Z USD – Accumulation share |                         |
|---------------------------------------------------|-------------------------------|------------|----------------------------------|-------------------------|
|                                                   | 07/09/2019                    | 07/03/2019 | 07/03/2018                       | 25/01/2019 <sup>1</sup> |
| Change in net assets per share                    |                               |            |                                  |                         |
| Opening net asset value per share (p)             | 190.87                        | 195.92     | 166.70                           | 204.75                  |
| Return before operating charges (p)               | 20.40                         | (3.32)     | 30.96                            | (21.02)                 |
| Operating charges (p)                             | (0.91)                        | (1.73)     | (1.74)                           | (1.11)                  |
| Return after operating charges (p)*               | 19.49                         | (5.05)     | 29.22                            | (22.13)                 |
| Distributions (p)                                 | -                             | (2.95)     | (2.02)                           | (2.67)                  |
| Retained distributions on accumulation shares (p) |                               | 2.95       | 2.02                             | 2.67                    |
| Closing net asset value per share (p)             | 210.36                        | 190.87     | 195.92                           | 182.62                  |
| *after direct transaction costs of (p)            | 0.12                          | 0.46       | 0.43                             | 0.16                    |
| Performance                                       |                               |            |                                  |                         |
| Return after charges (%)                          | 10.21                         | (2.58)     | 17.53                            | (10.81)                 |
| Other information                                 |                               |            |                                  |                         |
| Closing net asset value (£000)                    | 20,356                        | 17,791     | 33,781                           | -                       |
| Closing number of shares                          | 9,676,539                     | 9,321,029  | 17,241,993                       | -                       |
| Operating charges (%)**                           | 0.90 <sup>†</sup>             | 0.90       | 0.93                             | -                       |
| Performance fee (%)                               | -                             | -          | -                                | -                       |
| Direct transaction costs (%)***                   | 0.12                          | 0.24       | 0.23                             | -                       |
| Prices                                            |                               |            |                                  |                         |
| Highest share price (p)                           | 216.65                        | 208.61     | 207.66                           | 204.06                  |
| Lowest share price (p)                            | 188.46                        | 170.57     | 161.98                           | 170.57                  |

\*\*The Operating charges are represented by the Ongoing Charges Figure (OCF) which is the European standard method of disclosing the charges of a share class of a fund based on the financial year's expenses and may vary from year to year. It includes charges such as the fund's annual management charge, registration fee, custody fees and distribution cost but ordinarily excludes the costs of buying or selling assets for the fund (unless these assets are shares of another fund). Where published, the Key Investor Information Document (KIID) contains the current OCF. For a more detailed breakdown please visit columbiathreadneedle.com/fees.

\*\*\*\*Transaction costs have not been reduced by any amounts collected from dilution levies/adjustments.

<sup>1</sup>Commenced 15 June 2018 and closed 25 January 2019.

<sup>2</sup>Commenced 12 May 2017.

<sup>1</sup>The Ongoing Charges Figure is annualised based on the fees incurred during the accounting period or since commencement date.

#### Notes to the financial statements

for the accounting period 8 March 2019 to 7 September 2019

#### **1 ACCOUNTING POLICIES**

#### (a) Basis of accounting

The financial statements have been prepared on the historical cost basis, as modified by the revaluation of investments, in compliance with FRS 102 and in accordance with the Statement of Recommended Practice for Authorised Funds (SORP) issued by the Investment Management Association in May 2014. The accounting policies applied are consistent with those of the annual financial statements for the year ended 7 March 2019 and are described in those financial statements.

#### (b) Notes

In accordance with the guidelines of the SORP the fund has taken advantage of the facility not to provide further notes to the financial statements.

#### 2 RECONCILIATION OF SHARES

| RECONCILIATION OF SHARES       |              |
|--------------------------------|--------------|
|                                | 2019         |
| Class 1 – Accumulation shares  |              |
| Opening shares                 | 30,101,025   |
| Shares issued                  | 5,671,079    |
| Shares redeemed                | (30,973,262) |
| Net conversions                | (17,334)     |
| Closing shares                 | 4,781,508    |
| Class 2 – Accumulation shares  |              |
| Opening shares                 | 54,629,187   |
| Shares issued                  | 14,198,264   |
| Shares redeemed                | (16,554,662) |
| Net conversions                | -            |
| Closing shares                 | 52,272,789   |
| Class X – Accumulation shares  |              |
| Opening shares                 | 75,329,668   |
| Shares issued                  | 44,887,117   |
| Shares redeemed                | (1,545,054)  |
| Net conversions                | (1,3+3,03+)  |
| Closing shares                 | 118,671,731  |
| closing shares                 | 110,071,731  |
| Class X2 – Accumulation shares |              |
| Opening shares                 | 17,458,287   |
| Shares issued                  | 6,849,587    |
| Shares redeemed                | (2,678,083)  |
| Net conversions                |              |
| Closing shares                 | 21,629,791   |
| Class Z – Accumulation shares  |              |
| Opening shares                 | 9,321,029    |
| Shares issued                  | 1,045,391    |
| Shares redeemed                | (709,538)    |
| Net conversions                | 19,657       |
| Closing shares                 | 9,676,539    |
|                                |              |

### **Threadneedle Latin America Fund**

#### **Investment Report**

Investment Objective and Policy The Fund aims to achieve capital growth over the long term. It loo outperform the MSCI EM Latin America 10/40 Index over rolling 3-periods, after the deduction of charges.

The Fund is actively managed, and invests at least 75% of its assets in equities and equity-related securities of companies domiciled in Latin America, or which have significant Latin American business operations. The Fund selects companies considered to have good prospects for share price growth, from any industry or economic sector, and whilst there is no restriction on size, investment tends to focus on larger companies, such as those included in the MSCI EM Latin America 10/40 Index

The MSCI EM Latin American 10/40 Index is designed to measure the share performance of large and medium-sized companies across 5 Emerging Market countries within Latin America (Brazil, Chile, Colombia, Mexico, and Peru). The Index currently includes approximately 100 companies, and is constructed to reflect the regulatory framework applicable to the Fund. It provides a suitable target benchmark against which Fund performance will be measured and evaluated over time. The Fund typically invests in fewer than 65 companies, which may include shares of some companies not within the Index.

The Fund may invest in other securities (including fixed interest securities) and collective investment schemes (including funds managed by Columbia Threadneedle companies), when deemed appropriate.

The Fund may also hold money market instruments, deposits, cash and

The Fund is not permitted to invest in derivatives for investment purposes, but derivatives may be used with the aim of reducing risk or managing the Fund more efficiently.

#### Performance of Class 1 – Accumulation shares\*

Over the six months to 7 September 2019, the published share price of the Threadneedle Latin America Fund has risen from 243.56p to 263.79p. Looking at the sterling performance within its peer group, the total return on the fund for the six months ending 31 August 2019, including net reinvested income, is +3.07% as compared to a median return of +2.26% over the same period. (For information the MSCI EM Latin America 10/40 Index returned +2.49% over the same period).

Market Overview and Portfolio Activity In the six months to 7 September, Latin American equities advanced, when measured in sterling. The asset class was supported by US policymakers' increasingly dovish stance, which undermined the case for further dollar strength, a key factor for Latin American equities.

In Brazil, there was continued progress in the government's high-profile pension-reform plan. Towards the end of the period, the bill received personner form the legislature's lower house, a stage that some analysts had viewed as the riskiest for the measure. The country avoided recession as economic growth rebounded strongly in the second quarter (Q2) following a contraction in the first quarter (Q1). In August, President Jair Bolsonaro drew criticism as investors were concerned with the backlash over the Amazon crisis. Mexico experienced a volatile period, as President Trump proposed

Mexico experienced a volatile period, as President Trump proposed incrementally rising tariffs on the country's exports to the US. Tensions also hurt the peso, which plummeted to a seven-month low against the dollar after Trump's threats. The Mexican economy unexpectedly contracted by 0.2% in 0.1, hampered by widespread strikes for higher wages and gasoline shortages. Investors were surprised by the resignation of the finance minister, who sharply criticised the state's populist economic policies. The government and several private companies settled a dispute over contracts for the supply of natural gas that were signed under the previous administration, easing concern that existing agreements might be disregarded.

In the Andean region, sentiment was boosted by MSCI's decision to include Argentine stocks in its emerging-market index near the end of May and after business-friendly President Macri chose a Peronist as his Index and a fuel dustiness intention resistent what it close a reforms as ins-running mate for October's election. However, Argentine assets sold off in August over concerns that populists may return to power in October's ballot, as Macri unexpectedly lost a primary election to the opposition candidate. Chilean equities were hindered by falls in the price of copper, the country's chief export. The government downgraded its GDP growth forecast and the foreage minister approximate SQC000 of additional simulus. forecast and the finance minister announced \$600m of additional stimulus to help buy the economy. In Colombia, the government announced six new reforms for the remainder of the year, including a proposal targeted at capital markets, to support the country's fragile economic recovery.

Over the period, activity including increasing the fund's exposure to Brazil by initiating a position in food retailer Burger King Brasil, due to the company's attractive growth opportunity and strong position in a fragmented market. We also purchased IRB Brasil, Arezzo and TOTVS.

**BALANCE SHEET** 

as at 7 September 2019

Reinsurance firm IRB Brasil has an attractive earnings growth outlook Reinsurance rim into Brasil nas an attractive earnings growth outlook as the company is expected to benefit from higher written premiums, driven by the macroeconomic recovery and global expansion. Arezzo is a market leader in Brazilian retail, with the expectation of strong performance in the multi-brand, franchise and web-commerce channels. The fund initiated its position in TDTVS, on continued improvement The total induces to position, while strong growth is expected to lead to margin expansion. Outside Brazil, the fund purchased Mexican steel manufacturer Ternium, where we believe volume improvements supplement the positive long-term story while the valuation of the stock is attractive. To fund these purchases, we exited our positions in Alfa, Energisa, Compania Cervecerias Unidas and Cyrela among others. Latin American countries face diverse outlooks, considering their different

points in the political, monetary and GDP growth cycles, as well as their varying exposures to commodities

In terms of trade tensions, Latin America remains relatively protected compared to other global regions, as some of its economies are relatively closed, and most exports are related to raw commodities, so are less exposed to tariffs.

The outlook for the Brazilian economy continues to improve under the leadership of market-friendly President Bolsonaro, while the corporate sector has many high-quality repracting both the balance sheets and strong market positioning. This is leading to high structural profitability and attractive dividend yields. Several companies in Brazil are exposed to secular growth, where trends are driven by factors such as lower banking penetration,

growth, where trends are driven by factors such as lower banking penetration, labour force formalisation (resulting in high growth in sectors such as asset management and insurance), and the digitalisation of the retail sector, which is reflected in the high growth rates of digital payments companies. Mexico has recently suffered from political uncertaintry, which has heightened investor concern. Regarding the future of US-Mexico trade relations, we hold a constructive outlook following the deal signed last year between the US, Mexico and Canada (USMCA), while we continue to monitor recent developments on the possibility of new tariffs.

In the Andean region, ongoing concerns regarding the rate of global growth continue to weigh on sentiment. Argentina has been feeling the repercussions of fiscal and monetary imbalances, as well as political uncertainty in the run up to the election in October, which has shaken investor confidence. In portfolios, we currently have limited exposure to domestic names given macro uncertainties due to concerns with the country's deficit, inflation and currency devaluation.

March

#### STATEMENT OF TOTAL RETURN

for the accounting period 8 March 2019 to 7 September 2019

|                                         | 2019<br>£000 | 2018<br>£000 |
|-----------------------------------------|--------------|--------------|
| Income                                  | 1000         | LUUU         |
| Net capital gains/(losses)              | 31,424       | (78,879)     |
| Revenue                                 | 6,261        | 6,960        |
| Expenses                                | (2,374)      | (2,547)      |
| Interest payable and similar charges    | (3)          | (4)          |
| Net revenue before taxation             | 3,884        | 4,409        |
| Taxation                                | (342)        | (514)        |
| Net revenue after taxation              | 3,542        | 3,895        |
| Total return before equalisation        | 34,966       | (74,984)     |
| Equalisation                            | (120)        | 28           |
| Change in net assets attributable to    |              |              |
| shareholders from investment activities | 34,846       | (74,956)     |
|                                         |              |              |

#### STATEMENT OF CHANGE IN NET ASSETS ATTRIBUTABLE **TO SHAREHOLDERS**

for the accounting period 8 March 2019 to 7 September 2019

|                                                             | £000      | £000      |
|-------------------------------------------------------------|-----------|-----------|
| Opening net assets attributable to shareholders             | 412,507   | 486,932   |
| Amounts receivable on the issue of shares                   | 103,986   | 112,974   |
| Amounts payable on the cancellation of shares               | (142,902) | (108,612) |
|                                                             | (38,916)  | 4,362     |
| Dilution adjustment                                         | 93        | 32        |
| Change in net assets attributable to shareholders from      |           |           |
| investment activities (see statement of total return above) | 34,846    | (74,956)  |
| Closing net assets attributable to shareholders             | 408,530   | 416,370   |

2019

2018

The comparatives used within the Statement of Change in Net Assets Attributable to Shareholders are for the corresponding period of the previous year. Therefore the opening net assets attributable to shareholders for the current year are at 7 March 2019 whilst the figure disclosed in the comparatives' closing net assets attributable to shareholders is at 7 September 2018.

\*In pound Sterling and against UK peer group (See Performance summary on pages 223 to 224).

|                                         | 2019<br>£000 | 2019<br>£000 |
|-----------------------------------------|--------------|--------------|
| Assets:                                 |              |              |
| Fixed assets:                           |              |              |
| Investments                             | 401,756      | 407,665      |
| Current assets:                         |              |              |
| Debtors                                 | 7,562        | 3,233        |
| Cash and bank balances                  | 517          | 15,442       |
| Cash equivalents**                      | 10,805       | 1,674        |
| Total assets                            | 420,640      | 428,014      |
| Liabilities:                            |              |              |
| Creditors:                              |              |              |
| Bank overdrafts                         | (1,545)      | -            |
| Other creditors                         | (10,565)     | (15,507      |
| Total liabilities                       | (12,110)     | (15,507      |
| Net assets attributable to shareholders | 408,530      | 412,507      |

\*\*The total value of investments in the portfolio statement includes the Cash Equivalents amount shown under current assets

### **Threadneedle Latin America Fund**

### **Comparative Table Disclosure**

|                                                   | Class 1 – Accumulation shares |            | Class 2 – Accumulation s |                   | ares        |             |
|---------------------------------------------------|-------------------------------|------------|--------------------------|-------------------|-------------|-------------|
|                                                   | 07/09/2019                    | 07/03/2019 | 07/03/2018               | 07/09/2019        | 07/03/2019  | 07/03/2018  |
| Change in net assets per share                    |                               |            |                          |                   |             |             |
| Opening net asset value per share (p)             | 243.25                        | 261.20     | 249.87                   | 271.71            | 289.96      | 275.70      |
| Return before operating charges (p)               | 22.49                         | (13.93)    | 15.53                    | 25.15             | (15.38)     | 17.24       |
| Operating charges (p)                             | (2.18)                        | (4.02)     | (4.20)                   | (1.56)            | (2.87)      | (2.98)      |
| Return after operating charges (p)*               | 20.31                         | (17.95)    | 11.33                    | 23.59             | (18.25)     | 14.26       |
| Distributions (p)                                 | -                             | (3.29)     | (2.67)                   | -                 | (5.30)      | (4.68)      |
| Retained distributions on accumulation shares (p) |                               | 3.29       | 2.67                     |                   | 5.30        | 4.68        |
| Closing net asset value per share (p)             | 263.56                        | 243.25     | 261.20                   | 295.30            | 271.71      | 289.96      |
| *after direct transaction costs of (p)            | 0.26                          | 0.52       | 0.36                     | 0.29              | 0.58        | 0.40        |
| Performance                                       |                               |            |                          |                   |             |             |
| Return after charges (%)                          | 8.35                          | (6.87)     | 4.53                     | 8.68              | (6.29)      | 5.17        |
| Other information                                 |                               |            |                          |                   |             |             |
| Closing net asset value (£000)                    | 52,274                        | 56,823     | 70,691                   | 307,142           | 314,532     | 363,530     |
| Closing number of shares                          | 19,833,663                    | 23,360,248 | 27,064,208               | 104,009,262       | 115,759,137 | 125,373,778 |
| Operating charges (%)**                           | 1.69 <sup>+</sup>             | 1.69       | 1.70                     | 1.08 <sup>†</sup> | 1.08        | 1.09        |
| Direct transaction costs (%)***                   | 0.20                          | 0.21       | 0.14                     | 0.20              | 0.21        | 0.14        |
| Prices                                            |                               |            |                          |                   |             |             |
| Highest share price (p)                           | 282.98                        | 263.19     | 264.89                   | 316.86            | 293.64      | 293.32      |
| Lowest share price (p)                            | 233.49                        | 211.51     | 220.51                   | 261.14            | 235.19      | 243.60      |

|                                                   | Class X – Accumulation shares |            | Class Z – Accumulation sh |                   | ares       |            |
|---------------------------------------------------|-------------------------------|------------|---------------------------|-------------------|------------|------------|
|                                                   | 07/09/2019                    | 07/03/2019 | 07/03/2018                | 07/09/2019        | 07/03/2019 | 07/03/2018 |
| Change in net assets per share                    |                               |            |                           |                   |            |            |
| Opening net asset value per share (p)             | 112.98                        | 119.53     | 112.77                    | 93.27             | 99.35      | 94.30      |
| Return before operating charges (p)               | 10.41                         | (6.46)     | 6.85                      | 8.63              | (5.26)     | 5.90       |
| Operating charges (p)                             | (0.04)                        | (0.09)     | (0.09)                    | (0.45)            | (0.82)     | (0.85)     |
| Return after operating charges (p)*               | 10.37                         | (6.55)     | 6.76                      | 8.18              | (6.08)     | 5.05       |
| Distributions (p)                                 | -                             | (3.09)     | (2.81)                    | -                 | (1.98)     | (1.76)     |
| Retained distributions on accumulation shares (p) |                               | 3.09       | 2.81                      |                   | 1.98       | 1.76       |
| Closing net asset value per share (p)             | 123.34                        | 112.98     | 119.53                    | 101.45            | 93.27      | 99.35      |
| *after direct transaction costs of (p)            | 0.13                          | 0.24       | 0.16                      | 0.10              | 0.20       | 0.14       |
| Performance                                       |                               |            |                           |                   |            |            |
| Return after charges (%)                          | 9.18                          | (5.48)     | 5.99                      | 8.77              | (6.12)     | 5.36       |
| Other information                                 |                               |            |                           |                   |            |            |
| Closing net asset value (£000)                    | 7,260                         | 223        | 261                       | 41,854            | 40,929     | 52,450     |
| Closing number of shares                          | 5,886,120                     | 197,394    | 218,070                   | 41,255,584        | 43,884,360 | 52,791,368 |
| Operating charges (%)**                           | 0.07 <sup>†</sup>             | 0.08       | 0.08                      | 0.90 <sup>†</sup> | 0.90       | 0.91       |
| Direct transaction costs (%)***                   | 0.20                          | 0.21       | 0.14                      | 0.20              | 0.21       | 0.14       |
| Prices                                            |                               |            |                           |                   |            |            |
| Highest share price (p)                           | 132.24                        | 122.03     | 120.66                    | 108.84            | 100.78     | 100.43     |
| Lowest share price (p)                            | 108.78                        | 97.25      | 99.83                     | 89.67             | 80.62      | 83.35      |

\*\*The Operating charges are represented by the Ongoing Charges Figure (OCF) which is the European standard method of disclosing the charges of a share class of a fund based on the financial year's expenses and may vary from year to year. It includes charges such as the fund's annual management charge, registration fee, custody fees and distribution cost but ordinarily excludes the costs of buying or selling assets for the fund (unless these assets are shares of another fund). Where published, the Key Investor Information Document (KIID) contains the current OCF. For a more detailed breakdown please visit columbiathreadneedle.com/fees.

\*\*\*\*Transaction costs have not been reduced by any amounts collected from dilution levies/adjustments.

<sup>†</sup>The Ongoing Charges Figure is annualised based on the fees incurred during the accounting period.

### **Threadneedle Latin America Fund**

#### Notes to the financial statements

for the accounting period 8 March 2019 to 7 September 2019

#### **1 ACCOUNTING POLICIES**

#### (a) Basis of accounting

The financial statements have been prepared on the historical cost basis, as modified by the revaluation of investments, in compliance with FRS 102 and in accordance with the Statement of Recommended Practice for Authorised Funds (SORP) issued by the Investment Management Association in May 2014. The accounting policies applied are consistent with those of the annual financial statements for the year ended 7 March 2019 and are described in those financial statements.

#### (b) Notes

In accordance with the guidelines of the SORP the fund has taken advantage of the facility not to provide further notes to the financial statements.

#### 2 RECONCILIATION OF SHARES

| RECONCILIATION OF SHARES      | 2019         |
|-------------------------------|--------------|
| Class 1 – Accumulation shares |              |
| Opening shares                | 23,360,248   |
| Shares issued                 | 18,164,691   |
| Shares redeemed               | (21,612,621) |
| Net conversions               | (78,655)     |
| Closing shares                | 19,833,663   |
| Class 2 – Accumulation shares |              |
| Opening shares                | 115,759,137  |
| Shares issued                 | 17,434,322   |
| Shares redeemed               | (29,184,197) |
| Net conversions               |              |
| Closing shares                | 104,009,262  |
| Class X – Accumulation shares |              |
| Opening shares                | 197,394      |
| Shares issued                 | 5,722,496    |
| Shares redeemed               | (33,770)     |
| Net conversions               |              |
| Closing shares                | 5,886,120    |
| Class Z – Accumulation shares |              |
| Opening shares                | 43,884,360   |
| Shares issued                 | 1,100,864    |
| Shares redeemed               | (3,934,584)  |
| Net conversions               | 204,944      |
| Closing shares                | 41,255,584   |

#### **Investment Report**

Investment Objective and Policy

The Fund aims to provide income with the prospect of some capital growth over the long term. It looks to outperform the J.P. Morgan Emerging Market Bond Index Global (EMBI Global) over rolling 3-year periods, after the deduction ct of some capital growth of charges.

or charges. The Fund is actively managed, and invests at least two thirds of its assets in bonds issued by governments (or quasi-government entities) of Emerging Market countries and companies which are domiciled or have significant business operations in such countries. The Fund considers Emerging Market countries to be those characterised as developing or emerging by the World Bank, the United Nations, or the EMB[Global.

The selected bonds may be of any credit quality, including those rated below investment grade or unrated, and are typically denominated in US dollars. Due to the perceived higher risk of investing in bonds issued by emerging market borrowers, these bonds typically offer higher yields than those of more stable bonds issued in developed countries.

uorus issuen in developed countries. The Fund may also invest in other securities (including bonds issued by developed countries), money market instruments, deposits, cash and near cash, and collective investment schemes (including funds managed by Columbia Threadneedle companies) when deemed appropriate. The Fund is not permitted to invest in derivatives for investment purposes, but derivatives may be used with the aim of reducing risk, or managing the Fund more efficiently.

more efficiently.

The EMBI Global is regarded as an appropriate performance measure of US dollar-denominated emerging market bonds issued by government and quasigovernment entities. It provides a suitable target benchmark against which quasigovernment entities. It provides a solution to got -----. Fund performance will be measured and evaluated over time.

#### Performance of Class 1 - Income shares\*

Over the six months to 7 September 2019, the published share price of the Threadneedle Emerging Market Bond Fund has risen from 60.04p to 65.53p. The stering total return on the fund for the six months ending 31 August 2019, including net reinvested income, is +14.16% as compared to a median return of +14.10% over the same period. (For information the JPM Emerging Market Bonds Global Index gave a total return of +16.93% for the same period).

STATEMENT OF TOTAL RETURN

Net capital gains/(losses)

Net revenue before taxation

Net revenue after taxation

Total return before distributions

Change in net assets attributable to

shareholders from investment activities

Interest payable and similar charges

Income

Expenses

Taxation

Distributions

Revenue

Global Index yave a war war war of the second secon Emerging-market (EM) b over the review period.

for the accounting period 8 March 2019 to 7 September 2019

The asset class was supported by US policymakers' increasingly dovish stance, which undermined the case for further dollar strength, a key factor for EM bonds. However, having weakened in anticipation of July's US rate cut, the dollar resumed an upward path after US Federal Reserve (Fed) Chairman Powell described the decision as a "mid-cycle adjustment", disappointing those who had expected a sustained programme of cuts. Wider central-hank dovishness was supportive, as plunging yields on core government bonds pushed yield-hungry investors elsewhere. The US Chine tendo userset linear dard breiden Chune tendo Hunsie in More plurging yields on core government bonds pushed yield-hungry investors elsewhere. The US-China trade war continued, and President Trump targeted Mexico in May, proposing incrementally rising tariffs on the country's exports to the US. In the event, Mexico escaped tariffs, and EMs benefited from a resurgence of trade optimism towards the end of June. Later in the review period, tensions escalated once more, with the US and China imposing further tariffs on each other, although both sides adopted a more conciliatory tone ahead of talks in September. Currency volatility continued to weigh on EM bonds, as did the re-strengthening of the dollar, which reached a two-year high in early September. Political risk was also a focus: elections were held in Turkey and South Africa, and Argentina will hold elections in October. Falls in the prices of both oil and copper were unhelpful for the asset class.

In Brazil, the government's high-profile pension-reform plan obtained final approval In black, the governments sign-plottic plasmore down plan black united united apploval from the legislature's lower house. The central bank slashed interest rates to a record low of 6%, responding to an improved economic outlook. President Bolsonaro dewc criticism as he attempted to appoint his som as the country's ambassador to the US, and diplomatic tensions rose over the president's lack of action to combat wildfires in the Arrazon. Following mounting diplomatic pressure and threats of potential boycotts of Brazilian goods, Bolsonaro announced a 60-day ban on the setting of fires in the region.

setting of three in the region. Mexico narrowly avoided falling into recession and the peso was volatile, plummeting to an eight-month low against the dollar in August. Weaker inflation and slowing economic growth prompted the Bank of Mexico to lower its main interest rate to 8% in August. the first reduction since 2014. Rating agency Fitch cut Mexico's sovereign rating to one notch above the lowest investiment-grade level citing the risk to government finances from heavily-indebted state oil company Petroleos Mexicanos (Pemex).

company Petroleos Mexicanos (Pemex). Argentina assets traded with volatility on concerns that populists may return to power in October's ballot. The peso fell to a record low versus the US dollar early in March, prompting the central bank to hike rates. Argentine bonds rallied as business-fittendly President Macri chose a senator from the Peronist movement as his running mate for October's election in an effort to broaden his appeal, but subsequently creashed as Macri unexpectedly lost a primary election to the opposition candidate in August. The government sought to extend maturities of about \$100bn of short-term deth and renegotiate the timing for repaying loans to the IMF. Credit rating agencies S&P. Fitch and Moody's downgraded Argentina's country rating.

2018

£000

(5,374)

7,379

(1,309)

6,066

6.066

692

(7, 207)

(6.515)

(4)

2019

£000

24.347

6,074

(1,154)

4,919

4,919

29,266

(5.929)

23.337

(1)

In Turkey, declining net foreign exchange reserves prompted speculation of interference by the central bank ahead of the elections. After losing control of Istanbul in municipal elections at the end of March, President Erdogan was awarded a rerun of the Istanbul vote by the country's electronic ourceil, prompting the lira to plunge to its lowest level since of cuber. However, the lira recovered after the candidate backed by Erdogan was decisively defeated. In July, Erdogan fired the central bank governor, following a disagreement over interest rates. The newly-appointed governor then cut rates by 4.25 percentage points, the largest cut since 2002. Fitch and Moody's responded by lowering Turkey's sovereign credit rating further into 'junk' territory. Markets welchowerd the an election of Densident Baranbers in South Africa, on the

Cut Tates by 4.25 percentage points, the largest cut tating further into "junk" territory. Markets welcomed the re-election of President Ramaphosa in South Africa, on the expectation that he will focus on economic and land reforms. In July, the central bank cut its policy rate to stimulate the economy. However, after contracting -3.2% in the first quarter (D1), the economy made a surprise return to growth in the second quarter (D2) even as struggling electric utility fischom, which is dependent on state aid, continued to be a drag on the country 6 inances. The government is shortly to publish its plans to put the firm on a sustainable footing, having already announced several billion US dollars in financial aid to Eskom during the year to date. The US issued fresh sanctions against Russia, prohibiting US institutions from taking part in new sovereign issues. However, the sanctions were less punitive than mary market participants had anticipated, impacting only non-rouble Eurobonds. Russia's credit rating was upgraded by Firth, and the central bank cut rates in July. Activity within sovereign debt included initiating exposures to El Salvador, Ghana, Mongolia, Romania and Russia, as well as expanding positions in Aub Dhabi (United Arab Emirates), Indonesia, Peru, Qatar and Ukraine. Brazil, Ecuador, Dominican Republic, Ivory Coast and Turkey were among positions that were reduced. We exited Angola and Costa Rice. Elsewhere, we sold our exposures to CBB International Sukuk (Bahrain), Oman Sovereign Sukuk and the Argentine provinces of Cordoba and Buencos Aires.

Argentine provinces of Cordoba and Buenos Aires. Within corporate bonds, the fund established positions in oil company Saudi Aramco, telecommunications firm Millicom, technology company Tencent Holdings and conglomerate CK Hutchison, among others. We sold several holdings, including IP Sake Lengi Indonesia, Tullow Oil and Petroleum Company of Tinidad and Tobago. Valuations continue to look attractive within the asset class, particularly given the growing differential between developed markets and EM. A more dovish Fed should also provide support. Tradeware workings and oil.unice volatility rould he key marco headwinds for EM.

Trade-war worries and oil-price volatility could be key macro headwinds for EM corporate performance over the coming months. However, we believe that the strong fundamentals and healthy balance sheets of EM corporates will ensure solid performance.

We continue to seek to add value through idiosyncratic EM country and corporate stories, which are both key to overall EM performance.

#### **BALANCE SHEET**

as at 7 September 2019

| Assets:<br>Fixed assets:<br>Investments | <b>2019</b><br>£000<br>181,051 | March<br>2019<br>£000<br>166,948 |
|-----------------------------------------|--------------------------------|----------------------------------|
| Current assets:                         |                                |                                  |
| Debtors                                 | 7,524                          | 3,415                            |
| Cash and bank balances                  | 4                              | 9,092                            |
| Cash equivalents**                      | 13,950                         | 6,124                            |
| Total assets                            | 202,529                        | 185,579                          |
| Liabilities:                            |                                |                                  |
| Investment liabilities                  | (88)                           | (63)                             |
| Creditors:                              |                                |                                  |
| Bank overdrafts                         | (2,765)                        | -                                |
| Distribution payable                    | (3,511)                        | (4,325)                          |
| Other creditors                         | (1,989)                        | (2,675)                          |
| Total liabilities                       | (8,353)                        | (7,063)                          |
| Net assets attributable to shareholders | 194,176                        | 178,516                          |

#### STATEMENT OF CHANGE IN NET ASSETS ATTRIBUTABLE **TO SHAREHOLDERS**

for the accounting period 8 March 2019 to 7 September 2019

|                                                             | 2019     | 2018     |  |
|-------------------------------------------------------------|----------|----------|--|
|                                                             | £000     | £000     |  |
| Opening net assets attributable to shareholders             | 178,516  | 229,117  |  |
| Amounts receivable on the issue of shares                   | 21,929   | 11,077   |  |
| Amounts payable on the cancellation of shares               | (31,942) | (36,574) |  |
|                                                             | (10,013) | (25,497) |  |
| Dilution adjustment                                         | 9        | 45       |  |
| Change in net assets attributable to shareholders from      |          |          |  |
| investment activities (see statement of total return above) | 23,337   | (6,515)  |  |
| Retained distribution on accumulation shares                | 2,327    | 2,053    |  |
| Closing net assets attributable to shareholders             | 194,176  | 199,203  |  |

The comparatives used within the Statement of Change in Net Assets Attributable to Shareholders are for the corresponding period of the previous year. Therefore the opening net assets attributable to shareholders for the current year are at 7 March 2019 whilst the figure disclosed in the comparatives' closing net assets attributable to shareholders is at 7 September 2018.

\*In pound Sterling and against UK peer group (See Performance summary on pages 223 to 224).

\*\*Gross performance is calculated in Factset using daily cash flows and daily global close valuations.

#### DISTRIBUTION TABLE

for the accounting period 8 March 2019 to 7 September 2019

Interest distribution in pence per share

| 01 1 | <br>- I |  |
|------|---------|--|

| Class 1 – Income shares                                              |                  |              |                                      |                              |
|----------------------------------------------------------------------|------------------|--------------|--------------------------------------|------------------------------|
| Distribution<br>Period                                               | Gross<br>Revenue | Equalisation | Distribution<br>Paid/Payable<br>2019 | Distribution<br>Paid<br>2018 |
| Group 1<br>08/03/19 to 07/09/19                                      | 1.9297           | -            | 1.9297                               | 1.9335                       |
| Group 2<br>08/03/19 to 07/09/19<br>Total distributions in the period | 0.8564           | 1.0733       | 1.9297<br><b>1.9297</b>              | 1.9335<br><b>1.9335</b>      |
| Class 1 – Gross income shares                                        |                  |              |                                      |                              |
| Distribution<br>Period                                               | Gross<br>Revenue | Equalisation | Distribution<br>Paid/Payable<br>2019 | Distribution<br>Paid<br>2018 |
| Distribution                                                         |                  | Equalisation | Paid/Payable                         | Paid                         |

\*\*The total value of investments in the portfolio statement includes the Cash Equivalents amount shown under current assets.

### DISTRIBUTION TABLE

(continued)

| Class 1 – Gross accumulation shares<br>Distribution<br>Period                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                | Gross<br>Revenue                                                                                                                                                                                  | Equalisation                                               | Gross Revenue<br>Accumulated                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                         | Accumulated                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                             |
|--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|---------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|------------------------------------------------------------|--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|
| <b>Group 1</b><br>08/03/19 to 07/09/19                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                       | 8.8498                                                                                                                                                                                            | _                                                          | <b>2019</b><br>8.8498                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                | <b>2018</b><br>8.2846                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                   |
| Group 2<br>08/03/19 to 07/09/19<br>Total distributions in the period                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                         | 3.9278                                                                                                                                                                                            | 4.9220                                                     | 8.8498<br><b>8.8498</b>                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                              | 8.2846<br><b>8.2846</b>                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 |
| Class 2 – Income shares<br>Distribution<br>Period                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            | Gross<br>Revenue                                                                                                                                                                                  | Equalisation                                               | Distribution<br>Paid/Payable<br>2019                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 | Distribution<br>Paid<br>2018                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            |
| Group 1<br>08/03/19 to 07/09/19                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                              | 3.5153                                                                                                                                                                                            | -                                                          | 3.5153                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                               | 3.5045                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  |
| Group 2<br>08/03/19 to 07/09/19<br>Total distributions in the period                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                         | 1.5909                                                                                                                                                                                            | 1.9244                                                     | 3.5153<br><b>3.5153</b>                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                              | 3.5045<br><b>3.5045</b>                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 |
| Class 2 – Gross accumulation shares<br>Distribution<br>Period                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                | Gross<br>Revenue                                                                                                                                                                                  | Equalisation                                               | Gross Revenue<br>Accumulated<br>2019                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 | Gross Revenue<br>Accumulated<br>2018                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                    |
| Group 1<br>08/03/19 to 07/09/19                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                              | 9.1298                                                                                                                                                                                            | -                                                          | 9.1298                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                               | 8.4980                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  |
| Group 2<br>08/03/19 to 07/09/19<br>Total distributions in the period                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                         | 3.9558                                                                                                                                                                                            | 5.1740                                                     | 9.1298<br><b>9.1298</b>                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                              | 8.4980<br><b>8.4980</b>                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 |
| Class X – Gross income shares<br>Distribution<br>Period                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                      | Gross<br>Revenue                                                                                                                                                                                  | Equalisation                                               | Distribution<br>Paid/Payable<br>2019                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 | Distribution<br>Paid<br>2018                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            |
| Group 1<br>08/03/19 to 07/09/19                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                              | 3.8132                                                                                                                                                                                            | -                                                          | 3.8132                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                               | 3.7630                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  |
| Group 2<br>08/03/19 to 07/09/19<br>Total distributions in the period                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                         | 3.8132                                                                                                                                                                                            | -                                                          | 3.8132<br><b>3.8132</b>                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                              | 3.7630<br><b>3.7630</b>                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                              |                                                                                                                                                                                                   |                                                            |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                      |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                         |
| Class X – Gross accumulation shares                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          |                                                                                                                                                                                                   |                                                            |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                      |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                         |
| Distribution<br>Period                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                       | Gross<br>Revenue                                                                                                                                                                                  | Equalisation                                               | Gross Revenue<br>Accumulated<br>2019                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 | Gross Revenue<br>Accumulated<br>2018                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                    |
| Distribution<br>Period<br>Group 1<br>08/03/19 to 07/09/19                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                    |                                                                                                                                                                                                   | Equalisation                                               | Accumulated                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          | Accumulated                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                             |
| Distribution<br>Period<br>Group 1<br>08/03/19 to 07/09/19<br>Group 2<br>08/03/19 to 07/09/19<br>Total distributions in the period                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            | Revenue                                                                                                                                                                                           | Equalisation<br>_<br>_                                     | Accumulated<br>2019                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  | Accumulated<br>2018                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     |
| Distribution<br>Period<br>Group 1<br>08/03/19 to 07/09/19<br>Group 2<br>08/03/19 to 07/09/19<br>Total distributions in the period<br>Class Z – Income shares<br>Distribution<br>Period                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                       | <b>Revenue</b><br>4.0539                                                                                                                                                                          | Equalisation<br>_<br>                                      | Accumulated<br>2019<br>4.0539<br>4.0539                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                              | Accumulated<br>2018<br>3.7359<br>3.7359                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 |
| Distribution<br>Period<br>Group 1<br>08/03/19 to 07/09/19<br>Group 2<br>08/03/19 to 07/09/19<br>Total distributions in the period<br>Class Z – Income shares<br>Distribution<br>Period<br>Group 1<br>08/03/19 to 07/09/19                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                    | Revenue<br>4.0539<br>4.0539<br>Gross                                                                                                                                                              | -                                                          | Accumulated<br>2019<br>4.0539<br>4.0539<br>4.0539<br>Distribution<br>Paid/Payable                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                    | Accumulated<br>2018<br>3.7359<br>3.7359<br>3.7359<br>Distribution<br>Paid                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                               |
| Distribution<br>Period<br>Group 1<br>08/03/19 to 07/09/19<br>Group 2<br>08/03/19 to 07/09/19<br>Total distributions in the period<br>Class Z – Income shares<br>Distribution<br>Period<br>Group 1<br>08/03/19 to 07/09/19<br>Group 2<br>08/03/19 to 07/09/19                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 | Revenue<br>4.0539<br>4.0539<br>Gross<br>Revenue                                                                                                                                                   | -                                                          | Accumulated<br>2019<br>4.0539<br>4.0539<br>4.0539<br>Distribution<br>Paid/Payable<br>2019                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            | Accumulated<br>2018<br>3.7359<br>3.7359<br>3.7359<br>Distribution<br>Paid<br>2018                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                       |
| Distribution<br>Period<br>Group 1<br>08/03/19 to 07/09/19<br>Group 2<br>08/03/19 to 07/09/19<br>Total distributions in the period<br>Class Z – Income shares<br>Distribution<br>Period<br>Group 1<br>08/03/19 to 07/09/19<br>Group 2<br>08/03/19 to 07/09/19<br>Total distributions in the period<br>Class Z – Gross income shares                                                                                                                                                                                                                           | Revenue<br>4.0539<br>4.0539<br>Gross<br>Revenue<br>3.2859<br>1.5445                                                                                                                               | _<br>Equalisation                                          | Accumulated<br>2019<br>4.0539<br>4.0539<br>0.0539<br>Distribution<br>Paid/Payable<br>2019<br>3.2859<br>3.2859<br>3.2859                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                              | Accumulated<br>2018<br>3.7359<br>3.7359<br>3.7359<br>Distribution<br>Paid<br>2018<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                         |
| Distribution<br>Period<br>Group 1<br>08/03/19 to 07/09/19<br>Group 2<br>08/03/19 to 07/09/19<br>Total distributions in the period<br>Class Z – Income shares<br>Distribution<br>Period<br>Group 1<br>08/03/19 to 07/09/19<br>Total distributions in the period                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                               | Revenue<br>4.0539<br>4.0539<br>Gross<br>Revenue<br>3.2859                                                                                                                                         | _<br>Equalisation                                          | Accumulated<br>2019<br>4.0539<br>4.0539<br>4.0539<br>0.0539<br>Distribution<br>Paid/Payable<br>2019<br>3.2859<br>3.2859                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                              | Accumulated<br>2018<br>3.7359<br>3.7359<br>3.7359<br>Distribution<br>Paid<br>2018<br>3.2641<br>3.2641                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                   |
| Distribution<br>Period<br>Group 1<br>08/03/19 to 07/09/19<br>Group 2<br>08/03/19 to 07/09/19<br>Total distributions in the period<br>Class Z – Income shares<br>Distribution<br>Period<br>Group 1<br>08/03/19 to 07/09/19<br>Group 2<br>08/03/19 to 07/09/19<br>Total distributions in the period<br>Class Z – Gross income shares<br>Distribution                                                                                                                                                                                                           | Revenue           4.0539           4.0539           Gross           3.2859           1.5445           Gross                                                                                       | _<br>Equalisation<br>_<br>1.7414                           | Accumulated<br>2019<br>4.0539<br>4.0539<br>4.0539<br>Distribution<br>Paid/Payable<br>3.2859<br>3.2859<br>3.2859<br>Distribution<br>Paid/Payable                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                      | Accumulated<br>2018<br>3.7359<br>3.7359<br>3.7359<br>Distribution<br>Paid<br>2018<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 |
| Distribution<br>Period<br>Group 1<br>08/03/19 to 07/09/19<br>Group 2<br>08/03/19 to 07/09/19<br>Total distributions in the period<br>Class Z – Income shares<br>Distribution<br>Period<br>Group 1<br>08/03/19 to 07/09/19<br>Total distributions in the period<br>Class Z – Gross income shares<br>Distribution<br>Period                                                                                                                                                                                                                                    | Revenue           4.0539           4.0539           Gross           Revenue           3.2859           1.5445           Gross           Revenue                                                   | _<br>Equalisation<br>_<br>1.7414                           | Accumulated<br>2019<br>4.0539<br>4.0539<br>4.0539<br>Distribution<br>Paid/Payable<br>2019<br>3.2859<br>3.2859<br>3.2859<br>3.2859<br>Distribution<br>Paid/Payable<br>2019                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            | Accumulated<br>2018<br>3.7359<br>3.7359<br>3.7359<br>Distribution<br>Paid<br>2018<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.26 |
| Distribution<br>Period<br>Group 1<br>08/03/19 to 07/09/19<br>Group 2<br>08/03/19 to 07/09/19<br>Total distributions in the period<br>Class 2 – Income shares<br>Distribution<br>Period<br>Group 1<br>08/03/19 to 07/09/19<br>Total distributions in the period<br>Class 2 – Gross income shares<br>Distribution<br>Period<br>Group 1<br>08/03/19 to 07/09/19<br>Total distributions in the period<br>Class 2 – Gross accumulation shares<br>Distribution<br>Period                                                                                           | Revenue           4.0539           4.0539           Gross           Revenue           3.2859           1.5445           Gross           Revenue           3.0776                                  | _<br>Equalisation<br>_<br>1.7414<br>Equalisation<br>_      | Accumulated<br>2019<br>4.0539<br>4.0539<br>0.0539<br>Distribution<br>Paid/Payable<br>2019<br>3.2859<br>3.2859<br>3.2859<br>3.2859<br>Distribution<br>Paid/Payable<br>2019<br>3.0776                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  | Accumulated<br>2018<br>3.7359<br>3.7359<br>3.7359<br>Distribution<br>Paid<br>2018<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2651<br>3.2651<br>3.2651<br>3.2651<br>3.2651<br>3.2651<br>3.2651<br>3.2651<br>3.2651<br>3.2651<br>3.2651<br>3.2651<br>3.2651<br>3.2651<br>3.2651<br>3.2651<br>3.2651<br>3.2651<br>3.2651<br>3.2651<br>3.2651<br>3.2651<br>3.2651<br>3.2651<br>3.2651<br>3.2651<br>3.2651<br>3.2651<br>3.2651<br>3.2651<br>3.2651<br>3.2651<br>3.2651<br>3.2651<br>3.2651<br>3.2651<br>3.2651<br>3.2651<br>3.2651<br>3.2651<br>3.2651<br>3.2651<br>3.2651<br>3.2651<br>3.2651<br>3.2651<br>3.2651<br>3.2651<br>3.2651<br>3.2651<br>3.2651<br>3.2651<br>3.2651<br>3.2651<br>3.2651<br>3.2651<br>3.2651<br>3.2651<br>3.2651<br>3.2651<br>3.2651<br>3.2651<br>3.2651<br>3.2651<br>3.2651<br>3.2651<br>3.2651<br>3.2651<br>3.2651<br>3.2651<br>3.2651<br>3.2651<br>3.2651<br>3.2651<br>3.2651<br>3.2651<br>3.2651<br>3.2651<br>3.2651<br>3.2651<br>3.2651<br>3.2651<br>3.2651<br>3.2651<br>3.2651<br>3.2651<br>3.2651<br>3.2651<br>3.2651<br>3.2651<br>3.2651<br>3.2651<br>3.2651<br>3.2651<br>3.2651<br>3.2651<br>3.2651<br>3.2651<br>3.2651<br>3.2651<br>3.2651<br>3.2651<br>3.2651<br>3.2651<br>3.2651<br>3.2651<br>3.2651<br>3.2651<br>3.2651<br>3.2651<br>3.2651<br>3.2651<br>3.2651<br>3.2651<br>3.2651<br>3.2651<br>3.2651<br>3.2651<br>3.2651<br>3.2651<br>3.2651<br>3.2651<br>3.2651<br>3.2651<br>3.2651<br>3.2651<br>3.2651<br>3.2651<br>3.2651<br>3.2651<br>3.2651<br>3.2651<br>3.2651<br>3.2651<br>3.2651<br>3.2651<br>3.2651<br>3.2651<br>3.2651<br>3.2651<br>3.2651<br>3.2651<br>3.2651<br>3.2651<br>3.2651<br>3.2651<br>3.2651<br>3.2651<br>3.2651<br>3.2651<br>3.2651<br>3.2651<br>3.2651<br>3.2651<br>3.2651<br>3.2651<br>3.2651<br>3.2651<br>3.2651<br>3.2651<br>3.2651<br>3.2651<br>3.2651<br>3.2651<br>3.2651<br>3.2651<br>3.2651<br>3.2651<br>3.2651<br>3.2651<br>3.2651<br>3.2651<br>3.2651<br>3.2651<br>3.2651<br>3.2651<br>3.2651<br>3.2651<br>3.2651<br>3.2651<br>3.2651<br>3.2651<br>3.2651<br>3.2651<br>3.2651<br>3.2651<br>3.26 |
| Distribution<br>Period<br>Group 1<br>08/03/19 to 07/09/19<br>Group 2<br>08/03/19 to 07/09/19<br>Total distributions in the period<br>Class 2 – Income shares<br>Distribution<br>Period<br>Group 1<br>08/03/19 to 07/09/19<br>Total distributions in the period<br>Class 2 – Gross income shares<br>Distribution<br>Period<br>Group 1<br>08/03/19 to 07/09/19<br>Total distributions in the period<br>Class 2 – Gross accumulation shares<br>08/03/19 to 07/09/19<br>Total distributions in the period<br>Class 2 – Gross accumulation shares<br>Distribution | Revenue           4.0539           4.0539           Gross           Revenue           3.2859           1.5445           Gross           Revenue           3.0776           1.9053           Gross | -<br>Equalisation<br>1.7414<br>Equalisation<br>-<br>1.1723 | Accumulated<br>2019<br>4.0539<br>4.0539<br>Distribution<br>Paid/Payable<br>2019<br>3.2859<br>3.2859<br>3.2859<br>3.2859<br>3.2859<br>3.2859<br>3.2859<br>3.2859<br>3.2859<br>3.2859<br>3.2859<br>3.2859<br>3.2859<br>3.2859<br>3.2859<br>3.2859<br>3.2859<br>3.2859<br>3.2859<br>3.2019<br>3.2019<br>4.0539<br>3.2019<br>3.2019<br>4.0539<br>3.2019<br>4.0539<br>3.2019<br>3.2019<br>4.0539<br>3.2019<br>4.0539<br>3.2019<br>4.0539<br>3.2019<br>3.2019<br>4.0539<br>3.2019<br>3.2019<br>3.2019<br>4.0539<br>3.2019<br>3.2019<br>3.2019<br>3.2019<br>3.2019<br>3.2019<br>3.2019<br>3.2019<br>3.2019<br>3.2019<br>3.2019<br>3.2019<br>3.2019<br>3.2019<br>3.2019<br>3.2019<br>3.2019<br>3.2019<br>3.2019<br>3.2019<br>3.2019<br>3.2019<br>3.2019<br>3.2019<br>3.2019<br>3.2019<br>3.2019<br>3.2019<br>3.2019<br>3.2019<br>3.2019<br>3.2019<br>3.2019<br>3.2019<br>3.2019<br>3.2019<br>3.2019<br>3.2019<br>3.2019<br>3.2019<br>3.2019<br>3.2019<br>3.2019<br>3.2019<br>3.2019<br>3.2019<br>3.2019<br>3.2019<br>3.2019<br>3.2019<br>3.2019<br>3.2019<br>3.2019<br>3.2019<br>3.2019<br>3.2019<br>3.2019<br>3.2019<br>3.2019<br>3.2019<br>3.2019<br>3.2019<br>3.2019<br>3.2019<br>3.2019<br>3.2019<br>3.2019<br>3.2019<br>3.2019<br>3.2019<br>3.2019<br>3.2019<br>3.2019<br>3.2019<br>3.2019<br>3.2017<br>6.2017<br>5.2017<br>5.2017<br>5.2017<br>5.2017<br>5.2017<br>5.2017<br>5.2017<br>5.2017<br>5.2017<br>5.2017<br>5.2017<br>5.2017<br>5.2017<br>5.2017<br>5.2017<br>5.2017<br>5.2017<br>5.2017<br>5.2017<br>5.2017<br>5.2017<br>5.2017<br>5.2017<br>5.2017<br>5.2017<br>5.2017<br>5.2017<br>5.2017<br>5.2017<br>5.2017<br>5.2017<br>5.2017<br>5.2017<br>5.2017<br>5.2017<br>5.2017<br>5.2017<br>5.2017<br>5.2017<br>5.2017<br>5.2017<br>5.2017<br>5.2017<br>5.2017<br>5.2017<br>5.2017<br>5.2017<br>5.2017<br>5.2017<br>5.2017<br>5.2017<br>5.2017<br>5.2017<br>5.2017<br>5.2017<br>5.2017<br>5.2017<br>5.2017<br>5.2017<br>5.2017<br>5.2017<br>5.2017<br>5.2017<br>5.2017<br>5.2017<br>5.2017<br>5.2017<br>5.2017<br>5.2017<br>5.2017<br>5.2017<br>5.2017<br>5.2017<br>5.2017<br>5.2017<br>5.2017<br>5.2017<br>5.2017<br>5.2017<br>5.2017<br>5.2017<br>5.2017<br>5.2017<br>5.2017<br>5.2017<br>5.2017<br>5.2017<br>5.2017<br>5.2017<br>5.2017<br>5.2017<br>5.2017<br>5.2017<br>5.2017<br>5.2017<br>5.2017<br>5.2017<br>5.2017<br>5.2017<br>5.2017<br>5.2017<br>5.2017<br>5.2017<br>5.2017<br>5.2017<br>5.2017<br>5.2017<br>5.2017<br>5.2017<br>5.2017<br>5.2017<br>5.2017<br>5.2017<br>5.2017<br>5.2017<br>5.2017<br>5.2017<br>5.2017<br>5.2017<br>5.2017<br>5.2017<br>5.2017<br>5.2017<br>5.2017<br>5.2017<br>5.2017<br>5.2017<br>5.2017<br>5.2017<br>5.2017<br>5.2017<br>5.2017<br>5.2017<br>5.2017<br>5.2017<br>5.2017<br>5.2017<br>5.2017<br>5.2017<br>5.2017<br>5.2017<br>5.2017<br>5.2017<br>5.2017<br>5.2017<br>5.2017<br>5.2017<br>5.2017<br>5.2017<br>5.2017<br>5.2017<br>5.2017<br>5.2017<br>5.2017<br>5.2017<br>5.2017<br>5.2017<br>5.2017<br>5.2017<br>5.2017<br>5.2017<br>5.2017<br>5.2017<br>5.2017<br>5.2017<br>5.2 | Accumulated<br>2018<br>3.7359<br>3.7359<br>3.7359<br>Distribution<br>Paid<br>2018<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2641<br>3.2651<br>3.0571<br>3.0571<br>3.0571<br>3.0571<br>3.0571                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 |

Group 2: shares purchased during a distribution period.

### Comparative Table Disclosure

|                                                   | Class 1 – Income shares |            | Class 1 –  | Class 1 – Gross income shares <sup>§</sup> |            |            |
|---------------------------------------------------|-------------------------|------------|------------|--------------------------------------------|------------|------------|
|                                                   | 07/09/2019              | 07/03/2019 | 07/03/2018 | 07/09/2019                                 | 07/03/2019 | 07/03/2018 |
| Change in net assets per share                    |                         |            |            |                                            |            |            |
| Opening net asset value per share (p)             | 56.01                   | 59.25      | 68.47      | 95.21                                      | 100.72     | 116.39     |
| Return before operating charges (p)               | 9.90                    | 1.70       | (4.42)     | 16.82                                      | 2.90       | (7.52)     |
| Operating charges (p)                             | (0.50)                  | (0.95)     | (1.10)     | (0.85)                                     | (1.62)     | (1.86)     |
| Return after operating charges (p)*               | 9.40                    | 0.75       | (5.52)     | 15.97                                      | 1.28       | (9.38)     |
| Distributions (p)                                 | (1.93)                  | (3.99)     | (3.70)     | (3.28)                                     | (6.79)     | (6.29)     |
| Retained distributions on accumulation shares (p) |                         | -          |            |                                            | -          |            |
| Closing net asset value per share (p)             | 63.48                   | 56.01      | 59.25      | 107.90                                     | 95.21      | 100.72     |
| *after direct transaction costs of (p)            | -                       | -          | _          | _                                          | _          | -          |
| Performance                                       |                         |            |            |                                            |            |            |
| Return after charges (%)                          | 16.78                   | 1.27       | (8.06)     | 16.77                                      | 1.27       | (8.06)     |
| Other information                                 |                         |            |            |                                            |            |            |
| Closing net asset value (£000)                    | 7,401                   | 6,452      | 7,369      | 60,002                                     | 66,994     | 79,146     |
| Closing number of shares                          | 11,660,257              | 11,519,472 | 12,436,437 | 55,610,105                                 | 70,365,338 | 78,578,002 |
| Operating charges (%)**                           | 1.61 <sup>+</sup>       | 1.61       | 1.68       | 1.61†                                      | 1.61       | 1.68       |
| Direct transaction costs (%)***                   | -                       | -          | -          | -                                          | -          | -          |
| Prices                                            |                         |            |            |                                            |            |            |
| Highest share price (p)                           | 67.22                   | 61.74      | 68.93      | 114.27                                     | 104.95     | 117.18     |
| Lowest share price (p)                            | 57.87                   | 57.07      | 59.50      | 98.37                                      | 97.01      | 101.14     |

|                                                   | Class 1 – Gross accumulation shares <sup>s</sup> |            | Class 2 – Income shares |                   |            |            |
|---------------------------------------------------|--------------------------------------------------|------------|-------------------------|-------------------|------------|------------|
|                                                   | 07/09/2019                                       | 07/03/2019 | 07/03/2018              | 07/09/2019        | 07/03/2019 | 07/03/2018 |
| Change in net assets per share                    |                                                  |            |                         |                   |            |            |
| Opening net asset value per share (p)             | 257.18                                           | 253.91     | 276.83                  | 100.68            | 106.02     | 121.90     |
| Return before operating charges (p)               | 45.05                                            | 7.42       | (18.43)                 | 17.81             | 3.06       | (7.91)     |
| Operating charges (p)                             | (2.30)                                           | (4.15)     | (4.49)                  | (0.61)            | (1.16)     | (1.24)     |
| Return after operating charges (p)*               | 42.75                                            | 3.27       | (22.92)                 | 17.20             | 1.90       | (9.15)     |
| Distributions (p)                                 | (8.85)                                           | (17.41)    | (15.16)                 | (3.52)            | (7.24)     | (6.73)     |
| Retained distributions on accumulation shares (p) | 8.85                                             | 17.41      | 15.16                   |                   | -          |            |
| Closing net asset value per share (p)             | 299.93                                           | 257.18     | 253.91                  | 114.36            | 100.68     | 106.02     |
| *after direct transaction costs of (p)            | -                                                | _          | -                       | -                 | _          | _          |
| Performance                                       |                                                  |            |                         |                   |            |            |
| Return after charges (%)                          | 16.62                                            | 1.29       | (8.28)                  | 17.08             | 1.79       | (7.51)     |
| Other information                                 |                                                  |            |                         |                   |            |            |
| Closing net asset value (£000)                    | 37,003                                           | 30,844     | 33,097                  | 1,815             | 1,477      | 1,508      |
| Closing number of shares                          | 12,337,416                                       | 11,993,171 | 13,034,914              | 1,586,735         | 1,466,898  | 1,422,592  |
| Operating charges (%)**                           | 1.61 <sup>†</sup>                                | 1.61       | 1.68                    | 1.09 <sup>†</sup> | 1.09       | 1.07       |
| Direct transaction costs (%)***                   | -                                                | -          | -                       | -                 | -          | -          |
| Prices                                            |                                                  |            |                         |                   |            |            |
| Highest share price (p)                           | 308.28                                           | 272.53     | 278.68                  | 121.10            | 110.72     | 122.73     |
| Lowest share price (p)                            | 265.40                                           | 246.41     | 248.01                  | 104.03            | 102.40     | 106.49     |

# Comparative Table Disclosure (continued)

|                                                   | Class 2 – Gross accumulation shares <sup>s</sup> |            | Class X – Gross income shares <sup>s</sup> |                   |            |            |
|---------------------------------------------------|--------------------------------------------------|------------|--------------------------------------------|-------------------|------------|------------|
|                                                   | 07/09/2019                                       | 07/03/2019 | 07/03/2018                                 | 07/09/2019        | 07/03/2019 | 07/03/2018 |
| Change in net assets per share                    |                                                  |            |                                            |                   |            |            |
| Opening net asset value per share (p)             | 261.79                                           | 257.11     | 278.62                                     | 108.93            | 113.56     | 129.24     |
| Return before operating charges (p)               | 45.90                                            | 7.53       | (18.62)                                    | 19.30             | 3.28       | (8.42)     |
| Operating charges (p)                             | (1.58)                                           | (2.85)     | (2.89)                                     | (0.05)            | (0.11)     | (0.09)     |
| Return after operating charges (p)*               | 44.32                                            | 4.68       | (21.51)                                    | 19.25             | 3.17       | (8.51)     |
| Distributions (p)                                 | (9.13)                                           | (17.87)    | (15.60)                                    | (3.81)            | (7.80)     | (7.17)     |
| Retained distributions on accumulation shares (p) | 9.13                                             | 17.87      | 15.60                                      | _                 | -          |            |
| Closing net asset value per share (p)             | 306.11                                           | 261.79     | 257.11                                     | 124.37            | 108.93     | 113.56     |
| *after direct transaction costs of (p)            | -                                                | -          | -                                          | -                 | -          | -          |
| Performance                                       |                                                  |            |                                            |                   |            |            |
| Return after charges (%)                          | 16.93                                            | 1.82       | (7.72)                                     | 17.67             | 2.79       | (6.58)     |
| Other information                                 |                                                  |            |                                            |                   |            |            |
| Closing net asset value (£000)                    | 8,692                                            | 9,451      | 7,922                                      | 528               | 462        | 135        |
| Closing number of shares                          | 2,839,589                                        | 3,610,315  | 3,081,086                                  | 424,476           | 424,476    | 118,448    |
| Operating charges (%)**                           | 1.09 <sup>†</sup>                                | 1.09       | 1.07                                       | 0.09 <sup>†</sup> | 0.10       | 0.07       |
| Direct transaction costs (%)***                   | -                                                | -          | -                                          | -                 | -          | -          |
| Prices                                            |                                                  |            |                                            |                   |            |            |
| Highest share price (p)                           | 314.52                                           | 277.33     | 280.49                                     | 131.60            | 119.61     | 130.12     |
| Lowest share price (p)                            | 270.19                                           | 249.59     | 251.06                                     | 112.59            | 110.30     | 113.99     |

|                                                   | Class X – Gross accumulation shares <sup>s</sup> |            | Class Z – Income shares |                   |            |            |
|---------------------------------------------------|--------------------------------------------------|------------|-------------------------|-------------------|------------|------------|
|                                                   | 07/09/2019                                       | 07/03/2019 | 07/03/2018              | 07/09/2019        | 07/03/2019 | 07/03/2018 |
| Change in net assets per share                    |                                                  |            |                         |                   |            |            |
| Opening net asset value per share (p)             | 115.95                                           | 112.75     | 120.96                  | 95.17             | 99.82      | 114.30     |
| Return before operating charges (p)               | 20.38                                            | 3.30       | (8.13)                  | 16.84             | 2.87       | (7.43)     |
| Operating charges (p)                             | (0.06)                                           | (0.10)     | (0.08)                  | (0.40)            | (0.76)     | (0.81)     |
| Return after operating charges (p)*               | 20.32                                            | 3.20       | (8.21)                  | 16.44             | 2.11       | (8.24)     |
| Distributions (p)                                 | (4.05)                                           | (7.88)     | (6.80)                  | (3.29)            | (6.76)     | (6.24)     |
| Retained distributions on accumulation shares (p) | 4.05                                             | 7.88       | 6.80                    |                   | _          |            |
| Closing net asset value per share (p)             | 136.27                                           | 115.95     | 112.75                  | 108.32            | 95.17      | 99.82      |
| *after direct transaction costs of (p)            | -                                                | -          | -                       | -                 | -          | -          |
| Performance                                       |                                                  |            |                         |                   |            |            |
| Return after charges (%)                          | 17.52                                            | 2.84       | (6.79)                  | 17.27             | 2.11       | (7.21)     |
| Other information                                 |                                                  |            |                         |                   |            |            |
| Closing net asset value (£000)                    | 21,098                                           | 11,115     | 20,732                  | 43,644            | 40,558     | 68,420     |
| Closing number of shares                          | 15,482,599                                       | 9,585,709  | 18,387,977              | 40,289,627        | 42,615,065 | 68,545,013 |
| Operating charges (%)**                           | 0.09 <sup>†</sup>                                | 0.09       | 0.07                    | 0.76 <sup>†</sup> | 0.76       | 0.74       |
| Direct transaction costs (%)***                   | -                                                | -          | -                       | -                 | -          | -          |
| Prices                                            |                                                  |            |                         |                   |            |            |
| Highest share price (p)                           | 139.91                                           | 122.76     | 121.78                  | 114.64            | 104.50     | 115.08     |
| Lowest share price (p)                            | 119.70                                           | 109.50     | 110.04                  | 98.35             | 96.63      | 100.20     |

### **Comparative Table Disclosure**

(continued)

|                                                   | Class Z – Gross income shares <sup>s</sup> |            | Class Z – C | Class Z – Gross accumulation shares <sup>s</sup> |            |            |
|---------------------------------------------------|--------------------------------------------|------------|-------------|--------------------------------------------------|------------|------------|
|                                                   | 07/09/2019                                 | 07/03/2019 | 07/03/2018  | 07/09/2019                                       | 07/03/2019 | 07/03/2018 |
| Change in net assets per share                    |                                            |            |             |                                                  |            |            |
| Opening net asset value per share (p)             | 89.14                                      | 93.49      | 107.05      | 143.98                                           | 140.95     | 152.25     |
| Return before operating charges (p)               | 15.78                                      | 2.69       | (6.96)      | 25.27                                            | 4.12       | (10.21)    |
| Operating charges (p)                             | (0.38)                                     | (0.71)     | (0.76)      | (0.61)                                           | (1.09)     | (1.09)     |
| Return after operating charges (p)*               | 15.40                                      | 1.98       | (7.72)      | 24.66                                            | 3.03       | (11.30)    |
| Distributions (p)                                 | (3.08)                                     | (6.33)     | (5.84)      | (4.97)                                           | (9.71)     | (8.43)     |
| Retained distributions on accumulation shares (p) | _                                          | _          |             | 4.97                                             | 9.71       | 8.43       |
| Closing net asset value per share (p)             | 101.46                                     | 89.14      | 93.49       | 168.64                                           | 143.98     | 140.95     |
| *after direct transaction costs of (p)            | -                                          | -          | -           | -                                                | -          | -          |
| Performance                                       |                                            |            |             |                                                  |            |            |
| Return after charges (%)                          | 17.28                                      | 2.12       | (7.21)      | 17.13                                            | 2.15       | (7.42)     |
| Other information                                 |                                            |            |             |                                                  |            |            |
| Closing net asset value (£000)                    | 2,183                                      | 1,743      | 1,848       | 11,810                                           | 9,420      | 8,940      |
| Closing number of shares                          | 2,151,653                                  | 1,955,506  | 1,976,918   | 7,003,342                                        | 6,542,098  | 6,342,926  |
| Operating charges (%)**                           | 0.76†                                      | 0.76       | 0.74        | 0.76†                                            | 0.76       | 0.74       |
| Direct transaction costs (%)***                   | -                                          | -          | -           | -                                                | -          | -          |
| Prices                                            |                                            |            |             |                                                  |            |            |
| Highest share price (p)                           | 107.37                                     | 97.88      | 107.78      | 173.23                                           | 152.50     | 153.27     |
| Lowest share price (p)                            | 92.12                                      | 90.50      | 93.84       | 148.62                                           | 136.85     | 137.61     |

\*\*The Operating charges are represented by the Ongoing Charges Figure (OCF) which is the European standard method of disclosing the charges of a share class of a fund based on the financial year's expenses and may vary from year to year. It includes charges such as the fund's annual management charge, registration fee, custody fees and distribution cost but ordinarily excludes the costs of buying or selling assets for the fund (unless these assets are shares of another fund). Where published, the Key Investor Information Document (KIID) contains the current OCF. For a more detailed breakdown please visit columbiathreadneedle.com/fees. \*\*\*Transaction costs have not been reduced by any amounts collected from dilution levies/adjustments.

<sup>§</sup>Only available to eligible investors.

<sup>†</sup>The Ongoing Charges Figure is annualised based on the fees incurred during the accounting period.

2019

### **Threadneedle Emerging Market Bond Fund**

#### Notes to the financial statements

for the accounting period 8 March 2019 to 7 September 2019

#### **1 ACCOUNTING POLICIES**

#### (a) Basis of accounting

The financial statements have been prepared on the historical cost basis, as modified by the revaluation of investments, in compliance with FRS 102 and in accordance with the Statement of Recommended Practice for Authorised Funds (SORP) issued by the Investment Management Association in May 2014. The accounting policies applied are consistent with those of the annual financial statements for the year ended 7 March 2019 and are described in those financial statements.

#### (b) Notes

In accordance with the guidelines of the SORP the fund has taken advantage of the facility not to provide further notes to the financial statements.

#### 2 RECONCILIATION OF SHARES

|                                                 | 2019                     |
|-------------------------------------------------|--------------------------|
| Class 1 – Income shares                         |                          |
| Opening shares                                  | 11,519,472               |
| Shares issued                                   | 1,130,088                |
| Shares redeemed                                 | (872,718)                |
| Net conversions                                 | (116,585)                |
| Closing shares                                  | 11,660,257               |
| Class 1 – Gross income shares                   |                          |
|                                                 | 70 205 220               |
| Opening shares<br>Shares issued                 | 70,365,338<br>737,634    |
| Shares redeemed                                 | (15,471,126)             |
| Net conversions                                 | (15,471,120)<br>(21,741) |
| Closing shares                                  | 55,610,105               |
| closing shares                                  |                          |
| Class 1 – Gross accumulation shares             |                          |
| Opening shares                                  | 11,993,171               |
| Shares issued                                   | 1,073,490                |
| Shares redeemed                                 | (692,833)                |
| Net conversions                                 | (36,412)                 |
| Closing shares                                  | 12,337,416               |
| Class 2 – Income shares                         |                          |
| Opening shares                                  | 1,466,898                |
| Shares issued                                   | 149,156                  |
| Shares redeemed                                 | (32,788)                 |
| Net conversions                                 | 3,469                    |
| Closing shares                                  | 1,586,735                |
| Class 2 – Gross accumulation shares             |                          |
| Opening shares                                  | 3,610,315                |
| Shares issued                                   | 733,906                  |
| Shares redeemed                                 | (1,502,718)              |
| Net conversions                                 | (1,914)                  |
| Closing shares                                  | 2,839,589                |
|                                                 |                          |
| Class X – Gross income shares<br>Opening shares | 424,476                  |
| Shares issued                                   | 424,470                  |
| Shares redeemed                                 | -                        |
| Net conversions                                 | -                        |
| Closing shares                                  | 424,476                  |
| closing shares                                  | 424,470                  |
| Class X – Gross accumulation shares             |                          |
| Opening shares                                  | 9,585,709                |
| Shares issued                                   | 8,909,415                |
| Shares redeemed                                 | (3,012,525)              |
| Net conversions                                 |                          |
| Closing shares                                  | 15,482,599               |
|                                                 |                          |

|                                     | 2019        |
|-------------------------------------|-------------|
| Class Z – Income shares             |             |
| Opening shares                      | 42,615,065  |
| Shares issued                       | 2,427,014   |
| Shares redeemed                     | (4,839,115) |
| Net conversions                     | 86,663      |
| Closing shares                      | 40,289,627  |
| Class Z – Gross income shares       |             |
| Opening shares                      | 1,955,506   |
| Shares issued                       | 349,360     |
| Shares redeemed                     | (153,213)   |
| Net conversions                     | -           |
| Closing shares                      | 2,151,653   |
| Class Z – Gross accumulation shares |             |
| Opening shares                      | 6,542,098   |
| Shares issued                       | 555,752     |
| Shares redeemed                     | (162,997)   |
| Net conversions                     | 68,489      |
| Closing shares                      | 7,003,342   |

#### **Investment Report**

Investment Objective and Policy

The Fund aims to provide income. It looks to outperform the ICE BofAML European Currency High Yield Excluding Subordinated Financials Constrained (Hedged to Sterling) Index over rolling 3-year periods, after the deduction of charges.

The Fund is actively managed, and invests at least two-thirds of its assets (EUR) or sterling (GBP) and rated below investment grade. The Fund may invest to a lesser extent in bonds denominated in currencies other than euro and sterling, bonds of other credit quality (as well as unrated bonds) and bonds issued by governments and quasi-government entities. Non-sterling bonds are typically hedged into sterling.

The Fund may also invest in other securities, as well as collective investment schemes (including funds managed by Columbia Threadneedle companies), and hold money market instruments, deposits, cash and near cash. The Fund is not permitted to invest in derivatives for investment purposes

but derivatives may be used with the aim of reducing risk or managing the Fund more efficiently.

The ICE BofAML European Currency High Yield Excluding Subordinated Financials Constrained (Hedged to Sterling) Index is regarded as an appropriate performance measure of euro and sterling-denominated below investment grade bonds, issued by a broad range of companies. It provides a suitable target benchmark against which Fund performance will be measured and evaluated over time.

#### Performance of Class 1 – Income shares\*

Over the six months to 7 September 2019, the published share price of the Threadneedle High Yield Bond Fund has risen from 41.83p to 42.91p. The total return on the fund for the six months ending 31 August 2019, including net reinvested income, is +4.76% as compared to a median return of +4.14% over the same period. (For information the ICE BofAML European Currency High Yield Excluding Subordinated Financials Constrained (Hedged to Sterling) Index gave a total return of +5.21% for the same period).

#### STATEMENT OF TOTAL RETURN

for the accounting period 8 March 2019 to 7 September 2019

| £000     | £000                                                                              |
|----------|-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------|
|          |                                                                                   |
| 23,828   | (7,818)                                                                           |
| 16,890   | 16,685                                                                            |
| (2,878)  | (3,056)                                                                           |
| (9)      | (19)                                                                              |
| 14,003   | 13,610                                                                            |
| _        | -                                                                                 |
| 14,003   | 13,610                                                                            |
| 37,831   | 5,792                                                                             |
| (16,484) | (16,267)                                                                          |
|          |                                                                                   |
| 21,347   | (10,475)                                                                          |
|          | 23,828<br>16,890<br>(2,878)<br>(9)<br>14,003<br>-<br>14,003<br>37,831<br>(16,484) |

#### STATEMENT OF CHANGE IN NET ASSETS ATTRIBUTABLE **TO SHAREHOLDERS**

for the accounting period 8 March 2019 to 7 September 2019

|                                                             | 2013     | 2010     |
|-------------------------------------------------------------|----------|----------|
|                                                             | £000     | £000     |
| Opening net assets attributable to shareholders             | 743,937  | 758,600  |
| Amounts receivable on the issue of shares                   | 151,402  | 34,631   |
| Amounts payable on the cancellation of shares               | (81,990) | (48,807) |
|                                                             | 69,412   | (14,176) |
| Dilution adjustment                                         | 327      | -        |
| Change in net assets attributable to shareholders from      |          |          |
| investment activities (see statement of total return above) | 21,347   | (10,475) |
| Retained distribution on accumulation shares                | 7,599    | 5,909    |
| Unclaimed distributions                                     | 12       | 6        |
| Closing net assets attributable to shareholders             | 842,634  | 739,864  |
|                                                             |          |          |

The comparatives used within the Statement of Change in Net Assets Attributable to Shareholders are for the corresponding period of the previous year. Therefore the opening net assets attributable to shareholders for the current year are at 7 March 2019 whilst the figure disclosed in the comparatives' closing net assets attributable to shareholders is at 7 September 2018.

\*In pound Sterling and against UK peer group (See Performance summary on pages 223 to 224).

Gross performance is calculated in Factset using daily cash flows and daily global close valuations.

#### Market Overview and Portfolio Activity

Overall, the six months under review proved a strong period for the European high yield bond market. In response to softening economic conditions, central banks in the major economies signalled that they would pause along their path towards normalising monetary policy. However, there was an increase in accolliated table that here used in the provided of the second s However, there was an increase in geopolitical risk. Initial expectations of an imminent resolution to the US-China trade war dissipated, as both countries levied additional tariffs, and the issues surrounding embattled telecom company Huawei continued. Additionally, tensions between the US and Iran resurfaced as the latter breached its enriched uranium limits The usually uneventful European parliamentary elections garnered a lot of attention, especially in the UK, where the two largest parties suffered is distinut, especially in the Or, which are two indexes particular significant losses. In the run-up to the elections, Phine Minister Theresa May resigned, triggering an internal party leadership contest. Towards the end of the period, fears of an od-eal Brevin of 31 October Increased, as new prime minister Boris Johnson received the Queen's approval for a prorogation of parliament. Across all geographies, data releases started to point towards a global economic slowdown. The European Central Bank reduced its 2019 GDP estimate for the eurozone and the Bank of England similarly downgraded ts UK growth estimate, citing the ongoing confusion over Brexit as a key reason. In the US, Purchasing Managers Index numbers were weaker and the official GDP forecast was lowered. Until recently, jobs data on both sides of the Atlantic had remained robust, despite the slowing pace of growth. Inflation data generally came in below expectations, which fuelled the more dovish stance by central banks and pushed government bond yields lower. This was especially the case for German bunds, where yields reached record lows and moved into negative territory across the maturity spectrum. The US Treasury yield curve inverted, which some commentators consider to be an indicator of an upcoming recession. At the end of July, the US Federal Reserve lowered interest rates by 25 basis points. Following August's strong rally in government bond markets, as much as \$17th of debt was trading on negative yields by the end of the month.

Within the European high yield bond market, volumes in the primary market lagged those of previous years. One of the most notable

2018

2019

2019

2018

new deals was from Eircom, a strategically well-positioned Irish telecommunications company, which should see the continuation of its steady operating performance. We also took part in a new issue from Balkan cable operator United Group, on the back of strong operational performance and valuations that provided adequate compensation for benchmarks and entropy protocol equation of the second entropy of CPI is expected to benefit from rating upgrades, driven by an increasing proportion of unencumbered assets. In the secondary market, we sold out of Sealed Air after a sector review

high lighted concerns over the company's exposure to single-use plastics. We also lowered our position in Israeli pharmaceutical company Teva, due to concerns surrounding opioid litigation in the US.

aue to concerns surrounding opioid intigation in the US. By contrast, we added to Virgin Media, a British telecommunications company, due to its reasonable valuation and the defensive nature of the business. In August, we also entered a new position in Vodafone, which saw its hybrid bonds enter the high yield index in September, following the company's acquisition of Unity. Conversely, we continued to reduce our position in Unity as, on aggregate, its bonds were upgraded to an investment grade rating. Market fundamentale are chaving pipe of sufficient from the US driven.

Market fundamentals are showing signs of suffering from the US-driven international trade talks. We are still expecting GDP and earnings growth, but at a slower pace and with more risks. More cyclical companies are exposed to the challenges, while more domestic companies show little to no impact for the time being. We expect that the trade talks will continue to provide an overhang and dampen economic growth.

The technicals for the high yield market are largely supportive, with moderately positive flows. Central banks continue to be dovish and are guiding for a low rate environment further out into 2020. Low government and investment grade yields should continue to support the high yield and wider markets.

Even though high yield spreads continued to tighten following the strong second quarter, spreads remain quite wide as a consequence of government yields tightening as well. Thus, they continue to offer good compensation for current default expectations of around 2%

#### **BALANCE SHEET**

as at 7 September 2019

|                                         | 2019<br>£000 | March<br>2019<br>£000 |
|-----------------------------------------|--------------|-----------------------|
| Assets:                                 |              |                       |
| Fixed assets:                           |              |                       |
| Investments                             | 784,337      | 686,141               |
| Current assets:                         |              |                       |
| Debtors                                 | 44,426       | 13,605                |
| Cash and bank balances                  | 4,779        | 7,675                 |
| Cash equivalents**                      | 38,264       | 47,975                |
| Total assets                            | 871,806      | 755,396               |
| Liabilities:                            |              |                       |
| Investment liabilities                  | (327)        | (66)                  |
| Creditors:                              |              |                       |
| Bank overdrafts                         | (149)        | (143)                 |
| Distribution payable                    | (1,291)      | (1,632)               |
| Other creditors                         | (27,405)     | (9,618)               |
| Total liabilities                       | (29,172)     | (11,459)              |
| Net assets attributable to shareholders | 842,634      | 743,937               |

#### **DISTRIBUTION TABLE**

for the accounting period 8 March 2019 to 7 September 2019

| Interest distribution | in pence per share |
|-----------------------|--------------------|
| Class 1 – Income      | shares             |

| Distribution<br>Period<br>Group 1<br>08/03/19 to 07/04/19 | Gross<br>Revenue | Equalisation | Distribution<br>Paid/Payable<br>2019<br>0.1457 | Distribution<br>Paid<br>2018<br>0.1436 |
|-----------------------------------------------------------|------------------|--------------|------------------------------------------------|----------------------------------------|
| 08/04/19 to 07/05/19                                      | 0.1457           | _            | 0.1556                                         | 0.1450                                 |
| 08/05/19 to 07/06/19                                      | 0.1559           | -            | 0.1559                                         | 0.1506                                 |
| 08/06/19 to 07/07/19                                      | 0.1513           | -            | 0.1513                                         | 0.1518                                 |
| 08/07/19 to 07/08/19                                      | 0.1533           | -            | 0.1533                                         | 0.1533                                 |
| 08/08/19 to 07/09/19                                      | 0.1326           | -            | 0.1326                                         | 0.1492                                 |
| Group 2                                                   |                  |              |                                                |                                        |
| 08/03/19 to 07/04/19                                      | 0.0704           | 0.0753       | 0.1457                                         | 0.1436                                 |
| 08/04/19 to 07/05/19                                      | 0.0872           | 0.0684       | 0.1556                                         | 0.1660                                 |
| 08/05/19 to 07/06/19                                      | 0.0742           | 0.0817       | 0.1559                                         | 0.1506                                 |
| 08/06/19 to 07/07/19                                      | 0.0466           | 0.1047       | 0.1513                                         | 0.1518                                 |
| 08/07/19 to 07/08/19                                      | 0.0958           | 0.0575       | 0.1533                                         | 0.1533                                 |
| 08/08/19 to 07/09/19                                      | 0.0768           | 0.0558       | 0.1326                                         | 0.1492                                 |
| Total distributions in the period                         |                  |              | 0.8944                                         | 0.9145                                 |

\*The total value of investments in the portfolio statement includes the Cash Equivalents amount shown under current assets.

### DISTRIBUTION TABLE

(continued)

| Class 1 – Gross income shares<br>Distribution                                                                                                                                                                                                                                              | Gross                                                                                            |                                      | Distributio                                                                                      | Distribution                                                                                               |
|--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|--------------------------------------|--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|
| Period                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     | Revenue                                                                                          | Equalisation                         | Paid/Payable<br>2019                                                                             | Paid<br>2018                                                                                               |
| Group 1                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                    |                                                                                                  |                                      |                                                                                                  |                                                                                                            |
| 08/03/19 to 07/04/19<br>08/04/19 to 07/05/19                                                                                                                                                                                                                                               | 0.1458<br>0.1558                                                                                 | -                                    | 0.1458<br>0.1558                                                                                 | 0.1437                                                                                                     |
| 08/05/19 to 07/06/19                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                       | 0.1560                                                                                           | -                                    | 0.1560                                                                                           | 0.1507                                                                                                     |
| 08/06/19 to 07/07/19                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                       | 0.1514<br>0.1534                                                                                 | -                                    | 0.1514                                                                                           | 0.1520                                                                                                     |
| 08/07/19 to 07/08/19<br>08/08/19 to 07/09/19                                                                                                                                                                                                                                               | 0.1328                                                                                           | _                                    | 0.1534 0.1328                                                                                    | 0.1535<br>0.1493                                                                                           |
| Group 2                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                    |                                                                                                  |                                      |                                                                                                  |                                                                                                            |
| 08/03/19 to 07/04/19                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                       | 0.0259                                                                                           | 0.1199                               | 0.1458                                                                                           | 0.1437                                                                                                     |
| 08/04/19 to 07/05/19<br>08/05/19 to 07/06/19                                                                                                                                                                                                                                               | 0.0896<br>0.1018                                                                                 | 0.0662 0.0542                        | 0.1558<br>0.1560                                                                                 | 0.1662<br>0.1507                                                                                           |
| 08/06/19 to 07/07/19                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                       | 0.0333                                                                                           | 0.0342                               | 0.1514                                                                                           | 0.1520                                                                                                     |
| 08/07/19 to 07/08/19                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                       | 0.0748                                                                                           | 0.0786                               | 0.1534                                                                                           | 0.1535                                                                                                     |
| 08/08/19 to 07/09/19<br>Total distributions in the period                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  | 0.0321                                                                                           | 0.1007                               | 0.1328                                                                                           | 0.1493<br>0.9154                                                                                           |
| Class 1 USD Hedged – Gross income sh                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                       | ares                                                                                             |                                      | 0.0332                                                                                           | 0.5154                                                                                                     |
| Distribution                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                               | Gross                                                                                            |                                      | Distribution                                                                                     | Distribution                                                                                               |
| Period                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     | Revenue                                                                                          | Equalisation                         | Paid/Payable<br>2019                                                                             | Paid<br>2018                                                                                               |
| Group 1                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                    |                                                                                                  |                                      | 2019                                                                                             | 2018                                                                                                       |
| 08/03/19 to 07/04/19                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                       | 0.2577                                                                                           | -                                    | 0.2577                                                                                           | 0.2346                                                                                                     |
| 08/04/19 to 07/05/19                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                       | 0.2785<br>0.2849                                                                                 | -                                    | 0.2785 0.2849                                                                                    | 0.2721<br>0.2574                                                                                           |
| 08/05/19 to 07/06/19<br>08/06/19 to 07/07/19                                                                                                                                                                                                                                               | 0.2849                                                                                           | -                                    | 0.2849                                                                                           | 0.2574                                                                                                     |
| 08/07/19 to 07/08/19                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                       | 0.2894                                                                                           | -                                    | 0.2894                                                                                           | 0.2690                                                                                                     |
| 08/08/19 to 07/09/19                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                       | 0.2557                                                                                           | -                                    | 0.2557                                                                                           | 0.2678                                                                                                     |
| Group 2<br>08/03/19 to 07/04/19                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            |                                                                                                  | 0.2577                               | 0.2577                                                                                           | 0.2346                                                                                                     |
| 08/03/19 to 07/05/19<br>08/04/19 to 07/05/19                                                                                                                                                                                                                                               | _                                                                                                | 0.2577                               | 0.2577                                                                                           | 0.2721                                                                                                     |
| 08/05/19 to 07/06/19                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                       | -                                                                                                | 0.2849                               | 0.2849                                                                                           | 0.2574                                                                                                     |
| 08/06/19 to 07/07/19<br>08/07/19 to 07/08/19                                                                                                                                                                                                                                               | -                                                                                                | 0.2795 0.2894                        | 0.2795<br>0.2894                                                                                 | 0.2631 0.2690                                                                                              |
| 08/08/19 to 07/09/19                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                       | -                                                                                                | 0.2557                               | 0.2557                                                                                           | 0.2678                                                                                                     |
| Total distributions in the period                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          |                                                                                                  |                                      | 1.6457                                                                                           | 1.5640                                                                                                     |
| Class 1 – Gross accumulation shares                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                        |                                                                                                  |                                      |                                                                                                  |                                                                                                            |
| Distribution<br>Period                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     | Gross<br>Revenue                                                                                 | Equalisation                         | Gross Revenue<br>Accumulated                                                                     | Gross Revenue<br>Accumulated                                                                               |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            |                                                                                                  | -1                                   | 2019                                                                                             | 2018                                                                                                       |
| Group 1                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                    | 0 4005                                                                                           |                                      | 0 4005                                                                                           | 0.0000                                                                                                     |
| 08/03/19 to 07/04/19<br>08/04/19 to 07/05/19                                                                                                                                                                                                                                               | 0.4025<br>0.4314                                                                                 | -                                    | 0.4025<br>0.4314                                                                                 | 0.3803<br>0.4411                                                                                           |
| 08/05/19 to 07/06/19                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                       | 0.4338                                                                                           | -                                    | 0.4338                                                                                           | 0.4015                                                                                                     |
| 08/06/19 to 07/07/19<br>08/07/19 to 07/08/19                                                                                                                                                                                                                                               | 0.4227<br>0.4295                                                                                 | -                                    | 0.4227                                                                                           | 0.4121<br>0.4119                                                                                           |
| 08/08/19 to 07/09/19                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                       | 0.3731                                                                                           | _                                    | 0.3731                                                                                           | 0.4022                                                                                                     |
| Group 2                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                    |                                                                                                  |                                      |                                                                                                  |                                                                                                            |
| 08/03/19 to 07/04/19                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                       | 0.0616                                                                                           | 0.3409                               | 0.4025                                                                                           | 0.3803                                                                                                     |
| 08/04/19 to 07/05/19<br>08/05/19 to 07/06/19                                                                                                                                                                                                                                               | 0.1928<br>0.4338                                                                                 | 0.2386                               | 0.4314 0.4338                                                                                    | 0.4411                                                                                                     |
| 08/06/19 to 07/07/19                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                       | 0.4227                                                                                           | -                                    | 0.4227                                                                                           | 0.4121                                                                                                     |
| 08/07/19 to 07/08/19<br>08/08/19 to 07/09/19                                                                                                                                                                                                                                               | 0.4194<br>0.1731                                                                                 | 0.0101 0.2000                        | 0.4295<br>0.3731                                                                                 | 0.4119 0.4022                                                                                              |
| Total distributions in the period                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          | 0.1751                                                                                           | 0.2000                               | 2.4930                                                                                           | 2.4491                                                                                                     |
| Class 2 – Income shares                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                    |                                                                                                  |                                      |                                                                                                  |                                                                                                            |
| Distribution                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                               | Gross                                                                                            |                                      | Distribution                                                                                     | Distribution                                                                                               |
| Period                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     | Revenue                                                                                          | Equalisation                         | Paid/Payable<br>2019                                                                             | Paid<br>2018                                                                                               |
| Group 1                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                    |                                                                                                  |                                      | 2010                                                                                             | 2010                                                                                                       |
| 08/03/19 to 07/04/19                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                       | 0.2154                                                                                           | -                                    | 0.2154                                                                                           | 0.2115                                                                                                     |
| 08/04/19 to 07/05/19<br>08/05/19 to 07/06/19                                                                                                                                                                                                                                               | 0.2297<br>0.2304                                                                                 | _                                    | 0.2297<br>0.2304                                                                                 | 0.2439                                                                                                     |
| 08/06/19 to 07/07/19                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                       | 0.2238                                                                                           | -                                    | 0.2238                                                                                           | 0.2234                                                                                                     |
| 08/07/19 to 07/08/19<br>08/08/19 to 07/08/19                                                                                                                                                                                                                                               | 0.2268                                                                                           | -                                    | 0.2268                                                                                           | 0.2257                                                                                                     |
| 08/08/19 to 07/09/19                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                       | 0.1303                                                                                           | -                                    | 0.1303                                                                                           | 0.2199                                                                                                     |
| Group 2<br>08/03/19 to 07/04/19                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            | 0.0612                                                                                           | 0.1542                               | 0.2154                                                                                           | 0.2115                                                                                                     |
| 08/04/19 to 07/05/19                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                       | 0.0823                                                                                           | 0.1474                               | 0.2297                                                                                           | 0.2439                                                                                                     |
| 08/05/19 to 07/06/19<br>08/06/19 to 07/07/19                                                                                                                                                                                                                                               | 0.1288                                                                                           | 0.1016 0.1349                        | 0.2304 0.2238                                                                                    | 0.2217<br>0.2234                                                                                           |
| 08/08/19 to 07/08/19<br>08/07/19 to 07/08/19                                                                                                                                                                                                                                               | 0.0889                                                                                           | 0.1585                               | 0.2238                                                                                           | 0.2234                                                                                                     |
| 08/08/19 to 07/09/19                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                       | 0.0473                                                                                           | 0.1496                               | 0.1969                                                                                           | 0.2199                                                                                                     |
| Total distributions in the period                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          |                                                                                                  |                                      | 1.3230                                                                                           | 1.3461                                                                                                     |
| Class 2 – Gross income shares<br>Distribution                                                                                                                                                                                                                                              | Gross                                                                                            |                                      | Distribution                                                                                     | Distribution                                                                                               |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            | Revenue                                                                                          | Equalisation                         | Paid/Payable                                                                                     | Paid                                                                                                       |
| Period                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     |                                                                                                  |                                      | 2019                                                                                             | 2018                                                                                                       |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            |                                                                                                  |                                      |                                                                                                  |                                                                                                            |
| Group 1                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                    | 0.1854                                                                                           | -                                    | 0.1854                                                                                           | 0.1820                                                                                                     |
| Group 1<br>08/03/19 to 07/04/19<br>08/04/19 to 07/05/19                                                                                                                                                                                                                                    | 0.1978                                                                                           | -                                    | 0.1978                                                                                           | 0.1820<br>0.2099                                                                                           |
| Group 1<br>08/03/19 to 07/04/19<br>08/04/19 to 07/05/19<br>08/05/19 to 07/06/19                                                                                                                                                                                                            | 0.1978<br>0.1983                                                                                 | -<br>-<br>-                          | 0.1978<br>0.1983                                                                                 | 0.2099<br>0.1908                                                                                           |
| Group 1<br>08/03/19 to 07/04/19<br>08/04/19 to 07/05/19                                                                                                                                                                                                                                    | 0.1978                                                                                           |                                      | 0.1978                                                                                           | 0.2099                                                                                                     |
| Group 1<br>08/03/19 to 07/04/19<br>08/04/19 to 07/05/19<br>08/05/19 to 07/06/19<br>08/06/19 to 07/06/19                                                                                                                                                                                    | 0.1978<br>0.1983<br>0.1926                                                                       | -<br>-<br>-<br>-<br>-                | 0.1978<br>0.1983<br>0.1926                                                                       | 0.2099<br>0.1908<br>0.1923                                                                                 |
| Group 1<br>08/03/19 to 07/04/19<br>08/04/19 to 07/05/19<br>08/05/19 to 07/05/19<br>08/06/19 to 07/07/19<br>08/07/19 to 07/08/19<br>08/08/19 to 07/09/19<br>Group 2                                                                                                                         | 0.1978<br>0.1983<br>0.1926<br>0.1952<br>0.1695                                                   |                                      | 0.1978<br>0.1983<br>0.1926<br>0.1952<br>0.1695                                                   | 0.2099<br>0.1908<br>0.1923<br>0.1943<br>0.1891                                                             |
| Group 1<br>08/03/19 to 07/04/19<br>08/04/19 to 07/05/19<br>08/06/19 to 07/05/19<br>08/06/19 to 07/07/19<br>08/07/19 to 07/08/19<br>08/03/19 to 07/08/19<br>Group 2<br>08/03/19 to 07/04/19                                                                                                 | 0.1978<br>0.1983<br>0.1926<br>0.1952<br>0.1695<br>0.0671                                         |                                      | 0.1978<br>0.1983<br>0.1926<br>0.1952<br>0.1695<br>0.1854                                         | 0.2099<br>0.1908<br>0.1923<br>0.1943<br>0.1891<br>0.1820                                                   |
| Group 1<br>08/03/19 to 07/04/19<br>08/03/19 to 07/05/19<br>08/05/19 to 07/05/19<br>08/06/19 to 07/08/19<br>08/08/19 to 07/08/19<br>08/08/19 to 07/04/19<br>08/03/19 to 07/04/19<br>08/05/19 to 07/04/19                                                                                    | 0.1978<br>0.1983<br>0.1926<br>0.1952<br>0.1695<br>0.0671<br>0.1217<br>0.0682                     | 0.0761<br>0.1301                     | 0.1978<br>0.1983<br>0.1926<br>0.1952<br>0.1695<br>0.1854<br>0.1978<br>0.1983                     | 0.2099<br>0.1908<br>0.1923<br>0.1943<br>0.1891<br>0.1820<br>0.2099<br>0.1908                               |
| Group 1<br>08/03/19 to 07/04/19<br>08/05/19 to 07/05/19<br>08/05/19 to 07/05/19<br>08/05/19 to 07/07/19<br>08/06/19 to 07/03/19<br>Group 2<br>08/04/19 to 07/04/19<br>08/05/19 to 07/05/19<br>08/05/19 to 07/05/19<br>08/05/19 to 07/05/19                                                 | 0.1978<br>0.1983<br>0.1926<br>0.1952<br>0.1695<br>0.0671<br>0.1217<br>0.0682<br>0.1624           | 0.0761<br>0.1301<br>0.0302           | 0.1978<br>0.1983<br>0.1926<br>0.1952<br>0.1695<br>0.1854<br>0.1854<br>0.1978<br>0.1983<br>0.1926 | 0.2099<br>0.1908<br>0.1923<br>0.1943<br>0.1891<br>0.1820<br>0.2099<br>0.1908<br>0.1923                     |
| Group 1<br>08/03/19 to 07/04/19<br>08/05/19 to 07/05/19<br>08/05/19 to 07/05/19<br>08/06/19 to 07/07/19<br>08/06/19 to 07/09/19<br>Group 2<br>08/03/19 to 07/04/19<br>08/04/19 to 07/05/19<br>08/05/19 to 07/05/19<br>08/05/19 to 07/06/19<br>08/05/19 to 07/06/19<br>08/05/19 to 07/06/19 | 0.1978<br>0.1983<br>0.1926<br>0.1952<br>0.1695<br>0.0671<br>0.1217<br>0.0682                     | 0.0761<br>0.1301                     | 0.1978<br>0.1983<br>0.1926<br>0.1952<br>0.1695<br>0.1854<br>0.1978<br>0.1983                     | 0.2099<br>0.1908<br>0.1923<br>0.1943<br>0.1891<br>0.1820<br>0.2099<br>0.1908                               |
| Group 1<br>08/03/19 to 07/04/19<br>08/05/19 to 07/05/19<br>08/05/19 to 07/05/19<br>08/05/19 to 07/07/19<br>08/06/19 to 07/03/19<br>Group 2<br>08/04/19 to 07/04/19<br>08/05/19 to 07/05/19<br>08/05/19 to 07/05/19<br>08/05/19 to 07/05/19                                                 | 0.1978<br>0.1983<br>0.1926<br>0.1952<br>0.1695<br>0.0671<br>0.1217<br>0.0682<br>0.1624<br>0.1350 | 0.0761<br>0.1301<br>0.0302<br>0.0602 | 0.1978<br>0.1983<br>0.1926<br>0.1952<br>0.1695<br>0.1854<br>0.1978<br>0.1983<br>0.1983<br>0.1926 | 0.2099<br>0.1908<br>0.1923<br>0.1943<br>0.1891<br>0.1820<br>0.2099<br>0.1908<br>0.1923<br>0.1923<br>0.1943 |

| Class 2 – Gross accumulation shares                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                        |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 |                              |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                        |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                |
|----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|---------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|------------------------------|------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|
| Distribution<br>Period                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     | Gross<br>Revenue                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                | Equalisation                 | Gross Revenue<br>Accumulated<br>2019                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                   | Gross Revenue<br>Accumulated<br>2018                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                           |
| Group 1                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                    |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 |                              |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                        |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                |
| 08/03/19 to 07/04/19                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                       | 0.6526                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          | -                            | 0.6526                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 | 0.6131                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                         |
| 08/04/19 to 07/05/19<br>08/05/19 to 07/06/19                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                               | 0.6984 0.7029                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                   | -                            | 0.6984 0.7029                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          | 0.7090<br>0.6473                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                               |
| 08/06/19 to 07/07/19                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                       | 0.6853                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          | _                            | 0.6853                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 | 0.6546                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                         |
| 08/07/19 to 07/08/19                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                       | 0.6971                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          | -                            | 0.6971                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 | 0.6642                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                         |
| 08/08/19 to 07/09/19<br>Group 2                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            | 0.6073                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          | -                            | 0.6073                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 | 0.6492                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                         |
| 08/03/19 to 07/04/19                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                       | 0.0946                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          | 0.5580                       | 0.6526                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 | 0.6131                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                         |
| 08/04/19 to 07/05/19                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                       | 0.2397                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          | 0.4587                       | 0.6984                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 | 0.7090                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                         |
| 08/05/19 to 07/06/19                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                       | 0.5788<br>0.0591                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                | 0.1241 0.6262                | 0.7029                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 | 0.6473                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                         |
| 08/06/19 to 07/07/19<br>08/07/19 to 07/08/19                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                               | 0.0591                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          | 0.6262                       | 0.6853                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 | 0.6642                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                         |
| 08/08/19 to 07/09/19<br>Total distributions in the period                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  | 0.0709                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          | 0.5364                       | 0.6073                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 | 0.6492                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                         |
| Class X – Gross income shares                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                              |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 |                              | 4.0400                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 | 0.0074                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                         |
| Distribution                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                               | Gross                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                           |                              | Distribution                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                           | Distribution                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                   |
| Period                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     | Revenue                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                         | Equalisation                 | Paid/Payable<br>2019                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                   | Paid<br>2018                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                   |
| Group 1                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                    |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 |                              |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                        |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                |
| 08/03/19 to 07/04/19                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                       | 0.3534<br>0.3773                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                | -                            | 0.3534 0.3773                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          | 0.3445<br>0.3974                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                               |
| 08/04/19 to 07/05/19<br>08/05/19 to 07/06/19                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                               | 0.3775                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          | _                            | 0.3786                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 | 0.3615                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                         |
| 08/06/19 to 07/07/19                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                       | 0.3678                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          | -                            | 0.3678                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 | 0.3667                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                         |
| 08/07/19 to 07/08/19                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                       | 0.3732                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          | -                            | 0.3732                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 | 0.3687                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                         |
| 08/08/19 to 07/09/19                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                       | 0.3240                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          | -                            | 0.3240                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 | 0.3592                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                         |
| Group 2<br>08/03/19 to 07/04/19                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            | 0.3534                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          | -                            | 0.3534                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 | 0.3445                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                         |
| 08/04/19 to 07/05/19                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                       | 0.2741                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          | 0.1032                       | 0.3773                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 | 0.3974                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                         |
| 08/05/19 to 07/06/19                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                       | 0.1086                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          | 0.2700                       | 0.3786                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 | 0.3615                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                         |
| 08/06/19 to 07/07/19<br>08/07/19 to 07/08/19                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                               | 0.3678<br>0.3732                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                | -                            | 0.3678                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 | 0.3667<br>0.3687                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                               |
| 08/08/19 to 07/09/19                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                       | 0.3732                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          | 0.0300                       | 0.3732                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 | 0.3592                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                         |
| Total distributions in the period                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          | 0.2010                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          | 0.0000                       | 2.1743                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 | 2.1980                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                         |
| Class X – Gross accumulation shares                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                        | Cross                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                           |                              | Cross Boussus                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          | Cross Poyonus                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  |
| Period                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     | Gross<br>Revenue                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                | Equalisation                 | Accumulated                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            | Gross Revenue<br>Accumulated                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                   |
| 01                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                         |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 |                              | 2019                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                   | 2018                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                           |
| Group 1<br>08/03/19 to 07/04/19                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            | 0.4281                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          | -                            | 0.4281                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 | 0.3993                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                         |
| 08/04/19 to 07/05/19                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                       | 0.4587                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          | -                            | 0.4587                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 | 0.4623                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                         |
| 08/05/19 to 07/06/19                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                       | 0.4618                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          | -                            | 0.4618                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 | 0.4221                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                         |
| 08/06/19 to 07/07/19                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                       | 0.4506                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          | -                            | 0.4506                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 | 0.4272                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                         |
| 08/07/19 to 07/08/19<br>08/08/19 to 07/09/19                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                               | 0.4586                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          | -                            | 0.4586                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 | 0.4337                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                         |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            | 0.3998                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          | -                            | 0.3998                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 | 0.4241                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                         |
| Group 2                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                    |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 | -                            |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                        |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                |
| Group 2<br>08/03/19 to 07/04/19                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            | 0.3681                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          | 0.0600                       | 0.4281                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 | 0.3993                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                         |
| Group 2<br>08/03/19 to 07/04/19<br>08/04/19 to 07/05/19                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                    | 0.3681<br>0.1627                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                | 0.0600                       | 0.4281<br>0.4587                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                       | 0.3993<br>0.4623                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                               |
| Group 2<br>08/03/19 to 07/04/19                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            | 0.3681                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          |                              | 0.4281                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 | 0.3993                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                         |
| Group 2<br>08/03/19 to 07/05/19<br>08/04/19 to 07/05/19<br>08/05/19 to 07/06/19<br>08/06/19 to 07/07/19<br>08/07/19 to 07/07/19                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            | 0.3681<br>0.1627<br>0.4618<br>0.4506<br>0.0786                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  |                              | 0.4281<br>0.4587<br>0.4618<br>0.4506<br>0.4586                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                         | 0.3993<br>0.4623<br>0.4221<br>0.4272<br>0.4337                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 |
| Group 2<br>08/03/19 to 07/04/19<br>08/04/19 to 07/05/19<br>08/05/19 to 07/06/19<br>08/05/19 to 07/07/19<br>08/07/19 to 07/08/19<br>08/06/19 to 07/08/19                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                    | 0.3681<br>0.1627<br>0.4618<br>0.4506                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            | 0.2960                       | 0.4281<br>0.4587<br>0.4618<br>0.4506<br>0.4586<br>0.3998                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                               | 0.3993<br>0.4623<br>0.4221<br>0.4272<br>0.4337<br>0.4241                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                       |
| Group 2<br>08/03/19 to 07/04/19<br>08/04/19 to 07/05/19<br>08/05/19 to 07/06/19<br>08/05/19 to 07/07/19<br>08/07/19 to 07/08/19<br>08/08/19 to 07/08/19<br>Total distributions in the period                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                               | 0.3681<br>0.1627<br>0.4618<br>0.4506<br>0.0786                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  | 0.2960                       | 0.4281<br>0.4587<br>0.4618<br>0.4506<br>0.4586                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                         | 0.3993<br>0.4623<br>0.4221<br>0.4272<br>0.4337                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 |
| Group 2<br>08/04/19 to 07/05/19<br>08/04/19 to 07/05/19<br>08/05/19 to 07/06/19<br>08/05/19 to 07/06/19<br>08/05/19 to 07/08/19<br>08/06/19 to 07/08/19<br>Total distributions in the period<br>Class Z – Income shares                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                    | 0.3681<br>0.1627<br>0.4618<br>0.4506<br>0.0786                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  | 0.2960                       | 0.4281<br>0.4587<br>0.4618<br>0.4506<br>0.4586<br>0.3998<br><b>2.6576</b>                                                                                                                                                                                                                                              | 0.3993<br>0.4623<br>0.4221<br>0.4272<br>0.4337<br>0.4241                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                       |
| Group 2<br>08/03/19 to 07/04/19<br>08/04/19 to 07/05/19<br>08/05/19 to 07/06/19<br>08/05/19 to 07/07/19<br>08/07/19 to 07/08/19<br>08/08/19 to 07/08/19<br>Total distributions in the period                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                               | 0.3681<br>0.1627<br>0.4618<br>0.4506<br>0.0786<br>0.3998                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                        | 0.2960                       | 0.4281<br>0.4587<br>0.4618<br>0.4506<br>0.4586<br>0.3998                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                               | 0.3993<br>0.4623<br>0.4221<br>0.4272<br>0.4337<br>0.4241<br><b>2.5687</b>                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                      |
| Group 2<br>08/03/19 to 07/04/19<br>08/04/19 to 07/05/19<br>08/05/19 to 07/06/19<br>08/07/19 to 07/08/19<br>08/08/19 to 07/08/19<br>08/08/19 to 07/08/19<br>08/08/19 to 07/08/19<br>Class Z - Income shares<br>Distribution<br>Period<br>Group 1                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            | 0.3681<br>0.1627<br>0.4618<br>0.4506<br>0.0786<br>0.3998<br>Gross                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                               | 0.2960<br><br><br>0.3800<br> | 0.4281<br>0.4587<br>0.4618<br>0.4506<br>0.3998<br><b>2.6576</b><br>Distribution<br>Paid/Payable                                                                                                                                                                                                                        | 0.3993<br>0.4623<br>0.4221<br>0.4272<br>0.4337<br>0.4241<br>2.5687<br>Distribution<br>Paid                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     |
| Group 2<br>08/03/19 to 07/04/19<br>08/04/19 to 07/05/19<br>08/05/19 to 07/06/19<br>08/05/19 to 07/08/19<br>08/05/19 to 07/08/19<br>08/07/19 to 07/08/19<br>08/08/19 to 07/09/19<br>08/08/19 to 07/09/19<br>08/08/19 to 07/09/19<br>08/03/19 to 07/04/19                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                    | 0.3681<br>0.1627<br>0.4618<br>0.4506<br>0.0786<br>0.3998<br>Gross<br>Revenue<br>0.3534                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          | 0.2960<br><br><br>0.3800<br> | 0.4281<br>0.4587<br>0.4618<br>0.4506<br>0.4586<br>0.3998<br><b>2.6576</b><br>Distribution<br>Paid/Payable<br>2019<br>0.3534                                                                                                                                                                                            | 0.3993<br>0.4623<br>0.4221<br>0.4272<br>0.4337<br>0.4241<br><b>2.5687</b><br>Distribution<br>Paid<br>2018                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                      |
| Group 2<br>08/03/19 to 07/04/19<br>08/04/19 to 07/05/19<br>08/05/19 to 07/06/19<br>08/07/19 to 07/08/19<br>08/07/19 to 07/08/19<br>08/08/19 to 07/09/19<br>Total distributions in the period<br>Class 2 - Income shares<br>Distribution<br>Period<br>Group 1<br>08/03/19 to 07/04/19<br>08/04/19 to 07/05/19                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                               | 0.3681<br>0.1627<br>0.4618<br>0.4506<br>0.0786<br>0.3998<br>Gross<br>Revenue<br>0.3534<br>0.3777                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                | 0.2960<br><br><br>0.3800<br> | 0.4281<br>0.4587<br>0.4618<br>0.4586<br>0.4586<br>0.3998<br><b>2.6576</b><br>Distribution<br>Paid/Payable<br>2019<br>0.3534<br>0.3777                                                                                                                                                                                  | 0.3993<br>0.4623<br>0.4221<br>0.4272<br>0.4337<br>0.4241<br><b>2.5687</b><br>Distribution<br>Paid<br>2018<br>0.3463<br>0.4006                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  |
| Group 2<br>08/03/19 to 07/04/19<br>08/04/19 to 07/05/19<br>08/05/19 to 07/06/19<br>08/05/19 to 07/08/19<br>08/05/19 to 07/08/19<br>08/07/19 to 07/08/19<br>08/08/19 to 07/09/19<br>08/08/19 to 07/09/19<br>08/08/19 to 07/09/19<br>08/03/19 to 07/04/19                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                    | 0.3681<br>0.1627<br>0.4618<br>0.4506<br>0.0786<br>0.3998<br>Gross<br>Revenue<br>0.3534                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          | 0.2960<br><br><br>0.3800<br> | 0.4281<br>0.4587<br>0.4618<br>0.4506<br>0.4586<br>0.3998<br><b>2.6576</b><br>Distribution<br>Paid/Payable<br>2019<br>0.3534                                                                                                                                                                                            | 0.3993<br>0.4623<br>0.4221<br>0.4272<br>0.4337<br>0.4241<br><b>2.5687</b><br>Distribution<br>Paid<br>2018                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                      |
| Group 2<br>08/03/19 to 07/04/19<br>08/04/19 to 07/05/19<br>08/05/19 to 07/06/19<br>08/07/19 to 07/08/19<br>08/07/19 to 07/08/19<br>08/08/19 to 07/09/19<br>Total distributions in the period<br>Class Z – Income shares<br>Distribution<br>Period<br>Group 1<br>08/04/19 to 07/06/19<br>08/04/19 to 07/06/19<br>08/04/19 to 07/06/19<br>08/06/19 to 07/06/19<br>08/06/19 to 07/06/19                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                       | 0.3681<br>0.1627<br>0.4618<br>0.4506<br>0.0786<br>0.3998<br><b>Gross</b><br><b>Revenue</b><br>0.3534<br>0.3777<br>0.3785<br>0.3677                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                              | 0.2960<br><br><br>0.3800<br> | 0.4281<br>0.4587<br>0.4618<br>0.4586<br>0.3998<br><b>2.6576</b><br>Distribution<br>Paid/Payable<br>2019<br>0.3534<br>0.3777<br>0.3785<br>0.3676                                                                                                                                                                        | 0.3993<br>0.4623<br>0.4221<br>0.4272<br>0.4241<br><b>2.5687</b><br>Distribution<br>Paid<br>2018<br>0.3463<br>0.4066<br>0.3633<br>0.3666<br>0.3704                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                              |
| Group 2<br>08/03/19 to 07/04/19<br>08/04/19 to 07/05/19<br>08/05/19 to 07/05/19<br>08/05/19 to 07/07/19<br>08/07/19 to 07/08/19<br>08/07/19 to 07/08/19<br>08/03/19 to 07/08/19<br>08/03/19 to 07/04/19<br>08/03/19 to 07/04/19<br>08/05/19 to 07/05/19<br>08/05/19 to 07/05/19<br>08/05/19 to 07/05/19<br>08/05/19 to 07/05/19<br>08/05/19 to 07/05/19<br>08/05/19 to 07/05/19                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            | 0.3681<br>0.1627<br>0.4618<br>0.4506<br>0.3998<br><b>Gross</b><br><b>Revenue</b><br>0.3534<br>0.3777<br>0.3785<br>0.3677                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                        | 0.2960<br><br><br>0.3800<br> | 0.4281<br>0.4587<br>0.4618<br>0.4506<br>0.3998<br><b>2.6576</b><br>Distribution<br>Paid/Payable<br>2019<br>0.3534<br>0.3777<br>0.3785                                                                                                                                                                                  | 0.3993<br>0.4623<br>0.4221<br>0.4272<br>0.4337<br>0.4241<br><b>2.5687</b><br>Distribution<br>Paid<br>2018<br>0.3463<br>0.4006<br>0.3663<br>0.3666                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                              |
| Group 2<br>08/03/19 to 07/04/19<br>08/04/19 to 07/05/19<br>08/05/19 to 07/06/19<br>08/07/19 to 07/08/19<br>08/07/19 to 07/08/19<br>08/08/19 to 07/09/19<br>Total distributions in the period<br>Class Z – Income shares<br>Distribution<br>Period<br>Group 1<br>08/04/19 to 07/06/19<br>08/04/19 to 07/06/19<br>08/04/19 to 07/06/19<br>08/06/19 to 07/06/19<br>08/06/19 to 07/06/19                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                       | 0.3681<br>0.1627<br>0.4618<br>0.4506<br>0.0786<br>0.3998<br><b>Gross</b><br><b>Revenue</b><br>0.3534<br>0.3777<br>0.3785<br>0.3677                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                              | 0.2960<br><br><br>0.3800<br> | 0.4281<br>0.4587<br>0.4618<br>0.4586<br>0.3998<br><b>2.6576</b><br>Distribution<br>Paid/Payable<br>2019<br>0.3534<br>0.3777<br>0.3785<br>0.3676                                                                                                                                                                        | 0.3993<br>0.4623<br>0.4221<br>0.4272<br>0.4241<br><b>2.5687</b><br>Distribution<br>Paid<br>2018<br>0.3463<br>0.4066<br>0.3633<br>0.3666<br>0.3704                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                              |
| Group 2<br>08/03/19 to 07/04/19<br>08/04/19 to 07/05/19<br>08/05/19 to 07/06/19<br>08/05/19 to 07/08/19<br>08/06/19 to 07/08/19<br>08/08/19 to 07/08/19<br>08/08/19 to 07/08/19<br>08/03/19 to 07/04/19<br>08/03/19 to 07/06/19<br>08/05/19 to 07/06/19<br>08/06/19 to 07/08/19<br>08/06/19 to 07/06/19<br>08/06/19 to 0   | 0.3681<br>0.1627<br>0.4618<br>0.4786<br>0.3998<br><b>Gross</b><br><b>Revenue</b><br>0.3534<br>0.3777<br>0.3785<br>0.3677<br>0.3726<br>0.3225<br>0.3276                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          | 0.2960<br>                   | 0.4281<br>0.4587<br>0.4618<br>0.4506<br>0.3998<br><b>2.6576</b><br>Distribution<br>Paid/Payable<br>2019<br>0.3534<br>0.3777<br>0.3726<br>0.3534<br>0.3677                                                                                                                                                              | 0.3993<br>0.4623<br>0.4221<br>0.4272<br>0.4337<br>0.4241<br><b>2.5687</b><br>Distribution<br>Paid<br>2018<br>0.3463<br>0.4006                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  |
| Group 2<br>08/03/19 to 07/04/19<br>08/04/19 to 07/05/19<br>08/05/19 to 07/06/19<br>08/05/19 to 07/08/19<br>08/07/19 to 07/08/19<br>08/08/19 to 07/08/19<br>Total distributions in the period<br>Class Z – Income shares<br>Distribution<br>Period<br>Group 1<br>08/03/19 to 07/04/19<br>08/06/19 to 07/05/19<br>08/05/19 to 07/06/19<br>08/08/19 to 07/08/19<br>08/06/19 to 07/08/19<br>08/08/19 to 07/06/19                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                               | 0.3681<br>0.1627<br>0.4618<br>0.4506<br>0.3998<br><b>Gross</b><br><b>Revenue</b><br>0.3534<br>0.3777<br>0.3785<br>0.3677<br>0.3726<br>0.3225<br>0.1730<br>0.1875<br>0.2133                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                      | 0.2960<br>                   | 0.4281<br>0.4587<br>0.4618<br>0.4506<br>0.3998<br><b>2.6576</b><br>Distribution<br>Paid/Payable<br>2019<br>0.3534<br>0.3577<br>0.3726<br>0.3225<br>0.3677<br>0.3726<br>0.3225                                                                                                                                          | 0.3993<br>0.4623<br>0.4221<br>0.4272<br>0.4337<br>0.4241<br><b>2.5687</b><br>Distribution<br>Paid<br>0.3463<br>0.4006<br>0.3633<br>0.3605<br>0.3704<br>0.3605<br>0.3463<br>0.4036<br>0.3633                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                    |
| Group 2<br>08/03/19 to 07/04/19<br>08/04/19 to 07/06/19<br>08/05/19 to 07/06/19<br>08/05/19 to 07/07/19<br>08/07/19 to 07/08/19<br>08/07/19 to 07/08/19<br>08/03/19 to 07/08/19<br>08/03/19 to 07/04/19<br>08/03/19 to 07/06/19<br>08/05/19 to 07/06/19<br>08/05/19 to 07/06/19<br>08/06/19 to 07/06/19<br>08/03/19 to 07/06/19<br>08/04/19 to 07/06/19<br>08/06/19 to 07/06/19<br>08/06/19 to 07/06/19                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                    | 0.3681<br>0.1627<br>0.4618<br>0.4506<br>0.0786<br>0.3998<br><b>Gross</b><br><b>Revenue</b><br>0.3534<br>0.3777<br>0.3765<br>0.3677<br>0.3726<br>0.3225<br>0.1730<br>0.1875<br>0.1875<br>0.2133<br>0.1480                                                                                                                                                                                                                        | 0.2960<br>0.3800<br>         | 0.4281<br>0.4587<br>0.4618<br>0.4506<br>0.4586<br>0.3998<br><b>2.6576</b><br>Distribution<br>Paid/Payable<br>2019<br>0.3534<br>0.3777<br>0.3785<br>0.3627<br>0.3534<br>0.3777                                                                                                                                          | 0.3993<br>0.4623<br>0.4271<br>0.4272<br>0.4337<br>0.4241<br><b>2.5687</b><br><b>Distribution</b><br><b>Paid</b><br>2018<br>0.3463<br>0.4006<br>0.3605<br>0.3605<br>0.3463<br>0.3605                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            |
| Group 2<br>08/03/19 to 07/04/19<br>08/04/19 to 07/05/19<br>08/05/19 to 07/06/19<br>08/05/19 to 07/08/19<br>08/07/19 to 07/08/19<br>08/08/19 to 07/08/19<br>Total distributions in the period<br>Class Z – Income shares<br>Distribution<br>Period<br>Group 1<br>08/03/19 to 07/04/19<br>08/06/19 to 07/05/19<br>08/05/19 to 07/06/19<br>08/08/19 to 07/08/19<br>08/06/19 to 07/08/19<br>08/08/19 to 07/06/19                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                               | 0.3681<br>0.1627<br>0.4618<br>0.0786<br>0.3998<br><b>Gross</b><br><b>Revenue</b><br>0.3534<br>0.3777<br>0.3785<br>0.3627<br>0.3726<br>0.3225<br>0.1730<br>0.1870                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                | 0.2960<br>                   | 0.4281<br>0.4587<br>0.4618<br>0.4506<br>0.3998<br><b>2.6576</b><br>Distribution<br>Paid/Payable<br>2019<br>0.3534<br>0.3577<br>0.3726<br>0.3225<br>0.3677<br>0.3726<br>0.3225                                                                                                                                          | 0.3993<br>0.4623<br>0.4221<br>0.4272<br>0.4337<br>0.4241<br><b>2.5687</b><br>Distribution<br>Paid<br>0.3463<br>0.4006<br>0.3605<br>0.3704<br>0.3665<br>0.3704<br>0.3665<br>0.3704                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                              |
| Group 2<br>08/03/19 to 07/04/19<br>08/04/19 to 07/05/19<br>08/05/19 to 07/05/19<br>08/05/19 to 07/05/19<br>08/05/19 to 07/08/19<br>08/05/19 to 07/08/19<br>08/03/19 to 07/04/19<br>08/03/19 to 07/04/19<br>08/03/19 to 07/04/19<br>08/05/19 to 07/06/19<br>08/05/19 to 07/06/19<br>08/05/19 to 07/06/19<br>08/06/19 to 07/06/19<br>08/06/19 to 07/06/19<br>08/06/19 to 07/06/19<br>08/06/19 to 07/05/19<br>08/06/19 to 07/05/19<br>08/05/19 to 0   | 0.3681<br>0.1627<br>0.4618<br>0.4506<br>0.0786<br>0.3998<br><b>Gross</b><br><b>Revenue</b><br>0.3534<br>0.3777<br>0.3765<br>0.3677<br>0.3726<br>0.3225<br>0.1730<br>0.1875<br>0.1875<br>0.2133<br>0.1480                                                                                                                                                                                                                        | 0.2960<br>0.3800<br>         | 0.4281<br>0.4587<br>0.4618<br>0.4506<br>0.3998<br><b>2.6576</b><br>Distribution<br>Paid/Payable<br>2019<br>0.3534<br>0.3777<br>0.3785<br>0.3677<br>0.3726<br>0.3255                                                                                                                                                    | 0.3993<br>0.4623<br>0.4271<br>0.4272<br>0.4337<br>0.4241<br><b>2.5687</b><br><b>Distribution</b><br><b>Paid</b><br>2018<br>0.3463<br>0.4006<br>0.3605<br>0.3605<br>0.3463<br>0.3605                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            |
| Group 2<br>08/03/19 to 07/06/19<br>08/04/19 to 07/06/19<br>08/06/19 to 07/06/19<br>08/06/19 to 07/08/19<br>08/06/19 to 07/08/19<br>08/08/19 to 07/08/19<br>Total distributions in the period<br>Class Z - Income shares<br>Distribution<br>Period<br>Group 1<br>08/03/19 to 07/06/19<br>08/03/19 to 07/06/19<br>08/06/19 to 07/08/19<br>08/06/19 t | 0.3681<br>0.1627<br>0.4618<br>0.4796<br>0.3998<br><b>Gross</b><br><b>Revenue</b><br>0.3534<br>0.3777<br>0.3785<br>0.3677<br>0.3726<br>0.3225<br>0.1730<br>0.1875<br>0.2133<br>0.1480<br>0.1790<br>0.1510                                                                                                                                                                                                                        | 0.2960<br>                   | 0.4281<br>0.4587<br>0.4618<br>0.4506<br>0.3998<br><b>2.6576</b><br>Distribution<br>Paid/Payable<br>2019<br>0.3534<br>0.3777<br>0.3726<br>0.3225<br>0.3534<br>0.3777<br>0.3726<br>0.3225<br>0.3677                                                                                                                      | 0.3993<br>0.4623<br>0.4221<br>0.4272<br>0.4337<br>0.4241<br><b>2.5687</b><br><b>Distribution</b><br>0.3463<br>0.4006<br>0.3603<br>0.3606<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3663<br>0.4006<br>0.3633<br>0.3663<br>0.4006<br>0.3633<br>0.3663<br>0.3605<br>0.3704                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                           |
| Group 2<br>08/03/19 to 07/04/19<br>08/04/19 to 07/05/19<br>08/05/19 to 07/05/19<br>08/05/19 to 07/07/19<br>08/06/19 to 07/07/19<br>08/07/19 to 07/08/19<br>08/08/19 to 07/08/19<br>08/03/19 to 07/04/19<br>08/03/19 to 07/04/19<br>08/05/19 to 07/04/19<br>08/05/19 to 07/05/19<br>08/05/19 to 07/06/19<br>08/03/19 to 07/06/19<br>08/05/19 to 07/06/19<br>08/05/10 to 07/06/19<br>08/05/10 to 06/19 to 07/06/19<br>08/05/10 to 06/10 to 06/19     | 0.3681<br>0.1627<br>0.4618<br>0.0786<br>0.3998<br><b>Gross</b><br><b>Revenue</b><br>0.3534<br>0.3777<br>0.3785<br>0.3677<br>0.3726<br>0.3225<br>0.1730<br>0.1730<br>0.1875<br>0.2133<br>0.1480<br>0.1790<br>0.1510                                                                                                                                                                                                              | 0.2960<br>                   | 0.4281<br>0.4587<br>0.4618<br>0.4586<br>0.3998<br>2.6576<br>Distribution<br>Paid/Payable<br>2019<br>0.3534<br>0.3777<br>0.3785<br>0.3677<br>0.3726<br>0.3225<br>0.3634<br>0.3775<br>0.3726<br>0.3225<br>2.1724                                                                                                         | 0.3993<br>0.4623<br>0.4221<br>0.4337<br>0.4241<br><b>2.5687</b><br>Distribution<br>Paid<br>0.3463<br>0.4006<br>0.3633<br>0.3605<br>0.3704<br>0.3463<br>0.3005<br>0.3463<br>0.3005<br>0.3463<br>0.3005<br>0.3633<br>0.3665<br>0.3704<br>0.3633<br>0.3665<br>0.3704                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                              |
| Group 2<br>08/03/19 to 07/06/19<br>08/04/19 to 07/06/19<br>08/06/19 to 07/06/19<br>08/06/19 to 07/08/19<br>08/06/19 to 07/08/19<br>08/08/19 to 07/08/19<br>Total distributions in the period<br>Class Z - Income shares<br>Distribution<br>Period<br>Group 1<br>08/03/19 to 07/06/19<br>08/03/19 to 07/06/19<br>08/06/19 to 07/08/19<br>08/06/19 t | 0.3681<br>0.1627<br>0.4618<br>0.4796<br>0.3998<br><b>Gross</b><br><b>Revenue</b><br>0.3534<br>0.3777<br>0.3785<br>0.3677<br>0.3726<br>0.3225<br>0.1730<br>0.1875<br>0.2133<br>0.1480<br>0.1790<br>0.1510                                                                                                                                                                                                                        | 0.2960<br>                   | 0.4281<br>0.4587<br>0.4618<br>0.4506<br>0.3998<br><b>2.6576</b><br>Distribution<br>Paid/Payable<br>2019<br>0.3534<br>0.3777<br>0.3726<br>0.3225<br>0.3534<br>0.3777<br>0.3726<br>0.3225<br>0.3677                                                                                                                      | 0.3993<br>0.4623<br>0.4221<br>0.4272<br>0.4337<br>0.4241<br><b>2.5687</b><br><b>Distribution</b><br>0.3463<br>0.4006<br>0.3633<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3663<br>0.3605<br>0.3704<br>0.3633<br>0.3633<br>0.3663<br>0.3704<br>0.3633                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                         |
| Group 2<br>08/03/19 to 07/06/19<br>08/05/19 to 07/06/19<br>08/05/19 to 07/07/19<br>08/06/19 to 07/07/19<br>08/06/19 to 07/08/19<br>08/06/19 to 07/08/19<br>08/03/19 to 07/04/19<br>08/03/19 to 07/04/19<br>08/03/19 to 07/04/19<br>08/05/19 to 07/06/19<br>08/05/19 to 07/06/19<br>08/03/19 to 07/06/19<br>08/05/19 to 0   | 0.3681<br>0.1627<br>0.4618<br>0.4506<br>0.0786<br>0.3998<br><b>Gross</b><br><b>Revenue</b><br>0.3534<br>0.3777<br>0.3786<br>0.3677<br>0.3786<br>0.3677<br>0.3726<br>0.3225<br>0.1730<br>0.1875<br>0.2138<br>0.1480<br>0.1790<br>0.1510<br><b>Gross</b><br><b>Revenue</b>                                                                                                                                                        | 0.2960<br>                   | 0.4281<br>0.4587<br>0.4618<br>0.4506<br>0.3998<br><b>2.6576</b><br>Distribution<br>Paid/Payable<br>2019<br>0.3534<br>0.3777<br>0.3785<br>0.3677<br>0.3726<br>0.3225<br>0.3534<br>0.3777<br>0.3726<br>0.3225<br>0.3677<br>0.3726<br>0.3225<br>2.1724<br>Revenue<br>Accumulated<br>2019                                  | 0.3993<br>0.4623<br>0.4221<br>0.4271<br>2.421<br>2.5687<br>Distribution<br>Paid<br>2018<br>0.3463<br>0.4006<br>0.3633<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3665<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                |
| Group 2           08/03/19 to 07/06/19           08/04/19 to 07/06/19           08/05/19 to 07/06/19           08/05/19 to 07/06/19           08/05/19 to 07/08/19           08/06/19 to 07/08/19           08/03/19 to 07/06/19           08/03/19 to 07/06/19           08/06/19 to 07/08/19           08/06/19 to 07/08/19      <                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                | 0.3681<br>0.1627<br>0.4618<br>0.4796<br>0.3998<br><b>Gross</b><br><b>Revenue</b><br>0.3534<br>0.3777<br>0.3785<br>0.3677<br>0.3726<br>0.3225<br>0.1730<br>0.1875<br>0.2133<br>0.1480<br>0.1790<br>0.1510<br><b>Gross</b><br><b>Revenue</b><br>0.4148                                                                                                                                                                            | 0.2960<br>                   | 0.4281<br>0.4587<br>0.4618<br>0.4586<br>0.3998<br>2.6576<br>Distribution<br>Paid/Payable<br>2019<br>0.3534<br>0.3777<br>0.3786<br>0.3225<br>0.3534<br>0.3777<br>0.3726<br>0.3534<br>0.3777<br>0.3726<br>0.3534<br>0.3777<br>0.3726<br>0.3225<br>2.1724<br>Revenue<br>Accumulated<br>2019<br>0.4148                     | 0.3993<br>0.4623<br>0.4221<br>0.4272<br>0.4337<br>0.4241<br>2.5687<br>Distribution<br>Paid<br>2018<br>0.3463<br>0.4006<br>0.3633<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3633<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3633<br>0.3663<br>0.3633<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3633<br>0.3663<br>0.3704<br>0.3633<br>0.3633<br>0.3663<br>0.3704<br>0.3633<br>0.3663<br>0.3704<br>0.3633<br>0.3663<br>0.3704<br>0.3633<br>0.3663<br>0.3704<br>0.3633<br>0.3663<br>0.3704<br>0.3633<br>0.3663<br>0.3704<br>0.3633<br>0.3663<br>0.3704<br>0.3633<br>0.3663<br>0.3704<br>0.3633<br>0.3663<br>0.3704<br>0.3633<br>0.3663<br>0.3704<br>0.3633<br>0.3653<br>0.3704<br>0.3633<br>0.3653<br>0.3704<br>0.3633<br>0.3653<br>0.3704<br>0.3633<br>0.3653<br>0.3704<br>0.3633<br>0.3653<br>0.3704<br>0.3633<br>0.3653<br>0.3704<br>0.3633<br>0.3653<br>0.3704<br>0.3633<br>0.3653<br>0.3704<br>0.3633<br>0.3653<br>0.3704<br>0.3633<br>0.3653<br>0.3704<br>0.3633<br>0.3653<br>0.3704<br>0.3633<br>0.3653<br>0.3704<br>0.3633<br>0.3653<br>0.3704<br>0.3653<br>0.3704<br>0.3653<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3653<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3653<br>0.3704<br>0.3653<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3633<br>0.3653<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.37040000000000000000000000000000000000 |
| Group 2           08/03/19 to 07/06/19           08/04/19 to 07/06/19           08/05/19 to 07/06/19           08/06/19 to 07/08/19           08/06/19 to 07/08/19           Otal distributions in the period           Class Z - Income shares           Distribution           Period           08/05/19 to 07/06/19           08/06/19 to 07/08/19           Otal distributions in the period           Class Z - Income shares           Distribution           Period           Group 1           08/06/19 to 07/06/19           08/06/19 to 07/06/19           08/06/19 to 07/06/19           08/06/19 to 07/06/19           08/07/19 to 07/06/19           08/08/19 to                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            | 0.3681<br>0.1627<br>0.4618<br>0.4506<br>0.0786<br>0.3998<br><b>Gross</b><br><b>Revenue</b><br>0.3534<br>0.3777<br>0.3786<br>0.3677<br>0.3786<br>0.3677<br>0.3726<br>0.3225<br>0.1730<br>0.1875<br>0.2138<br>0.1480<br>0.1790<br>0.1510<br><b>Gross</b><br><b>Revenue</b>                                                                                                                                                        | 0.2960<br>                   | 0.4281<br>0.4587<br>0.4618<br>0.4506<br>0.3998<br><b>2.6576</b><br>Distribution<br>Paid/Payable<br>2019<br>0.3534<br>0.3777<br>0.3785<br>0.3677<br>0.3726<br>0.3225<br>0.3534<br>0.3777<br>0.3726<br>0.3225<br>0.3677<br>0.3726<br>0.3225<br>2.1724<br>Revenue<br>Accumulated<br>2019                                  | 0.3993<br>0.4623<br>0.4221<br>0.4271<br>2.421<br>2.5687<br>Distribution<br>Paid<br>2018<br>0.3463<br>0.4006<br>0.3633<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3665<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                |
| Group 2           08/03/19 to 07/06/19           08/04/19 to 07/06/19           08/05/19 to 07/06/19           08/05/19 to 07/06/19           08/05/19 to 07/08/19           08/06/19 to 07/08/19           08/03/19 to 07/06/19           08/03/19 to 07/06/19           08/06/19 to 07/08/19           08/06/19 to 07/08/19           08/06/19 to 07/08/19           08/06/19 to 07/08/19      <                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                | 0.3681<br>0.1627<br>0.4618<br>0.0786<br>0.3998<br><b>Gross</b><br><b>Revenue</b><br>0.3534<br>0.3777<br>0.3726<br>0.3225<br>0.1730<br>0.1730<br>0.18213<br>0.1480<br>0.1790<br>0.1510                                                                                                                                                                                                                                           | 0.2960<br>                   | 0.4281<br>0.4587<br>0.4618<br>0.4586<br>0.3998<br>2.6576<br>Distribution<br>Paid/Payable<br>2019<br>0.3534<br>0.3777<br>0.3726<br>0.3225<br>0.3534<br>0.3777<br>0.3726<br>0.3225<br>2.1724<br>Revenue<br>Accumulated<br>2019                                                                                           | 0.3993<br>0.4623<br>0.4221<br>0.4272<br>0.4337<br>0.4241<br><b>2.5687</b><br><b>Distribution</b><br>Paid<br>0.3463<br>0.4006<br>0.3603<br>0.3605<br>0.3704<br>0.3605<br>0.3704<br>0.3605<br>0.3704<br>0.3605<br>0.3704<br>0.3605<br><b>2.2077</b><br><b>Revenue</b><br>Accumulated<br>2.03892<br>0.3892<br>0.3892                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                              |
| Group 2           08/03/19 to 07/06/19           08/04/19 to 07/06/19           08/05/19 to 07/07/19           08/05/19 to 07/07/19           08/05/19 to 07/08/19           08/06/19 to 07/08/19           08/06/19 to 07/08/19           08/06/19 to 07/08/19           08/06/19 to 07/08/19           08/05/19 to 07/08/19           08/03/19 to 07/04/19           08/03/19 to 07/04/19           08/03/19 to 07/06/19           08/05/19 to 07/06/19           08/05/19 to 07/06/19           08/06/19 to 07/06/19      <                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                | 0.3681<br>0.1627<br>0.4618<br>0.4506<br>0.0786<br>0.3998<br><b>Gross</b><br><b>Revenue</b><br>0.3534<br>0.3777<br>0.3726<br>0.3255<br>0.3677<br>0.3726<br>0.3225<br>0.1730<br>0.1875<br>0.3677<br>0.3726<br>0.3225<br>0.1730<br>0.1875<br>0.3179<br>0.1510<br>0.1510                                                                                                                                                            | 0.2960<br>                   | 0.4281<br>0.4587<br>0.4618<br>0.4506<br>0.3998<br>2.6576<br>Distribution<br>Paid/Payable<br>2019<br>0.3534<br>0.3777<br>0.3785<br>0.3677<br>0.3726<br>0.3525<br>0.3537<br>0.3726<br>0.3525<br>2.1724<br>Revenue<br>Accumulated<br>2019<br>0.4148<br>0.4450                                                             | 0.3993<br>0.4623<br>0.4221<br>0.4272<br>0.4337<br>0.4241<br>2.5687<br>Distribution<br>Paid<br>2018<br>0.3463<br>0.4006<br>0.3633<br>0.3665<br>0.3704<br>0.3605<br>0.3304<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3676<br>0.3704<br>0.3676<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.3704<br>0.37040000000000000000000000000000000000                                                                                 |
| Group 2           08/03/19 to 07/06/19           08/03/19 to 07/06/19           08/05/19 to 07/06/19           08/05/19 to 07/06/19           08/05/19 to 07/08/19           08/05/19 to 07/04/19           08/03/19 to 07/06/19           08/03/19 to 07/06/19           08/05/19 to 07/06/19           08/06/19 to 07/06/19           08/07/19 to 07/06/19           08/08/19 to 07/06/19           08/03/19 to 07/06/19           08/05/19 to 07/06/19      <                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                | 0.3681<br>0.1627<br>0.4618<br>0.0786<br>0.3998<br><b>Gross</b><br><b>Revenue</b><br>0.3534<br>0.3777<br>0.3726<br>0.3225<br>0.1730<br>0.1875<br>0.2133<br>0.1480<br>0.1790<br>0.1510<br><b>Gross</b><br><b>Revenue</b><br>0.4148<br>0.4450<br>0.4474<br>0.4362                                                                                                                                                                  | 0.2960<br>                   | 0.4281<br>0.4587<br>0.4618<br>0.4586<br>0.3998<br>2.6576<br>Distribution<br>Paid/Payable<br>2019<br>0.3534<br>0.3777<br>0.3726<br>0.3225<br>0.3534<br>0.3677<br>0.3726<br>0.3225<br>2.1724<br>Revenue<br>Accumulated<br>2019<br>0.4148<br>0.4450<br>0.4474<br>0.4362                                                   | 0.3993<br>0.4623<br>0.4221<br>0.4272<br>0.4337<br>0.4241<br><b>2.5687</b><br><b>Distribution</b><br><b>Paid</b><br>0.3463<br>0.4006<br>0.3603<br>0.3606<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3665<br><b>2.2077</b><br><b>Revenue</b><br><b>Accumulated</b><br><b>2.018</b>                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                               |
| Group 2           08/03/19 to 07/06/19           08/04/19 to 07/06/19           08/05/19 to 07/07/19           08/05/19 to 07/07/19           08/05/19 to 07/08/19           08/05/19 to 07/04/19           08/03/19 to 07/06/19           08/03/19 to 07/06/19           08/05/19 to 07/06/19           08/05/19 to 07/06/19           08/05/19 to 07/08/19           08/05/19 to 07/08/19           08/06/19 to 07/08/19           08/06/19 to 07/06/19           08/07/19 to 07/06/19           08/06/19 to 07/06/19           08/06/19 to 07/06/19      <                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                | 0.3681<br>0.1627<br>0.4618<br>0.4506<br>0.0786<br>0.3998<br><b>Gross</b><br><b>Revenue</b><br>0.3534<br>0.3777<br>0.3785<br>0.3677<br>0.3785<br>0.3677<br>0.3785<br>0.3677<br>0.3785<br>0.3225                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  | 0.2960<br>                   | 0.4281<br>0.4587<br>0.4618<br>0.4506<br>0.3998<br>2.6576<br>Distribution<br>Paid/Payable<br>2019<br>0.3534<br>0.3777<br>0.3785<br>0.3677<br>0.3726<br>0.3255<br>0.3677<br>0.3726<br>0.3225<br>2.1724<br>Revenue<br>Accumulated<br>2019<br>0.4148                                                                       | 0.3993<br>0.4623<br>0.4271<br>0.4271<br>2.4337<br>0.4241<br>2.5687<br>Distribution<br>Paid<br>2018<br>0.3463<br>0.4006<br>0.3633<br>0.3665<br>0.3704<br>0.3605<br>0.3463<br>0.3605<br>0.3463<br>0.3605<br>0.3304<br>0.3605<br>0.3304<br>0.3665<br>0.3304<br>0.3665<br>0.3304<br>0.3665<br>0.3304<br>0.3665<br>0.3304<br>0.3665<br>0.3304<br>0.3665<br>0.3304<br>0.3665<br>0.3304<br>0.3665<br>0.3304<br>0.3665<br>0.3704<br>0.3655<br>2.2077<br>Revenue<br>Accumulated<br>2.187<br>0.3892                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                      |
| Group 2           08/03/19 to 07/06/19           08/04/19 to 07/06/19           08/05/19 to 07/06/19           08/05/19 to 07/08/19           08/06/19 to 07/06/19           08/03/19 to 07/06/19           08/03/19 to 07/06/19           08/06/19 to 07/06/19           08/06/19 to 07/06/19           08/06/19 to 07/06/19           08/07/19 to 07/06/19           08/06/19 to 07/06/19           08/06/19 to 07/07/19      <                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                | 0.3681<br>0.1627<br>0.4618<br>0.0786<br>0.3998<br><b>Revenue</b><br>0.3534<br>0.3777<br>0.3726<br>0.3225<br>0.3677<br>0.3726<br>0.3225<br>0.1730<br>0.1875<br>0.2133<br>0.1403<br>0.1875<br>0.2133<br>0.1403<br>0.1790<br>0.1510<br><b>Gross</b><br><b>Revenue</b><br>0.4148<br>0.4474<br>0.4362<br>0.4474<br>0.3853<br>0.2253<br>0.2253<br>0.2253                                                                              | 0.2960<br>                   | 0.4281<br>0.4587<br>0.4618<br>0.4586<br>0.3998<br>2.6576<br>Distribution<br>Paid/Payable<br>2019<br>0.3534<br>0.3777<br>0.3726<br>0.3225<br>0.3677<br>0.3726<br>0.3225<br>2.1724<br>Revenue<br>Accumulated<br>2019<br>0.4148<br>0.4450                                                                                 | 0.3993<br>0.4623<br>0.4221<br>0.4337<br>0.4241<br><b>2.5687</b><br><b>Distribution</b><br>0.3463<br>0.4006<br>0.3633<br>0.3606<br>0.3704<br>0.3605<br>0.3606<br>0.3704<br>0.3605<br><b>2.2077</b><br><b>Revenue</b><br><b>Accumulated</b><br><b>2.018</b><br>0.3892<br>0.4114<br>0.3892<br>0.4115<br>0.4223<br>0.4125                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          |
| Group 2         08/03/19 to 07/04/19           08/04/19 to 07/05/19         08/05/19 to 07/06/19           08/05/19 to 07/07/19         08/05/19 to 07/07/19           08/05/19 to 07/08/19         08/05/19 to 07/08/19           08/05/19 to 07/08/19         08/05/19 to 07/08/19           08/05/19 to 07/08/19         08/05/19 to 07/08/19           08/03/19 to 07/04/19         08/03/19 to 07/06/19           08/03/19 to 07/06/19         08/05/19 to 07/06/19           08/05/19 to 07/06/19         08/05/19 to 07/06/19           08/03/19 to 07/06/19         08/03/19 to 07/06/19           08/03/19 to 07/06/19         08/03/19 to 07/06/19           08/03/19 to 07/06/19         08/03/19 to 07/06/19           08/03/19 to 07/06/19         08/06/19 to 07/07/19           08/03/19 to 07/06/19         08/06/19 to 07/06/19           08/03/19 to 07/06/19         08/04/19 to 07/06/19           08/06/19 to 07/06/19         08/06/19 to 07/06/19           08/06/19 to 07/06/19         08/06/19 to 07/06/19           08/06/19 to 07/06/19         08/06/19 to 07/06/19           08/06/19 to 07/06/19         08/                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            | 0.3681<br>0.1627<br>0.4618<br>0.4506<br>0.0786<br>0.3998<br><b>Gross</b><br><b>Revenue</b><br>0.3534<br>0.3777<br>0.3726<br>0.3725<br>0.3767<br>0.3726<br>0.3225<br>0.1730<br>0.1875<br>0.3677<br>0.3726<br>0.3225<br>0.1730<br>0.1875<br>0.31790<br>0.1510<br>0.1510<br><b>Gross</b><br><b>Revenue</b><br>0.4148<br>0.4450<br>0.4474<br>0.4436<br>0.3853<br>0.2253<br>0.2253<br>0.2253<br>0.2160<br>0.3052                     | 0.2960<br>                   | 0.4281<br>0.4587<br>0.4618<br>0.4506<br>0.3998<br>2.6576<br>Distribution<br>Paid/Payable<br>2019<br>0.3534<br>0.3777<br>0.3785<br>0.3677<br>0.3726<br>0.3225<br>2.1724<br>Revenue<br>Accumulated<br>2019<br>0.4148<br>0.4450<br>0.4474                                                                                 | 0.3993<br>0.4623<br>0.4221<br>0.4272<br>0.4337<br>0.4241<br>2.5687<br>Distribution<br>Paid<br>2018<br>0.3463<br>0.4006<br>0.3633<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3665<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3822<br>0.4172<br>0.4174                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 |
| Group 2           08/03/19 to 07/06/19           08/04/19 to 07/06/19           08/05/19 to 07/06/19           08/05/19 to 07/08/19           08/05/19 to 07/06/19           08/03/19 to 07/06/19           08/05/19 to 07/06/19           08/05/19 to 07/06/19           08/05/19 to 07/06/19           08/05/19 to 07/06/19           08/06/19 to 07/06/19           08/03/19 to 07/06/19      <                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                | 0.3681<br>0.1627<br>0.4618<br>0.0786<br>0.0786<br>0.3998<br><b>Revenue</b><br>0.3534<br>0.3777<br>0.3785<br>0.3677<br>0.3726<br>0.3225<br>0.1730<br>0.1730<br>0.1730<br>0.1730<br>0.1790<br>0.1510<br><b>Gross</b><br><b>Revenue</b><br>0.4148<br>0.4450<br>0.4474<br>0.4450<br>0.4474                                                                                                                                          | 0.2960<br>                   | 0.4281<br>0.4587<br>0.4618<br>0.4586<br>0.3998<br>2.6576<br>Distribution<br>Paid/Payable<br>2019<br>0.3534<br>0.3777<br>0.3786<br>0.3225<br>0.3677<br>0.3726<br>0.3225<br>2.1724<br>Revenue<br>Accumulated<br>2019<br>0.4148<br>0.4450<br>0.4474<br>0.4362                                                             | 0.3993<br>0.4623<br>0.4221<br>0.4271<br>2.5687<br>Distribution<br>Paid<br>2018<br>0.3463<br>0.4006<br>0.3633<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3005<br>2.2077<br>Revenue<br>Accumulated<br>2018<br>0.3832<br>0.3832<br>0.3892<br>0.4174<br>0.4125                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                       |
| Group 2         08/03/19 to 07/04/19           08/04/19 to 07/05/19         08/05/19 to 07/06/19           08/05/19 to 07/07/19         08/05/19 to 07/07/19           08/05/19 to 07/08/19         08/05/19 to 07/08/19           08/05/19 to 07/08/19         08/05/19 to 07/08/19           08/05/19 to 07/08/19         08/05/19 to 07/08/19           08/03/19 to 07/04/19         08/03/19 to 07/06/19           08/03/19 to 07/06/19         08/05/19 to 07/06/19           08/05/19 to 07/06/19         08/05/19 to 07/06/19           08/03/19 to 07/06/19         08/03/19 to 07/06/19           08/03/19 to 07/06/19         08/03/19 to 07/06/19           08/03/19 to 07/06/19         08/03/19 to 07/06/19           08/03/19 to 07/06/19         08/06/19 to 07/07/19           08/03/19 to 07/06/19         08/06/19 to 07/06/19           08/03/19 to 07/06/19         08/04/19 to 07/06/19           08/06/19 to 07/06/19         08/06/19 to 07/06/19           08/06/19 to 07/06/19         08/06/19 to 07/06/19           08/06/19 to 07/06/19         08/06/19 to 07/06/19           08/06/19 to 07/06/19         08/                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            | 0.3681<br>0.1627<br>0.4618<br>0.4506<br>0.0786<br>0.3998<br><b>Gross</b><br><b>Revenue</b><br>0.3534<br>0.3777<br>0.3726<br>0.3725<br>0.3767<br>0.3726<br>0.3225<br>0.1730<br>0.1875<br>0.3677<br>0.3726<br>0.3225<br>0.1730<br>0.1875<br>0.31790<br>0.1510<br>0.1510<br><b>Gross</b><br><b>Revenue</b><br>0.4148<br>0.4450<br>0.4474<br>0.4436<br>0.3853<br>0.2253<br>0.2253<br>0.2253<br>0.2160<br>0.3052                     | 0.2960<br>                   | 0.4281<br>0.4587<br>0.4618<br>0.4506<br>0.3998<br>2.6576<br>Distribution<br>Paid/Payable<br>2019<br>0.3534<br>0.3777<br>0.3785<br>0.3677<br>0.3726<br>0.3225<br>2.1724<br>Revenue<br>Accumulated<br>2019<br>0.4148<br>0.4450<br>0.4474                                                                                 | 0.3993<br>0.4623<br>0.4221<br>0.4272<br>0.4337<br>0.4241<br>2.5687<br>Distribution<br>Paid<br>2018<br>0.3463<br>0.4006<br>0.3633<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3665<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3822<br>0.4172<br>0.4174                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 |
| Group 2         08/03/19 to 07/04/19           08/04/19 to 07/05/19         08/05/19 to 07/05/19           08/05/19 to 07/07/19         08/05/19 to 07/07/19           08/05/19 to 07/08/19         08/06/19 to 07/08/19           08/05/19 to 07/08/19         08/05/19 to 07/08/19           08/05/19 to 07/08/19         08/05/19 to 07/08/19           08/05/19 to 07/04/19         08/05/19 to 07/05/19           08/05/19 to 07/04/19         08/05/19 to 07/06/19           08/05/19 to 07/06/19         08/05/19 to 07/06/19           08/05/19 to 07/06/19         08/06/19 to 07/06/19           08/05/19 to 07/06/19         08/06/19 to 07/06/19           08/06/19 to 07/06/19         08/                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            | 0.3681<br>0.1627<br>0.4618<br>0.4506<br>0.0786<br>0.3998<br><b>Gross</b><br><b>Revenue</b><br>0.3534<br>0.3777<br>0.3786<br>0.3677<br>0.3786<br>0.3627<br>0.3726<br>0.3225<br>0.1730<br>0.1875<br>0.3677<br>0.3726<br>0.3225<br>0.1730<br>0.1875<br>0.31790<br>0.1510<br><b>Gross</b><br><b>Revenue</b><br>0.4148<br>0.4450<br>0.4445<br>0.4445<br>0.4445<br>0.3853<br>0.2150<br>0.3052<br>0.3052<br>0.3052<br>0.3052<br>0.3052 | 0.2960<br>                   | 0.4281<br>0.4587<br>0.4618<br>0.4506<br>0.3998<br>2.6576<br>Distribution<br>Paid/Payable<br>2019<br>0.3534<br>0.3785<br>0.3677<br>0.3726<br>0.3225<br>0.3534<br>0.3777<br>0.3726<br>0.3225<br>2.1724<br>Revenue<br>Accumulated<br>2019<br>0.4148<br>0.4450<br>0.4450<br>0.4456<br>0.3853<br>0.4474<br>0.4456<br>0.4450 | 0.3993<br>0.4223<br>0.4221<br>0.4272<br>0.4337<br>0.4241<br>2.5687<br>Distribution<br>Paid<br>2018<br>0.3463<br>0.4006<br>0.3633<br>0.3666<br>0.3704<br>0.3665<br>0.3704<br>0.3665<br>0.3704<br>0.3665<br>0.3704<br>0.3665<br>0.3704<br>0.3665<br>0.3704<br>0.3665<br>0.3704<br>0.3665<br>0.3704<br>0.3665<br>0.3704<br>0.3655<br>2.2077<br>Revenue<br>Accumulated<br>0.3893<br>0.3865<br>0.3704<br>0.3655<br>0.4114<br>0.4115<br>0.4223<br>0.4125                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                             |

### DISTRIBUTION TABLE

(continued)

| Class Z – Gross income shares       |         |              |               |               |
|-------------------------------------|---------|--------------|---------------|---------------|
| Distribution                        | Gross   |              | Distribution  | Distribution  |
| Period                              | Revenue | Equalisation | Paid/Payable  | Paid          |
|                                     |         |              | 2019          | 2018          |
| Group 1                             |         |              |               |               |
| 08/03/19 to 07/04/19                | 0.3442  | -            | 0.3442        | 0.3373        |
| 08/04/19 to 07/05/19                | 0.3678  | -            | 0.3678        | 0.3901        |
| 08/05/19 to 07/06/19                | 0.3686  | -            | 0.3686        | 0.3540        |
| 08/06/19 to 07/07/19                | 0.3581  | -            | 0.3581        | 0.3570        |
| 08/07/19 to 07/08/19                | 0.3629  | -            | 0.3629        | 0.3608        |
| 08/08/19 to 07/09/19                | 0.3141  | -            | 0.3141        | 0.3512        |
| Group 2                             |         |              |               |               |
| 08/03/19 to 07/04/19                | 0.1548  | 0.1894       | 0.3442        | 0.3373        |
| 08/04/19 to 07/05/19                | 0.2259  | 0.1419       | 0.3678        | 0.3901        |
| 08/05/19 to 07/06/19                | 0.0999  | 0.2687       | 0.3686        | 0.3540        |
| 08/06/19 to 07/07/19                | 0.1391  | 0.2190       | 0.3581        | 0.3570        |
| 08/07/19 to 07/08/19                | 0.1940  | 0.1689       | 0.3629        | 0.3608        |
| 08/08/19 to 07/09/19                | 0.1262  | 0.1879       | 0.3141        | 0.3512        |
| Total distributions in the period   |         |              | 2.1157        | 2.1504        |
| Class Z – Gross accumulation shares |         |              |               |               |
| Distribution                        | Gross   |              | Gross Revenue | Gross Revenue |
| Period                              | Revenue | Equalisation | Accumulated   | Accumulated   |
|                                     |         | -            | 2019          | 2018          |
| Group 1                             |         |              |               |               |
| 08/03/19 to 07/04/19                | 0.5117  | -            | 0.5117        | 0.4801        |
| 08/04/19 to 07/05/19                | 0.5486  | -            | 0.5486        | 0.5572        |
| 08/05/19 to 07/06/19                | 0.5519  | -            | 0.5519        | 0.5074        |
| 08/06/19 to 07/07/19                | 0.5382  | -            | 0.5382        | 0.5137        |
| 08/07/19 to 07/08/19                | 0.5471  | -            | 0.5471        | 0.5210        |
| 08/08/19 to 07/09/19                | 0.4754  | -            | 0.4754        | 0.5089        |
| Group 2                             |         |              |               |               |
| 08/03/19 to 07/04/19                | 0.2911  | 0.2206       | 0.5117        | 0.4801        |
| 08/04/19 to 07/05/19                | 0.3324  | 0.2162       | 0.5486        | 0.5572        |
| 08/05/19 to 07/06/19                | 0.3253  | 0.2266       | 0.5519        | 0.5074        |
| 08/06/19 to 07/07/19                | 0.2860  | 0.2522       | 0.5382        | 0.5137        |
| 08/07/19 to 07/08/19                | 0.2766  | 0.2705       | 0.5471        | 0.5210        |
| 08/08/19 to 07/09/19                | 0.2104  | 0.2650       | 0.4754        | 0.5089        |
| Total distributions in the period   |         |              | 3.1729        | 3.0883        |
| Total distributions in the period   |         |              |               |               |

**Total distributions in the period** *Group 2: shares purchased during a distribution period.* 

### **Comparative Table Disclosure**

|                                                     | Class 1 – Income shares |             |             | Class 1 – Gross income shar |            |            |
|-----------------------------------------------------|-------------------------|-------------|-------------|-----------------------------|------------|------------|
|                                                     | 07/09/2019              | 07/03/2019  | 07/03/2018  | 07/09/2019                  | 07/03/2019 | 07/03/2018 |
| Change in net assets per share                      |                         |             |             |                             |            |            |
| Opening net asset value per share (p)               | 41.53                   | 42.59       | 43.03       | 41.57                       | 42.63      | 43.07      |
| Return before operating charges (p)                 | 2.25                    | 1.31        | 2.19        | 2.26                        | 1.31       | 2.19       |
| Operating charges (p)                               | (0.28)                  | (0.56)      | (0.62)      | (0.28)                      | (0.56)     | (0.62)     |
| Return after operating charges (p)*                 | 1.97                    | 0.75        | 1.57        | 1.98                        | 0.75       | 1.57       |
| Distributions (p)                                   | (0.89)                  | (1.81)      | (2.01)      | (0.90)                      | (1.81)     | (2.01)     |
| Retained distributions on accumulation shares (p)** | _                       | -           | _           | _                           | -          | _          |
| Closing net asset value per share (p)               | 42.61                   | 41.53       | 42.59       | 42.65                       | 41.57      | 42.63      |
| *after direct transaction costs of (p)              | _                       | -           | _           | _                           | _          | -          |
| Performance                                         |                         |             |             |                             |            |            |
| Return after charges (%)                            | 4.74                    | 1.76        | 3.65        | 4.76                        | 1.76       | 3.65       |
| Other information                                   |                         |             |             |                             |            |            |
| Closing net asset value (£000)                      | 71,739                  | 74,794      | 87,344      | 8,447                       | 31,262     | 41,092     |
| Closing number of shares                            | 168,364,076             | 180,080,571 | 205,095,991 | 19,806,115                  | 75,196,806 | 96,396,972 |
| Operating charges (%)***                            | 1.33 <sup>†</sup>       | 1.33        | 1.42        | 1.34 <sup>†</sup>           | 1.33       | 1.42       |
| Direct transaction costs (%)****                    | -                       | -           | -           | -                           | -          | -          |
| Prices                                              |                         |             |             |                             |            |            |
| Highest share price (p)                             | 43.07                   | 42.85       | 43.90       | 43.11                       | 42.89      | 43.95      |
| Lowest share price (p)                              | 41.60                   | 40.37       | 42.70       | 41.64                       | 40.41      | 42.74      |

|                                                     | Class 1 USD Hedged – Gross income shares <sup>s</sup> |            |            | Class 1 – Gross accumulation shares <sup>§</sup> |            |            |
|-----------------------------------------------------|-------------------------------------------------------|------------|------------|--------------------------------------------------|------------|------------|
|                                                     | 07/09/2019                                            | 07/03/2019 | 07/03/2018 | 07/09/2019                                       | 07/03/2019 | 07/03/2018 |
| Change in net assets per share                      |                                                       |            |            |                                                  |            |            |
| Opening net asset value per share (p)               | 73.54                                                 | 70.35      | 79.90      | 114.75                                           | 112.67     | 108.70     |
| Return before operating charges (p)                 | 9.91                                                  | 7.34       | (5.01)     | 6.27                                             | 3.59       | 5.52       |
| Operating charges (p)                               | (0.52)                                                | (0.98)     | (1.07)     | (0.79)                                           | (1.51)     | (1.55)     |
| Return after operating charges (p)*                 | 9.39                                                  | 6.36       | (6.08)     | 5.48                                             | 2.08       | 3.97       |
| Distributions (p)                                   | (1.65)                                                | (3.17)     | (3.47)     | (2.49)                                           | (4.90)     | (5.18)     |
| Retained distributions on accumulation shares (p)** |                                                       | -          | _          | 2.49                                             | 4.90       | 5.18       |
| Closing net asset value per share (p)               | 81.28                                                 | 73.54      | 70.35      | 120.23                                           | 114.75     | 112.67     |
| *after direct transaction costs of (p)              | -                                                     | -          | -          | -                                                | -          | -          |
| Performance                                         |                                                       |            |            |                                                  |            |            |
| Return after charges (%)                            | 12.77                                                 | 9.04       | (7.61)     | 4.78                                             | 1.85       | 3.65       |
| Other information                                   |                                                       |            |            |                                                  |            |            |
| Closing net asset value (£000)                      | 6,041                                                 | 5,312      | 3,927      | 843                                              | 776        | 37         |
| Closing number of shares                            | 7,432,220                                             | 7,223,373  | 5,582,725  | 700,942                                          | 675,945    | 32,987     |
| Operating charges (%)***                            | 1.33 <sup>†</sup>                                     | 1.33       | 1.42       | 1.33 <sup>†</sup>                                | 1.34       | 1.38       |
| Direct transaction costs (%)****                    | -                                                     | -          | -          | -                                                | -          | -          |
| Prices                                              |                                                       |            |            |                                                  |            |            |
| Highest share price (p)                             | 83.96                                                 | 76.62      | 80.40      | 121.14                                           | 115.30     | 114.19     |
| Lowest share price (p)                              | 73.40                                                 | 68.51      | 69.60      | 114.93                                           | 110.32     | 108.45     |

# Comparative Table Disclosure (continued)

|                                                     | Class 2 – Income shares |            |            | Class 2 – Gross income shares⁵ |            |            |
|-----------------------------------------------------|-------------------------|------------|------------|--------------------------------|------------|------------|
|                                                     | 07/09/2019              | 07/03/2019 | 07/03/2018 | 07/09/2019                     | 07/03/2019 | 07/03/2018 |
| Change in net assets per share                      |                         |            |            |                                |            |            |
| Opening net asset value per share (p)               | 60.29                   | 61.54      | 61.86      | 51.89                          | 52.96      | 53.25      |
| Return before operating charges (p)                 | 3.27                    | 1.91       | 3.15       | 2.82                           | 1.65       | 2.70       |
| Operating charges (p)                               | (0.25)                  | (0.49)     | (0.51)     | (0.21)                         | (0.42)     | (0.44)     |
| Return after operating charges (p)*                 | 3.02                    | 1.42       | 2.64       | 2.61                           | 1.23       | 2.26       |
| Distributions (p)                                   | (1.32)                  | (2.67)     | (2.96)     | (1.14)                         | (2.30)     | (2.55)     |
| Retained distributions on accumulation shares (p)** |                         | -          | _          |                                | -          | _          |
| Closing net asset value per share (p)               | 61.99                   | 60.29      | 61.54      | 53.36                          | 51.89      | 52.96      |
| *after direct transaction costs of (p)              | -                       | -          | _          | -                              | -          | -          |
| Performance                                         |                         |            |            |                                |            |            |
| Return after charges (%)                            | 5.01                    | 2.31       | 4.27       | 5.03                           | 2.32       | 4.24       |
| Other information                                   |                         |            |            |                                |            |            |
| Closing net asset value (£000)                      | 8,163                   | 9,527      | 17,050     | 1,176                          | 2,122      | 3,741      |
| Closing number of shares                            | 13,167,783              | 15,801,121 | 27,706,416 | 2,204,411                      | 4,089,792  | 7,063,089  |
| Operating charges (%)***                            | 0.81 <sup>†</sup>       | 0.81       | 0.81       | 0.81 <sup>†</sup>              | 0.81       | 0.81       |
| Direct transaction costs (%)****                    | -                       | -          | -          | -                              | -          | -          |
| Prices                                              |                         |            |            |                                |            |            |
| Highest share price (p)                             | 62.66                   | 61.95      | 63.34      | 53.93                          | 53.32      | 54.52      |
| Lowest share price (p)                              | 60.39                   | 58.55      | 61.68      | 51.98                          | 50.40      | 53.09      |
|                                                     |                         |            |            |                                |            |            |

|                                                     | Class 2 – Gross accumulation shares <sup>§</sup> |             |             | Class X – Gross income shares <sup>§</sup> |            |            |
|-----------------------------------------------------|--------------------------------------------------|-------------|-------------|--------------------------------------------|------------|------------|
|                                                     | 07/09/2019                                       | 07/03/2019  | 07/03/2018  | 07/09/2019                                 | 07/03/2019 | 07/03/2018 |
| Change in net assets per share                      |                                                  |             |             |                                            |            |            |
| Opening net asset value per share (p)               | 182.61                                           | 178.37      | 171.04      | 98.90                                      | 100.19     | 99.98      |
| Return before operating charges (p)                 | 9.99                                             | 5.70        | 8.76        | 5.38                                       | 3.14       | 5.07       |
| Operating charges (p)                               | (0.76)                                           | (1.46)      | (1.43)      | (0.03)                                     | (0.06)     | (0.06)     |
| Return after operating charges (p)*                 | 9.23                                             | 4.24        | 7.33        | 5.35                                       | 3.08       | 5.01       |
| Distributions (p)                                   | (4.04)                                           | (7.90)      | (8.36)      | (2.17)                                     | (4.37)     | (4.80)     |
| Retained distributions on accumulation shares (p)** | 4.04                                             | 7.90        | 8.36        |                                            | -          |            |
| Closing net asset value per share (p)               | 191.84                                           | 182.61      | 178.37      | 102.08                                     | 98.90      | 100.19     |
| *after direct transaction costs of (p)              | _                                                | -           | -           | -                                          | _          | _          |
| Performance                                         |                                                  |             |             |                                            |            |            |
| Return after charges (%)                            | 5.05                                             | 2.38        | 4.29        | 5.41                                       | 3.07       | 5.01       |
| Other information                                   |                                                  |             |             |                                            |            |            |
| Closing net asset value (£000)                      | 259,898                                          | 184,313     | 195,709     | 4,940                                      | 8,042      | 2,130      |
| Closing number of shares                            | 135,478,353                                      | 100,931,916 | 109,722,377 | 4,839,356                                  | 8,131,106  | 2,125,776  |
| Operating charges (%)***                            | 0.81 <sup>†</sup>                                | 0.81        | 0.81        | 0.06 <sup>†</sup>                          | 0.06       | 0.06       |
| Direct transaction costs (%)****                    | -                                                | -           | -           | -                                          | -          | -          |
| Prices                                              |                                                  |             |             |                                            |            |            |
| Highest share price (p)                             | 193.29                                           | 183.49      | 180.66      | 103.17                                     | 100.95     | 102.89     |
| Lowest share price (p)                              | 182.90                                           | 175.41      | 170.70      | 99.07                                      | 95.93      | 99.80      |

# Comparative Table Disclosure (continued)

|                                                     | Class X – Gross accumulation shares⁵ |            |            | Class Z – Income shares |             |             |
|-----------------------------------------------------|--------------------------------------|------------|------------|-------------------------|-------------|-------------|
|                                                     | 07/09/2019                           | 07/03/2019 | 07/03/2018 | 07/09/2019              | 07/03/2019  | 07/03/2018  |
| Change in net assets per share                      |                                      |            |            |                         |             |             |
| Opening net asset value per share (p)               | 119.80                               | 116.14     | 110.53     | 100.72                  | 102.66      | 103.06      |
| Return before operating charges (p)                 | 6.57                                 | 3.73       | 5.68       | 5.48                    | 3.18        | 5.22        |
| Operating charges (p)                               | (0.04)                               | (0.07)     | (0.07)     | (0.38)                  | (0.74)      | (0.76)      |
| Return after operating charges (p)*                 | 6.53                                 | 3.66       | 5.61       | 5.10                    | 2.44        | 4.46        |
| Distributions (p)                                   | (2.66)                               | (5.17)     | (5.42)     | (2.17)                  | (4.38)      | (4.86)      |
| Retained distributions on accumulation shares (p)** | 2.66                                 | 5.17       | 5.42       |                         | -           | _           |
| Closing net asset value per share (p)               | 126.33                               | 119.80     | 116.14     | 103.65                  | 100.72      | 102.66      |
| *after direct transaction costs of (p)              | _                                    | -          | _          | -                       | _           | _           |
| Performance                                         |                                      |            |            |                         |             |             |
| Return after charges (%)                            | 5.45                                 | 3.15       | 5.08       | 5.06                    | 2.38        | 4.33        |
| Other information                                   |                                      |            |            |                         |             |             |
| Closing net asset value (£000)                      | 115,543                              | 76,912     | 49,498     | 276,927                 | 272,757     | 285,789     |
| Closing number of shares                            | 91,462,331                           | 64,200,212 | 42,618,521 | 267,186,816             | 270,795,387 | 278,392,263 |
| Operating charges (%)***                            | 0.06 <sup>†</sup>                    | 0.06       | 0.06       | 0.73 <sup>†</sup>       | 0.73        | 0.73        |
| Direct transaction costs (%)****                    | -                                    | -          | -          | -                       | -           | -           |
| Prices                                              |                                      |            |            |                         |             |             |
| Highest share price (p)                             | 127.27                               | 120.37     | 117.54     | 104.75                  | 103.36      | 105.62      |
| Lowest share price (p)                              | 120.00                               | 114.93     | 110.33     | 100.89                  | 97.79       | 102.86      |

|                                                     | Class Z – Accumulation shares |            |            | Class Z – Gross income shares <sup>s</sup> |            |            |
|-----------------------------------------------------|-------------------------------|------------|------------|--------------------------------------------|------------|------------|
|                                                     | 07/09/2019                    | 07/03/2019 | 07/03/2018 | 07/09/2019                                 | 07/03/2019 | 07/03/2018 |
| Change in net assets per share                      |                               |            |            |                                            |            |            |
| Opening net asset value per share (p)               | 118.21                        | 115.38     | 110.55     | 98.11                                      | 99.99      | 100.38     |
| Return before operating charges (p)                 | 6.47                          | 3.68       | 5.67       | 5.33                                       | 3.11       | 5.08       |
| Operating charges (p)                               | (0.45)                        | (0.85)     | (0.84)     | (0.37)                                     | (0.72)     | (0.74)     |
| Return after operating charges (p)*                 | 6.02                          | 2.83       | 4.83       | 4.96                                       | 2.39       | 4.34       |
| Distributions (p)                                   | (2.57)                        | (5.02)     | (5.32)     | (2.12)                                     | (4.27)     | (4.73)     |
| Retained distributions on accumulation shares (p)** | 2.57                          | 5.02       | 5.32       |                                            | -          |            |
| Closing net asset value per share (p)               | 124.23                        | 118.21     | 115.38     | 100.95                                     | 98.11      | 99.99      |
| *after direct transaction costs of (p)              | -                             | -          | -          | -                                          | -          | -          |
| Performance                                         |                               |            |            |                                            |            |            |
| Return after charges (%)                            | 5.09                          | 2.45       | 4.37       | 5.06                                       | 2.39       | 4.32       |
| Other information                                   |                               |            |            |                                            |            |            |
| Closing net asset value (£000)                      | 29,726                        | 21,275     | 13,756     | 36,988                                     | 37,501     | 42,593     |
| Closing number of shares                            | 23,928,779                    | 17,998,360 | 11,922,607 | 36,639,873                                 | 38,225,545 | 42,597,550 |
| Operating charges (%)***                            | 0.73 <sup>†</sup>             | 0.73       | 0.73       | 0.73 <sup>†</sup>                          | 0.73       | 0.73       |
| Direct transaction costs (%)****                    | -                             | -          | -          | -                                          | -          | -          |
| Prices                                              |                               |            |            |                                            |            |            |
| Highest share price (p)                             | 125.16                        | 118.77     | 116.85     | 102.03                                     | 100.67     | 102.87     |
| Lowest share price (p)                              | 118.40                        | 113.53     | 110.33     | 98.26                                      | 95.25      | 100.19     |

### **Comparative Table Disclosure**

(continued)

|                                                     | Class Z – Gross accumulation shares <sup>s</sup> |            |            |  |
|-----------------------------------------------------|--------------------------------------------------|------------|------------|--|
|                                                     | 07/09/2019                                       | 07/03/2019 | 07/03/2018 |  |
| Change in net assets per share                      |                                                  |            |            |  |
| Opening net asset value per share (p)               | 145.82                                           | 142.32     | 136.37     |  |
| Return before operating charges (p)                 | 7.97                                             | 4.55       | 6.98       |  |
| Operating charges (p)                               | (0.55)                                           | (1.05)     | (1.03)     |  |
| Return after operating charges (p)*                 | 7.42                                             | 3.50       | 5.95       |  |
| Distributions (p)                                   | (3.17)                                           | (6.20)     | (6.56)     |  |
| Retained distributions on accumulation shares (p)** | 3.17                                             | 6.20       | 6.56       |  |
| Closing net asset value per share (p)               | 153.24                                           | 145.82     | 142.32     |  |
| *after direct transaction costs of (p)              | -                                                | -          | -          |  |
| Performance                                         |                                                  |            |            |  |
| Return after charges (%)                            | 5.09                                             | 2.46       | 4.36       |  |
| Other information                                   |                                                  |            |            |  |
| Closing net asset value (£000)                      | 22,203                                           | 19,344     | 15,934     |  |
| Closing number of shares                            | 14,489,194                                       | 13,266,056 | 11,195,946 |  |
| Operating charges (%)***                            | 0.73 <sup>†</sup>                                | 0.73       | 0.73       |  |
| Direct transaction costs (%)****                    | -                                                | -          | -          |  |
| Prices                                              |                                                  |            |            |  |
| Highest share price (p)                             | 154.40                                           | 146.51     | 144.14     |  |
| Lowest share price (p)                              | 146.05                                           | 140.05     | 136.11     |  |

\*\*\*The Operating charges are represented by the Ongoing Charges Figure (OCF) which is the European standard method of disclosing the charges of a share class of a fund based on the financial year's expenses and may vary from year to year. It includes charges such as the fund's annual management charge, registration fee, custody fees and distribution cost but ordinarily excludes the costs of buying or selling assets for the fund (unless these assets are shares of another fund). Where published, the Key Investor Information Document (KIID) contains the current OCF. For a more detailed breakdown please visit columbiathreadneedle.com/fees.

\*\*\*\*\*Transaction costs have not been reduced by any amounts collected from dilution levies/adjustments.

<sup>§</sup>Only available to eligible investors.

<sup>†</sup>The Ongoing Charges Figure is annualised based on the fees incurred during the accounting period.

2019

### **Threadneedle High Yield Bond Fund**

#### Notes to the financial statements

for the accounting period 8 March 2019 to 7 September 2019

#### **1 ACCOUNTING POLICIES**

#### (a) Basis of accounting

The financial statements have been prepared on the historical cost basis, as modified by the revaluation of investments, in compliance with FRS 102 and in accordance with the Statement of Recommended Practice for Authorised Funds (SORP) issued by the Investment Management Association in May 2014. The accounting policies applied are consistent with those of the annual financial statements for the year ended 7 March 2019 and are described in those financial statements.

#### (b) Notes

In accordance with the guidelines of the SORP the fund has taken advantage of the facility not to provide further notes to the financial statements.

#### 2 RECONCILIATION OF SHARES

|                                          | 2019         |
|------------------------------------------|--------------|
| Class 1 – Income shares                  |              |
| Opening shares                           | 180,080,571  |
| Shares issued                            | 2,941,377    |
| Shares redeemed                          | (12,867,202) |
| Net conversions                          | (1,790,670)  |
| Closing shares                           | 168,364,076  |
| Class 1 – Gross income shares            |              |
| Opening shares                           | 75,196,806   |
| Shares issued                            | 1,361,137    |
| Shares redeemed                          | (56,544,975) |
| Net conversions                          | (206,853)    |
| Closing shares                           | 19,806,115   |
| -                                        |              |
| Class 1 USD Hedged – Gross income shares | 7 000 070    |
| Opening shares<br>Shares issued          | 7,223,373    |
|                                          | 222,493      |
| Shares redeemed<br>Net conversions       | (13,646)     |
| Closing shares                           | 7,432,220    |
|                                          | 7,432,220    |
| Class 1 – Gross accumulation shares      |              |
| Opening shares                           | 675,945      |
| Shares issued                            | 33,230       |
| Shares redeemed                          | (8,233)      |
| Net conversions                          |              |
| Closing shares                           | 700,942      |
| Class 2 – Income shares                  |              |
| Opening shares                           | 15,801,121   |
| Shares issued                            | 505,013      |
| Shares redeemed                          | (3,096,863)  |
| Net conversions                          | (41,488)     |
| Closing shares                           | 13,167,783   |
| Class 2 – Gross income shares            |              |
| Opening shares                           | 4,089,792    |
| Shares issued                            | 143,204      |
| Shares redeemed                          | (2,020,685)  |
| Net conversions                          | (7,900)      |
| Closing shares                           | 2,204,411    |
| Class 2 – Gross accumulation shares      |              |
| Opening shares                           | 100,931,916  |
| Shares issued                            | 47,556,200   |
| Shares redeemed                          | (13,005,884) |
| Net conversions                          | (3,879)      |
| Closing shares                           | 135,478,353  |
|                                          |              |

|                                                 | 2019                   |
|-------------------------------------------------|------------------------|
| Class X – Gross income shares                   |                        |
| Opening shares                                  | 8,131,106              |
| Shares issued                                   | 643,709                |
| Shares redeemed                                 | (3,935,459)            |
| Net conversions                                 | -                      |
| Closing shares                                  | 4,839,356              |
|                                                 |                        |
| Class X – Gross accumulation shares             |                        |
| Opening shares                                  | 64,200,212             |
| Shares issued                                   | 27,273,905             |
| Shares redeemed                                 | (11,786)               |
| Net conversions                                 |                        |
| Closing shares                                  | 91,462,331             |
| Class Z – Income shares                         |                        |
| Opening shares                                  | 270,795,387            |
| Shares issued                                   | 10,455,844             |
| Shares redeemed                                 | (14,421,189)           |
| Net conversions                                 | 356,774                |
| Closing shares                                  | 267,186,816            |
| Class Z – Accumulation shares                   |                        |
| Opening shares                                  | 17,998,360             |
| Shares issued                                   | 7,673,335              |
| Shares redeemed                                 | (1,731,172)            |
| Net conversions                                 | (11,744)               |
| Closing shares                                  | 23,928,779             |
|                                                 |                        |
| Class Z – Gross income shares<br>Opening shares | 20 22E EVE             |
| Shares issued                                   | 38,225,545<br>855,302  |
| Shares redeemed                                 | (2,949,738)            |
| Net conversions                                 | (2,949,738)<br>508,764 |
| Closing shares                                  | 36,639,873             |
|                                                 |                        |
| Class Z – Gross accumulation shares             |                        |
| Opening shares                                  | 13,266,056             |
| Shares issued                                   | 2,195,856              |
| Shares redeemed                                 | (986,555)              |
| Net conversions                                 | 13,837                 |
| Closing shares                                  | 14,489,194             |
|                                                 |                        |

2019

#### **Investment Report**

**Investment Objective and Policy** 

The Fund aims to achieve capital growth over the long term. It looks to outperform the MSCI ACWI Index over rolling 3-year periods, after the deduction of charges.

The Fund is actively managed, and invests at least 75% of its assets in es of companies worldwide

The Fund selects companies considered to have good prospects for share price growth, from any economic sector or geographic region, and whilst there is no restriction on size, investment tends to focus on larger companies, such as those included in the MSCI ACWI Index

The MSCI ACWI Index is regarded as providing an appropriate representation of the share performance of large and medium-sized companies worldwide, with over 2,700 companies currently included. It voltage with the source of the

The Fund typically invests in fewer than 90 companies, which may include In the typically invest in twee that becomes, when the final includes shares of some companies not within the Index. The Fund may invest in other securities (including fixed interest securities) and collective investment schemes (including funds managed by Columbia Threadneedle companies), when deemed appropriate.

The Fund may also hold money market instruments, deposits, cash and

The Fund is not permitted to invest in derivatives for investment purposes but derivatives may be used with the aim of reducing risk or managing the Fund more efficiently.

#### Performance of Class 1 – Accumulation shares\*

Over the six months to 7 September 2019, the published share price of the Threadneedle Global Select Fund has risen from 223.02p to 262.47p.

Looking at the sterling performance within its peer group, the total return on the fund for the six months ending 31 August 2019, including net reinvested income, is +17.77% as compared to a median return of +11.75% over the same period. (For information the MSCI AC World Index returned +12.56% over the same period).

#### Market Overview and Portfolio Activity

Despite bouts of volatility over the reporting period, global markets enjoyed gains. Worries about the US-China trade war and health of the global economy weighed on investor sentiment. However, the dovish pivot by key global central banks provided some succour.

North American equities performed particularly strongly, helped by the North American equities performed particularly strongly, helped by the Federal Reserve (Fed)'s moletary policy U-turn, decent corporate results and signs of continued strength from the US consumer. As anticipated, the Fed cut the benchmark rate at its July meeting, although Chair Jerome Powell described it as a 'mid-cycle adjustment' rather than the start of aggressive easing. Key parts of the Treasury yield curve inverted towards the end of the period, amid escalating trade tensions, and the dollar gained as investors flocked to safe-haven assets.

Europe ex-UK stocks also outperformed, as the European Central Bank signalied a readiness to support the struggling regional economy, both through rate cuts and further bond purchases. Economic data remained weak, with the German economy contracting in the second quarter, as the export-dependent manufacturing sector continued to real. More positively, the formation of a new coalition government in Italy lifted the chances of an end to the fiscal friction with the EU\_UK stocks lagged, as the new Prime Minister Boris Johnson stoked fears of a 'no-deal' departure from the EU, and economic data indicated growing Brexit related strain. The UK economy contracted in the second quarter, and businesses showed continued reluctance to invest. The Bank of England held rates but revised its 2019 growth forecast from 1.5% to 1.3%, while underlining growing chances of a recession next year.

Emerging markets (EM) underperformed over the six months, as anxiety Enleging markets (EvV) underperiormed over the ski months, as anxiety around trade and the global economy drove investors away from perceived risk assets. A number of country-specific events, notably the economic crisis in Argentina, also undermined sentiment. Japan lagged its peers on worries about trade, lacklustre corporate results, a strengthening yen and the intensification of tensions with South Korea.

New positions in the fund over the period included composite decking manufacturer Trex. The company uses recycled materials in the production process and has a cost advantage over peers using more traditional, plastic-production-based methods. This enables Trex to produce compelling returns on capital and promotes market-share gains given the lower costs to the consumer. We are positive on the company's planned product pipeline and initiatives, strong distribution networks and the secular conversion to composites by consumers.

We also purchased Japanese semiconductor circuit manufacturer Rohm. The firm is exposed to the growth in vehicle electrification, a space when product quality and reliability are paramount, and lead times and product cycles are long. We feel this will both stabilise and increase the company's top-line growth and its returns on capital.

Elsewhere, we added Medtronic to the portfolio. The company develops herapeutic and diagnostic medical products and boasts defensive characteristics, with a sustainable revenue and earnings profile. It is well positioned across its product lines, with strong market share in many of the fastest growing areas of its industry. Forthcoming product launches should help to accelerate shorter-term growth too.

The disposal of mining company Rio Tinto helped to fund these purchases. We decided to close our position as the valuation had become somewhat rich following the stock's strong run on the back of higher iron-ore prices. We also sold Brazilian digital-payments firm PagSeguro due to concerns around competition. This followed the decision of rival Itaú Unibanco's card-processing unit to reduce interest rates for small- and mediumsized merchants. Additionally, oilfield-services company Schlumberger was exited. We felt that the firm's underinvestment in 2019 – to cover its dividend – is not sustainable and could affect shareholder returns.

Global equity markets continue to provide evidence of the value to be found in secular winners that can sustainably outgrow their peers. With scope for these types of businesses to positively re-rate and expectations that volatility will remain somewhat elevated, we believe the backdrop is ideal for investors with the ability to identify undervalued, long-term opportunities. While factors such as trade and technological regulation will likely remain in focus in the short term, we believe that structural factors driving a world which is 'lower for longer' will shape markets further into the future. These drivers include debt, demographics and technological disruption, and they should ensure that companies sustaining above-average growth remain attractive. We therefore retain our focus on companies with durable competitive advantages, as we believe these can sustain high returns on capital and earnings growth through the market cycle.

STATEMENT OF TOTAL RETURN

for the accounting period 8 March 2019 to 7 September 2019

|                                         | 2019    | 2018    |
|-----------------------------------------|---------|---------|
|                                         | £000    | £000    |
| Income                                  |         |         |
| Net capital gains                       | 154,342 | 79,563  |
| Revenue                                 | 7,403   | 10,773  |
| Expenses                                | (4,075) | (6,607) |
| Interest payable and similar charges    | -       | (5)     |
| Net revenue before taxation             | 3,328   | 4,161   |
| Taxation                                | (742)   | (896)   |
| Net revenue after taxation              | 2,586   | 3,265   |
| Total return before equalisation        | 156,928 | 82,828  |
| Equalisation                            | 627     | (237)   |
| Change in net assets attributable to    |         |         |
| shareholders from investment activities | 157,555 | 82,591  |
|                                         |         |         |

#### STATEMENT OF CHANGE IN NET ASSETS ATTRIBUTABLE **TO SHAREHOLDERS**

for the accounting period 8 March 2019 to 7 September 2019

| 3,                                                          |           |           |
|-------------------------------------------------------------|-----------|-----------|
|                                                             | 2019      | 2018      |
|                                                             | £000      | £000      |
| Opening net assets attributable to shareholders             | 872,378   | 1,204,359 |
| Amounts receivable on the issue of shares                   | 240,452   | 552,688   |
| Amounts payable on the cancellation of shares               | (246,671) | (566,835) |
|                                                             | (6,219)   | (14,147)  |
| Dilution adjustment                                         | -         | 90        |
| Change in net assets attributable to shareholders from      |           |           |
| investment activities (see statement of total return above) | 157,555   | 82,591    |
| Closing net assets attributable to shareholders             | 1,023,714 | 1,272,893 |
|                                                             |           |           |

The comparatives used within the Statement of Change in Net Assets Attributable to Shareholders are for the corresponding period of the previous year. Therefore the opening net assets attributable to shareholders for the current year are at 7 March 2019 whilst the figure disclosed in the comparatives' closing net assets attributable to shareholders is at 7 September 2018.

\*In pound Sterling and against UK peer group (See Performance summary on pages 223 to 224)

**BALANCE SHEET** as at 7 September 2019

|                                         | 2019<br>£000 | March<br>2019<br>£000 |
|-----------------------------------------|--------------|-----------------------|
| Assets:                                 |              |                       |
| Fixed assets:                           |              |                       |
| Investments                             | 993,516      | 855,427               |
| Current assets:                         |              |                       |
| Debtors                                 | 5,956        | 2,843                 |
| Cash and bank balances                  | 6,003        | 15,244                |
| Cash equivalents**                      | 22,021       | 9,144                 |
| Total assets                            | 1,027,496    | 882,658               |
| Liabilities:                            |              |                       |
| Investment liabilities                  | (10)         | (1)                   |
| Creditors:<br>Distribution payable      | -            | (8)                   |
| Other creditors                         | (3,772)      | (10,271)              |
| Total liabilities                       | (3,782)      | (10,280)              |
| Net assets attributable to shareholders | 1,023,714    | 872,378               |
|                                         |              |                       |

\*\*The total value of investments in the portfolio statement includes the Cash Equivalents amount shown under current assets

### **Comparative Table Disclosure**

|                                                   | Class 1 – Accumulation shares |             |             | Class 1 EUR – Accumulation sha |  |
|---------------------------------------------------|-------------------------------|-------------|-------------|--------------------------------|--|
|                                                   | 07/09/2019                    | 07/03/2019  | 07/03/2018  | 25/01/2019 <sup>1</sup>        |  |
| Change in net assets per share                    |                               |             |             |                                |  |
| Opening net asset value per share (p)             | 223.00                        | 214.97      | 194.22      | 228.14                         |  |
| Return before operating charges (p)               | 41.38                         | 11.63       | 24.18       | (12.22)                        |  |
| Operating charges (p)                             | (1.99)                        | (3.60)      | (3.43)      | (1.94)                         |  |
| Return after operating charges (p)*               | 39.39                         | 8.03        | 20.75       | (14.16)                        |  |
| Distributions (p)                                 | -                             | -           | -           | -                              |  |
| Retained distributions on accumulation shares (p) |                               | -           | _           |                                |  |
| Closing net asset value per share (p)             | 262.39                        | 223.00      | 214.97      | 213.98                         |  |
| *after direct transaction costs of (p)            | 0.06                          | 0.16        | 0.17        | 0.19                           |  |
| Performance                                       |                               |             |             |                                |  |
| Return after charges (%)                          | 17.66                         | 3.74        | 10.68       | (6.21)                         |  |
| Other information                                 |                               |             |             |                                |  |
| Closing net asset value (£000)                    | 317,775                       | 394,056     | 560,883     | -                              |  |
| Closing number of shares                          | 121,107,830                   | 176,705,657 | 260,918,033 | -                              |  |
| Operating charges (%)**                           | 1.63 <sup>†</sup>             | 1.63        | 1.67        | -                              |  |
| Direct transaction costs (%)***                   | 0.05                          | 0.07        | 0.09        | -                              |  |
| Prices                                            |                               |             |             |                                |  |
| Highest share price (p)                           | 265.26                        | 238.91      | 225.26      | 238.91                         |  |
| Lowest share price (p)                            | 221.19                        | 198.87      | 186.69      | 198.87                         |  |

|                                                   | Class 1 USD – Accumulation shares | Class 2           | Class 2 – Accumulation shares |            |  |
|---------------------------------------------------|-----------------------------------|-------------------|-------------------------------|------------|--|
|                                                   | 25/01/2019 <sup>1</sup>           | 07/09/2019        | 07/03/2019                    | 07/03/2018 |  |
| Change in net assets per share                    |                                   |                   |                               |            |  |
| Opening net asset value per share (p)             | 228.14                            | 321.74            | 308.39                        | 276.95     |  |
| Return before operating charges (p)               | (12.15)                           | 59.81             | 16.71                         | 34.57      |  |
| Operating charges (p)                             | (2.01)                            | (1.89)            | (3.36)                        | (3.13)     |  |
| Return after operating charges (p)*               | (14.16)                           | 57.92             | 13.35                         | 31.44      |  |
| Distributions (p)                                 | -                                 | -                 | (1.18)                        | (0.97)     |  |
| Retained distributions on accumulation shares (p) |                                   |                   | 1.18                          | 0.97       |  |
| Closing net asset value per share (p)             | 213.98                            | 379.66            | 321.74                        | 308.39     |  |
| *after direct transaction costs of (p)            | 0.29                              | 0.09              | 0.23                          | 0.25       |  |
| Performance                                       |                                   |                   |                               |            |  |
| Return after charges (%)                          | (6.21)                            | 18.00             | 4.33                          | 11.35      |  |
| Other information                                 |                                   |                   |                               |            |  |
| Closing net asset value (£000)                    | -                                 | 38,841            | 32,258                        | 137,407    |  |
| Closing number of shares                          | -                                 | 10,230,586        | 10,026,116                    | 44,556,195 |  |
| Operating charges (%)**                           | -                                 | 1.06 <sup>†</sup> | 1.07                          | 1.06       |  |
| Direct transaction costs (%)***                   | -                                 | 0.05              | 0.07                          | 0.09       |  |
| Prices                                            |                                   |                   |                               |            |  |
| Highest share price (p)                           | 238.91                            | 383.58            | 343.60                        | 322.97     |  |
| Lowest share price (p)                            | 198.87                            | 319.13            | 286.62                        | 266.42     |  |
|                                                   |                                   |                   |                               |            |  |

# Comparative Table Disclosure (continued)

|                                                   | Class 2 EUR – Accumulation shares 25/01/2019 <sup>1</sup> | Class 2 USD – Accumulation share<br>25/01/2019 <sup>1</sup> |  |  |
|---------------------------------------------------|-----------------------------------------------------------|-------------------------------------------------------------|--|--|
| Change in net assets per share                    |                                                           |                                                             |  |  |
| Opening net asset value per share (p)             | 327.82                                                    | 327.82                                                      |  |  |
| Return before operating charges (p)               | (17.35)                                                   | (17.43)                                                     |  |  |
| Operating charges (p)                             | (1.92)                                                    | (1.84)                                                      |  |  |
| Return after operating charges (p)*               | (19.27)                                                   | (19.27)                                                     |  |  |
| Distributions (p)                                 | (0.73)                                                    | (0.73)                                                      |  |  |
| Retained distributions on accumulation shares (p) | 0.73                                                      | 0.73                                                        |  |  |
| Closing net asset value per share (p)             | 308.55                                                    | 308.55                                                      |  |  |
| fafter direct transaction costs of (p)            | 0.28                                                      | 0.21                                                        |  |  |
| Performance                                       |                                                           |                                                             |  |  |
| Return after charges (%)                          | (5.88)                                                    | (5.88)                                                      |  |  |
| Other information                                 |                                                           |                                                             |  |  |
| Closing net asset value (£000)                    | -                                                         | _                                                           |  |  |
| Closing number of shares                          | -                                                         | -                                                           |  |  |
| Operating charges (%)**                           | -                                                         | -                                                           |  |  |
| Direct transaction costs (%)***                   | -                                                         | -                                                           |  |  |
| Prices                                            |                                                           |                                                             |  |  |
| Highest share price (p)                           | 343.60                                                    | 343.60                                                      |  |  |
| _owest share price (p)                            | 286.62                                                    | 286.62                                                      |  |  |

|                                                   | Class X – Accumulation shares |             |             | Class Z – Income shares |            |            |
|---------------------------------------------------|-------------------------------|-------------|-------------|-------------------------|------------|------------|
|                                                   | 07/09/2019                    | 07/03/2019  | 07/03/2018  | 07/09/2019              | 07/03/2019 | 07/03/2018 |
| Change in net assets per share                    |                               |             |             |                         |            |            |
| Opening net asset value per share (p)             | 170.11                        | 161.42      | 143.52      | 182.77                  | 175.83     | 158.39     |
| Return before operating charges (p)               | 31.68                         | 8.79        | 17.99       | 33.98                   | 9.53       | 19.78      |
| Operating charges (p)                             | (0.06)                        | (0.10)      | (0.09)      | (0.86)                  | (1.54)     | (1.49)     |
| Return after operating charges (p)*               | 31.62                         | 8.69        | 17.90       | 33.12                   | 7.99       | 18.29      |
| Distributions (p)                                 | -                             | (2.29)      | (2.04)      | -                       | (1.05)     | (0.85)     |
| Retained distributions on accumulation shares (p) |                               | 2.29        | 2.04        |                         | -          |            |
| Closing net asset value per share (p)             | 201.73                        | 170.11      | 161.42      | 215.89                  | 182.77     | 175.83     |
| *after direct transaction costs of (p)            | 0.05                          | 0.12        | 0.13        | 0.05                    | 0.13       | 0.14       |
| Performance                                       |                               |             |             |                         |            |            |
| Return after charges (%)                          | 18.59                         | 5.38        | 12.47       | 18.12                   | 4.54       | 11.55      |
| Other information                                 |                               |             |             |                         |            |            |
| Closing net asset value (£000)                    | 483,061                       | 272,362     | 288,261     | 1,655                   | 1,421      | 1,320      |
| Closing number of shares                          | 239,455,370                   | 160,111,848 | 178,581,526 | 766,653                 | 777,506    | 751,020    |
| Operating charges (%)**                           | 0.06 <sup>†</sup>             | 0.06        | 0.06        | 0.85 <sup>†</sup>       | 0.85       | 0.88       |
| Direct transaction costs (%)***                   | 0.05                          | 0.07        | 0.09        | 0.05                    | 0.07       | 0.09       |
| Prices                                            |                               |             |             |                         |            |            |
| Highest share price (p)                           | 203.61                        | 180.63      | 168.85      | 218.08                  | 196.07     | 184.99     |
| Lowest share price (p)                            | 168.73                        | 151.24      | 138.23      | 181.29                  | 163.68     | 152.39     |

### **Comparative Table Disclosure**

(continued)

|                                                   | Class Z – Accumulation shares |            | Class Z USD – Accumulation shares |                         |
|---------------------------------------------------|-------------------------------|------------|-----------------------------------|-------------------------|
|                                                   | 07/09/2019                    | 07/03/2019 | 07/03/2018                        | 25/01/2019 <sup>1</sup> |
| Change in net assets per share                    |                               |            |                                   |                         |
| Opening net asset value per share (p)             | 232.35                        | 222.25     | 199.23                            | 236.38                  |
| Return before operating charges (p)               | 43.20                         | 12.05      | 24.89                             | (12.52)                 |
| Operating charges (p)                             | (1.09)                        | (1.95)     | (1.87)                            | (1.09)                  |
| Return after operating charges (p)*               | 42.11                         | 10.10      | 23.02                             | (13.61)                 |
| Distributions (p)                                 | -                             | (1.32)     | (1.07)                            | (0.94)                  |
| Retained distributions on accumulation shares (p) |                               | 1.32       | 1.07                              | 0.94                    |
| Closing net asset value per share (p)             | 274.46                        | 232.35     | 222.25                            | 222.77                  |
| *after direct transaction costs of (p)            | 0.06                          | 0.17       | 0.18                              | 0.21                    |
| Performance                                       |                               |            |                                   |                         |
| Return after charges (%)                          | 18.12                         | 4.54       | 11.55                             | (5.76)                  |
| Other information                                 |                               |            |                                   |                         |
| Closing net asset value (£000)                    | 182,382                       | 172,281    | 216,488                           | _                       |
| Closing number of shares                          | 66,451,759                    | 74,146,666 | 97,407,726                        | -                       |
| Operating charges (%)**                           | 0.85 <sup>†</sup>             | 0.85       | 0.88                              | -                       |
| Direct transaction costs (%)***                   | 0.05                          | 0.07       | 0.09                              | -                       |
| Prices                                            |                               |            |                                   |                         |
| Highest share price (p)                           | 277.24                        | 247.84     | 232.69                            | 247.84                  |
| Lowest share price (p)                            | 230.47                        | 206.90     | 191.69                            | 206.90                  |

\*\*The Operating charges are represented by the Ongoing Charges Figure (OCF) which is the European standard method of disclosing the charges of a share class of a fund based on the financial year's expenses and may vary from year to year. It includes charges such as the fund's annual management charge, registration fee, custody fees and distribution cost but ordinarily excludes the costs of buying or selling assets for the fund (unless these assets are shares of another fund). Where published, the Key Investor Information Document (KIID) contains the current OCF. For a more detailed breakdown please visit columbiathreadneedle.com/fees.

\*\*\*\*Transaction costs have not been reduced by any amounts collected from dilution levies/adjustments.

<sup>1</sup>Commenced 15 June 2018 and closed 25 January 2019.

<sup>'</sup>The Ongoing Charges Figure is annualised based on the fees incurred during the accounting period.

#### Notes to the financial statements

for the accounting period 8 March 2019 to 7 September 2019

#### **1 ACCOUNTING POLICIES**

#### (a) Basis of accounting

The financial statements have been prepared on the historical cost basis, as modified by the revaluation of investments, in compliance with FRS 102 and in accordance with the Statement of Recommended Practice for Authorised Funds (SORP) issued by the Investment Management Association in May 2014. The accounting policies applied are consistent with those of the annual financial statements for the year ended 7 March 2019 and are described in those financial statements.

#### (b) Notes

In accordance with the guidelines of the SORP the fund has taken advantage of the facility not to provide further notes to the financial statements.

2019

#### 2 RECONCILIATION OF SHARES

|                               | 2019         |
|-------------------------------|--------------|
| Class 1 – Accumulation shares |              |
| Opening shares                | 176,705,657  |
| Shares issued                 | 31,521,179   |
| Shares redeemed               | (86,754,003) |
| Net conversions               | (365,003)    |
| Closing shares                | 121,107,830  |
| Class 2 – Accumulation shares |              |
| Opening shares                | 10,026,116   |
| Shares issued                 | 1,111,600    |
| Shares redeemed               | (907,130)    |
| Net conversions               |              |
| Closing shares                | 10,230,586   |
| Class X – Accumulation shares |              |
| Opening shares                | 160,111,848  |
| Shares issued                 | 81,712,741   |
| Shares redeemed               | (2,369,219)  |
| Net conversions               | -            |
| Closing shares                | 239,455,370  |
| Class Z – Income shares       |              |
| Opening shares                | 777,506      |
| Shares issued                 | 4,194        |
| Shares redeemed               | (49,532)     |
| Net conversions               | 34,485       |
| Closing shares                | 766,653      |
| Class Z – Accumulation shares |              |
| Opening shares                | 74,146,666   |
| Shares issued                 | 1,308,176    |
| Shares redeemed               | (9,325,755)  |
| Net conversions               | 322,672      |
| Closing shares                | 66,451,759   |
|                               |              |

#### **Investment Report**

**Investment Objective and Policy** 

The Fund aims to provide income with the prospect of some capital growth over the long term. It looks to outperform the JP Morgan Government Bond Index Global (GBI Global) over rolling 3-year periods, after the deduction of charges.

The Fund is actively managed, and invests at least two-thirds of its assets in bonds issued or guaranteed by governments, government agencies or quasigovernment entities worldwide. In addition, the Fund may invest in other bonds, including bonds issued by companies.

The Fund usually selects bonds that are investment grade, but may include some bonds with a lower credit rating in the portfolio, if this is considered appropriate. The bonds selected may be denominated in various currencies.

The Fund may also invest in other securities, as well as collective investment schemes (including funds managed by Columbia Threadneedle companies), and hold money market instruments, deposits, cash and near cash.

The Fund is not permitted to invest in derivatives for investment purposes but derivatives may be used with the aim of reducing risk or managing the Fund more efficiently.

The GBI Global is regarded as a good performance measure of local currency bonds issued by developed market governments. It provides a suitable target benchmark against which Fund performance will be measured and evaluated over time

#### Performance of Class 1 – Income shares\*

Over the six months to 7 September 2019, the published share price of the Threadneedle Global Bond Fund has risen from 62.06p to 71.11p. Looking at the sterling performance within its peer group, the total return on the fund for the six months ending 31 August 2019, including net reinvested income, is +18.90% as compared to a median return of +13.99% over the same period. (For information the GBI Global gave a total return of +17.46% for the same period).

Market Overview and Portfolio Activity Over the six months under review, core government bond yields remained on a downward trend and prices rose. The asset class was helped as investors'

#### STATEMENT OF TOTAL RETURN

for the accounting period 8 March 2019 to 7 September 2019

|                                         | 2019<br>£000 | 2018<br>£000 |
|-----------------------------------------|--------------|--------------|
| Income                                  |              |              |
| Net capital gains                       | 64,892       | 8,959        |
| Revenue                                 | 5,226        | 5,074        |
| Expenses                                | (1,820)      | (2,711)      |
| Interest payable and similar charges    | (12)         | (52)         |
| Net revenue before taxation             | 3,394        | 2,311        |
| Taxation                                |              | -            |
| Net revenue after taxation              | 3,394        | 2,311        |
| Total return before distributions       | 68,286       | 11,270       |
| Distributions                           | (5,008)      | (4,760)      |
| Change in net assets attributable to    |              |              |
| shareholders from investment activities | 63,278       | 6,510        |
|                                         |              |              |

### STATEMENT OF CHANGE IN NET ASSETS ATTRIBUTABLE

**TO SHAREHOLDERS** 

for the accounting period 8 March 2019 to 7 September 2019

|                                                             | 2019<br>£000 | 2018<br>£000 |
|-------------------------------------------------------------|--------------|--------------|
| Opening net assets attributable to shareholders             | 378,444      | 415,895      |
| Amounts receivable on the issue of shares                   | 379,198      | 105,884      |
| Amounts payable on the cancellation of shares               | (299,679)    | (59,923)     |
|                                                             | 79,519       | 45,961       |
| Dilution adjustment                                         | 19           | 30           |
| Change in net assets attributable to shareholders from      |              |              |
| investment activities (see statement of total return above) | 63,278       | 6,510        |
| Retained distribution on accumulation shares                | 5,027        | 1,868        |
| Closing net assets attributable to shareholders             | 526,287      | 470,264      |

The comparatives used within the Statement of Change in Net Assets Attributable to Shareholders are for the corresponding period of the previous year. Therefore the opening net assets attributable to shareholders for the current year are at 7 March 2019 whilst the figure disclosed in the comparatives' closing net assets attributable to shareholders is at 7 September 2018.

\*In pound Sterling and against UK peer group (See Performance summary on pages 223 to 224).

\*\*Gross performance is calculated in Factset using daily cash flows and daily global close valuations

risk appetite receded amid the slowdown in the global economy, heightened trade tensions between the US and China, and other adverse geopolitical developments, including the increased risk of a no-deal Brexit.

In the US, the yield on the benchmark 10-year Treasury bond fell from 2.64% to 1.56% during the period under review. Amid concerns over the outlook for US and global growth, investors favoured 'safer' long-term investments; to be using block of the second structure of the second structure. Some commentators feel that such a move could be a harbinger of recession.

During the review period, Treasury yields were also pressured by the US Federal Reserve (Fed) adopting a more dovish stance. This culminated in the central bank's decision to lower official interest rates by 25 basis points In July. The reduction had been widely anticipated; the Fed cited global economic developments and muted inflation as key considerations, and stated that it is prepared to act further to support the US economy.

In Europe, yields on German government bonds reached new lows and In Europe, yields on German government bonds reached new lows and turned negative across the maturity spectrum. The benchmark 10-year bund yield fell from 0.07% to -0.64% between 7 March and the end of the review period. Germany is particularly exposed to increased trade friction, and the economy contracted in the second quarter (02). The inflation rate for the euro area remains very low, and with economic growth under pressure, the European Central Bank (ECB) has indicated its willingness to adopt losser monetary policy, although official interest rates were left unchanged during the review period. The ECB's more accommodative stance buoyed sentiment towards sourceine Ideht issued by countries in the aurognes' so-called towards sovereign debt issued by countries in the eurozone's so-called periphery. Notably, Greek and Italian 10-year yields fell to record lows during the review period, as the political backdrop in both countries appeared to turn more favourable. Greek debt was buoyed by the prospect, then reality that a snap election could result in a government more inclined towards fiscal authority, talian bonds were initially volatile amid fears of budget clashes between the country's populist government and the ELI However, late in the period, Italian sovereign debt reacted positively to the formation of a new government, which investors hope will be more mainstream.

In the UK, the benchmark 10-year gilt yield fell from 1.17% to 0.51% over the six months under review. In addition to benefiting from the demand for safe-havens, gilts also rallied on growing fears of a no-deal Brexit. Alongside its US counterpart, the gilt yield curve inverted during August. In 02 of 2019, GDP contracted for the first time in seven years, shrinking by 0.2%.

This compared with growth of 0.5% in Q1, when activity was buoyed by stockpiling ahead of the original Brexit deadline of 31 March 2019. The Bank of England (BoE) left official interest rates unchanged at 0.75% throughout the period, but made clear that its future assumptions did not take account of a no-deal Brexit.

Over the review period, we substantially increased our allocation to US Treasuries. We also increased exposure to sovereign debt issued by Japan, Belgium, Italy and France. We sold out of debt issued by the German and Australian governments, and reduced the allocations to the UK and Spain.

In terms of agency/quasi-sovereign debt, new additions to the portfolio included the Tennessee Valley Authority, and a 'sustainability bond' issued by the Basque government (Spain). We added to our holdings in the US Federal Home Loan Bank, the Australian state of Queensland and Export Development Canada.

Global growth is moderating, with the US outlook becoming notably cloudier. We expect this trend to continue. Meanwhile, downside risks have become elevated since the re-escalation of trade tensions, and the increasing vulnerability of financial conditions and business sentiment

We favour duration as monetary policy easing continues and recession

Against a backdrop of low inflation, the Fed's mantra of 'patience' has given way to a willingness to act somewhat pre-emptively to mitigate the risks to the domestic economy from heightened global uncertainty and the effect on business spending. We expect the rate-cutting cycle to extend into 2020.

Eurozone economic expectations are at risk from further declines in global Luczone economic superclaudins are at risk from induce declines in global trade volumes. So far, there are tentative signs that growth is stabilising. Nevertheless, the ECB recently announced stimulus measures, via a cut to the deposit rate, more generous terms for long-term cheap financing for banks, and the reintroduction of its monthly bond-purchase programme. From here, the heavy lifting must increasingly be done by fiscal policy, although we expect progress on this front to be slow. Eurozone curves should continue to flatten.

In the UK, we feel that rising political uncertainty will limit the BoE's ability to hike rates this year

#### **BALANCE SHEET**

as at 7 September 2019

| Assets:                                 | 2019<br>£000 | March<br>2019<br>£000 |
|-----------------------------------------|--------------|-----------------------|
| Fixed assets:<br>Investments            | 513,787      | 373,121               |
| Current assets:                         | 510,707      | 070,121               |
| Debtors                                 | 2,830        | 7,618                 |
| Cash and bank balances                  | 20,438       | 8,852                 |
| Cash equivalents**                      | 834          | 749                   |
| Total assets                            | 537,889      | 390,340               |
| Liabilities:<br>Investment liabilities  | (2,602)      | (1,855)               |
| Creditors:                              |              |                       |
| Bank overdrafts                         | (243)        | (222)                 |
| Distribution payable                    | (464)        | (3,118)               |
| Other creditors                         | (8,293)      | (6,701)               |
| Total liabilities                       | (11,602)     | (11,896)              |
| Net assets attributable to shareholders | 526,287      | 378,444               |

#### DISTRIBUTION TABLE

for the accounting period 8 March 2019 to 7 September 2019

#### Interest distribution in pence per share

| Class 1 – Income shares<br>Distribution<br>Period                    | Gross<br>Revenue | Equalisation | Distribution<br>Paid/Payable<br>2019 | Distribution<br>Paid<br>2018   |
|----------------------------------------------------------------------|------------------|--------------|--------------------------------------|--------------------------------|
| Group 1<br>08/03/19 to 07/09/19                                      | 0.7206           | -            | 0.7206                               | 0.6412                         |
| Group 2<br>08/03/19 to 07/09/19<br>Total distributions in the period | 0.2036           | 0.5170       | 0.7206<br><b>0.7206</b>              | 0.6412<br><b>0.6412</b>        |
| Class 1 – Accumulation shares                                        |                  |              |                                      |                                |
| Distribution<br>Period                                               | Gross<br>Revenue | Equalisation | Revenue<br>Accumulated<br>2019       | Revenue<br>Accumulated<br>2018 |
| Group 1<br>08/03/19 to 07/09/19                                      | 0.7066           | -            | 0.7066                               | 0.6156                         |
|                                                                      |                  |              |                                      |                                |
| Group 2<br>08/03/19 to 07/09/19<br>Total distributions in the period | 0.1156           | 0.5910       | 0.7066<br><b>0.7066</b>              | 0.6156<br><b>0.6156</b>        |

\*\*The total value of investments in the portfolio statement includes the Cash Equivalents amount shown under current assets.

### DISTRIBUTION TABLE

(continued)

| Class | 1 | _ | Gross | income    | shares  |
|-------|---|---|-------|-----------|---------|
| 01022 |   | _ | 01022 | IIICOIIIC | 2110162 |

| Class 1 – Gross income shares                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                   |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                         |                                                |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 |  |
|-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|-------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|------------------------------------------------|-------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|--|
| Distribution<br>Period                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          | Gross<br>Revenue                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                        | Equalisation                                   | Distribution<br>Paid/Payable<br>2019                                                                                                                                                                                                            | Distribution<br>Paid<br>2018                                                                                                                                                                                                                                    |  |
| Group 1<br>08/03/19 to 07/09/19                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 | 0.9853                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  | -                                              | 0.9853                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          | 0.8758                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          |  |
| Group 2<br>08/03/19 to 07/09/19<br>Total distributions in the period                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            | 0.5074                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  | 0.4779                                         | 0.9853<br><b>0.9853</b>                                                                                                                                                                                                                         | 0.8758<br><b>0.8758</b>                                                                                                                                                                                                                                         |  |
| Class 1 – Gross accumulation shares                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                             |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                         |                                                |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 |  |
| Distribution<br>Period                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          | Gross<br>Revenue                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                        | Equalisation                                   | Gross Revenue<br>Accumulated<br>2019                                                                                                                                                                                                            | Gross Revenue<br>Accumulated<br>2018                                                                                                                                                                                                                            |  |
| Group 1<br>08/03/19 to 07/09/19                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 | 1.4902                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  | -                                              | 1.4902                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          | 1.2981                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          |  |
| Group 2<br>08/03/19 to 07/09/19<br>Total distributions in the period                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            | 0.9944                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  | 0.4958                                         | 1.4902<br>1.4902                                                                                                                                                                                                                                | 1.2981<br><b>1.2981</b>                                                                                                                                                                                                                                         |  |
| Class 2 – Income shares                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                         |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                         |                                                |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 |  |
| Distribution<br>Period                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          | Gross<br>Revenue                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                        | Equalisation                                   | Distribution<br>Paid/Payable<br>2019                                                                                                                                                                                                            | Distribution<br>Paid<br>2018                                                                                                                                                                                                                                    |  |
| Group 1<br>08/03/19 to 07/09/19                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 | 0.8345                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  | -                                              | 0.8345                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          | 0.7402                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          |  |
| Group 2<br>08/03/19 to 07/09/19<br>Total distributions in the period                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            | 0.3823                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  | 0.4522                                         | 0.8345<br><b>0.8345</b>                                                                                                                                                                                                                         | 0.7402<br><b>0.7402</b>                                                                                                                                                                                                                                         |  |
| Class 2 – Gross accumulation shares                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                             |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                         |                                                |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 |  |
| Distribution<br>Period                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          | Gross<br>Revenue                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                        | Equalisation                                   | Gross Revenue<br>Accumulated<br>2019                                                                                                                                                                                                            | Gross Revenue<br>Accumulated<br>2018                                                                                                                                                                                                                            |  |
| Group 1<br>08/03/19 to 07/09/19                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 | 1.2697                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  | -                                              | 1.2697                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          | 1.1018                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          |  |
| Group 2<br>08/03/19 to 07/09/19<br>Total distributions in the period                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            | 0.6585                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  | 0.6112                                         | 1.2697<br><b>1.2697</b>                                                                                                                                                                                                                         | 1.1018<br><b>1.1018</b>                                                                                                                                                                                                                                         |  |
| Class X – Gross accumulation shares                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                             |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                         |                                                |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 |  |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                         |                                                |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 |  |
| Distribution<br>Period                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          | Gross<br>Revenue                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                        | Equalisation                                   | Gross Revenue<br>Accumulated<br>2019                                                                                                                                                                                                            | Gross Revenue<br>Accumulated<br>2018                                                                                                                                                                                                                            |  |
| Distribution<br>Period<br>Group 1<br>08/03/19 to 07/09/19                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                       |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                         | Equalisation<br>_                              | Accumulated                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     | Accumulated                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     |  |
| Distribution<br>Period<br>Group 1                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                               | Revenue                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 | Equalisation<br>–<br>0.8214                    | Accumulated<br>2019                                                                                                                                                                                                                             | Accumulated<br>2018                                                                                                                                                                                                                                             |  |
| Distribution<br>Period<br>Group 1<br>08/03/19 to 07/09/19<br>Group 2<br>08/03/19 to 07/09/19                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                    | Revenue                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 | -                                              | Accumulated<br>2019<br>1.3417<br>1.3417                                                                                                                                                                                                         | Accumulated<br>2018<br>1.1556<br>1.1556                                                                                                                                                                                                                         |  |
| Distribution<br>Period<br>Group 1<br>08/03/19 to 07/09/19<br>Group 2<br>08/03/19 to 07/09/19<br>Total distributions in the period                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                               | Revenue                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 | -                                              | Accumulated<br>2019<br>1.3417<br>1.3417                                                                                                                                                                                                         | Accumulated<br>2018<br>1.1556<br>1.1556                                                                                                                                                                                                                         |  |
| Distribution<br>Period           Group 1           08/03/19 to 07/09/19           Group 2           08/03/19 to 07/09/19           Total distributions in the period           Class Z - Income shares           Distribution           Period           Group 1           08/03/19 to 07/09/19                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 | Revenue<br>1.3417<br>0.5203<br>Gross                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                    | 0.8214                                         | Accumulated<br>2019<br>1.3417<br>1.3417<br>1.3417<br>Distribution<br>Paid/Payable                                                                                                                                                               | Accumulated<br>2018<br>1.1556<br>1.1556<br>1.1556<br>Distribution<br>Paid                                                                                                                                                                                       |  |
| Distribution<br>Period<br>Group 1<br>08/03/19 to 07/09/19<br>Group 2<br>08/03/19 to 07/09/19<br>Total distributions in the period<br>Class Z – Income shares<br>Distribution<br>Period<br>Group 1                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                               | Revenue 1.3417 0.5203 Gross Revenue                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     | 0.8214                                         | Accumulated<br>2019<br>1.3417<br>1.3417<br>1.3417<br>Distribution<br>Paid/Payable<br>2019                                                                                                                                                       | Accumulated<br>2018<br>1.1556<br>1.1556<br>1.1556<br>Distribution<br>Paid<br>2018                                                                                                                                                                               |  |
| Distribution<br>Period           Group 1           08/03/19 to 07/09/19           Group 2           08/03/19 to 07/09/19           Total distributions in the period           Class Z - Income shares           Distribution           Period           Group 1           08/03/19 to 07/09/19           Group 1           08/03/19 to 07/09/19           Group 2           08/03/19 to 07/09/19                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                               | Revenue<br>1.3417<br>0.5203<br>Gross<br>Revenue<br>1.2423                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                               |                                                | Accumulated<br>2019<br>1.3417<br>1.3417<br>Distribution<br>Paid/Payable<br>2019<br>1.2423<br>1.2423                                                                                                                                             | Accumulated<br>2018<br>1.1556<br>1.1556<br>1.1556<br>Distribution<br>Paid<br>2018<br>1.0972<br>1.0972                                                                                                                                                           |  |
| Distribution<br>Period<br>Group 1<br>08/03/19 to 07/09/19<br>Group 2<br>08/03/19 to 07/09/19<br>Total distributions in the period<br>Class Z – Income shares<br>Distribution<br>Period<br>Group 1<br>08/03/19 to 07/09/19<br>Group 2<br>08/03/19 to 07/09/19<br>Total distributions in the period                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                               | Revenue<br>1.3417<br>0.5203<br>Gross<br>Revenue<br>1.2423                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                               |                                                | Accumulated<br>2019<br>1.3417<br>1.3417<br>Distribution<br>Paid/Payable<br>2019<br>1.2423<br>1.2423                                                                                                                                             | Accumulated<br>2018<br>1.1556<br>1.1556<br>1.1556<br>Distribution<br>Paid<br>2018<br>1.0972<br>1.0972                                                                                                                                                           |  |
| Distribution<br>Period<br>Group 1<br>08/03/19 to 07/09/19<br>Group 2<br>08/03/19 to 07/09/19<br>Total distributions in the period<br>Class Z – Income shares<br>Distribution<br>Period<br>Group 1<br>08/03/19 to 07/09/19<br>Total distributions in the period<br>Class Z – Gross income shares<br>Distribution<br>Period                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                       | Revenue           1.3417           0.5203           Gross           Revenue           1.2423           0.2772           Gross                                                                                                                                                                                           | -<br>0.8214<br>Equalisation<br>-<br>0.9651     | Accumulated<br>2019<br>1.3417<br>1.3417<br>Distribution<br>Paid/Payable<br>2019<br>1.2423<br>1.2423<br>1.2423<br>Distribution<br>Paid/Payable                                                                                                   | Accumulated<br>2018<br>1.1556<br>1.1556<br>Distribution<br>Paid<br>2018<br>1.0972<br>1.0972<br>1.0972<br>1.0972                                                                                                                                                 |  |
| Distribution<br>Period<br>Group 1<br>08/03/19 to 07/09/19<br>Group 2<br>08/03/19 to 07/09/19<br>Total distributions in the period<br>Class Z – Income shares<br>Distribution<br>Period<br>Group 1<br>08/03/19 to 07/09/19<br>Group 2<br>09/03/19 to 07/09/19<br>Total distributions in the period<br>Class Z – Gross income shares<br>Distribution<br>Period                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                    | Revenue           1.3417           0.5203           Gross           Revenue           1.2423           0.2772           Gross           Revenue                                                                                                                                                                         | -<br>0.8214<br>Equalisation<br>-<br>0.9651     | Accumulated<br>2019<br>1.3417<br>1.3417<br>Distribution<br>Paid/Payable<br>2019<br>1.2423<br>1.2423<br>1.2423<br>Distribution<br>Paid/Payable<br>2019                                                                                           | Accumulated<br>2018<br>1.1556<br>1.1556<br>Distribution<br>Paid<br>2018<br>1.0972<br>1.0972<br>1.0972<br>Distribution<br>Paid<br>2018                                                                                                                           |  |
| Distribution<br>Period<br>Group 1<br>08/03/19 to 07/09/19<br>Group 2<br>08/03/19 to 07/09/19<br>Total distributions in the period<br>Class Z – Income shares<br>Distribution<br>Period<br>Group 1<br>08/03/19 to 07/09/19<br>Total distributions in the period<br>Class Z – Gross income shares<br>Distribution<br>Period<br>Group 1<br>08/03/19 to 07/09/19<br>Total distributions in the period                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                               | Revenue           1.3417           0.5203           Gross           Revenue           1.2423           0.2772           Gross           Revenue           1.2423                                                                                                                                                        | <br>Equalisation<br>0.9651<br>Equalisation<br> | Accumulated<br>2019<br>1.3417<br>1.3417<br>Distribution<br>Paid/Payable<br>2019<br>1.2423<br>1.2423<br>Distribution<br>Paid/Payable<br>2019<br>1.2421<br>1.2421                                                                                 | Accumulated<br>2018<br>1.1556<br>1.1556<br>Distribution<br>Paid<br>2018<br>1.0972<br>1.0972<br>1.0972<br>Distribution<br>Paid<br>2018<br>1.0971<br>1.0971                                                                                                       |  |
| Distribution<br>Period<br>Group 1<br>08/03/19 to 07/09/19<br>Group 2<br>08/03/19 to 07/09/19<br>Total distributions in the period<br>Class Z – Income shares<br>Distribution<br>Period<br>Group 1<br>08/03/19 to 07/09/19<br>Total distributions in the period<br>Class Z – Gross income shares<br>Distribution<br>Period<br>Group 1<br>08/03/19 to 07/09/19<br>Total distributions in the period<br>Class Z – Gross income shares<br>Distribution<br>Period                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                    | Revenue           1.3417           0.5203           Gross           Revenue           1.2423           0.2772           Gross           Revenue           1.2423                                                                                                                                                        | <br>Equalisation<br>0.9651<br>Equalisation<br> | Accumulated<br>2019<br>1.3417<br>1.3417<br>Distribution<br>Paid/Payable<br>2019<br>1.2423<br>1.2423<br>Distribution<br>Paid/Payable<br>2019<br>1.2421<br>1.2421                                                                                 | Accumulated<br>2018<br>1.1556<br>1.1556<br>Distribution<br>Paid<br>2018<br>1.0972<br>1.0972<br>1.0972<br>Distribution<br>Paid<br>2018<br>1.0971<br>1.0971<br>1.0971                                                                                             |  |
| Bistribution         Period         Group 1         08/03/19 to 07/09/19         Total distributions in the period         Class Z – Income shares         Distribution         Period         Group 2         08/03/19 to 07/09/19         Group 1         08/03/19 to 07/09/19         Group 2         08/03/19 to 07/09/19         Distributions in the period         Class Z – Gross income shares         Distributions         Period         Group 1         08/03/19 to 07/09/19         Total distributions in the period         Class Z – Gross accumulation shares         Distributions         Period         Group 1         08/03/19 to 07/09/19         Total distributions in the period         Class Z – Gross accumulation shares         Distribution         Period         Group 1         08/03/19 to 07/09/19         Total distributions in the period         Class Z – Gross accumulation shares         Distribution         Period         Group 1         08/03/19 to 07/09/19 | Revenue           1.3417           0.5203           Gross           Revenue           1.2423           0.2772           Gross           Revenue           1.2423           0.2772           Gross           Revenue           1.2421           0.2193           Gross                                                   |                                                | Accumulated<br>2019<br>1.3417<br>1.3417<br>Distribution<br>Paid/Payable<br>2019<br>1.2423<br>1.2423<br>1.2423<br>Distribution<br>Paid/Payable<br>2019<br>1.2421<br>1.2421<br>1.2421<br>1.2421<br>1.2421<br>1.2421                               | Accumulated<br>2018<br>1.1556<br>1.1556<br>Distribution<br>Paid<br>2018<br>1.0972<br>1.0972<br>1.0972<br>Distribution<br>Paid<br>2018<br>1.0971<br>1.0971<br>1.0971<br>1.0971<br>1.0971<br>1.0971                                                               |  |
| Distribution         Period         Group 1         08/03/19 to 07/09/19         Group 2         08/03/19 to 07/09/19         Total distributions in the period         Class Z - Income shares         Distribution         Period         Group 1         08/03/19 to 07/09/19         Group 1         08/03/19 to 07/09/19         Total distributions in the period         Class Z - Gross income shares         Distribution         Period         Group 1         08/03/19 to 07/09/19         Total distributions in the period         Class Z - Gross accumulation shares         Distributions         Period         Group 1         08/03/19 to 07/09/19         Total distributions in the period         Class Z - Gross accumulation shares         Distribution         Period                                                                                                                                                                                                                | Gross           Gross           Revenue           1.2423           0.2772           Gross           Revenue           1.2423           0.2772           Gross           Revenue           1.2423           0.2772           Gross           Revenue           1.2421           0.2133           Gross           Revenue |                                                | Accumulated<br>2019<br>1.3417<br>1.3417<br>Distribution<br>Paid/Payable<br>2019<br>1.2423<br>1.2423<br>1.2423<br>Distribution<br>Paid/Payable<br>2019<br>1.2421<br>1.2421<br>1.2421<br>1.2421<br>1.2421<br>1.2421<br>1.2421<br>1.2421<br>1.2421 | Accumulated<br>2018<br>1.1556<br>1.1556<br>Distribution<br>Paid<br>2018<br>1.0972<br>1.0972<br>1.0972<br>Distribution<br>Paid<br>2018<br>1.0972<br>1.0972<br>015tribution<br>Paid<br>2018<br>1.0971<br>1.0971<br>1.0971<br>1.0971<br>1.0971<br>1.0971<br>1.0971 |  |

Group 2: shares purchased during a distribution period.

### **Comparative Table Disclosure**

|                                                   | Class 1 – Income shares |            |            | Class 1 – Accumulation shares |            |            |
|---------------------------------------------------|-------------------------|------------|------------|-------------------------------|------------|------------|
|                                                   | 07/09/2019              | 07/03/2019 | 07/03/2018 | 07/09/2019                    | 07/03/2019 | 07/03/2018 |
| Change in net assets per share                    |                         |            |            |                               |            |            |
| Opening net asset value per share (p)             | 61.35                   | 61.41      | 66.37      | 60.16                         | 58.96      | 62.68      |
| Return before operating charges (p)               | 10.18                   | 2.12       | (3.01)     | 9.98                          | 2.03       | (2.86)     |
| Operating charges (p)                             | (0.46)                  | (0.86)     | (0.91)     | (0.45)                        | (0.83)     | (0.86)     |
| Return after operating charges (p)*               | 9.72                    | 1.26       | (3.92)     | 9.53                          | 1.20       | (3.72)     |
| Distributions (p)                                 | (0.72)                  | (1.32)     | (1.04)     | (0.71)                        | (1.27)     | (0.99)     |
| Retained distributions on accumulation shares (p) | -                       | -          | _          | 0.71                          | 1.27       | 0.99       |
| Closing net asset value per share (p)             | 70.35                   | 61.35      | 61.41      | 69.69                         | 60.16      | 58.96      |
| *after direct transaction costs of (p)            | _                       | _          | _          | _                             | _          | _          |
| Performance                                       |                         |            |            |                               |            |            |
| Return after charges (%)                          | 15.84                   | 2.05       | (5.91)     | 15.84                         | 2.04       | (5.93)     |
| Other information                                 |                         |            |            |                               |            |            |
| Closing net asset value (£000)                    | 2,501                   | 2,084      | 2,414      | 2,184                         | 1,609      | 1,212      |
| Closing number of shares                          | 3,555,296               | 3,396,893  | 3,930,410  | 3,133,367                     | 2,674,651  | 2,056,094  |
| Operating charges (%)**                           | 1.38 <sup>†</sup>       | 1.38       | 1.42       | 1.38 <sup>†</sup>             | 1.38       | 1.42       |
| Direct transaction costs (%)***                   | -                       | -          | -          | -                             | -          | -          |
| Prices                                            |                         |            |            |                               |            |            |
| Highest share price (p)                           | 73.31                   | 64.91      | 66.87      | 71.88                         | 62.95      | 63.16      |
| Lowest share price (p)                            | 61.10                   | 59.65      | 60.24      | 59.92                         | 57.27      | 57.31      |

|                                                   | Class 1 – Gross income shares <sup>s</sup> |             |             | Class 1 – Gross accumulation shares <sup>s</sup> |            |            |
|---------------------------------------------------|--------------------------------------------|-------------|-------------|--------------------------------------------------|------------|------------|
|                                                   | 07/09/2019                                 | 07/03/2019  | 07/03/2018  | 07/09/2019                                       | 07/03/2019 | 07/03/2018 |
| Change in net assets per share                    |                                            |             |             |                                                  |            |            |
| Opening net asset value per share (p)             | 83.79                                      | 83.88       | 90.65       | 126.86                                           | 124.33     | 132.17     |
| Return before operating charges (p)               | 13.90                                      | 2.88        | (4.10)      | 21.06                                            | 4.27       | (6.02)     |
| Operating charges (p)                             | (0.61)                                     | (1.17)      | (1.24)      | (0.95)                                           | (1.74)     | (1.82)     |
| Return after operating charges (p)*               | 13.29                                      | 1.71        | (5.34)      | 20.11                                            | 2.53       | (7.84)     |
| Distributions (p)                                 | (0.99)                                     | (1.80)      | (1.43)      | (1.49)                                           | (2.69)     | (2.09)     |
| Retained distributions on accumulation shares (p) |                                            | -           |             | 1.49                                             | 2.69       | 2.09       |
| Closing net asset value per share (p)             | 96.09                                      | 83.79       | 83.88       | 146.97                                           | 126.86     | 124.33     |
| *after direct transaction costs of (p)            | -                                          | -           | -           | _                                                | -          | -          |
| Performance                                       |                                            |             |             |                                                  |            |            |
| Return after charges (%)                          | 15.86                                      | 2.04        | (5.89)      | 15.85                                            | 2.03       | (5.93)     |
| Other information                                 |                                            |             |             |                                                  |            |            |
| Closing net asset value (£000)                    | 31                                         | 247,003     | 286,222     | 38,502                                           | 32,591     | 36,390     |
| Closing number of shares                          | 32,148                                     | 294,771,253 | 341,215,581 | 26,198,088                                       | 25,689,992 | 29,269,187 |
| Operating charges (%)**                           | 1.40 <sup>†</sup>                          | 1.38        | 1.42        | 1.38 <sup>+</sup>                                | 1.38       | 1.42       |
| Direct transaction costs (%)***                   | -                                          | -           | -           | -                                                | -          | -          |
| Prices                                            |                                            |             |             |                                                  |            |            |
| Highest share price (p)                           | 100.13                                     | 88.66       | 91.34       | 151.59                                           | 132.75     | 133.18     |
| Lowest share price (p)                            | 83.46                                      | 81.48       | 82.28       | 126.36                                           | 120.76     | 120.85     |

# Comparative Table Disclosure (continued)

|                                                   | Class 2 – Income shares |            |            | Class 2 – Gross accumulation shares <sup>s</sup> |            |            |
|---------------------------------------------------|-------------------------|------------|------------|--------------------------------------------------|------------|------------|
|                                                   | 07/09/2019              | 07/03/2019 | 07/03/2018 | 07/09/2019                                       | 07/03/2019 | 07/03/2018 |
| Change in net assets per share                    |                         |            |            |                                                  |            |            |
| Opening net asset value per share (p)             | 68.57                   | 68.30      | 73.44      | 104.33                                           | 101.66     | 107.42     |
| Return before operating charges (p)               | 11.39                   | 2.35       | (3.33)     | 17.35                                            | 3.51       | (4.91)     |
| Operating charges (p)                             | (0.30)                  | (0.56)     | (0.57)     | (0.46)                                           | (0.84)     | (0.85)     |
| Return after operating charges (p)*               | 11.09                   | 1.79       | (3.90)     | 16.89                                            | 2.67       | (5.76)     |
| Distributions (p)                                 | (0.83)                  | (1.52)     | (1.24)     | (1.27)                                           | (2.28)     | (1.82)     |
| Retained distributions on accumulation shares (p) |                         | -          | _          | 1.27                                             | 2.28       | 1.82       |
| Closing net asset value per share (p)             | 78.83                   | 68.57      | 68.30      | 121.22                                           | 104.33     | 101.66     |
| *after direct transaction costs of (p)            | -                       | -          | _          | _                                                | -          | _          |
| Performance                                       |                         |            |            |                                                  |            |            |
| Return after charges (%)                          | 16.17                   | 2.62       | (5.31)     | 16.19                                            | 2.63       | (5.36)     |
| Other information                                 |                         |            |            |                                                  |            |            |
| Closing net asset value (£000)                    | 25,282                  | 20,610     | 14,717     | 115,805                                          | 44,395     | 37,337     |
| Closing number of shares                          | 32,071,871              | 30,057,613 | 21,548,284 | 95,532,768                                       | 42,550,857 | 36,726,257 |
| Operating charges (%)**                           | 0.81 <sup>†</sup>       | 0.81       | 0.81       | 0.80 <sup>†</sup>                                | 0.81       | 0.81       |
| Direct transaction costs (%)***                   | -                       | -          | -          | -                                                | -          | -          |
| Prices                                            |                         |            |            |                                                  |            |            |
| Highest share price (p)                           | 82.16                   | 72.50      | 74.21      | 125.02                                           | 109.07     | 108.56     |
| Lowest share price (p)                            | 68.30                   | 66.38      | 66.99      | 103.93                                           | 98.81      | 98.77      |

|                                                   | Class X – Gross accumulation shares <sup>s</sup> |            |            | Class Z – Income shares |            |            |  |
|---------------------------------------------------|--------------------------------------------------|------------|------------|-------------------------|------------|------------|--|
|                                                   | 07/09/2019                                       | 07/03/2019 | 07/03/2018 | 07/09/2019              | 07/03/2019 | 07/03/2018 |  |
| Change in net assets per share                    |                                                  |            |            |                         |            |            |  |
| Opening net asset value per share (p)             | 110.04                                           | 106.42     | 111.61     | 105.57                  | 104.89     | 112.50     |  |
| Return before operating charges (p)               | 18.33                                            | 3.69       | (5.12)     | 17.55                   | 3.61       | (5.10)     |  |
| Operating charges (p)                             | (0.04)                                           | (0.07)     | (0.07)     | (0.36)                  | (0.67)     | (0.69)     |  |
| Return after operating charges (p)*               | 18.29                                            | 3.62       | (5.19)     | 17.19                   | 2.94       | (5.79)     |  |
| Distributions (p)                                 | (1.34)                                           | (2.40)     | (1.90)     | (1.24)                  | (2.26)     | (1.82)     |  |
| Retained distributions on accumulation shares (p) | 1.34                                             | 2.40       | 1.90       |                         | -          |            |  |
| Closing net asset value per share (p)             | 128.33                                           | 110.04     | 106.42     | 121.52                  | 105.57     | 104.89     |  |
| *after direct transaction costs of (p)            | -                                                | -          | -          | -                       | -          | -          |  |
| Performance                                       |                                                  |            |            |                         |            |            |  |
| Return after charges (%)                          | 16.62                                            | 3.40       | (4.65)     | 16.28                   | 2.80       | (5.15)     |  |
| Other information                                 |                                                  |            |            |                         |            |            |  |
| Closing net asset value (£000)                    | 325,179                                          | 18,494     | 23,025     | 16,234                  | 11,282     | 14,038     |  |
| Closing number of shares                          | 253,384,304                                      | 16,806,511 | 21,635,279 | 13,358,990              | 10,686,980 | 13,384,306 |  |
| Operating charges (%)**                           | 0.06 <sup>†</sup>                                | 0.06       | 0.06       | 0.63 <sup>†</sup>       | 0.63       | 0.63       |  |
| Direct transaction costs (%)***                   | -                                                | -          | -          | -                       | -          | -          |  |
| Prices                                            |                                                  |            |            |                         |            |            |  |
| Highest share price (p)                           | 132.35                                           | 114.89     | 113.20     | 126.61                  | 111.55     | 113.78     |  |
| Lowest share price (p)                            | 109.63                                           | 103.53     | 103.32     | 105.16                  | 101.96     | 102.82     |  |

## **Threadneedle Global Bond Fund**

### **Comparative Table Disclosure**

(continued)

|                                                   | Class             | Class Z – Gross income shares <sup>s</sup> Class Z – Gross ac |            | Gross accumulation | s accumulation shares <sup>§</sup> |            |
|---------------------------------------------------|-------------------|---------------------------------------------------------------|------------|--------------------|------------------------------------|------------|
|                                                   | 07/09/2019        | 07/03/2019                                                    | 07/03/2018 | 07/09/2019         | 07/03/2019                         | 07/03/2018 |
| Change in net assets per share                    |                   |                                                               |            |                    |                                    |            |
| Opening net asset value per share (p)             | 105.55            | 104.87                                                        | 112.48     | 125.24             | 121.82                             | 128.49     |
| Return before operating charges (p)               | 17.56             | 3.61                                                          | (5.10)     | 20.82              | 4.20                               | (5.88)     |
| Operating charges (p)                             | (0.36)            | (0.67)                                                        | (0.69)     | (0.43)             | (0.78)                             | (0.79)     |
| Return after operating charges (p)*               | 17.20             | 2.94                                                          | (5.79)     | 20.39              | 3.42                               | (6.67)     |
| Distributions (p)                                 | (1.24)            | (2.26)                                                        | (1.82)     | (1.47)             | (2.64)                             | (2.08)     |
| Retained distributions on accumulation shares (p) |                   | -                                                             |            | 1.47               | 2.64                               | 2.08       |
| Closing net asset value per share (p)             | 121.51            | 105.55                                                        | 104.87     | 145.63             | 125.24                             | 121.82     |
| *after direct transaction costs of (p)            | -                 | -                                                             | -          | -                  | _                                  | _          |
| Performance                                       |                   |                                                               |            |                    |                                    |            |
| Return after charges (%)                          | 16.30             | 2.80                                                          | (5.15)     | 16.28              | 2.81                               | (5.19)     |
| Other information                                 |                   |                                                               |            |                    |                                    |            |
| Closing net asset value (£000)                    | 438               | 263                                                           | 442        | 131                | 113                                | 98         |
| Closing number of shares                          | 360,518           | 249,599                                                       | 421,836    | 89,751             | 89,859                             | 80,448     |
| Operating charges (%)**                           | 0.63 <sup>†</sup> | 0.63                                                          | 0.63       | 0.63 <sup>+</sup>  | 0.63                               | 0.63       |
| Direct transaction costs (%)***                   | -                 | -                                                             | -          | -                  | -                                  | -          |
| Prices                                            |                   |                                                               |            |                    |                                    |            |
| Highest share price (p)                           | 126.59            | 111.53                                                        | 113.77     | 150.19             | 130.88                             | 129.96     |
| Lowest share price (p)                            | 105.15            | 101.95                                                        | 102.81     | 124.76             | 118.42                             | 118.33     |

\*\*The Operating charges are represented by the Ongoing Charges Figure (OCF) which is the European standard method of disclosing the charges of a share class of a fund based on the financial year's expenses and may vary from year to year. It includes charges such as the fund's annual management charge, registration fee, custody fees and distribution cost but ordinarily excludes the costs of buying or selling assets for the fund (unless these assets are shares of another fund). Where published, the Key Investor Information Document (KIID) contains the current OCF. For a more detailed breakdown please visit columbiathreadneedle.com/fees. \*\*\*Transaction costs have not been reduced by any amounts collected from dilution levies/adjustments.

<sup>\$</sup>Only available to eligible investors.

<sup>†</sup>The Ongoing Charges Figure is annualised based on the fees incurred during the accounting period.

## **Threadneedle Global Bond Fund**

#### Notes to the financial statements

for the accounting period 8 March 2019 to 7 September 2019

#### **1 ACCOUNTING POLICIES**

#### (a) Basis of accounting

The financial statements have been prepared on the historical cost basis, as modified by the revaluation of investments, in compliance with FRS 102 and in accordance with the Statement of Recommended Practice for Authorised Funds (SORP) issued by the Investment Management Association in May 2014. The accounting policies applied are consistent with those of the annual financial statements for the year ended 7 March 2019 and are described in those financial statements.

### (b) Notes

In accordance with the guidelines of the SORP the fund has taken advantage of the facility not to provide further notes to the financial statements.

#### 2 RECONCILIATION OF SHARES

|                                     | 2015          |
|-------------------------------------|---------------|
| Class 1 – Income shares             |               |
| Opening shares                      | 3,396,893     |
| Shares issued                       | 897,880       |
| Shares redeemed                     | (689,752)     |
| Net conversions                     | (49,725)      |
| Closing shares                      | 3,555,296     |
| orosing shares                      | 0,000,200     |
| Class 1 – Accumulation shares       |               |
| Opening shares                      | 2,674,651     |
| Shares issued                       | 860,817       |
| Shares redeemed                     | (402,101)     |
| Net conversions                     | _             |
| Closing shares                      | 3,133,367     |
| <b>3</b> • • • •                    |               |
| Class 1 – Gross income shares       |               |
| Opening shares                      | 294,771,253   |
| Shares issued                       | 14,490,599    |
| Shares redeemed                     | (309,229,704) |
| Net conversions                     |               |
| Closing shares                      | 32,148        |
|                                     |               |
| Class 1 – Gross accumulation shares |               |
| Opening shares                      | 25,689,992    |
| Shares issued                       | 3,730,373     |
| Shares redeemed                     | (3,222,277)   |
| Net conversions                     |               |
| Closing shares                      | 26,198,088    |
| Class 2 – Income shares             |               |
| Opening shares                      | 30,057,613    |
| Shares issued                       | 3,537,549     |
| Shares redeemed                     | (1,523,291)   |
| Net conversions                     | (1,525,291)   |
|                                     | 22 071 071    |
| Closing shares                      | 32,071,871    |
| Class 2 – Gross accumulation shares |               |
| Opening shares                      | 42,550,857    |
| Shares issued                       | 60,638,888    |
| Shares redeemed                     | (7,656,977)   |
| Net conversions                     | -             |
| Closing shares                      | 95,532,768    |
|                                     |               |
| Class X – Gross accumulation shares |               |
| Opening shares                      | 16,806,511    |
| Shares issued                       | 237,923,259   |
| Shares redeemed                     | (1,345,466)   |
| Net conversions                     |               |
| Closing shares                      | 253,384,304   |
|                                     |               |

|                                     | 2019       |
|-------------------------------------|------------|
| Class Z – Income shares             |            |
| Opening shares                      | 10,686,980 |
| Shares issued                       | 3,575,804  |
| Shares redeemed                     | (932,678)  |
| Net conversions                     | 28,884     |
| Closing shares                      | 13,358,990 |
| Class Z – Gross income shares       |            |
| Opening shares                      | 249,599    |
| Shares issued                       | 137,777    |
| Shares redeemed                     | (26,858)   |
| Net conversions                     |            |
| Closing shares                      | 360,518    |
| Class Z – Gross accumulation shares |            |
| Opening shares                      | 89,859     |
| Shares issued                       | 3,262      |
| Shares redeemed                     | (3,370)    |
| Net conversions                     |            |
| Closing shares                      | 89,751     |

2019

### **Investment Report**

Investment Objective and Policy The Fund aims to achieve capital growth over the long term. It looks to outperform the FTSE All-Share Index over rolling 3-year periods, after the

deduction of charges.

The Fund is actively managed, and invests at least 90% of its assets in shares of companies listed on the London Stock Exchange; predominantly companies domiciled in the UK, or which have significant UK business operations.

The Fund selects companies that are considered to have good prospects for share price growth, from any industry or economic sector, and whilst there is no restriction on size, investment tends to focus on the larger companies included in the FTSE All-Share Index.

The FTSE All-Share Index is regarded as an appropriate performance measure of the UK stock market, with over 600 companies currently included. It provides a suitable target benchmark against which Fund performance will be measured and evaluated over time.

The Fund typically invests in fewer than 130 companies, which may include shares of some companies not within the Index. The Fund may invest in other securities (including fixed interest securities) and collective investment schemes (including funds managed by Columbia Threadneedle companies), when deemed appropriate.

The Fund may also hold money market instruments, deposits, cash and near cash.

The Fund is not permitted to invest in derivatives for investment purposes, but derivatives may be used with the aim of reducing risk or managing the Fund more efficiently.

#### Performance of Class 1 – Accumulation shares\*

Over the six months to 7 September 2019, the published share price of the Threadneedle UK Institutional Fund has risen from 159.61p to 164.30p.

Looking at performance within its peer group, the total return on the fund for the six months ending 31 August 2019, including net reinvested income, is +3.37% as compared to a median return of +4.33% over the same period. (For information the FTSE All-Share Total Return Index returned +4.28% over the same period).

#### **Market Overview and Portfolio Activity**

UK equities rallied over the review period, largely because of expectations of stimulus measures from key central banks. That said, the stock market's

gains were periodically punctured by worries around Brexit, the US-China trade war and the global economic outlook

In terms of UK politics, fears of a no-deal Brexit rose over the review period, especially after Prime Minister Theresa May announced her resignation in May. During the subsequent leadership campaign, frontrunner Boris Johnson pledged to take the UK out of the EU by the extended Article 50 deadline of 31 October 2019, with or without a deal. He duly became the new prime minister, and at the end of August, he unveiled plans to suspend parliament until just before the extended Brexit deadline. This lowered the likelihood that the UK and the EU would manage to agree on a deal before the end of October. However the opposition subsequently managed to successfully rally MPs to pass a bill in favour of a further extension in the likely event of parliament again vetoing a no-deal Brexit.

Concerns around Brexit were particularly painful for small- and mid-caps, especially as they also weighed on the pound. However, the currency's fall buoyed sentiment towards export-oriented stocks and resulted in several overseas takeover bids being launched for UK companies such as Merlin Entertainments and Cobham.

On the economic front, UK GDP growth was strong in the first quarter of 2019, partly due to the boost to manufacturing from firms stockpiling inventories ahead of the original Brexit date of 29 March. However, subsequent data showed that this effect was wearing off, and the economy contracted in the second quarter. More encouragingly, consumption data held up reasonably well, thanks to the recovery in real wages over the last year. The Bank of England continued to signal that rate hikes were still possible this year, assuming that Brexit doesn't derail the economy, though investors remained sceptical that policymakers would tighten policy.

During the review period, we initiated positions in consumer-staples giant Reckitt Benckiser and power-generation equipment provider Aggreko Reckitt Benckiser is soon to become the largest pure-play operator in the global consumer health market and is much more favourably valued than its overseas-listed rivals. We feel that the separation of health and hygiene/home segments is likely to create shareholder value. While Aggreko still has significant issues to tackle in its turnaround, in our view, the business is now on track to enhance both earnings and returns on capital.

We also added to some existing holdings, such as Prudential, Royal Mail and Hays. Prudential released solid results in August, which showed robust underlying growth in Asia. The company also confirmed

that the de-merger of its UK unit will take place in the fourth quarter of that the de-merger or its UK unit will take place in the fourth quarter of this year. This is viewed as a step towards simplification, which should be beneficial. Following Royal Mail's dividend cut and disappointing productivity gains earlier this year, the company is now investing to reconfigure its network, grow, and take market share. Moreover, the valuation (using a peer multiple) of the global parcel business alone exceeds the company's current market cap. Hays' shares have been somewhat pressured by its sensitivity to the European labour market. Nevertheless, the firm is more diversified by business line and geography than ever before, and is making progress implementing its five-year strategic plan.

We profitably closed our position in AVEVA and realised some gains in St James's Place; both stocks have performed well this year.

While allocations and sentiment towards the UK market remain lenressed, we are more constructive about the outlook for LIK equities Many non-commodity driven UK-listed companies with global exposure are trading at excessive discounts to their overseas-listed peers. UK domestics are trading at even cheaper valuations, owing to poor Brexit sentiment. This valuation dynamic creates opportunities for active managers, and should continue to entice activist investments and takeover bids from overseas firms.

Moreover, the uncertainty around Brexit is enabling the fund to pick up proven franchises in the small- and mid-cap space. Within this segment, we believe it is increasingly imperative to own businesses with pricing power, innovation and an ability to grow market share in difficult operating environments.

In a broader context, the recent 'flight to quality' witnessed across global markets has resulted in a sharp undervaluation of value stocks relative to their growth counterparts. This comes as the global monetary easing cycle seems to be restarting, which, along with any significant cycle extended a while longer. However, we are monitoring the situation closely.

We will focus on company fundamentals and use volatile markets to top up and buy favoured stocks, with a view to delivering solid risk-adjusted returns.

#### STATEMENT OF TOTAL RETURN

| for the accounting period 8 March 2019 to 7 September 2019 |          |          |
|------------------------------------------------------------|----------|----------|
|                                                            | 2019     | 2018     |
|                                                            | £000     | £000     |
| Income                                                     |          |          |
| Net capital gains                                          | 17,061   | 40,832   |
| Revenue                                                    | 27,766   | 23,781   |
| Expenses                                                   | (5,030)  | (4,807)  |
| Interest payable and similar charges                       |          | (2)      |
| Net revenue before taxation                                | 22,736   | 18,972   |
| Taxation                                                   |          | -        |
| Net revenue after taxation                                 | 22,736   | 18,972   |
| Total return before distributions                          | 39,797   | 59,804   |
| Distributions                                              | (22,736) | (18,972) |
| Change in net assets attributable to                       |          |          |
| shareholders from investment activities                    | 17,061   | 40,832   |

#### STATEMENT OF CHANGE IN NET ASSETS ATTRIBUTABLE **TO SHAREHOLDERS**

for the accounting period 8 March 2019 to 7 September 2019

|                                                             | 2019      | 2018      |
|-------------------------------------------------------------|-----------|-----------|
|                                                             | £000      | £000      |
| Opening net assets attributable to shareholders             | 1,169,405 | 1,062,155 |
| Amounts receivable on the issue of shares                   | 97,146    | 85,391    |
| Amounts payable on the cancellation of shares               | (50,473)  | (74,134)  |
|                                                             | 46,673    | 11,257    |
| Change in net assets attributable to shareholders from      |           |           |
| investment activities (see statement of total return above) | 17,061    | 40,832    |
| Retained distribution on accumulation shares                | 22,970    | 19,255    |
| Closing net assets attributable to shareholders             | 1,256,109 | 1,133,499 |

The comparatives used within the Statement of Change in Net Assets Attributable to Shareholders are for the corresponding period of the previous year. Therefore the opening net assets attributable to shareholders for the current year are at 7 March 2019 whilst the figure disclosed in the comparatives' closing net assets attributable to shareholders is at 7 September 2018.

\*In pound Sterling and against UK peer group (See Performance summary on pages 223 to 224).

#### **BALANCE SHEET**

as at 7 September 2019

| Assets:<br>Fixed assets:                                                                      | 2019<br>£000                    | March<br>2019<br>£000           |
|-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|---------------------------------|---------------------------------|
| Investments                                                                                   | 1,241,783                       | 1,157,362                       |
| Current assets:<br>Debtors<br>Cash and bank balances<br>Cash equivalents**                    | 12,671<br>2,075<br>2,000        | 12,457<br>1,062<br>—            |
| Total assets                                                                                  | 1,258,529                       | 1,170,881                       |
| Liabilities:                                                                                  |                                 |                                 |
| Creditors:<br>Other creditors<br>Total liabilities<br>Net assets attributable to shareholders | (2,420)<br>(2,420)<br>1,256,109 | (1,476)<br>(1,476)<br>1,169,405 |

#### DISTRIBUTION TABLE

for the accounting period 8 March 2019 to 7 September 2019

#### Dividend distribution in pence per share

Class 1 – Accumulation shares

| Class I - Accullulation shales                                       |         |              |                                |                                |
|----------------------------------------------------------------------|---------|--------------|--------------------------------|--------------------------------|
| Distribution<br>Period                                               | Revenue | Equalisation | Revenue<br>Accumulated<br>2019 | Revenue<br>Accumulated<br>2018 |
| Group 1<br>08/03/19 to 07/09/19                                      | 2.3582  | -            | 2.3582                         | 2.1670                         |
| Group 2<br>08/03/19 to 07/09/19<br>Total distributions in the period | 1.2499  | 1.1083       | 2.3582<br>2.3582               | 2.1670<br><b>2.1670</b>        |
| Class 2 – Accumulation shares                                        |         |              |                                |                                |
| Distribution<br>Period                                               | Revenue | Equalisation | Revenue<br>Accumulated<br>2019 | Revenue<br>Accumulated<br>2018 |
| Group 1<br>08/03/19 to 07/09/19                                      | 3.4425  | -            | 3.4425                         | 3.2274                         |
| Group 2<br>08/03/19 to 07/09/19<br>Total distributions in the period | 2.0314  | 1.4111       | 3.4425<br><b>3.4425</b>        | 3.2274<br><b>3.2274</b>        |
|                                                                      |         |              |                                |                                |

\*\*The total value of investments in the portfolio statement includes the Cash Equivalents amount shown under current assets.

### DISTRIBUTION TABLE

(continued)

### Class X – Gross accumulation shares\*

| Distribution<br>Period                                               | Revenue | Equalisation | Gross Revenue<br>Accumulated<br>2019 |
|----------------------------------------------------------------------|---------|--------------|--------------------------------------|
| Group 1<br>08/03/19 to 07/09/19                                      | 1.4553  | -            | 1.4553                               |
| Group 2<br>08/03/19 to 07/09/19<br>Total distributions in the period | 1.4553  | -            | 1.4553<br><b>1.4553</b>              |
| Group 2: shares purchased during a distribution period               | d.      |              |                                      |

147

### **Comparative Table Disclosure**

|                                                   | Class                   | Class 1 – Accumulation shares Class 2 – Accumulation |             | Class 1 – Accumulation sl | Class 2 – Accumulation sha |             | hares |
|---------------------------------------------------|-------------------------|------------------------------------------------------|-------------|---------------------------|----------------------------|-------------|-------|
|                                                   | 07/09/2019              | 07/03/2019                                           | 07/03/2018  | 07/09/2019                | 07/03/2019                 | 07/03/2018  |       |
| Change in net assets per share                    |                         |                                                      |             |                           |                            |             |       |
| Opening net asset value per share (p)             | 159.50                  | 157.79                                               | 155.68      | 180.88                    | 177.49                     | 173.61      |       |
| Return before operating charges (p)               | 6.00                    | 4.38                                                 | 4.79        | 6.81                      | 4.88                       | 5.34        |       |
| Operating charges (p)                             | (1.33)                  | (2.67)                                               | (2.68)      | (0.75)                    | (1.49)                     | (1.46)      |       |
| Return after operating charges (p)*               | 4.67                    | 1.71                                                 | 2.11        | 6.06                      | 3.39                       | 3.88        |       |
| Distributions (p)                                 | (2.36)                  | (3.51)                                               | (2.75)      | (3.44)                    | (5.48)                     | (4.63)      |       |
| Retained distributions on accumulation shares (p) | 2.36                    | 3.51                                                 | 2.75        | 3.44                      | 5.48                       | 4.63        |       |
| Closing net asset value per share (p)             | 164.17                  | 159.50                                               | 157.79      | 186.94                    | 180.88                     | 177.49      |       |
| *after direct transaction costs of (p)            | 0.08                    | _                                                    | 0.13        | 0.09                      | -                          | 0.15        |       |
| Performance                                       |                         |                                                      |             |                           |                            |             |       |
| Return after charges (%)                          | 2.93                    | 1.08                                                 | 1.36        | 3.35                      | 1.91                       | 2.23        |       |
| Other information                                 |                         |                                                      |             |                           |                            |             |       |
| Closing net asset value (£000)                    | 25,863                  | 40,772                                               | 52,596      | 1,216,824                 | 1,128,633                  | 1,009,559   |       |
| Closing number of shares                          | 15,753,926              | 25,561,786                                           | 33,333,758  | 650,924,864               | 623,973,751                | 568,798,273 |       |
| Operating charges (%)**                           | 1.64 <sup>†</sup>       | 1.63                                                 | 1.67        | 0.81 <sup>†</sup>         | 0.81                       | 0.81        |       |
| Direct transaction costs (%)***                   | 0.09                    | 0.13                                                 | 0.08        | 0.09                      | 0.13                       | 0.08        |       |
| Prices                                            |                         |                                                      |             |                           |                            |             |       |
| Highest share price (p)                           | 168.71                  | 173.78                                               | 167.50      | 191.94                    | 196.16                     | 188.20      |       |
| Lowest share price (p)                            | 155.88                  | 145.20                                               | 154.20      | 177.12                    | 164.40                     | 172.15      |       |
|                                                   |                         | - Gross accumula                                     | tion shares |                           |                            |             |       |
|                                                   | 07/09/2019 <sup>1</sup> |                                                      |             |                           |                            |             |       |
| Change in net assets per share                    |                         |                                                      |             |                           |                            |             |       |
| Opening net asset value per share (p)             | 100.00                  |                                                      |             |                           |                            |             |       |
| Return before operating charges (p)               | 2.70                    |                                                      |             |                           |                            |             |       |
| Operating charges (p)                             | (0.02)                  |                                                      |             |                           |                            |             |       |
| Return after operating charges (p)*               | 2.68                    |                                                      |             |                           |                            |             |       |
| Distributions (p)                                 | (1.46)                  |                                                      |             |                           |                            |             |       |
| Retained distributions on accumulation shares (p) | 1.46                    |                                                      |             |                           |                            |             |       |
| Closing net asset value per share (p)             | 102.68                  |                                                      |             |                           |                            |             |       |
| *after direct transaction costs of (p)            | 0.05                    |                                                      |             |                           |                            |             |       |

| <b>Performance</b><br>Return after charges (%) | 2.68       |
|------------------------------------------------|------------|
| Other information                              | 2.00       |
| Closing net asset value (£000)                 | 13,422     |
| Closing number of shares                       | 13,071,556 |
| Operating charges (%)**                        | 0.06*      |
| Direct transaction costs (%)***                | 0.09       |
| Prices                                         |            |
| Highest share price (p)                        | 105.35     |
| Lowest share price (p)                         | 97.10      |
|                                                |            |

\*\*The Operating charges are represented by the Ongoing Charges Figure (OCF) which is the European standard method of disclosing the charges of a share class of a fund based on the financial year's expenses and may vary from year to year. It includes charges such as the fund's annual management charge, registration fee, custody fees and distribution cost but ordinarily excludes the costs of buying or selling assets for the fund (unless these assets are shares of another fund). Where published, the Key Investor Information Document (KIID) contains the current OCF. For a more detailed breakdown please visit columbiathreadneedle.com/fees.

\*\*\*Transaction costs have not been reduced by any amounts collected from dilution levies/adjustments.

<sup>1</sup>Commenced 9 May 2019.

'The Ongoing Charges Figure is annualised based on the fees incurred during the accounting period or since commencement date.

#### Notes to the financial statements

for the accounting period 8 March 2019 to 7 September 2019

#### **1 ACCOUNTING POLICIES**

#### (a) Basis of accounting

The financial statements have been prepared on the historical cost basis, as modified by the revaluation of investments, in compliance with FRS 102 and in accordance with the Statement of Recommended Practice for Authorised Funds (SORP) issued by the Investment Management Association in May 2014. The accounting policies applied are consistent with those of the annual financial statements for the year ended 7 March 2019 and are described in those financial statements.

#### (b) Notes

In accordance with the guidelines of the SORP the fund has taken advantage of the facility not to provide further notes to the financial statements.

#### 2 RECONCILIATION OF SHARES

|                                      | 2019         |
|--------------------------------------|--------------|
|                                      | 2010         |
| Class 1 – Accumulation shares        |              |
| Opening shares                       | 25,561,786   |
| Shares issued                        | 3,905,547    |
| Shares redeemed                      | (13,713,407) |
| Net conversions                      |              |
| Closing shares                       | 15,753,926   |
| Class 2 – Accumulation shares        |              |
| Opening shares                       | 623,973,751  |
| Shares issued                        | 41,963,788   |
| Shares redeemed                      | (15,012,675) |
| Net conversions                      |              |
| Closing shares                       | 650,924,864  |
| Class X – Gross accumulation shares* |              |
| Opening shares                       | -            |
| Shares issued                        | 14,461,967   |
| Shares redeemed                      | (1,390,411)  |
| Net conversions                      |              |
| Closing shares                       | 13,071,556   |
|                                      |              |

\*For launch dates, refer to the footnotes after the comparative tables.

#### **Investment Report**

Investment Objective and Policy The Fund aims to achieve capital growth over the long term. It looks to outperform the FTSE All-Share Index over rolling 3-year periods, after the deduction of charges.

The Fund is actively managed, and invests at least 90% of its assets in shares of companies listed on the London Stock Exchange; predominantly companies domiciled in the UK or which have significant UK business operations.

The Fund selects companies that are considered to provide good opportunities for share price growth, from any industry or economic sector, and whilst there is no restriction on size, investment tends to focus on the larger companies included in the FTSE All-Share Index.

The FTSE All-Share Index is regarded as an appropriate performance measure of the UK stock market, with over 600 companies currently included. It provides a helpful benchmark against which the performance of the Fund can be measured and evaluated over time.

The Fund is relatively concentrated, and typically invests in fewer than 55 companies, which may include the shares of some companies not within the Index. The Fund may invest in other securities (including fixed interest securities) and collective investment schemes (including funds managed by Columbia Threadneedle companies), when deemed appropriate

The Fund may also hold money market instruments, deposits, cash and near cash.

The Fund is not permitted to invest in derivatives for investment purposes, but derivatives may be used with the aim of reducing risk or managing the Fund more efficiently.

#### Performance of Class 2 - Income shares\*

Over the six months to 7 September 2019, the published share price of the Threadneedle UK Equity Opportunities Fund has risen from 124.06p to 125.09p.

Looking at performance within its peer group, the total return on the fund for the six months ending 31 August 2019, including net reinvested income, is +2.54% as compared to a median return of +4.33% over the same period. (For information the FTSE All-Share Total Return Index returned +4.28% over the same period).

#### STATEMENT OF TOTAL RETURN

for the accounting period 8 March 2019 to 7 September 2019

|                                         | £000    | £000    |
|-----------------------------------------|---------|---------|
| Income                                  |         |         |
| Net capital gains                       | 79      | 5,251   |
| Revenue                                 | 2,254   | 2,220   |
| Expenses                                | (745)   | (839)   |
| Net revenue before taxation             | 1,509   | 1,381   |
| Taxation                                | _       | -       |
| Net revenue after taxation              | 1,509   | 1,381   |
| Total return before distributions       | 1,588   | 6,632   |
| Distributions                           | (1,509) | (1,381) |
| Change in net assets attributable to    |         |         |
| shareholders from investment activities | 79      | 5,251   |
|                                         |         |         |

#### STATEMENT OF CHANGE IN NET ASSETS ATTRIBUTABLE **TO SHAREHOLDERS**

for the accounting period 8 March 2019 to 7 September 2019

|                                                             | 2019    | 2018    |
|-------------------------------------------------------------|---------|---------|
|                                                             | £000    | £000    |
| Opening net assets attributable to shareholders             | 97,855  | 101,950 |
| Amounts receivable on the issue of shares                   | 1,227   | 4,825   |
| Amounts payable on the cancellation of shares               | (4,721) | (8,443) |
|                                                             | (3,494) | (3,618) |
| Dilution adjustment                                         | -       | 15      |
| Change in net assets attributable to shareholders from      |         |         |
| investment activities (see statement of total return above) | 79      | 5,251   |
| Unclaimed distributions                                     | 2       | 1       |
| Closing net assets attributable to shareholders             | 94,442  | 103,599 |
|                                                             |         |         |

The comparatives used within the Statement of Change in Net Assets Attributable to Shareholders are for the corresponding period of the previous year. Therefore the opening net assets attributable to shareholders for the current year are at 7 March 2019 whilst the figure disclosed in the comparatives' closing net assets attributable to shareholders is at 7 September 2018.

\*In pound Sterling and against UK peer group (See Performance summary on pages 223 to 224).

#### Market Overview and Portfolio Activity

UK equities rallied over the review period, largely because of expectations of stimulus measures from key central banks. That said, the stock market's gains were periodically punctured by worries around Brexit, the US-China trade war and the global economic outlook.

In terms of UK politics, fears of a no-deal Brexit rose over the review period, especially after Prime Minister Theresa May announced her resignation in May. During the subsequent leadership campaign, The suffactor in many builty the subsequent readers in Campagin, frontrunner Boris Johnson pledged to take the UK out of the EU by the extended Article 50 deadline of 31 October 2019, with or without a deal. He duly became the new prime minister, and at the end of August, he unveiled plans to suspend parliament until just before the extended Brexit deadline. This lowered the likelihood that the UK and the EU would manage to agree on a deal before the end of October. However, the opposition subsequently managed to successfully rally MPs to pass a bill in favour of a further extension in the likely event of parliament again vetoing a no-deal Brexit.

Concerns around Brexit were particularly painful for small- and mid-caps especially as they also weighed on the pound. However, the currency's fall buoyed sentiment towards export-oriented stocks and resulted in several overseas takeover bids being launched for UK companies such as Merlin Entertainments and Cobham.

On the economic front, UK GDP growth was strong in the first quarter of 2019, partly due to the boost to manufacturing from firms stockpiling inventories ahead of the original Brexit date of 29 March, However, subsequent data showed that this effect was wearing off, and the economy contracted in the second quarter. More encouragingly, consumption data held up reasonably well, thanks to the recovery in real wages over the last year. The Bank of England continued to signal that rate hikes were still possible this year, assuming that Brexit doesn't derail the economy, though investors remained sceptical that policymakers would tighten policy.

During the review period, we initiated positions in power-generation equipment provider Aggreko and recruitment firm Hays. While Aggreko still has still significant issues to tackle in its turnaround, in our view, the business is now on track to enhance both earnings and returns on capital. Hays' shares have been somewhat pressured this year, owing to the business' sensitivity to the European labour market. Nevertheless,

2018

2019

----

040

the firm is more diversified by business line and geography than ever before, and is making progress implementing its five-year strategic plan.

We also added to some existing holdings, such as Restaurant Group and Marks & Spencer. In our view, Restaurant Group's current valuation does not fully capture the possible upside from rolling out new Wagamama outlets across the still under-penetrated UK market – especially in airport hubs where the company already boasts a strong presence. Moreover, the existing pubs and concessions segment continues to make solid progress. We added to Marks & Spencer via a rights issue, which was launched to fund the company's share of its joint venture with Ocado. While we understand the market's concerns around the terms of the offering, we believe that the deal with Ocado has strategic merits for Marks & Spencer. We also believe that there is scope for meaningful improvements in Marks & Spencer's food division, although much of the deep restructuring is not yet visible in the financials.

We profitably closed our position in Britvic. We also realised some gains in 3i and Rentokil Initial; both stocks have performed well this year.

While allocations and sentiment towards the UK market remain depressed, we are more constructive about the outlook for UK equities. Many non-commodity driven UK-listed companies with global exposure are trading at excessive discounts to their overseas-listed peers. UK domestics are trading at even cheaper valuations, owing to poor Brexit sentiment. This valuation dynamic creates opportunities for active managers, and should continue to entice activist investments and takeover bids from overseas firms

In a broader context, the recent 'flight to quality' witnessed across global markets has resulted in a sharp undervaluation of value stocks relative to their growth counterparts. This comes as the global monetary easing cycle seems to be restarting, which, along with any significant resolution to the US-China trade talks, could see the current economic cycle extended a while longer. However, we are monitoring the situation closely

We will focus on company fundamentals and use volatile markets to top up and buy favoured stocks with a view to delivering solid risk-adjusted returns

#### **BALANCE SHEET**

as at 7 September 2019

|                                         | 2019<br>£000 | March<br>2019<br>£000 |
|-----------------------------------------|--------------|-----------------------|
| Assets:                                 |              |                       |
| Fixed assets:                           |              |                       |
| Investments                             | 95,370       | 97,232                |
| Current assets:                         |              |                       |
| Debtors                                 | 1,152        | 1,830                 |
| Cash and bank balances                  | 45           | 49                    |
| Total assets                            | 96,567       | 99,111                |
| Liabilities:                            |              |                       |
| Creditors:                              |              |                       |
| Distribution payable                    | (1,484)      | (810)                 |
| Other creditors                         | (641)        | (446)                 |
| Total liabilities                       | (2,125)      | (1,256)               |
| Net assets attributable to shareholders | 94,442       | 97,855                |

#### DISTRIBUTION TABLE

for the accounting period 8 March 2019 to 7 September 2019

Dividend distribution in pence per share

| Class 2 – Income shares |         |
|-------------------------|---------|
| Distribution<br>Period  | Revenue |

| Distribution<br>Period                                               | Revenue | Equalisation | Distribution<br>Paid/Payable<br>2019 | Distribution<br>Paid<br>2018 |
|----------------------------------------------------------------------|---------|--------------|--------------------------------------|------------------------------|
| Group 1<br>08/03/19 to 07/09/19                                      | 1.9115  | -            | 1.9115                               | 1.6913                       |
| Group 2<br>08/03/19 to 07/09/19<br>Total distributions in the period | 1.3509  | 0.5606       | 1.9115<br><b>1.9115</b>              | 1.6913<br><b>1.6913</b>      |
| Class 2 – Accumulation shares<br>Distribution<br>Period              | Revenue | Equalisation | Revenue<br>Accumulated               | Revenue<br>Accumulated       |
| Group 1<br>08/03/19 to 07/09/19                                      | 1.6934  | -            | <b>2019</b><br>1.6934                | 2018<br>1.4855               |
| Group 2<br>08/03/19 to 07/09/19<br>Total distributions in the period | 1.4934  | 0.2000       | 1.6934<br><b>1.6934</b>              | 1.4855<br><b>1.4855</b>      |

### DISTRIBUTION TABLE

(continued)

#### Class Z – Income shares

| Distribution<br>Period                                                                                                  | Revenue           | Equalisation | Distribution<br>Paid/Payable<br>2019 | Distribution<br>Paid<br>2018 |
|-------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|-------------------|--------------|--------------------------------------|------------------------------|
| Group 1<br>08/03/19 to 07/09/19                                                                                         | 2.3327            | -            | 2.3327                               | 2.1405                       |
| Group 2<br>08/03/19 to 07/09/19<br>Total distributions in the period<br>Group 2: shares purchased during a distribution | 0.7835<br>period. | 1.5492       | 2.3327<br><b>2.3327</b>              | 2.1405<br><b>2.1405</b>      |

151

### **Comparative Table Disclosure**

|                                                   | C                 | Class 2 – Income shares |            |                   | - Accumulation sh | ares       |
|---------------------------------------------------|-------------------|-------------------------|------------|-------------------|-------------------|------------|
|                                                   | 07/09/2019        | 07/03/2019              | 07/03/2018 | 07/09/2019        | 07/03/2019        | 07/03/2018 |
| Change in net assets per share                    |                   |                         |            |                   |                   |            |
| Opening net asset value per share (p)             | 122.98            | 123.29                  | 125.40     | 107.98            | 105.94            | 105.63     |
| Return before operating charges (p)               | 3.01              | 4.39                    | 2.36       | 2.65              | 3.70              | 1.96       |
| Operating charges (p)                             | (0.98)            | (2.01)                  | (2.01)     | (0.85)            | (1.66)            | (1.65)     |
| Return after operating charges (p)*               | 2.03              | 2.38                    | 0.35       | 1.80              | 2.04              | 0.31       |
| Distributions (p)                                 | (1.91)            | (2.69)                  | (2.46)     | (1.69)            | (2.38)            | (2.13)     |
| Retained distributions on accumulation shares (p) |                   | _                       | _          | 1.69              | 2.38              | 2.13       |
| Closing net asset value per share (p)             | 123.10            | 122.98                  | 123.29     | 109.78            | 107.98            | 105.94     |
| *after direct transaction costs of (p)            | 0.02              | 0.08                    | 0.07       | 0.02              | 0.07              | 0.06       |
| Performance                                       |                   |                         |            |                   |                   |            |
| Return after charges (%)                          | 1.65              | 1.93                    | 0.28       | 1.67              | 1.93              | 0.29       |
| Other information                                 |                   |                         |            |                   |                   |            |
| Closing net asset value (£000)                    | 89,342            | 92,626                  | 99,927     | 13                | 3                 | 3          |
| Closing number of shares                          | 72,576,339        | 75,318,113              | 81,051,072 | 12,138            | 3,001             | 3,001      |
| Operating charges (%)**                           | 1.58 <sup>†</sup> | 1.58                    | 1.57       | 1.56 <sup>†</sup> | 1.51              | 1.52       |
| Direct transaction costs (%)***                   | 0.03              | 0.06                    | 0.06       | 0.03              | 0.06              | 0.06       |
| Prices                                            |                   |                         |            |                   |                   |            |
| Highest share price (p)                           | 129.34            | 137.49                  | 133.44     | 113.57            | 118.16            | 112.41     |
| Lowest share price (p)                            | 117.75            | 113.67                  | 121.76     | 103.39            | 98.99             | 104.05     |
|                                                   | C                 | lass Z – Income sł      | ares       |                   |                   |            |
|                                                   | 07/09/2019        | 07/03/2019              | 07/03/2018 |                   |                   |            |
| Change in net assets per share                    |                   |                         |            |                   |                   |            |
| Opening net asset value per share (p)             | 122.86            | 123.18                  | 125.32     |                   |                   |            |
| Return before operating charges (p)               | 3.02              | 4.37                    | 2.34       |                   |                   |            |
| Operating charges (p)                             | (0.56)            | (1.14)                  | (1.15)     |                   |                   |            |
| Return after operating charges (p)*               | 2.46              | 3.23                    | 1.19       |                   |                   |            |
| Distributions (p)                                 | (2.33)            | (3.55)                  | (3.33)     |                   |                   |            |
| Retained distributions on accumulation shares (p) |                   | -                       | _          |                   |                   |            |
| Closing net asset value per share (p)             | 122.99            | 122.86                  | 123.18     |                   |                   |            |
| *after direct transaction costs of (p)            | 0.02              | 0.08                    | 0.07       |                   |                   |            |
| Performance                                       |                   |                         |            |                   |                   |            |
| Return after charges (%)                          | 2.00              | 2.62                    | 0.95       |                   |                   |            |
|                                                   |                   |                         |            |                   |                   |            |

| Other information               |                   |           |           |
|---------------------------------|-------------------|-----------|-----------|
| Closing net asset value (£000)  | 5,087             | 5,226     | 2,020     |
| Closing number of shares        | 4,135,901         | 4,253,130 | 1,640,001 |
| Operating charges (%)**         | 0.90 <sup>+</sup> | 0.90      | 0.90      |
| Direct transaction costs (%)*** | 0.03              | 0.06      | 0.06      |
| Prices                          |                   |           |           |
| Highest share price (p)         | 129.56            | 137.57    | 133.56    |
| Lowest share price (p)          | 117.83            | 113.79    | 122.02    |

\*\*The Operating charges are represented by the Ongoing Charges Figure (OCF) which is the European standard method of disclosing the charges of a share class of a fund based on the financial year's expenses and may vary from year to year. It includes charges such as the fund's annual management charge, registration fee, custody fees and distribution cost but ordinarily excludes the costs of buying or selling assets for the fund (unless these assets are shares of another fund). Where published, the Key Investor Information Document (KIID) contains the current OCF. For a more detailed breakdown please visit columbiathreadneedle.com/fees.

\*\*\*Transaction costs have not been reduced by any amounts collected from dilution levies/adjustments.

<sup>†</sup>The Ongoing Charges Figure is annualised based on the fees incurred during the accounting period.

#### Notes to the financial statements

for the accounting period 8 March 2019 to 7 September 2019

#### **1 ACCOUNTING POLICIES**

#### (a) Basis of accounting

The financial statements have been prepared on the historical cost basis, as modified by the revaluation of investments, in compliance with FRS 102 and in accordance with the Statement of Recommended Practice for Authorised Funds (SORP) issued by the Investment Management Association in May 2014. The accounting policies applied are consistent with those of the annual financial statements for the year ended 7 March 2019 and are described in those financial statements.

#### (b) Notes

In accordance with the guidelines of the SORP the fund has taken advantage of the facility not to provide further notes to the financial statements.

#### 2 RECONCILIATION OF SHARES

|                               | 2019        |
|-------------------------------|-------------|
|                               | 2010        |
| Class 2 – Income shares       |             |
| Opening shares                | 75,318,113  |
| Shares issued                 | 699,236     |
| Shares redeemed               | (3,426,988) |
| Net conversions               | (14,022)    |
| Closing shares                | 72,576,339  |
| Class 2 – Accumulation shares |             |
| Opening shares                | 3,001       |
| Shares issued                 | 9,137       |
| Shares redeemed               | -           |
| Net conversions               |             |
| Closing shares                | 12,138      |
| Class Z – Income shares       |             |
| Opening shares                | 4,253,130   |
| Shares issued                 | 284,435     |
| Shares redeemed               | (415,669)   |
| Net conversions               | 14,005      |
| Closing shares                | 4,135,901   |
|                               |             |

## **Threadneedle UK Fund**

### **Portfolio Statement**

| Holding          | Investment                                        | Value<br>£000  | % of<br>Net Asset<br>Value | Holding            | Investment                                            | Value<br>£000         | % of<br>Net Asset<br>Value |
|------------------|---------------------------------------------------|----------------|----------------------------|--------------------|-------------------------------------------------------|-----------------------|----------------------------|
| OIL & GAS 6.21%  | (6.90%)                                           |                |                            |                    | Tobacco 5.23% (7.27%)                                 |                       |                            |
|                  | Oil & Gas Producers 4.46% (4.57%)                 |                |                            | 2,206,632          | British American Tobacco                              | 64,345                | 3.25                       |
| 3,909,395        | Royal Dutch Shell 'B' Shares                      | 88,274         | 4.46                       | 1,839,484          | Imperial Brands                                       | 39,080                | 1.98                       |
|                  | <b>Oil Equipment, Services &amp; Distribution</b> | 1.75% (2.33%   | a)                         |                    | Total Consumer Goods                                  | 400,736               | 20.26                      |
| 2,928,552        | Hunting                                           | 13,870         | 0.70                       |                    |                                                       |                       |                            |
| 5,455,650        | John Wood Group                                   | 20,753         | 1.05                       | HEALTH CARE 6.9    |                                                       |                       |                            |
| -,,              | Total Oil & Gas                                   | 122,897        | 6.21                       | 1,889,949          | Health Care Equipment & Services 1.<br>Smith & Nephew | 87% (1.82%)<br>37,052 | 1.87                       |
| BASIC MATERIAL   | S 5.89% (5.95%)                                   |                |                            | ,,                 | Pharmaceuticals & Biotechnology 5.                    | ,                     |                            |
|                  | Chemicals 2.68% (2.23%)                           |                |                            | 5,826,571          | GlaxoSmithKline                                       | 99,634                | 5.04                       |
| 6,124,389        | Elementis                                         | 9,285          | 0.47                       |                    | Total Health Care                                     | 136,686               | 6.91                       |
| 1,420,199        | Johnson Matthey                                   | 43,728         | 2.21                       |                    |                                                       |                       |                            |
|                  |                                                   |                |                            | CONSUMER SERV      | /ICES 20.25% (19.78%)                                 |                       |                            |
| 1 504 004        | Mining 3.21% (3.72%)                              | 00.400         | 0.01                       |                    | Food & Drug Retailers 1.99% (2.20%)                   |                       |                            |
| 1,504,931        | Rio Tinto<br>Total Basic Materials                | 63,493         | 3.21<br>5.89               | 17,019,261         | Tesco                                                 | 39,280                | 1.99                       |
|                  | IOLAI DASIC MALEITAIS                             | 116,506        | 0.69                       |                    | General Retailers 0.74% (0.56%)                       |                       |                            |
| INDUSTRIALS 16.8 |                                                   |                |                            | 2,388,134          | Inchcape                                              | 14,603                | 0.74                       |
| 00.044.004       | Construction & Materials 3.57% (4.19%             |                | 0.00                       |                    | Media 7.76% (7.27%)                                   |                       |                            |
| 28,044,091       | <sup>t</sup> Breedon Aggregates                   | 17,331         | 0.88                       | 627,945            | Euromoney Institutional Investor                      | 8,716                 | 0.44                       |
| 1,070,730        | CRH (London Listing)                              | 29,274         | 1.48                       | 4,794,544          | Informa                                               | 40,667                | 2.06                       |
| 11,669,310       | Melrose Industries                                | 23,864         | 1.21                       | 32,791,340         | ITV                                                   | 39,858                | 2.01                       |
|                  | Aerospace & Defence 2.73% (2.48%)                 |                |                            | 3,286,944          | RELX (London Listing)                                 | 64,260                | 3.25                       |
| 16,636,637       | Cobham                                            | 26,951         | 1.36                       | -,,-               |                                                       | - ,                   |                            |
| 3,467,218        | Rolls-Royce Holdings                              | 27,176         | 1.37                       |                    | Travel & Leisure 9.76% (9.75%)                        |                       |                            |
| -, - , -         |                                                   | , -            |                            | 1,055,137          | Carnival                                              | 36,729                | 1.86                       |
|                  | General Industrials 2.62% (2.47%)                 |                |                            | 2,007,229          | Compass Group                                         | 41,891                | 2.12                       |
| 7,143,577        | DS Smith                                          | 24,938         | 1.26                       | 2,144,796          | easyJet                                               | 19,964                | 1.01                       |
| 1,601,889        | Smiths Group                                      | 27,000         | 1.36                       | 1,899,330          | Greene King                                           | 15,966                | 0.81                       |
|                  |                                                   |                |                            | 517,498            | Intercontinental Hotels Group                         | 26,315                | 1.33                       |
|                  | Industrial Engineering 2.96% (2.43%)              |                |                            | 1,497,502          | SSP Group                                             | 10,557                | 0.53                       |
| 5,892,263        | Rotork                                            | 18,637         | 0.94                       | 9,434,812          | Stagecoach Group                                      | 11,746                | 0.59                       |
| 2,658,203        | Weir Group                                        | 39,953         | 2.02                       | 672,114            | Whitbread                                             | 29,882                | 1.51                       |
|                  | Industrial Transportation 0.49% (0.60%)           |                |                            |                    | Total Consumer Services                               | 400,434               | 20.25                      |
| 4,366,840        | Royal Mail                                        | 9,651          | 0.49                       | 751 500 404 404 40 |                                                       |                       |                            |
|                  |                                                   |                |                            | TELECOMMUNIC       | ATIONS 1.98% (2.50%)                                  |                       |                            |
|                  | Support Services 4.45% (3.94%)                    |                |                            |                    | Fixed Line Telecommunications 1.989                   |                       |                            |
| 1,550,806        | Aggreko                                           | 12,171         | 0.62                       | 23,350,824         | BT Group                                              | 39,229                | 1.98                       |
| 498,271          | Ferguson                                          | 31,879         | 1.61                       |                    | Total Telecommunications                              | 39,229                | 1.98                       |
| 3,856,708        | Howden Joinery Group                              | 21,197         | 1.07                       |                    |                                                       |                       |                            |
| 4,911,443        | Rentokil Initial                                  | 22,720         | 1.15                       | FINANCIALS 18.00   | <b>5% (19.23%)</b>                                    |                       |                            |
|                  | Total Industrials                                 | 332,742        | 16.82                      |                    | Banks 3.50% (4.08%)                                   |                       |                            |
|                  |                                                   |                |                            | 23,134,328         | Barclays                                              | 32,448                | 1.64                       |
| CONSUMER GOOI    | DS 20.26% (20.30%)                                |                |                            | 5,669,977          | Standard Chartered                                    | 36,776                | 1.86                       |
|                  | Automobiles & Parts 0.00% (0.00%)                 |                |                            |                    | Nonlife Insurance 0.86% (0.96%)                       |                       |                            |
|                  | Beverages 3.89% (3.77%)                           |                |                            | 3,245,636          | RSA Insurance Group                                   | 17,033                | 0.86                       |
| 2,246,777        | Diageo                                            | 76,986         | 3.89                       | -,,                |                                                       | ,                     |                            |
| 2,210,777        | Diagoo                                            | 10,000         | 0.00                       |                    | Life Insurance 6.48% (7.03%)                          |                       |                            |
|                  | Food Producers 1.91% (1.36%)                      |                |                            | 13,899,780         | Legal & General Group                                 | 32,122                | 1.62                       |
| 1,597,023        | Associated British Foods                          | 37,770         | 1.91                       | 4,858,881          | Prudential                                            | 68,437                | 3.46                       |
|                  | Household Goods & Home Construction               | n 5.04% (4.08° | %)                         | 2,860,298          | St James's Place                                      | 27,619                | 1.40                       |
| 357,059          | Berkeley Group Holdings                           | 14,132         | 0.71                       |                    | Real Estate Investment & Services 1.                  | 13% (1.24%)           |                            |
| 5,676,531        | Crest Nicholson Holdings                          | 20,129         | 1.02                       | 9,214,685          | Grainger                                              | 22,447                | 1.13                       |
| 1,026,962        | Reckitt Benckiser Group                           | 65,428         | 3.31                       |                    | B (B ) ( ) ( ) ( ) ( ) ( ) ( ) ( ) ( ) (              | 4 000/)               |                            |
|                  |                                                   |                |                            |                    | Real Estate Investment Trusts 1.58% (                 |                       |                            |
|                  | Personal Goods 4.19% (3.82%)                      |                |                            | 500,575            | Derwent London                                        | 15,558                | 0.79                       |
| 729,644          | Burberry Group                                    | 16,702         | 0.84                       | 2,039,787          | Land Securities Group REIT                            | 15,613                | 0.79                       |
| 1,279,268        | Unilever                                          | 66,164         | 3.35                       |                    |                                                       |                       |                            |

## **Threadneedle UK Fund**

### **Portfolio Statement**

(continued)

| Holding                           | Investment                                 | Value<br>£000 | % of<br>Net Asset<br>Value |
|-----------------------------------|--------------------------------------------|---------------|----------------------------|
| FINANCIALS 18.06                  | % (19.23%) (continued)                     |               |                            |
|                                   | Financial Services 4.51% (4.00%)           |               |                            |
| 2,266,902                         | Intermediate Capital Group                 | 31,601        | 1.60                       |
| 558,874                           | London Stock Exchange Group                | 40,720        | 2.06                       |
| 754,118                           | Schroders Non-voting                       | 16,892        | 0.85                       |
|                                   | Total Financials                           | 357,266       | 18.06                      |
| TECHNOLOGY 2.4                    | 3% (2.92%)                                 |               |                            |
|                                   | Software & Computer Services 2.48% (2      | 2.92%)        |                            |
| 1,704,397                         | FDM Group Holdings IPO                     | 13,039        | 0.66                       |
| 5,085,996                         | Sage Group                                 | 36,100        | 1.82                       |
|                                   | Total Technology                           | 49,139        | 2.48                       |
| COLLECTIVE INVE                   | STMENT SCHEMES 1.00% (0.01%)               |               |                            |
|                                   | Liquidity Funds 1.00% (0.01%) <sup>1</sup> |               |                            |
| 19,676,849                        | BlackRock Institutional Cash Series        |               |                            |
| .,,                               | Sterling Liquidity Platinum                | 19,677        | 1.00                       |
|                                   | Total Collective Investment Schemes        | 19,677        | 1.00                       |
| Total value of invest             | ments <sup>2</sup>                         | 1,975,312     | 99.86                      |
| Net other assets (0.0             | 4%)                                        | 2,701         | 0.14                       |
| Net assets                        | ,                                          | 1,978,013     | 100.00                     |
| March 2019 compara                | atives in brackets.                        |               |                            |
| <sup>†</sup> Alternative Investme | nt Market.                                 |               |                            |
| Allellialive liiveslille          |                                            |               |                            |
| Cash equivalents.                 |                                            |               |                            |

for the accounting period 8 March 2019 to 7 September 2019

|                                | 2019    | 2018    |
|--------------------------------|---------|---------|
|                                | £000    | £000    |
| Total purchases for the period | 306,283 | 239,039 |
| Total sales for the period     | 531,227 | 234,033 |

## **Threadneedle UK Select Fund**

### **Portfolio Statement**

|                 |                                       | Value                  | % of<br>Net Asset |                                         |                                            | Value       | % of<br>Net Asset |
|-----------------|---------------------------------------|------------------------|-------------------|-----------------------------------------|--------------------------------------------|-------------|-------------------|
| Holding         | Investment                            | £000                   | Value             | Holding                                 | Investment                                 | £000        | Value             |
| OIL & GAS 8.98% |                                       |                        |                   | TELECOMMUNIC                            | ATIONS 6.39% (3.99%)                       | (2.000/ )   |                   |
| 0 144 407       | Oil & Gas Producers 8.98% (11.56%)    | 15 705                 | 2.00              | 7 207 770                               | Fixed Line Telecommunications 3.11%        |             | 2 11              |
| 3,144,497       | BP<br>Bayel Bytch Shall (B) Sharea    | 15,735                 | 3.98<br>5.00      | 7,307,770                               | BT Group                                   | 12,277      | 3.11              |
| 874,430         | Royal Dutch Shell 'B' Shares          | 19,745                 | 5.00              |                                         | Mobile Telecommunications 3.28% (0.0       | 0%)         |                   |
|                 | Total Oil & Gas                       | 35,480                 | 8.98              | 8,353,729                               | Vodafone Group                             | 12,988      | 3.28              |
|                 |                                       |                        |                   |                                         | Total Telecommunications                   | 25,265      | 6.39              |
| BASIC MATERIAL  |                                       |                        |                   |                                         | -                                          |             |                   |
| 000.040         | Chemicals 1.59% (3.66%)               | 0.000                  | 4.50              | FINANCIALS 25.2                         | 8% (21 40%)                                |             |                   |
| 203,948         | Johnson Matthey                       | 6,280                  | 1.59              |                                         | Life Insurance 10.30% (10.72%)             |             |                   |
|                 | Mining 3.33% (3.36%)                  |                        |                   | 5,203,931                               | Legal & General Group                      | 12,026      | 3.04              |
| 312,428         | Rio Tinto                             | 13,181                 | 3.33              | 1,025,704                               | Prudential                                 | 14,447      | 3.66              |
| 0.12,120        | Total Basic Materials                 | 19,461                 | 4.92              | 1,472,386                               | St James's Place                           | ,<br>14,217 | 3.60              |
|                 | -                                     | 10,101                 | 1.02              |                                         |                                            |             |                   |
| INDUSTRIALS 6.1 | <u>/% (6 55%)</u>                     |                        |                   |                                         | Real Estate Investment Trusts 3.48% (3.1   | 14%)        |                   |
| INDUSTINALS 0.1 | Construction & Materials 3.24% (2.84% | ۱                      |                   | 443,072                                 | Derwent London                             | 13,771      | 3.48              |
| 20,740,139      | <sup>†</sup> Breedon Aggregates       | ,<br>12,818            | 3.24              |                                         | Eineneiel Comiece 11 E00/ /7 E40/ )        |             |                   |
| 20,740,100      | Diecuon Aggregates                    | 12,010                 | 0.24              | 1 114 005                               | Financial Services 11.50% (7.54%)          | 15 501      | 2.02              |
|                 | General Industrials 1.06% (3.71%)     |                        |                   | 1,114,095                               | Intermediate Capital Group                 | 15,531      | 3.93              |
| 1,206,121       | DS Smith                              | 4,211                  | 1.06              | 204,482                                 | London Stock Exchange Group                | 14,899      | 3.77              |
|                 |                                       |                        |                   | 670,193                                 | Schroders Non-voting                       | 15,012      | 3.80              |
|                 | Industrial Engineering 1.84% (0.00%)  |                        |                   |                                         | Total Financials                           | 99,903      | 25.28             |
| 482,784         | Weir Group                            | 7,256                  | 1.84              | TEAUNALOOVAA                            | 00/ (= 440/)                               |             |                   |
|                 | Total Industrials                     | 24,285                 | 6.14              | TECHNOLOGY 2.2                          |                                            |             |                   |
|                 |                                       |                        |                   | 1 075 070                               | Software & Computer Services 2.29% (2      |             | 0.00              |
| CONSUMER GOO    | DS 21.47% (16.98%)                    |                        |                   | 1,275,872                               | -                                          | 9,056       | 2.29              |
|                 | Beverages 6.87% (4.69%)               |                        |                   |                                         | Total Technology _                         | 9,056       | 2.29              |
| 552,964         | Diageo                                | 18,947                 | 4.79              |                                         |                                            |             |                   |
| 352,684         | <sup>+</sup> Fevertree Drinks IPO     | 8,235                  | 2.08              | COLLECTIVE INVE                         | STMENT SCHEMES 0.77% (1.04%)               |             |                   |
|                 | Food Producers 3.09% (1.43%)          |                        |                   |                                         | Liquidity Funds 0.77% (1.04%) <sup>1</sup> |             |                   |
| 515,935         | Associated British Foods              | 12,202                 | 3.09              | 0.001.010                               | BlackRock Institutional Cash Series        | 0.001       | 0.77              |
| 515,855         | Associated Billisii Foods             | 12,202                 | 3.09              | 3,061,312                               |                                            | 3,061       | 0.77              |
|                 | Household Goods & Home Construction   | n <b>3.70% (0.00</b> % | %)                |                                         | Total Collective Investment Schemes        | 3,061       | 0.77              |
| 229,546         | Reckitt Benckiser Group               | 14,624                 | 3.70              | Total value of invest                   | ments <sup>2</sup>                         | 385,951     | 97.65             |
|                 |                                       |                        |                   |                                         |                                            | -           |                   |
|                 | Personal Goods 3.70% (2.48%)          |                        |                   | Net other assets (2.6                   | 51%)                                       | 9,281       | 2.35              |
| 283,101         | Unilever                              | 14,642                 | 3.70              | Net assets                              | -                                          | 395,232     | 100.00            |
|                 | Tobacco 4.11% (8.38%)                 |                        |                   | March 2010 compos                       | ativas is braskata                         |             |                   |
| 555,048         | British American Tobacco              | 16,185                 | 4.11              | March 2019 compar<br>¹Cash equivalents. | auves in Diackets.                         |             |                   |
| 555,040         | Total Consumer Goods                  | 84,835                 | 21.47             | <sup>2</sup> Includes Cash equiv        | alente                                     |             |                   |
|                 | Total Consumer doous                  | 04,033                 | 21.47             | <sup>†</sup> Alternative Investme       |                                            |             |                   |
|                 | 70/ (C 000/)                          |                        |                   |                                         |                                            |             |                   |
| HEALTH CARE 5.5 |                                       | 0/ (6 330/)            |                   | Total Purchases a                       | and Sales                                  |             |                   |
| 1 206 167       | Pharmaceuticals & Biotechnology 5.57  |                        | 5 <b>5</b> 7      |                                         | iod 8 March 2019 to 7 September 2019       |             |                   |
| 1,286,167       | GlaxoSmithKline                       | 21,994                 | 5.57              | for the accounting per                  |                                            | 2019        | 2018              |
|                 | Total Health Care                     | 21,994                 | 5.57              |                                         |                                            | £000        | £000              |
|                 |                                       |                        |                   | Total purchases for                     | the period                                 | 224,771     | 160,490           |
| CONSOMER SERV   | /ICES 15.84% (15.09%)                 |                        |                   | Total sales for the pe                  | •                                          | 321,245     | 113,597           |
| 6 000 140       | Food & Drug Retailers 3.63% (5.42%)   | 14.000                 | 2.62              |                                         |                                            |             |                   |
| 6,223,140       | Tesco                                 | 14,363                 | 3.63              |                                         |                                            |             |                   |
|                 | Media 8.83% (5.74%)                   |                        |                   |                                         |                                            |             |                   |
| 2,586,952       | Ascential                             | 10,120                 | 2.56              |                                         |                                            |             |                   |
| 5,919,283       | ITV                                   | 7,195                  | 1.82              |                                         |                                            |             |                   |
| 899,189         | RELX (London Listing)                 | 17,579                 | 4.45              |                                         |                                            |             |                   |
| ,               |                                       |                        |                   |                                         |                                            |             |                   |
|                 | Travel & Leisure 3.38% (3.93%)        |                        |                   |                                         |                                            |             |                   |
| 639,881         | Compass Group                         | 13,354                 | 3.38              |                                         |                                            |             |                   |
|                 | Total Consumer Services               | 62,611                 | 15.84             |                                         |                                            |             |                   |
|                 |                                       |                        |                   |                                         |                                            |             |                   |

# Threadneedle UK Smaller Companies Fund

### **Portfolio Statement**

| Holding            | Investment                                                        | Value<br>£000  | % of<br>Net Asset<br>Value | Holding            | Investment                                                            | Value<br>£000      | % of<br>Net Asset<br>Value |
|--------------------|-------------------------------------------------------------------|----------------|----------------------------|--------------------|-----------------------------------------------------------------------|--------------------|----------------------------|
| OIL & GAS 1.22%    | (1.27%)                                                           |                |                            | HEALTH CARE 7.0    | 5% (9.70%)                                                            |                    |                            |
|                    | Oil Equipment, Services & Distribution 1                          | .22% (1.27%)   |                            |                    | Health Care Equipment & Services 0.5                                  | 9% (0.25%)         |                            |
| 2,008,642          | <sup>†</sup> Enteq Upstream                                       | 482            | 0.29                       | 10,109,501         | <sup>†</sup> Totally (Suspended)                                      | 960                | 0.59                       |
| 1,261,789          | <sup>†</sup> Tekmar Group                                         | 1,514          | 0.93                       |                    |                                                                       |                    |                            |
|                    | Total Oil & Gas                                                   | 1,996          | 1.22                       |                    | Pharmaceuticals & Biotechnology 6.4                                   | 5% <b>(9.45</b> %) |                            |
|                    | —                                                                 |                |                            | 582,164            | <sup>†</sup> Clinigen Group                                           | 5,138              | 3.14                       |
| BASIC MATERIAL     | S 0.00% (1.10%)                                                   |                |                            | 130,684            | Genus                                                                 | 3,659              | 2.23                       |
|                    | Chemicals 0.00% (1.10%)                                           |                |                            | 2,287,308          | Vectura Group                                                         | 1,782              | 1.09                       |
|                    | Total Basic Materials                                             | _              | _                          |                    | Total Health Care                                                     | 11,539             | 7.05                       |
|                    | -                                                                 |                |                            |                    |                                                                       |                    |                            |
| INDUSTRIALS 25.    | 50% (24.09%)                                                      |                |                            | CONSOIVIER SERV    | /ICES 26.50% (21.33%)                                                 |                    |                            |
|                    | Construction & Materials 2.53% (6.10%)                            |                |                            | 1,975,582          | Food & Drug Retailers 0.00% (0.00%)<br>Conviviality Retail (Delisted) |                    |                            |
| 4,667,674          | <sup>†</sup> Breedon Aggregates                                   | 2,885          | 1.76                       | 1,575,502          | Convivancy netall (Delisted)                                          | -                  | _                          |
| 640,996            | Eurocell Group                                                    | 1,256          | 0.77                       |                    | General Retailers 2.16% (2.64%)                                       |                    |                            |
|                    | Aerospace & Defence 4.23% (2.70%)                                 |                |                            | 714,369            | <sup>†</sup> Joules Group                                             | 1,857              | 1.13                       |
| 310,883            | Avon Rubber                                                       | 5,279          | 3.22                       | 1,559,960          | N Brown Group                                                         | 1,686              | 1.03                       |
| 923,704            | Chemring Group                                                    | 1,653          | 1.01                       |                    |                                                                       |                    |                            |
| 020,701            |                                                                   | 1,000          | 1.01                       | 070.050            | Media 13.85% (10.28%)                                                 | 0.407              | 0.00                       |
|                    | General Industrials 1.26% (1.47%)                                 |                |                            | 870,858<br>318,334 | Ascential                                                             | 3,407              | 2.08<br>2.70               |
| 2,879,142          | Coats Group                                                       | 2,061          | 1.26                       | 481,811            | Euromoney Institutional Investor<br>Future                            | 4,419<br>6,350     | 3.88                       |
|                    |                                                                   | (0.400/)       |                            | 430,377            | <sup>†</sup> GlobalData                                               | 3,486              | 2.13                       |
| 500 570            | Electronic & Electrical Equipment 5.92%                           |                | 1 50                       | 3,017,943          | <sup>†</sup> Mirriad Advertising                                      | 453                | 0.28                       |
| 596,576            | Discoverie Group                                                  | 2,583          | 1.58                       | 1,666,666          | Mirriad Advertising (Placing)                                         | 250                | 0.20                       |
| 288,480<br>146,296 | Oxford Instruments                                                | 3,704          | 2.26<br>2.08               | 667,447            | STV Group                                                             | 2,316              | 1.41                       |
| 140,290            | Spectris                                                          | 3,415          | 2.00                       | 350,843            | <sup>†</sup> YouGov                                                   | 2,000              | 1.22                       |
|                    | Industrial Engineering 1.12% (1.06%)                              |                |                            | ,                  |                                                                       | ,                  |                            |
| 829,969            | <sup>†</sup> Avingtrans                                           | 1,843          | 1.12                       |                    | Travel & Leisure 10.49% (8.41%)                                       |                    |                            |
|                    | -                                                                 |                |                            | 982,245            | Cineworld Group                                                       | 2,196              | 1.34                       |
|                    | Support Services 10.44% (10.30%)                                  |                |                            | 1,123,036          | Domino's Pizza Group                                                  | 2,694              | 1.65                       |
| 613,240            | Essentra                                                          | 2,468          | 1.51                       | 1,508,778          | Gym Group                                                             | 3,862              | 2.36                       |
| 1,513,521          | <sup>†</sup> Knights Group Holdings                               | 4,420          | 2.70                       | 1,124,543          | Hollywood Bowl Group                                                  | 2,553              | 1.56                       |
| 952,184            | <sup>t</sup> Marlowe                                              | 3,675          | 2.24                       | 498,847            | Jackpotjoy<br>Bank Group                                              | 3,342              | 2.04<br>0.86               |
| 180,680<br>262,441 | PayPoint<br>Ricardo                                               | 1,633<br>1,816 | 1.00<br>1.11               | 839,928<br>876,849 | Rank Group<br>Restaurant Group                                        | 1,414<br>1,115     | 0.68                       |
| 510,114            | Sanne Group IPO                                                   | 2,770          | 1.69                       | 070,045            | Total Consumer Services                                               | 43,400             | 26.50                      |
| 597,483            | Speedy Hire                                                       | 305            | 0.19                       |                    | Total Consumer Services                                               | 43,400             | 20.30                      |
| 001,100            | Total Industrials                                                 | 41,766         | 25.50                      | UTILITIES 0.00% (  | <b>00</b> %)                                                          |                    |                            |
|                    |                                                                   | ,              |                            |                    | Electricity 0.00% (0.30%)                                             |                    |                            |
| CONSUMER GOOI      | DS 11.54% (13.31%)                                                |                |                            |                    | Total Utilities                                                       | _                  |                            |
|                    | Beverages 2.68% (2.71%)                                           |                |                            |                    | Iotal Otinites                                                        |                    |                            |
| 1,902,267          | Stock Spirits Group                                               | 4,394          | 2.68                       | FINANCIALS 9.819   | % (12,30%)                                                            |                    |                            |
|                    |                                                                   |                |                            |                    | Life Insurance 1.68% (3.78%)                                          |                    |                            |
| 741.628            | Food Producers 1.65% (2.33%)<br><sup>†</sup> Hotel Chocolat Group | 2,707          | 1.65                       | 5,756,852          | Just Group                                                            | 2,746              | 1.68                       |
| 711,020            |                                                                   |                |                            |                    | Financial Services 8.06% (8.44%)                                      |                    |                            |
|                    | Household Goods & Home Construction                               |                |                            | 673,394            | AJ Bell                                                               | 2,737              | 1.67                       |
| 534,767            | <sup>†</sup> Victoria                                             | 2,567          | 1.57                       | 2,434,793          | Argentex Group                                                        | 3,421              | 2.09                       |
|                    | Leisure Goods 4.56% (4.89%)                                       |                |                            | 3,473,144          | <sup>†</sup> Fairfx Group                                             | 3,543              | 2.16                       |
| 2,066,787          | <sup>†</sup> Codemasters Group Holdings                           | 4,340          | 2.65                       | 610,670            | JTC                                                                   | 2,357              | 1.44                       |
| 2,000,787          | Games Workshop Group                                              | 4,340          | 0.75                       |                    | <sup>†</sup> Premier Asset Management Group                           | 1,148              | 0.70                       |
| 625,692            | <sup>†</sup> Team17 Group                                         | 1,890          | 1.16                       |                    |                                                                       |                    |                            |
| 020,002            |                                                                   | .,             |                            |                    | Nonequity Investment Instruments 0.07                                 |                    |                            |
|                    | Personal Goods 1.08% (2.11%)                                      |                |                            | 125,470            | Wilmcote Holdings                                                     | 122                | 0.07                       |
| 184,653            | Ted Baker                                                         | 1,775          | 1.08                       |                    | Total Financials                                                      | 16,074             | 9.81                       |
|                    | Total Consumer Goods                                              | 18,898         | 11.54                      |                    |                                                                       |                    |                            |

## **Threadneedle UK Smaller Companies Fund**

### **Portfolio Statement**

(continued)

|                       |                                                          |                  | % of               |
|-----------------------|----------------------------------------------------------|------------------|--------------------|
| Holding               | Investment                                               | Value<br>£000    | Net Asset<br>Value |
| TECHNOLOGY 14.        | 57% (16.84%)                                             |                  |                    |
|                       | Software & Computer Services 11.46                       | % (13.28%)       |                    |
| 16,005,844            | <sup>†</sup> 1Spatial                                    | 4,642            | 2.83               |
| 1,487,693             | <sup>†</sup> Blancco Technology                          | 1,860            | 1.14               |
| 378,178               | <sup>†</sup> Blue Prism Group                            | 3,385            | 2.07               |
| 174,315               | FDM Group Holdings IPO                                   | 1,334            | 0.82               |
| 124,964               | <sup>†</sup> First Derivatives                           | 2,899            | 1.77               |
| 1,289,185             | †Ideagen                                                 | 1,895            | 1.16               |
| 4,044,679             | <sup>†</sup> IQDEO Group                                 | 1,658            | 1.01               |
| 56,868,156            | <sup>†</sup> Shearwater Group (Suspended)                | 1,081            | 0.66               |
|                       | Technology Hardware & Equipment 3                        | 3.11% (3.56%)    |                    |
| 2,678,731             | Spirent Communications                                   | 5,100            | 3.11               |
|                       | Total Technology                                         | 23,854           | 14.57              |
|                       |                                                          |                  |                    |
| DERIVATIVES 0.00      | . ,                                                      | 0.000/ /0.000/ ) |                    |
|                       | Forward Foreign Exchange Contracts<br>Sell GBP 956       | s 0.00% (0.00%)  |                    |
|                       |                                                          |                  |                    |
|                       | Buy CHF 1,151 J.P. Morgan <sup>1</sup><br>Sell GBP 21    | -                | -                  |
|                       |                                                          |                  |                    |
|                       | Buy CHF 26 J.P. Morgan <sup>1</sup><br>Total Derivatives |                  |                    |
|                       | lotal Derivatives                                        |                  |                    |
| Fotal value of invest | iments                                                   | 157,527          | 96.19              |
| Net other assets/(lia | abilities) (–0.24%)                                      | 6,242            | 3.81               |
| Net assets            |                                                          | 163,769          | 100.00             |
| March 2019 compar     | atives in brackets.                                      |                  |                    |
| Alternative Investme  | ent Market.                                              |                  |                    |
| less than £500 rour   | nded to nil                                              |                  |                    |

<sup>1</sup>Less than £500, rounded to nil.

#### **Total Purchases and Sales**

for the accounting period 8 March 2019 to 7 September 2019

|                                | 2019   | 2018   |
|--------------------------------|--------|--------|
|                                | £000   | £000   |
| Total purchases for the period | 45,494 | 44,520 |
| Total sales for the period     | 60,375 | 44,333 |

## **Threadneedle UK Growth & Income Fund**

### **Portfolio Statement**

|                 |                                                              |            | 0/ of             |
|-----------------|--------------------------------------------------------------|------------|-------------------|
|                 |                                                              | Value      | % of<br>Net Asset |
| Holding         | Investment                                                   | £000       | Value             |
| OIL & GAS 3.30% | (3.70%)                                                      |            |                   |
|                 | Oil & Gas Producers 3.30% (3.70%)                            |            |                   |
| 448,965         | Royal Dutch Shell 'B' Shares                                 | 10,138     | 3.30              |
|                 | Total Oil & Gas                                              | 10,138     | 3.30              |
| BASIC MATERIAL  | S 2 21% (2 /0%)                                              |            |                   |
| DASIG MATERIAL  | Chemicals 2.21% (2.40%)                                      |            |                   |
| 220,825         | Johnson Matthey                                              | 6,799      | 2.21              |
|                 | Total Basic Materials                                        | 6,799      | 2.21              |
|                 |                                                              |            |                   |
| INDUSTRIALS 29. |                                                              |            |                   |
| 2 550 524       | Construction & Materials 2.37% (2.29%)<br>Melrose Industries | 7 270      | 2.37              |
| 3,559,524       |                                                              | 7,279      | 2.37              |
|                 | Aerospace & Defence 5.69% (5.16%)                            |            |                   |
| 1,120,762       | BAE Systems                                                  | 6,330      | 2.06              |
| 4,758,563       | Cobham                                                       | 7,709      | 2.51              |
| 439,692         | Rolls-Royce Holdings                                         | 3,446      | 1.12              |
|                 | General Industrials 4.39% (4.27%)                            |            |                   |
| 1,652,430       | DS Smith                                                     | 5,769      | 1.88              |
| 457,190         | Smiths Group                                                 | 7,706      | 2.51              |
|                 | Electronic & Electrical Equipment 0.61%                      | (0.68%)    |                   |
| 736,128         | Morgan Advanced Materials                                    | 1,887      | 0.61              |
| , -             | -                                                            | ,          |                   |
|                 | Industrial Engineering 0.87% (0.76%)                         |            |                   |
| 260,217         | IMI                                                          | 2,663      | 0.87              |
|                 | Industrial Transportation 1.33% (1.45%)                      |            |                   |
| 1,834,221       | Wincanton                                                    | 4,090      | 1.33              |
|                 | Summent Semilars 12 050/ /12 720/ )                          |            |                   |
| 2,269,769       | Support Services 13.86% (12.73%)<br>Electrocomponents        | 13,578     | 4.42              |
| 123,218         | Ferguson                                                     | 7,884      | 2.57              |
| 2,729,296       | Hays                                                         | 4,039      | 1.31              |
| 3,692,395       | Rentokil Initial                                             | 17,081     | 5.56              |
|                 | Total Industrials                                            | 89,461     | 29.12             |
|                 |                                                              |            |                   |
| CONSUMER GOOI   |                                                              |            |                   |
| 200 072         | Food Producers 1.91% (1.91%)<br>Tate & Lyle                  | 5.864      | 1.91              |
| 798,973         | Tate & Lyle                                                  | 3,004      | 1.91              |
|                 | Personal Goods 4.49% (3.77%)                                 |            |                   |
| 266,767         | Unilever                                                     | 13,797     | 4.49              |
|                 | Tobacco 2.65% (3.50%)                                        |            |                   |
| 383,620         | Imperial Brands                                              | 8,150      | 2.65              |
| ,               | Total Consumer Goods                                         | 27,811     | 9.05              |
|                 | —                                                            |            |                   |
| HEALTH CARE 12. | 64% (11.53%)                                                 |            |                   |
|                 | Pharmaceuticals & Biotechnology 12.64                        | % (11.53%) |                   |
| 313,720         | AstraZeneca                                                  | 22,695     | 7.39              |
| 943,456         | GlaxoSmithKline                                              | 16,133     | 5.25              |
|                 | Total Health Care                                            | 38,828     | 12.64             |
| CONSUMER SERV   | /ICES 27.10% (27.51%)                                        |            |                   |
| JONGOWIEN JENV  | Food & Drug Retailers 5.60% (6.77%)                          |            |                   |
| 3,136,045       | Tesco                                                        | 7,238      | 2.36              |
| 5,304,557       | WM Morrison Supermarkets                                     | 9,959      | 3.24              |
|                 |                                                              |            |                   |
|                 |                                                              |            |                   |

| Holding               | Investment                                            | Value<br>£000  | % of<br>Net Asset<br>Value |
|-----------------------|-------------------------------------------------------|----------------|----------------------------|
|                       | General Retailers 2.11% (2.59%)                       |                |                            |
| 3,286,328             | Marks & Spencer Group                                 | 6,476          | 2.11                       |
| -,,                   |                                                       | ., .           |                            |
| 4,758,492             | <b>Media 7.90% (7.84%)</b><br>ITV                     | 5,784          | 1.88                       |
| 1,032,537             | Pearson                                               | 5,764<br>8,851 | 2.88                       |
| 493,891               | RELX (London Listing)                                 | 9,656          | 3.14                       |
|                       | Travel & Leisure 11.49% (10.31%)                      |                |                            |
| 410,877               | Compass Group                                         | 8,575          | 2.79                       |
| 4,089,648             | Firstgroup                                            | 5,325          | 1.73                       |
| 485,131               | J D Wetherspoon                                       | 7,733          | 2.52                       |
| 2,400,853             | Rank Group                                            | 4,043          | 1.32                       |
| 6,041,829             |                                                       | 7,685          | 2.50                       |
| 1,565,729             | Stagecoach Group                                      | 1,949          | 0.63                       |
| .,,.                  | Total Consumer Services                               | 83,274         | 27.10                      |
|                       |                                                       |                |                            |
| TELECOMMUNIC          | ATIONS 1.70% (2.26%)                                  |                |                            |
|                       | Fixed Line Telecommunications 1.70%                   | o (2.26%)      |                            |
| 3,104,592             | BT Group                                              | 5,216          | 1.70                       |
|                       | Total Telecommunications                              | 5,216          | 1.70                       |
|                       |                                                       |                |                            |
| UTILITIES 2.27% (     |                                                       |                |                            |
|                       | Gas, Water & Multiutilities 2.27% (3.3                |                |                            |
| 4,242,057             | Centrica                                              | 2,826          | 0.92                       |
| 269,191               |                                                       | 2,021          | 0.66                       |
| 271,962               | United Utilities Group                                | 2,125          | 0.69                       |
|                       | Total Utilities                                       | 6,972          | 2.27                       |
| FINANCIALS 10.21      | l% (10.95%)                                           |                |                            |
|                       | Banks 0.84% (0.87%)                                   |                |                            |
| 204,304               | Secure Trust Bank                                     | 2,574          | 0.84                       |
|                       | Nonlife Insurance 2.51% (2.62%)                       |                |                            |
| 1,468,363             | RSA Insurance Group                                   | 7,706          | 2.51                       |
|                       | Life Incurrence 2.060/ (2.060/)                       |                |                            |
| 2,740,060             | Life Insurance 2.06% (2.86%)<br>Legal & General Group | 6,332          | 2.06                       |
| 2,740,000             | Legal & General Group                                 | 0,002          | 2.00                       |
|                       | Financial Services 4.80% (4.60%)                      |                |                            |
| 1,069,567             | 3i Group                                              | 12,311         | 4.00                       |
| 4,203,503             | Sherborne Investors Guernsey                          | 2,026          | 0.66                       |
| 5,110,134             | Sherborne Investors Guernsey B                        | 434            | 0.14                       |
|                       | Total Financials                                      | 31,383         | 10.21                      |
| TEOUNOLOOVAA          | 70/ /0.040/ )                                         |                |                            |
| TECHNOLOGY 3.2        |                                                       | 070/ (0.040/)  |                            |
| E 270 00E             | Technology Hardware & Equipment 3.                    |                | 2 27                       |
| 5,270,895             | Spirent Communications                                | 10,036         | 3.27                       |
|                       | Total Technology                                      | 10,036         | 3.27                       |
| Total value of invest | ments                                                 | 309,918        | 100.87                     |
| Net other liabilities | (-1.08%)                                              | (2,665)        | (0.87)                     |
| Net assets            |                                                       | 307,253        | 100.00                     |
| March 2019 compar     | atives in brackets.                                   |                |                            |
| Total Purchases a     | nd Sales                                              |                |                            |
|                       | eriod 8 March 2019 to 7 September 2015                | 9              |                            |
|                       |                                                       | 2019           | 2018                       |

|                                | 2019   | 2018   |
|--------------------------------|--------|--------|
|                                | £000   | £000   |
| Total purchases for the period | 4,235  | 2,368  |
| Total sales for the period     | 14,368 | 95,477 |

# Threadneedle UK Equity Income Fund

### **Portfolio Statement**

| Holding           | Investment                              | Value<br>£000    | % of<br>Net Asset<br>Value | Holding                  | Investment                                          | Value<br>£000      | % of<br>Net Asset<br>Value |
|-------------------|-----------------------------------------|------------------|----------------------------|--------------------------|-----------------------------------------------------|--------------------|----------------------------|
| OIL & GAS 3.34% ( | (3.65%)                                 |                  |                            | CONSUMER SERV            | /ICES 21.47% (22.43%)                               |                    |                            |
|                   | Oil & Gas Producers 3.34% (3.65%)       |                  |                            |                          | Food & Drug Retailers 5.04% (5.98%)                 |                    |                            |
| 6,161,262         | Royal Dutch Shell 'B' Shares            | 139,121          | 3.34                       | 29,490,489               | Tesco                                               | 68,064             | 1.63                       |
|                   | Total Oil & Gas                         | 139,121          | 3.34                       | 75,604,289               | WM Morrison Supermarkets                            | 141,947            | 3.41                       |
|                   |                                         |                  |                            |                          | General Retailers 2.24% (2.69%)                     |                    |                            |
| BASIC MATERIAL    |                                         |                  |                            | 47,399,194               | Marks & Spencer Group                               | 93,400             | 2.24                       |
| 18,076,938        | Chemicals 2.51% (2.69%)<br>Elementis    | 27,405           | 0.66                       |                          |                                                     |                    |                            |
| 2,510,275         | Johnson Matthey                         | 27,405<br>77,291 | 1.85                       |                          | Media 7.36% (7.38%)                                 |                    |                            |
| 2,010,210         | Total Basic Materials                   | 104,696          | 2.51                       | 65,987,426               | ITV                                                 | 80,208             | 1.92<br>2.78               |
|                   |                                         | 104,030          | 2.51                       | 13,491,976<br>5,673,049  | Pearson<br>RELX (London Listing)                    | 115,653<br>110,908 | 2.78                       |
| INDUSTRIALS 27.1  | 16% (24,73%)                            |                  |                            | 5,075,045                | NEEX (London Listing)                               | 110,500            | 2.00                       |
|                   | Construction & Materials 2.19% (2.21%)  |                  |                            |                          | Travel & Leisure 6.83% (6.38%)                      |                    |                            |
| 29,751,485        | Melrose Industries                      | 60,842           | 1.46                       | 5,420,562                | Compass Group                                       | 113,127            | 2.71                       |
| 2,586,931         | Morgan Sindall Group                    | 30,474           | 0.73                       | 2,025,405                | Go-Ahead Group                                      | 43,789             | 1.05                       |
|                   |                                         |                  |                            | 4,074,744                | J D Wetherspoon                                     | 64,951             | 1.56                       |
|                   | Aerospace & Defence 5.16% (4.62%)       |                  |                            | 18,638,282               | Rank Group                                          | 31,387             | 0.75                       |
| 18,718,485        | BAE Systems                             | 105,722          | 2.54                       | 25,297,474               | Stagecoach Group                                    | 31,495             | 0.76                       |
| 67,458,456        | Cobham                                  | 109,283          | 2.62                       |                          | Total Consumer Services                             | 894,929            | 21.47                      |
|                   | General Industrials 4.01% (3.84%)       |                  |                            |                          |                                                     |                    |                            |
| 21,841,756        | DS Smith                                | 76,250           | 1.83                       | TELECOMMUNIC             | ATIONS 2.06% (2.46%)                                |                    |                            |
| 5,404,020         | Smiths Group                            | 91,085           | 2.18                       | 54 000 077               | Fixed Line Telecommunications 2.06%                 |                    |                            |
|                   |                                         |                  |                            | 51,009,377               | BT Group                                            | 85,696             | 2.06                       |
|                   | Electronic & Electrical Equipment 1.86% |                  |                            |                          | Total Telecommunications                            | 85,696             | 2.06                       |
| 8,280,180         | Morgan Advanced Materials               | 21,230           | 0.51                       |                          | B (F2)()                                            |                    |                            |
| 4,374,137         | Oxford Instruments                      | 56,164           | 1.35                       | <b>UTILITIES 2.57%</b> ( |                                                     | P( )               |                            |
|                   | Industrial Engineering 0.81% (0.56%)    |                  |                            | 64,897,131               | Gas, Water & Multiutilities 2.57% (3.65<br>Centrica |                    | 1.04                       |
| 3,296,973         | IMI                                     | 33,744           | 0.81                       | 4,466,881                | Pennon Group                                        | 43,234<br>33,528   | 0.80                       |
| -,,               |                                         |                  |                            | 3,898,498                | United Utilities Group                              | 30,455             | 0.80                       |
|                   | Industrial Transportation 0.78% (0.84%) |                  |                            | 0,000,400                | Total Utilities                                     | 107,217            | 2.57                       |
| 14,646,514        | Wincanton                               | 32,662           | 0.78                       |                          | iotai otinitos                                      | 107,217            | 2.57                       |
|                   | Support Services 12.35% (10.98%)        |                  |                            | FINANCIALS 14.22         | 2% (15.02%)                                         |                    |                            |
| 30,007,084        | Electrocomponents                       | 179,502          | 4.31                       |                          | Nonlife Insurance 3.59% (3.66%)                     |                    |                            |
| 1,216,657         | Ferguson                                | 77,842           | 1.87                       | 28,489,028               | RSA Insurance Group                                 | 149,510            | 3.59                       |
| 41,586,480        | Hays                                    | 61,548           | 1.48                       |                          |                                                     |                    |                            |
| 42,251,260        | Rentokil Initial                        | 195,454          | 4.69                       |                          | Life Insurance 6.40% (7.45%)                        |                    |                            |
|                   | Total Industrials                       | 1,131,802        | 27.16                      | 10,893,173               | Chesnara                                            | 29,412             | 0.71                       |
|                   | -                                       |                  |                            | 41,285,390               | Legal & General Group                               | 95,411             | 2.29                       |
| CONSUMER GOOD     | DS 10.25% (10.66%)                      |                  |                            | 21,874,248               | Phoenix Group Holdings                              | 141,767            | 3.40                       |
|                   | Food Producers 2.11% (2.06%)            |                  |                            |                          | Financial Services 4.23% (3.91%)                    |                    |                            |
| 11,974,282        | Tate & Lyle                             | 87,891           | 2.11                       | 13,351,672               | 3i Group                                            | 153,678            | 3.69                       |
|                   |                                         |                  |                            | 41,029,444               | Sherborne Investors Guernsey                        | 19,776             | 0.47                       |
| 0.000.114         | Personal Goods 4.05% (3.32%)            | 100 717          | 4.05                       | 35,760,377               | Sherborne Investors Guernsey B                      | 3,040              | 0.07                       |
| 3,262,114         | Unilever                                | 168,717          | 4.05                       |                          | Total Financials                                    | 592,594            | 14.22                      |
|                   | Tobacco 4.09% (5.28%)                   |                  |                            |                          |                                                     |                    |                            |
| 8,036,760         | Imperial Brands                         | 170,741          | 4.09                       |                          |                                                     |                    |                            |
|                   | Total Consumer Goods                    | 427,349          | 10.25                      |                          |                                                     |                    |                            |
|                   | -                                       |                  |                            |                          |                                                     |                    |                            |
| HEALTH CARE 15.7  | 73% (14.19%)                            |                  |                            |                          |                                                     |                    |                            |
|                   | Pharmaceuticals & Biotechnology 15.73   | 3% (14.19%)      |                            |                          |                                                     |                    |                            |
| 5,376,275         | AstraZeneca                             | 388,920          | 9.33                       |                          |                                                     |                    |                            |
| 15,599,948        | GlaxoSmithKline                         | 266,759          | 6.40                       |                          |                                                     |                    |                            |
|                   | Total Health Care                       | 655,679          | 15.73                      |                          |                                                     |                    |                            |

# Threadneedle UK Equity Income Fund

### **Portfolio Statement**

(continued)

| Holding                          | Investment                                 | Value<br>£000 | % of<br>Net Asset<br>Value |
|----------------------------------|--------------------------------------------|---------------|----------------------------|
| COLLECTIVE INVE                  | STMENT SCHEMES 0.74% (0.61%)               |               |                            |
|                                  | Liquidity Funds 0.74% (0.61%) <sup>1</sup> |               |                            |
| 30,594,701                       | BlackRock Institutional Cash Series        |               |                            |
|                                  | Sterling Liquidity Platinum                | 30,595        | 0.74                       |
|                                  | Total Collective Investment Schemes        | 30,595        | 0.74                       |
| Total value of invest            | ments <sup>2</sup>                         | 4,169,678     | 100.05                     |
| Net other liabilities            | (0.09%)                                    | (1,881)       | (0.05)                     |
| Net assets                       | _                                          | 4,167,797     | 100.00                     |
| March 2019 compara               | atives in brackets.                        |               |                            |
| 'Cash equivalents.               |                                            |               |                            |
| <sup>2</sup> Includes Cash equiv | alents.                                    |               |                            |
|                                  |                                            |               |                            |

#### **Total Purchases and Sales**

for the accounting period 8 March 2019 to 7 September 2019

| оргон сарана се | 2019<br>£000 | 2018<br>£000 |
|-----------------------------------------------------|--------------|--------------|
| Total purchases for the period                      | 189,438      | 130,307      |
| Total sales for the period                          | 199,054      | 190,466      |

## Threadneedle UK Monthly Income Fund

#### **Portfolio Statement**

as at 7 September 2019

| Holding         | Investment                              | Value<br>£000      | % of<br>Net Asset<br>Value | Holding                  | Investment                         |
|-----------------|-----------------------------------------|--------------------|----------------------------|--------------------------|------------------------------------|
| OIL & GAS 9.60% | (9.34%)                                 |                    |                            | CONSUMER SERV            | /ICES 12.97% (14.40%)              |
|                 | Oil & Gas Producers 9.60% (9.34%)       |                    |                            |                          | General Retailers 1.17% (1.50%)    |
| 1,850,000       | BP                                      | 9,257              | 2.16                       | 1,475,000                | Marks & Spencer Group              |
| 1,415,000       | Royal Dutch Shell 'B' Shares            | 31,951             | 7.44                       | 875,000                  | ScS Group                          |
|                 | Total Oil & Gas                         | 41,208             | 9.60                       |                          | Media 5.49% (4.95%)                |
|                 | C 1 200/ (2 CC0/)                       |                    |                            | 6,350,000                | ITV                                |
| BASIC MATERIAL  |                                         |                    |                            | 810,000                  | RELX (London Listing)              |
| 00.000          | Chemicals 1.63% (1.11%)                 | 0 771              | 0.05                       |                          |                                    |
| 90,000          | Johnson Matthey                         | 2,771              | 0.65                       |                          | Travel & Leisure 6.31% (7.95%)     |
| 1,331,250       | Synthomer                               | 4,191              | 0.98                       | 235,000                  | Compass Group                      |
|                 | Mining 2.66% (2.55%)                    |                    |                            | 715,000                  | Fuller Smith & Turner              |
| 650,000         | BHP Group                               | 11,434             | 2.66                       | 220,000                  | Go-Ahead Group                     |
| 000,000         | Total Basic Materials                   | 18,396             | 4.29                       | 1,750,000                | Rank Group                         |
|                 |                                         | 10,330             | 4.23                       | 3,175,000                | Stagecoach Group                   |
|                 | C40/ /40 000/ )                         |                    |                            | 50,000                   | Whitbread                          |
| INDUSTRIALS 12  |                                         |                    |                            |                          | Total Consumer Services            |
|                 | Construction & Materials 0.90% (0.79%)  |                    |                            |                          |                                    |
| 1,880,000       | Melrose Industries                      | 3,845              | 0.90                       | TELECOMMUNIC             | ATIONS 1.64% (3.72%)               |
|                 | Acrosso 8 Defense 4 220/ (2 410/)       |                    |                            |                          | Fixed Line Telecommunications 1    |
| 0.445.000       | Aerospace & Defence 4.33% (3.41%)       | 11.040             | 0.70                       | 4,190,000                | BT Group                           |
| 2,115,000       | BAE Systems                             | 11,946             | 2.78                       | 4,130,000                | Total Telecommunications           |
| 4,115,000       | Cobham                                  | 6,666              | 1.55                       |                          |                                    |
|                 | General Industrials 1.01% (1.92%)       |                    |                            |                          | E 0E%( )                           |
| 1,240,000       | DS Smith                                | 4,329              | 1.01                       | <b>UTILITIES 4.82%</b> ( |                                    |
| 1,240,000       | bo onitin                               | 4,020              | 1.01                       | 700.000                  | Electricity 1.92% (1.17%)          |
|                 | Electronic & Electrical Equipment 2.42% | % ( <b>1.31%</b> ) |                            | 720,000                  | SSE                                |
| 180,000         | Halma                                   | 3,604              | 0.84                       |                          | Gas, Water & Multiutilities 2.90%  |
| 265,000         | Oxford Instruments                      | 3,403              | 0.79                       | 2,100,000                | Centrica                           |
| 145,000         | Spectris                                | 3,384              | 0.79                       | 1,095,000                | Pennon Group                       |
|                 |                                         |                    |                            | 140,000                  | Severn Trent                       |
|                 | Industrial Engineering 0.89% (0.83%)    |                    |                            | 140,000                  | Total Utilities                    |
| 6,175,000       | Severfield                              | 3,816              | 0.89                       |                          | Iotal otilities                    |
|                 | Industrial Transportation 0.48% (0.47%) |                    |                            | FINANCIALS 26.6          | 7% (27.48%)                        |
| 100,000         | James Fisher & Sons                     | 2,055              | 0.48                       |                          | Banks 3.84% (5.09%)                |
| 100,000         |                                         | 2,000              | 0.10                       | 440,000                  | Close Brothers Group               |
|                 | Support Services 2.61% (3.27%)          |                    |                            | 1,150,000                | HSBC Holdings                      |
| 910,000         | Electrocomponents                       | 5,444              | 1.27                       | 1,975,000                | Royal Bank of Scotland Group       |
| 90,000          | Ferguson                                | 5,758              | 1.34                       | 1,575,000                | noyar bank or oconana Group        |
|                 | Total Industrials                       | 54,250             | 12.64                      |                          | Nonlife Insurance 2.55% (1.45%)    |
|                 | -                                       | 01,200             | 12.01                      | 1,700,000                | Direct Line Insurance Group        |
|                 |                                         |                    |                            | 865,000                  | Lancashire Holdings                |
|                 | DS 12.50% (12.36%)                      |                    |                            |                          | Ũ                                  |
| 210,000         | Beverages 2.47% (2.13%)                 | 10 600             | 0.47                       |                          | Life Insurance 12.33% (13.69%)     |
| 310,000         | Diageo                                  | 10,622             | 2.47                       | 4,050,000                | Chesnara                           |
|                 | Household Goods & Home Construction     | 0 22% (0 25        | %)                         | 6,705,000                | Legal & General Group              |
| 15,000          | Reckitt Benckiser Group                 | 956                | 0.22                       | 2,115,000                | Phoenix Group Holdings             |
| 13,000          |                                         | 550                | 0.22                       | 550,000                  | Prudential                         |
|                 | Personal Goods 4.87% (4.07%)            |                    |                            | 515,000                  | St James's Place                   |
| 110,000         | Burberry Group                          | 2,518              | 0.59                       |                          |                                    |
| 355,000         | Unilever                                | 18,361             | 4.28                       |                          | Real Estate Investment Trusts 4.38 |
|                 |                                         |                    |                            | 185,000                  | Derwent London                     |
|                 | Tobacco 4.94% (5.91%)                   |                    |                            | 3,725,000                | Empiric Student Property REIT      |
| 260,000         | British American Tobacco                | 7,582              | 1.77                       | 2,800,000                | Londonmetric Property REIT         |
| 640,000         | Imperial Brands                         | 13,597             | 3.17                       | 3,609,351                | <sup>†</sup> Warehouse REIT        |
|                 | Total Consumer Goods                    | 53,636             | 12.50                      |                          |                                    |
|                 | -                                       |                    |                            |                          | Financial Services 3.57% (3.09%)   |
| HEALTH CARE 11. | 87% (11,21%)                            |                    |                            | 900,000                  | 3i Group                           |
|                 | Pharmaceuticals & Biotechnology 11.87   | 7% (11 21%)        |                            | 625,337                  | AJ Bell                            |
| 295,000         | AstraZeneca                             | 21,340             | 4.97                       | 4,302,702                | Sherborne Investors Guernsey       |
| 1,730,000       | GlaxoSmithKline                         | 29,583             | 4.57                       | 4,275,000                | Sherborne Investors Guernsey B     |
| 1,100,000       |                                         | 20,000             | 0.00                       |                          | Total Financials                   |

| 1,475,000      | Marks & Spencer Group                  | 2,300            | 0.00  |
|----------------|----------------------------------------|------------------|-------|
| 875,000        | ScS Group                              | 2,126            | 0.49  |
|                | Media 5.49% (4.95%)                    |                  |       |
| 6,350,000      | ITV                                    | 7,718            | 1.80  |
| 810,000        | RELX (London Listing)                  | 15,835           | 3.69  |
|                | Travel & Leisure 6.31% (7.95%)         |                  |       |
| 235,000        | Compass Group                          | 4,904            | 1.14  |
| 715,000        | Fuller Smith & Turner                  | 8,294            | 1.93  |
| 220,000        | Go-Ahead Group                         | 4,756            | 1.11  |
| 1,750,000      | Rank Group                             | 2,947            | 0.69  |
| 3,175,000      | Stagecoach Group                       | 3,953            | 0.92  |
| 50,000         | Whitbread                              | 2,223            | 0.52  |
|                | Total Consumer Services                | 55,662           | 12.97 |
| COMMUNIC       | ATIONS 1.64% (3.72%)                   |                  |       |
| oonmonio/      | Fixed Line Telecommunications 1.64%    | % <b>(3.72%)</b> |       |
| 4,190,000      | BT Group                               | 7,039            | 1.64  |
|                | Total Telecommunications               | 7,039            | 1.64  |
| ITIES 4.82% (! | 5 05%)                                 |                  |       |
|                | Electricity 1.92% (1.17%)              |                  |       |
| 720,000        | SSE                                    | 8,226            | 1.92  |
|                | Gas, Water & Multiutilities 2.90% (3.8 | 8%)              |       |
| 2,100,000      | Centrica                               | 1,399            | 0.33  |
| 1,095,000      | Pennon Group                           | 8,219            | 1.91  |
| 140,000        | Severn Trent                           | 2,822            | 0.66  |
|                | Total Utilities                        | 20,666           | 4.82  |
| NCIALS 26.67   | 10/ 127 100/                           |                  |       |
| INCIALS 20.07  | Banks 3.84% (5.09%)                    |                  |       |
| 440,000        | Close Brothers Group                   | 5,839            | 1.36  |
| 1,150,000      | 1                                      | 6,924            | 1.61  |
| 1,975,000      | 0                                      | 0,924<br>3,710   | 0.87  |
| 1,070,000      |                                        | 0,710            | 0.07  |
|                | Nonlife Insurance 2.55% (1.45%)        |                  |       |

% of Net Asset

Value

0.68

Value £000

2,906

4,830

6,111

10,935

1.13

1.42

2.55

|       | Total Financials                    | 114,441 | 26.67 |
|-------|-------------------------------------|---------|-------|
| ,000  | Sherborne Investors Guernsey B      | 363     | 0.09  |
| ,702  | Sherborne Investors Guernsey        | 2,074   | 0.48  |
| ,337  | AJ Bell                             | 2,542   | 0.59  |
| ,000, | 3i Group                            | 10,359  | 2.41  |
|       | Financial Services 3.57% (3.09%)    |         |       |
| ,351  | <sup>†</sup> Warehouse REIT         | 3,790   | 0.88  |
| ,000, | Londonmetric Property REIT          | 5,846   | 1.36  |
| ,000  | Empiric Student Property REIT       | 3,446   | 0.80  |
| ,000  | Derwent London                      | 5,750   | 1.34  |
|       | Real Estate Investment Trusts 4.38% | (4.16%) |       |
| ,000  | St James's Place                    | 4,973   | 1.16  |
| ,000, | Prudential                          | 7,747   | 1.81  |
| ,000  | Phoenix Group Holdings              | 13,707  | 3.20  |
| ,000  | Legal & General Group               | 15,495  | 3.61  |
|       |                                     |         |       |

11.87

50,923

Total Health Care

# Threadneedle UK Monthly Income Fund

### **Portfolio Statement**

(continued)

|                                   |                                            |         | % of      |
|-----------------------------------|--------------------------------------------|---------|-----------|
|                                   |                                            | Value   | Net Asset |
| Holding                           | Investment                                 | £000    | Value     |
| COLLECTIVE INVE                   | STMENT SCHEMES 2.34% (1.13%)               |         |           |
|                                   | Liquidity Funds 2.34% (1.13%) <sup>1</sup> |         |           |
| 10,022,960                        | BlackRock Institutional Cash Series        |         |           |
| -,- ,                             | Sterling Liquidity Platinum                | 10,023  | 2.34      |
|                                   | Total Collective Investment Schemes        | 10,023  | 2.34      |
| Total value of invest             | 426,244                                    | 99.34   |           |
| Net other assets/(lia             | bilities) (-0.35%)                         | 2,839   | 0.66      |
| Net assets                        |                                            | 429,083 | 100.00    |
| March 2019 compara                | atives in brackets.                        |         |           |
| <sup>†</sup> Alternative Investme | ent Market.                                |         |           |
| <sup>1</sup> Cash equivalents.    |                                            |         |           |
| <sup>2</sup> Includes Cash equiv  | alents.                                    |         |           |
| Total Purchases a                 | nd Sales                                   |         |           |
|                                   |                                            |         |           |

for the accounting period 8 March 2019 to 7 September 2019

|                                | 2019   | 2018   |
|--------------------------------|--------|--------|
|                                | £000   | £000   |
| Total purchases for the period | 61,469 | 28,646 |
| Total sales for the period     | 81,679 | 56,879 |

### **Portfolio Statement**

|            | Holding            | Investment                                                          | Value<br>£000 | % of<br>Net Asset<br>Value |            | Holding               | Investment                                                              | Value<br>£000 | % of<br>Net Asset<br>Value |
|------------|--------------------|---------------------------------------------------------------------|---------------|----------------------------|------------|-----------------------|-------------------------------------------------------------------------|---------------|----------------------------|
| AUSTR      | ALIA 0.83%         | 6 <b>(0.81%</b> )                                                   |               |                            | GBP        | 100,000               | Total Capital International 1.405%                                      |               |                            |
|            |                    | Corporate Bonds 0.83% (0.81%)                                       |               |                            |            |                       | 03/09/2031                                                              | 99            | 0.03                       |
| GBP        | 786,000            | APT Pipelines 3.5% 22/03/2030                                       | 876           | 0.28                       | GBP        | 400,000               | Total Capital International 1.66%                                       | 410           | 0.10                       |
| GBP        | 573,000            | Asciano Finance 5% 19/09/2023                                       | 640           | 0.21                       |            |                       | 22/07/2026<br>Total France                                              | 412<br>3,686  | 0.13                       |
| GBP<br>USD | 472,000<br>400,000 | BHP Billiton Finance 6.5% 22/10/2077<br>SGSP Australia Assets 3.25% | 535           | 0.17                       |            |                       | Iotal France                                                            | 3,080         | 1.19                       |
| 030        | 400,000            | 29/07/2026                                                          | 338           | 0.11                       | GERM       | GERMANY 0.12% (0.17%) |                                                                         |               |                            |
| GBP        | 165,000            | Vicinity Centres 3.375% 07/04/2026                                  | 178           | 0.06                       | GEIIII     |                       | Corporate Bonds 0.12% (0.17%)                                           |               |                            |
|            |                    | Total Australia                                                     | 2,567         | 0.83                       | EUR        | 400,000               | ADLER Real Estate 3% 27/04/2026                                         | 386           | 0.12                       |
| DELOU      |                    |                                                                     |               |                            |            |                       | Total Germany                                                           | 386           | 0.12                       |
| BELGIU     | JM 0.46% (         | U.41%)<br>Corporate Bonds 0.46% (0.41%)                             |               |                            | CHEDI      |                       | (0 679/ )                                                               |               |                            |
| GBP        | 1,185,000          | Anheuser-Busch 2.25% 24/05/2029                                     | 1,229         | 0.40                       | GOLNI      | NSEY 0.51%            | Corporate Bonds 0.00% (0.67%)                                           |               |                            |
| EUR        | 200,000            | *KBC Groep Variable 05/09/2167                                      | 192           | 0.06                       |            |                       |                                                                         |               |                            |
|            |                    | Total Belgium                                                       | 1,421         | 0.46                       |            |                       | Financial Services 0.51% (0.00%)                                        |               |                            |
|            |                    | —                                                                   |               |                            |            | 2,908,581             | Sherborne Investors Guernsey                                            | 1,402         | 0.45                       |
| BERMI      | UDA 1.83%          | (1.90%)                                                             |               |                            |            | 2,194,813             | Sherborne Investors Guernsey B                                          | 187           | 0.06                       |
|            |                    | Corporate Bonds 0.16% (0.13%)                                       |               |                            |            |                       | Total Guernsey                                                          | 1,589         | 0.51                       |
| USD        | 550,000            | Bacardi 4.7% 15/05/2028                                             | 490           | 0.16                       | IFRSF      | Y 0.49% (0.4          | 45%)                                                                    |               |                            |
|            |                    | Nonlife Insurance 1.67% (1.77%)                                     |               |                            | ULIIUL     | .1 0.43 /0 (0.        | Corporate Bonds 0.49% (0.45%)                                           |               |                            |
|            | 334,580            | Hiscox                                                              | 5,186         | 1.67                       | GBP        | 134,000               | Glencore Finance Europe 3.125%                                          |               |                            |
|            |                    | Total Bermuda                                                       | 5,676         | 1.83                       |            |                       | 26/03/2026                                                              | 137           | 0.04                       |
|            |                    | _                                                                   |               |                            | GBP        | 160,000               | Hastings Group Finance 3%                                               |               |                            |
| BRITIS     | H VIRGIN I         | SLANDS 0.17% (0.22%)                                                |               |                            |            | 470.000               | 24/05/2025                                                              | 159           | 0.05                       |
|            |                    | Corporate Bonds 0.17% (0.22%)                                       |               |                            | GBP<br>GBP | 170,000<br>185,000    | Heathrow Funding 2.75% 09/08/2049<br>Heathrow Funding 4.625% 31/10/2046 | 177<br>259    | 0.06<br>0.08               |
| GBP        | 477,000            | Global Switch Holdings 4.375%                                       | E20           | 0.17                       | GBP        | 215,000               | Heathrow Funding 6.45% 10/12/2031                                       | 318           | 0.00                       |
|            |                    | 13/12/2022<br>Total British Virgin Islands                          | 520<br>520    | 0.17                       | GBP        | 411,000               | Porterbrook Rail Finance 4.625%                                         | 010           | 0.10                       |
|            |                    |                                                                     | 520           | 0.17                       |            | ,                     | 04/04/2029                                                              | 483           | 0.16                       |
| CANA       | DA 0.00% (0        | .10%)                                                               |               |                            |            |                       | Total Jersey                                                            | 1,533         | 0.49                       |
|            |                    | Corporate Bonds 0.00% (0.10%)                                       |               |                            |            |                       |                                                                         |               |                            |
|            |                    | Total Canada                                                        | _             | _                          | LUXEN      | /IBOURG 0.0           | 00% (0.10%)                                                             |               |                            |
|            |                    | —                                                                   |               |                            |            |                       | Corporate Bonds 0.00% (0.10%)                                           |               |                            |
| CAYM/      | AN ISLAND          | S 0.38% (0.44%)                                                     |               |                            |            |                       | Total Luxembourg                                                        | _             |                            |
| 000        | 404 000            | Corporate Bonds 0.38% (0.44%)                                       |               |                            | MEXIC      | <b>:0 0.24% (0</b> .  | 25%)                                                                    |               |                            |
| GBP        | 191,000            | Dwr Cymru Financing 6.015%<br>31/03/2028                            | 263           | 0.08                       | IN LAR     | 0 0.2470 (0.          | Corporate Bonds 0.17% (0.19%)                                           |               |                            |
| USD        | 190,000            | Noble Holding International 6.95%                                   | 205           | 0.00                       | GBP        | 259,000               | •                                                                       | 271           | 0.09                       |
|            | ,                  | 01/04/2045                                                          | 84            | 0.03                       | GBP        | 248,000               | Petroleos Mexicanos 3.75%                                               |               |                            |
| GBP        | 325,000            | Thames Water Utilities 2.375%                                       |               |                            |            |                       | 16/11/2025                                                              | 234           | 0.08                       |
|            |                    | 03/05/2023                                                          | 327           | 0.11                       |            |                       | Government Bonds 0.07% (0.06%)                                          |               |                            |
| GBP        | 388,000            | Thames Water Utilities Cayman                                       | 100           | 0.10                       | GBP        | 202,000               | United Mexican States 5.625%                                            |               |                            |
| GBP        | 100,000            | Finance 2.625% 24/01/2032<br>"Trafford Centre Finance FRN           | 402           | 0.13                       |            |                       | 19/03/2114                                                              | 226           | 0.07                       |
| 0Di        | 100,000            | 28/07/2035 A3                                                       | 89            | 0.03                       |            |                       | Total Mexico                                                            | 731           | 0.24                       |
|            |                    | Total Cayman Islands                                                | 1,165         | 0.38                       |            |                       |                                                                         |               |                            |
|            |                    | —                                                                   |               |                            | NETH       | ERLANDS 1.            | 13% (1.33%)                                                             |               |                            |
| FRANC      | E 1.19% (1.        | 02%)                                                                |               |                            | GBP        | 42E 000               | Corporate Bonds 1.13% (1.33%)<br>Deutsche Telekom International         |               |                            |
|            |                    | Corporate Bonds 1.19% (1.02%)                                       |               |                            | GDP        | 435,000               | Finance 2.5% 10/10/2025                                                 | 461           | 0.15                       |
| GBP        | 150,000            | *AXA FRN 16/01/2054                                                 | 180           | 0.06                       | GBP        | 300,000               | E.ON International Finance 6.375%                                       | 101           | 0.10                       |
| GBP        | 500,000            | Banque Fédérative du Crédit Mutuel<br>1.75% 19/12/2024              | 510           | 0.16                       |            | ,                     | 07/06/2032                                                              | 439           | 0.14                       |
| GBP        | 300,000            | BPCE 5.25% 16/04/2029                                               | 370           | 0.10                       | GBP        | 913,000               | Innogy Finance 6.25% 03/06/2030                                         | 1,272         | 0.41                       |
| GBP        | 450,000            | Electricite de France 5.125%                                        | 0.0           | 02                         | GBP        | 283,000               | LafargeHolcim Sterling Finance 3%                                       |               |                            |
|            |                    | 22/09/2050                                                          | 673           | 0.22                       | 1100       | FOF 000               | 12/05/2032                                                              | 299           | 0.10                       |
| GBP        | 400,000            | Electricite de France 5.5% 17/10/2041                               | 593           | 0.19                       | USD        | 525,000               | Syngenta Finance 5.182% 24/04/2028<br>Telefonica Europe Perpetual 3%    | 454           | 0.14                       |
| GBP        | 400,000            | Orange 3.25% 15/01/2032                                             | 451           | 0.15                       | EUR        | 300,000               | 04/12/2066                                                              | 278           | 0.09                       |
| GBP        | 150,000            | Orange 5.625% 23/01/2034                                            | 214           | 0.07                       | GBP        | 300,000               | Volkswagen International Finance                                        | 210           | 0.00                       |
| GBP        | 120,000            | Orange 8.125% 20/11/2028                                            | 184           | 0.06                       |            | ,                     | 3.375% 16/11/2026                                                       | 322           | 0.10                       |
|            |                    |                                                                     |               |                            |            |                       | Total Netherlands                                                       | 3,525         | 1.13                       |
|            |                    |                                                                     |               | 1                          | 64         |                       |                                                                         |               |                            |

### **Portfolio Statement**

|         | Holding            | Investment                            | Value<br>£000 | % of<br>Net Asset<br>Value |     | Holding | Investment                          | Value<br>£000 | % of<br>Net Asset<br>Value |
|---------|--------------------|---------------------------------------|---------------|----------------------------|-----|---------|-------------------------------------|---------------|----------------------------|
| REPUB   | LIC OF IRE         | LAND 0.52% (0.50%)                    |               |                            | GBP | 150,000 | Eversholt Funding 6.359% 02/12/2025 | 186           | 0.06                       |
|         |                    | Corporate Bonds 0.52% (0.50%)         |               |                            | GBP | 260,000 | Experian Finance 2.125% 27/09/2024  | 270           | 0.09                       |
| EUR     | 340,000            | *Bank of Ireland 7.375% 29/12/2049    | 317           | 0.10                       | GBP | 480,000 | First Hydro Finance 9% 31/07/2021   | 545           | 0.18                       |
| GBP     | 744,000            | GE Capital UK Funding 5.875%          |               |                            | EUR | 355,000 | G4S International Finance 1.5%      |               |                            |
|         |                    | 18/01/2033                            | 928           | 0.30                       |     |         | 02/06/2024                          | 329           | 0.11                       |
| GBP     | 165,000            | PGH Capital 4.125% 20/07/2022         | 172           | 0.05                       | EUR | 195,000 | G4S International Finance 1.875%    |               |                            |
| GBP     | 185,000            | PGH Capital 6.625% 28/12/2025         | 206           | 0.07                       |     |         | 24/05/2025                          | 183           | 0.06                       |
|         |                    | Total Republic of Ireland             | 1,623         | 0.52                       | GBP | 531,000 | GKN Holdings 4.625% 15/05/2032      | 534           | 0.17                       |
|         |                    | · _                                   |               |                            | GBP | 427,000 | GKN Holdings 5.375% 19/09/2022      | 464           | 0.15                       |
| SWEDE   | EN 0.24% (0        | 25%)                                  |               |                            | GBP | 205,000 | Home Group 3.125% 27/03/2043        | 220           | 0.07                       |
| 011201  |                    | Corporate Bonds 0.24% (0.25%)         |               |                            | GBP | 140,000 | HSBC Bank 4.75% 24/03/2046          | 175           | 0.06                       |
| EUR     | 325,000            | Akelius Residential 1.75% 07/02/2025  | 309           | 0.10                       | GBP | 679,000 | HSBC Bank 5.375% 22/08/2033         | 865           | 0.28                       |
| GBP     | 430,000            | Akelius Residential 2.375%            | 000           | 0.10                       | GBP | 200,000 | *HSBC Holdings Variable 22/07/2028  | 212           | 0.07                       |
| 0D1     | 400,000            | 15/08/2025                            | 439           | 0.14                       | GBP | 260,000 | Imperial Brands Finance 4.875%      |               |                            |
|         |                    | Total Sweden                          | 748           | 0.14                       |     |         | 07/06/2032                          | 320           | 0.10                       |
|         |                    | Total Sweden                          | /40           | 0.24                       | GBP | 484,000 | Imperial Brands Finance 5.5%        |               |                            |
| 014/177 |                    |                                       |               |                            |     |         | 28/09/2026                          | 585           | 0.19                       |
| SWIIZ   | EKLAND U.          | 20% (1.57%)                           |               |                            | GBP | 280,000 | Imperial Brand Finance 8.125%       |               |                            |
|         |                    | Corporate Bonds 0.20% (0.27%)         |               |                            |     |         | 15/03/2024                          | 359           | 0.12                       |
| USD     | 700,000            | *UBS Group 7% 29/12/2049              | 626           | 0.20                       | GBP | 211,000 | Incommunities 3.25% 21/03/2049      | 249           | 0.08                       |
|         |                    | Comment Commission 0 000/ (1 200/ )   |               |                            | GBP | 289,000 | Juturna European Loan Conduit No    |               |                            |
|         |                    | Support Services 0.00% (1.30%)        |               |                            |     |         | 16 5.0636% 10/08/2033               | 306           | 0.10                       |
|         |                    | Total Switzerland                     | 626           | 0.20                       | GBP | 775,000 | Land Securities Capital Markets     |               |                            |
|         |                    |                                       |               |                            |     |         | 2.375% 29/03/2029                   | 820           | 0.26                       |
| UNITED  | ) KINGDON          | A 87.20% (86.05%)                     |               |                            | GBP | 325,000 | *Legal & General Group 5.5%         |               |                            |
|         |                    | Corporate Bonds 10.66% (11.00%)       |               |                            |     |         | 27/06/2064                          | 363           | 0.12                       |
| GBP     | 180,000            | Anglian Water Services Financing      |               |                            | GBP | 211,000 | *Legal & General Group 10%          |               |                            |
|         |                    | 2.625% 15/06/2027                     | 180           | 0.06                       |     |         | 23/07/2041                          | 243           | 0.08                       |
| GBP     | 267,000            | Anglian Water Services Financing      |               |                            | GBP | 279,000 | *Legal & General Group Variable     |               |                            |
|         |                    | 2.75% 26/10/2029                      | 293           | 0.09                       |     |         | 27/10/2045                          | 310           | 0.10                       |
| GBP     | 140,000            | Annington Funding 3.935% 12/07/2047   | 159           | 0.05                       | GBP | 100,000 | *Legal & General Group Variable     |               |                            |
| GBP     | 281,000            | *Aviva 4.375% 12/09/2049              | 299           | 0.10                       |     |         | 14/11/2048                          | 110           | 0.03                       |
| GBP     | 307,000            | *Aviva 6.625% 03/06/2041              | 332           | 0.11                       | GBP | 490,000 | Lloyds Bank 6.5% 17/09/2040         | 816           | 0.26                       |
| GBP     | 374,000            | Barclays 3.25% 17/01/2033             | 372           | 0.12                       | GBP | 277,000 | Lloyds Bank 7.625% 22/04/2025       | 353           | 0.11                       |
| EUR     | 300,000            | Barclays Bank 6.625% 30/03/2022       | 309           | 0.10                       | GBP | 250,000 | London Power Networks 2.625%        |               |                            |
| GBP     | 200,000            | *Barclays Bank 7.75% 08/03/2075       | 212           | 0.07                       |     |         | 01/03/2029                          | 269           | 0.09                       |
| GBP     | 168,000            | Barclays Bank 10% 21/05/2021          | 191           | 0.06                       | GBP | 810,000 | Longstone Finance 4.791%            |               |                            |
| GBP     | 145,000            | BAT International Finance 6%          |               |                            |     |         | 19/04/2030                          | 538           | 0.17                       |
|         |                    | 24/11/2034                            | 195           | 0.06                       | GBP | 212,000 | Marks & Spencer 4.75% 12/06/2025    | 232           | 0.07                       |
| GBP     | 272,000            | BP Capital Markets 1.827%             |               |                            | GBP | 104,000 | *Marstons Issuer 5.1576% 15/10/2027 | 94            | 0.03                       |
|         |                    | 08/09/2025                            | 281           | 0.09                       | GBP | 361,000 | Mitchells & Butlers Finance 5.574%  |               |                            |
| GBP     | 380,000            | British Telecommunications 3.125%     |               |                            |     |         | 15/12/2030                          | 170           | 0.05                       |
|         |                    | 21/11/2031                            | 410           | 0.13                       | GBP | 292,000 | Motability Operations 2.375%        |               |                            |
| GBP     | 320,000            | Broadgate Financing 4.821%            |               |                            |     |         | 03/07/2039                          | 303           | 0.10                       |
|         |                    | 05/07/2033                            | 439           | 0.14                       | GBP | 156,000 | National Grid Electricity           |               |                            |
| GBP     | 140,000            | Broadgate Finance 5.098%              |               |                            |     |         | Transmission 2.75% 06/02/2035       | 175           | 0.06                       |
|         |                    | 05/04/2033                            | 159           | 0.05                       | GBP | 400,000 | Newriver REIT 3.5% 07/03/2028       | 403           | 0.13                       |
| GBP     | 990,000            | Bunzl Finance 2.25% 11/06/2025        | 1,015         | 0.33                       | GBP | 743,000 | *NGG Finance 5.625% 18/06/2073      | 829           | 0.27                       |
| GBP     | 249,000            | Bupa Finance 2% 05/04/2024            | 254           | 0.08                       | GBP | 170,000 | NIE Finance 2.5% 27/10/2025 (LSE)   | 179           | 0.06                       |
| GBP     | 630,000            | Bupa Finance 5% 08/12/2026            | 708           | 0.23                       | GBP | 266,000 | Northern Gas Networks Finance       |               |                            |
| GBP     | 370,000            | Cadent Finance 2.125% 22/09/2028      | 378           | 0.12                       |     |         | 4.875% 30/06/2027                   | 332           | 0.11                       |
| GBP     | 310,000            | Cadent Finance 2.625% 22/09/2038      | 321           | 0.10                       | GBP | 298,000 | Northern Powergrid Yorkshire 2.5%   |               |                            |
| GBP     | 260,000            | Cadent Finance 2.75% 22/09/2046       | 270           | 0.09                       |     |         | 01/04/2025                          | 315           | 0.10                       |
| GBP     | 450,000            | Cattles 7.125% 05/07/2017 (Defaulted) | 1             | _                          | GBP | 250,000 | Northumbrian Water Finance 2.375%   |               |                            |
| GBP     | 360,000            | Co-operative Bank United Kingdom      |               |                            |     |         | 05/10/2027                          | 263           | 0.08                       |
| 001     | 550,000            | 4.75% 11/11/2021                      | 381           | 0.12                       | GBP | 265,000 | *Pennon Group Perpetual Variable    | 200           | 0.00                       |
| GBP     | 255,000            | *CYBG 4% 22/06/2025                   | 245           | 0.12                       | 501 | 200,000 | 22/05/2066                          | 266           | 0.09                       |
| GBP     | 255,000<br>310,000 | °CYBG 5% 09/02/2026                   | 245<br>306    | 0.08                       | GBP | 282,000 | Pension Insurance 5.625% 20/09/2030 | 200           | 0.09                       |
|         |                    |                                       |               |                            | GBP | 477,000 | Prudential 6.125% 19/12/2031        | 639           | 0.03                       |
| EUR     | 344,000            | DS Smith 1.375% 26/07/2024            | 319           | 0.10                       | GBP | 345,000 | *Prudential Variable 20/10/2051     | 390           | 0.21                       |
| GBP     | 240,000            | DS Smith 2.875% 26/07/2029            | 249           | 0.08                       | GBP | 345,000 | Rolls-Royce 3.375% 18/06/2026       | 390           | 0.13                       |
| GBP     | 218,000            | El Group 6.375% 15/02/2022            | 221           | 0.07                       | GBP | 725,000 | *Royal Bank of Scotland 2.875%      | 331           | 0.11                       |
| GBP     | 370,000            | Eversholt Funding 3.529% 07/08/2042   | 392           | 0.13                       | UDF | 123,000 | 19/09/2026                          | 736           | 0.24                       |
|         |                    |                                       |               |                            |     |         |                                     | 700           | 0.27                       |

### **Portfolio Statement**

|            |                    |                                                                        | Value      | % of<br>Net Asset |
|------------|--------------------|------------------------------------------------------------------------|------------|-------------------|
|            | Holding            | Investment                                                             | £000       | Value             |
| UNITE      | D KINGDON          | / 87.20% (86.05%) (continued)                                          |            |                   |
| GBP        | 451,000            | "Royal Bank of Scotland Group                                          |            |                   |
| GBP        | 130,000            | Variable 28/03/2027<br>Santander UK 10.0625% 29/10/2049                | 462<br>208 | 0.15<br>0.07      |
| GBP        | 200,000            | Scotland Gas Network 3.25%                                             | 200        | 0.07              |
|            |                    | 08/03/2027                                                             | 222        | 0.07              |
| GBP<br>GBP | 100,000<br>577,000 | Scottish Widows 7% 16/06/2043<br>Severn Trent Utilities Finance 3.625% | 132        | 0.04              |
| UDI        | 577,000            | 16/01/2026                                                             | 647        | 0.21              |
| GBP        | 100,000            | Severn Trent Utilities Finance 4.875%<br>24/01/2042                    | 144        | 0.05              |
| GBP        | 190,000            | South Eastern Power Networks                                           |            |                   |
| GBP        | 120,000            | 6.375% 12/11/2031<br>Southern Gas Networks 3.1%                        | 282        | 0.09              |
| 0DI        | 120,000            | 15/09/2036                                                             | 137        | 0.04              |
| GBP        | 297,000            | Southern Gas Networks 4.875% 21/03/2029                                | 382        | 0.12              |
| GBP        | 624,000            | *Telereal Securitisation 4.0902%                                       |            |                   |
| GBP        | 287,000            | 10/12/2033<br>Telereal Securitisation 4.9741%                          | 647        | 0.21              |
| UDF        | 207,000            | 10/09/2027                                                             | 204        | 0.07              |
| GBP        | 338,000            | Telereal Securitisation 5.9478%                                        |            |                   |
| GBP        | 270 000            | 10/12/2031<br>Tesco Property Finance 5.5%                              | 322        | 0.10              |
| GDP        | 370,000            | 13/10/2041                                                             | 469        | 0.15              |
| GBP        | 75,000             | Tesco Property Finance 1 7.6227%                                       |            |                   |
| GBP        | 507 000            | 13/07/2039<br>Tesco Property Finance 6 5.4111%                         | 96         | 0.03              |
| UDF        | 597,000            | 13/07/2044                                                             | 727        | 0.23              |
| GBP        | 320,000            | *TSB Banking Group 5.75% 06/05/2026                                    | 324        | 0.10              |
| GBP        | 385,000            | Unilever 1.5% 22/07/2026                                               | 393        | 0.13              |
| GBP        | 295,000            | Unique Pub Finance 5.659%<br>30/06/2027                                | 215        | 0.07              |
| GBP        | 267,000            | Unite Group 3.5% 15/10/2028                                            | 289        | 0.09              |
| GBP        | 145,000            | United Utilities Water Finance                                         | 100        | 0.05              |
| USD        | 445,000            | 2.625% 12/02/2031<br>"Vodafone Group Variable 6.25%                    | 160        | 0.05              |
| 000        |                    | 03/10/2078                                                             | 386        | 0.12              |
| GBP        | 143,000            | Wales & West Utilities Finance 3%                                      |            | 0.05              |
| GBP        | 200,000            | 03/08/2038<br>Western Power Distribution 1.75%                         | 164        | 0.05              |
| 001        | 200,000            | 09/09/2031                                                             | 195        | 0.06              |
| GBP        | 360,000            | Western Power Distribution 3.5%                                        |            | 0.40              |
| GBP        | 389,000            | 16/10/2026<br>Western Power Distribution West                          | 384        | 0.12              |
| 0.51       | 000,000            | Midlands 5.75% 16/04/2032                                              | 546        | 0.18              |
| GBP        | 240,000            | Western Power Distribution West                                        | 200        | 0.10              |
| GBP        | 168,000            | Midlands 6% 09/05/2025<br>Yorkshire Water Finance 2.75%                | 296        | 0.10              |
|            | ,                  | 18/04/2041                                                             | 186        | 0.06              |
|            |                    | Government Bonds 0.09% (0.05%)                                         |            |                   |
| GBP        | 260,000            | United Kingdom Gilt 1.5% 22/07/2047                                    | 286        | 0.09              |
|            |                    | 0:1 8. Cap Broducare 2. (20/ /2.729/ )                                 |            |                   |
|            | 332,860            | Oil & Gas Producers 2.42% (2.73%)<br>Royal Dutch Shell 'B' Shares      | 7,516      | 2.42              |
|            | ,,                 |                                                                        | .,         |                   |
|            | 122 245            | Chemicals 1.22% (1.34%)<br>Johnson Matthey                             | 2 705      | 1.22              |
|            | 123,245            | oomison wattiey                                                        | 3,795      | 1.22              |
|            | 1,629,521          | Construction & Materials 1.07% (1.02%)<br>Melrose Industries           | 3,332      | 1.07              |
|            | .,0,021            |                                                                        | 2,002      |                   |

|                        |                                             |                 | % of               |
|------------------------|---------------------------------------------|-----------------|--------------------|
| Holding                | Investment                                  | Value<br>£000   | Net Asset<br>Value |
|                        | Aerospace & Defense 3.43% (3.22%)           |                 |                    |
| 980,617                | BAE Systems                                 | 5,539           | 1.78               |
| 3,155,450              | Cobham                                      | 5,112           | 1.65               |
|                        | General Industrials 2.95% (2.89%)           |                 | 1.00               |
| 1,211,636              | DS Smith                                    | 4,230           | 1.36               |
| 292,866                | Smiths Group                                | 4,936           | 1.59               |
| 450 750                | Electronic & Electrical Equipment 0.37%     |                 | 0.07               |
| 452,752                | Morgan Advanced Materials                   | 1,161           | 0.37               |
| 275,526                | Industrial Engineering 0.91% (0.45%)        | 2,820           | 0.91               |
| 275,520                |                                             | 2,020           | 0.51               |
| 770.000                | Industrial Transportation 0.56% (0.64%)     | 4 707           | 0.50               |
| 778,832                | Wincanton                                   | 1,737           | 0.56               |
|                        | Support Services 8.82% (6.69%)              |                 |                    |
| 1,594,628              | Electrocomponents                           | 9,539           | 3.07               |
| 71,815                 | Ferguson                                    | 4,595           | 1.48               |
| 2,111,293<br>2,192,061 | Hays<br>Rentokil Initial                    | 3,125<br>10,140 | 1.01<br>3.26       |
| 2,102,001              |                                             | 10,110          | 0.20               |
| 626,197                | Food Producers 1.48% (1.49%)<br>Tate & Lyle | 4,596           | 1.48               |
| 020,137                |                                             | 4,000           | 1.40               |
|                        | Personal Goods 3.13% (2.64%)                |                 |                    |
| 187,976                | Unilever                                    | 9,722           | 3.13               |
|                        | Tobacco 2.62% (3.48%)                       |                 |                    |
| 382,471                | Imperial Brands                             | 8,126           | 2.62               |
|                        | Pharmaceuticals & Biotechnology 12.11       | % (11.14%)      |                    |
| 310,811                | AstraZeneca                                 | 22,484          | 7.24               |
| 885,056                | GlaxoSmithKline                             | 15,134          | 4.87               |
|                        | Food & Drug Retailers 3.66% (4.31%)         |                 |                    |
| 1,683,608              | Tesco                                       | 3,886           | 1.25               |
| 3,996,032              | WM Morrison Supermarkets                    | 7,503           | 2.41               |
|                        | General Retailers 1.48% (1.83%)             |                 |                    |
| 2,327,864              | Marks & Spencer Group                       | 4,587           | 1.48               |
|                        | Media 5.58% (5.48%)                         |                 |                    |
| 3,476,539              | ITV                                         | 4,226           | 1.36               |
| 761,275                | Pearson                                     | 6,526           | 2.10               |
| 337,181                | RELX (London Listing)                       | 6,592           | 2.12               |
|                        | Travel & Leisure 5.72% (5.32%)              |                 |                    |
| 284,506                | Compass Group                               | 5,938           | 1.91               |
| 3,045,413              |                                             | 3,965           | 1.28               |
| 215,938<br>1,033,624   | J D Wetherspoon                             | 3,442<br>1,741  | 1.11               |
| 2,151,253              | Rank Group<br>Stagecoach Group              | 2,678           | 0.56<br>0.86       |
| 2,131,233              | - ·                                         |                 | 0.00               |
| 2 600 070              | Fixed Line Telecommunications 1.41% (1      |                 | 1 / 1              |
| 2,609,076              | BT Group                                    | 4,383           | 1.41               |
|                        | Gas, Water & Multiutilities 2.16% (3.04%    |                 |                    |
| 3,309,846              | Centrica<br>Bonnon Crown                    | 2,205           | 0.71               |
| 392,552<br>198,820     | Pennon Group<br>United Utilities Group      | 2,946<br>1 553  | 0.95               |
| 130,020                | omrea onnnes arouh                          | 1,553           | 0.50               |

### **Portfolio Statement**

(continued)

|            | Holding            | Investment                                                             | Value<br>£000      | % of<br>Net Asset<br>Value |                       | Holding        | Investment                                               | Value<br>£000     | % of<br>Net Asset<br>Value |
|------------|--------------------|------------------------------------------------------------------------|--------------------|----------------------------|-----------------------|----------------|----------------------------------------------------------|-------------------|----------------------------|
| UNITE      | D KINGDOM          | 1 87.20% (86.05%) (continued)                                          |                    |                            | GBP                   | 287,000        | Wells Fargo 2.5% 02/05/2029                              | 304               | 0.10                       |
|            |                    | Banks 0.83% (0.68%)                                                    |                    |                            | GBP                   | 609,000        | Welltower 4.8% 20/11/2028                                | 736               | 0.24                       |
|            | 204,317            | Secure Trust Bank                                                      | 2,574              | 0.83                       |                       |                | Total United States of America                           | 11,752            | 3.78                       |
|            |                    | Nonlife Insurance 2.35% (2.48%)                                        |                    |                            |                       | TIVES 0.03     | 10/ (O OE0/ )                                            |                   |                            |
|            | 1,393,126          | RSA Insurance Group                                                    | 7,311              | 2.35                       | DENIVA                | 111123 0.03    |                                                          | 0 020/ /0 050/ )  |                            |
|            | 1,000,120          | non insurance droup                                                    | 7,511              | 2.55                       |                       |                | Forward Foreign Exchange Contracts<br>Sell GBP 91,011    | 5 0.03 % (0.03 %) |                            |
|            |                    | Life Insurance 5.24% (5.83%)                                           |                    |                            |                       |                | Buy EUR 100,525 J.P. Morgan                              | (1)               | _                          |
|            | 910,711            | Chesnara                                                               | 2,459              | 0.79                       |                       |                | Sell GBP 10,229                                          |                   |                            |
|            | 2,145,556          | Legal & General Group                                                  | 4,958              | 1.60                       |                       |                | Buy EUR 11,242 J.P. Morgan <sup>1</sup>                  | -                 | -                          |
|            | 1,367,548          | Phoenix Group Holdings                                                 | 8,863              | 2.85                       |                       |                | Sell GBP 10,186                                          |                   |                            |
|            |                    | Real Estate Investment Trusts 1.19% (1                                 | .11%)              |                            |                       |                | Buy EUR 11,247 J.P. Morgan <sup>1</sup>                  | -                 | -                          |
|            | 1,776,756          | Londonmetric Property REIT                                             | 3,710              | 1.19                       |                       |                | Sell GBP 13,769<br>Buy EUR 15 202 LB Morgani             |                   |                            |
|            | , , .,             |                                                                        | -, -               |                            |                       |                | Buy EUR 15,203 J.P. Morgan <sup>1</sup><br>Sell GBP 180  | -                 | -                          |
|            |                    | Financial Services 2.88% (2.58%)                                       |                    |                            |                       |                | Buy EUR 198 J.P. Morgan <sup>1</sup>                     | _                 | _                          |
|            | 777,567            | 3i Group                                                               | 8,950              | 2.88                       |                       |                | Sell GBP 236                                             |                   |                            |
|            |                    | Technology Hardware & Equipment 2.8                                    | <b>36% (2.40%)</b> |                            |                       |                | Buy EUR 261 J.P. Morgan <sup>1</sup>                     | -                 | -                          |
|            | 4,659,012          | Spirent Communications                                                 | 8,871              | 2.86                       |                       |                | Sell GBP 325                                             |                   |                            |
|            | .,                 | Total United Kingdom                                                   | 270,874            | 87.20                      |                       |                | Buy EUR 359 J.P. Morgan <sup>1</sup>                     | -                 | -                          |
|            |                    | -                                                                      |                    |                            |                       |                | Sell GBP 4,115,790<br>Buy EUR 4,544,355 J.P. Morgan      | (37)              | (0.01)                     |
| UNITE      | D STATES O         | F AMERICA 3.78% (3.48%)                                                |                    |                            |                       |                | Sell GBP 423                                             | (37)              | (0.01)                     |
|            |                    | Corporate Bonds 3.78% (3.48%)                                          |                    |                            |                       |                | Buy EUR 471 J.P. Morgan                                  | _                 | _                          |
| GBP        | 250,000            | American International Group 5%                                        |                    |                            |                       |                | Sell GBP 494                                             |                   |                            |
|            |                    | 26/04/2023                                                             | 282                | 0.09                       |                       |                | Buy EUR 545 J.P. Morgan <sup>1</sup>                     | -                 | -                          |
| GBP        | 300,000            | Amgen 5.5% 07/12/2026                                                  | 378                | 0.12                       |                       |                | Sell GBP 72                                              |                   |                            |
| GBP        | 215,000            | AT&T 4.25% 01/06/2043                                                  | 250                | 0.08                       |                       |                | Buy EUR 80 J.P. Morgan                                   | -                 | -                          |
| GBP        | 304,000            | AT&T 4.375% 14/09/2029                                                 | 358                | 0.11                       |                       |                | Sell GBP 89                                              |                   |                            |
| GBP        | 250,000            | AT&T 5.5% 15/03/2027                                                   | 311                | 0.10                       |                       |                | Buy EUR 98 J.P. Morgan <sup>1</sup>                      | -                 | -                          |
| GBP        | 505,000            | BAT Capital 2.125% 15/08/2025                                          | 509                | 0.16                       |                       |                | Sell USD 21,180                                          |                   |                            |
| USD        | 500,000            | Bayer US Finance II 4.25% 15/12/2025                                   | 436                | 0.14                       |                       |                | Buy GBP 17,330 Citigroup <sup>1</sup><br>Sell EUR 23,702 | -                 | -                          |
| GBP<br>GBP | 899,000<br>262,000 | Becton Dickinson 3.02% 24/05/2025<br>Berkshire Hathaway Finance 2.625% | 954                | 0.31                       |                       |                | Buy GBP 21,509 Citigroup <sup>1</sup>                    | _                 | _                          |
| UDI        | 202,000            | 19/06/2059                                                             | 299                | 0.10                       |                       |                | Sell USD 27,869                                          |                   |                            |
| GBP        | 370,000            | Digital Stout 3.3% 19/07/2029                                          | 401                | 0.13                       |                       |                | Buy GBP 22,916 Bank of Scotland <sup>1</sup>             | -                 | _                          |
| GBP        | 211,000            | Digital Stout Holding 3.75% 17/10/2030                                 | 236                | 0.08                       |                       |                | Sell USD 3,730,275                                       |                   |                            |
| GBP        | 274,000            | Discovery 2.5% 20/09/2024                                              | 281                | 0.09                       |                       |                | Buy GBP 3,073,930 Lloyds                                 | 42                | 0.01                       |
| EUR        | 350,000            | Equinix 2.875% 01/10/2025                                              | 326                | 0.11                       |                       |                | Sell EUR 4,438,857                                       |                   |                            |
| EUR        | 120,000            | Equinix 2.875% 01/02/2026                                              | 113                | 0.04                       |                       |                | Buy GBP 4,071,582 Lloyds                                 | 89                | 0.03                       |
| GBP        | 254,000            | Fidelity National Information                                          |                    |                            |                       |                | Total Derivatives                                        | 93                | 0.03                       |
|            |                    | Services 2.602% 21/05/2025                                             | 267                | 0.08                       | Total va              | lue of invest  | ments                                                    | 308,515           | 99.32                      |
| GBP        | 690,000            | Fidelity National Information<br>Services 3.36% 21/05/2031             | 764                | 0.24                       | Net othe              | er assets (0.2 | 23%)                                                     | 2,113             | 0.68                       |
| GBP        | 133,000            | Fiserv 2.25% 01/07/2025                                                | 137                | 0.24                       | Net ass               | ets            |                                                          | 310,628           | 100.00                     |
| GBP        | 367,000            | Fiserv 3% 01/07/2021                                                   | 392                | 0.13                       | March 2               | 2019 compara   | atives in brackets.                                      |                   |                            |
| GBP        | 212,000            | Ford Motor Credit 4.535% 06/03/2025                                    | 226                | 0.07                       |                       | rate bonds.    |                                                          |                   |                            |
| EUR        | 210,000            | General Electric 0.875% 17/05/2025                                     | 180                | 0.06                       | <sup>1</sup> Less tha | n £500, roun   | ded to nil.                                              |                   |                            |
| GBP        | 251,000            | Goldman Sachs Group 3.125%                                             |                    |                            |                       |                |                                                          |                   |                            |
|            |                    | 25/07/2029                                                             | 273                | 0.09                       | ANALYS                | IS OF INVES    | TMENTS BY ASSET CLASS                                    | Value             | 9/ of                      |
| EUR        | 430,000            | IQVIA 3.25% 15/03/2025                                                 | 396                | 0.13                       |                       |                |                                                          | Value<br>£000     | % of<br>Investment         |
| GBP        | 200,000            | McDonald's 2.95% 15/03/2034                                            | 222                | 0.07                       | Fixed int             | erest          |                                                          | 54,887            | 17.79                      |
| GBP        | 270,000            | Metropolitan Life Global Funding I                                     |                    |                            |                       | rate notes     |                                                          | 9,254             | 3.00                       |
| LIOP       | 045 000            | 3.5% 30/09/2026                                                        | 312                | 0.10                       | Derivati              |                |                                                          | 93                | 0.03                       |
| USD        | 215,000            | Plains All American Pipeline 4.65%                                     | 107                | 0.00                       | Equity                |                |                                                          | 244,281           | 79.18                      |
| GBP        | 656,000            | 15/10/2025<br>The Kraft Heinz 4.125% 01/07/2027                        | 187<br>714         | 0.06<br>0.23               | Total va              | lue of invest  | ments                                                    | 308,515           | 100.00                     |
| GBP        | 125,000            | Time Warner Cable 5.25% 15/07/2042                                     | 147                | 0.25                       |                       |                |                                                          |                   |                            |
| GBP        | 235,000            | Time Warner Cable 5.75% 02/06/2031                                     | 289                | 0.09                       |                       | urchases a     |                                                          |                   |                            |
| GBP        | 410,000            | Verizon Communications 3.375%                                          |                    |                            | for the a             | ccounting per  | iod 8 March 2019 to 7 September 2019                     |                   |                            |
|            | •                  | 27/10/2036                                                             | 474                | 0.15                       |                       |                |                                                          | 2019              | 2018                       |
| GBP        | 585,000            | Wells Fargo 2% 28/07/2025                                              | 598                | 0.19                       | T-+- !                | wahar f        | the nexted                                               | £000              | £000                       |
|            |                    |                                                                        |                    |                            |                       | rchases for t  | •                                                        | 16,485            | 14,346                     |

Total sales for the period

34,994

44,910

### **Portfolio Statement**

|            | Holding                | Investment                                                      | Value<br>£000 | % of<br>Net Asset<br>Value |            | Holding                | Investment                                                               | Value<br>£000  | % of<br>Net Asset<br>Value |
|------------|------------------------|-----------------------------------------------------------------|---------------|----------------------------|------------|------------------------|--------------------------------------------------------------------------|----------------|----------------------------|
| FIXED      | INTEREST 8             | 87.33% (81.36%)                                                 |               |                            |            |                        | A- 12.18% (12.83%)                                                       |                |                            |
| GBP        | 2,700,000              | AAA 0.91% (1.20%)<br>Broadgate Financing 4.821%                 |               |                            | GBP        | 3,614,000              | Anglian Water Services Financing<br>2.75% 26/10/2029                     | 3,969          | 0.38                       |
|            |                        | 05/07/2033                                                      | 3,705         | 0.36                       | GBP        | 13,190,000             | Anheuser-Busch 2.25% 24/05/2029                                          | 13,677         | 1.31                       |
| GBP        | 3,000,000              | European Investment Bank 4.625%                                 | /             |                            | USD        | 4,500,000              | Anheuser-Busch InBev 4.7%                                                | 4 000          | 0.44                       |
|            |                        | 12/10/2054                                                      | 5,774         | 0.55                       | GBP        | 3,997,000              | 01/02/2036<br>BP Capital Markets 1.827% 08/09/2025                       | 4,229<br>4,135 | 0.41<br>0.40               |
|            |                        | Aaa 0.25% (0.26%)                                               |               |                            | GBP        | 1,450,000              | Electricite de France 5.125%                                             | 4,100          | 0.40                       |
| GBP        | 1,862,000              | Lloyds Bank 6% 08/02/2029                                       | 2,639         | 0.25                       | 05.        | .,                     | 22/09/2050                                                               | 2,167          | 0.21                       |
|            |                        | AA 3.04% (2.75%)                                                |               |                            | GBP        | 10,800,000             | Electricite de France 5.5% 17/10/2041                                    | 15,999         | 1.54                       |
| GBP        | 3,756,000              | Berkshire Hathaway Finance 2.625%                               |               |                            | GBP        | 4,960,000              | Experian Finance 2.125% 27/09/2024                                       | 5,151          | 0.49                       |
| 0Di        | 0,750,000              | 19/06/2059                                                      | 4,292         | 0.41                       | GBP        | 1,470,000              | Heathrow Funding 2.75% 09/08/2049                                        | 1,529          | 0.15                       |
| GBP        | 3,438,000              | Dwr Cymru Financing 6.015%                                      |               |                            | GBP<br>GBP | 1,480,000<br>1,469,000 | Heathrow Funding 4.625% 31/10/2046<br>Heathrow Funding 5.875% 13/05/2041 | 2,075<br>2,290 | 0.20<br>0.22               |
|            |                        | 31/03/2028                                                      | 4,736         | 0.45                       | GBP        | 1,750,000              | Heathrow Funding 6.45% 10/12/2031                                        | 2,230          | 0.22                       |
| GBP        | 3,601,000              | Juturna European Loan Conduit                                   | 0.007         | 0.07                       | GBP        | 2,332,000              | Home Group 3.125% 27/03/2043                                             | 2,505          | 0.24                       |
| 000        | 1 775 000              | No 16 5.0636% 10/08/2033                                        | 3,807         | 0.37                       | GBP        | 2,385,000              | HSBC Bank 4.75% 24/03/2046                                               | 2,974          | 0.29                       |
| GBP        | 1,775,000              | Land Securities Capital Markets 1.974% 08/02/2026               | 1,817         | 0.17                       | GBP        | 6,251,000              | HSBC Bank 5.375% 22/08/2033                                              | 7,959          | 0.76                       |
| GBP        | 6,195,000              | Land Securities Capital Markets                                 | 1,017         | 0.17                       | GBP        | 2,960,000              | London Power Networks 2.625%                                             |                |                            |
| 02.        | 0,100,000              | 2.375% 29/03/2029                                               | 6,551         | 0.63                       | 000        | 0 570 000              | 01/03/2029                                                               | 3,182          | 0.31                       |
| GBP        | 2,794,000              | Southern Gas Networks 4.875%                                    |               |                            | GBP        | 2,570,000              | London Power Networks 6.125%<br>07/06/2027                               | 3,383          | 0.32                       |
|            |                        | 21/03/2029                                                      | 3,594         | 0.35                       | GBP        | 3,949,000              | Mitchells & Butlers Finance 5.574%                                       | 3,383          | 0.32                       |
| GBP        | 1,684,000              | Telereal Securitisation 4.9741%                                 |               |                            | GDI        | 3,343,000              | 15/12/2030                                                               | 1,861          | 0.18                       |
| 000        | E 00E 000              | 10/09/2027                                                      | 1,196         | 0.11                       | GBP        | 2,799,000              | National Grid Electricity Transmission                                   | .,             |                            |
| GBP        | 5,995,000              | Telereal Securitisation 5.9478%<br>10/12/2031                   | 5,710         | 0.55                       |            |                        | 2.75% 06/02/2035                                                         | 3,148          | 0.30                       |
|            |                        | 10/12/2031                                                      | 5,710         | 0.00                       | GBP        | 2,000,000              | Places For People Homes 2.875%                                           |                |                            |
|            |                        | Aa2u 2.95% (3.88%)                                              |               |                            |            |                        | 17/08/2026                                                               | 2,065          | 0.20                       |
| GBP        | 5,624,043              | United Kingdom Gilt 1.5% 22/07/2047                             | 6,192         | 0.59                       | USD        | 4,008,000              | SGSP Australia Assets 3.25%<br>29/07/2026                                | 2 206          | 0.33                       |
| GBP        | 15,897,600             | United Kingdom Gilt 2.5% 22/07/2065                             | 24,575        | 2.36                       | GBP        | 3,250,000              | SGSP Australia Assets 5.125%                                             | 3,386          | 0.33                       |
|            |                        | AA- 1.27% (0.79%)                                               |               |                            | GDI        | 3,230,000              | 11/02/2021                                                               | 3,418          | 0.33                       |
| GBP        | 4,933,000              | DNB Bank 1.625% 15/12/2023                                      | 5,040         | 0.48                       | GBP        | 2,062,000              | South Eastern Power Networks                                             | 0,110          | 0.00                       |
| GBP        | 3,950,000              | Metropolitan Life Global Funding I                              | 0,010         | 0.10                       |            |                        | 6.375% 12/11/2031                                                        | 3,061          | 0.29                       |
|            |                        | 3.5% 30/09/2026                                                 | 4,561         | 0.44                       | GBP        | 1,614,000              | United Utilities Water Finance 2.625%                                    |                |                            |
| GBP        | 3,385,000              | Procter & Gamble 1.8% 03/05/2029                                | 3,615         | 0.35                       |            |                        | 12/02/2031                                                               | 1,783          | 0.17                       |
|            |                        | A . 2 070/ (1 200/ )                                            |               |                            | GBP        | 9,404,000              | Wells Fargo 2% 28/07/2025                                                | 9,607          | 0.92                       |
| GBP        | 2,600,000              | <b>A+ 2.07% (1.29%)</b><br>Broadgate Finance 5.098% 05/04/2033  | 2,945         | 0.28                       | GBP<br>GBP | 4,247,000<br>2,481,000 | Wells Fargo 2.5% 02/05/2029<br>Western Power Distribution 1.75%          | 4,497          | 0.43                       |
| GBP        | 2,347,000              | Incommunities 3.25% 21/03/2049                                  | 2,945         | 0.28                       | UDF        | 2,401,000              | 09/09/2031                                                               | 2,424          | 0.23                       |
| GBP        | 3,270,000              | Lloyds Bank 6.5% 17/09/2040                                     | 5,446         | 0.52                       | GBP        | 1,835,000              | Western Power Distribution South                                         | 2,121          | 0.20                       |
| GBP        | 3,000,000              | Total Capital International 1.405%                              | ., .          |                            |            |                        | West 5.875% 25/03/2027                                                   | 2,362          | 0.23                       |
|            |                        | 03/09/2031                                                      | 2,959         | 0.28                       | GBP        | 775,000                | Western Power Distribution West                                          |                |                            |
| GBP        | 4,200,000              | Total Capital International 1.66%                               |               |                            |            |                        | Midlands 3.875% 17/10/2024                                               | 864            | 0.08                       |
|            |                        | 22/07/2026                                                      | 4,330         | 0.42                       | GBP        | 2,373,000              | Western Power Distribution West                                          | 0.000          | 0.00                       |
| GBP        | 3,020,000              | Unilever 1.5% 22/07/2026                                        | 3,080         | 0.30                       | GBP        | 3,570,000              | Midlands 5.75% 16/04/2032<br>Western Power Distribution West             | 3,329          | 0.32                       |
|            |                        | A 3.45% (1.43%)                                                 |               |                            | GDI        | 3,370,000              | Midlands 6% 09/05/2025                                                   | 4,407          | 0.42                       |
| GBP        | 3,610,000              | Amgen 5.5% 07/12/2026                                           | 4,547         | 0.44                       | GBP        | 2,524,000              | Yorkshire Water Finance 2.75%                                            | .,             | 0.12                       |
| GBP        | 7,900,000              | Banque Fédérative du Crédit Mutuel                              |               |                            |            | ,. ,                   | 18/04/2041                                                               | 2,790          | 0.27                       |
|            |                        | 1.75% 19/12/2024                                                | 8,054         | 0.77                       |            |                        |                                                                          |                |                            |
| GBP        | 5,400,000              | Banque Fédérative du Crédit Mutuel                              | =             |                            | 000        | 4 405 000              | A3 0.73% (0.68%)                                                         | 4 500          | 0.44                       |
| 000        | 1 000 000              | 2.25% 18/12/2023                                                | 5,619         | 0.54                       | GBP<br>GBP | 4,465,000<br>2,835,000 | Bupa Finance 2% 05/04/2024<br>Co-operative Bank United Kingdom           | 4,560          | 0.44                       |
| GBP<br>GBP | 1,283,000<br>7,411,000 | Catalyst Housing 3.125% 31/10/2047<br>Lloyds Bank Markets 1.75% | 1,454         | 0.14                       | UDF        | 2,033,000              | 4.75% 11/11/2021                                                         | 3,002          | 0.29                       |
| 001        | 7,11,000               | 11/07/2024                                                      | 7,399         | 0.71                       |            |                        |                                                                          | 0,002          | 0.20                       |
| GBP        | 4,612,000              | Motability Operations 2.375%                                    | .,            |                            |            |                        | BBB+ 18.75% (18.83%)                                                     |                |                            |
|            |                        | 03/07/2039                                                      | 4,793         | 0.46                       | GBP        | 3,700,000              | American International Group 5%                                          |                |                            |
| GBP        | 3,803,000              | Northern Powergrid Yorkshire 2.5%                               |               |                            | 000        | E 005 000              | 26/04/2023                                                               | 4,171          | 0.40                       |
|            |                        | 01/04/2025                                                      | 4,025         | 0.39                       | GBP<br>GBP | 5,685,000<br>1,800,000 | BAT Capital 2.125% 15/08/2025<br>BAT International Finance 4% EMTN       | 5,727          | 0.55                       |
|            |                        |                                                                 |               |                            | UDF        | 1,000,000              | 04/09/2026                                                               | 2,010          | 0.19                       |
|            |                        |                                                                 |               |                            |            |                        | - , - ,                                                                  | _,0.0          | 00                         |

### **Portfolio Statement**

|       | Holding    | Investment                                          | Value<br>£000 | % of<br>Net Asset<br>Value |            | Holding                | Investment                                                                | Value<br>£000   | % of<br>Net Asset<br>Value |
|-------|------------|-----------------------------------------------------|---------------|----------------------------|------------|------------------------|---------------------------------------------------------------------------|-----------------|----------------------------|
| FIXED | INTEREST 8 | 37.33% (81.36%) (continued)                         |               |                            |            |                        | Baa1 1.22% (1.61%)                                                        |                 |                            |
| GBP   | 2.575.000  | BAT International Finance 7.25%                     |               |                            | GBP        | 11,296,000             | Bupa Finance 5% 08/12/2026                                                | 12,690          | 1.22                       |
|       | ,,         | 12/03/2024                                          | 3,196         | 0.31                       |            | , ,                    |                                                                           | ,               |                            |
| GBP   | 3,500,000  | BPCE 5.25% 16/04/2029                               | 4,314         | 0.41                       |            |                        | BBB 20.91% (16.38%)                                                       |                 |                            |
| GBP   | 14,030,000 | Bunzl Finance 2.25% 11/06/2025                      | 14,378        | 1.38                       | EUR        | 4,942,000              | Akelius Residential 1.75% 07/02/2025                                      | 4,697           | 0.45                       |
| GBP   | 5,274,000  | Cadent Finance 2.125% 22/09/2028                    | 5,391         | 0.52                       | GBP        | 6,470,000              | Akelius Residential 2.375% 15/08/2025                                     | 6,600           | 0.63                       |
| GBP   | 5,760,000  | Cadent Finance 2.625% 22/09/2038                    | 5,965         | 0.57                       | GBP        | 2,110,000              | Anglian Water Services Financing                                          |                 |                            |
| GBP   | 4,330,000  | Cadent Finance 2.75% 22/09/2046                     | 4,490         | 0.43                       |            |                        | 2.625% 15/06/2027                                                         | 2,114           | 0.20                       |
| GBP   | 5,798,000  | Deutsche Telekom International                      |               |                            | GBP        | 4,220,000              | APT Pipelines 3.5% 22/03/2030                                             | 4,702           | 0.45                       |
|       |            | Finance 2.5% 10/10/2025                             | 6,138         | 0.59                       | GBP        | 12,759,000             | APT Pipelines 4.25% 26/11/2024                                            | 14,394          | 1.38                       |
| GBP   | 3,375,000  | ENW Finance 6.125% 21/07/2021                       | 3,680         | 0.35                       | GBP        | 4,250,000              | AT&T 4.25% 01/06/2043                                                     | 4,941           | 0.47                       |
| USD   | 5,410,000  | GE Capital International Funding                    |               |                            | GBP        | 7,528,000              | AT&T 4.375% 14/09/2029                                                    | 8,877           | 0.85                       |
|       |            | Company 4.418% 15/11/2035                           | 4,467         | 0.43                       | GBP<br>GBP | 600,000                | AT&T 5.5% 15/03/2027                                                      | 745             | 0.07<br>0.27               |
| GBP   | 6,637,000  | GE Capital UK Funding 5.875%                        | 0.070         |                            | GBP        | 2,631,000              | BAE Systems 4.125% 08/06/2022                                             | 2,838<br>4,124  | 0.27                       |
|       |            | 18/01/2033                                          | 8,276         | 0.79                       | USD        | 4,141,000<br>7,901,000 | Barclays 3.25% 17/01/2033<br>Bayer US Finance II 4.25% 15/12/2025         | 4,124<br>6,894  | 0.40                       |
| EUR   | 2,770,000  | General Electric 0.875% 17/05/2025                  | 2,380         | 0.23                       | GBP        | 15,162,000             | Bayer 03 Finance if 4.25% 15/12/2025<br>Becton Dickinson 3.02% 24/05/2025 | 16,082          | 1.54                       |
| GBP   | 1,959,000  | Glencore Finance Europe 3.125%                      | 1 000         | 0.10                       | GBP        | 3,355,000              | British Telecommunications 3.125%                                         | 10,002          | 1.54                       |
| GBP   | E 042 000  | 26/03/2026                                          | 1,996         | 0.19                       | GDI        | 3,333,000              | 21/11/2031                                                                | 3,618           | 0.35                       |
| UDF   | 5,043,000  | Goldman Sachs Group 3.125%<br>25/07/2029            | 5,481         | 0.53                       | GBP        | 6,038,000              | Digital Stout 3.3% 19/07/2029                                             | 6,536           | 0.63                       |
| EUR   | 5,000,000  | Grand City Properties 1.375%                        | 3,401         | 0.55                       | GBP        | 5,145,000              | Digital Stout Holding 3.75% 17/10/2030                                    | 5,760           | 0.55                       |
| LON   | 3,000,000  | 03/08/2026                                          | 4,690         | 0.45                       | GBP        | 7,825,000              | E.ON International Finance 6.375%                                         | 0,100           | 0.00                       |
| GBP   | 2,400,000  | McDonald's 2.95% 15/03/2034                         | 2,662         | 0.26                       | 05.        | 1,020,000              | 07/06/2032                                                                | 11,458          | 1.10                       |
| GBP   | 5,475,000  | NIE Finance 2.5% 27/10/2025 (BSE)                   | 5,768         | 0.55                       | GBP        | 5,676,000              | Fidelity National Information Services                                    | ,               |                            |
| GBP   | 2,295,000  | NIE Finance 6.375% 02/06/2026                       | 2,980         | 0.29                       |            |                        | 2.602% 21/05/2025                                                         | 5,969           | 0.57                       |
| GBP   | 2,761,000  | Northern Gas Networks Finance                       | _,            |                            | GBP        | 12,969,000             | Fidelity National Information Services                                    |                 |                            |
|       | , . ,      | 4.875% 30/06/2027                                   | 3,448         | 0.33                       |            |                        | 3.36% 21/05/2031                                                          | 14,365          | 1.38                       |
| GBP   | 9,100,000  | Northumbrian Water Finance 1.625%                   |               |                            | GBP        | 2,142,000              | Fiserv 2.25% 01/07/2025                                                   | 2,204           | 0.21                       |
|       |            | 11/10/2026                                          | 9,110         | 0.87                       | GBP        | 7,783,000              | Fiserv 3% 01/07/2031                                                      | 8,308           | 0.80                       |
| GBP   | 3,849,000  | Northumbrian Water Finance 2.375%                   |               |                            | GBP        | 3,044,000              | Ford Motor Credit 4.535% 06/03/2025                                       | 3,247           | 0.31                       |
|       |            | 05/10/2027                                          | 4,050         | 0.39                       | GBP        | 6,902,000              | Global Switch Holdings 4.375%                                             |                 |                            |
| GBP   | 4,600,000  | Orange 3.25% 15/01/2032                             | 5,190         | 0.50                       |            |                        | 13/12/2022                                                                | 7,519           | 0.72                       |
| GBP   | 5,730,000  | Orange 8.125% 20/11/2028                            | 8,805         | 0.85                       | GBP        | 3,581,000              | Imperial Brand Finance 8.125%                                             |                 |                            |
| GBP   | 3,062,000  | Petroleos Mexicanos 3.75%                           |               |                            |            |                        | 15/03/2024                                                                | 4,591           | 0.44                       |
|       |            | 16/11/2025                                          | 2,888         | 0.28                       | GBP        | 9,720,000              | Imperial Brands Finance 5.5%                                              | 44 757          | 1.10                       |
| GBP   | 1,950,000  | Scotland Gas Network 3.25%                          |               |                            | 000        | 0.050.000              | 28/09/2026                                                                | 11,757          | 1.13                       |
|       |            | 08/03/2027                                          | 2,163         | 0.21                       | GBP        | 2,250,000              | Imperial Tobacco Finance 9%<br>17/02/2022                                 | 2 660           | 0.00                       |
| GBP   | 2,401,000  | Scottish Widows 5.5% 16/06/2023                     | 2,672         | 0.26                       | GBP        | 18,690,000             | Innogy Finance 6.25% 03/06/2030                                           | 2,660<br>26,049 | 0.26<br>2.50               |
| GBP   | 7,323,000  | Severn Trent Utilities Finance 3.625%               | 0.015         | 0.79                       | GBP        | 4,109,000              | LafargeHolcim Sterling Finance 3%                                         | 20,049          | 2.30                       |
| GBP   | 606 000    | 16/01/2026<br>Severn Trent Utilities Finance 4.875% | 8,215         | 0.79                       | UDI        | 4,105,000              | 12/05/2032                                                                | 4,343           | 0.42                       |
| UDF   | 686,000    | 24/01/2042                                          | 991           | 0.10                       | GBP        | 5,556,000              | Lloyds Bank 7.625% 22/04/2025                                             | 7,087           | 0.42                       |
| GBP   | 6,500,000  | Severn Trent Utilities Finance 6.125%               | 551           | 0.10                       | GBP        | 1,525,000              | Longstone Finance 4.896% 19/04/2031                                       | 1,833           | 0.18                       |
| ODI   | 0,000,000  | 26/02/2024                                          | 7,816         | 0.75                       | GBP        | 4,390,000              | Rolls-Royce 3.375% 18/06/2026                                             | 4,840           | 0.46                       |
| GBP   | 1,787,000  | Southern Gas Networks 2.5%                          | 7,010         | 0.70                       | GBP        | 2,226,000              | South East Water Finance 5.6577%                                          | .,              |                            |
| 05.   | .,,,,      | 03/02/2025                                          | 1,892         | 0.18                       |            | _,,                    | 30/09/2019                                                                | 2,233           | 0.21                       |
| GBP   | 1,127,000  | Southern Gas Networks 3.1%                          | .,            |                            | GBP        | 1,300,000              | Telereal Securitisation 5.4252%                                           |                 |                            |
|       | , ,        | 15/09/2036                                          | 1,284         | 0.12                       |            |                        | 10/12/2031                                                                | 1,448           | 0.14                       |
| GBP   | 1,275,000  | SPD Finance UK 5.875% 17/07/2026                    | 1,611         | 0.15                       | GBP        | 3,621,000              | Unite Group 3.5% 15/10/2028                                               | 3,922           | 0.38                       |
| GBP   | 3,950,000  | Thames Water Utilities Cayman                       |               |                            | GBP        | 1,250,000              | Vodafone Group 3% 12/08/2056                                              | 1,196           | 0.12                       |
|       |            | Finance 2.625% 24/01/2032                           | 4,092         | 0.39                       |            |                        |                                                                           |                 |                            |
| USD   | 7,472,000  | UBS 5.125% 15/05/2024                               | 6,567         | 0.63                       |            |                        | Baa2 1.50% (1.86%)                                                        |                 |                            |
| GBP   | 2,754,000  | United Mexican States 5.625%                        |               |                            | GBP        | 3,265,000              | Eversholt Funding 3.529% 07/08/2042                                       | 3,462           | 0.33                       |
|       |            | 19/03/2114                                          | 3,075         | 0.30                       | GBP        | 2,585,000              | Eversholt Funding 6.359% 02/12/2025                                       | 3,206           | 0.31                       |
| GBP   | 4,700,000  | Verizon Communications 2.5%                         |               |                            | GBP        | 920,000                | Eversholt Funding 6.697% 22/02/2035                                       | 1,212           | 0.12                       |
|       |            | 08/04/2031                                          | 4,987         | 0.48                       | GBP        | 4,272,000              | Porterbrook Rail Finance 4.625%                                           | F 005           | 0.40                       |
| GBP   | 4,700,000  | Volkswagen International Finance                    |               |                            | 000        | 1 700 000              | 04/04/2029                                                                | 5,025           | 0.48                       |
| 055   | 0.05       | 3.375% 16/11/2026                                   | 5,047         | 0.48                       | GBP        | 1,720,000              | Santander UK 10.0625% 29/10/2049                                          | 2,752           | 0.26                       |
| GBP   | 6,666,000  | Welltower 4.8% 20/11/2028                           | 8,056         | 0.77                       |            |                        | BBB- 10.92% (10.50%)                                                      |                 |                            |
| GBP   | 4,920,000  | Western Power Distribution 3.5%                     | E 045         | 0 50                       | EUR        | 3,500,000              | AIB Group 2.25% 03/07/2025                                                | 3,369           | 0.32                       |
|       |            | 16/10/2026                                          | 5,245         | 0.50                       | GBP        | 4,979,000              | Asciano Finance 5% 19/09/2023                                             | 5,563           | 0.53                       |
|       |            |                                                     |               |                            |            | ,,                     |                                                                           | .,              |                            |

### **Portfolio Statement**

| FKED         INTEREST 87.33% (81.36%) (continued)         GBP         5.000,00         Newriver REIT 3.5% (07/02/2028         5.951           USD         23.880,000         Barcaid 4.5% (15/05/2025         4.363         0.42         GBP         3.420,000         Pension Insurance 3.56% (20)/22/202         2.380           GBP         2.713,000         Barclays Bank (1% / 2105/72/21         3.77         0.36         GBP         1.086,000         PGH Capital 4.25% (20)/22/22         1.280           GBP         3.650,000         Discripts         Safe (25%, 30)/22/22/22         1.543         0.55         1.086,000         PGH Capital 4.25% (20)/22/22         1.280           GBP         2.115,000         DS Smht 1.37% (20)/22/22         1.238         0.21         Equility Fund 5.27% (15.32%)         9.977.55         BioRich Instatutional Cash Streins         9.978.12           EUR         3.250,000         GS Instrating Tance 1.37% (20)/22/25         3.238         0.23         0.24           EUR         2.4050/22/25         2.433         0.23         0.24         9.977.55         BioRich Instatutional Cash Streins         9.977.55           EUR         2.4050/22/25         2.433         0.23         0.24         6.976.10000         Tance 1.625.175 (19)/22/22         0.377.100         New Yorke REIN                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                |       | Holding    | Investment                         | Value<br>£000 | % of<br>Net Asset<br>Value |       | Holding    | Investment                                 | Value<br>£000 | % of<br>Net Asset<br>Value |
|---------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|-------|------------|------------------------------------|---------------|----------------------------|-------|------------|--------------------------------------------|---------------|----------------------------|
| USD         2000,000         Barcair (J. 45%) 1506/2025         4,383         0.42         GBP         3,426,000         Parasion Insurance 5,425% 2009/2020         2,386           CBP         2,713,000         Barcair (J. 45%) 1506/2022         1,343         0.15         1.886,000         PGH Capital 4,125%, 2007/2022         1,238           CBP         3,859,000         Barcairy 5,858, 2807/2023         1,51         1.886,000         PGH Capital 6,825%, 2807/2023         1,218           CBP         2,150,000         DS Smith 2,875%, 2807/2023         2,197         0.21         1.886,000         PGH Capital 6,325%, 2807/2023         9.075,101         Starling Liquidity Fandous Sarias         909,512           EUR         1,230,000         Equital 2,575%, 2807/2023         2,307         0.23         6BP         1,800,000         Trainf a Carter Nortes 12,29% (15,33%)         90,512           EUR         2,245,000         GS International Finance 175%         GBP         1,800,000         Trainf Carter Nortes 12,29% (15,33%)         0.26         A0,37% (0,39%)           CBP         2,245,000         GS International Finance 1,37%         GBP         3,075,000         Trainfor Carter Nortes 12,29% (15,33%)         0.26         A0,37% (0,39%)         1.906         A0,37% (0,39%)         1.906         A0,37% (0,39%)         1.906                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                               | FIXED | INTEREST 8 | 87.33% (81.36%) (continued)        |               |                            | GBP   | 5 900 000  | Newriver REIT 3 5% 07/03/2028              | 5 951         | 0.57                       |
| USD         23880,000         Beard average         1500,000         Point Capital 452% 2007/022         2.886           273,0000         Bard average bank 625% 2009/2021         3.79         0.36         GBP         1.086,000         PGH Capital 625% 2017/2025         1.288           EUR         7.255,000         Biscovery 25% 2009/2021         3.79         0.36         GBP         3.077.551         Biscovery (1.003) <sup>11</sup> 9.078           EUR         7.255,000         DS Smith 1.375% 2007/2024         1.28         0.378         GBP         3.077.551         Biscovery (1.003) <sup>11</sup> 9.078           EUR         1.230,000         Equina: 2.875 NO17/2025         1.28         0.325         0.378         1.071         9.078           EUR         2.450,000         Equina: 2.875 NO17/2025         3.822         0.37         500         Simma Finance 1.78         9.075           CBP         2.875,000         GaS Intransonal Finance 1.57%         2.0452/025         2.331         0.38         GBP         1.0000         Transor Finance Financ                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     |       |            |                                    | 4,363         | 0.42                       |       |            |                                            |               | 0.34                       |
| GBP         2.713,000         Barclays Bank 10% 2/106/2021         3,079         0.30         GBP         1.086,000         PGH C-philal 6.625% 30/02/2025         1.208           GBP         3.893,000         Dissonwiry 2.5% 20/07/2021         3,379         0.36         GBP         1.086,000         PGH C-philal 6.625% 30/07/201         5.978         9.973,511         Euricity Fundamia         5.978           GBP         2.155,000         DS smin. 375% 20/07/2023         2.197         0.21         Total Fixed Instruction         5.978           EUR         1.200,000         Equinik 2.875% 01/02/205         3.822         0.27         FUACTINE GATE NOTES 12.79% (15.33%)         9.99,512           EUR         2.445,000         GS International Finance 1.5%         0.07         GBP         1.800,000         Trafford Centre Finance FIN         2.405/202         2.437         0.23           GBP         2.825,000         GS International Finance 1.87%         0.247         0.23         0.275         Marcla Spreamer NN         2.405/202         3.261           GBP         2.825,000         GS International Finance 5.825%         0.207/2025         3.310         GBP         3.0750,000         TheSDC Holding 2.827/102/202         3.261           GBP         2.826,000         Maris A Spreamer AT% 12.00/07/202                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                           |       |            |                                    |               |                            |       |            |                                            |               | 0.28                       |
| EUR         1,000,000         Berlings Bank 6122% S009/2022         1,543         0,15           EUR         1,302,000         Europhysion Bank 6122% S009/2024         3,79         0.36         0.67         0.67         0.75         BlackRock 16,15% (1,05%) <sup>1</sup> EUR         1,320,000         Equinic 2,075% (1,02205         1,233         0.12         Total Fixed Interest         50,78           EUR         1,320,000         Equinic 2,075% (1,02205         1,233         0.12         Total Fixed Interest         50,78           EUR         3,20,500         G45 International Finance 1.5%         C////////////////////////////////////                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                              |       |            |                                    |               |                            |       |            |                                            |               | 0.12                       |
| GBP         3,583,000         Discovery 2,5% 2009/2024         3,759         0,38         Liquidity Autors 0,87% (1,03%) <sup>1</sup> CHR         2,5000         05 Smith 3,57% 2007/2029         2,197         0,21         Total Fixed Interest         909,512           EUR         1,320,000         Equinic 2,37% (0,07%)2029         2,197         0,21         Total Fixed Interest         909,512           EUR         1,320,000         Equinic 2,37% (0,07%)         1,238         0,12         Total Fixed Interest         909,512           EUR         3,275,000         G4S International Finance 1,3%         C         FLOATING RATE NOTES 12,79% (15,33%)         0,27%           0,208/2024         5,233         0,23         0,28         GBP         1,800,000         "Tridiric diator Finance FIN         2,405/2025         2,33         0,23         1,056           GBP         2,850,000         GKM Holdings 5,37% 1909/2022         4,913         0,87         GBP         4,015% (0,6%)         1,506           GBP         5,3100         GKM Holdings 4,22% 1190/2025         1,911         0,7         GBP         4,431,000         *Avine 4,325% 2009/2024         4,513           GBP         5,310,000         Tridiric diators 5,32% 2009/2024         4,513         0,556         6BP                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  |       |            |                                    |               |                            | ODI   | 1,000,000  | 1 011 00p101 0.023 /0 20/ 12/ 2023         | 1,200         | 0.12                       |
| EUR         7,255,00         05 smih 3,27% 2007/2024         6,720         0.65         GBP         9,77551         BlackRock Institutional Cash Series         >9,778           GBP         2,150,000         Equinic 2,57% 2007/2029         1,238         0,12         Total Fixed Interest         909,512           EUR         3,200,000         Equinic 2,57% 01/02/2026         3,822         0,37         FLOATING RATE ROTES 12,79% (15,33%)         909,512           EUR         4,800,000         G4S International Finance 1.3% 02/03/202         2,833         0,23         EUR         AA e 16% (16%)         6           CBP         2,825,000         G4S International Finance 1.3% 52/09/2020         2,833         0,23         2807/2038 A3         1,806           CBP         4,823,000         GKV Holdings 5,37% 19/07/2022         9,813         0.47         AA e 16% (16%)         6           GBP         1,745,000         Marka & 5,37% 19/07/202         4,819         0.47         AD 0.3% (13/3%)         4         5           GBP         1,745,000         Marka & 5,37% 19/07/202         1,913         0.18         6         9,276,200         9,278         3,261           GBP         1,745,000         Marka & 5,37% 19/07/202         1,913         0.18         7,007 <t< td=""><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td>Liquidity Funds 0.87% (1.03%)<sup>1</sup></td><td></td><td></td></t<>                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                           |       |            |                                    |               |                            |       |            | Liquidity Funds 0.87% (1.03%) <sup>1</sup> |               |                            |
| Barting         Diss         Sinthing         Diss         Sinthing         Diss         Sinthing         Diss         Sinthing         Diss         Sinthing         Diss         Sinthing         Diss                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 |       |            | 1                                  |               |                            | GBP   | 9.077.551  | BlackRock Institutional Cash Series        |               |                            |
| EUR         1,220,000         Equin: 2,275% 01/02/205         1,28         0.12         Total Fixed Interest         909,512           EUR         4,100,000         Equin: 2,275% 01/02/205         3,82         0.37         FLATING RATE NOTES 12,79% (15,33%)           EUR         2,250,000         G&S International Finance 1.5%         0.206/2024         2,937         0.28           EUR         4,802,000         G&S International Finance 1.87%         2,045,000         CBP         1,800,000         Trafford Center Finance Finance Finance 5,87% (10/02/202         2,937         0.28           GBP         4,852,000         GKN Holdings 4,85% (10/02/202         2,937         0.28         A 337% (10/02/202         3,261           GBP         1,745,000         GKN Holdings 4,85% (10/02/202         1,911         0.8         BBB+ 3,25% (10/02/202         3,261           GBP         1,745,000         Karthala & Burles Finance 5,365%         1161         0.02         GBP         4,430,000         Avive 3,25% (10/02/202         3,261           GBP         1,745,000         Marks & Spancer 4,75% (12/02/205         5,714         0.55         GBP         1,530,000         Avive 8,55% (0.306/2041         4,821           USD         2,366,000         Pinairs AII American Pipeline 4,65%         1,530,000                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                       |       |            |                                    |               |                            |       | -,,        |                                            | 9.078         | 0.87                       |
| EUR         4,100,000         Equinx 2.875% 0/10/2025         3,822         0.37           FLOATING RATE NOTES 12.79% (15.33%)         7405/2026         3,005         0.29           EUR         2,475,000         G45 International Finance 1.5%         3,005         0.29           EUR         2,485,000         G42 (a)titize 33% (a)                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                   |       |            |                                    |               |                            |       |            | <b>0</b> 1 7 _                             |               | 87.33                      |
| EUR         3.275.000         6.84 International Finance 1.5%         FLOATING RATE NOTES 127% (15.33%)           EUR         2.495.000         645 International Finance 1.875%         2.443         0.23           EUR         2.495.000         645 International Finance 1.875%         2.443         0.23           CBP         2.825.000         645 International Finance 1.875%         2.443         0.23           CBP         2.825.000         6K Holding 4.825% 15(09/2022         4.899         0.47         A.0.31% (0.34%)         1.606           CBP         3.075.000         Mitchells 8.80% 25(09/2022         1.913         0.18         BBF 4.325% (3.46%)         4.730           GBP         1.745.000         Mitchells 8.80 dutter Finance 5.855%         111         0.02         GBP         3.275 (12/0/2048         4.730           GBP         2.366.000         Plains AI American Pipeline 4.65%         2.057         0.20         GBP         4.361.000         AVAX ETS NICTO2054         1.838           GBP         2.366.000         Thanes Water Uillities 2.875%         2.097         0.20         GBP         5.378/07/02/02/04         3.015           GBP         1.347.000         The Water Uillities 2.875%         3.026         2.150.000         AAAA FIN 160/07/02/7         7.744                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          |       |            |                                    |               |                            |       |            |                                            | 303,312       | 07.33                      |
| EUR         2,495,000         GS         Description         GBP         1,800,000         "Trafford Centre Finance Finace Finance Finace Finance Finace Finance Finance Finance Finace F |       | 1          |                                    | 3,822         | 0.37                       | FLOAT |            | NOTEC 40 700/ (4E 000/ )                   |               |                            |
| EUR     2,495,00     G8 International Finance 1.875%     2,433     0,23     0,23     0,200     71.6767 Carrre Finance FRN     2,007/2025 A     0,266       GBP     2,820,000     GRN Holdings 4,525% 1506/7022     4,889     0,47     A 0.31% (0.34%)     3,051       GBP     4,802,000     GRN Holdings 5,37% 1906/7022     1,913     0.18     BBB + 3,20% (3.46%)     3,261       GBP     1,745,000     Mitchells 5,37% 1906/7022     1,913     0.18     BBB + 3,25% (3.46%)     4,730       GBP     5,700,00     Mitchells 5,37% 1906/7025     1,913     0.18     GBP 4,440,00     ^Avine 3,125% 12/09/2049     4,730       GBP     3,7000     Mitchells 5,37% 1906/7025     1,810     0.20     GBP 4,461,00     ^Avine 4,525% 12/09/2049     4,730       GBP     3,7000     Mitchells 5,37% 1906/7025     2,057     0.20     GBP 4,461,00     ^Avine 6,625% 03/06/2041     4,821       USD     2,366,000     Mitchells 2,475%     2,057     0.20     GBP 4,461,00     ^Avine 6,625% 03/06/2041     4,821       USD     6,605,000     Thames Water Utilities 2,375%     3,283     0.32     GBP 2,150,00     "EHP Billiton Finance 5,5% 22/10/2077     7,744       0305/2027     Thames Water Utilities 2,375%     3,283     0.32     GBP 2,150,00     "EHP Billiton Finan                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                      | EUN   | 3,275,000  |                                    | 2.025         | 0.20                       | FLUAI | ING KATE I |                                            |               |                            |
| 2405/2025         2,343         0.23         0.0000         22007/2025 A.3         1,666           68BP         2,825,000         66X Holdings 4,825% 15/06/2022         2,937         0.28         A         0.11% (0.34%)           6BP         4,820,000         6KN Holdings 4,825% 15/06/2022         9,011         0.87         6BP         3,075,000         ************************************                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          | FUD   | 0 405 000  |                                    | 3,035         | 0.29                       |       |            |                                            |               |                            |
| GBP         2,825,000         6.82 Capital 5.335% 32/09/2020         2.337         0.28         A 31% (0.34%)           GBP         4,832,000         GKN Holdings 4.525% 15/05/2032         4,859         0.47         GBP         3,075,000         *HSBC Holdings Variable 22/07/2028         3,261           GBP         7,3000         Marks & Spencer 4.75% 12/06/2025         1,913         0.18         BBB+3.25% (3.49%)         4,730           GBP         7,74000         Marks & Spencer 4.75% 12/06/2028         2,057         0.20         GBP         4,4450,000         *Aiva 4.375% 12/08/2049         4,730           USD         2,366,000         Plains All American Pipeline 4.65%         2,057         0.20         GBP         4,461,000         *Aiva 4.575% 12/08/2049         4,821           USD         6,605,000         Syngenta Finance 5.182% 24/04/2028         5,714         0.55         GBP         1,534,000         *Aiva 6.55% 22/10/2071         1,836           GBP         4,559,000         Thares Water Utilities 2.375%         3,223         0.32         GBP         1,534,000         *Aiva 6.55% 22/10/2071         2,404           GBP         1,478,000         The Kraft Heinz 4.125% 01/07/2027         1,461         0.38         GBP         2,7100/204         1,53           GBP<                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     | EUR   | 2,495,000  |                                    | 0.040         | 0.00                       | GBP   | 1,800,000  |                                            |               |                            |
| GBP         4,852,000         GKN Holdings 4,25% 15/05/2032         9,011         0.87         GBP         3,075,007         HSBC Holdings 4,275% (3,46%)           GBP         7,70,000         Mitchells & Sutters Finance 5,965% (15/02/02)         1,313         0.87         GBP         4,443,000         *Aviva 4,375% (3,46%)         4,730           GBP         7,70,000         Mitchells & Sutters Finance 5,965% (15/02/02)         1.01         0.02         GBP         4,443,000         *Aviva 4,375% (2,46%)         4,730           USD         2,366,000         Olinis AI American Pipeline 4,65% (15/02/02)         2,057         0.20         GBP         4,441,000         *Aviva 4,375% (2,049/04)         4,821           USD         6,695,000         Syngenta Finance 5,182% 24/04/2028         2,714         CB         GBP         1,534,000         *Aviva 6,255% (3,067/2014         4,821           USD         6,695,000         Syngenta Finance 5,182% 24/04/2028         3,223         0.32         GBP         1,534,000         *Lasse Sin (3,067/021         2,404           GBP         1,477,000         Time Warter Utilities 2,375% (0,07/0227         1,24         0.19         GBP         6,365,000         *Lasse K domenal Group Variable 2/01/02/03         2,706           GBP         1,477,000         Time Warter Cable 5                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  | 000   | 0.005.000  |                                    |               |                            |       |            | 28/07/2035 A3                              | 1,606         | 0.16                       |
| GBP         8,301,000         GKN 11 holdings 5.375% 19/99/2022         9,011         0.87         GBP         3,075,000         "HSBC Holdings Variable 22/07/2028         3,261           GBP         77,000         Marks & Spencer 4,75% 12/06/2025         1,913         0.18         BBB + 3.25% (3,46%)         ~           GBP         67,000         Mitchiles & Butters Finance 5.965%         181         0.02         GBP         4,413,000         ~         ~         4,433,000         ~         ~         4,730         ~         3,81         .         .         BBB + 3.25% (3,46%)         ~         4,730         ~         .         .         .         .         .         .         .         .         .         .         .         .         .         .         .         .         .         .         .         .         .         .         .         .         .         .         .         .         .         .         .         .         .         .         .         .         .         .         .         .         .         .         .         .         .         .         .         .         .         .         .         .         .         .         . <td></td> <td></td> <td>•</td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td>A 0 210/ (0 2/0/)</td> <td></td> <td></td>                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                              |       |            | •                                  |               |                            |       |            | A 0 210/ (0 2/0/)                          |               |                            |
| GBP         1,745,000         Marks & Spencer 4,75%         1206(2025)         1,313         0.18         BBB + 3.25% (3.46%)           USD         2,366,000         Plains All American Pipeline 4.65%         161         0.2         GBP         3,700,000         "Aviva 4.375% 12/09/2049         3,615           USD         2,366,000         Plains All American Pipeline 4.65%         2,057         0.20         GBP         4,461,000         "Aviva 6.375% 12/06/2041         4,821           USD         6,605,000         Syngenta Finance 5.182% 24/04/2028         5,714         0.55         GBP         1,534,000         "Avix 6.52% 20/00/2041         4,821           USD         6,605,000         Syngenta Finance 5.182% 24/04/2028         5,714         0.55         GBP         1,534,000         "Legal & General Group 55%         2/07/02/07         7,744           0305/02/027         4,610         0.44         GBP         1,050,000         Tegal & General Group Variable         2/06/2044         1,153           GBP         1,847,000         Time Warner Cable 5.75% 15/07/2042         1,942         0.19         GBP         6,850,000         "Legal & General Group Variable         2/10/2045         7,068           GBP         1,800,000         Time Warner Cable 5.75% 15/07/2042         3,961         0                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                    |       |            |                                    |               |                            | CDD   | 2 075 000  |                                            | 0.001         | 0.01                       |
| GBP         670,000         Mitchells & Butlers Finance 5.965%,<br>15/12/2023         181         0.02         GBP         4.43.00         Advix 4.375% 12/09/2049         4.73           USD         2.366,000         Plains All American Pipeline 4.55%<br>15/10/2025         2.057         0.20         GBP         3.310.000         Aviva 6.125% 29/09/2049         3.615           USD         6.605,000         Syngenta Finance 5.12% 24/04/2028         5,714         0.55         GBP         6.838,000         FNI 160/12054         1.838           GBP         3.270,000         Thames Water Utilities 2.375%         3.293         0.32         GBP         2.10000         Teame Stater Utilities 2.875%         2.010         1.478,000         The Kraft Heinz 4.125% 01/07/2027         12.497         1.20         1.901         1.913         1.933           GBP         1.478,000         The Kraft Heinz 4.125% 01/07/2027         12.497         1.20         6.895,000         1.92048         1.1533           GBP         1.800,000         Time Warner Cable 5.75% 10/02/0231         2.213         0.21         1.92048         1.933         1.936           GBP         5.800,000         Time Warner Cable 5.75% 10/00/2031         2.176         1.980         2.080,000         1.980         2.080,000         1.980/2073                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                    |       |            | -                                  |               |                            | GDP   | 3,075,000  | TSBC Holdings variable 22/07/2028          | 3,201         | 0.31                       |
| BP         00,000         Mintchings & Bubbers Finance 3.05%         181         0.02         GBP         4,443,000         *Aviva 4.375%, 12/09/2049         4,730           USD         2,366,000         Plains All American Pipeline 4.65%         2,057         0.20         GBP         4,461,000         *Aviva 6.25% 20/09/2049         3,615           USD         6,605,000         Syngenta Finance 5.182% 24/04/2028         5,714         0.55         GBP         1,534,000         *AXA FRN 16(01/2054         1,836           GBP         3,270,000         Thames Water Utilities 2.375%         3,293         0.32         GBP         2,150,000         *Legal & General Group 5.5%         2/10/2077         7,744           GBP         1,478,000         Thames Water Utilities 2.875%         3,293         0.32         GBP         2,150,000         *Legal & General Group Variable         2/10/2077         7,744           GBP         1,478,000         The Kraft Heinz 4.125% 01/07/2027         16,410         GBP         6,556,000         *Legal & General Group Variable         2/10/2045         7,608           GBP         1,800,000         Time Warner Cable 5.25% 15/07/2042         3,941         0.28         GBP         8,306,000         *America Movil 6.375% 06/09/2073         3,176           GBP                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                             |       |            |                                    | 1,913         | 0.18                       |       |            | BBB+ 3 25% (3 46%)                         |               |                            |
| USD         2,366,000         Plains         All American Pipeline 4,65%         2,07         0.20         GBP         3,370,000         *Aviva 6,25% (3)(6/204)         4,821           USD         6,605,000         Syngenta Finance 5,182% (24)(04/2028         2,057         0.20         GBP         1,541,000         *Aviva 6,25% (3)(6/204)         4,821           USD         6,605,000         Syngenta Finance 5,182% (24)(04/2028         3,293         0.32         GBP         1,541,000         *Aviva 6,25% (23)(6/204)         4,821           GBP         4,559,000         Thames Water Utilities 2,375%         3,293         0.32         GBP         1,050,000         *Legal & General Group S5%         2/10/2077         7,744           GBP         1,478,000         The Kraft Heira 2,125% (10/07/2027         1,2497         1.20         *Legal & General Group Variable         1/11/2048         1,153           GBP         1,847,000         Time Warner Cable 5,75% 02/06/2031         2,213         0.19         GBP         6,856,000         *America Movil 6,375% 06/09/2073         3,176           GBP         1,847,000         There Warner Cable 5,75% 02/06/2021         2,213         0.21         GBP         8,990,00         *America Movil 6,375% 06/09/2073         3,176           GBP         6,800,000                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                    | GBP   | 670,000    |                                    |               |                            | GRP   | 1 113 000  |                                            | / 730         | 0.45                       |
| BBB         2,300,000         Tails AIR Alferiation Typeline 20,37         2,057         0.20         GBP         4,461,000         *Aviva 6.525% 03/06/2041         4,821           USD         6,05,000         Syngenta Finance 5.182% 24/04/2028         5,714         0.55         GBP         6,332,000         *AXA FRN 16/01/2054         1.383           GBP         3,270,000         Thames Water Utilities 2.375%         0.20         GBP         6,383,000         *BHP Billiton Finance 5.5% 22/10/2077         7,744           GBP         4,559,000         Themes Water Utilities 2.875%         0.44         GBP         1,150,000         *Legal & General Group 5.5%         2/106/2064         2,404           GBP         1,478,000         The Kraft Heinz 4.125% 01/07/2027         12,497         1.20         GBP         1,41/12048         1,153           GBP         1,800,000         Time Warner Cable 5.25% 150/02/042012         1,942         0.19         GBP         6,685,000         *Legal & General Group Variable         1/41/12048         1,153           GBP         1,800,000         Time Warner Cable 5.75% 02/06/2013         3,213         0.21         BB 0.56,000         *Legal & General Group Variable         2/11/02/04         7,002         3,076         0,876         1,899,000         *Anerica Movil 6.375% 16/02/0273<                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          |       |            |                                    | 181           | 0.02                       |       |            |                                            |               | 0.45                       |
| USD         6,605.000         Syngenta Finance 5.182% 24/04/2028         5,714         0.50         GBP         1,534,000         *AXA FRN 16/01/2054         1,836           GBP         3,270,000         Thames Water Utilities 2.375%         0.32         GBP         2,150,000         *BHP Billiton Finance 6.5% 22/10/2077         7,744           GBP         4,559,000         Thames Water Utilities 2.375%         0.32         GBP         2,150,000         *Legal & General Group 5.5%         2/16/2064         2,404           GBP         1,4748,000         The Kraft Heinz 4.125% 01/07/2027         1,2497         1.20         1/4/11/2048         1,153           GBP         1,800,000         Time Warner Cable 5.25% 15/07/2042         1,942         0.19         6BP         6,856,000         *Legal & General Group Variable         2/71/02045         7,608           EUR         4,100,000         ADLER Real Estate 3% 27/04/2026         3,961         0.38         GBP         8,390,000         *Merica Movil 6,375% 06/09/2073         3,176           GBP         6,800,000         Time Warner Cable 5.25% 15/07/2042         3,94         GBP         3,036,000         *America Movil 6,375% 06/09/2073         3,176           GBP         1,800,000         Time Varner Cable 5.25% 15/07/2042         3,961         0.38                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                             | USD   | 2,366,000  | •                                  |               |                            |       |            |                                            |               | 0.35                       |
| GBP         3,270,00         The set Water Utilities 2,375%         3,283         0.32         GBP         6,838,000         *BHP Billiton Finance 6.5% 22/10/2077         7,744           GBP         3,270,00         Thames Water Utilities 2,375%         3,283         0.32         GBP         2,150,000         *Legal & General Group 5.5%         2/10/2071         7,744           GBP         1,478,000         The Kraft Heinz 4,125% 01/07/2027         12,497         1.20         GBP         6,856,000         *Legal & General Group Variable 1/11/12048         1,153           GBP         1,470,000         Time Warner Cable 5,25% 18/07/2042         1,942         0.19         GBP         6,856,000         *Legal & General Group Variable 2/11/02045         7,608           GBP         1,800,000         Time Warner Cable 5,75% 02/06/2031         2,213         0.21         *America Movil 6.375% 06/09/2073         3,176           GBP         6,830,000         Tesco Property Finance 1 7,6227%         3,961         0.38         GBP         8,990,000         *MGG Finance 5,65% (8,20%)         10,033           GBP         5,511,000         Tesco Property Finance 3 5,74%         0,728         0,84         GBP         4,207,000         *Prudential Variable 2/10/2051         4,785           GBP         4,520,000         Tesco                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  |       |            |                                    |               |                            |       |            |                                            |               |                            |
| GBP       3,270,000       Thames Water Outlies 2.073,8       3,293       0.32       GBP       2,150,000       **Legal & General Group 5.5%       2/106/2064       2,404         GBP       11,478,000       The Kraft Heinz 4.125% 01/07/2027       12,497       1.20       GBP       1,650,000       **Legal & General Group Variable       1/4/11/2048       1,153         GBP       1,470,000       Time Warner Cable 5.25% 15/07/2042       1,942       0.19       GBP       6,856,000       **Legal & General Group Variable       1/4/11/2048       1,153         GBP       1,800,000       Time Warner Cable 5.25% 02/06/2031       2,213       0.21       **Merica Movil 6.375% 06/09/2073       3,176         GBP       6,800,000       Time Warner Cable 5.25% 02/06/2031       2,213       0.21       **Merica Movil 6.375% 06/09/2073       3,176         GBP       6,800,000       Time Case Oroperty Finance 17.6227%       6,865       0.67       GBP       8,990,000       *NGG Finance 5.625% 18/06/2073       10,033         GBP       5,511,000       Tesco Property Finance 3 5.744%       6,965       0.67       GBP       8,840,000       *Royal Bank of Scotland Caroup       Variable 28/03/2027       6,664         13/07/2044       1,248       0.12       GBP       6,849,000       *Royal Bank of Scotlan                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                              |       | 6,605,000  | 10                                 | 5,714         | 0.55                       |       | 1 1        |                                            |               | 0.18                       |
| GBP         4,559,00         The Ware Utilities 2.875%         2/06/2064         2,404           GBP         11,478,000         The Kraft Heinz 4.125% 01/07/2027         1,610         0.44         GBP         1,050,000         "Legal & General Group Variable         1,153           GBP         11,478,000         The Kraft Heinz 4.125% 01/07/2027         1,247         1.20         6BP         1,4/11/2048         1,153           GBP         1,800,000         Time Warner Cable 5.25% 15/07/2042         1,342         0,19         GBP         6,856,000         "Legal & General Group Variable         2/10/2045         7,608           BB+ 2.56% (2.30%)         Time Warner Cable 5.75% 02/06/2021         2,213         0.21         *America Mouli 6.375% 06/09/2073         3,176           GBP         6,830,000         Tesco Property Finance 1 7.6227%         8,728         0.84         GBP         2,330,00         *America Mouli 6.375% 06/09/2073         3,176           GBP         5,511,000         Tesco Property Finance 3 5.744%         6,965         0.67         GBP         4,237,000         *Prudential 5.34% 19/12/2063         2,708           GBP         4,520,000         Tesco Property Finance 5.5%         5,729         0.55         GBP         6,840,000         *Royal Bank of Scotland 2.875%         19/09/2026 <td>GBP</td> <td>3,270,000</td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td>1,144</td> <td>0.74</td>                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                             | GBP   | 3,270,000  |                                    |               |                            |       |            |                                            | 1,144         | 0.74                       |
| GBP       1,1478,000       Thanks Values Curls 2,173 /r<br>GSU(5)(207       4,610       0.44       GBP       1,050,000       *Legal & General Group Variable<br>14/11/2048       1,153         GBP       1,647,000       Time Warner Cable 5,25% 15/07/2042       1,942       0.19       GBP       6,856,000       *Legal & General Group Variable<br>14/11/2045       7,608         BB+       2,65% (2,30%)       Time Warner Cable 5,75% 02/06/2031       2,213       0,21       *America Movil 6,375% 06/09/2073       3,176         GBP       6,830,000       Tisco Property Finance 1 7,6227%<br>13/07/2039       3,961       0.38       GBP       8,990,000       *America Movil 6,375% 06/09/2073       1,0033         GBP       6,380,000       Tesco Property Finance 1 7,6227%<br>13/07/2039       8,728       0.84       GBP       4,300,00       *Rode Finance 5,625% 18/06/2073       10,033         GBP       5,511,000       Tesco Property Finance 3 5,744%<br>13/07/2049       6,965       0.67       GBP       6,840,000       *Royal Bank of Scotland Carbs       8,977         GBP       1,025,000       Tesco Property Finance 5.5%<br>13/07/2044       1,248       0.12       GBP       6,499,000       *Royal Bank of Scotland Group Variable 28/03/2027       6,664         GBP       1,025,000       Tesco Property Finance 5.5%<br>13/07/2044       1,248       <                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                       |       |            |                                    | 3,293         | 0.32                       | GBP   | 2,150,000  | •                                          | 0.404         | 0.00                       |
| GBP       11,478,000       The Kraft Heinz 4.125% 01/07/2027       12,497       1.20       14/11/2048       1,153         GBP       1,647,000       Time Warner Cable 5.25% 15/07/2042       1,942       0.19       GBP       6,856,000       *Legal & General Group Variable Z7/10/2045       7,608         GBP       1,800,000       Time Warner Cable 5.25% 15/07/2042       2,213       0.21       BBB 3.97% (4.00%)       7,608         BB+ 2.56% (2.30%)       BB+ 2.56% (2.30%)       BBE 3.97% (4.00%)       BBB 3.97% (4.00%)       7,608         GBP       6,830,000       Tesco Property Finance 1 7.6227%       3,961       0.38       GBP       3,036,000       *Nemerica Movil 6.375% 06/09/2073       10,033         13/07/2039       6,965       0.67       GBP       2,300,000       *Prudential 6.34% 19/12/2063       2,708         GBP       5,511,000       Tesco Property Finance 3.5744%       6,965       0.67       GBP       8,840,000       *Royal Bank of Social ad 2.875%       19/09/2026       8,977         GBP       1,202,000       Tesco Property Finance 5.5%       13/07/2044       1,248       0.12       GBP       6,499,000       *Royal Bank of Social ad 2.875%       6,664         13/07/2044       1,248       0.12       GBP       4,850,000       *Telereal                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                         | GBP   | 4,559,000  |                                    |               |                            | 000   | 4 050 000  |                                            | 2,404         | 0.23                       |
| GBP       1,47,0,000       The KNRT (HBIL 2-12) # 0107/2021       1,242       0.19       GBP       6,866,000       **Legal & General Group Variable 27/10/2045       7,608         GBP       1,800,000       Time Warner Cable 5.575 (02/06/2031       2,213       0.21       **Merica Movil 6.375% 06/09/2073       3,176         GBP       6,830,000       ADLER Real Estate 3% 27/04/2026       3,961       0.38       GBP       3,036,000       **Merrica Movil 6.375% 06/09/2073       3,176         GBP       6,830,000       Tesco Property Finance 1 7.6227%       8,728       0.84       GBP       2,330,000       **NeG Finance 5.625% 18/06/2073       10,033         GBP       5,511,000       Tesco Property Finance 3 5.744%       6,965       0.67       GBP       4,237,000       **Royal Bank of Scotland 2.875%       8,977         GBP       4,520,000       Tesco Property Finance 5.5%       5,729       0.55       GBP       6,499,000       **Royal Bank of Scotland 2.875%       8,977         GBP       1,025,000       Tesco Property Finance 6.5.4111%       5,729       0.55       GBP       6,499,000       **Telereal Securitisation 4.9902%       10/12/2033       5,029         GBP       1,025,000       Tesco Property Finance 5.55%       5,032       0.48       EUR       4,600,000       <                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                   |       |            | 03/05/2027                         | 4,610         | 0.44                       | GBP   | 1,050,000  |                                            | 4 450         | 0.44                       |
| GBP       1,007,000       Time Warner Cable 5.25% 13/07/2042       1,942       0.13       27/10/2045       7,608         GBP       1,800,000       Time Warner Cable 5.75% 02/06/2031       2,213       0.21       27/10/2045       7,608         EUR       4,100,000       ADLER Real Estate 3% 27/04/2026       3,961       0.38       GBP       8,303,000       *America Movil 6.375% 06/09/2073       3,176         GBP       6,830,000       Tesco Property Finance 1 7.6227%       3,961       0.38       GBP       2,300,00       *Prudential 6.34% 13/12/2063       2,708         GBP       5,511,000       Tesco Property Finance 5.5%       13/04/2040       6,965       0.67       GBP       8,840,000       *Royal Bank of Scotland 2.875%       13/07/2053       8,977         GBP       4,520,000       Tesco Property Finance 5.5%       13/07/2044       1,248       0.12       GBP       4,850,000       *Royal Bank of Scotland 2.875%       10/12/2033       5,029         GBP       2,612,000       Tesco Property Finance 5.59%       1,902       0.18       BB 0.66% (0.70%)       BB - 0.45% (2.25%)       *Telereal Securitisation 4.0902%       10/12/2033       5,029         GBP       2,612,000       ID(VIA 3.25% 15/03/2025       5,032       0.48       EUR       4,600,000                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                        | GBP   | 11,478,000 | The Kraft Heinz 4.125% 01/07/2027  | 12,497        | 1.20                       |       |            |                                            | 1,153         | 0.11                       |
| BP       1,000,000       Hine wanner code 3,15% 02/00/2031       2,213       0,21       BB       BB       Add to the top 1,0% 02/00/2031       3,176         BB       4,100,000       ADLER Real Estate 3% 27/04/2026       3,961       0.38       GBP       8,930,000       *America Movil 6.375% 06/09/2073       3,176         GBP       6,830,000       Tesco Property Finance 17.6227%       8,728       0.84       GBP       2,330,000       *Prudential 6.34% 19/12/2063       2,708         GBP       5,511,000       Tesco Property Finance 3 5.744%       6,965       0.67       GBP       8,840,000       *Royal Bank of Scotland 2.875%       19/09/2026       8,977         GBP       4,520,000       Tesco Property Finance 5.5%       5,729       0.55       GBP       6,499,000       *Royal Bank of Scotland 2.875%       19/09/2026       8,977         GBP       1,025,000       Tesco Property Finance 6 5.4111%       5,729       0.55       GBP       6,499,000       *Royal Bank of Scotland Group Variable 28/03/2027       6,664         GBP       2,612,000       Tesco Property Finance 5.5%       1,3/07/2044       1,248       0.12       GBP       4,800,000       *HBOS 4.5% 18/03/2030       4,676         GBP       2,612,000       IDVIA 3.25% 15/03/2025       5,032       0.48                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                | GBP   | 1,647,000  | Time Warner Cable 5.25% 15/07/2042 | 1,942         | 0.19                       | GBP   | 6,856,000  | •                                          | 7 000         | 0.70                       |
| EUR         4,100,000         ADLER Real Estate 3% 27/04/2026         3,961         0.38         GBP         3,036,000         *America Movil 6.375% 06/09/2073         3,176           GBP         6,830,000         Tesco Property Finance 1 7.6227%         8,728         0.84         GBP         2,330,000         *Prudential 6.34% 19/12/2063         2,708           GBP         5,511,000         Tesco Property Finance 3 5.744%         6,965         0.67         GBP         8,340,000         *Royal Bank of Scotland 2.875%         10/02/026         8,977           GBP         4,520,000         Tesco Property Finance 5.5%         5,729         0.55         GBP         6,499,000         *Royal Bank of Scotland 2.875%         9,909/2026         8,977           GBP         1,025,000         Tesco Property Finance 5.5,4111%         5,729         0.55         GBP         6,499,000         *Royal Bank of Scotland 2.875%         6,664           GBP         1,025,000         Tesco Property Finance 6.5,4111%         1,248         0.12         GBP         4,850,000         *Royal Bank of Scotland 2.875%         6,664           GBP         2,612,000         Tesco Property Finance 5.5,5032         0.48         EUR         4,850,000         *HBOS 4.5% (2.25%)         6,065         6,029         6,056%         6,029     <                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                        | GBP   | 1,800,000  | Time Warner Cable 5.75% 02/06/2031 | 2,213         | 0.21                       |       |            | 27/10/2045                                 | 7,608         | 0.73                       |
| EUR         4,100,000         ADLER Real Estate 3% 27/04/2026         3,961         0.38         GBP         3,036,000         *America Movil 6.375% 06/09/2073         3,176           GBP         6,830,000         Tesco Property Finance 1 7.6227%         8,728         0.84         GBP         2,330,000         *Prudential 6.34% 19/12/2063         2,708           GBP         5,511,000         Tesco Property Finance 3 5.744%         6,965         0.67         GBP         8,340,000         *Royal Bank of Scotland 2.875%         10/02/205         4,785           GBP         4,520,000         Tesco Property Finance 5.5%         5,729         0.55         GBP         6,499,000         *Royal Bank of Scotland 2.875%         9,909/2026         8,977           GBP         1,002,001         Tesco Property Finance 5.5%         5,729         0.55         GBP         6,499,000         *Royal Bank of Scotland Caroup         Variable 28/03/2027         6,664           GBP         1,002,004         1,248         0.12         GBP         4,850,000         *Royal Bank of Scotland 2.875%         6,664           GBP         2,612,000         Tesco Property Finance 5.5,932         0.48         EUR         4,600,000         *HBOS 4.5% (2.25%)         6,067         6BP           GBP         2,612,000                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                |       |            |                                    |               |                            |       |            | BBB 2 07% (1 00%)                          |               |                            |
| C011       4,100,000       ADELTINEARISTATE 3% 27/04/2020       3,301       0.30       GBP       6,800,000       **NGG Finance 5.625% 18/06/2073       10,033         GBP       6,800,000       Tesco Property Finance 1 7.6227%       8,728       0.84       GBP       2,330,000       **Prudential 6.34% 19/12/2063       2,708         GBP       5,511,000       Tesco Property Finance 3 5.744%       6,965       0.67       GBP       8,840,000       *Royal Bank of Scotland 2.875%         GBP       4,520,000       Tesco Property Finance 5.5%       13/04/2040       6,965       0.67       GBP       8,840,000       *Royal Bank of Scotland 2.875%         GBP       1,025,000       Tesco Property Finance 6 5.4111%       5,729       0.55       GBP       6,499,000       *Telereal Securitisation 4.0902%         13/07/2044       1,248       0.12       GBP       4,850,000       *Telereal Securitisation 4.0902%       10/12/2033       5,029         BB 0.66% (0.70%)       BB 0.66% (0.70%)       EUR       5,470,000       IUNique Pub Finance 5.659%       5,032       0.48       EUR       4,600,000       *HBOS 4.5% 18/03/2030       4,676         GBP       2,612,000       Unique Pub Finance 5.659%       1,902       0.18       BBa-0.63% (0.605%)       *To B Banking Group 5.75% 06/05/2026                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                      |       |            |                                    |               |                            | CDD   | 2 026 000  |                                            | 0 170         | 0.01                       |
| GBF       6,850,000       Tesco Property Finance 17.0227/%       8,728       0.84       GBP       2,330,000       *Prudential 6.34% 19/12/2063       2,708         GBP       5,511,000       Tesco Property Finance 3 5.744%       6,965       0.67       GBP       4,237,000       *Prudential Variable 20/10/2051       4,785         GBP       4,520,000       Tesco Property Finance 5.5%       6,965       0.67       GBP       8,840,000       *Royal Bank of Scotland 2.875%       8,977         GBP       1,025,000       Tesco Property Finance 6 5.4111%       5,729       0.55       GBP       6,499,000       *Royal Bank of Scotland Group       6,664         13/07/2044       1,248       0.12       GBP       4,850,000       *Telereal Securitisation 4.0902%       5,029         BB       0.66% (0.70%)       IQUIA 3.25% 15/03/2025       5,032       0.48       EUR       4,600,000       *HBOS 4.5% 18/03/2030       4,676         GBP       2,612,000       Unique Pub Finance 5.659%       5,032       0.48       EUR       4,600,000       *HBOS 4.5% 18/03/2030       4,676         GBP       3,006/2027       1,902       0.18       Baa3 0.46% (0.65%)       10/12/2033       4,579         EUR       2,802,000       Kelfix 3.875% 15/11/2029       2,687 <td>EUR</td> <td>4,100,000</td> <td>ADLER Real Estate 3% 27/04/2026</td> <td>3,961</td> <td>0.38</td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td>0.31</td>                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 | EUR   | 4,100,000  | ADLER Real Estate 3% 27/04/2026    | 3,961         | 0.38                       |       |            |                                            |               | 0.31                       |
| GBP       5,511,000       Tesco Property Finance 3 5.744%       6,965       0.67       GBP       4,237,000       *Prudential Variable 20/10/2051       4,785         GBP       4,520,000       Tesco Property Finance 5.5%       6,965       0.67       GBP       8,840,000       *Royal Bank of Scotland 2.875%       8,977         GBP       4,520,000       Tesco Property Finance 5.5%       5,729       0.55       GBP       6,499,000       *Royal Bank of Scotland Group       Variable 28/03/2027       6,664         GBP       1,025,000       Tesco Property Finance 6.5.4111%       1,248       0.12       GBP       4,850,000       *Telereal Securitisation 4.0902%       10/12/2033       5,029         BB 0.66% (0.70%)       IQVIA 3.25% 15/03/2025       5,032       0.48       EUR       4,600,000       *HBOS 4.5% 18/03/2030       4,676         GBP       2,612,000       Inque Pub Finance 5.659%       5,032       0.48       EUR       4,600,000       *HBOS 4.5% 18/03/2030       4,676         GBP       3,823,000       El Group 6.375% 15/02/2022       3,881       0.37       BB+ 2.00% (1.96%)       *TSB Banking Group 5.75% 06/05/2026       4,779         GBP       3,823,000       EUR       1,600,000       *KBC Groep Variable 05/09/2167       1,538         GBP                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                             | GBP   | 6,830,000  | Tesco Property Finance 1 7.6227%   |               |                            |       |            |                                            |               | 0.96                       |
| GB1       3,311,000       Resco Property Finance 5.5%<br>13/04/2040       6,965       0.67       GBP       8,840,000       *Royal Bank of Scotland 2.875%<br>19/09/2026       8,977         GBP       4,520,000       Tesco Property Finance 5.5%<br>13/10/2041       5,729       0.55       GBP       6,499,000       *Royal Bank of Scotland Group<br>Variable 28/03/2027       6,664         GBP       1,025,000       Tesco Property Finance 6.5.4111%<br>13/07/2044       1,248       0.12       GBP       4,850,000       *Telereal Securitisation 4.0902%<br>10/12/2033       5,029         EUR       5,470,000       IQVIA 3.25% 15/03/2025       5,032       0.48       EUR       4,600,000       *HBOS 4.5% 18/03/2030       4,676         GBP       2,612,000       Unique Pub Finance 5.659%<br>30/06/2027       1,902       0.18       Baa3 0.46% (0.65%)       4,779         GBP       3,823,000       EI Group 6.375% 15/02/2022       3,881       0.37       EUR       1,600,000       *KBC Groep Variable 05/09/2167       1,538         B 0.10% (0.15%)       LI Group 6.375% 15/11/2029       2,687       0.26       EUR       1,600,000       *KBC Groep Variable 05/09/2167       1,538         USD       2,364,000       Noble Holding International 6.95%<br>01/04/2045       1,042       0.10       04/12/2066       3,984   <                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            |       |            |                                    | 8,728         | 0.84                       |       |            |                                            |               | 0.26                       |
| GBP       4,520,000       Tesco Property Finance 5.5%       5,729       0.55       GBP       6,499,000       *Royal Bank of Scotland Group<br>Variable 28/03/2027       6,664         GBP       1,025,000       Tesco Property Finance 6 5.4111%       1,248       0.12       GBP       4,850,000       *Telereal Securitisation 4.0902%       5,029         BB       0.666 (0.70%)       IQVIA 3.25% 15/03/2025       5,032       0.48       EUR       4,600,000       *HBOS 4.5% 18/03/2030       4,676         GBP       2,612,000       IQVIA 3.25% 15/03/2025       5,032       0.48       EUR       4,600,000       *HBOS 4.5% 18/03/2030       4,676         GBP       2,612,000       Unique Pub Finance 5.659%       1,902       0.18       Baa3 0.46% (0.65%)       4,676         GBP       3,823,000       EI Group 6.375% 15/02/2022       3,881       0.37       Baa3 0.46% (0.65%)       4,779         GBP       3,823,000       EI Group 6.375% 15/11/2029       2,687       0.26       EUR       1,600,000       *KBC Groep Variable 05/09/2167       1,538         USD       2,364,000       Noble Holding International 6.95%       EUR       4,300,000       *Marstons Issuer 5.1576% 15/10/2027       1,476         USD       2,364,000       Noble Holding International 6.95%       1,0                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     | GBP   | 5,511,000  |                                    |               |                            |       |            |                                            | 4,785         | 0.46                       |
| GB1       4,220,000       rescondupenty mance 3.3 %       5,729       0.55       GBP       6,499,000       *Royal Bank of Scotland Group Variable 28/03/2027       6,664         GBP       1,025,000       Tesco Property Finance 6 5.4111%       1,248       0.12       GBP       4,850,000       *Telereal Securitisation 4.0902%       10/12/2033       5,029         BB       0.666 (0.70%)       IQVIA 3.25% 15/03/2025       5,032       0.48       EUR       4,600,000       *HBOS 4.5% 18/03/2030       4,676         GBP       2,612,000       IQVIA 3.25% 15/03/2025       5,032       0.48       EUR       4,600,000       *HBOS 4.5% 18/03/2030       4,676         GBP       2,612,000       Unique Pub Finance 5.659%       1,902       0.18       Baa3 0.46% (0.65%)       *TSB Banking Group 5.75% 06/05/2026       4,779         GBP       3,823,000       EI Group 6.375% 15/02/2022       3,881       0.37       BB+ 2.00% (1.96%)       *TSB Banking Group 5.75% 06/05/2026       4,779         GBP       3,823,000       EI Group 6.375% 15/11/2029       2,687       0.26       EUR       1,600,000       *KBC Groep Variable 05/09/2167       1,538         USD       2,364,000       Noble Holding International 6.95%       I,042       0.10       04/12/2066       3,984 <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td>6,965</td> <td>0.67</td> <td>GBP</td> <td>8,840,000</td> <td></td> <td>0.077</td> <td>0.00</td>                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                              |       |            |                                    | 6,965         | 0.67                       | GBP   | 8,840,000  |                                            | 0.077         | 0.00                       |
| GBP       1,022011       1,248       0.12       GBP       4,850,000       *Telereal Securitisation 4.0902%<br>10/12/2033       6,664         BB 0.66% (0.70%)       BB 0.66% (0.70%)       BBB 0.66% (0.70%)       BBB 0.66% (0.70%)       BBB 0.66% (0.25%)       6,664         GBP       2,612,000       IQVIA 3.25% 15/03/2025       5,032       0.48       EUR       4,600,000       *HBOS 4.5% 18/03/2030       4,676         GBP       2,612,000       IQVIA 3.25% 15/03/2025       5,032       0.48       EUR       4,600,000       *HBOS 4.5% 18/03/2030       4,676         BB- 0.63% (0.40%)       BB- 0.63% (0.40%)       GBP       4,714,000       *TSB Banking Group 5.75% 06/05/2026       4,779         GBP       3,823,000       El Group 6.375% 15/02/2022       3,881       0.37       BB+ 2.00% (1.96%)       *TSB Banking Group 5.75% 06/05/2026       4,779         GBP       3,823,000       El Group 6.375% 15/11/2029       2,687       0.26       EUR       1,600,000       *KBC Groep Variable 05/09/2167       1,538         B 0.10% (0.15%)       Noble Holding International 6.95%       1,042       0.10       04/12/2066       3,984                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                               | GBP   | 4,520,000  |                                    |               |                            |       |            |                                            | 8,977         | 0.86                       |
| GB1       1,223,000       resconsiplity marked 0.3.4117.0       1,248       0.12       GBP       4,850,000       *Telereal Securitisation 4.0902%<br>10/12/2033       5,029         BB 0.66% (0.70%)       BB 0.66% (0.70%)       IQVIA 3.25% 15/03/2025       5,032       0.48       EUR       4,600,000       *HBOS 4.5% 18/03/2030       4,676         GBP       2,612,000       Unique Pub Finance 5.659%       30/06/2027       1,902       0.18       Baa3 0.46% (0.65%)       *HBOS 4.5% 18/03/2030       4,676         BB- 0.63% (0.40%)       BB- 0.63% (0.40%)       GBP       4,714,000       *TSB Banking Group 5.75% 06/05/2026       4,779         GBP       3,823,000       EI Group 6.375% 15/02/2022       3,881       0.37       BB+ 2.00% (1.96%)       *TSB Banking Group 5.75% 06/05/2026       4,779         GBP       2,800,000       Netflix 3.875% 15/11/2029       2,687       0.26       EUR       1,600,000       *KBC Groep Variable 05/09/2167       1,538         USD       2,364,000       Noble Holding International 6.95%       1,042       0.10       04/12/2066       3,984                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  |       |            | 13/10/2041                         | 5,729         | 0.55                       | GBP   | 6,499,000  | , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , ,    | 0.004         | 0.04                       |
| EUR       5,470,000       IQVIA 3.25% 15/03/2025       5,032       0.48       BBB-0.45% (2.25%)         GBP       2,612,000       Unique Pub Finance 5.659%       5,032       0.48       EUR       4,600,000       *HBOS 4.5% 18/03/2030       4,676         GBP       2,612,000       Unique Pub Finance 5.659%       30/06/2027       1,902       0.18       Baa3 0.46% (0.65%)       *TSB Banking Group 5.75% 06/05/2026       4,779         GBP       3,823,000       EI Group 6.375% 15/02/2022       3,881       0.37       BB+ 2.00% (1.96%)       *TSB Banking Group 5.75% 06/05/2026       4,779         GBP       3,823,000       EI Group 6.375% 15/02/2022       3,881       0.37       BB+ 2.00% (1.96%)       *TSB Banking Group 5.75% 06/05/2026       4,779         USD       2,364,000       Noble Holding International 6.95%       EUR       1,600,000       *KBC Groep Variable 05/09/2167       1,538         USD       2,364,000       Noble Holding International 6.95%       EUR       4,300,000       *Telefonica Europe Perpetual 3%         01/04/2045       1,042       0.10       04/12/2066       3,984                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                             | GBP   | 1,025,000  | Tesco Property Finance 6 5.4111%   |               |                            |       |            |                                            | 6,664         | 0.64                       |
| BB 0.66% (0.70%)         BB 0.66% (0.70%)         BB 0.66% (0.70%)         BB 0.06% (0.70%)         BB 0.06% (0.70%)         BB 0.06% (0.70%)         BB 0.05% (0.25%)         Add the                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                        |       |            | 13/07/2044                         | 1,248         | 0.12                       | GBP   | 4,850,000  |                                            |               |                            |
| EUR       5,470,000       IQVIA 3.25% 15/03/2025       5,032       0.48       BBB - 0.45% (2.25%)         GBP       2,612,000       Unique Pub Finance 5.659%       EUR       4,600,000       *HBOS 4.5% 18/03/2030       4,676         30/06/2027       1,902       0.18       Baa3 0.46% (0.65%)       4,779         GBP       3,823,000       El Group 6.375% 15/02/2022       3,881       0.37       8BH - 2.00% (1.96%)       4,779         EUR       2,800,000       Verlix 3.875% 15/11/2029       2,687       0.26       EUR       1,600,000       *KBC Groep Variable 05/09/2167       1,538         EUR       2,364,000       Noble Holding International 6.95%       1,042       0.10       *US       4,300,000       *Telefonica Europe Perpetual 3%                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  |       |            |                                    |               |                            |       |            | 10/12/2033                                 | 5,029         | 0.48                       |
| Corr       3,470,000       Harly L2.57/s 13/03/2023       3,002       0,400       EUR       4,600,000       *HBOS 4.5% 18/03/2030       4,676         GBP       2,612,000       Unique Pub Finance 5.659%       1,902       0.18       Baa3 0.46% (0.65%)       Baa3 0.46% (0.65%)         BB- 0.63% (0.40%)       El Group 6.375% 15/02/2022       3,881       0.37       BB+ 2.00% (1.96%)       18/03/2030       4,779         GBP       3,823,000       El Group 6.375% 15/02/2022       3,881       0.37       BB+ 2.00% (1.96%)       1.538         EUR       2,800,000       Netflix 3.875% 15/11/2029       2,687       0.26       EUR       1,600,000       *KBC Groep Variable 05/09/2167       1,538         B 0.10% (0.15%)       GBP       1,629,000       *Marstons Issuer 5.1576% 15/10/2027       1,476         USD       2,364,000       Noble Holding International 6.95%       EUR       4,300,000       *Telefonica Europe Perpetual 3%         01/04/2045       1,042       0.10       04/12/2066       3,984                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                |       |            |                                    |               |                            |       |            | BBB 0.45% (2.25%)                          |               |                            |
| BB       0.63% (0.40%)       BB       0.30 (06/2027       1,902       0.18       Baa3 0.46% (0.65%)         GBP       3,823,000       El Group 6.375% 15/02/2022       3,881       0.37       TSB Banking Group 5.75% 06/05/2026       4,779         GBP       3,823,000       El Group 6.375% 15/02/2022       3,881       0.37       BB+ 2.00% (1.96%)       1.538         EUR       2,800,000       Netflix 3.875% 15/11/2029       2,687       0.26       EUR       1,600,000       *KBC Groep Variable 05/09/2167       1,538         USD       2,364,000       Noble Holding International 6.95%       1,042       0.10       04/12/2066       3,984                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                        |       |            |                                    | 5,032         | 0.48                       | LID   | 4 600 000  |                                            | 4.676         | 0.45                       |
| BB- 0.63% (0.40%)         GBP         4,714,000         *TSB Banking Group 5.75% 06/05/2026         4,779           GBP         3,823,000         El Group 6.375% 15/02/2022         3,881         0.37         BB+ 2.00% (1.96%)         4,779           EUR         2,800,000         Netflix 3.875% 15/11/2029         2,687         0.26         BB+ 2.00% (1.96%)         1,538           USD         2,364,000         Noble Holding International 6.95%         EUR         1,622         0.10         *Marstons Issuer 5.1576% 15/10/2027         1,476           USD         2,364,000         Noble Holding International 6.95%         1,042         0.10         •04/12/2066         3,984                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            | GBP   | 2,612,000  | -                                  |               |                            | EUN   | 4,000,000  | HB03 4.3 % 16/03/2030                      | 4,070         | 0.45                       |
| BB-0.63% (0.40%)         GBP         4,714,000         *TSB Banking Group 5.75% 06/05/2026         4,779           GBP         3,823,000         El Group 6.375% 15/02/2022         3,881         0.37         BB+ 2.00% (1.96%)         *           EUR         2,800,000         Netflix 3.875% 15/11/2029         2,687         0.26         EUR         1,600,000         *KBC Groep Variable 05/09/2167         1,538           USD         2,364,000         Noble Holding International 6.95%         1,042         0.10         *U         04/12/2066         3,984                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                       |       |            | 30/06/2027                         | 1,902         | 0.18                       |       |            | Baa3 0.46% (0.65%)                         |               |                            |
| GBP       3,823,000       El Group 6.375% 15/02/2022       3,881       0.37       BB+ 2.00% (1.96%)         EUR       2,800,000       Netflix 3.875% 15/11/2029       2,687       0.26       EUR       1,600,000       *KBC Groep Variable 05/09/2167       1,538         B 0.10% (0.15%)       B 0.10% (0.15%)       GBP       1,629,000       *Marstons Issuer 5.1576% 15/10/2027       1,476         USD       2,364,000       Noble Holding International 6.95%       1,042       0.10       04/12/2066       3,984                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                           |       |            | DD 0 C20/ /0 400/ )                |               |                            | GRP   | 4 714 000  |                                            | 4 779         | 0.46                       |
| EUR         2,800,000         Netflix 3.875% 15/11/2029         2,687         0.26         EUR         1,600,000         *KBC Groep Variable 05/09/2167         1,538           B 0.10% (0.15%)         B 0.10% (0.15%)         GBP         1,629,000         *Marstons Issuer 5.1576% 15/10/2027         1,476           USD         2,364,000         Noble Holding International 6.95%         1,042         0.10         •4,300,000         *Telefonica Europe Perpetual 3%                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                   |       |            |                                    |               |                            | ODI   | 4,714,000  |                                            | 4,115         | 0.40                       |
| EUR         2,800,000         Nettix 3.875% 15/11/2029         2,687         0.26         EUR         1,600,000         *KBC Groep Variable 05/09/2167         1,538           B 0.10% (0.15%)         GBP         1,629,000         *Marstons Issuer 5.1576% 15/10/2027         1,476           USD         2,364,000         Noble Holding International 6.95%         EUR         4,300,000         *Telefonica Europe Perpetual 3%           01/04/2045         1,042         0.10         04/12/2066         3,984                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                           |       |            |                                    |               |                            |       |            | BB+ 2.00% (1.96%)                          |               |                            |
| B 0.10% (0.15%)         GBP         1,629,000         *Marstons         ssuer 5.1576%         15/10/2027         1,476           USD         2,364,000         Noble Holding International 6.95%         EUR         4,300,000         *Telefonica Europe Perpetual 3%           01/04/2045         1,042         0.10         04/12/2066         3,984                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                           | EUR   | 2,800,000  | Netflix 3.875% 15/11/2029          | 2,687         | 0.26                       | FUR   | 1 600 000  |                                            | 1 538         | 0.15                       |
| USD 2,364,000 Noble Holding International 6.95% EUR 4,300,000 *Telefonica Europe Perpetual 3% 01/04/2045 1,042 0.10 04/12/2066 3,984                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                              |       |            | B 0 10% (0 15%)                    |               |                            |       |            |                                            |               | 0.14                       |
| 01/04/2045 1,042 0.10 04/12/2066 3,984                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            |       | 0.004.000  |                                    |               |                            |       |            |                                            | .,            | 0.1.1                      |
| 01/04/2040 1/042 0.10                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                             | 020   | 2,364,000  | •                                  | 1 0 4 0       | 0.10                       | LOII  | 4,000,000  |                                            | 3 984         | 0.38                       |
| EUR 3,500,000 *Tennet Holding Variable 2.995%                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     |       |            | 01/04/2045                         | 1,042         | 0.10                       | EUR   | 3 500 000  |                                            | 0,001         | 0.00                       |
| Not Rated 2.36% (2.49%) 01/06/2167 3,404                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          |       |            | Not Rated 2 36% (2 49%)            |               |                            | LOII  | 0,000,000  | -                                          | 3 404         | 0.33                       |
| GBP 4,453,000 Cattles 6.875% 17/01/2014 (Defaulted) 2 – USD 5,591,000 *UBS Group 7% 29/12/2049 4,999                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                              | GRP   | 1 123 000  |                                    | n             |                            | חפון  | 5 501 000  |                                            |               | 0.33                       |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                   |       |            |                                    |               |                            |       |            |                                            | 4,333         | 0.40                       |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                   |       |            |                                    | 0,009         | 0.78                       | 030   | 0,240,000  |                                            | E 100         | 0.52                       |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                   | יסט   | 1,900,000  | • •                                | 1 000         | 0 10                       |       |            | 50/ 10/ 2070                               | 5,420         | 0.02                       |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                   | CDD   | 1 100 000  |                                    |               |                            |       |            | BB 0.68% (0.92%)                           |               |                            |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                   |       |            |                                    | 800           | 0.08                       | GRP   | 3,080,000  |                                            | 3 037         | 0.29                       |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                   | שט    | 100,000    |                                    | •             |                            |       |            |                                            | 5,007         | 0.20                       |
| GBP (Defaulted) 2 _ USD 4,691,000 *UBS Group Funding Switzerland<br>Variable 31/07/2167 4,063                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     |       |            | סטר (שפומעונפע)                    | Z             | -                          |       | .,         |                                            | 4,063         | 0.39                       |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                   |       |            |                                    |               |                            |       |            |                                            | .,000         | 5.00                       |

### **Portfolio Statement**

|            | Holding                | Investment                                                                                                   | Value<br>£000           | % of<br>Net Asset<br>Value | Holding                                                             | Investment                                                       | Value<br>£000       | % of<br>Net Asset<br>Value |
|------------|------------------------|--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|-------------------------|----------------------------|---------------------------------------------------------------------|------------------------------------------------------------------|---------------------|----------------------------|
| FIXED      | D INTEREST 8           | 87.33% (81.36%) (continued)<br>BB– 0.30% (0.31%)                                                             |                         |                            |                                                                     | Buy GBP 60,262,279 Bank of Scotland<br>Sell USD 88,353,463       | 113                 | 0.01                       |
| EUR        | 3,340,000              | *Bank of Ireland 7.375% 29/12/2049                                                                           | 3,115                   | 0.30                       |                                                                     | Buy GBP 70,108,998 Lloyds<br>Sell EUR 796,854                    | (1,648)             | (0.16)                     |
| GBP        | 2,966,000              | <b>B+ 0.30% (0.32%)</b><br>*Barclays Bank 7.75% 08/03/2075                                                   | 3,144                   | 0.30                       |                                                                     | Buy GBP 730,745 Barclays<br>Sell GBP 327,766                     | 15                  | -                          |
|            |                        | Not Rated 0.91% (0.96%)                                                                                      |                         |                            |                                                                     | Buy USD 400,000 Lloyds<br>Sell GBP 406,481                       | (3)                 | -                          |
| GBP<br>GBP | 1,540,000<br>7,645,000 | *Credit Agricole 7.5% 31/12/2049<br>*Pennon Group Perpetual Variable                                         | 1,782                   | 0.17                       |                                                                     | Buy USD 510,697 Bank of Scotland<br>Sell GBP 464,833             | 8                   | -                          |
|            |                        | 22/05/2066<br>Total Floating Rate Notes                                                                      | 7,671<br><b>133,244</b> | 0.74<br><b>12.79</b>       |                                                                     | Buy USD 566,977 Goldman Sachs<br>Sell GBP 799,283                | (4)                 | -                          |
| DERI       | VATIVES -0.1           |                                                                                                              |                         |                            |                                                                     | Buy USD 977,530 Lloyds<br>Total Derivatives                      | (5)<br>(1,085)      | (0.10)                     |
| EUR        | (40,000,000)           | Credit Default Swaps 0.04% (0.06%)<br>J.P. Morgan Itraxx-Finance Credit<br>Default Swap Index Buy Protection |                         |                            | Total value of invest                                               | nents <sup>3</sup>                                               | 1,041,671           | 100.02                     |
|            |                        | 20/06/2024 Spread 100                                                                                        | 431                     | 0.04                       | Net other (liabilities)                                             | /assets (2.89%)                                                  | (196)               | (0.02)                     |
|            |                        | Futures and Options 0.01% (0.01%)                                                                            |                         |                            | Net assets                                                          |                                                                  | 1,041,475           | 100.00                     |
| EUR        | (182)                  | UBS EURO-Bobl Future Expiring<br>December 2019                                                               | 21                      | _                          | March 2019 compara<br>*Variable rate bonds.                         | atives in brackets.                                              |                     |                            |
| EUR        | (80)                   | UBS EURO Bond Future Expiring<br>December 2019                                                               | 42                      | 0.01                       | <sup>1</sup> Cash equivalents.<br><sup>2</sup> Less than £500, roun | ded to nil.                                                      |                     |                            |
| EUR        | (9)                    | UBS EURO Buxl 30 Year Future<br>Expiring December 2019                                                       | 28                      | _                          | <sup>3</sup> Includes Cash equiv                                    |                                                                  |                     |                            |
| GBP        | (485)                  | UBS Long Gilt Future Expiring<br>December 2019                                                               | 180                     | 0.02                       | ANALYSIS OF INV                                                     | ESTMENTS BY ASSET CLASS                                          | Value               | % of                       |
| USD        | (37)                   | UBS US 5 Year Note Future Expiring                                                                           |                         |                            |                                                                     |                                                                  |                     | Investment                 |
|            |                        | December 2019                                                                                                | (11)                    | -                          | Fixed interest                                                      |                                                                  | 909,512             | 87.31                      |
| USD        | (301)                  | UBS US 10 Year Note Future Expiring<br>December 2019                                                         | (115)                   | (0.01)                     | Floating rate notes<br>Derivatives                                  |                                                                  | 133,244<br>(1,085)  | 12.79<br>(0.10)            |
| USD        | (182)                  | UBS US 10 Year Ultra Fut Future<br>Expiring December 2019                                                    | (96)                    | (0.01)                     | Total value of investments <sup>3</sup>                             |                                                                  | 1,041,671           | 100.00                     |
| USD        | (29)                   | UBS US Long Bond Future Expiring<br>December 2019                                                            | (25)                    | _                          | ANALYSIS OF UN                                                      | DERLYING EXPOSURE FUTURES AN                                     | ID OPTIONS<br>Value | ;                          |
|            |                        | Forward Foreign Exchange Contracts –(                                                                        | 0.15% (0.35%            | )                          |                                                                     |                                                                  | £000                |                            |
|            |                        | Sell GBP 1,292,475                                                                                           |                         | ,                          | UBS EURO-Bobl Futu                                                  | re Expiring December 2019                                        | (22,227)            |                            |
|            |                        | Buy EUR 1,428,190 Bank of Scotland                                                                           | (10)                    | -                          |                                                                     | ure Expiring December 2019                                       | (12,537)            |                            |
|            |                        | Sell GBP 137,705                                                                                             |                         |                            |                                                                     | ear Future Expiring December 2019                                | (1,745)             |                            |
|            |                        | Buy EUR 150,000 Lloyds                                                                                       | (3)                     | -                          | -                                                                   | Expiring December 2019                                           | (64,764)            |                            |
|            |                        | Sell GBP 339,386                                                                                             | (10)                    |                            |                                                                     | Future Expiring December 2019<br>• Future Expiring December 2019 | (3,599)<br>(32,084) |                            |
|            |                        | Buy EUR 367,272 Bank of Scotland<br>Sell GBP 477,555                                                         | (10)                    | -                          |                                                                     | a Fut Future Expiring December 2019                              | (32,004)            |                            |
|            |                        | Buy EUR 527,700 Bank of Scotland<br>Sell EUR 140,000                                                         | (4)                     | -                          |                                                                     | uture Expiring December 2019                                     | (3,858)             |                            |
|            |                        | Buy GBP 129,920 Barclays                                                                                     | 4                       | -                          | iotal liet oxpoulo                                                  |                                                                  | (102)010)           |                            |
|            |                        | Sell EUR 450,116<br>Buy GBP 404,092 HSBC <sup>2</sup>                                                        | _                       | _                          | Total Purchases a                                                   | nd Sales<br>od 8 March 2019 to 7 September 2019                  |                     |                            |
|            |                        | Sell USD 522,465                                                                                             |                         |                            | for the decounting poin                                             |                                                                  | 2019                | 2018                       |
|            |                        | Buy GBP 417,398 Lloyds                                                                                       | (7)                     | -                          |                                                                     |                                                                  | £000                | £000                       |
|            |                        | Sell USD 509,833                                                                                             |                         |                            | Total purchases for t                                               | he period                                                        | 302,595             | 255,853                    |
|            |                        | Buy GBP 420,428 Lloyds<br>Sell USD 581,507                                                                   | 6                       | -                          | Total sales for the pe                                              | riod                                                             | 260,659             | 229,662                    |
|            |                        | Buy GBP 475,300 Bank of Scotland<br>Sell EUR 600,000                                                         | 3                       | -                          |                                                                     |                                                                  |                     |                            |
|            |                        | Buy GBP 556,780 Lloyds<br>Sell USD 745,584                                                                   | 18                      | -                          |                                                                     |                                                                  |                     |                            |
|            |                        | Buy GBP 592,602 J.P. Morgan<br>Sell EUR 67,000,000                                                           | (13)                    | -                          |                                                                     |                                                                  |                     |                            |

# Threadneedle Sterling Bond Fund

### **Portfolio Statement**

|            | Holding                  | Investment                                                                   | Value<br>£000    | % of<br>Net Asset<br>Value |
|------------|--------------------------|------------------------------------------------------------------------------|------------------|----------------------------|
| FIXED      | INTEREST 9               | 98.09% (98.66%)                                                              |                  |                            |
|            |                          | AAA 2.12% (1.37%)                                                            |                  |                            |
| GBP        | 2,235,000                | European Investment Bank 1%                                                  | 0.070            | 0.44                       |
| GBP        | 2 00E 000                | 21/09/2026<br>Export Development Canada 0.875%                               | 2,270            | 0.44                       |
| UDF        | 3,085,000                | 07/12/2021                                                                   | 3,098            | 0.60                       |
| GBP        | 2,480,000                | International Bank for Reconstruction                                        | 0,000            | 0.00                       |
|            | ,,                       | and Development 0.875% 13/12/2024                                            | 2,500            | 0.48                       |
| GBP        | 3,075,000                | KFW 1.375% 01/02/2021                                                        | 3,106            | 0.60                       |
|            |                          | Aaa 0.90% (1.50%)                                                            |                  |                            |
| GBP        | 2,000,000                | European Investment Bank 1.125%                                              |                  |                            |
|            | _,,                      | 07/09/2021                                                                   | 2,019            | 0.39                       |
| GBP        | 2,650,000                | Royal Bank of Canada 1.125%                                                  |                  |                            |
|            |                          | 22/12/2021                                                                   | 2,660            | 0.51                       |
|            |                          | 8.8. 4.040/ /4.400/ \                                                        |                  |                            |
| CDD        | 2 100 000                | AA+ 1.24% (1.42%)<br>Municipality Finance 1.25% 07/12/2022                   | 0 000            | 0.43                       |
| GBP<br>GBP | 2,190,000<br>4,191,000   | Oesterreichische Kontrollbank 1.125%                                         | 2,223            | 0.43                       |
| GDI        | 4,131,000                | 15/12/2022                                                                   | 4,238            | 0.81                       |
|            |                          | 13/12/2022                                                                   | 4,200            | 0.01                       |
|            |                          | AA 1.21% (1.39%)                                                             |                  |                            |
| GBP        | 1,250,000                | LCR Finance 4.5% 07/12/2028                                                  | 1,657            | 0.32                       |
| GBP        | 4,475,000                | Network Rail Infrastructure Finance                                          |                  |                            |
|            |                          | 4.625% 21/07/2020                                                            | 4,627            | 0.89                       |
|            |                          | Aa2u 80.46% (75.76%)                                                         |                  |                            |
| GBP        | 31,919,000               | United Kingdom Gilt 0.875% 22/10/2029                                        | 32,957           | 6.34                       |
| GBP        | 1,212,000                | United Kingdom Gilt 1.25% 22/07/2027                                         | 1,291            | 0.25                       |
| GBP        | 20,685,000               | United Kingdom Gilt 1.5% 22/01/2021                                          | 20,976           | 4.04                       |
| GBP        | 25,400,000               | United Kingdom Gilt 1.5% 22/07/2047                                          | 27,967           | 5.38                       |
| GBP        | 6,147,400                | United Kingdom Gilt 1.625% 22/10/2071                                        | 7,735            | 1.49                       |
| GBP        | 344,000                  | United Kingdom Gilt 1.75% 07/09/2022                                         | 358              | 0.07                       |
| GBP        | 43,461,000               | United Kingdom Gilt 1.75% 07/09/2037                                         | 49,131           | 9.46                       |
| GBP<br>GBP | 32,429,000               | United Kingdom Gilt 1.75% 22/01/2049<br>United Kingdom Gilt 1.75% 22/07/2057 | 37,804           | 7.28<br>3.49               |
| GBP        | 14,714,000<br>35,522,000 | United Kingdom Gilt 2% 22/07/2020                                            | 18,113<br>35,980 | 5.49<br>6.92               |
| GBP        | 16,560,000               | United Kingdom Gilt 2.5% 22/07/2020                                          | 25,599           | 4.93                       |
| GBP        | 4,107,000                | United Kingdom Gilt 2.75% 07/09/2024                                         | 4,591            | 0.88                       |
| GBP        | 35,657,000               | United Kingdom Gilt 3.25% 22/01/2044                                         | 52,131           | 10.03                      |
| GBP        | 53,328,000               | United Kingdom Gilt 3.75% 07/09/2020                                         | 55,059           | 10.60                      |
| GBP        | 19,045,000               | United Kingdom Gilt 4.25% 07/06/2032                                         | 27,353           | 5.26                       |
| GBP        | 20,545,000               | United Kingdom Gilt 4.75% 07/03/2020                                         | 20,976           | 4.04                       |
|            |                          | AA- 0.46% (0.52%)                                                            |                  |                            |
| GBP        | 2,280,000                | Transport for London 2.125%                                                  |                  |                            |
|            | _,,                      | 24/04/2025                                                                   | 2,417            | 0.46                       |
|            |                          |                                                                              |                  |                            |
| 000        | 40.000.000               | Not Rated 11.12% (16.70%)                                                    | 10.040           | 0.07                       |
| GBP        | 42,332,000               | United Kingdom Gilt 0.625% 07/06/2025                                        | 42,943           | 8.27                       |
| GBP        | 12,703,000               | United Kingdom Gilt 1.625% 22/10/2054                                        | 14,788           | 2.85                       |
|            |                          | Liquidity Funds 0.58% (0.00%) <sup>1</sup>                                   |                  |                            |
| GBP        | 3,000,653                | BlackRock Institutional Cash Series                                          |                  |                            |
|            |                          | Sterling Liquidity Platinum                                                  | 3,001            | 0.58                       |
|            |                          | Total Fixed Interest                                                         | 509,568          | 98.09                      |
|            |                          |                                                                              |                  |                            |

|          | Holding                        | Investment                                      | Value<br>£000 | % of<br>Net Asset<br>Value |
|----------|--------------------------------|-------------------------------------------------|---------------|----------------------------|
| FLOAT    | ING RATE N                     | NOTES 0.63% (0.00%)<br>AAA 0.63% (0.00%)        |               |                            |
| GBP      | 3,255,000                      | *Export Development Canada FRN                  |               |                            |
|          |                                | 29/05/2024                                      | 3,244         | 0.63                       |
|          |                                | Total Floating Rate Notes                       | 3,244         | 0.63                       |
| Total va | alue of invest                 | aments <sup>2</sup>                             | 512,812       | 98.72                      |
| Net oth  | er assets (1.3                 | 34%)                                            | 6,661         | 1.28                       |
| Net ass  | sets                           |                                                 | 519,473       | 100.00                     |
| ANALY    | SIS OF INVES                   | STMENTS BY ASSET CLASS                          | Value<br>£000 | % of<br>Investment         |
| Fixed ir | nterest                        |                                                 | 509,568       | 99.37                      |
| Floating | g rate notes                   |                                                 | 3,244         | 0.63                       |
| Total va | alue of invest                 | ments <sup>2</sup>                              | 512,812       | 100.00                     |
|          | urchases and<br>accounting per | I Sales<br>iod 8 March 2019 to 7 September 2019 |               |                            |
|          |                                |                                                 | 2019          | 2018                       |
|          |                                |                                                 | £000          | £000                       |
|          | urchases for t                 | •                                               | 602,444       | 606,790                    |
| lotal sa | ales for the pe                | eriod                                           | 567,793       | 520,273                    |
|          |                                |                                                 |               |                            |

# Threadneedle Sterling Short-Term Money Market Fund

#### **Portfolio Statement**

as at 7 September 2019

|       |            |                                                 |               | % of               |
|-------|------------|-------------------------------------------------|---------------|--------------------|
|       | Holding    | Investment                                      | Value<br>£000 | Net Asset<br>Value |
| FIXED | INTEREST 9 | 91.16% (82.03%)                                 |               |                    |
|       |            | Government Bonds 21.11% (11.96%)                |               |                    |
| GBP   | 13,000,000 | United Kingdom Gilt 0% 16/09/2019               | 12,997        | 2.45               |
| GBP   | 15,000,000 | United Kingdom Gilt 0% 23/09/2019               | 14,995        | 2.82               |
| GBP   | 8,000,000  | United Kingdom Gilt 0% 30/09/2019               | 7,996         | 1.51               |
| GBP   | 8,000,000  | United Kingdom Gilt 0% 07/10/2019               | 7,995         | 1.51               |
| GBP   | 8,000,000  | United Kingdom Gilt 0% 14/10/2019               | 7,994         | 1.51               |
| GBP   | 14,360,000 | United Kingdom Gilt 0% 21/10/2019               | 14,345        | 2.70               |
| GBP   | 11,600,000 | United Kingdom Gilt 0% 28/10/2019               | 11,588        | 2.18               |
| GBP   | 8,000,000  | United Kingdom Gilt 0% 04/11/2019               | 7,990         | 1.50               |
| GBP   | 10,267,000 | United Kingdom Gilt 0% 11/11/2019               | 10,253        | 1.93               |
| GBP   | 8,000,000  | United Kingdom Gilt 0% 18/11/2019               | 7,988         | 1.50               |
| GBP   | 8,000,000  | United Kingdom Gilt 0% 02/12/2019               | 7,985         | 1.50               |
|       |            | Certificate of Deposit 58.71% (65.31%)          |               |                    |
| GBP   | 12,000,000 | BNP Paribas 0.75% 22/11/2019                    | 12,000        | 2.26               |
| GBP   | 7,800,000  | BNP Paribas 0.79% 20/09/2019                    | 7,800         | 1.47               |
| GBP   | 22,000,000 | Citibank 0.76% 04/12/2019                       | 22,000        | 4.14               |
| GBP   | 12,000,000 | DNB Bank 0% 13/09/2019                          | 12,000        | 2.26               |
| GBP   | 5,000,000  | DZ Bank 0% 21/11/2019                           | 5,000         | 0.94               |
| GBP   | 17,000,000 | DZ Bank 0% 06/12/2019                           | 17,000        | 3.20               |
| GBP   | 3,000,000  | DZ Bank 0.76% 15/11/2019                        | 3,000         | 0.57               |
| GBP   | 11,000,000 | First Abu Dhabi Bank 0.79%                      |               |                    |
|       |            | 23/09/2019                                      | 11,000        | 2.07               |
| GBP   | 5,000,000  | Landesbank Baden-Württemberg 0%                 |               |                    |
|       |            | 04/11/2019                                      | 5,000         | 0.94               |
| GBP   | 22,000,000 | Landesbank Baden-Württemberg                    | 00.000        | 4.14               |
| 000   | 10 000 000 | 0.74% 12/11/2019                                | 22,000        | 4.14               |
| GBP   | 13,000,000 | Lloyds Bank 0.76% 16/09/2019                    | 13,000        | 2.45               |
| GBP   | 12,000,000 | Lloyds Bank 0.76% 25/11/2019                    | 12,000        | 2.26               |
| GBP   | 23,000,000 | Nationwide Building Society 0.79%<br>15/11/2019 | 23,000        | 4.33               |
| GBP   | 5,000,000  | Nationwide Building Society 0.82%               | 23,000        | 4.00               |
| GDI   | 3,000,000  | 13/09/2019                                      | 5,000         | 0.94               |
| GBP   | 10,000,000 | Nordea Bank 0.74% 15/10/2019                    | 10,000        | 1.88               |
| GBP   | 7,000,000  | Nordea Bank 0.74% 06/12/2019                    | 7,000         | 1.32               |
| GBP   | 13,000,000 | Nordea Bank 0.76% 16/09/2019                    | 13,000        | 2.45               |
| GBP   | 20,000,000 | Oversea-Chinese Banking 0.71%                   | 10,000        | 2.10               |
| 001   | 20,000,000 | 11/10/2019                                      | 20,000        | 3.77               |
| GBP   | 25,000,000 | Santander UK 0.83% 09/09/2019                   | 25,000        | 4.71               |
| GBP   | 25,000,000 | Skandinaviska Enskilda 0.74%                    |               |                    |
|       | ,,         | 18/10/2019                                      | 25,000        | 4.71               |
| GBP   | 17,000,000 | Svenska Handelsbanken 0.75%                     |               |                    |
|       |            | 29/11/2019                                      | 17,000        | 3.20               |
| GBP   | 10,000,000 | Toronto-Dominion Bank 0.74%                     |               |                    |
|       |            | 20/09/2019                                      | 10,000        | 1.88               |
| GBP   | 15,000,000 | Toronto-Dominion Bank 0.74%                     |               |                    |
|       |            | 05/11/2019                                      | 15,000        | 2.82               |
|       |            | Euro commercial paper 6.77% (0.00%)             |               |                    |
| GBP   | 20,000,000 | Agence Centrale des Organismes de               |               |                    |
|       |            | Securite Sociale 0% 30/09/2019                  | 19,991        | 3.76               |
| GBP   | 16,000,000 | Banque Federative du Credit 0%                  | •             |                    |
|       |            | 27/09/2019                                      | 15,994        | 3.01               |
|       |            |                                                 |               |                    |

|         | Holding                      | Investment                                 | Value<br>£000 | % of<br>Net Asset<br>Value |
|---------|------------------------------|--------------------------------------------|---------------|----------------------------|
| 000     | 04.005.000                   | Liquidity Funds 4.57% (4.76%) <sup>1</sup> |               |                            |
| GBP     | 24,265,228                   | BlackRock Institutional Cash Series        |               |                            |
|         |                              | Sterling Liquidity Platinum                | 24,265        | 4.57                       |
|         |                              | Total Fixed Interest                       | 484,176       | 91.16                      |
| Total v | alue of invest               | ments <sup>2</sup>                         | 484,176       | 91.16                      |
| Net ot  | her assets (17               | .97%)                                      | 46,966        | 8.84                       |
| Net as  | sets                         | -                                          | 531,142       | 100.00                     |
|         | 2019 compara<br>equivalents. | atives in brackets.                        |               |                            |

<sup>2</sup>Includes Cash equivalents.

#### **Total Purchases and Sales**

for the accounting period 8 March 2019 to 7 September 2019

|                                | 2019    | 2018    |
|--------------------------------|---------|---------|
|                                | £000    | £000    |
| Total purchases for the period | 934,534 | 913,397 |
| Total sales for the period     | 850,300 | 892,500 |

# Threadneedle European Fund

### **Portfolio Statement**

as at 7 September 2019

|          | Holding    | Investment                                     | Value<br>£000 | % of<br>Net Asset<br>Value | Holding                               | Investment                       |
|----------|------------|------------------------------------------------|---------------|----------------------------|---------------------------------------|----------------------------------|
| BELGIUM  | 2 33% (1   | 46%)                                           |               |                            |                                       | Real Estate                      |
| DEEdioin | 2.00 /0 (1 | Banks 2.33% (1.46%)                            |               |                            | 157,377                               | Nexity                           |
|          | 477,203    | KBC Groep                                      | 23,549        | 2.33                       |                                       | F:                               |
|          |            | Total Belgium                                  | 23,549        | 2.33                       | 376,430                               | Financial S<br>Amundi            |
| DENMAR   | K 6.18% (  | (9.56%)                                        |               |                            |                                       | Software 8                       |
|          | 235,900    | Industrial Transportation 1.93% (2.25%)<br>DSV | )<br>19,589   | 1.93                       | 74,407                                | Dassault S<br><b>Total Franc</b> |
|          |            | Pharmaceuticals & Biotechnology 3.2            | 8% (4.74%)    |                            |                                       |                                  |
|          | 774,203    | Novo Nordisk                                   | 33,233        | 3.28                       | GERMANY 12.99%                        |                                  |
|          |            | Nonlife Insurance 0.97% (2.57%)                |               |                            |                                       | Chemicals                        |
|          | 393,621    | Tryg                                           | 9,766         | 0.97                       | 255,032                               | Brenntag                         |
|          |            | Total Denmark                                  | 62,588        | 6.18                       |                                       | Automobile                       |
| FINLAND  | 3.62% (3   | .19%)                                          |               |                            |                                       | Personal G                       |
|          |            | Oil & Gas Producers 1.34% (0.00%)              |               |                            | 118,845                               | adidas                           |
|          | 528,067    | Neste                                          | 13,588        | 1.34                       | 281,131                               | Puma                             |
|          |            | Forestry & Paper 1.02% (0.00%)                 |               |                            |                                       | Health Car                       |
|          | 461,149    | UPM                                            | 10,315        | 1.02                       |                                       | Nonlife Ins                      |
|          |            | Banks 0.00% (0.93%)                            |               |                            | 185,370                               | Allianz                          |
|          |            | Nonlife Insurance 1.26% (2.26%)                |               |                            |                                       | Financial S                      |
|          | 387,168    | Sampo                                          | 12,786        | 1.26                       | 200,234                               | Deutsche E                       |
|          |            | Total Finland                                  | 36,689        | 3.62                       |                                       | Software 8                       |
| FRANCE 2 | 29.88% (2  |                                                |               |                            | 154,621                               | SAP<br>Total Germ                |
|          | 953,361    | Oil & Gas Producers 3.86% (4.22%)<br>Total     | 39,076        | 3.86                       |                                       | Total Germ                       |
|          | ,          |                                                |               |                            | ITALY 2.76% (5.99°                    | %)                               |
|          | 252.001    | Chemicals 2.78% (2.85%)                        | 20.145        | 0.70                       |                                       | Automobile                       |
|          | 252,861    | Air Liquide                                    | 28,145        | 2.78                       | 2,388,455                             | Pirelli & C.                     |
|          | 100 000    | Construction & Materials 1.48% (1.85%          |               | 1.40                       |                                       | Beverages                        |
|          | 168,386    | Vinci                                          | 15,051        | 1.48                       |                                       | Personal G                       |
|          |            | Electronic & Electrical Equipment 0.00         | 0% (0.80%)    |                            |                                       | Makila Tal                       |
|          |            | Support Services 3.60% (2.27%)                 |               |                            |                                       | Mobile Tel                       |
|          | 362,234    | Edenred                                        | 14,376        | 1.42                       |                                       | Banks 1.69                       |
|          | 124,718    | Teleperformance                                | 22,047        | 2.18                       | 1,931,914                             | FinecoBan<br>Total Italy         |
|          |            | Beverages 2.69% (2.89%)                        |               |                            |                                       | Total Italy                      |
|          | 174,245    | Pernod Ricard                                  | 27,216        | 2.69                       | NETHERLANDS 7.                        | 47% (11.29%                      |
|          |            | Leisure Goods 1.52% (0.53%)                    |               |                            |                                       | Chemicals                        |
|          | 237,700    | Ubisoft Entertainment                          | 15,371        | 1.52                       |                                       | Personal G                       |
|          |            | Personal Goods 6.51% (6.75%)                   |               |                            | 278,372                               | Unilever (E                      |
|          | 131,695    | L'Oreal                                        | 29,647        | 2.93                       |                                       | Health Car                       |
|          | 106,964    | LVMH Moet Hennessy Vuitton                     | 36,278        | 3.58                       | 666,958                               | Koninklijke                      |
|          |            | Health Care Equipment & Services 2.5           | 6% (3.14%)    |                            |                                       | Media 0.53                       |
|          | 79,740     | Essilor International                          | 9,669         | 0.95                       | 90,600                                | Wolters Klu                      |
|          | 161,216    | Orpea                                          | 16,325        | 1.61                       | ,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,, |                                  |
|          |            | Pharmaceuticals & Biotechnology 1.4            |               |                            | 1,285,801                             | Banks 1.04<br>ING Groep          |
|          | 204,426    | Sanofi                                         | 14,803        | 1.46                       | 1,200,001                             |                                  |
|          |            |                                                |               |                            |                                       | Technology                       |

| Holding                         | Investment                                                             | Value<br>£000           | % of<br>Net Asset<br>Value |
|---------------------------------|------------------------------------------------------------------------|-------------------------|----------------------------|
|                                 | Real Estate Investment & Services 0.5                                  | 9% ( <b>0 00</b> %)     |                            |
| 157,377                         | Nexity                                                                 | 5,988                   | 0.59                       |
| 376,430                         | Financial Services 1.98% (0.00%)<br>Amundi                             | 20,021                  | 1.98                       |
|                                 | Software & Computer Services 0.85%                                     | (2.98%)                 |                            |
| 74,407                          |                                                                        | 8,609                   | 0.85                       |
|                                 | Total France                                                           | 302,622                 | 29.88                      |
| NY 12.99%                       | o (15.34%)                                                             |                         |                            |
|                                 | Chemicals 1.03% (1.67%)                                                |                         |                            |
| 255,032                         | Brenntag                                                               | 10,442                  | 1.03                       |
|                                 | Automobiles & Parts 0.00% (1.21%)                                      |                         |                            |
|                                 | Personal Goods 4.65% (5.13%)                                           |                         |                            |
| 118,845<br>281,131              | adidas<br>Puma                                                         | 29,611<br>17,524        | 2.92<br>1.73               |
| 201,131                         | Health Care Equipment & Services 0.0                                   |                         | 1.75                       |
|                                 |                                                                        | 0 /0 (1.02 /0)          |                            |
| 185,370                         | Nonlife Insurance 3.36% (2.99%)<br>Allianz                             | 33,975                  | 3.36                       |
|                                 | Financial Services 2.42% (0.00%)                                       |                         |                            |
| 200,234                         | Deutsche Boerse                                                        | 24,532                  | 2.42                       |
| 154 601                         | Software & Computer Services 1.53%                                     |                         | 1 50                       |
| 154,621                         | Total Germany                                                          | 15,493<br>131,577       | 1.53<br>12.99              |
| <b>76% (5.99</b> %<br>2,388,455 | %)<br><b>Automobiles &amp; Parts 1.07% (0.00%)</b><br>Pirelli & C. SpA | 10,878                  | 1.07                       |
|                                 | Beverages 0.00% (1.97%)                                                |                         |                            |
|                                 | Personal Goods 0.00% (1.27%)                                           |                         |                            |
|                                 | Mobile Telecommunications 0.00% (2.7                                   | 75%)                    |                            |
|                                 | Banks 1.69% (0.00%)                                                    |                         |                            |
| 1,931,914                       | FinecoBank<br>Total Italy                                              | 17,092<br><b>27,970</b> | 1.69<br>2.76               |
|                                 |                                                                        | 21,510                  | 2.70                       |
| LANDS 7.4                       | 47% (11.29%)<br>Chemicals 0.00% (1.78%)                                |                         |                            |
| 278,372                         | <b>Personal Goods 1.40% (3.10%)</b><br>Unilever (EUR)                  | 14,156                  | 1.40                       |
|                                 | Health Care Equipment & Services 2.54                                  | 4% (2.60%)              |                            |
| 666,958                         | Koninklijke Philips                                                    | 25,680                  | 2.54                       |
| 90,600                          | <b>Media 0.53% (0.51%)</b><br>Wolters Kluwer                           | 5,389                   | 0.53                       |
|                                 | Banks 1.04% (0.71%)                                                    |                         |                            |
| 1,285,801                       | ING Groep                                                              | 10,535                  | 1.04                       |
| 103 128                         | Technology Hardware & Equipment 1.9                                    | 96% (2.59%)<br>19.896   | 1 96                       |

19,896

75,656

1.96

7.47

103,128 ASML

**Total Netherlands** 

## Threadneedle European Fund

#### **Portfolio Statement**

(continued)

| Holding            | Investment                                                     | Value<br>£000          | % of<br>Net Asset<br>Value | Holding                          | Investment                                                         |
|--------------------|----------------------------------------------------------------|------------------------|----------------------------|----------------------------------|--------------------------------------------------------------------|
| NORWAY 3.16% (1    | .33%)                                                          |                        |                            |                                  | Financial Services 2.16% (0.00%)                                   |
| 434,760            | Food Producers 0.83% (0.00%)<br>Mowi 0.75                      | 8,434                  | 0.83                       | 32,569                           | Partners Group Holdings                                            |
|                    | Banks 2.33% (1.33%)                                            |                        |                            | UNITED KINGDOM                   | M 3 91% (4 20%)                                                    |
| 1,742,502          | DNB Bank                                                       | 23,572                 | 2.33                       |                                  | Oil & Gas Producers 1.97% (2.00%)                                  |
|                    | Total Norway                                                   | 32,006                 | 3.16                       | 881,141                          | ,                                                                  |
| REPUBLIC OF IRE    | LAND 8.08% (4.50%)                                             |                        |                            |                                  | (Amsterdam Listing)<br>Media 1.94% (2.20%)                         |
| 79,469             | Chemicals 1.20% (0.00%)<br>Linde                               | 12,113                 | 1.20                       | 1,007,482                        | RELX (UK Listing)                                                  |
| ,                  |                                                                |                        |                            |                                  | Total United Kingdom                                               |
| 712 066            | Construction & Materials 3.16% (3.29%                          |                        | 1.92                       |                                  |                                                                    |
| 712,966<br>330,076 | CRH (Dublin Listing)<br>Kingspan Group (EUR)                   | 19,491<br>12,517       | 1.92                       | UNITED STATES (                  | DF AMERICA 0.00% (2.17%)<br>Software & Computer Services 0.00% (2. |
| ,.                 |                                                                | ,-                     |                            |                                  | Total United States of America                                     |
| 409,968            | General Industrials 1.05% (0.00%)<br>Smurfit Kappa Group (EUR) | 10,693                 | 1.05                       |                                  | _                                                                  |
| 409,900            |                                                                | 10,093                 | 1.00                       |                                  |                                                                    |
|                    | Food Producers 1.73% (0.00%)                                   |                        |                            | DERIVATIVES 0.00                 |                                                                    |
| 178,757            | Kerry Group                                                    | 17,556                 | 1.73                       |                                  | Forward Foreign Exchange Contracts 0.0<br>Sell EUR 448,000         |
|                    | Travel & Leisure 0.00% (1.21%)                                 |                        |                            |                                  | Buy GBP 407,599 Bank of Scotland                                   |
|                    | Liquidity Funds 0.94% (0.00%) <sup>1</sup>                     |                        |                            |                                  |                                                                    |
| 9,515,980          | BlackRock Institutional Cash Series                            | 0 510                  | 0.04                       | Total value of invest            | aments <sup>2</sup>                                                |
|                    | Sterling Liquidity Platinum<br>Total Republic of Ireland       | 9,516<br><b>81,886</b> | 0.94                       | Net other (liabilities           | s)/assets (0.78%)                                                  |
|                    |                                                                | 01,000                 | 0.00                       | Net assets                       |                                                                    |
| SPAIN 2.38% (5.46  | 5%)                                                            |                        |                            |                                  |                                                                    |
|                    | Pharmaceuticals & Biotechnology 1.43                           |                        |                            | March 2019 compar                | atives in brackets.                                                |
| 569,058            | Grifols                                                        | 14,439                 | 1.43                       | <sup>1</sup> Cash equivalents.   |                                                                    |
|                    | Mobile Telecommunications 0.00% (2.4                           | 2%)                    |                            | <sup>2</sup> Includes Cash equiv | alents.                                                            |
|                    | Software & Computer Services 0.95% (                           | 1.99%)                 |                            | Total Purchases a                | und Sales                                                          |
| 157,522            | Amadeus IT Group                                               | 9,630                  | 0.95                       | for the accounting p             | eriod 8 March 2019 to 7 September 2019                             |
|                    | Total Spain                                                    | 24,069                 | 2.38                       |                                  |                                                                    |
|                    |                                                                |                        |                            | Total purchases for 1            | the period                                                         |
| SWEDEN 1.87% (5    | .14%)<br>Industrial Engineering 1.87% (3.39%)                  |                        |                            | Total sales for the pe           |                                                                    |
| 399,896            | Atlas Copco 'A' Shares                                         | 10,024                 | 0.99                       |                                  |                                                                    |
| 731,824            | Sandvik                                                        | 8,938                  | 0.88                       |                                  |                                                                    |
|                    | Software & Computer Services 0.00% (                           | 1 75%)                 |                            |                                  |                                                                    |
|                    | Total Sweden                                                   | 18,962                 | 1.87                       |                                  |                                                                    |
|                    |                                                                |                        |                            |                                  |                                                                    |
| SWITZERLAND 15     |                                                                |                        |                            |                                  |                                                                    |
| 440.474            | Construction & Materials 1.32% (1.31%                          |                        | 1.00                       |                                  |                                                                    |
| 112,171            | Sika                                                           | 13,400                 | 1.32                       |                                  |                                                                    |
|                    | Food Producers 5.14% (0.00%)                                   |                        |                            |                                  |                                                                    |
| 564,304            | Nestle                                                         | 52,023                 | 5.14                       |                                  |                                                                    |
|                    | Pharmaceuticals & Biotechnology 6.94                           | % (0.00%)              |                            |                                  |                                                                    |
| 36,586             | Lonza                                                          | 10,735                 | 1.06                       |                                  |                                                                    |
| 413,530            | Novartis                                                       | 30,021                 | 2.96                       |                                  |                                                                    |
| 131,743            | Roche                                                          | 29,568                 | 2.92                       |                                  |                                                                    |

|                        |                                                               |               | /0 01     |
|------------------------|---------------------------------------------------------------|---------------|-----------|
|                        |                                                               | Value         | Net Asset |
| Holding                | Investment                                                    | £000          | Value     |
|                        | Financial Services 2.16% (0.00%)                              |               |           |
| 32,569                 | Partners Group Holdings                                       | 21,824        | 2.16      |
| 02,000                 | Total Switzerland                                             | 157,571       | 15.56     |
|                        |                                                               |               |           |
| UNITED KINGDOM         | A 3.91% (4.20%)                                               |               |           |
|                        | Oil & Gas Producers 1.97% (2.00%)                             |               |           |
| 881,141                | Royal Dutch Shell 'A' Shares                                  |               |           |
| ,                      | (Amsterdam Listing)                                           | 19,947        | 1.97      |
|                        | Media 1.94% (2.20%)                                           |               |           |
| 1,007,482              | RELX (UK Listing)                                             | 19,680        | 1.94      |
| 1,007,102              | Total United Kingdom                                          | 39.627        | 3.91      |
|                        | Total Onited Kingdom                                          | 33,027        | 3.31      |
| UNITED STATES (        | F AMERICA 0.00% (2.17%)<br>Software & Computer Services 0.00% | (2.17%)       |           |
|                        | Total United States of America                                |               |           |
|                        |                                                               |               |           |
| DERIVATIVES 0.00       | % (0.00%)                                                     |               |           |
|                        | Forward Foreign Exchange Contracts<br>Sell EUR 448,000        | 0.00% (0.00%) |           |
|                        | Buy GBP 407,599 Bank of Scotland                              | 6             | _         |
|                        | Total Derivatives                                             | 6             | _         |
| Total value of invest  | ments <sup>2</sup>                                            | 1,014,778     | 100.19    |
| Net other (liabilities | )/assets (0.78%)                                              | (1,884)       | (0.19)    |
| Net assets             |                                                               | 1,012,894     | 100.00    |
|                        |                                                               |               |           |
| March 2019 compar      | ativas in brackats                                            |               |           |
| March 2019 compare     | 111VES III DI AUKELS.                                         |               |           |

% of

2019

£000

559,647

741,627

2018

£000 339,429

312,760

175

## Threadneedle European Select Fund

#### **Portfolio Statement**

as at 7 September 2019

| Holding               | Investment                                           | Value<br>£000               | % of<br>Net Asset<br>Value | Holding            | Investment                                                   | Value<br>£000                |
|-----------------------|------------------------------------------------------|-----------------------------|----------------------------|--------------------|--------------------------------------------------------------|------------------------------|
| BELGIUM 0.00% (2      | 2.55%)                                               |                             |                            |                    | Health Care Equipment & Services 2.35                        | % (2.76%)                    |
|                       | Beverages 0.00% (1.08%)                              |                             |                            | 692,561            | Fresenius Medical Care                                       | 38,462                       |
|                       | Banks 0.00% (1.47%)                                  |                             |                            |                    | Software & Computer Services 0.20% (0                        | ).23%)                       |
|                       | Total Belgium                                        | -                           | _                          | 2,041,796          | Tele Columbus                                                | 3,287                        |
|                       | (4 620/ )                                            |                             |                            |                    | Total Germany                                                | 198,419                      |
| DENMARK 6.58%         | Industrial Transportation 2.60% (2.15%)              |                             |                            |                    | -                                                            |                              |
| 512,675               | DSV                                                  | 42,572                      | 2.60                       | ITALY 4.92% (5.20% | 6)                                                           |                              |
|                       |                                                      | ( 10 500( )                 |                            | F 700 004          | Beverages 2.71% (3.37%)                                      | 44.004                       |
| 120,871               | Pharmaceuticals & Biotechnology 3.98%<br>Chr. Hansen | % ( <b>2.48</b> %)<br>8,543 | 0.52                       | 5,736,394          | Davide Campari-Milano                                        | 44,324                       |
| 1,316,870             | Novo Nordisk                                         | 56,528                      | 3.46                       |                    | Mobile Telecommunications 1.64% (1.83                        | ł%)                          |
| 1,010,070             | Total Denmark                                        | 107,643                     | 6.58                       | 3,272,317          | Infrastructure Wireless Italia                               | 26,855                       |
|                       |                                                      | ,                           |                            |                    | Banks 0.57% (0.00%)                                          |                              |
| FINLAND 5.03% (6      | <b>5.92%</b> )                                       |                             |                            | 1,051,582          | FinecoBank                                                   | 9,303                        |
|                       | Industrial Engineering 1.32% (0.99%)                 |                             |                            | .,                 | Total Italy                                                  | 80,482                       |
| 435,177               | Kone                                                 | 21,600                      | 1.32                       |                    | _                                                            |                              |
|                       | Banks 0.00% (1.43%)                                  |                             |                            | NETHERLANDS 14     | .35% (13.75%)                                                |                              |
|                       |                                                      |                             |                            |                    | Chemicals 3.38% (4.28%)                                      |                              |
|                       | Nonlife Insurance 3.71% (4.50%)                      |                             |                            | 940,235            | IMCD Group                                                   | 55,404                       |
| 1,838,606             | Sampo                                                | 60,717                      | 3.71                       |                    | Personal Goods 4.77% (5.30%)                                 |                              |
|                       | Total Finland                                        | 82,317                      | 5.03                       | 1,534,299          | Unilever (EUR)                                               | 78,025                       |
| FRANCE 28.45% (2      | 24 88%)                                              |                             |                            |                    | U. althouse Frankraut & Comission 2000                       | ( <b>// 00</b> 0/)           |
| THATOL 20.4370 (2     | Chemicals 1.58% (1.03%)                              |                             |                            | 1,309,504          | Health Care Equipment & Services 3.08<br>Koninklijke Philips | % (1.80%)<br>50,421          |
| 231,864               | Air Liquide                                          | 25,808                      | 1.58                       | 1,505,504          | Kominkijke i milps                                           | 50,421                       |
|                       |                                                      | ( (2 200/ )                 |                            |                    | Technology Hardware & Equipment 3.12                         |                              |
| 594,897               | Electronic & Electrical Equipment 3.49%<br>Legrand   | % ( <b>3.20%)</b><br>34,980 | 2.14                       | 264,843            | ASML                                                         | 51,094                       |
| 320,770               | Schneider Electric                                   | 22,124                      | 1.35                       |                    | Total Netherlands                                            | 234,944                      |
|                       |                                                      |                             |                            |                    | AND 4.26% (3.43%)                                            |                              |
| 0.007.000             | Support Services 3.01% (2.30%)                       | 40.010                      | 0.01                       |                    | Construction & Materials 0.93% (1.94%)                       |                              |
| 3,337,623             | Elis                                                 | 49,213                      | 3.01                       | 399,871            | Kingspan Group                                               | 15,185                       |
|                       | Beverages 5.49% (5.32%)                              |                             |                            |                    |                                                              |                              |
| 575,837               | Pernod Ricard                                        | 89,942                      | 5.49                       | 120 001            | Food Producers 0.79% (0.00%)<br>Kerry Group                  | 10 OF /                      |
|                       | Leisure Goods 0.87% (0.53%)                          |                             |                            | 130,881            | Keny droup                                                   | 12,854                       |
| 220,479               | Ubisoft Entertainment                                | 14,257                      | 0.87                       |                    | Travel & Leisure 0.96% (1.43%)                               |                              |
|                       |                                                      |                             |                            | 1,860,681          | Ryanair Holdings (London Listing)                            | 15,750                       |
| 045 040               | Personal Goods 7.12% (5.31%)                         |                             | 4.75                       |                    | Liquidity Funds 1.58% (0.06%) <sup>1</sup>                   |                              |
| 345,348               | L'Oreal<br>LVMH Moet Hennessy Vuitton                | 77,745<br>38,745            | 4.75<br>2.37               | 289,277            | BlackRock Institutional Cash Series                          |                              |
| 114,239               | LVIVIT MOET HEIMESSY VUILLON                         | 30,743                      | 2.37                       |                    | Euro Liquidity Platinum                                      | 25,888                       |
|                       | Health Care Equipment & Services 2.96                | % <b>(2.62</b> %)           |                            |                    | Total Republic of Ireland                                    | 69,677                       |
| 400,319               | Essilor International                                | 48,543                      | 2.96                       |                    |                                                              |                              |
|                       | Software & Computer Services 3.93% (4                | .57%)                       |                            | SPAIN 8.81% (10.6  | •                                                            | (                            |
| 556,510               | Dassault Systems                                     | 64,388                      | 3.93                       | 2,988,891          | Pharmaceuticals & Biotechnology 3.12%<br>Grifols ADR         | % ( <b>2.78</b> %)<br>51,014 |
|                       | Total France                                         | 465,745                     | 28.45                      | 2,500,051          | dilitios Adri                                                | 51,014                       |
|                       | -                                                    |                             |                            |                    | General Retailers 2.11% (2.30%)                              |                              |
| <b>GERMANY 12.12%</b> |                                                      |                             |                            | 1,341,604          | Inditex                                                      | 34,522                       |
| 4 400 011             | Chemicals 3.57% (3.65%)                              | F0 400                      | 0.57                       |                    | Mobile Telecommunications 0.00% (2.69                        | <b>3</b> %)                  |
| 1,428,311             | Brenntag                                             | 58,480                      | 3.57                       |                    |                                                              |                              |
|                       | Industrial Engineering 1.88% (0.00%)                 |                             |                            |                    | Software & Computer Services 3.58% (2                        |                              |
| 403,030               | Knorr-Bremse                                         | 30,834                      | 1.88                       | 959,920            | Amadeus IT Group                                             | 58,682                       |
|                       | Automobiles & Parts 0.00% (1.94%)                    |                             |                            |                    | Total Spain                                                  | 144,218                      |
|                       |                                                      |                             |                            |                    |                                                              |                              |
|                       | Personal Goods 4.12% (4.84%)                         | 07.076                      |                            |                    |                                                              |                              |
| 270,337               | adidas                                               | 67,356                      | 4.12                       |                    |                                                              |                              |
|                       |                                                      |                             |                            |                    |                                                              |                              |

% of

Value

2.35

0.20

12.12

2.71

1.64

0.57

4.92

3.38

4.77

3.08

3.12

14.35

0.93

0.79

0.96

1.58

4.26

3.12

2.11

3.58

8.81

Net Asset

## Threadneedle European Select Fund

#### **Portfolio Statement**

(continued)

| Holding                                              | Investment                                                                                                              | Value<br>£000                     | % of<br>Net Asset<br>Value |
|------------------------------------------------------|-------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|-----------------------------------|----------------------------|
| SWEDEN 6.02% (5                                      | i.01%)                                                                                                                  |                                   |                            |
|                                                      | Construction & Materials 1.31% (1.00%                                                                                   |                                   |                            |
| 1,192,471                                            | Assa Abloy 'B' Shares                                                                                                   | 21,398                            | 1.31                       |
|                                                      | Industrial Engineering 4.71% (4.01%)                                                                                    |                                   |                            |
| 1,596,616                                            | Atlas Copco 'A' Shares                                                                                                  | 40,021                            | 2.44                       |
| 2,409,487                                            | Epiroc A                                                                                                                | 20,204                            | 1.23                       |
| 1,391,323                                            | Sandvik                                                                                                                 | 16,993                            | 1.04                       |
|                                                      | Total Sweden                                                                                                            | 98,616                            | 6.02                       |
| SWITZERLAND 2.                                       | 06% (2.05%)                                                                                                             |                                   |                            |
|                                                      | Construction & Materials 2.06% (2.05%                                                                                   | )                                 |                            |
| 281,808                                              | Sika                                                                                                                    | 33,666                            | 2.06                       |
|                                                      | Total Switzerland                                                                                                       | 33,666                            | 2.06                       |
| UNITED KINGDOM                                       | Л 4.89% (4.69%)                                                                                                         |                                   |                            |
|                                                      | Media 4.89% (4.69%)                                                                                                     |                                   |                            |
| 4,094,624                                            | RELX (UK Listing)                                                                                                       | 79,986                            | 4.89                       |
|                                                      | Total United Kingdom                                                                                                    | 79,986                            | 4.89                       |
| 368,710                                              | OF AMERICA 1.50% (1.40%)<br>Software & Computer Services 1.50% (<br>InterXion Holding<br>Total United States of America | 1.40%)<br>24,561<br><b>24,561</b> | 1.50<br><b>1.50</b>        |
| DERIVATIVES 0.00                                     | Forward Foreign Exchange Contracts 0                                                                                    | .00% (0.00%)                      |                            |
|                                                      | Sell USD 661,275<br>Buy EUR 603,558 J.P. Morgan                                                                         | 5                                 | -                          |
|                                                      | Sell EUR 1,828,000<br>Buy GBP 1,663,149 Bank of Scotland<br>Sell EUR 161,000                                            | 24                                | -                          |
|                                                      | Buy GBP 144,320 Barclays <sup>2</sup><br>Sell EUR 279,000                                                               | -                                 | -                          |
|                                                      | Buy GBP 252,195 Barclays<br>Sell EUR 153,551                                                                            | 2                                 | -                          |
|                                                      | Buy USD 170,291 J.P. Morgan <sup>2</sup><br>Sell EUR 167,375                                                            | -                                 | -                          |
|                                                      | Buy USD 185,538 J.P. Morgan <sup>2</sup><br>Sell EUR 7,476,137                                                          | -                                 | -                          |
|                                                      | Buy USD 8,284,015 J.P. Morgan                                                                                           | 18                                | -                          |
|                                                      | Total Derivatives                                                                                                       | 49                                | _                          |
| Total value of invest                                | ments <sup>3</sup>                                                                                                      | 1,620,323                         | 98.99                      |
| Net other assets (1.4                                | 10%)                                                                                                                    | 16,617                            | 1.01                       |
| Net assets                                           | -                                                                                                                       | 1,636,940                         | 100.00                     |
| March 2019 compara<br><sup>1</sup> Cash equivalents. | atives in brackets.                                                                                                     |                                   |                            |

#### **Total Purchases and Sales** for the accounting period 8 March 2019 to 7 September 2019

Total sales for the period

2019 2018 £000 £000 Total purchases for the period 206,852 231,637

326,180

420,864

<sup>2</sup>Less than £500, rounded to nil.

<sup>3</sup>Includes Cash equivalents.

# Threadneedle European Smaller Companies Fund

### **Portfolio Statement**

as at 7 September 2019

| Holding          | Investment                               | Value<br>£000      | % of<br>Net Asset<br>Value | Holding               | Investment                                                              | Value<br>£000                         | % of<br>Net Asset<br>Value |
|------------------|------------------------------------------|--------------------|----------------------------|-----------------------|-------------------------------------------------------------------------|---------------------------------------|----------------------------|
| AUSTRIA 0.54% (0 | D. <b>58</b> %)                          |                    |                            |                       | Household Goods & Home Construction                                     | 1.79% (1.81%                          | %)                         |
|                  | Oil Equipment, Services & Distribution 0 | .54% (0.58%        | a)                         | 58,632                | SEB Group                                                               | 7,562                                 | 1.79                       |
| 43,508           | Schoeller-Bleckmann Oilfield             |                    |                            |                       | Health Care Equipment & Services 2.92                                   | % ( <b>2 60</b> %)                    |                            |
|                  | Equipment                                | 2,267              | 0.54                       | 73,953                | Korian                                                                  | 2,382                                 | 0.57                       |
|                  | Total Austria                            | 2,267              | 0.54                       | 97,776                | Orpea                                                                   | 2,502<br>9,901                        | 2.35                       |
| BELGIUM 5.09% (  | 6.48%)                                   |                    |                            |                       | Real Estate Investment & Services 1.91%                                 | % (1.87%)                             |                            |
|                  | Chemicals 1.54% (1.89%)                  |                    |                            | 211,442               | Nexity                                                                  | 8,045                                 | 1.91                       |
| 231,438          | Umicore                                  | 6,487              | 1.54                       | ,                     | Total France                                                            | 60,241                                | 14.29                      |
|                  | Health Care Equipment & Services 0.16%   | 6 ( <b>0.22</b> %) |                            |                       | -                                                                       |                                       |                            |
| 100,940          | Biocartis Group                          | 663                | 0.16                       | <b>GERMANY 17.16%</b> |                                                                         |                                       |                            |
|                  |                                          |                    |                            |                       | Chemicals 1.84% (2.12%)                                                 |                                       |                            |
| 54 000           | Media 0.47% (0.99%)                      |                    | o 17                       | 189,346               | Brenntag                                                                | 7,752                                 | 1.84                       |
| 51,339           | Telenet Group                            | 2,002              | 0.47                       |                       | Industrial Engineering 5.59% (4.25%)                                    |                                       |                            |
|                  | Travel & Leisure 0.00% (0.46%)           |                    |                            | 88,087                | Knorr-Bremse                                                            | 6,739                                 | 1.60                       |
|                  |                                          |                    |                            | 230,428               | Norma Group                                                             | 5,944                                 | 1.41                       |
|                  | Technology Hardware & Equipment 2.92     | % <b>(2.92</b> %)  |                            | 68,531                | Sartorius                                                               | 10,892                                | 2.58                       |
| 155,175          | Melexis                                  | 8,879              | 2.11                       |                       |                                                                         |                                       |                            |
| 939,881          | X-Fab Silicon Foundries                  | 3,439              | 0.81                       |                       | Automobiles & Parts 0.00% (1.54%)                                       |                                       |                            |
|                  | Total Belgium                            | 21,470             | 5.09                       |                       | Household Goods & Home Construction                                     | 0 49% (0 62                           | %)                         |
|                  |                                          |                    |                            | 26,241                | Varta                                                                   | 2,062                                 | 0.49                       |
| DENMARK 4.69%    |                                          |                    |                            | 20,211                | vultu                                                                   | 2,002                                 | 0.10                       |
| 00.001           | Industrial Transportation 0.00% (0.00%)  |                    |                            |                       | Health Care Equipment & Services 2.929                                  | % (2.15%)                             |                            |
| 88,321           | OW Bunker (Delisted)                     | -                  | -                          | 89,773                | Gerresheimer                                                            | 5,519                                 | 1.31                       |
|                  | Pharmaceuticals & Biotechnology 1.03%    | ( <b>1.08</b> %)   |                            | 105,416               | Stratec                                                                 | 6,798                                 | 1.61                       |
| 61,524           | Chr. Hansen                              | 4,349              | 1.03                       |                       | Media 2.74% (2.20%)                                                     |                                       |                            |
|                  |                                          |                    |                            | 261,307               | CTS Eventim                                                             | 11,545                                | 2.74                       |
|                  | Nonlife Insurance 1.37% (2.21%)          |                    |                            | 201,007               |                                                                         | 11,010                                | 2.7.1                      |
| 232,700          | Тгуд                                     | 5,773              | 1.37                       |                       | Financial Services 1.52% (1.75%)                                        |                                       |                            |
|                  | Software & Computer Services 2.29% (2.   | 33%)               |                            | 96,359                | Grenkeleasing                                                           | 6,408                                 | 1.52                       |
| 126,124          | SimCorp                                  | 9,650              | 2.29                       |                       | Software & Computer Services 2.06% (2                                   | 000%)                                 |                            |
| -,               | Total Denmark                            | 19,772             | 4.69                       | 145,539               | CompuGroup Medical                                                      | 7,023                                 | 1.67                       |
|                  |                                          |                    |                            | 1,019,154             | Tele Columbus                                                           | 1,641                                 | 0.39                       |
| FINLAND 6.36% (6 | 6.25%)                                   |                    |                            | .,,                   | Total Germany                                                           | 72,323                                | 17.16                      |
|                  | Construction & Materials 0.79% (0.87%)   |                    |                            |                       |                                                                         |                                       |                            |
| 287,380          | Tikkurila                                | 3,330              | 0.79                       | ICELAND 0.59% (0      | .00%)                                                                   |                                       |                            |
|                  |                                          |                    |                            |                       | Industrial Engineering 0.59% (0.00%)                                    |                                       |                            |
| 000.044          | General Industrials 1.71% (1.40%)        | 7 000              | 4.74                       | 658,188               | Marel                                                                   | 2,479                                 | 0.59                       |
| 226,341          | Huhtamaki                                | 7,203              | 1.71                       |                       | Total Iceland                                                           | 2,479                                 | 0.59                       |
|                  | Electronic & Electrical Equipment 0.67%  | (0.50%)            |                            |                       | _                                                                       |                                       |                            |
| 145,008          | Vaisala                                  | 2,835              | 0.67                       | ITALY 12.40% (14.4    |                                                                         |                                       |                            |
|                  |                                          |                    |                            |                       | Industrial Engineering 0.46% (0.37%)                                    |                                       |                            |
| 100 700          | Industrial Engineering 2.59% (2.68%)     | 4 077              | 4.40                       | 35,462                | Industria Macchine Automatic                                            | 1,946                                 | 0.46                       |
| 198,763          | Cargotec                                 | 4,977              | 1.18                       |                       | Automobiles & Parts 1.76% (2.12%)                                       |                                       |                            |
| 234,004          | Konecranes                               | 5,935              | 1.41                       | 1,632,172             | Pirelli & C. SpA                                                        | 7,434                                 | 1.76                       |
|                  | Software & Computer Services 0.60% (0.   | 80%)               |                            | .,                    |                                                                         | .,                                    |                            |
| 140,167          | BasWare                                  | 2,521              | 0.60                       |                       | Beverages 0.97% (2.04%)                                                 |                                       |                            |
|                  | Total Finland                            | 26,801             | 6.36                       | 529,861               | Davide Campari-Milano                                                   | 4,094                                 | 0.97                       |
|                  |                                          |                    |                            |                       | Health Care Equipment & Services 2.789                                  | % ( <b>2 40</b> %)                    |                            |
| FRANCE 14.29% (  |                                          |                    |                            | 123,408               | DiaSorin                                                                | 11,699                                | 2.78                       |
|                  | Support Services 6.16% (5.18%)           |                    |                            | .20,.00               |                                                                         | ,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,, | 2.70                       |
| 417,041          | Bureau Veritas                           | 8,263              | 1.96                       |                       | Food & Drug Retailers 1.98% (2.07%)                                     |                                       |                            |
| 117,050          | Edenred                                  | 4,645              | 1.10                       | 470,093               | MARR                                                                    | 8,331                                 | 1.98                       |
| 673,762          | Elis                                     | 9,935              | 2.36                       |                       | Mohile Telecommunications 2 200/ /2 50                                  | 20/_)                                 |                            |
| 17,656           | Teleperformance                          | 3,121              | 0.74                       | 1 170 605             | Mobile Telecommunications 2.28% (2.58<br>Infrastructure Wireless Italia | 9,632                                 | 2.28                       |
|                  | Beverages 1.51% (1.26%)                  |                    |                            | 1,173,685             |                                                                         | 3,03Z                                 | 2.20                       |
| 51,456           | Remy Cointreau                           | 6,387              | 1.51                       |                       |                                                                         |                                       |                            |
|                  | ,                                        | .,                 |                            | 78                    |                                                                         |                                       |                            |

178

# Threadneedle European Smaller Companies Fund

### **Portfolio Statement**

| Holding            | Investment                                       | Value<br>£000          | % of<br>Net Asset<br>Value |
|--------------------|--------------------------------------------------|------------------------|----------------------------|
| ITALY 12.40% (14.4 | 40%) (continued)                                 |                        |                            |
| 1 004 074          | Banks 2.17% (2.82%)                              | 0 151                  | 0.17                       |
| 1,034,374          | FinecoBank                                       | 9,151<br><b>52,287</b> | 2.17<br>12.40              |
|                    |                                                  | 52,201                 | 12.40                      |
| LUXEMBOURG 3.9     |                                                  |                        |                            |
| 176,772            | Industrial Engineering 1.57% (1.72%)<br>Stabilus | 6,621                  | 1.57                       |
| 170,772            |                                                  |                        | 1.57                       |
| 26 162             | Health Care Equipment & Services 2.33            |                        | 2.22                       |
| 26,163             | Eurofins Scientific                              | 9,827<br><b>16,448</b> | 2.33<br>3.90               |
|                    | -                                                | 10,440                 | 0.00                       |
| NETHERLANDS 5.     | 43% (5.04%)                                      |                        |                            |
|                    | Chemicals 2.11% (2.17%)                          |                        |                            |
| 151,087            | IMCD Group                                       | 8,903                  | 2.11                       |
|                    | Food & Drug Retailers 0.86% (1.03%)              |                        |                            |
| 157,955            | Sligro Food Group                                | 3,613                  | 0.86                       |
|                    | General Retailers 2.46% (1.84%)                  |                        |                            |
| 140,809            | Takeaway.com                                     | 10,375                 | 2.46                       |
|                    | Total Netherlands                                | 22,891                 | 5.43                       |
| REPUBLIC OF IRELAI | ND 5.41% (6.03%)                                 |                        |                            |
|                    | Construction & Materials 2.37% (2.35%)           |                        |                            |
| 263,280            | Kingspan Group (EUR)                             | 9,984                  | 2.37                       |
|                    | Travel & Leisure 2.99% (3.45%)                   |                        |                            |
| 1,444,156          | Dalata Hotel Group                               | 6,133                  | 1.45                       |
| 1,743,008          | Irish Continental Group                          | 6,488                  | 1.54                       |
|                    | Liquidity Funds 0.05% (0.23%) <sup>1</sup>       |                        |                            |
| 2,231              | BlackRock Institutional Cash Series              |                        |                            |
|                    | Euro Liquidity Platinum                          | 200                    | 0.05                       |
|                    | Total Republic of Ireland                        | 22,805                 | 5.41                       |
| SPAIN 3.47% (3.51  | 1%)                                              |                        |                            |
|                    | Construction & Materials 1.11% (0.00%)           |                        |                            |
| 462,820            | Fluidra                                          | 4,674                  | 1.11                       |
|                    | Support Services 1.75% (1.41%)                   |                        |                            |
| 655,629            | Applus Services                                  | 7,368                  | 1.75                       |
|                    | Mobile Telecommunications 0.61% (1.53            | <b>3%</b> )            |                            |
| 77,054             | Cellnex Telecom                                  | 2,594                  | 0.61                       |
|                    | Real Estate Investment Trusts 0.00% (0.5         | 70/_\                  |                            |
|                    | Total Spain                                      | 14,636                 | 3.47                       |
|                    |                                                  | 14,000                 | 5.47                       |
| SWEDEN 5.90% (5    | 5.69%)                                           |                        |                            |
|                    | Chemicals 1.10% (1.05%)                          |                        |                            |
| 736,911            | Hexpol                                           | 4,644                  | 1.10                       |
|                    | Food Producers 0.00% (0.18%)                     |                        |                            |
|                    | Leisure Goods 2.25% (2.11%)                      |                        |                            |
| 1,030,242          | Dometic Group                                    | 6,906                  | 1.64                       |
| 156,936            | Thule Group                                      | 2,581                  | 0.61                       |
|                    | Health Care Equipment & Services 1.43            | % ( <b>1 27</b> %)     |                            |
| 580,714            | Elekta 'B' Shares                                | 6,043                  | 1.43                       |
| 5007.11            |                                                  | 2,5.0                  |                            |

| Holding                                                                       | Investment                                                | Value<br>£000    | % of<br>Net Asset<br>Value |
|-------------------------------------------------------------------------------|-----------------------------------------------------------|------------------|----------------------------|
|                                                                               | Financial Services 1.12% (1.08%)                          |                  |                            |
| 727,035                                                                       | Avanza Bank Holding                                       | 4,713            | 1.12                       |
|                                                                               | Total Sweden                                              | 24,887           | 5.90                       |
| SWITZERLAND 11                                                                | .73% (10.08%)                                             |                  |                            |
|                                                                               | Construction & Materials 4.93% (4.60%                     |                  |                            |
| 2,263                                                                         | Belimo                                                    | 9,789            | 2.32                       |
| 92,278                                                                        | Sika                                                      | 11,024           | 2.61                       |
|                                                                               | General Industrials 1.96% (1.35%)                         |                  |                            |
| 798,278                                                                       | SIG Combibloc Group                                       | 8,256            | 1.96                       |
|                                                                               | Electronic & Electrical Equipment 1.77                    | % (1.52%)        |                            |
| 7,087                                                                         | LEM Holding                                               | 7,446            | 1.77                       |
|                                                                               | Industrial Engineering 3.07% (2.51%)                      |                  |                            |
| 23,920                                                                        | Burckhardt Compression                                    | 4,761            | 1.13                       |
| 78,847                                                                        | VAT Group                                                 | 8,186            | 1.94                       |
|                                                                               | Financial Services 0.00% (0.10%)                          |                  |                            |
|                                                                               | Total Switzerland                                         | 49,462           | 11.73                      |
|                                                                               |                                                           |                  |                            |
| UNITED STATES (                                                               | OF AMERICA 3.23% (3.07%)                                  |                  |                            |
| C4 400                                                                        | Automobiles & Parts 0.92% (1.01%)                         | 0.004            | 0.00                       |
| 64,402                                                                        | Autoliv (SDR)                                             | 3,884            | 0.92                       |
|                                                                               | Software & Computer Services 2.31% (                      | 2.06%)           |                            |
| 146,089                                                                       | InterXion Holding                                         | 9,731            | 2.31                       |
|                                                                               | Total United States of America                            | 13,615           | 3.23                       |
|                                                                               | % ( <b>0.00</b> %)                                        |                  |                            |
| DERIVATIVES 0.00% (0.00%)<br>Forward Foreign Exchange Contracts 0.00% (0.00%) |                                                           |                  |                            |
|                                                                               | Sell EUR 1,215,000                                        |                  |                            |
|                                                                               | Buy GBP 1,105,430 Bank of Scotland                        | 15               | -                          |
|                                                                               | Sell EUR 651,000                                          |                  |                            |
|                                                                               | Buy GBP 583,553 Barclays <sup>2</sup><br>Sell EUR 730,000 | -                | -                          |
|                                                                               | Buy GBP 659,864 Barclays                                  | 5                | _                          |
|                                                                               | Total Derivatives                                         | 20               | _                          |
| Total value of invest                                                         | ments <sup>3</sup>                                        | 422,404          | 100.19                     |
| Net other liabilities (-0.28%)                                                |                                                           |                  |                            |
| Net assets                                                                    | (-0.20%)                                                  | (822)<br>421,582 | (0.19)                     |
| 1461 035615                                                                   |                                                           | 421,302          | 100.00                     |
| March 2019 compar                                                             | atives in brackets.                                       |                  |                            |
| <sup>1</sup> Cash equivalents.                                                | 4-44                                                      |                  |                            |
| <sup>2</sup> Less than £500, roun<br><sup>3</sup> Includes Cash equiv         |                                                           |                  |                            |
|                                                                               |                                                           |                  |                            |
| Total Purchases a                                                             |                                                           |                  |                            |
| for the accounting p                                                          | eriod 8 March 2019 to 7 September 2019                    |                  | 0040                       |
|                                                                               |                                                           | 2019             | 2018                       |

| <b>3</b> ,                     | 2019   | 2018    |
|--------------------------------|--------|---------|
|                                | £000   | £000    |
| Total purchases for the period | 21,040 | 313,888 |
| Total sales for the period     | 87,816 | 223,117 |

### **Portfolio Statement**

|        | Holding       | Investment                                                 | Value<br>£000 | % of<br>Net Asset<br>Value |            | Holding            | Investment                                                            | Value<br>£000 | % of<br>Net Asset<br>Value |
|--------|---------------|------------------------------------------------------------|---------------|----------------------------|------------|--------------------|-----------------------------------------------------------------------|---------------|----------------------------|
| AUST   | RALIA 1.60%   | o (1.61%)                                                  |               |                            | FRAN       | CE 11.67% (1       | 13.37%)                                                               |               |                            |
| EUR    | 200,000       | <b>A– 0.60% (0.63%)</b><br>AusNet Services Holdings 2.375% |               |                            | EUR        | 800,000            | AA 0.89% (1.00%)                                                      |               |                            |
| EUN    | 200,000       | 24/07/2020                                                 | 183           | 0.17                       | EUN        | 000,000            | Agence Française de Développement<br>0.5% 31/10/2025                  | 754           | 0.72                       |
| EUR    | 474,000       | SGSP Australia Assets 2% 30/06/2022                        | 449           | 0.43                       | EUR        | 200,000            | Sanofi 0% 21/03/2022                                                  | 181           | 0.17                       |
|        |               | BBB+ 0.49% (0.48%)                                         |               |                            |            |                    | Aa2u 4.81% (6.97%)                                                    |               |                            |
| EUR    | 230,000       | Aurizon Network 3.125% 01/06/2026                          | 240           | 0.23                       | EUR        | 2,525,000          | France Government Bond 1.5%                                           |               |                            |
| EUR    | 164,000       | Goodman Australia Finance 1.375%<br>27/09/2025             | 155           | 0.15                       | EUR        | 2,025,000          | 25/05/2031<br>France Government Bond 1.75%                            | 2,711         | 2.58                       |
| EUR    | 115,000       | Sydney Airport Finance 1.75%                               | 155           | 0.15                       | LON        | 2,023,000          | 25/06/2039                                                            | 2,340         | 2.23                       |
|        |               | 26/04/2028                                                 | 114           | 0.11                       |            |                    | AA- 0.10% (0.09%)                                                     |               |                            |
|        |               | BBB 0.51% (0.50%)                                          |               |                            | EUR        | 100,000            | HSBC France 1.375% 04/09/2028                                         | 99            | 0.10                       |
| EUR    | 195,000       | APT Pipelines 2% 22/03/2027                                | 191           | 0.18                       |            |                    | 5 0 0 000/ (0 000/)                                                   |               |                            |
| EUR    | 365,000       | Ausgrid Finance 1.25% 30/07/2025                           | 344           | 0.33                       | EUR        | 300,000            | <b>Aa3 0.28% (0.00%)</b><br>Crédit Mutuel Arkéa 1.125%                |               |                            |
|        |               | Total Australia                                            | 1,676         | 1.60                       | EUN        | 300,000            | 23/05/2029                                                            | 289           | 0.28                       |
| AUST   | RIA 0.00% (1  | .24%)                                                      |               |                            |            |                    | A+ 0.62% (0.63%)                                                      |               |                            |
|        |               | AA+ 0.00% (1.24%)                                          |               |                            | EUR        | 300,000            | BPCE 0.625% 26/09/2023                                                | 277           | 0.26                       |
|        |               | Total Austria                                              | -             | -                          | EUR        | 200,000            | BPCE 1% 15/07/2024                                                    | 189           | 0.18                       |
|        |               | _                                                          |               |                            | EUR        | 200,000            | Credit Agricole 1% 03/07/2029                                         | 192           | 0.18                       |
| BELGI  | UM 2.86% (0   |                                                            |               |                            |            |                    | A 0.45% (0.64%)                                                       |               |                            |
| EUR    | 354,000       | <b>A– 0.73% (0.77%)</b><br>Anheuser-Busch InBev 2.75%      |               |                            | EUR        | 500,000            | Banque Fédérative du Crédit Mutuel                                    |               |                            |
| LON    | 334,000       | 17/03/2036                                                 | 398           | 0.38                       |            | ,                  | 0.75% 08/06/2026                                                      | 467           | 0.45                       |
| EUR    | 200,000       | Argenta Spaarbank 1% 06/02/2024                            | 187           | 0.18                       |            |                    | 8 0 400/ (0 700/ )                                                    |               |                            |
| EUR    | 200,000       | Belfius Bank 0% 28/08/2026                                 | 178           | 0.17                       | EUR        | 150,000            | <b>A– 0.42% (0.79%)</b><br>Autorout 4.125% 13/04/2020                 | 138           | 0.13                       |
|        |               | BBB+ 0.00% (0.09%)                                         |               |                            | EUR        | 300,000            | Electricite de France 2% 02/10/2030                                   | 309           | 0.29                       |
|        |               |                                                            |               |                            |            |                    | BBB+ 0.53% (0.36%)                                                    |               |                            |
| EUR    | 1,950,000     | Not Rated 2.13% (0.00%)<br>Belgium Government Bond 1.7%    |               |                            | EUR        | 200,000            |                                                                       | 204           | 0.19                       |
| EUN    | 1,900,000     | 22/06/2050                                                 | 2,244         | 2.13                       | EUR        | 400,000            | Orange 0% 04/09/2026                                                  | 355           | 0.34                       |
|        |               | Total Belgium                                              | 3,007         | 2.86                       |            |                    | BBB 0 120/ (0 120/)                                                   |               |                            |
|        |               | —                                                          |               |                            | EUR        | 140,000            | BBB 0.13% (0.13%)<br>RCI Banque 2% 11/07/2024                         | 135           | 0.13                       |
| BERM   | UDA 0.31%     |                                                            |               |                            | 2011       | 1 10/000           |                                                                       |               | 0110                       |
| EUR    | 340,000       | <b>BBB– 0.31% (0.32%)</b><br>Bacardi 2.75% 03/07/2023      | 329           | 0.31                       | FUD        | 0.045.000          | Not Rated 3.44% (2.76%)                                               |               |                            |
| LON    | 340,000       | Total Bermuda                                              | 329           | 0.31                       | EUR        | 3,215,000          | France Government Bond 1.5%<br>25/05/2050                             | 3,617         | 3.44                       |
|        |               |                                                            | 020           | 0.01                       |            |                    | Total France                                                          | 12,257        | 11.67                      |
| BRITIS | SH VIRGIN I   | SLANDS 0.00% (0.27%)                                       |               |                            |            |                    | _                                                                     |               |                            |
|        |               | A+ 0.00% (0.27%)                                           |               |                            | GERM       | ANY 1.91%          |                                                                       |               |                            |
|        |               | Total British Virgin Islands                               | _             |                            | FUD        | 07.000             | Aaau 0.05% (0.53%)                                                    |               |                            |
| CHILF  | 2.32% (2.38%  | 26)                                                        |               |                            | EUR        | 37,200             | Bundesrepublik Deutschland 2.5%<br>15/08/2046                         | 57            | 0.05                       |
| UNITE  | 2.02 /0 (2.00 | A+ 2.32% (2.38%)                                           |               |                            |            |                    |                                                                       | 0.            | 0100                       |
| EUR    | 2,500,000     | Chile Government International Bond                        |               |                            |            |                    | A- 0.66% (0.79%)                                                      |               |                            |
|        |               | 1.625% 30/01/2025                                          | 2,437         | 2.32                       | EUR        | 522,000            | Commerzbank 1% 04/03/2026                                             | 490           | 0.47                       |
|        |               | Total Chile                                                | 2,437         | 2.32                       | EUR        | 200,000            | Vier Gas Transport 1.5% 25/09/2028                                    | 199           | 0.19                       |
| DENIM  | ARK 0.28%     | (0 00%)                                                    |               |                            |            |                    | BBB+ 0.31% (0.32%)                                                    |               |                            |
| DEININ | ANN 0.20 /0   | A 0.28% (0.00%)                                            |               |                            | EUR        | 351,000            | Deutsche Bank 1.125% 30/08/2023                                       | 327           | 0.31                       |
| EUR    | 320,000       | Danske Bank 0.75% 02/06/2023                               | 295           | 0.28                       |            |                    | Baa1 0.00% (0.29%)                                                    |               |                            |
|        |               | Total Denmark                                              | 295           | 0.28                       |            |                    | D 1 0.000/ /0.000/ \                                                  |               |                            |
|        |               |                                                            |               |                            | EUR        | 300,000            | Baa1u 0.28% (0.00%)<br>Eurogrid 1.875% 10/06/2025                     | 297           | 0.28                       |
| FINLA  | ND 0.20% (0   | .34%)<br>A 0.20% (0.00%)                                   |               |                            | 2011       | 000,000            | -                                                                     | 201           | 0.20                       |
| EUR    | 220,000       | A 0.20% (0.00%)<br>Sampo 1.25% 30/05/2025                  | 210           | 0.20                       |            | 100 000            | BBB 0.27% (0.13%)                                                     | 140           | 0.14                       |
|        | -,            |                                                            |               |                            | EUR<br>EUR | 100,000<br>150,000 | Innogy Finance II 5.75% 14/02/2033<br>Unitymedia Hessen 4% 15/01/2025 | 146<br>139    | 0.14<br>0.13               |
|        |               | A- 0.00% (0.34%)                                           |               |                            | LUIT       | 130,000            | Chargeneoua (103301 + /0 13/01/2023                                   | 100           | 0.15                       |
|        |               | Total Finland                                              | 210           | 0.20                       |            |                    |                                                                       |               |                            |
|        |               |                                                            |               | 1                          | 80         |                    |                                                                       |               |                            |

### **Portfolio Statement**

|       | Holding       | Investment                            | Value<br>£000 | % of<br>Net Asset<br>Value |        | Holding       | Investment                                  | Value<br>£000 | % of<br>Net Asset<br>Value |
|-------|---------------|---------------------------------------|---------------|----------------------------|--------|---------------|---------------------------------------------|---------------|----------------------------|
| GERM  | IANY 1.91%    | (2.46%) (continued)                   |               |                            | JAPAN  | N 0.23% (0.2  | 3%)                                         |               |                            |
|       |               | BB– 0.00% (0.14%)                     |               |                            |        |               | Aaa 0.23% (0.23%)                           |               |                            |
|       |               | Not Rated 0.34% (0.26%)               |               |                            | EUR    | 256,000       | Sumitomo Mitsui Banking 0.55%<br>06/11/2023 | 238           | 0.23                       |
| EUR   | 185,000       | Bundesrepublik Deutschland 0%         |               |                            |        |               | Total Japan                                 | 238           | 0.23                       |
|       |               | 05/04/2024                            | 173           | 0.17                       |        |               |                                             |               |                            |
| EUR   | 200,000       | Vier Gas Transport 0.5% 10/09/2034    | 174           | 0.17                       | JERSE  | Y 0.83% (0.8  | 82%)                                        |               |                            |
|       |               | Total Germany                         | 2,002         | 1.91                       |        |               | A- 0.83% (0.54%)                            |               |                            |
|       |               |                                       |               |                            | EUR    | 322,000       | Heathrow Funding 1.875% 14/03/2034          | 314           | 0.30                       |
| HONG  | 6 KONG 0.00   | % (0.28%)                             |               |                            | GBP    | 400,000       | Heathrow Funding 4.625% 31/10/2046          | 561           | 0.53                       |
|       |               | BBB 0.00% (0.28%)                     |               |                            |        |               | -                                           |               |                            |
|       |               | Total Hong Kong                       | -             | -                          |        |               | Not Rated 0.00% (0.28%)                     |               |                            |
|       |               | _                                     |               |                            |        |               | Total Jersey                                | 875           | 0.83                       |
| HUNG  | ARY 3.26%     | (3.51%)                               |               |                            |        |               |                                             |               |                            |
|       |               | BBB 3.26% (3.51%)                     |               |                            | LUXEN  | /IBOURG 1.9   | 95% (1.59%)                                 |               |                            |
| EUR   | 3,750,000     | Hungary Government International      |               |                            |        |               | A 0.20% (0.00%)                             |               |                            |
|       | -,,           | Bond 3.875% 24/02/2020                | 3,426         | 3.26                       | EUR    | 129,000       | DH Europe Finance 0.45% 18/03/2028          | 115           | 0.11                       |
|       |               | Total Hungary                         | 3,426         | 3.26                       | EUR    | 100,000       | Medtronic Global Holdings 1%                |               |                            |
|       |               |                                       |               |                            |        |               | 02/07/2031                                  | 94            | 0.09                       |
|       | NESIA 2.38%   | ( <b>2 52</b> %)                      |               |                            |        |               |                                             |               |                            |
| mbo   | 112017 2.007  | BBB 2.38% (0.00%)                     |               |                            |        |               | BBB+ 0.45% (0.45%)                          |               |                            |
| EUR   | 2,650,000     | Indonesia Government International    |               |                            | EUR    | 500,000       | Grand City Properties 1.5% 17/04/2025       | 475           | 0.45                       |
| LON   | 2,050,000     | Bond 2.875% 08/07/2021                | 2,501         | 2.38                       |        |               |                                             |               |                            |
|       |               | 2011 2.070 / 00/07/2021               | 2,001         | 2.00                       |        |               | BBB 0.77% (0.46%)                           |               |                            |
|       |               | BBB- 0.00% (2.52%)                    |               |                            | EUR    | 230,000       | Allegran Funding 0.5% 01/06/2021            | 208           | 0.20                       |
|       |               | Total Indonesia                       | 2,501         | 2.38                       | EUR    | 476,000       | Becton Dickinson Euro Finance               |               |                            |
|       |               | -                                     |               |                            |        |               | 1.208% 04/06/2026                           | 441           | 0.42                       |
| ΙΤΔΙΥ | 16.56% (16.   | 52%)                                  |               |                            | EUR    | 165,000       | Bevco 1.75% 09/02/2023                      | 155           | 0.15                       |
| IIALI | 10.30 /0 (10. | Baa1 0.16% (0.00%)                    |               |                            |        |               | Baa2 0.53% (0.54%)                          |               |                            |
| EUR   | 190,000       | FCA Capital Ireland 0.5% 13/09/2024   | 170           | 0.16                       | EUR    | 200,000       | CPI Property Group 2.125% 04/10/2024        | 188           | 0.18                       |
| LON   | 130,000       |                                       | 170           | 0.10                       | EUR    | 397,000       | SELP Finance 1.25% 25/10/2023               | 371           | 0.18                       |
|       |               | BBB 0.29% (0.56%)                     |               |                            | LUN    | 337,000       | SELF Finance 1.25 /0 25/10/2025             | 571           | 0.35                       |
| EUR   | 105,000       | Autostrade per l'Italia 1.75% EMTN    |               |                            |        |               | BB+ 0.00% (0.14%)                           |               |                            |
|       |               | 01/02/2027                            | 94            | 0.09                       |        |               | Total Luxembourg                            | 2,047         | 1.95                       |
| EUR   | 126,000       | FCA Capital Ireland 0.625% 24/11/2022 | 114           | 0.11                       |        |               |                                             | 2,017         |                            |
| EUR   | 100,000       | Intesa Sanpaolo 1.75% 04/07/2029      | 95            | 0.09                       | MEVIC  | ;0 0.00% (0.  | 00%)                                        |               |                            |
|       |               |                                       |               |                            | IVIEAT | 0 0.00 /0 (0. | BBB+ 0.00% (0.09%)                          |               |                            |
|       |               | Baa2 0.00% (0.09%)                    |               |                            |        |               |                                             |               |                            |
|       |               |                                       |               |                            |        |               | Total Mexico                                | -             |                            |
|       |               | Baa3 0.19% (0.18%)                    |               |                            |        |               |                                             |               |                            |
| EUR   | 190,000       | *Assicurazioni 5% 08/06/2048          | 200           | 0.19                       | NETHE  | RLANDS 5.     | .05% (5.65%)                                |               |                            |
|       |               | Baa3u 15.92% (15.55%)                 |               |                            |        |               | AA 0.00% (0.19%)                            |               |                            |
| EUR   | 6,090,000     | Buoni Poliennali Del Tesoro 1.05%     |               |                            |        |               | Aa3 0.13% (0.00%)                           |               |                            |
| LON   | 0,030,000     | 01/12/2019                            | 5,480         | 5.22                       | FUD    | 142.000       |                                             | 100           | 0.10                       |
| EUR   | 1,140,000     | Buoni Poliennali Del Tesoro 1.65%     | 5,400         | 5.22                       | EUR    | 143,000       | Enexis Holding 0.75% 02/07/2031             | 133           | 0.13                       |
| LON   | 1,140,000     | 01/03/2032                            | 1,082         | 1.03                       |        |               | A+ 0.71% (0.72%)                            |               |                            |
| EUR   | 800,000       | Buoni Poliennali Del Tesoro 4.75%     | 1,002         | 1.00                       | EUR    | 200,000       | Co-operative Rabobank 1.375%                |               |                            |
| 2011  | 000,000       | 01/09/2044                            | 1,114         | 1.06                       |        |               | 03/02/2027                                  | 198           | 0.19                       |
| EUR   | 4,849,000     | Buoni Poliennali Del Tesoro 5.5%      | 1,111         | 1.00                       | EUR    | 300,000       | Enexis Holding 0.875% 28/04/2026            | 286           | 0.27                       |
|       | .,0,000       | 01/11/2022                            | 5,098         | 4.85                       | EUR    | 272,000       | Enexis Holding 1.5% 20/10/2023              | 260           | 0.25                       |
| EUR   | 1,510,000     | Italy Government Bond 2.45%           | 5,000         |                            |        | _,            | · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·       |               |                            |
|       | .,,           | 01/09/2033                            | 1,556         | 1.48                       |        |               | A 0.15% (0.27%)                             |               |                            |
| EUR   | 1,536,000     | Italy Government Bond 2.7%            | .,            |                            | EUR    | 166,000       | ABN AMRO Bank 0.5% 15/04/2026               | 154           | 0.15                       |
|       | , <b>,</b>    | 01/03/2047                            | 1,613         | 1.54                       |        |               |                                             |               |                            |
| EUR   | 634,000       | Italy Government Bond 4% 01/02/2037   | 776           | 0.74                       |        |               | A– 0.53% (0.23%)                            |               |                            |
|       |               | ,                                     |               |                            | EUR    | 255,000       | Stedin Holding 1.375% 19/09/2028            | 249           | 0.24                       |
|       |               | Not Rated 0.00% (0.14%)               |               |                            | EUR    | 193,000       | Tennet Holding 0.875% 03/06/2030            | 183           | 0.17                       |
|       |               | Total Italy                           | 17,392        | 16.56                      | EUR    | 127,000       | Tennet Holding 1.5% 03/06/2039              | 127           | 0.12                       |
|       |               | -                                     |               |                            |        |               |                                             |               |                            |

### **Portfolio Statement**

|          | Holding     | Investment                                    | Value<br>£000 | % of<br>Net Asset<br>Value |            | Holding             | Investment                                       | Value<br>£000 | % of<br>Net Asset<br>Value |
|----------|-------------|-----------------------------------------------|---------------|----------------------------|------------|---------------------|--------------------------------------------------|---------------|----------------------------|
| NETHE    | RLANDS 5.   | 05% (5.65%) (continued)<br>BBB+ 0.65% (1.31%) |               |                            | SPAIN      | 7.82% (9.61         | %)<br>A3 0.49% (0.00%)                           |               |                            |
| EUR      | 500,000     | *Deutsche Telekom FRN 03/04/2020              | 449           | 0.43                       | EUR        | 525,000             | Basque Government 1.125%                         |               |                            |
| EUR      | 200,000     | Volkswagen International Finance              |               | 0110                       | Lon        | 020,000             | 30/04/2029                                       | 511           | 0.49                       |
|          | ,           | 4.125% 16/11/2038                             | 233           | 0.22                       |            |                     |                                                  |               |                            |
|          |             |                                               |               |                            |            |                     | BBB+ 0.18% (0.18%)                               |               |                            |
|          |             | BBB 1.16% (1.45%)                             |               |                            | EUR        | 200,000             | CaixaBank 1.125% 17/05/2024                      | 188           | 0.18                       |
| EUR      | 300,000     | Bayer Capital 1.5% 26/06/2026                 | 287           | 0.27                       |            |                     |                                                  |               |                            |
| EUR      | 100,000     | Bayer Capital 2.125% 15/12/2029               | 99            | 0.09                       |            |                     | Baa1 4.92% (3.19%)                               |               |                            |
| EUR      | 325,000     | *Eneco Holding 3.25% 29/12/2049               | 308           | 0.29                       | EUR        | 2,000,000           | Spain Government Bond 2.35%                      | 0.007         | 0.40                       |
| GBP      | 350,000     | Innogy Finance 6.125% 06/07/2039              | 541           | 0.51                       | FUD        | 1 005 000           | 30/07/2033                                       | 2,237         | 2.13                       |
|          |             | BBB- 0.17% (0.09%)                            |               |                            | EUR        | 1,235,000           | Spain Government Bond 2.9%<br>31/10/2046         | 1 574         | 1 50                       |
| EUR      | 200 000     |                                               | 176           | 0.17                       | EUR        | 860,000             | Spain Government Bond 4.7%                       | 1,574         | 1.50                       |
| EUN      | 200,000     | Syngenta Finance 1.25% 10/09/2027             | 176           | 0.17                       | EUN        | 000,000             | 30/07/2041                                       | 1,353         | 1.29                       |
|          |             | BB+ 0.28% (0.27%)                             |               |                            |            |                     |                                                  |               |                            |
| EUR      | 100,000     | *Telefonica Europe Perpetual 3%               |               | 0.00                       | <b>EUD</b> | 100.000             | BBB 0.10% (0.00%)                                |               |                            |
| FUD      | 000 000     | 04/12/2066                                    | 93            | 0.09                       | EUR        | 100,000             | Abertis Infraestructuras 3%                      | 103           | 0.10                       |
| EUR      | 200,000     | *Telefonica Europe Variable 14/03/2168        | 198           | 0.19                       |            |                     | 27/03/2031                                       | 103           | 0.10                       |
|          |             | Not Rated 1.27% (1.12%)                       |               |                            |            |                     | BBB- 0.42% (0.41%)                               |               |                            |
| EUR      | 840,000     | Netherlands Government 2.75%                  |               |                            | EUR        | 200,000             | *CaixaBank 2.25% 17/04/2030                      | 185           | 0.18                       |
| 2011     | 010,000     | 15/01/2047                                    | 1,336         | 1.27                       | EUR        | 264,000             | Nortegas Energia 2.065% 28/09/2027               | 256           | 0.24                       |
|          |             | Total Netherlands                             | 5,310         | 5.05                       |            |                     |                                                  |               |                            |
|          |             |                                               | 0,010         |                            |            |                     | BB+ 0.18% (0.00%)                                |               |                            |
| NORW     | AY 2.36% (2 | 2.27%)                                        |               |                            | EUR        | 200,000             | *Bankia Variable 15/02/2029                      | 193           | 0.18                       |
|          |             | AAA 2.15% (2.27%)                             |               |                            |            |                     | Not Rated 1.53% (5.83%)                          |               |                            |
| EUR      | 2,320,000   | DNB Boligkreditt 2.75% 21/03/2022             | 2,253         | 2.15                       | EUR        | 1,600,000           | Spain Government Bond 1.45%                      |               |                            |
|          |             | AA- 0.21% (0.00%)                             |               |                            |            |                     | 30/04/2029                                       | 1,611         | 1.53                       |
| EUR      | 245,000     | DNB Bank 0.25% 09/04/2024                     | 223           | 0.21                       |            |                     | Total Spain                                      | 8,211         | 7.82                       |
| LOII     | 243,000     | Total Norway                                  | 2,476         | 2.36                       |            |                     | _                                                |               |                            |
|          |             |                                               | 2,470         | 2.30                       | SUPRA      | NATIONAL            | 1.87% (1.56%)                                    |               |                            |
| DODTU    | GAL 0.05%   | (0.079/)                                      |               |                            |            |                     | Aa1 0.68% (0.54%)                                |               |                            |
| FUNIO    | GAL 0.03 /0 | Not Rated 0.05% (0.07%)                       |               |                            | EUR        | 550,000             | Euro Stability Mechanism 1.85%                   |               |                            |
| EUR      | 300,000     | Banco Espirito Santo 4% 21/01/2019            |               |                            |            |                     | 01/12/2055                                       | 714           | 0.68                       |
| LOII     | 300,000     | (Defaulted)                                   | 57            | 0.05                       |            |                     | AA 1.19% (1.02%)                                 |               |                            |
|          |             | Total Portugal                                | 57            | 0.05                       | EUR        | 1,055,000           | European Financial Stability Facility            |               |                            |
|          |             |                                               | 57            | 0.03                       | EUN        | 1,000,000           | 1.7% 13/02/2043                                  | 1,251         | 1.19                       |
| REPHR    |             | LAND 2.64% (1.87%)                            |               |                            |            |                     | Total Supranational                              | 1,965         | 1.13                       |
| ILLI OD  |             | A+ 0.19% (0.00%)                              |               |                            |            |                     |                                                  | 1,300         | 1.0/                       |
| EUR      | 195,000     | Zurich Finance Ireland 1.625%                 |               |                            | CW/EDE     | N 0 000/ /0         | 900/ )                                           |               |                            |
| Lon      | 100,000     | 17/06/2039                                    | 198           | 0.19                       | SWEDE      | E <b>N 0.88%</b> (0 |                                                  |               |                            |
|          |             |                                               |               |                            | EUR        | 225,000             | Aa3 0.20% (0.20%)<br>Nordea Bank 0.3% 30/06/2022 | 205           | 0.20                       |
|          |             | A- 0.09% (0.00%)                              |               |                            | LON        | 223,000             | Nordea Dank 0.5 /0 50/00/2022                    | 205           | 0.20                       |
| EUR      | 100,000     | ESB FINANCE DAC 1.125% 11/06/2030             | 96            | 0.09                       |            |                     | BBB+ 0.00% (0.00%)                               |               |                            |
|          |             | BBB- 0.36% (0.16%)                            |               |                            |            |                     | BBB 0.49% (0.49%)                                |               |                            |
| EUR      | 230,000     | AIB Group 2.25% 03/07/2025                    | 221           | 0.21                       | EUR        | 545,000             | Akelius Residential 1.75% 07/02/2025             | 518           | 0.49                       |
| EUR      | 175,000     | Bank of Ireland Group 1.375%                  |               |                            | LON        | 343,000             | Akenus nesidentiar 1.75% 07/02/2025              | 510           | 0.45                       |
|          |             | 29/08/2023                                    | 161           | 0.15                       |            |                     | Baa3 0.19% (0.20%)                               |               |                            |
|          |             |                                               |               |                            | EUR        | 216,000             | Sagax 2% 17/01/2024                              | 204           | 0.19                       |
|          |             | Liquidity Funds 2.00% (1.71%) <sup>1</sup>    |               |                            |            |                     | Total Sweden                                     | 927           | 0.88                       |
| EUR      | 23,493      | BlackRock Institutional Cash Series           |               |                            |            |                     | _                                                |               |                            |
|          |             | Euro Liquidity Platinum                       | 2,102         | 2.00                       | UNITED     | ) KINGDON           | A 21.72% (24.06%)                                |               |                            |
|          |             | Total Republic of Ireland                     | 2,778         | 2.64                       |            |                     | AAA 0.49% (0.50%)                                |               |                            |
| <b>e</b> |             | 10.000/                                       |               |                            | EUR        | 534,000             | Wellcome Trust 1.125% 21/01/2027                 | 519           | 0.49                       |
| SLOVE    | NIA 1.92%   |                                               |               |                            |            |                     |                                                  |               |                            |
| ELID.    | 2 000 000   | AA- 1.92% (0.00%)                             |               |                            | 055        |                     | Aa2u 15.54% (10.25%)                             |               |                            |
| EUR      | 2,000,000   | Republika Slovenija 1.1875%                   | 2 01/         | 1 00                       | GBP        | 1,840,000           | United Kingdom Gilt 1.625% 22/10/2028            | 2,030         | 1.93                       |
|          |             | 14/03/2029                                    | 2,014         | 1.92                       | GBP        | 938,000             | United Kingdom Gilt 1.75% 07/09/2037             | 1,060         | 1.01                       |
|          |             | Total Slovenia                                | 2,014         | 1.92                       |            |                     |                                                  |               |                            |

### **Portfolio Statement**

|            | Holding            | Investment                                                           | Value<br>£000 | % of<br>Net Asset<br>Value |      | Holding      | Investment                                           | Value<br>£000 | % of<br>Net Asset<br>Value |
|------------|--------------------|----------------------------------------------------------------------|---------------|----------------------------|------|--------------|------------------------------------------------------|---------------|----------------------------|
| UNITE      | D KINGDOM          | /l 21.72% (24.06%) (continued)                                       |               |                            |      |              | AA- 0.15% (0.00%)                                    |               |                            |
| GBP        | 4,350,000          | United Kingdom Gilt 1.75% 22/01/2049                                 | 5,071         | 4.83                       | EUR  | 175,000      | Metropolitan Life Global Funding                     |               |                            |
| GBP        | 8,000,000          | United Kingdom Gilt 4.75% 07/03/2020                                 | 8,168         | 7.77                       |      |              | 0.375% 09/04/2024                                    | 160           | 0.15                       |
|            |                    | A 0.28% (0.00%)                                                      |               |                            |      |              | A- 0.31% (0.15%)                                     |               |                            |
| FUD        | 221 000            |                                                                      |               |                            | EUR  | 165 000      | *JPMorgan Chase Variable 12/06/2029                  | 165           | 0.16                       |
| EUR        | 321,000            | Motability Operations 0.375%<br>03/01/2026                           | 291           | 0.28                       | EUR  |              | *JPMorgan Chase Variable 12/06/2023                  | 158           | 0.10                       |
|            |                    | 03/01/2020                                                           | 231           | 0.20                       | LON  | 103,000      |                                                      | 150           | 0.15                       |
|            |                    | A2 0.00% (0.14%)                                                     |               |                            |      |              | BBB+ 0.71% (0.70%)                                   |               |                            |
|            |                    | A 1 000/ /1 700/ )                                                   |               |                            | EUR  | 146,000      | American International Group 1.875%                  |               |                            |
| FUD        | 140.000            | A-1.90% (1.70%)                                                      | 107           | 0.12                       |      |              | 21/06/2027                                           | 143           | 0.14                       |
| EUR<br>EUR | 146,000<br>342,000 | BP Capital Markets 0.831% 08/11/2027<br>Diageo Finance 1% 22/04/2025 | 137<br>324    | 0.13<br>0.31               | EUR  | 100,000      | BAT Capital 1.125% 16/11/2023                        | 93            | 0.09                       |
| EUR        | 342,000<br>170,000 | Experian Finance 1.375% 25/06/2026                                   | 324<br>163    | 0.31                       | EUR  | 260,000      | General Electric 0.875% 17/05/2025                   | 223           | 0.21                       |
| EUR        | 125,000            | *NatWest Markets FRN 27/09/2021                                      | 103           | 0.15                       | EUR  | 191,000      | Verizon Communications 0.875%                        | 170           | 0.17                       |
| GBP        | 900,000            | Western Power Distribution West                                      | 115           | 0.11                       | FUD  | 100.000      | 08/04/2027                                           | 178           | 0.17                       |
| GDI        | 300,000            | Midlands 5.75% 16/04/2032                                            | 1,262         | 1.20                       | EUR  | 100,000      | Verizon Communications 2.875%<br>15/01/2038          | 111           | 0.10                       |
|            |                    |                                                                      | , -           |                            |      |              | 10,01,2000                                           |               | 0.10                       |
|            |                    | BBB+ 0.57% (0.79%)                                                   |               |                            |      |              | BBB 1.43% (0.82%)                                    |               |                            |
| EUR        | 160,000            | BAT International Finance 2.75%                                      |               |                            | EUR  | 250,000      | AT&T 3.15% 04/09/2036                                | 273           | 0.26                       |
|            |                    | 25/03/2025                                                           | 160           | 0.15                       | EUR  | 175,000      | Becton Dickson 1.9% 15/12/2026                       | 169           | 0.16                       |
| EUR        | 478,000            | Cadent Finance 0.625% 22/09/2024                                     | 438           | 0.42                       | EUR  | 167,000      | Digital Euro Finco 2.5% 16/01/2026                   | 166           | 0.16                       |
|            |                    | BBB 1.20% (0.98%)                                                    |               |                            | EUR  | 224,000      | Digital Euro Finco 2.5% 16/01/2026                   |               |                            |
| EUR        | 280,000            | British Telecommunications 1.5%                                      |               |                            |      |              | (Frankfurt Exchange)                                 | 223           | 0.21                       |
| LOII       | 200,000            | 23/06/2027                                                           | 264           | 0.25                       | EUR  | 157,000      | Fidelity National Information Services               | 150           | 0.14                       |
| EUR        | 100,000            | FCE Bank 1.615% 11/05/2023                                           | 92            | 0.09                       | FUD  | 250.000      | 1.5% 21/05/2027                                      | 152           | 0.14                       |
| EUR        | 190,000            | Imperial Brand Finance 3.375%                                        |               |                            | EUR  | 258,000      | Fidelity National Information Services 2% 21/05/2030 | 259           | 0.25                       |
|            |                    | 26/02/2026                                                           | 196           | 0.19                       | EUR  | 100,000      | Fiserv 1.125% 01/07/2027                             | 255<br>94     | 0.25                       |
| EUR        | 250,000            | Imperial Brands Finance 1.125%                                       |               |                            | EUR  | 169,000      | Fiserv 1.625% 01/07/2030                             | 164           | 0.05                       |
|            |                    | 14/08/2023                                                           | 231           | 0.22                       | Lon  | 105,000      | 113010 1.02370 0170772000                            | 104           | 0.10                       |
| EUR        | 186,000            | *NGG Finance Variable 05/09/2082                                     | 167           | 0.16                       |      |              | BBB- 0.66% (0.38%)                                   |               |                            |
| EUR        | 120,000            | Rolls-Royce 1.625% 09/05/2028                                        | 116           | 0.11                       | EUR  | 100,000      | Equinix 2.875% 01/02/2026                            | 94            | 0.09                       |
| EUR        | 200,000            | *Royal Bank of Scotland 1.75%                                        |               |                            | EUR  | 120,000      | Equinix 2.875% 01/10/2025                            | 112           | 0.11                       |
|            |                    | 02/03/2026                                                           | 185           | 0.18                       | EUR  | 308,000      | Kraft Heinz Foods 2.25% 25/05/2028                   | 295           | 0.28                       |
|            |                    | Baa2 0.09% (0.09%)                                                   |               |                            | EUR  | 200,000      | Molson Coors Brewing 1.25%                           |               |                            |
| EUR        | 102,000            | *National Express Group FRN                                          |               |                            |      |              | 15/07/2024                                           | 187           | 0.18                       |
| LOII       | 102,000            | 15/05/2020                                                           | 91            | 0.09                       |      |              | BB 0.18% (0.19%)                                     |               |                            |
|            |                    | ,,                                                                   |               | 0.00                       | EUR  | 210,000      | IQVIA 3.25% 15/03/2025                               | 193           | 0.18                       |
|            |                    | BBB- 0.49% (1.00%)                                                   |               |                            | 2011 | 210,000      | Total United States of America                       | 3,790         | 3.61                       |
| EUR        | 171,000            | DS Smith 1.375% 26/07/2024                                           | 158           | 0.15                       |      |              | Total Onited States of America                       | 3,730         | 3.01                       |
| EUR        | 235,000            | G4S International Finance 1.5%                                       |               |                            | DERI | VATIVES -1.2 | 23% (_0 92%)                                         |               |                            |
|            |                    | 02/06/2024                                                           | 218           | 0.21                       | DEM  | VAIIVLS -1.2 | Credit Default Swaps –1.22% (–0.79%)                 |               |                            |
| GBP        | 127,000            | GKN Holdings 5.375% 19/09/2022                                       | 138           | 0.13                       | EUR  | (12,500,000) | Citigroup Itraxx Crossover Credit                    |               |                            |
|            |                    | Baa3 0.00% (0.00%)                                                   |               |                            | 2011 | (12/000/000) | Default Swap Index Buy Protection                    |               |                            |
|            |                    |                                                                      |               |                            |      |              | 20/06/2024 Spread 500                                | (1,277)       | (1.22)                     |
|            |                    | BB+ 0.47% (0.50%)                                                    |               |                            |      |              |                                                      |               |                            |
| EUR        | 256,000            | *Barclays Bank 2% 07/02/2028                                         | 227           | 0.22                       |      |              | Futures and Options 0.00% (0.00%)                    |               |                            |
| GBP        | 270,000            | Delamare Finance 5.5457% 29/02/2029                                  | 263           | 0.25                       | EUR  | (14)         | UBS EURO-Bobl Future Expiring                        |               |                            |
|            |                    | Net Deted 0 60% (0 11%)                                              |               |                            | FUD  | (0)          | December 2019                                        | 1             | -                          |
| CDD        | 205 000            | Not Rated 0.69% (8.11%)                                              | 1             |                            | EUR  | (2)          | UBS EURO Bond Future Expiring                        | 1             |                            |
| GBP        | 295,000            | Cattles 7.125% 05/07/2017 (Defaulted)                                | 1             | -                          |      |              | December 2019                                        | 1             | _                          |
| EUR<br>GBP | 466,000<br>120,000 | DS Smith 0.875% 12/09/2026<br>First Hydro Finance 9% 31/07/2021      | 414<br>136    | 0.39<br>0.13               |      |              | Forward Foreign Exchange Contracts –0                | 0.01% (-0.13% | <b>%</b> )                 |
| GBP        |                    | *Pennon Group Perpetual Variable                                     | 150           | 0.15                       |      |              | Sell GBP 1,040,225                                   |               |                            |
| ODI        | 100,000            | 22/05/2066                                                           | 181           | 0.17                       |      |              | Buy EUR 1,149,948 J.P. Morgan                        | (8)           | (0.01)                     |
|            |                    | Total United Kingdom                                                 | 22,814        | 21.72                      |      |              | Sell GBP 3,882,960                                   |               |                            |
|            |                    |                                                                      | ,0.17         |                            |      |              | Buy EUR 4,302,357 Barclays                           | (23)          | (0.02)                     |
| UNITE      | D STATES (         | DF AMERICA 3.61% (2.41%)                                             |               |                            |      |              | Sell EUR 1,207,828                                   |               |                            |
|            |                    | AA 0.17% (0.17%)                                                     |               |                            |      |              | Buy GBP 1,089,767 Barclays                           | 6             | 0.01                       |
| EUR        | 185,000            | Berkshire Hathaway 1.125%                                            |               |                            |      |              | Sell EUR 169,000<br>Buy GBP 152 762 Barolovs         | 1             |                            |
|            |                    | 16/03/2027                                                           | 178           | 0.17                       |      |              | Buy GBP 152,763 Barclays                             | I             | -                          |
|            |                    |                                                                      |               |                            |      |              |                                                      |               |                            |

#### **Portfolio Statement**

(continued)

| Holding                                 | Investment                           | Value<br>£000 | % of<br>Net Asset<br>Value |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|-----------------------------------------|--------------------------------------|---------------|----------------------------|--|--|--|--|--|--|--|--|
| DERIVATIVES –1.23% (–0.92%) (continued) |                                      |               |                            |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|                                         | Sell EUR 27,000                      |               |                            |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|                                         | Buy GBP 24,203 Barclays <sup>2</sup> | -             | -                          |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|                                         | Sell EUR 416,603                     |               |                            |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|                                         | Buy GBP 381,922 Goldman Sachs        | 8             | 0.01                       |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|                                         | Total Derivatives                    | (1,291)       | (1.23)                     |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| Total value of invest                   | ments <sup>3</sup>                   | 97,743        | 93.05                      |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| Net other assets (4.1                   | 2%)                                  | 7,305         | 6.95                       |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| Net assets                              |                                      | 105,048       | 100.00                     |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| March 2019 compara                      | atives in brackets.                  |               |                            |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |

March 2019 comparatives in brackets. \*Variable rate bonds. <sup>1</sup>Cash equivalents. <sup>2</sup>Less than £500, rounded to nil. <sup>3</sup>Includes Cash equivalents.

#### ANALYSIS OF INVESTMENTS BY ASSET CLASS

|                                         | Value<br>£000 | % of<br>Investment |
|-----------------------------------------|---------------|--------------------|
| Fixed interest                          | 95,917        | 98.13              |
| Floating rate notes                     | 3,117         | 3.19               |
| Derivatives                             | (1,291)       | (1.32)             |
| Total value of investments <sup>3</sup> | 97,743        | 100.00             |

#### ANALYSIS OF UNDERLYING EXPOSURE FUTURES AND OPTIONS

|                                             | Value<br>£000 |
|---------------------------------------------|---------------|
| UBS EURO-Bobl Future Expiring December 2019 | (1,710)       |
| UBS EURO Bond Future Expiring December 2019 | (313)         |
| Total net exposure                          | (2,023)       |

#### **Total Purchases and Sales**

for the accounting period 8 March 2019 to 7 September 2019

|                                | 2019<br>£000 | 2018<br>£000 |
|--------------------------------|--------------|--------------|
| Total purchases for the period | 66,346       | 103,356      |
| Total sales for the period     | 69,472       | 93,110       |

### **Portfolio Statement**

|        | Holding             | Investment                                             | Value<br>£000  | % of<br>Net Asset<br>Value |      | Holding       | Investment                                                        | Value<br>£000 | % of<br>Net Asset<br>Value |
|--------|---------------------|--------------------------------------------------------|----------------|----------------------------|------|---------------|-------------------------------------------------------------------|---------------|----------------------------|
| ARGEN  | <b>ITINA 0.00</b> % | . ,                                                    |                |                            |      |               | BBB+ 0.00% (0.42%)                                                |               |                            |
|        |                     | B 0.00% (0.56%)<br>Total Argentina                     |                |                            |      |               | Baa2 0.00% (0.12%)                                                |               |                            |
| ALISTE | ALIA 2.52%          |                                                        |                |                            |      |               | BBB- 0.82% (1.10%)                                                |               |                            |
|        | ALIA 2.32 /0        | A-0.24% (0.21%)                                        |                |                            | GBP  | 753,000       | Thames Water Utilities 2.375%<br>03/05/2023                       | 758           | 0.32                       |
| USD    | 689,000             | SGSP Australia Assets 3.25% 29/07/2026                 | 582            | 0.24                       | GBP  | 1,175,000     | Thames Water Utilities 2.875%<br>03/05/2027                       | 1,188         | 0.50                       |
|        |                     | BBB+ 0.00% (0.51%)                                     |                |                            |      |               | B 0.10% (0.14%)                                                   | .,            |                            |
|        |                     | BBB 1.66% (1.54%)                                      |                |                            | USD  | 557,000       | Noble Holding International 6.95%                                 | 045           | 0.10                       |
| USD    | 2,780,000           | APT Pipelines 4.2% 23/03/2025 (Berlin                  | 0.400          |                            |      |               | 01/04/2045<br>Total Covman Islands                                | 245<br>3,867  | 0.10                       |
| GBP    | 1,367,000           | Exchange)<br>APT Pipelines 4.25% 26/11/2024            | 2,408<br>1,542 | 1.01<br>0.65               |      |               | Total Cayman Islands                                              | 3,007         | 1.03                       |
| GDP    | 1,307,000           | APT Pipelines 4.25% 20/11/2024                         | 1,542          | 0.00                       | DENM | IARK 0.00%    | (0 29%)                                                           |               |                            |
|        |                     | BBB- 0.62% (0.60%)                                     |                |                            | DENN | AIIX 0.00 /0  | A 0.00% (0.06%)                                                   |               |                            |
| GBP    | 1,311,000           | Asciano Finance 5% 19/09/2023                          | 1,465          | 0.62                       |      |               | BB+ 0.00% (0.23%)                                                 |               |                            |
|        |                     | BB 0.00% (0.18%)                                       |                |                            |      |               | Total Denmark                                                     | _             | _                          |
|        |                     | Total Australia                                        | 5,997          | 2.52                       |      |               |                                                                   |               |                            |
|        |                     | -                                                      | 0,007          |                            | DOMI | NICAN REP     | UBLIC 0.86% (0.74%)                                               |               |                            |
| BELGI  | <b>JM 2.17% (</b> 1 |                                                        |                |                            | USD  | 2,250,000     | BB– 0.86% (0.74%)<br>Dominican Republic International Bond        |               |                            |
| 000    | 4 405 000           | A= 1.93% (1.75%)                                       | 4 500          | 1.00                       | 000  | 2,200,000     | 5.95% 25/01/2027                                                  | 2,043         | 0.86                       |
| GBP    | 4,425,000           | Anheuser-Busch 2.25% 24/05/2029<br>BB+ 0.24% (0.22%)   | 4,588          | 1.93                       |      |               | Total Dominican Republic                                          | 2,043         | 0.86                       |
| EUR    | 600,000             | *KBC Groep Variable 05/09/2167                         | 577            | 0.24                       |      |               |                                                                   |               |                            |
|        |                     | Total Belgium                                          | 5,165          | 2.17                       | EGYP | T 0.51% (0.40 |                                                                   |               |                            |
|        |                     | /·                                                     |                |                            | EUR  | 1,305,000     | <b>B 0.51% (0.46%)</b><br>Arab Republic of Egypt 4.75% 16/04/2026 | 1,216         | 0.51                       |
| BERM   | UDA 3.15%           |                                                        |                |                            | 2011 | .,000,000     | Total Egypt                                                       | 1,216         | 0.51                       |
| USD    | 6,900,000           | <b>BBB– 3.15% (2.68%)</b><br>Bacardi 4.45% 15/05/2025  | 6,021          | 2.53                       |      |               |                                                                   |               |                            |
| USD    | 1,660,000           | Bacardi 4.7% 15/05/2028                                | 1,480          | 0.62                       | FRAN | CE 4.34% (3.  | 29%)                                                              |               |                            |
|        |                     | Total Bermuda                                          | 7,501          | 3.15                       |      |               | Aa2u 1.75% (1.41%)                                                |               |                            |
|        |                     | -                                                      |                |                            | EUR  | 3,600,000     | France Government Bond 1.75%<br>25/06/2039                        | 4,160         | 1.75                       |
| BRITIS | H VIRGIN I          | SLANDS 0.40% (0.47%)                                   |                |                            |      |               |                                                                   | 1,100         |                            |
|        |                     | A+ 0.00% (0.47%)                                       |                |                            |      |               | A 0.51% (0.00%)                                                   |               |                            |
|        |                     | BB+ 0.40% (0.00%)                                      |                |                            | GBP  | 1,200,000     | Banque Fédérative du Crédit Mutuel<br>1.75% 19/12/2024            | 1,223         | 0.51                       |
| USD    | 1,090,000           | Gold Fields Orogen Holdings 5.125%                     |                |                            |      |               | 1.73 % 13/12/2024                                                 | 1,220         | 0.51                       |
|        |                     | 15/05/2024                                             | 949            | 0.40                       |      |               | A- 0.43% (0.34%)                                                  |               |                            |
|        |                     | Total British Virgin Islands _                         | 949            | 0.40                       | USD  | 1,060,000     | Electricite de France 4.875% 21/09/2038                           | 1,010         | 0.43                       |
| CANAI  | DA 0.37% (0         |                                                        |                |                            |      |               | BB+ 0.00% (0.14%)                                                 |               |                            |
|        |                     | BBB 0.00% (0.50%)                                      |                |                            |      |               | BB- 0.13% (0.12%)                                                 |               |                            |
|        |                     | B 0.37% (0.36%)                                        |                |                            | EUR  | 350,000       | Louvre Bidco SAS 4.25% 30/09/2024                                 | 314           | 0.13                       |
| EUR    | 955,000             | Cott Finance 5.5% 01/07/2024                           | 892            | 0.37                       |      |               | B 1.17% (0.95%)                                                   |               |                            |
|        |                     | Total Canada                                           | 892            | 0.37                       | EUR  | 1,208,000     | Altice France 5.875% 01/02/2027                                   | 1,195         | 0.50                       |
| CAVA   |                     | S 1 630/ (2 040/ )                                     |                |                            | EUR  | 400,000       | Casino Guichard 4.498% 07/03/2024                                 | 332           | 0.14                       |
| GATIVI | NIN ISLAND          | S 1.63% (2.94%)<br>AA+ 0.15% (0.15%)                   |                |                            | EUR  | 400,000       | Casino Guichard-Perrachon 3.311%                                  | 200           | 0.14                       |
| GBP    | 400,000             | *Trafford Centre Finance FRN 28/07/2035 A3             | 357            | 0.15                       | EUR  | 300,000       | 25/01/2023<br>Casino Guichard-Perrachon 4.726%                    | 339           | 0.14                       |
|        |                     |                                                        |                |                            | 2011 | 000,000       | 26/05/2021                                                        | 275           | 0.12                       |
| USD    | 1,487,000           | <b>A+ 0.56% (1.01%)</b><br>Alibaba Group 4% 06/12/2037 | 1,319          | 0.56                       | EUR  | 740,000       | Paprec Holding 4% 31/03/2025<br>Not Rated 0.35% (0.33%)           | 653           | 0.27                       |
|        |                     |                                                        |                |                            | GBP  | 720.000       | *Credit Agricole 7.5% 31/12/2049                                  | 833           | 0.35                       |
|        |                     |                                                        |                |                            |      | ,0            | Total France                                                      | 10,334        | 4.34                       |
|        |                     |                                                        |                |                            |      |               |                                                                   |               |                            |

### **Portfolio Statement**

|        | Holding           | Investment                                                    | Value<br>£000 | % of<br>Net Asset<br>Value |              | Holding      | Investment                                           | Value<br>£000 | % of<br>Net Asset<br>Value |
|--------|-------------------|---------------------------------------------------------------|---------------|----------------------------|--------------|--------------|------------------------------------------------------|---------------|----------------------------|
| GERM   | ANY 4.28%         | (3.98%)                                                       |               |                            | JAPAI        | N 0.00% (0.4 | 4%)                                                  |               |                            |
|        |                   | BBB 1.25% (0.00%)                                             |               |                            |              |              | BB+ 0.00% (0.44%)                                    |               |                            |
| EUR    | 650,000           | Unitymedia Hessen 4.625% 15/02/2026                           | 570           | 0.24                       |              |              | Total Japan                                          | -             | -                          |
| EUR    | 1,720,000         | Unitymedia NRW 3.5% 15/01/2027                                | 1,638         | 0.69                       |              |              |                                                      |               |                            |
| USD    | 922,000           | Unitymedia NRW 5% 15/01/2025                                  | 775           | 0.32                       | JERSE        | Y 1.45% (1.  | 52%)                                                 |               |                            |
|        |                   |                                                               |               |                            |              |              | BBB+ 0.21% (0.00%)                                   |               |                            |
|        |                   | BB+ 1.19% (1.37%)                                             |               |                            | GBP          | 477,000      | Glencore Finance Europe 3.125%                       |               |                            |
| EUR    | 2,200,000         | ADLER Real Estate 1.875% 27/04/2023                           | 2,038         | 0.86                       |              |              | 26/03/2026                                           | 486           | 0.21                       |
| EUR    | 400,000           | ADLER Real Estate 3% 27/04/2026                               | 386           | 0.16                       |              |              |                                                      |               |                            |
| EUR    | 404,000           | *Lanxess Finance 4.5% 06/12/2076                              | 399           | 0.17                       |              |              | Baa2 0.41% (0.38%)                                   |               |                            |
|        |                   | Ba2 0.00% (0.46%)                                             |               |                            | GBP          | 824,000      | Porterbrook Rail Finance 4.625%<br>04/04/2029        | 969           | 0.41                       |
|        |                   | BB- 0.00% (1.18%)                                             |               |                            |              |              | BB 0.00% (0.17%)                                     |               |                            |
|        |                   | B 0.86% (0.55%)                                               |               |                            |              |              | (P)Ba2 0.42% (0.39%)                                 |               |                            |
| EUR    | 893,000           | Kirk Beauty Zero 6.25% 15/07/2022                             | 801           | 0.34                       | EUR          | 1,085,000    | LHC Three PIK 4.125% 15/08/2024                      | 1,009         | 0.42                       |
| EUR    | 575,000           | Safari Holdings 5.375% 30/11/2022                             | 446           | 0.19                       | LON          | 1,003,000    | End 11100 FIX 7.123 /0 13/00/2024                    | 1,003         | 0.42                       |
| EUR    | 922,000           | SGL Carbon 4.625% 30/09/2024                                  | 790           | 0.33                       |              |              | B 0.25% (0.25%)                                      |               |                            |
|        |                   |                                                               |               |                            | GBP          | 380,000      | CPUK Finance 4.25% 28/08/2022                        | 383           | 0.16                       |
|        |                   | B- 0.47% (0.42%)                                              |               |                            | GBP          | 220,000      | CPUK Finance 4.875% 28/08/2025                       | 224           | 0.09                       |
| EUR    | 1,145,000         | Blitz 6% 30/07/2026                                           | 1,114         | 0.47                       |              |              | B 0.00% (0.18%)                                      |               |                            |
| EUR    | 1,400,000         | Not Rated 0.51% (0.00%)<br>Vier Gas Transport 0.5% 10/09/2034 | 1,221         | 0.51                       |              |              | Net Deted 0 150/ /0 150/ )                           |               |                            |
| EUN    | 1,400,000         |                                                               |               |                            | 000          | 075 000      | Not Rated 0.16% (0.15%)                              | 070           | 0.10                       |
|        |                   | Total Germany                                                 | 10,178        | 4.28                       | GBP          | 375,000      | Hastings Group Finance 3% 24/05/2025<br>Total Jersey | 372<br>3,443  | 0.16                       |
| GUERN  | <b>ISEY 0.00%</b> | (0.43%)                                                       |               |                            |              |              | Iotal Jeisey                                         | 3,443         | 1.45                       |
| GOLIN  | 1021 0.0070       | BBB+ 0.00% (0.43%)                                            |               |                            | LUXE         | MBOURG 5.0   | M% (6 07%)                                           |               |                            |
|        |                   | Total Guernsey                                                |               |                            | LOALI        | iboond 5.0   | BBB+ 0.28% (0.24%)                                   |               |                            |
|        |                   | lotal ductilisty                                              |               |                            | EUR          | 700,000      | Grand City Properties 1.375% 03/08/2026              | 657           | 0.28                       |
| ΙΝΠΙΔ  | 0.34% (0.36       | 0/2)                                                          |               |                            | Lon          | 100,000      |                                                      | 007           | 0.20                       |
|        | 0.04 /0 (0.00     | BB+ 0.34% (0.36%)                                             |               |                            |              |              | BBB 0.76% (0.69%)                                    |               |                            |
| USD    | 1,089,000         | GMR Hyderabad 4.25% 27/10/2027                                | 817           | 0.34                       | EUR          | 1,920,000    | Bevco 1.75% 09/02/2023                               | 1,803         | 0.76                       |
| 000    | 1,003,000         | Total India                                                   | 817           | 0.34                       |              |              |                                                      |               |                            |
|        |                   |                                                               |               | 0.34                       |              |              | Baa2 0.00% (0.92%)                                   |               |                            |
| ISLE O | F MAN 0.00        | 0% (0.20%)<br>BB 0.00% (0.20%)                                |               |                            |              |              | BBB- 0.00% (0.17%)                                   |               |                            |
|        |                   | DB 0.00% (0.20%)<br>Total Isle of Man                         |               |                            |              |              | BB+ 0.00% (0.41%)                                    |               |                            |
| ITALV  | 0 000/ /0 FF      | n/ )                                                          |               |                            |              |              | BB 0.00% (0.33%)                                     |               |                            |
| TIALY  | 2.03% (2.55%      | %)<br>BBB– 0.37% (0.36%)                                      |               |                            |              |              | Ba2 0.38% (0.00%)                                    |               |                            |
| GBP    | 810 000           | *Enel 6.625% 15/09/2076                                       | 884           | 0.37                       | USD          | 1,020,000    | Millicom International Cellular 6.25%                |               |                            |
| 001    | 010,000           |                                                               | 004           | 0.07                       | 000          | 1,020,000    | 25/03/2029                                           | 906           | 0.38                       |
|        |                   | Baa3 0.30% (0.25%)                                            |               |                            |              |              |                                                      |               |                            |
| EUR    | 665,000           | *Assicurazioni 5% 08/06/2048                                  | 700           | 0.30                       |              |              | BB- 0.33% (0.15%)                                    |               |                            |
|        |                   | D-21120/ (10E0/)                                              |               |                            | EUR          | 300,000      | Telenet Finance VI Luxembourg 3.5%                   |               |                            |
| EUD.   | EEE 000           | Ba2 1.13% (1.05%)                                             | 505           | 0.01                       |              |              | 01/03/2028                                           | 289           | 0.12                       |
| EUR    | 555,000           | Banco BPM 1.75% 24/04/2023                                    | 505           | 0.21                       | EUR          | 713,000      | Telenet Finance VI Luxembourg 4.875%                 |               |                            |
| EUR    | 2,391,000         | Banco BPM 2% 08/03/2022                                       | 2,192         | 0.92                       |              |              | 15/07/2027                                           | 491           | 0.21                       |
|        |                   | B+ 0.00% (0.49%)                                              |               |                            |              |              | B+ 0.73% (0.77%)                                     |               |                            |
|        |                   | B 0.23% (0.40%)                                               |               |                            | USD          | 780,000      | Altice Financing 6.625% 15/02/2025                   | 652           | 0.27                       |
| EUR    | 595,000           | B 0.23% (0.40%)<br>International Design Group 6.5%            |               |                            | EUR          | 191,000      | Garfunkelux 7.5% 01/08/2022                          | 163           | 0.07                       |
| EUN    | 595,000           | 15/11/2025                                                    | 543           | 0.22                       | GBP          | 1,000,000    | Garfunkelux 8.5% 01/11/2022                          | 933           | 0.39                       |
|        |                   |                                                               |               | 0.23                       |              |              | D 0 720/ (0 640/ )                                   |               |                            |
|        |                   | Total Italy                                                   | 4,824         | 2.03                       | <b>F</b> /10 | 407 007      | B 0.72% (0.64%)                                      |               |                            |
|        |                   |                                                               |               |                            | EUR          | 497,000      | Crystal Almond 10% 01/11/2021                        | 463           | 0.20                       |
| IVORY  | COAST 0.3         |                                                               |               |                            | EUR          | 748,000      | *Group Ecore Holdings SAS FRN                        | C40           | 0.07                       |
|        |                   | Ba3 0.35% (0.31%)                                             |               |                            | EUD.         | 650.000      | 15/11/2023                                           | 648           | 0.27                       |
| EUR    | 900,000           | lvory Coast 5.25% 22/03/2030                                  | 827           | 0.35                       | EUR          | 653,000      | LSF 10 Wolverine Investments 5%                      | 604           | 0.25                       |
|        |                   | Total Ivory Coast                                             | 827           | 0.35                       |              |              | 15/03/2024                                           | 604           | 0.25                       |
|        |                   |                                                               |               |                            |              |              |                                                      |               |                            |

### **Portfolio Statement**

|            | Holding              | Investment                                      | Value<br>£000 | % of<br>Net Asset<br>Value |      | Holding       | Investment                                 | Value<br>£000 | % of<br>Net Asset<br>Value |
|------------|----------------------|-------------------------------------------------|---------------|----------------------------|------|---------------|--------------------------------------------|---------------|----------------------------|
| LUXEN      | ABOURG 5.0           | 04% (6.07%) (continued)                         |               |                            |      |               | Not Rated 0.09% (0.10%)                    |               |                            |
|            |                      | B- 1.57% (0.96%)                                |               |                            | USD  | 40,269        | OSX 3 Leasing (2012/14) Perpetual          | -             | -                          |
| EUR        | 2,675,000            | Altice 8% 15/05/2027                            | 2,598         | 1.09                       | USD  | 40,269        | OSX 3 Leasing (2003/15) Perpetual          | -             | -                          |
| EUR        | 1,250,000            | Horizon Parent Holdings 8.25%                   |               |                            | USD  | 1,239,044     | OSX 3 Leasing 13% 20/03/2015               |               |                            |
|            |                      | 15/02/2022                                      | 1,148         | 0.48                       |      |               | (Defaulted)                                | 222           | 0.09                       |
|            |                      |                                                 |               |                            |      |               | Total Netherlands                          | 19,739        | 8.29                       |
| 1100       | 000.000              | CCC+ 0.27% (0.79%)                              | 100           | 0.07                       |      |               |                                            |               |                            |
| USD        | 200,000              | Altice Finco 8.125% 15/01/2024                  | 168           | 0.07                       | OMAN | N 0.72% (0.60 | ]%)                                        |               |                            |
| EUR        | 503,000              | Altice Finco 9% 15/06/2023                      | 468           | 0.20                       |      |               | Ba1 0.72% (0.60%)                          |               |                            |
|            |                      | Total Luxembourg                                | 11,991        | 5.04                       | USD  | 2,100,000     | Oman Government International Bond         |               |                            |
|            |                      |                                                 |               |                            |      |               | 6% 01/08/2029                              | 1,707         | 0.72                       |
| MEXIC      | ;0 0.27% (0.         |                                                 |               |                            |      |               | Total Oman                                 | 1,707         | 0.72                       |
|            |                      | BBB+ 0.27% (0.63%)                              |               |                            |      |               |                                            |               |                            |
| GBP        | 686,000              | Petroleos Mexicanos 3.75% 16/11/2025            | 647           | 0.27                       | PORT | UGAL 0.25%    | (0.29%)                                    |               |                            |
|            |                      | Total Mexico                                    | 647           | 0.27                       |      |               | Not Rated 0.25% (0.29%)                    |               |                            |
|            |                      |                                                 |               |                            | EUR  | 300,000       | Banco Espirito 2.625% 08/05/2017           |               |                            |
| NETHE      | RLANDS 8.            | 29% (9.46%)                                     |               |                            |      |               | (Defaulted)                                | 69            | 0.03                       |
|            |                      | BBB+ 1.02% (1.47%)                              |               |                            | EUR  | 1,800,000     | Banco Espirito Santo 4% 21/01/2019         |               |                            |
| GBP        | 957,000              | Deutsche Telekom International Finance          |               |                            |      |               | (Defaulted)                                | 345           | 0.14                       |
|            |                      | 2.5% 10/10/2025                                 | 1,013         | 0.42                       | EUR  | 800,000       | Banco Espirito Santo 4.75% 15/01/2018      |               |                            |
| USD        | 1,654,000            | Vonovia Finance 5% 02/10/2023                   | 1,423         | 0.60                       |      |               | (Defaulted)                                | 183           | 0.08                       |
|            |                      | DDD 2 000/ /1 400/ )                            |               |                            |      |               | Total Portugal                             | 597           | 0.25                       |
| 000        | 0.014.000            | BBB 2.09% (1.48%)                               | 0.000         | 1.05                       |      |               |                                            |               |                            |
| GBP<br>GBP | 2,814,000<br>993,000 | Innogy Finance 6.25% 03/06/2030                 | 3,922         | 1.65                       | QATA | R 0.37% (0.0  | D%)                                        |               |                            |
| GDP        | 993,000              | LafargeHolcim Sterling Finance 3%<br>12/05/2032 | 1,049         | 0.44                       |      |               | AA- 0.37% (0.00%)                          |               |                            |
|            |                      | 12/03/2032                                      | 1,049         | 0.44                       | USD  | 850,000       | Qatar Government International Bond        |               |                            |
|            |                      | BBB- 1.22% (1.51%)                              |               |                            |      |               | 4.817% 14/03/2049                          | 873           | 0.37                       |
| USD        | 3,367,000            | Syngenta Finance 4.892% 24/04/2025              | 2,900         | 1.22                       |      |               | Total Qatar                                | 873           | 0.37                       |
|            |                      |                                                 |               |                            |      |               |                                            |               |                            |
|            |                      | BB+ 2.35% (2.54%)                               |               |                            | REPU | BLIC OF IRE   | LAND 5.18% (2.21%)                         |               |                            |
| EUR        | 1,520,000            | Darling Global Finance 3.625% 15/05/2026        | 1,448         | 0.61                       |      |               | A+ 0.67% (0.00%)                           |               |                            |
| GBP        | 881,000              | *Koninklijke KPN 6.875% 14/03/2073              | 903           | 0.38                       | EUR  | 1,580,000     | Zurich Finance Ireland 1.625% 17/06/2039   | 1,602         | 0.67                       |
| EUR        | 1,200,000            | *Telefonica Europe 2.625% 07/06/2066            | 1,096         | 0.46                       |      |               | BBB+ 0.55% (0.45%)                         |               |                            |
| EUR        | 400,000              | *Telefonica Europe Perpetual 3%                 | 074           | 0.45                       |      | 1 505 000     |                                            |               |                            |
| EUD.       | 1 000 000            | 04/12/2066                                      | 371           | 0.15                       | USD  | 1,595,000     | GE Capital International Funding           | 1 017         | 0.55                       |
| EUR        | 1,800,000            | *Telefonica Europe Variable 14/03/2168          | 1,782         | 0.75                       |      |               | Company 4.418% 15/11/2035                  | 1,317         | 0.55                       |
|            |                      | BB 0.00% (1.25%)                                |               |                            |      |               | BBB- 0.45% (0.40%)                         |               |                            |
|            |                      | BB 0.0070 (112070)                              |               |                            | EUR  | 1,100,000     | AIB Group 2.25% 03/07/2025                 | 1,059         | 0.45                       |
|            |                      | BB- 0.33% (0.44%)                               |               |                            |      | .,,           | ·····                                      | .,            |                            |
| GBP        | 668,000              | Petrobras Global Finance 6.625%                 |               |                            |      |               | BB+ 0.18% (0.17%)                          |               |                            |
|            |                      | 16/01/2034                                      | 787           | 0.33                       | EUR  | 380,000       | Bank of Ireland 10% 19/12/2022             | 435           | 0.18                       |
|            |                      |                                                 |               |                            |      |               |                                            |               |                            |
|            |                      | Ba3 0.41% (0.00%)                               |               |                            |      |               | BB 0.00% (0.33%)                           |               |                            |
| USD        | 1,166,000            | Mong Duong Finance Holdings 5.125%              |               |                            |      |               | DD 0.200/ (0.270/)                         |               |                            |
|            |                      | 07/05/2029                                      | 972           | 0.41                       | FUD  | 000 000       | BB- 0.38% (0.37%)                          | 014           | 0.00                       |
|            |                      | B . 0.30% (0.50%)                               |               |                            | EUR  | 980,000       | *Bank of Ireland 7.375% 29/12/2049         | 914           | 0.38                       |
| 000        | 050.000              | B+ 0.39% (0.59%)                                | 007           | 0.00                       |      |               | B+ 0.79% (0.00%)                           |               |                            |
| GBP        | 950,000              | InterGen 7.5% 30/06/2021                        | 927           | 0.39                       | EUR  | 1,967,000     | Eircom Finance 3.5% 15/05/2026             | 1,884         | 0.79                       |
|            |                      | (P)B+ 0.19% (0.00%)                             |               |                            | LOIT | 1,007,000     |                                            | 1,001         | 0.70                       |
| EUR        | 464,000              | Trivium Packaging Finance 3.75%                 |               |                            |      |               | B 0.18% (0.17%)                            |               |                            |
|            |                      | 15/08/2026                                      | 443           | 0.19                       | GBP  | 404,000       | Virgin Media 5.5% 15/09/2024               | 415           | 0.18                       |
|            |                      |                                                 |               |                            |      |               |                                            |               |                            |
|            |                      | B 0.20% (0.00%)                                 |               |                            | _    |               | Liquidity Funds 1.98% (0.00%) <sup>1</sup> |               |                            |
| EUR        | 513,000              | United Group 4.875% 01/07/2024                  | 481           | 0.20                       | GBP  | 4,704,402     | BlackRock Institutional Cash Series        |               |                            |
|            |                      |                                                 |               |                            |      |               | Sterling Liquidity Platinum                | 4,704         | 1.98                       |
|            |                      | B– 0.00% (0.08%)                                |               |                            |      |               | Not Rated 0.00% (0.32%)                    |               |                            |
|            |                      |                                                 |               |                            |      |               |                                            | 10 000        | F 40                       |
|            |                      |                                                 |               |                            |      |               | Total Republic of Ireland                  | 12,330        | 5.18                       |

### **Portfolio Statement**

|            |                    |                                                           |       | % of      |            |                        |                                                                    |              | % of         |
|------------|--------------------|-----------------------------------------------------------|-------|-----------|------------|------------------------|--------------------------------------------------------------------|--------------|--------------|
|            |                    | low-stored                                                | Value | Net Asset |            |                        | I                                                                  | Value        | Net Asset    |
|            | Holding            | Investment                                                | £000  | Value     |            | Holding                | Investment                                                         | £000         | Value        |
| SENE       | GAL 0.40% (        |                                                           |       |           | GBP        | 604,000                | Yorkshire Water Finance 2.75%                                      |              |              |
| <b>EUD</b> | 1 000 000          | B+ 0.40% (0.69%)                                          |       |           |            |                        | 18/04/2041                                                         | 668          | 0.28         |
| EUR        | 1,000,000          | Senegal Government International Bond<br>4.75% 13/03/2028 | 946   | 0.40      |            |                        | BBB+ 5.96% (6.03%)                                                 |              |              |
|            |                    | Total Senegal                                             | 946   | 0.40      | GBP        | 2,210,000              | Bunzl Finance 2.25% 11/06/2025                                     | 2,265        | 0.95         |
|            |                    |                                                           |       |           | GBP        | 1,706,000              | Cadent Finance 2.125% 22/09/2028                                   | 1,744        | 0.73         |
| SPAIN      | 1.58% (1.04        |                                                           |       |           | GBP<br>GBP | 577,000<br>1 245 000   | Cadent Finance 2.75% 22/09/2046<br>*Legal & General Group Variable | 598          | 0.25         |
|            |                    | BBB+ 0.55% (0.50%)                                        |       |           | GDI        | 1,243,000              | 14/11/2048                                                         | 1,367        | 0.57         |
| EUR        | 1,400,000          | CaixaBank 1.125% 17/05/2024                               | 1,314 | 0.55      | GBP        | 767,000                | *Legal & General Group Variable                                    | ,            |              |
|            |                    | BBB- 0.62% (0.54%)                                        |       |           |            |                        | 27/10/2045                                                         | 851          | 0.36         |
| EUR        | 1,516,000          | Nortegas Energia 2.065% 28/09/2027                        | 1,471 | 0.62      | GBP        | 915,000                | NIE Finance 2.5% 27/10/2025 (BSE)                                  | 964          | 0.41         |
|            |                    | BB+ 0.41% (0.00%)                                         |       |           | GBP        | 1,208,000              | Northumbrian Water Finance 1.625%<br>11/10/2026                    | 1,209        | 0.51         |
| EUR        | 1.000.000          | *Bankia Variable 15/02/2029                               | 964   | 0.41      | GBP        | 625,000                | Scottish Widows 5.5% 16/06/2023                                    | 696          | 0.29         |
|            | .,,                | Total Spain                                               | 3,749 | 1.58      | GBP        | 2,282,000              | Severn Trent Utilities Finance 3.625%                              |              |              |
|            |                    | -                                                         |       |           |            |                        | 16/01/2026                                                         | 2,560        | 1.08         |
| SWED       | EN 1.63% (1        | .52%)                                                     |       |           | GBP        | 1,260,000              | Western Power Distribution 3.5%<br>16/10/2026                      | 1,343        | 0.56         |
|            |                    | BBB 0.96% (0.91%)                                         |       |           | GBP        | 548,000                | Western Power Distribution 3.625%                                  | 1,343        | 0.00         |
| EUR        | 515,000            | Akelius Residential 1.75% 07/02/2025                      | 489   | 0.21      | 001        | 0.0,000                | 06/11/2023                                                         | 584          | 0.25         |
| GBP        | 1,755,000          | Akelius Residential 2.375% 15/08/2025                     | 1,790 | 0.75      |            |                        | D 4 4 000/ /4 000/ )                                               |              |              |
|            |                    | Baa3 0.67% (0.61%)                                        |       |           | GBP        | 2,539,000              | <b>Baa1 1.20% (1.02%)</b><br>Bupa Finance 5% 08/12/2026            | 2,852        | 1.20         |
| EUR        | 1,687,000          | Sagax 2% 17/01/2024                                       | 1,590 | 0.67      | GDI        | 2,333,000              |                                                                    | 2,052        | 1.20         |
|            |                    | Total Sweden                                              | 3,869 | 1.63      |            |                        | BBB 5.99% (5.89%)                                                  |              |              |
| 014/17     |                    |                                                           |       |           | GBP        | 550,000                | Anglian Water Services Financing 2.625%                            |              | 0.00         |
| SWILZ      | ERLAND 1.          | 44% (1.97%)<br>BBB+ 0.46% (0.62%)                         |       |           | GBP        | 1,816,000              | 15/06/2027<br>Imperial Brands Finance 5.5% 28/09/2026              | 551<br>2,197 | 0.23<br>0.92 |
| USD        | 1,258,000          | UBS 5.125% 15/05/2024                                     | 1,106 | 0.46      | GBP        | 1,480,000              | Lloyds Bank 7.625% 22/04/2025                                      | 1,888        | 0.52         |
|            | .,,                |                                                           | .,    |           | GBP        | 540,000                | Longstone Finance 4.896% 19/04/2031                                | 649          | 0.27         |
|            |                    | BBB 0.00% (0.48%)                                         |       |           | GBP        | 3,100,000              | *NGG Finance 5.625% 18/06/2073                                     | 3,460        | 1.45         |
|            |                    | BB+ 0.41% (0.37%)                                         |       |           | GBP        | 507,000                |                                                                    | 517          | 0.22         |
| USD        | 1,100,000          | *UBS Group 7% 29/12/2049                                  | 984   | 0.41      | GBP        | 2,195,000              | *Royal Bank of Scotland 2.875%<br>19/09/2026                       | 2,229        | 0.94         |
|            |                    |                                                           |       |           | GBP        | 1,603,000              | *Royal Bank of Scotland Group Variable                             | 2,225        | 0.54         |
| USD        | 940,000            | BB 0.57% (0.50%)<br>*Credit Suisse 7.5% 11/12/2049        | 846   | 0.36      |            |                        | 28/03/2027                                                         | 1,644        | 0.69         |
| USD        | 568,000            | *UBS Group Funding Switzerland Variable                   | 040   | 0.50      | GBP        | 1,100,000              |                                                                    |              |              |
|            | ,                  | 31/07/2167                                                | 492   | 0.21      |            |                        | 10/12/2033                                                         | 1,141        | 0.48         |
|            |                    | Total Switzerland                                         | 3,428 | 1.44      |            |                        | Baa2 1.59% (1.53%)                                                 |              |              |
|            |                    |                                                           |       |           | GBP        | 810,000                | Eversholt Funding 3.529% 07/08/2042                                | 859          | 0.36         |
| UNITE      | D KINGDON          | A 33.09% (35.32%)                                         |       |           | GBP        | 1,780,000              | Eversholt Funding 6.359% 02/12/2025                                | 2,207        | 0.93         |
| GBP        | 574,000            | AA 0.67% (0.67%)<br>Telereal Securitisation 4.9741%       |       |           | GBP        | 450,000                | Santander UK 10.0625% 29/10/2049                                   | 720          | 0.30         |
| ODI        | 574,000            | 10/09/2027                                                | 408   | 0.17      |            |                        | BBB- 3.41% (6.04%)                                                 |              |              |
| GBP        | 1,261,000          | Telereal Securitisation 5.9478%                           |       |           | GBP        | 570,000                | Barclays Bank 5.75% 14/09/2026                                     | 684          | 0.29         |
|            |                    | 10/12/2031                                                | 1,201 | 0.50      | EUR        | 300,000                | Barclays Bank 6.625% 30/03/2022                                    | 309          | 0.13         |
|            |                    | A 0.89% (0.27%)                                           |       |           | EUR<br>EUR | 1,018,000<br>1,280,000 | DS Smith 1.375% 26/07/2024<br>G4S International Finance 1.875%     | 943          | 0.40         |
| GBP        | 280,000            | Catalyst Housing 3.125% 31/10/2047                        | 317   | 0.13      | EUN        | 1,200,000              | 24/05/2025                                                         | 1,202        | 0.51         |
| GBP        | 1,135,000          | Lloyds Bank Markets 1.75% 11/07/2024                      | 1,133 | 0.48      | GBP        | 1,454,000              | GKN Holdings 4.625% 15/05/2032                                     | 1,462        | 0.61         |
| GBP        | 629,000            | Northern Powergrid Yorkshire 2.5%                         |       |           | GBP        | 1,730,000              | GKN Holdings 5.375% 19/09/2022                                     | 1,878        | 0.79         |
|            |                    | 01/04/2025                                                | 666   | 0.28      | EUR        | 1,500,000              |                                                                    | 1,525        | 0.64         |
|            |                    | A– 1.54% (1.15%)                                          |       |           | GBP        | 320,000                | Mitchells & Butlers Finance 5.965%<br>15/12/2023                   | 87           | 0.04         |
| GBP        | 941,000            | Anglian Water Services Financing 2.75%                    |       |           |            |                        | 13/12/2023                                                         | 07           | 0.04         |
|            |                    | 26/10/2029                                                | 1,034 | 0.43      |            |                        | Baa3 0.65% (1.19%)                                                 |              |              |
| GBP        | 601,000<br>525,000 | HSBC Bank 5.375% 22/08/2033                               | 765   | 0.32      | GBP        | 1,535,000              | *TSB Banking Group 5.75% 06/05/2026                                | 1,556        | 0.65         |
| GBP        | 525,000            | Western Power Distribution 1.75%<br>09/09/2031            | 513   | 0.22      |            |                        | BB+ 2.80% (2.06%)                                                  |              |              |
| GBP        | 560,000            | Western Power Distribution West                           | 510   | 0.22      | GBP        | 412,000                | *Marstons Issuer 5.1576% 15/10/2027                                | 373          | 0.16         |
|            |                    | Midlands 6% 09/05/2025                                    | 691   | 0.29      | GBP        | 1,522,000              | Tesco Property Finance 1 7.6227%                                   |              |              |
|            |                    |                                                           |       |           |            |                        | 13/07/2039                                                         | 1,945        | 0.82         |
|            |                    |                                                           |       |           |            |                        |                                                                    |              |              |

### **Portfolio Statement**

(continued)

|       | Holding   | Investment                             | Value<br>£000 | % of<br>Net Asset<br>Value |            | Holding                                 | Investment                                       | Value<br>£000  | % of<br>Net Asset<br>Value |
|-------|-----------|----------------------------------------|---------------|----------------------------|------------|-----------------------------------------|--------------------------------------------------|----------------|----------------------------|
| UNITE | D KINGDO  | VI 33.09% (35.32%) (continued)         |               |                            | UNIT       | ED STATES C                             | OF AMERICA 15.39% (10.70%)                       |                |                            |
| GBP   | 1,074,000 | Tesco Property Finance 3 5.744%        |               |                            |            |                                         | AA 0.33% (0.00%)                                 |                |                            |
|       |           | 13/04/2040                             | 1,357         | 0.57                       | GBP        | 694,000                                 | Berkshire Hathaway Finance 2.625%                |                |                            |
| GBP   | 890,000   | Tesco Property Finance 5.5% 13/10/2041 | 1,128         | 0.47                       |            |                                         | 19/06/2059                                       | 793            | 0.33                       |
| GBP   | 590,000   | Tesco Property Finance 6 5.4111%       |               |                            |            |                                         |                                                  |                |                            |
|       |           | 13/07/2044                             | 718           | 0.30                       | FUD        | 400.000                                 | BBB+ 0.97% (1.01%)                               | 404            | 0.10                       |
| USD   | 1,307,000 | *Vodafone Group Variable 6.25%         |               |                            | EUR        | 493,000                                 | General Electric 0.875% 17/05/2025               | 424            | 0.18                       |
|       |           | 03/10/2078                             | 1,135         | 0.48                       | GBP<br>GBP | 539,000                                 | Goldman Sachs Group 3.125% 25/07/2029            | 586            | 0.25                       |
|       |           | BB 0.98% (1.61%)                       |               |                            | GDP        | 1,067,000                               | Welltower 4.8% 20/11/2028                        | 1,289          | 0.54                       |
| EUR   | 381,000   | Ardagh Packaging Finance 2.125%        |               |                            |            |                                         | BBB 6.69% (4.33%)                                |                |                            |
| Lon   | 001,000   | 15/08/2026                             | 353           | 0.15                       | GBP        | 1,348,000                               | AT&T 4.375% 14/09/2029                           | 1,589          | 0.67                       |
| GBP   | 785,000   | Arrow Global Finance 5.125% 15/09/2024 |               |                            | USD        | 1,446,000                               | Bayer US Finance II 4.25% 15/12/2025             | 1,262          | 0.53                       |
|       |           | Callable                               | 775           | 0.33                       | GBP        | 3,656,000                               | Becton Dickinson 3.02% 24/05/2025                | 3,878          | 1.63                       |
| GBP   | 697,000   | *CYBG 5% 09/02/2026                    | 687           | 0.29                       | GBP        | 1,294,000                               | Digital Stout 3.3% 19/07/2029                    | 1,401          | 0.59                       |
| GBP   | 691,000   | Unique Pub Finance 5.659% 30/06/2027   | 503           | 0.21                       | GBP        | 728,000                                 | Digital Stout Holding 3.75% 17/10/2030           | 815            | 0.34                       |
|       |           |                                        |               |                            | GBP        | 1,960,000                               | Fidelity National Information Services           |                |                            |
|       |           | BB- 1.06% (1.57%)                      |               |                            |            |                                         | 2.602% 21/05/2025                                | 2,061          | 0.87                       |
| GBP   | 1,277,000 | Iron Mountain UK 3.875% 15/11/2025     | 1,284         | 0.54                       | GBP        | 1,785,000                               | Fidelity National Information Services           |                |                            |
| GBP   | 430,000   | Virgin Media 4.875% 15/01/2027         | 450           | 0.19                       |            |                                         | 3.36% 21/05/2031                                 | 1,977          | 0.83                       |
| GBP   | 402,000   | Virgin Media Secured Finance 5.125%    | 440           | 0.17                       | GBP        | 988,000                                 | Fiserv 2.25% 01/07/2025                          | 1,017          | 0.43                       |
| 000   | 001.000   | 15/01/2025                             | 416           | 0.17                       | GBP        | 971,000                                 | Fiserv 3% 01/07/2031                             | 1,036          | 0.43                       |
| GBP   | 361,000   | Virgin Media Secured Finance 5.25%     | 205           | 0.10                       | USD        | 1,000,000                               | Kinder Morgan Energy Partners 5%                 |                |                            |
|       |           | 15/05/2029                             | 385           | 0.16                       |            |                                         | 01/03/2043                                       | 889            | 0.37                       |
|       |           | B+ 0.62% (1.17%)                       |               |                            |            |                                         | BBB– 2.71% (1.65%)                               |                |                            |
| GBP   | 480,000   | *Barclays Bank 7.75% 08/03/2075        | 509           | 0.21                       | USD        | 1,661,000                               | Broadcom 3.625% 15/01/2024                       | 1,375          | 0.58                       |
| GBP   | 600,000   | *Barclays Variable 15/09/2167          | 624           | 0.26                       | EUR        | 1,004,000                               | Equinix 2.875% 01/10/2025                        | 936            | 0.39                       |
| GBP   | 385,000   | Jaguar Land Rover Automotive 2.75%     |               |                            | EUR        | 348,000                                 | Equinix 2.875% 01/02/2026                        | 326            | 0.14                       |
|       |           | 24/01/2021                             | 359           | 0.15                       | USD        | 290,000                                 | Equinix 5.375% 15/05/2027                        | 255            | 0.11                       |
|       |           |                                        |               |                            | GBP        | 3,250,000                               | The Kraft Heinz 4.125% 01/07/2027                | 3,538          | 1.49                       |
|       |           | B1 0.21% (0.34%)                       |               |                            |            | -,,                                     |                                                  | -,             |                            |
| EUR   | 528,000   | The House of Finance 4.375% 31/07/2036 | 490           | 0.21                       |            |                                         | Ba1 0.00% (0.40%)                                |                |                            |
|       |           | D 0 000/ (0 070/)                      |               |                            |            |                                         | DD 1 470/ /1 600/ \                              |                |                            |
| CDD   | 001 000   | B 0.39% (0.67%)                        | 025           | 0.20                       | EUR        | 1 460 000                               | BB 1.47% (1.68%)                                 | 1 252          | 0.57                       |
| GBP   | 881,000   | Pinnacle Bidco 6.375% 15/02/2025       | 935           | 0.39                       | EUR        | 1,460,000<br>2,332,000                  | IQVIA 2.25% 15/01/2028<br>IQVIA 3.25% 15/03/2025 | 1,353<br>2,145 | 0.90                       |
|       |           | B2 0.52% (0.51%)                       |               |                            | EUN        | 2,332,000                               | IUVIA 5.25% 15/05/2025                           | 2,140          | 0.90                       |
| GBP   | 615,000   | Argiva Broadcast Finance 6.75%         |               |                            |            |                                         | BB- 1.93% (0.38%)                                |                |                            |
|       | ,         | 30/09/2023                             | 655           | 0.28                       | EUR        | 550,000                                 | Iron Mountain 3% 15/01/2025                      | 506            | 0.21                       |
| GBP   | 651,000   | Shop Direct Funding 7.75% 15/11/2022   | 559           | 0.24                       | EUR        | 1,642,000                               | Netflix 3.625% 15/05/2027                        | 1,581          | 0.66                       |
|       |           |                                        |               |                            | EUR        | 1,882,000                               | Netflix 3.875% 15/11/2029                        | 1,806          | 0.76                       |
|       |           | B- 0.65% (0.38%)                       |               |                            | EUR        | 250,000                                 | Netflix 4.625% 15/05/2029                        | 251            | 0.11                       |
| USD   | 1,747,675 | EnQuest PIK 7% 15/04/2022              | 1,185         | 0.50                       | EUR        | 500,000                                 | Silgan Holdings 3.25% 15/03/2025                 | 461            | 0.19                       |
| EUR   | 380,000   | Synlab 8.25% 01/07/2023                | 355           | 0.15                       |            |                                         |                                                  |                |                            |
|       |           | B3 0.36% (0.48%)                       |               |                            |            |                                         | B+ 0.98% (0.49%)                                 |                |                            |
| GBP   | 906,000   | KIRS Midco 3 8.375% 15/07/2023         | 861           | 0.36                       | EUR        | 1,322,000                               | Avantor 4.75% 01/10/2024                         | 1,273          | 0.53                       |
| GDI   | 300,000   | KIN3 MILLO 3 0.373 // 13/07/2023       | 001           | 0.30                       | EUR        | 1,125,000                               | Spectrum Brands 4% 01/10/2026                    | 1,074          | 0.45                       |
|       |           | CCC+ 0.05% (0.07%)                     |               |                            |            |                                         | B 0.31% (0.76%)                                  |                |                            |
| GBP   | 225,000   | Boparan Finance 5.5% 15/07/2021        | 130           | 0.05                       | EUR        | 754,000                                 | Financial & Risk US Holdings 4.5%                |                |                            |
|       |           |                                        |               |                            | Lon        | , ,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,, | 15/05/2026                                       | 735            | 0.31                       |
|       |           | Not Rated 3.55% (2.67%)                |               |                            |            |                                         | Total United States of America                   | 36,632         | 15.39                      |
| GBP   | 2,293,000 | Cattles 6.875% 17/01/2014 (Defaulted)  | 1             | -                          |            |                                         |                                                  | CO/OOL         | 10.00                      |
| EUR   | 3,295,000 | DS Smith 0.875% 12/09/2026             | 2,930         | 1.23                       | DERIV      | ΔTIVES _1 /                             | 17% (-0.29%)                                     |                |                            |
| GBP   | 1,810,000 | First Hydro Finance 9% 31/07/2021      | 2,056         | 0.86                       | DENI       |                                         | Credit Default Swaps –1.98% (–1.01%)             |                |                            |
| GBP   | 750,000   | Newriver REIT 3.5% 07/03/2028          | 757           | 0.32                       | EUR        | (2,800,000)                             | Barclays Banca Popolare di Milano                |                |                            |
| GBP   | 2,040,000 | *Pennon Group Perpetual Variable       | 0.047         | 0.00                       | LON        | (2,000,000)                             | Credit Default Swap Buy Protection               |                |                            |
| 000   | 600.000   | 22/05/2066                             | 2,047         | 0.86                       |            |                                         | 20/06/2022 Spread 500                            | (91)           | (0.04)                     |
| GBP   | 633,000   | Pension Insurance 5.625% 20/09/2030    | 654           | 0.28                       | EUR        | (2,600,000)                             | Barclays Deutsche Bank Credit                    | /              | /                          |
|       |           | Total United Kingdom                   | 78,753        | 33.09                      |            |                                         | Default Swap Buy Protection 20/06/2024           |                |                            |
|       |           |                                        |               |                            |            |                                         | Spread 100                                       | 243            | 0 10                       |

Spread 100

243

0.10

### **Portfolio Statement**

|            | Holding      | Investment                                                                                                            | Value<br>£000 | % of<br>Net Asset<br>Value |            | Holding     | Investment                                                                                                    | Value<br>£000            | % of<br>Net Asset<br>Value |
|------------|--------------|-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|---------------|----------------------------|------------|-------------|---------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|--------------------------|----------------------------|
| DEBI       | ΔTIVES -1 4  | 7% (–0.29%) (continued)                                                                                               |               |                            | EUR        | (1,400,000) | J.P. Morgan Banco Bilbao Credit                                                                               |                          |                            |
| USD        |              | Barclays Itraxx Asia ex-Japan IG Credit<br>Default Swap Index Buy Protection                                          |               |                            |            |             | Default Swap Buy Protection 20/06/2024<br>Spread 100                                                          | (17)                     | (0.01)                     |
| EUR        | (12,000,000) | 20/06/2024 Spread 100<br>Barclays Itraxx Crossover Credit Default<br>Swap Index Buy Protection 20/06/2024             | (184)         | (0.08)                     | EUR        | (1,420,000) | J.P. Morgan Barclays Credit Default<br>Swap Buy Protection 20/06/2024<br>Spread 100                           | 50                       | 0.02                       |
| EUR        | (8,550,000)  | Spread 500<br>Barclays Itraxx-Finance Credit Default                                                                  | (1,226)       | (0.52)                     | EUR        | (2,720,000) | J.P. Morgan BCO Comercial Portugues<br>Credit Default Swap Buy Protection                                     | ()                       | ()                         |
| EUR        | (8,000,000)  | Swap Index Buy Protection 20/06/2021<br>Spread 100<br>Barclays Itraxx-Finance Credit Default                          | (118)         | (0.05)                     | EUR        | (2,730,000) | 20/06/2022 Spread 500<br>J.P. Morgan Électricité de France Credit<br>Default Swap Buy Protection 20/12/2023   | (80)                     | (0.03)                     |
| LOIT       | (0,000,000)  | Swap Index Buy Protection 20/12/2021<br>Spread 100                                                                    | (74)          | (0.03)                     | USD        | (2,700,000) | Spread 100<br>J.P. Morgan General Motors Credit                                                               | (70)                     | (0.03)                     |
| EUR        | (1,075,000)  | Barclays Metro Group Credit Default<br>Swap Buy Protection 20/06/2021<br>Spread 100                                   | (11)          | _                          | EUR        | 2,600,000   | Default Swap Buy Protection 20/06/2023<br>Spread 500<br>J.P. Morgan Itraxx-Finance Credit                     | (334)                    | (0.14)                     |
| EUR        | (1,100,000)  | Barclays PostNL Credit Default Swap<br>Buy Protection 20/12/2020 Spread 100                                           | (11)          | _                          | LOII       | 2,000,000   | Default Swap Index Sell Protection<br>20/06/2024 Spread 100                                                   | (28)                     | (0.01)                     |
| EUR        | (4,360,000)  | Barclays RWE Credit Default Swap Buy<br>Protection 20/03/2020 Spread 100                                              | (21)          | (0.01)                     | EUR        | (2,250,000) | J.P. Morgan Metro Group Credit<br>Default Swap Buy Protection 20/06/2021<br>Spread 100                        | (23)                     | (0.01)                     |
| EUR        | (2,600,000)  | Barclays Veolia Environnement Credit<br>Default Swap Buy Protection 20/06/2024<br>Spread 100                          | (84)          | (0.04)                     | EUR        | (1,400,000) | J.P. Morgan Novafives Credit Default<br>Swap Buy Protection 20/06/2024                                        | (23)                     | (0.01)                     |
| USD        | (4,900,000)  | Barclays Westpac Banking Credit<br>Default Swap Buy Protection 20/06/2024                                             | (100)         | (0.05)                     | EUR        | (2,400,000) | Spread 500<br>J.P. Morgan SSE Credit Default Swap<br>Buy Protection 20/06/2024 Spread 100                     | (20)                     | 0.01                       |
| EUR        | (1,500,000)  | Spread 100<br>Citigroup Deutsche Bank Credit<br>Default Swap Buy Protection 20/06/2024                                | (122)         | (0.05)                     | EUR        | (2,600,000) | J.P. Morgan Swedbank Credit Default<br>Swap Buy Protection 20/06/2024                                         | (39)                     | (0.02)                     |
| EUR        | (1,000,000)  | Spread 100<br>Citigroup Iceland Bond Credit Default                                                                   | 140           | 0.06                       | EUR        | (3,100,000) | Spread 100<br>J.P. Morgan United Utilities Credit                                                             | (79)                     | (0.03)                     |
| EUR        | (3,155,000)  | Swap Buy Protection 20/06/2024<br>Spread 500<br>Citigroup Metro Group Credit                                          | (20)          | (0.01)                     |            |             | Default Swap Buy Protection 20/03/2020<br>Spread 100                                                          | (14)                     | (0.01)                     |
|            |              | Default Swap Buy Protection 20/06/2021<br>Spread 100                                                                  | (32)          | (0.01)                     | GBP        | 8,400,000   | Interest Rate Swaps –0.30% (–0.24%)<br>Barclays Interest Rate Swap Receive<br>GBP Libor Pay 2.705% 26/11/2023 | (707)                    | (0.30)                     |
| EUR<br>EUR | (3,400,000)  | Citigroup Pearson Credit Default Swap<br>Buy Protection 20/09/2020 Spread 100<br>Citigroup PostNL Credit Default Swap | (30)          | (0.01)                     |            |             | Futures and Options –0.04% (–0.16%)                                                                           | (707)                    | (0.50)                     |
| EUR        | (1,400,000)  | Buy Protection 20/12/2020 Spread 100<br>Goldman Sachs Auchan Holding Credit                                           | (16)          | (0.01)                     | EUR<br>EUR | (465)       | UBS EURO-Bobl Future Expiring<br>December 2019<br>UBS EURO Bond Future Expiring                               | 28                       | 0.01                       |
| USD        | (10,420,000) | Default Swap Buy Protection 20/06/2024<br>Spread 100<br>Goldman Sachs Itraxx Asia ex-Japan                            | 48            | 0.02                       | EUR        | 10          | December 2019<br>UBS EURO Buxl 30 Year Future Expiring                                                        | 14                       | 0.01                       |
| 030        | (10,420,000) | IG Credit Default Swap Index Buy<br>Protection 20/06/2024 Spread 100                                                  | (159)         | (0.07)                     | GBP        | (236)       | December 2019<br>UBS Long Gilt Future Expiring December                                                       | (29)                     | (0.01)                     |
| EUR        | (20,000,000) | Goldman Sachs Itraxx Crossover Credit<br>Default Swap Index Buy Protection                                            | (2042)        | (0.96)                     | USD        | 20          | 2019<br>UBS US 5 Year Note Future Expiring<br>December 2019                                                   | (125)<br>5               | (0.05)                     |
| EUR        | (1,200,000)  | 20/06/2024 Spread 500<br>Goldman Sachs Leonardo Credit<br>Default Swap Buy Protection 20/12/2023                      | (2,043)       | (0.86)                     | USD        | (9)         | UBS US 10 Year Note Future Expiring<br>December 2019                                                          | (3)                      | _                          |
| EUR        | (4,000,000)  | Spread 500<br>Goldman Sachs Pernod Ricard Credit                                                                      | (202)         | (0.08)                     | USD<br>USD | (7)         | December 2019                                                                                                 | (4)                      | -                          |
| EUR        | (1,160,000)  | Default Swap Buy Protection 20/12/2019<br>Spread 100<br>Goldman Sachs PostNL Credit Default                           | (10)          | -                          | USD        | 17          | December 2019<br>UBS US Ultra Bond Future Expiring                                                            | (14)                     | (0.01)                     |
|            |              | Swap Buy Protection 20/12/2020<br>Spread 100                                                                          | (11)          | -                          |            |             | December 2019<br>Forward Foreign Exchange Contracts 0.85°                                                     | 35<br>( <b>1.12%</b> ) % | 0.01                       |
| EUR        | (3,700,000)  | Goldman Sachs Tesco Credit Default<br>Swap Buy Protection 20/06/2021<br>Spread 100                                    | (41)          | (0.02)                     |            |             | Sell GBP 1,361,374<br>Buy EUR 1,500,000 HSBC                                                                  | (15)                     | (0.01)                     |
| EUR        | (1,600,000)  | Goldman Sachs Vattenfall Credit<br>Default Swap Buy Protection 20/06/2021                                             |               |                            |            |             | Sell GBP 244,926<br>Buy EUR 267,255 HSBC<br>Sell GBP 245,054                                                  | (5)                      | -                          |
|            |              | Spread 100                                                                                                            | (25)          | (0.01)                     |            |             |                                                                                                               |                          |                            |

#### **Portfolio Statement**

(continued)

| Holding                 | Investment                            | Value<br>£000 | % of<br>Net Asset<br>Value |
|-------------------------|---------------------------------------|---------------|----------------------------|
| <b>DERIVATIVES</b> –1.4 | 7% (–0.29%) (continued)               |               |                            |
|                         | Buy EUR 273,340 Barclays <sup>2</sup> | -             | -                          |
|                         | Sell GBP 256,068                      |               |                            |
|                         | Buy EUR 281,010 Lloyds                | (4)           | -                          |
|                         | Sell EUR 1,378,790                    |               |                            |
|                         | Buy GBP 1,240,562 Bank of Scotland    | 3             | -                          |
|                         | Sell USD 181,860                      |               |                            |
|                         | Buy GBP 149,605 Lloyds                | 2             | -                          |
|                         | Sell USD 187,016                      |               |                            |
|                         | Buy GBP 153,024 Citigroup             | 1             | -                          |
|                         | Sell USD 213,187                      |               |                            |
|                         | Buy GBP 174,898 Lloyds                | 2             | -                          |
|                         | Sell EUR 214,334                      |               |                            |
|                         | Buy GBP 195,984 Bank of Scotland      | 4             | -                          |
|                         | Sell USD 2,700,000                    |               |                            |
|                         | Buy GBP 2,214,999 Lloyds              | 21            | 0.01                       |
|                         | Sell EUR 225,395                      |               |                            |
|                         | Buy GBP 204,321 Bank of Scotland      | 2             | -                          |
|                         | Sell AUD 425,177                      |               |                            |
|                         | Buy GBP 237,812 Bank of Scotland      | 1             | -                          |
|                         | Sell USD 44,000,000                   |               |                            |
|                         | Buy GBP 36,258,397 Bank of Scotland   | 501           | 0.21                       |
|                         | Sell EUR 76,000,000                   |               |                            |
|                         | Buy GBP 69,717,384 Lloyds             | 1,523         | 0.64                       |
|                         | Sell GBP 137,029                      | (-)           |                            |
|                         | Buy USD 166,063 Lloyds                | (2)           | -                          |
|                         | Sell GBP 470,696                      | (*)           |                            |
|                         | Buy USD 573,960 Barclays              | (4)           | -                          |
|                         | Total Derivatives                     | (3,489)       | (1.47)                     |
| Total value of invest   | ments <sup>3</sup>                    | 229,825       | 96.58                      |
| Net other assets (2.7   | /0%)                                  | 8,138         | 3.42                       |
| Net assets              |                                       | 237,963       | 100.00                     |
| March 2019 compar       | atives in brackets.                   |               |                            |

Total Purchases and Sales for the accounting period 8 March 2019 to 7 September 2019

| 5,                             | 2019   | 2018   |
|--------------------------------|--------|--------|
|                                | £000   | £000   |
| Total purchases for the period | 69,567 | 88,187 |
| Total sales for the period     | 87,413 | 90,739 |

\*Variable rate bond. (P) refers to provisional rating. <sup>1</sup>Cash equivalents. <sup>2</sup>Less than £500, rounded to nil. <sup>3</sup>Includes Cash equivalents.

#### ANALYSIS OF INVESTMENTS BY ASSET CLASS

|                                         | Value   | % of       |
|-----------------------------------------|---------|------------|
|                                         | £000    | Investment |
| Fixed interest                          | 200,899 | 87.41      |
| Floating rate notes                     | 32,415  | 14.11      |
| Derivatives                             | (3,489) | (1.52)     |
| Total value of investments <sup>3</sup> | 229,825 | 100.00     |

#### ANALYSIS OF UNDERLYING EXPOSURE FUTURES AND OPTIONS

|                                                     | Value    |
|-----------------------------------------------------|----------|
|                                                     | £000     |
| UBS EURO-Bobl Future Expiring December 2019         | (56,788) |
| UBS EURO Bond Future Expiring December 2019         | (5,015)  |
| UBS EURO Buxl 30 Year Future Expiring December 2019 | 1,939    |
| UBS Long Gilt Future Expiring December 2019         | (31,514) |
| UBS US 5 Year Note Future Expiring December 2019    | 1,946    |
| UBS US 10 Year Note Future Expiring December 2019   | (959)    |
| UBS US 10 Year Ultra Future Expiring December 2019  | (816)    |
| UBS US Long Bond Future Expiring December 2019      | (2,129)  |
| UBS US Ultra Bond Future Expiring December 2019     | 2,684    |
| Total net exposure                                  | (90,652) |
|                                                     |          |

Value

### **Threadneedle American Fund**

#### **Portfolio Statement**

|           | Holding       | Investment                             | Value<br>£000   | Net Asset<br>Value | Holding               | Investment                                    | Value<br>£000  | Net Asset<br>Value |
|-----------|---------------|----------------------------------------|-----------------|--------------------|-----------------------|-----------------------------------------------|----------------|--------------------|
| OIL & GAS | S 5.11% (     | (5.19%)                                |                 |                    | CONSUMER SERV         | /ICES 10.60% (10.02%)                         |                |                    |
|           |               | 0il & Gas Producers 5.11% (5.19%)      |                 |                    |                       | General Retailers 7.40% (7.00%)               |                |                    |
|           | 472,410       | Chevron                                | 45,190          | 2.03               | 63,215                | Amazon.com                                    | 94,618         | 4.24               |
|           | 271,516       | Diamondback Energy                     | 21,548          | 0.97               | 379,888               | Home Depot                                    | 70,467         | 3.16               |
|           | 338,974       | EOG Resources                          | 20,830          | 0.93               |                       |                                               |                |                    |
|           | 421,307       | Valero Energy                          | 26,314          | 1.18               | 4 040 070             | Media 2.74% (2.39%)                           |                |                    |
|           |               | Total Oil & Gas                        | 113,882         | 5.11               | 1,619,676             | Comcast Corporation                           | 61,097         | 2.74               |
|           |               |                                        |                 |                    |                       | Travel & Leisure 0.46% (0.63%)                |                |                    |
| BASIC MA  | <b>TERIAL</b> | S 1.96% (2.91%)                        |                 |                    | 867,978               | Extended Stay America                         | 10,184         | 0.46               |
|           |               | Chemicals 1.96% (1.93%)                |                 |                    |                       | Total Consumer Services                       | 236,366        | 10.60              |
|           | 173,423       | Albemarle                              | 8,880           | 0.40               |                       |                                               | 200,000        | 10.00              |
|           | 309,529       | Dow                                    | 10,916          | 0.49               | UTILITIES 1.98% (     | 1 88%)                                        |                |                    |
|           | 424,561       | DuPont de Nemours                      | 23,807          | 1.07               | 011211120 1.5070 (    | Electricity 1.98% (1.88%)                     |                |                    |
|           |               |                                        |                 |                    | 761,748               | Edison International                          | 44,158         | 1.98               |
|           |               | Industrial Metals & Mining 0.00% (0.98 | -               |                    | 701,740               | Total Utilities                               | 44,158         | 1.98               |
|           |               | Total Basic Materials                  | 43,603          | 1.96               |                       | Iotal oundes                                  | 44,130         | 1.30               |
|           |               |                                        |                 |                    | FINANCIALS 22.0       | 5% (20 08%)                                   |                |                    |
| INDUSTRI  | ALS 8.83      | 3% (13.98%)                            |                 |                    | TINANOIALO 22.0       | Banks 7.16% (7.51%)                           |                |                    |
|           | 100.000       | Aerospace & Defence 2.27% (6.49%)      | 50 500          | 0.07               | 3,012,692             | Bank of America                               | 68,911         | 3.09               |
|           | 168,888       | Northrop Grumman                       | 50,580          | 2.27               | 1,099,952             | Citigroup                                     | 59,309         | 2.66               |
|           |               | Electronic & Electrical Equipment 0.00 | % (0 65%)       |                    | 1,128,683             | Citizens Finance Group                        | 31,388         | 1.41               |
|           |               |                                        | /0 (0.00 /0)    |                    | 1/120/000             |                                               | 0.,000         |                    |
|           |               | Industrial Engineering 2.56% (2.39%)   |                 |                    |                       | Nonlife Insurance 3.41% (1.79%)               |                |                    |
|           | 605,200       | Gardner Denver Holdings                | 13,877          | 0.62               | 396,407               | Allstate                                      | 33,645         | 1.51               |
|           | 439,142       | Ingersoll-Rand                         | 43,336          | 1.94               | 514,436               | Marsh & McLennan                              | 42,270         | 1.90               |
|           |               | Industrial Transportation 2.28% (2.67% | )               |                    |                       | Life Insurance 1.55% (1.64%)                  |                |                    |
|           | 375,889       | Union Pacific                          | ,<br>50,778     | 2.28               | 829,650               | Aflac                                         | 34,493         | 1.55               |
|           |               |                                        |                 |                    | ,                     |                                               |                |                    |
|           |               | Support Services 1.72% (1.78%)         |                 |                    |                       | Real Estate Investment Trusts 2.30%           | . ,            |                    |
|           | 530,758       | Republic Services                      | 38,329          | 1.72               | 267,052               | Amer Tower Corporation                        | 51,189         | 2.30               |
|           |               | Total Industrials                      | 196,900         | 8.83               |                       | Einspeiel Services 7 620/ (7 010/)            |                |                    |
|           |               |                                        |                 |                    | 216,307               | Financial Services 7.63% (7.01%)<br>CME Group | 38,901         | 1.74               |
| CONSUM    | ER GOOI       | DS 6.88% (4.34%)                       |                 |                    | 280,013               | MasterCard Class A                            | 66,485         | 2.98               |
|           |               | Food Producers 2.04% (1.86%)           |                 |                    | 431,957               | Visa 'A' Shares                               | 64,853         | 2.90               |
|           | 995,205       | Mondelez International                 | 45,415          | 2.04               | 431,337               | Total Financials                              | 491,444        | 2.51               |
|           |               | Household Goods & Home Constructio     | - 2 000/ /2 400 | / <b>\</b>         |                       |                                               | 431,444        | 22.03              |
|           | 690,398       | Procter & Gamble                       | 68,922          | (°)<br>3.09        | <b>TECHNOLOGY 30.</b> | 07% (25 07%)                                  |                |                    |
|           | 090,390       | Flocter & Gallible                     | 00,922          | 3.09               |                       | Software & Computer Services 16.4             | 10/ (16 0/0/)  |                    |
|           |               | Leisure Goods 1.75% (0.00%)            |                 |                    | 206,541               | Adobe Systems                                 | 48,327         | 2.17               |
|           | 365,746       | Take-Two Interactive                   | 39,064          | 1.75               | 100,504               | Alphabet Class A                              | 99,032         | 4.44               |
|           |               | Total Consumer Goods                   | 153,401         | 6.88               | 494,420               | Facebook                                      | 76,744         | 3.44               |
|           |               |                                        | ,               |                    | 1,245,437             | Microsoft                                     | 141,821        | 6.36               |
| HEALTH C  | ARE 11.1      | 10% (15.07%)                           |                 |                    | 1,210,107             |                                               | ,021           | 0.00               |
|           |               | Health Care Equipment & Services 5.3   | 8% (6.59%)      |                    |                       | Technology Hardware & Equipment               | 14.56% (9.93%) |                    |
|           | 679,461       | Baxter International                   | 48,570          | 2.18               | 684,971               | Apple                                         | 118,787        | 5.33               |
|           | 679,392       | Centene                                | 25,490          | 1.14               | 165,507               | Broadcom                                      | 39,170         | 1.76               |
|           | 192,385       | Thermo Fisher Scientific               | 45,984          | 2.06               | 1,286,731             | Cisco Systems                                 | 50,672         | 2.28               |
|           |               |                                        |                 |                    | 285,875               | L3Harris Technologies                         | 49,311         | 2.21               |
|           |               | Pharmaceuticals & Biotechnology 5.72   |                 |                    | 208,601               | Lam Research                                  | 38,448         | 1.73               |
|           | 263,239       | Alexion Pharmaceuticals                | 21,456          | 0.96               | 324,053               | NXP Semiconductors                            | 27,915         | 1.25               |
|           | 361,196       | Biomarin Pharmaceutical                | 21,461          | 0.96               |                       | Total Technology                              | 690,227        | 30.97              |
|           | 60,052        | Bluebird Bio                           | 5,016           | 0.23               |                       |                                               |                |                    |
|           | 808,509       | Bristol-Myrs Squibb                    | 31,885          | 1.43               |                       |                                               |                |                    |
|           | 181,529       | Guardant Health                        | 12,201          | 0.55               |                       |                                               |                |                    |
|           | 47,885        | Sage Therapeutics                      | 6,231           | 0.28               |                       |                                               |                |                    |
|           | 198,952       | Vertex Pharmaceuticals                 | 29,099          | 1.31               |                       |                                               |                |                    |
|           |               | Total Health Care                      | 247,393         | 11.10              |                       |                                               |                |                    |

## Threadneedle American Fund

### **Portfolio Statement**

(continued)

|                                  |                                            |           | % of      |
|----------------------------------|--------------------------------------------|-----------|-----------|
|                                  |                                            | Value     | Net Asset |
| Holding                          | Investment                                 | £000      | Value     |
| COLLECTIVE INVE                  | STMENT SCHEMES 0.63% (0.00%)               |           |           |
|                                  | Liquidity Funds 0.63% (0.00%) <sup>1</sup> |           |           |
| 17,179,633                       | BlackRock Institutional Cash Series        |           |           |
|                                  | US Dollar Liquidity Platinum               | 13,969    | 0.63      |
|                                  | Total Collective Investment Schemes        | 13,969    | 0.63      |
| Total value of invest            | ments <sup>2</sup>                         | 2,231,343 | 100.11    |
| Net other (liabilities           | )/assets (0.56%)                           | (2,358)   | (0.11)    |
| Net assets                       | -                                          | 2,228,985 | 100.00    |
| March 2019 compar                | atives in brackets.                        |           |           |
| <sup>1</sup> Cash equivalents.   |                                            |           |           |
| <sup>2</sup> Includes Cash equiv | alents.                                    |           |           |
| Total Purchases a                | nd Sales                                   |           |           |
| for the accounting por           | ind 8 March 2019 to 7 Sentember 2019       |           |           |

for the accounting period 8 March 2019 to 7 September 2019

|                                | 2019    | 2018    |
|--------------------------------|---------|---------|
|                                | £000    | £000    |
| Total purchases for the period | 452,499 | 617,167 |
| Total sales for the period     | 518,680 | 594,152 |

### **Threadneedle American Select Fund**

#### **Portfolio Statement**

as at 7 September 2019

| Holding                | Investment                              | Value<br>£000     | % of<br>Net Asset<br>Value | Holding          | Investment                                             | Value<br>£000    | % of<br>Net Asset<br>Value |
|------------------------|-----------------------------------------|-------------------|----------------------------|------------------|--------------------------------------------------------|------------------|----------------------------|
| OIL & GAS 3.69%        | (3.73%)                                 |                   |                            |                  | Media 4.98% (3.55%)                                    |                  |                            |
|                        | Oil & Gas Producers 3.69% (3.73%)       |                   |                            | 38,065           | Charter Communications                                 | 13,057           | 1.45                       |
| 1,516,563              | Centennial Resource Development         | 5,919             | 0.66                       | 594,226          | Comcast Corporation                                    | 22,415           | 2.50                       |
| 146,369                | Phillips 66                             | 11,879            | 1.32                       | 81,594           | Walt Disney                                            | 9,208            | 1.03                       |
| 1,780,854              | WPX Energy                              | 15,335            | 1.71                       |                  |                                                        |                  |                            |
|                        | Total Oil & Gas                         | 33,133            | 3.69                       | 10 105           | Travel & Leisure 2.20% (1.96%)                         | 40 775           | 0.00                       |
|                        |                                         |                   |                            | 12,195           | Booking Holdings                                       | 19,775           | 2.20                       |
| <b>BASIC MATERIAL</b>  | S 0.00% (4.16%)                         |                   |                            |                  | Total Consumer Services                                | 131,226          | 14.63                      |
|                        | Chemicals 0.00% (4.16%)                 |                   |                            |                  |                                                        |                  |                            |
|                        | Total Basic Materials                   | -                 | _                          | FINANCIALS 23.1  |                                                        |                  |                            |
|                        |                                         |                   |                            |                  | Banks 8.61% (8.52%)                                    | 07.007           |                            |
| <b>INDUSTRIALS 2.6</b> | 9% (5.97%)                              |                   |                            | 1,208,262        | Bank of America                                        | 27,637           | 3.08                       |
|                        | Aerospace & Defence 0.26% (3.54%)       |                   |                            | 324,565          | JPMorgan Chase                                         | 29,646           | 3.31                       |
| 22,913                 | Curtiss–Wright Corporation              | 2,370             | 0.26                       | 186,027          | PNC Financials                                         | 19,901           | 2.22                       |
|                        | 5                                       |                   |                            |                  | Nonlife Insurance 7.98% (7.53%)                        |                  |                            |
|                        | Electronic & Electrical Equipment 0.00  | 1% (0.04%)        |                            | 431,246          | Berkshire Hathaway                                     | 71,574           | 7.98                       |
|                        |                                         |                   |                            | 101,210          | Donkolino hathaway                                     | 71,071           | 7.00                       |
|                        | Industrial Engineering 0.74% (0.65%)    |                   |                            |                  | Financial Services 6.56% (5.02%)                       |                  |                            |
| 66,746                 | Ingersoll–Rand                          | 6,587             | 0.74                       | 77,882           | MasterCard Class A                                     | 18,492           | 2.06                       |
|                        | Industrial Transportation 1.69% (1.74%) | ۱                 |                            | 268,758          | Visa 'A' Shares                                        | 40,351           | 4.50                       |
| 105,794                | Norfolk Southern                        |                   | 1.69                       |                  | Total Financials                                       | 207,601          | 23.15                      |
| 105,754                | Total Industrials                       | 15,165            | 2.69                       |                  |                                                        |                  |                            |
|                        | Iotal Industrials                       | 24,122            | 2.09                       | TECHNOLOGY 38.   | 42% (32 98%)                                           |                  |                            |
|                        |                                         |                   |                            |                  | Software & Computer Services 28.77% (2                 |                  |                            |
| CONSUMER GOOI          |                                         |                   |                            | 84,556           | Adobe Systems                                          | 19,784           | 2.21                       |
| 100 701                | Beverages 1.36% (1.17%)                 | 10 100            | 1.00                       | 82,202           | Alphabet Class A                                       | 80,998           | 9.03                       |
| 109,781                | PepsiCo                                 | 12,139            | 1.36                       | 43,120           | ANSYS                                                  | 7,649            | 0.85                       |
|                        | Food Producers 1.59% (1.35%)            |                   |                            | 53,225           | Autodesk                                               | 6,415            | 0.72                       |
| 312,752                | Mondelez International                  | 14,272            | 1.59                       | 308,643          | Facebook                                               | 47,908           | 5.34                       |
| 012,752                |                                         | 14,272            | 1.55                       | 673,230          | Microsoft                                              | 76,662           | 8.55                       |
|                        | Leisure Goods 0.32% (0.70%)             |                   |                            | 715,287          | Nutanix                                                | 14,139           | 1.58                       |
| 64,328                 | Activision Blizzard                     | 2,854             | 0.32                       | 36,734           | Vmware Class A                                         | 4,415            | 0.49                       |
|                        |                                         |                   |                            |                  |                                                        |                  |                            |
|                        | Personal Goods 0.31% (0.79%)            |                   |                            |                  | Technology Hardware & Equipmen                         | t 9.65% (9.10%)  |                            |
| 46,383                 | Colgate–Palmolive                       | 2,802             | 0.31                       | 65,848           | Analog Devices                                         | 6,050            | 0.67                       |
|                        | Total Consumer Goods                    | 32,067            | 3.58                       | 108,529          | Apple                                                  | 18,821           | 2.10                       |
|                        |                                         |                   |                            | 79,510           | L3Harris Technologies                                  | 13,715           | 1.53                       |
| HEALTH CARE 8.4        | D% (10.47%)                             |                   |                            | 199,513          | Lam Research                                           | 36,773           | 4.10                       |
|                        | Health Care Equipment & Services 3.4    | 0% (4.13%)        |                            | 130,317          | NXP Semiconductors                                     | 11,226           | 1.25                       |
| 73,786                 | Edwards Lifesciences                    | 13,498            | 1.51                       |                  | Total Technology                                       | 344,555          | 38.42                      |
| 90,784                 | UnitedHealth Group                      | 16,948            | 1.89                       |                  |                                                        |                  |                            |
|                        |                                         |                   |                            | DERIVATIVES 0.00 | <b>% (0.00%)</b>                                       |                  |                            |
|                        | Pharmaceuticals & Biotechnology 5.00    | <b>)% (6.34%)</b> |                            |                  | Forward Foreign Exchange Contrac                       | ts 0.00% (0.00%) |                            |
| 134,807                | Alexion Pharmaceuticals                 | 10,988            | 1.23                       |                  | Sell USD 21,123                                        |                  |                            |
| 51,013                 | Biogen                                  | 9,290             | 1.04                       |                  | Buy CHF 20,802 J.P. Morgan <sup>1</sup>                | _                | _                          |
| 155,899                | Biomarin Pharmaceutical                 | 9,263             | 1.03                       |                  | Sell USD 595                                           |                  |                            |
| 18,778                 | Illumina                                | 4,149             | 0.46                       |                  | Buy CHF 586 J.P. Morgan <sup>1</sup>                   | _                | _                          |
| 203,946                | Moderna                                 | 2,569             | 0.29                       |                  | Sell USD 328,217                                       |                  |                            |
| 58,530                 | Vertex Pharmaceuticals                  | 8,561             | 0.95                       |                  | Buy GBP 268,280 J.P. Morgan                            | 2                | _                          |
|                        | Total Health Care                       | 75,266            | 8.40                       |                  | Sell USD 9,257                                         | -                |                            |
| CONSUMER SERV          | /ICES 14.63% (11.14%)                   |                   |                            |                  | Buy GBP 7,571 J.P. Morgan <sup>1</sup><br>Sell CHF 460 | -                | -                          |
|                        | General Retailers 7.45% (5.63%)         |                   |                            |                  | Buy USD 469 J.P. Morgan <sup>1</sup>                   | _                | _                          |
| 30,060                 | Amazon.com                              | 44,993            | 5.02                       |                  | 24, 000 lot off. Morgan                                |                  |                            |
| 824,591                | Uber Technologies                       | 21,778            | 2.43                       |                  |                                                        |                  |                            |
|                        |                                         | _1,775            | 2.10                       |                  |                                                        |                  |                            |

### **Threadneedle American Select Fund**

### **Portfolio Statement**

(continued)

|                                                           |                                        |         | % of      |
|-----------------------------------------------------------|----------------------------------------|---------|-----------|
|                                                           |                                        | Value   | Net Asset |
| Holding                                                   | Investment                             | £000    | Value     |
| DERIVATIVES 0.00                                          | % (0.00%) (continued)                  |         |           |
|                                                           | Sell GBP 5,818                         |         |           |
|                                                           | Buy USD 7,115 J.P. Morgan <sup>1</sup> | -       | -         |
|                                                           | Total Derivatives                      | 2       | _         |
| Total value of invest                                     | ments                                  | 847,972 | 94.56     |
| Net other assets (6.4                                     | 17%)                                   | 48,818  | 5.44      |
| Net assets                                                |                                        | 896,790 | 100.00    |
| March 2019 compara<br><sup>1</sup> Less than £500, rounde |                                        |         |           |

#### Total Purchases and Sales

for the accounting period 8 March 2019 to 7 September 2019

|                                | 2019<br>£000 | 2018<br>£000 |
|--------------------------------|--------------|--------------|
| Total purchases for the period | 141,307      | 332,964      |
| Total sales for the period     | 176,606      | 319,777      |

## **Threadneedle American Smaller Companies Fund (US)**

#### **Portfolio Statement**

|                   |                                          |                    | % of               |                       |                                      |                             | % of               |
|-------------------|------------------------------------------|--------------------|--------------------|-----------------------|--------------------------------------|-----------------------------|--------------------|
| Holding           | Investment                               | Value<br>£000      | Net Asset<br>Value | Holding               | Investment                           | Value<br>£000               | Net Asset<br>Value |
| OIL & GAS 3.01% ( | 3.03%)                                   |                    |                    | CONSUMER SERV         | /ICES 7.98% (8.94%)                  |                             |                    |
|                   | Oil Equipment, Services & Distribution 3 | .01% (3.03%        | )                  |                       | General Retailers 2.32% (4.68%)      |                             |                    |
| 2,014,721         | Newpark Resources                        | 11,304             | 3.01               | 224,393               | BJ's Wholesale Club Holdings         | 4,959                       | 1.32               |
|                   | Total Oil & Gas                          | 11,304             | 3.01               | 117,412               | Ritchie Bros Auctioneers             | 3,751                       | 1.00               |
| BASIC MATERIAL    | S 4.38% (7.27%)                          |                    |                    |                       | Travel & Leisure 5.66% (4.26%)       |                             |                    |
|                   | Chemicals 4.38% (7.27%)                  |                    |                    | 447,117               | OneSpaWorld Holdings                 | 6,032                       | 1.61               |
| 321,478           | Albemarle                                | 16,461             | 4.38               | 287,588               | Planet Fitness                       | 15,231                      | 4.05               |
|                   | Total Basic Materials                    | 16,461             | 4.38               |                       | Total Consumer Services              | 29,973                      | 7.98               |
| INDUSTRIALS 21.9  | 98% (20.37%)                             |                    |                    | UTILITIES 4.16% (     | 3.90%)                               |                             |                    |
|                   | Construction & Materials 6.51% (2.32%)   |                    |                    |                       | Electricity 4.16% (3.90%)            |                             |                    |
| 743,409           | KBR                                      | 15,880             | 4.23               | 337,835               | Portland General Electric Company    | 15,642                      | 4.16               |
| 152,803           | Quanta Services                          | 4,266              | 1.14               |                       | Total Utilities                      | 15,642                      | 4.16               |
| 60,752            | Trex Company                             | 4,291              | 1.14               |                       |                                      |                             |                    |
|                   |                                          |                    |                    | FINANCIALS 27.19      | 3% (24.59%)                          |                             |                    |
|                   | Aerospace & Defence 7.01% (3.81%)        |                    |                    |                       | Banks 5.34% (6.61%)                  |                             |                    |
| 192,404           | Aerojet Rocketdyne Holdings              | 8,165              | 2.17               | 195,780               | First Hawaiian                       | 4,118                       | 1.10               |
| 325,636           | Cubic Corporation                        | 18,188             | 4.84               | 321,205               | Houlihan Lokey                       | 11,649                      | 3.10               |
|                   | Electronic & Electrical Equipment 4.24%  | (// 05%)           |                    | 98,450                | Popular                              | 4,279                       | 1.14               |
| 692,170           | Livent                                   | 3,523              | 0.94               |                       |                                      |                             |                    |
| 74,026            | Zebra Technologies                       | 12,396             | 3.30               |                       | Nonlife Insurance 2.61% (3.29%)      |                             |                    |
| 14,020            | J.                                       | 12,000             | 0.00               | 89,864                | Hanover Insurance Group              | 9,817                       | 2.61               |
|                   | Industrial Engineering 4.22% (4.64%)     |                    |                    |                       | Real Estate Investment Trusts 10.88% | (8.65%)                     |                    |
| 290,997           | Gardner Denver Holdings                  | 6,673              | 1.78               | 374,276               | First Industrial Realty              | 11,930                      | 3.18               |
| 66,970            | MSA Safety                               | 5,803              | 1.54               | 341,073               | QTS Realty Trust                     | 13,714                      | 3.65               |
| 29,992            | Nordson                                  | 3,380              | 0.90               | 496,929               | STORE Capital                        | 15,234                      | 4.05               |
|                   | Support Services 0.00% (5.55%)           |                    |                    |                       | Financial Services 8.36% (6.04%)     |                             |                    |
|                   | Total Industrials                        | 82,565             | 21.98              | 345,985               | Moelis & Company                     | 9,383                       | 2.50               |
|                   | -                                        |                    |                    | 1,022,001             | Virtu Financial                      | 15,906                      | 4.23               |
| CONSUMER GOOD     | )S 10.13% (8.71%)                        |                    |                    | 147,773               | Voya Financial                       | 6,121                       | 1.63               |
|                   | Automobiles & Parts 0.00% (1.12%)        |                    |                    | 147,775               | Total Financials                     | 102,151                     | 27.19              |
|                   |                                          |                    |                    |                       |                                      | 102,131                     | 27.15              |
|                   | Food Producers 1.22% (1.08%)             |                    |                    | <b>TECHNOLOGY 8.4</b> | 60/ (Q /20/)                         |                             |                    |
| 113,990           | Freshpet                                 | 4,603              | 1.22               | ILCHNOLOGT 0.4        | Software & Computer Services 4.58%   | (5 /12%)                    |                    |
|                   |                                          |                    |                    | 625,797               | Altair Engineering Class A           | ( <b>J.43</b> /0)<br>17,205 | 4.58               |
| 100 700           | Leisure Goods 2.95% (0.00%)              | 11.005             | 2.05               | 023,131               | Altail Lingineering Glass A          | 17,205                      | 4.50               |
| 103,782           | Take-Two Interactive                     | 11,085             | 2.95               |                       | Technology Hardware & Equipment 3.   | 88% (4.00%)                 |                    |
|                   | Personal Goods 5.96% (6.51%)             |                    |                    | 246,848               | Impinj                               | 7,300                       | 1.94               |
| 122,332           | Canada Goose Holdings                    | 3,929              | 1.05               | 159,818               | Teradyne                             | 7,267                       | 1.94               |
| 367,304           | ELF Beauty                               | 5,170              | 1.38               |                       | Total Technology                     | 31,772                      | 8.46               |
| 435,894           | Gildan Activewear                        | 13,270             | 3.53               |                       |                                      |                             |                    |
|                   | Total Consumer Goods                     | 38,057             | 10.13              |                       |                                      |                             |                    |
| HEALTH CARE 10.8  | 22% (12 0/%)                             |                    |                    |                       |                                      |                             |                    |
| MEALIN GARE 10.0  | Health Care Equipment & Services 0.00%   | 6 ( <b>0.82</b> %) |                    |                       |                                      |                             |                    |
|                   | Pharmaceuticals & Biotechnology 10.83    | % (12,22%)         |                    |                       |                                      |                             |                    |
| 208,975           | Aerie Pharmaceuticals                    | 3,127              | 0.83               |                       |                                      |                             |                    |
| 169,033           | Charles River Laboratories               | 18,331             | 4.88               |                       |                                      |                             |                    |

| 208,975 | Aerie Pharmaceuticals      | 3,127  | 0.83  |
|---------|----------------------------|--------|-------|
| 169,033 | Charles River Laboratories | 18,331 | 4.88  |
| 127,346 | Guardant Health            | 8,559  | 2.28  |
| 627,870 | Kindred Biosciences        | 3,620  | 0.96  |
| 54,550  | Mirati Therapeutics        | 3,804  | 1.01  |
| 160,995 | Quanterix                  | 3,261  | 0.87  |
|         | Total Health Care          | 40,702 | 10.83 |

# **Threadneedle American Smaller Companies Fund (US)**

### **Portfolio Statement**

(continued)

| Holding                                                                                   | Investment                                                                        | Value<br>£000 | % of<br>Net Asset<br>Value |
|-------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------|---------------|----------------------------|
| COLLECTIVE INVE                                                                           | STMENT SCHEMES 0.00% (0.10%)                                                      |               |                            |
|                                                                                           | Liquidity Funds 0.00% (0.10%) <sup>1</sup><br>BlackRock Institutional Cash Series |               |                            |
| 13,387                                                                                    | US Dollar Liquidity Platinum                                                      | 11            | _                          |
|                                                                                           | Total Collective Investment Schemes                                               | 11            | _                          |
| Total value of invest                                                                     | ments <sup>2</sup>                                                                | 368,638       | 98.12                      |
| Net other assets (0.6                                                                     | 2%)                                                                               | 7,062         | 1.88                       |
| Net assets                                                                                | _                                                                                 | 375,700       | 100.00                     |
| March 2019 compara<br><sup>1</sup> Cash equivalents.<br><sup>2</sup> Includes Cash equiva |                                                                                   |               |                            |

#### **Total Purchases and Sales**

for the accounting period 8 March 2019 to 7 September 2019

| Tor the decounting period o match 2013 to 7 deptember 2013 |         |         |
|------------------------------------------------------------|---------|---------|
|                                                            | 2019    | 2018    |
|                                                            | £000    | £000    |
| Total purchases for the period                             | 192,553 | 375,105 |
| Total sales for the period                                 | 242,419 | 425,193 |

### **Threadneedle Dollar Bond Fund**

### **Portfolio Statement**

|            | Holding            | Investment                                                                | Value<br>£000 | % of<br>Net Asset<br>Value |            | Holding            | Investment                                                              | Value<br>£000 | % of<br>Net Asset<br>Value |
|------------|--------------------|---------------------------------------------------------------------------|---------------|----------------------------|------------|--------------------|-------------------------------------------------------------------------|---------------|----------------------------|
| FIXED      | INTEREST 9         | 00.50% (96.03%)<br>AAA 1.31% (1.45%)                                      |               |                            | USD        | 420,000            | Anheuser-Busch InBev 4.7%<br>01/02/2036                                 | 395           | 0.73                       |
| USD<br>USD | 280,000<br>540,000 | Johnson & Johnson 3.4% 15/01/2038<br>Microsoft 2.875% 06/02/2024          | 248<br>459    | 0.46<br>0.85               | USD        | 200,000            | Anheuser-Busch InBev 5.45%<br>23/01/2039                                | 205           | 0.38                       |
|            |                    | Aaa 45.62% (48.36%)                                                       |               |                            | USD        | 275,000            | BP Cap Markets America 4.234%<br>06/11/2028                             | 254           | 0.47                       |
| USD        | 2,500,000          | United States Treasury Note/Bond                                          |               |                            | USD        | 90,000             | Cigna 4.9% 15/12/2048                                                   | 85            | 0.16                       |
| USD        | 6,169,000          | 1.5% 15/06/2020<br>United States Treasury Note/Bond                       | 2,028         | 3.74                       | USD<br>USD | 220,000            | Comcast Corporation 4.6% 15/10/2038                                     | 214           | 0.39                       |
|            |                    | 1.875% 30/04/2022                                                         | 5,062         | 9.33                       |            | 275,000            | Indiana Michigan Power 3.75%<br>01/07/2047                              | 244           | 0.45                       |
| USD        | 3,105,600          | United States Treasury Note/Bond 2%<br>15/11/2021                         | 2,550         | 4.70                       | USD        | 300,000            | SGSP Australia Assets 3.3%<br>09/04/2023                                | 251           | 0.46                       |
| USD        | 4,480,000          | United States Treasury Note/Bond                                          |               |                            | USD        | 275,000            | SGSP Australia Assets 3.5%                                              |               |                            |
| USD        | 2,414,000          | 2.250% 15/08/2027<br>United States Treasury Note/Bond                     | 3,835         | 7.07                       | USD        | 185,000            | 07/07/2027<br>Southern California Edison 4.125%                         | 236           | 0.43                       |
|            | 2 070 000          | 2.75% 15/02/2028                                                          | 2,147         | 3.96                       | 1100       | 000.000            | 01/03/2048                                                              | 166           | 0.31                       |
| USD        | 3,670,000          | United States Treasury Note/Bond<br>2.75% 15/08/2047                      | 3,419         | 6.30                       | USD        | 200,000            | UBS Group Fund 4.253% 23/03/2028                                        | 179           | 0.33                       |
| USD        | 2,058,000          | United States Treasury Note/Bond<br>4.25% 15/05/2039                      | 2,329         | 4.29                       | USD        | 870,000            | BBB+ 11.14% (13.61%)<br>BAT Capital 3.222% 15/08/2024                   | 722           | 1.33                       |
| USD        | 2,985,000          | United States Treasury Note/Bond                                          | 2,323         | 4.23                       | USD        | 220,000            | Cardinal Health 4.368% 15/06/2047                                       | 171           | 0.31                       |
|            |                    | 4.5% 15/02/2036                                                           | 3,377         | 6.23                       | USD        | 175,000            | CSX 4.25% 15/03/2029                                                    | 162           | 0.30                       |
|            |                    | AA+ 1.48% (0.00%)                                                         |               |                            | USD        | 250,000            | Deutsche Telekom International<br>Finance 2.485% 19/09/2023             | 205           | 0.38                       |
| USD        | 1,000,000          | Apple 2.05% 11/09/2026                                                    | 802           | 1.48                       | USD        | 460,000            | Duke Energy 3.4% 15/06/2029                                             | 394           | 0.73                       |
|            |                    | AA 0.23% (0.23%)                                                          |               |                            | USD        | 440,000            | GE Capital International Funding<br>Company 4.418% 15/11/2035           | 363           | 0.67                       |
| USD        | 130,000            | Berkshire Hathaway Finance 4.25%                                          |               |                            | USD        | 340,000            | Goodman US Finance 3.7% 15/03/2028                                      | 288           | 0.53                       |
|            |                    | 15/01/2049                                                                | 126           | 0.23                       | USD        | 200,000            | Nisource 3.49% 15/05/2027                                               | 171           | 0.32                       |
|            |                    | AA- 1.01% (2.26%)                                                         |               |                            | USD<br>USD | 279,000<br>300,000 | NiSource Finance 4.8% 15/02/2044<br>Petroleos Mexicanos 6.5% 13/03/2027 | 267<br>247    | 0.49<br>0.46               |
| USD        | 80,000             | New York Life Insurance 4.45%                                             |               |                            | USD        | 300,000<br>310,000 | PPL Capital Funding 4.2% 15/06/2022                                     | 247<br>264    | 0.40                       |
| USD        | 160,000            | 04/04/2069<br>Northwestern 3.85% 30/09/2047                               | 77<br>144     | 0.14<br>0.26               | USD        | 235,000            | Southern Copper 4.4% 01/07/2046                                         | 212           | 0.39                       |
| USD        | 160,000            | Port Authority of New York & New                                          | 144           | 0.20                       | USD        | 500,000            | Sydney Airport 3.625% 28/04/2026                                        | 427           | 0.79                       |
| USD        | 163,000            | Jersey 4.458% 01/10/2062<br>Teachers Insurance & Annuity                  | 167           | 0.31                       | USD        | 230,000            | United Technologies 4.125%<br>16/11/2028                                | 213           | 0.39                       |
| 030        | 103,000            | Association of America 4.9%                                               |               |                            | USD        | 300,000            | Verizon Communications 4.4%                                             |               |                            |
|            |                    | 15/09/2044                                                                | 164           | 0.30                       | USD        | 120,000            | 01/11/2034<br>Virginia Electric and Power Company                       | 280           | 0.52                       |
|            |                    | A+ 1.94% (2.24%)                                                          |               |                            |            | .,                 | 4.6% 01/12/2048                                                         | 121           | 0.22                       |
| USD        | 200,000            | Alibaba Group 3.4% 06/12/2027                                             | 170           | 0.31                       | USD        | 960,000            | Vonovia Finance 5% 02/10/2023                                           | 826           | 1.52                       |
| USD        | 510,000            | Oncor Electric Delivery 3.7%<br>15/11/2028                                | 460           | 0.85                       | USD<br>USD | 530,000<br>290,000 | Voya Financial 3.125% 15/07/2024<br>Woodside Finance 4.5% 04/03/2029    | 443<br>258    | 0.82<br>0.48               |
| USD        | 500,000            | Siemens Financieringsmaatschappij                                         | 400           | 0.05                       |            |                    |                                                                         |               |                            |
|            |                    | 3.125% 16/03/2024                                                         | 423           | 0.78                       | USD        | 325,000            | BBB 10.23% (12.29%)<br>APT Pipelines 4.2% 23/03/2025                    | 281           | 0.52                       |
|            |                    | A1 0.00% (0.28%)                                                          |               |                            | USD        | 230,000            | APT Pipelines 5% 23/03/2035                                             | 211           | 0.39                       |
|            |                    |                                                                           |               |                            | USD        | 220,000            | AT&T 4.85% 01/03/2039                                                   | 204           | 0.38                       |
| USD        | 300,000            | <b>A 3.44% (2.94%)</b><br>Danske Bank 2.7% 02/03/2022                     | 245           | 0.45                       | USD<br>USD | 379,000<br>605,000 | AT&T 4.9% 15/08/2037<br>Ausgrid Finance 3.85% 01/05/2023                | 350<br>514    | 0.65<br>0.95               |
| USD        | 635,000            | Five Corners Funding Trust 4.419%                                         | 245           | 0.45                       | USD        | 375,000            | Ausgrid Finance 4.35% 01/05/2028                                        | 336           | 0.95                       |
|            |                    | 15/11/2023                                                                | 560           | 1.03                       | USD        | 325,000            | Bayer US Finance II 4.25% 15/12/2025                                    | 284           | 0.52                       |
| USD        | 525,000            | Loews 3.75% 01/04/2026                                                    | 459           | 0.85                       | USD        | 226,000            | Becton Dickinson 3.7% 06/06/2027                                        | 196           | 0.36                       |
| USD        | 180,000            | NSTAR Electric 3.25% 15/05/2029                                           | 157           | 0.29                       | USD        | 317,000            | CPI Property Group 4.75% 08/03/2023                                     | 269           | 0.50                       |
| USD<br>USD | 150,000<br>100,000 | PPL Electric Utilities 4.15% 15/06/2048<br>San Diego Gas & Electric 4.15% | 143           | 0.26                       | USD<br>USD | 150,000<br>120,000 | CVS Health 5.05% 25/03/2048<br>E.ON International Finance 6.65%         | 140           | 0.26                       |
|            |                    | 15/05/2048                                                                | 94            | 0.17                       | 000        | 120,000            | 30/04/2038                                                              | 133           | 0.25                       |
| USD        | 255,000            | Santander UK 2.875% 18/06/2024                                            | 210           | 0.39                       | USD        | 200,000            | Ford Motor Company 5.291%<br>08/12/2046                                 | 154           | 0.28                       |
| LIOP       | 040.000            | A-4.73% (4.99%)                                                           | 000           | 0.07                       | USD        | 200,000            | Imperial Brands Finance 3.5%                                            |               |                            |
| USD<br>USD | 240,000<br>115,000 | Abbvie 3.2% 06/11/2022<br>Abbvie 4.875% 14/11/2048                        | 200<br>103    | 0.37<br>0.19               | 1160       | E00 000            | 26/07/2026                                                              | 165           | 0.30                       |
| USD        | 40,000             | Anheuser-Busch InBev 3.65%                                                |               |                            | USD        | 500,000            | Imperial Tobacco Finance 3.5%<br>11/02/2023                             | 416           | 0.77                       |
|            |                    | 01/02/2026                                                                | 35            | 0.06                       | 20         |                    |                                                                         |               |                            |

## Threadneedle Dollar Bond Fund

### **Portfolio Statement**

|            | Holding    | Investment                                                 | Value<br>£000 | % of<br>Net Asset<br>Value |          | Holding                          | Investment                                                        | Value<br>£000   | % of<br>Net Asset<br>Value |
|------------|------------|------------------------------------------------------------|---------------|----------------------------|----------|----------------------------------|-------------------------------------------------------------------|-----------------|----------------------------|
| FIXED      | INTEREST   | 90.50% (96.03%) (continued)                                |               |                            | DERIV    | ATIVES -0.1                      | 8% (-0.21%)                                                       |                 |                            |
| USD        | 480,000    | Kinder Morgan Energy Partners 5%                           |               |                            |          |                                  | Credit Default Swaps –0.10% (–0.31%)                              |                 |                            |
|            |            | 01/03/2043                                                 | 427           | 0.79                       | USD      | (3,000,000)                      | Barclays CDX-NAIGS31V1-5Y Credit                                  |                 |                            |
| USD        | 130,000    | Kroger 4.65% 15/01/2048                                    | 111           | 0.20                       |          |                                  | Default Swap Index Buy Protection                                 |                 |                            |
| USD        | 83,000     | Metropolitan Edison 4.3% 15/01/2029                        | 76            | 0.14                       |          |                                  | 20/06/2024 Spread 100                                             | (54)            | (0.10)                     |
| USD        | 430,000    | Northrop Grumman 3.2% 01/02/2027                           | 367           | 0.68                       |          |                                  | Futures and Options –0.08% (0.10%)                                |                 |                            |
| USD        | 397,000    | Thomson Reuters 4.3% 23/11/2023                            | 345           | 0.64                       | USD      | (5)                              | UBS US 2 Year Note Future Expiring                                |                 |                            |
| USD        | 110,000    | Tyson Foods 5.1% 28/09/2048<br>Williams 4.85% 01/03/2048   | 109           | 0.20                       | 000      | (5)                              | December 2019                                                     | (1)             | _                          |
| USD<br>USD | 97,000     | Williams Partners 4.3% 04/03/2024                          | 85<br>364     | 0.16<br>0.67               | USD      | (2)                              | UBS US 5 Year Note Future Expiring                                | (-)             |                            |
| 030        | 420,000    | Willians Faturers 4.5 /0 04/05/2024                        | 304           | 0.07                       |          |                                  | December 2019                                                     | (1)             | -                          |
|            |            | Baa2 0.00% (0.71%)                                         |               |                            | USD      | (1)                              | UBS US 10 Year Note Future Expiring<br>December 2019 <sup>2</sup> | _               | _                          |
|            |            | BBB– 5.91% (5.37%)                                         |               |                            | USD      | (47)                             |                                                                   |                 |                            |
| USD        | 345,000    | Asciano Finance 4.75% 22/03/2028                           | 295           | 0.54                       |          |                                  | December 2019                                                     | (40)            | (0.08)                     |
| USD        | 810,000    | Bacardi 4.45% 15/05/2025                                   | 707           | 1.30                       |          |                                  | Forward Foreign Exchange Contracts 0.                             |                 |                            |
| USD        | 250,000    | Bacardi 5.3% 15/05/2048                                    | 229           | 0.42                       |          |                                  | Sell GBP 29,531                                                   | JU /0 (U.UU /0) |                            |
| USD        | 310,000    | Bank Of Ireland Group 4.5%<br>25/11/2023                   | 265           | 0.49                       |          |                                  | Buy USD 36,000 Bank of Scotland <sup>2</sup>                      | _               | _                          |
| USD        | 380,000    | Charter Communications Operating                           | 200           | 0.49                       |          |                                  | Sell GBP 39,924                                                   |                 |                            |
| 030        | 300,000    | 4.5% 01/02/2024                                            | 332           | 0.61                       |          |                                  | Buy USD 48,000 Credit Suisse                                      | (1)             | _                          |
| USD        | 225,000    | Kraft Heinz Foods 4.375% 01/06/2046                        | 175           | 0.32                       |          |                                  | Sell GBP 64,807                                                   |                 |                            |
| USD        | 342,000    | NXP Funding 5.35% 01/03/2026                               | 313           | 0.58                       |          |                                  | Buy USD 80,000 Citigroup <sup>2</sup>                             | -               | _                          |
| USD        | 252,000    | Plains All Amer Pipeline 4.7%                              |               |                            |          |                                  | Total Derivatives                                                 | (97)            | (0.18)                     |
| USD        | 334,000    | 15/06/2044<br>Plains All American Pipeline 4.65%           | 204           | 0.38                       | Total v  | alue of invest                   | ments <sup>3</sup>                                                | 50,121          | 92.42                      |
|            |            | 15/10/2025                                                 | 290           | 0.53                       | Net ot   | her assets/(lia                  | bilities) (–0.25%)                                                | 4,109           | 7.58                       |
| USD        | 464,000    | Syngenta Finance 4.892% 24/04/2025                         | 400           | 0.74                       | Net as   |                                  | -                                                                 | 54,230          | 100.00                     |
| USD        | 270,000    | <b>BB+ 0.37% (0.43%)</b><br>GMR Hyderabad 4.25% 27/10/2027 | 202           | 0.37                       |          | n 2019 compara<br>le rate bonds. | atives in brackets.                                               |                 |                            |
|            |            | B 0.06% (0.38%)                                            |               |                            | ¹Cash e  | equivalents.                     |                                                                   |                 |                            |
| USD        | 71,000     | Noble Holding International 6.95%<br>01/04/2045            | 31            | 0.06                       |          | han £500, roun<br>es Cash equiv  |                                                                   |                 |                            |
|            |            | D 0.00% (0.49%)                                            |               |                            | ANAL     | YSIS OF INV                      | ESTMENTS BY ASSET CLASS                                           |                 |                            |
|            |            | Liquidity Funds 3.03% (0.00%) <sup>1</sup>                 |               |                            |          |                                  |                                                                   | Value           | % of                       |
| USD        | 2,018,177  | BlackRock Institutional Cash Series                        |               |                            | <b>_</b> |                                  |                                                                   | £000£           | Investment                 |
|            |            | US Dollar Liquidity Platinum                               | 1,641         | 3.03                       |          | nterest                          |                                                                   | 49,077          | 97.92                      |
|            |            | Total Fixed Interest                                       | 49,077        | 90.50                      | Deriva   | ig rate notes                    |                                                                   | 1,141<br>(97)   | 2.28<br>(0.20)             |
|            |            |                                                            |               |                            |          | alue of invest                   | monte <sup>3</sup>                                                | 50,121          | 100.00                     |
| FLOAT      | ING RATE N | IOTES 2.10% (4.43%)<br>A 0.00% (0.90%)                     |               |                            | TULAT V  | dide of nivest                   |                                                                   | 50,121          | 100.00                     |
|            |            | A- 0.61% (1.11%)                                           |               |                            | ANAL     | YSIS OF UNI                      | DERLYING EXPOSURE FUTURES AND                                     | OPTIONS         | ;                          |
| USD        | 370 000    | *JPMorgan Chase Variable 3.882%                            |               |                            |          |                                  |                                                                   | Value           |                            |
| 000        | 070,000    | 24/07/2038                                                 | 333           | 0.61                       |          |                                  |                                                                   | £000            |                            |
|            |            |                                                            |               |                            |          |                                  | Future Expiring December 2019                                     | (878)           |                            |
|            |            | BBB 0.50% (0.39%)                                          |               |                            |          |                                  | Future Expiring December 2019                                     | (195)           |                            |
| USD        | 300,000    | *Royal Bank of Scotland Group                              |               |                            |          |                                  | e Future Expiring December 2019                                   | (107)           |                            |
|            |            | Variable 27/01/2030                                        | 273           | 0.50                       |          | •                                | Future Expiring December 2019                                     | (6,253)         |                            |
|            |            | BBB– 0.32% (1.29%)                                         |               |                            | Total n  | iet exposure                     | _                                                                 | (7,433)         |                            |
| USD        | 200 000    | *Credit Agricole Variable 23/03/2167                       | 175           | 0.32                       |          |                                  |                                                                   |                 |                            |
|            | 200,000    |                                                            | 175           | 0.02                       |          | Purchases a                      |                                                                   |                 |                            |
|            |            | BB 0.32% (0.36%)                                           |               |                            | for the  | accounting peri                  | iod 8 March 2019 to 7 September 2019                              |                 |                            |
| USD        | 200,000    | *UBS Group Funding Switzerland                             |               |                            |          |                                  |                                                                   | 2019            | 2018                       |
|            |            | Variable 31/07/2167                                        | 173           | 0.32                       | Total -  | urahaass fan t                   | he period                                                         | £000            | £000                       |
|            |            | BB- 0.35% (0.38%)                                          |               |                            |          | urchases for t                   |                                                                   | 19,772          | 28,305                     |
| USD        | 215 000    | *Credit Suisse Group Variable                              |               |                            | TUTAL S  | ales for the pe                  | anou -                                                            | 18,673          | 79,366                     |
| 030        | 210,000    | 12/03/2167                                                 | 187           | 0.35                       |          |                                  |                                                                   |                 |                            |
|            |            | Total Floating Rate Notes                                  | 1,141         | 2.10                       |          |                                  |                                                                   |                 |                            |
|            |            | Housing hato Hotoo                                         | 1,171         | 2.10                       | 00       |                                  |                                                                   |                 |                            |

# Threadneedle Japan Fund

### **Portfolio Statement**

| Holding          | Investment                              | Value<br>£000 | % of<br>Net Asset<br>Value | Holding                | Investment                               | Value<br>£000      | % of<br>Net Asset<br>Value |
|------------------|-----------------------------------------|---------------|----------------------------|------------------------|------------------------------------------|--------------------|----------------------------|
| INDUSTRIALS 25.9 | 99% (27.67%)                            |               |                            |                        | Travel & Leisure 0.95% (0.42%)           |                    |                            |
|                  | Construction & Materials 8.68% (9.50%)  |               |                            | 564,200                | Koshidaka Holdings                       | 7,158              | 0.95                       |
| 290,400          | Daikin Industries                       | 31,025        | 4.11                       |                        | Total Consumer Services                  | 20,555             | 2.72                       |
| 1,181,000        | Kinden                                  | 13,816        | 1.83                       |                        |                                          |                    |                            |
| 2,293,800        | Takuma                                  | 20,661        | 2.74                       | TELECOMMUNIC           | ATIONS 7 220/ (C 200/ )                  |                    |                            |
| 2,200,000        | - citania                               | 20,001        | 2.7.1                      | TELECONNINIONIC        | ATIONS 7.32% (6.29%)                     | 0.050()            |                            |
|                  | General Industrials 3.33% (3.33%)       |               |                            |                        | Fixed Line Telecommunications 4.52% (    |                    |                            |
| 1,514,300        | ltochu                                  | 25,162        | 3.33                       | 888,600                | Nippon Telegraph & Telephone             | 34,144             | 4.52                       |
|                  |                                         |               |                            |                        | Mobile Telecommunications 2.80% (2.34    | no/ \              |                            |
|                  | Electronic & Electrical Equipment 7.87% |               |                            | 500.400                |                                          |                    | 0.00                       |
| 603,100          | Amano Corporation                       | 14,807        | 1.96                       | 596,100                | SoftBank Group                           | 21,128             | 2.80                       |
| 60,400           | Keyence                                 | 29,443        | 3.90                       |                        | Total Telecommunications                 | 55,272             | 7.32                       |
| 143,100          | Nidec                                   | 15,179        | 2.01                       |                        |                                          |                    |                            |
|                  |                                         |               |                            | FINANCIALS 10.01       | l% (9.88%)                               |                    |                            |
|                  | Industrial Engineering 0.00% (0.19%)    |               |                            |                        | Banks 0.60% (2.30%)                      |                    |                            |
|                  | Support Services 6.11% (6.83%)          |               |                            | 1,138,000              | Mitsubishi UFJ Financial Group           | 4,496              | 0.60                       |
| 428,300          | Benefit One                             | 5,954         | 0.79                       |                        |                                          |                    |                            |
|                  | Mitsubishi                              |               | 2.47                       |                        | Life Insurance 3.34% (2.04%)             |                    |                            |
| 906,400          |                                         | 18,630        |                            | 2,213,500              | Dai-ichi Life Insurance                  | 25,196             | 3.34                       |
| 872,600          | Recruit Holdings                        | 21,557        | 2.85                       |                        |                                          |                    |                            |
|                  | Total Industrials                       | 196,234       | 25.99                      |                        | Real Estate Investment Trusts 1.69% (1.3 | 88%)               |                            |
|                  |                                         |               |                            | 7,214                  | ORIX JREIT                               | 12,782             | 1.69                       |
| CONSUMER GOOD    | DS 24.17% (25.94%)                      |               |                            |                        |                                          |                    |                            |
|                  | Automobiles & Parts 6.04% (6.27%)       |               |                            |                        | Financial Services 4.38% (4.16%)         |                    |                            |
| 349,000          | Koito Manufacturing                     | 13,264        | 1.76                       | 566,700                | Nihon M&A Center                         | 13,289             | 1.76                       |
| 605,300          | Toyota Motor                            | 32,313        | 4.28                       | 1,620,400              | Orix                                     | 19,787             | 2.62                       |
|                  | ,                                       |               |                            |                        | Total Financials                         | 75,550             | 10.01                      |
|                  | Beverages 1.34% (2.62%)                 |               |                            |                        | -                                        | ,                  |                            |
| 638,000          | Kirin Holdings Company                  | 10,138        | 1.34                       | TECHNOLOGY 12.         | NO0/ (C 270/)                            |                    |                            |
|                  |                                         |               |                            |                        |                                          | 000/1              |                            |
|                  | Household Goods & Home Construction     |               | -                          | 100.000                | Software & Computer Services 6.02% (3    |                    | 1.00                       |
| 293,400          | Katitas                                 | 9,378         | 1.24                       | 160,900                | Brainpad                                 | 8,011              | 1.06                       |
| 225,800          | Shoei                                   | 7,629         | 1.01                       | 321,200                | Comture                                  | 9,510              | 1.26                       |
|                  |                                         |               |                            | 133,900                | Digital Arts                             | 7,817              | 1.04                       |
| 100 500          | Leisure Goods 7.86% (6.54%)             |               |                            | 327,700                | Justsystems                              | 9,030              | 1.20                       |
| 199,500          | Bandai Namco Holdings                   | 9,690         | 1.28                       | 119,100                | OBIC                                     | 11,036             | 1.46                       |
| 78,400           | Nintendo                                | 24,690        | 3.27                       |                        |                                          |                    |                            |
| 517,100          | Sony                                    | 24,975        | 3.31                       |                        | Technology Hardware & Equipment 6.00     |                    |                            |
|                  | Personal Goods 6.68% (8.16%)            |               |                            | 711,400                | Elecom                                   | 23,090             | 3.06                       |
| F70 100          |                                         | 00 500        | 4.45                       | 461,100                | Lasertec                                 | 22,677             | 3.00                       |
| 573,100          | Као                                     | 33,582        | 4.45                       |                        | Total Technology                         | 91,171             | 12.08                      |
| 222,200          | Milbon                                  | 8,428         | 1.12                       |                        | -                                        |                    |                            |
| 335,300          | Unicharm _                              | 8,357         | 1.11                       | DERIVATIVES 0.00       | <b>% (0,00%)</b>                         |                    |                            |
|                  | Total Consumer Goods                    | 182,444       | 24.17                      |                        | Forward Foreign Exchange Contracts 0.    | <u>00% (0 00%)</u> |                            |
|                  |                                         |               |                            |                        | Sell JPY 4,155,000                       |                    |                            |
| HEALTH CARE 13.7 | 79% (17.94%)                            |               |                            |                        | Buy GBP 32,543 Bank of Scotland          | 1                  | _                          |
|                  | Health Care Equipment & Services 5.88   | % (8.36%)     |                            |                        | Sell JPY 55,136,000                      | 1                  |                            |
| 446,800          | ASAHI INTECC                            | 8,355         | 1.11                       |                        |                                          | c                  |                            |
| 452,200          | Ноуа                                    | 30,918        | 4.10                       |                        | Buy GBP 425,479 Bank of Scotland         | 6                  | -                          |
| 382,600          | Nakanishi                               | 5,028         | 0.67                       |                        | Sell JPY 118,867,000                     | (-)                |                            |
| ,                |                                         | -,            |                            |                        | Buy GBP 901,041 Bank of Scotland         | (3)                |                            |
|                  | Pharmaceuticals & Biotechnology 7.91    | % (9.58%)     |                            |                        | Total Derivatives                        | 4                  | _                          |
| 536,500          | Daiichi Sankyo                          | 28,689        | 3.80                       |                        | -                                        |                    |                            |
| 317,400          | Peptidream                              | 13,173        | 1.74                       | Total value of invest  | ments                                    | 725,303            | 96.08                      |
| 638,700          | Takeda Pharmaceutical                   | 17,910        | 2.37                       | Net other assets (4.1  | 9%)                                      | 29,576             | 3.92                       |
| 000,700          | Total Health Care                       | 104,073       | 13.79                      |                        |                                          |                    |                            |
|                  |                                         | 104,073       | 13.75                      | Net assets             | -                                        | 754,879            | 100.00                     |
| CONSUMER SERV    | /ICES 2.72% (1.72%)                     |               |                            | March 2019 compar      | atives in brackets.                      |                    |                            |
|                  | Food & Drug Retailers 0.00% (1.30%)     |               |                            | Total Purchases and    | Sales                                    |                    |                            |
|                  | Comercel Data llava C C49/ /0.000/ )    |               |                            |                        |                                          |                    |                            |
|                  | General Retailers 0.64% (0.00%)         |               |                            | ior the accounting p   | eriod 8 March 2019 to 7 September 2019   | 2010               | 2010                       |
| 307,200          | 2020                                    | 4,866         | 0.64                       |                        |                                          | 2019               | 2018                       |
|                  | Media 1.13% (0.00%)                     |               |                            | <b>T</b> ( ) ( )       |                                          | £000               | £000                       |
| 650 600          | ValueCommerce                           | 0 501         | 1 1 2                      | Total purchases for 1  | •                                        | 186,434            | 258,583                    |
| 650,600          | valuecommerce                           | 8,531         | 1.13                       | Total sales for the pe | eriod                                    | 217,683            | 243,158                    |

### **Threadneedle Asia Fund**

### **Portfolio Statement**

| Holding            | Investment                                     | Value<br>£000    | % of<br>Net Asset<br>Value | Holding                 | Investment                                                        | Value<br>£000                           | % of<br>Net Asset<br>Value |
|--------------------|------------------------------------------------|------------------|----------------------------|-------------------------|-------------------------------------------------------------------|-----------------------------------------|----------------------------|
| AUSTRALIA 15.32%   |                                                |                  |                            |                         | General Retailers 1.34% (1.36%)                                   |                                         |                            |
| 919,861            | <b>Mining 3.45% (4.26%)</b><br>BHP Group (AUD) | 18,497           | 3.45                       | 78,455                  | New Oriental Education & Technology<br>Group ADR                  | 7,189                                   | 1.34                       |
|                    | Construction & Materials 1.82% (0.95%)         |                  |                            |                         | Banks 3.78% (4.14%)                                               |                                         |                            |
| 1,048,768          | Lend Lease Group                               | 9,795            | 1.82                       | 13,644,524<br>2,957,000 | China Construction Bank<br>China Merchants Bank                   | 8,520<br>11,777                         | 1.59<br>2.19               |
| 620,204            | General Industrials 0.92% (0.98%)<br>Amcor     | 4,965            | 0.92                       |                         | Life Insurance 3.01% (2.64%)                                      |                                         |                            |
|                    | Industrial Transportation 0.00% (0.92%)        |                  |                            | 1,657,772               | Ping An Insurance Group                                           | 16,129<br>69,102                        | 3.01<br><b>12.88</b>       |
|                    | Beverages 0.98% (0.87%)                        |                  |                            |                         |                                                                   |                                         |                            |
| 498,569            | Treasury Wine Estates                          | 5,244            | 0.98                       | HONG KONG 13.91         | 1% (15.50%)<br>Oil & Gas Producers 1.85% (2.29%)                  |                                         |                            |
|                    | Pharmaceuticals & Biotechnology 2.91%          | (2.38%)          |                            | 7,968,760               | CNOOC                                                             | 9,918                                   | 1.85                       |
| 116,541            | CSL                                            | 15,629           | 2.91                       | ,,                      |                                                                   | ,                                       |                            |
|                    |                                                |                  |                            | 070 500                 | Household Goods & Home Construction                               |                                         |                            |
| 400.070            | Travel & Leisure 1.35% (0.00%)                 | 7 0 4 0          | 1.05                       | 876,500                 | Techtronic Industries                                             | 5,255                                   | 0.98                       |
| 439,379            | Aristocrat Leisure                             | 7,243            | 1.35                       |                         | Pharmaceuticals & Biotechnology 0.95                              | % (0.80%)                               |                            |
|                    | Banks 1.89% (1.97%)                            |                  |                            | 3,084,000               | CSPC Pharmaceutical Group                                         | 5,112                                   | 0.95                       |
| 674,651            | Australia & New Zealand                        |                  |                            |                         | Travel & Leisure 1.82% (1.61%)                                    |                                         |                            |
|                    | Banking Group                                  | 10,127           | 1.89                       | 1,780,000               | Galaxy Entertainment Group                                        | 9,776                                   | 1.82                       |
| 150 500            | Financial Services 2.00% (3.32%)               | 10 707           | 0.00                       |                         | Mobile Telecommunications 0.91% (1.3                              | 9%)                                     |                            |
| 152,526            | Macquarie Group                                | 10,727<br>82,227 | 2.00<br>15.32              | 709,500                 | China Mobile                                                      | 4,861                                   | 0.91                       |
|                    | —                                              |                  |                            |                         | Life Insurance 4.38% (4.42%)                                      |                                         |                            |
| CAYMAN ISLAND      |                                                |                  |                            | 2,846,916               | AIA Group                                                         | 23,534                                  | 4.38                       |
|                    | General Retailers 6.57% (6.66%)                |                  |                            |                         |                                                                   |                                         |                            |
| 223,470<br>107,797 | Alibaba Group ADR<br>JD.com ADR                | 32,508<br>2,702  | 6.06<br>0.51               | 626,000                 | Real Estate Investment & Services 1.39<br>Sun Hung Kai Properties | % <b>(2.29%)</b><br>7,467               | 1.39                       |
|                    | Travel & Leisure 1.74% (1.29%)                 |                  |                            |                         | Financial Services 1.63% (2.16%)                                  |                                         |                            |
| 2,436,000          | Sands China                                    | 9,349            | 1.74                       | 337,235                 | Hong Kong Exchanges and Clearing                                  | 8,724                                   | 1.63                       |
| ,,                 |                                                |                  |                            |                         | Total Hong Kong                                                   | 74,647                                  | 13.91                      |
|                    | Real Estate Investment & Services 1.25%        |                  |                            |                         |                                                                   |                                         |                            |
| 1,947,184          | China Resources Land                           | 6,725            | 1.25                       | INDIA 7.61% (7.36       | %)                                                                |                                         |                            |
|                    | Software & Computer Services 5.76% (5.)        | 75%)             |                            |                         | Oil & Gas Producers 0.88% (1.69%)                                 |                                         |                            |
| 868,280            | Tencent Holdings                               | 30,908           | 5.76                       | 340,465                 | Reliance Industries                                               | 4,716                                   | 0.88                       |
|                    | Total Cayman Islands                           | 82,192           | 15.32                      |                         | Industrial Engineering 0.55% (0.75%)                              |                                         |                            |
| <b></b>            |                                                |                  |                            | 490,036                 | Mahindra & Mahindra                                               | 2,949                                   | 0.55                       |
| CHINA 12.88% (13.  |                                                | <b>`</b>         |                            |                         | Personal Goods 0.72% (0.58%)                                      |                                         |                            |
|                    | Industrial Metals & Mining 0.00% (1.04%        | )                |                            | 568,124                 | Godrej Consumer Products                                          | 3,863                                   | 0.72                       |
|                    | Construction & Materials 1.45% (1.38%)         |                  |                            | 500,124                 |                                                                   | 0,000                                   | 0.72                       |
| 1,591,500          | Anhui Conch Cement                             | 7,791            | 1.45                       | 2,410,801               | Gas, Water & Multiutilities 1.35% (0.00%)<br>Petronet LNG         | %)<br>7,224                             | 1.35                       |
|                    | Industrial Engineering 0.55% (0.78%)           |                  |                            | 2,110,001               |                                                                   | ,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,, | 1.00                       |
| 5,059,000          | CRRC Corporation 'H' Shares                    | 2,928            | 0.55                       |                         | Banks 3.02% (3.39%)                                               |                                         |                            |
|                    | Industrial Transportation 0.73% (0.51%)        |                  |                            | 495,513                 | HDFC Bank                                                         | 12,597                                  | 2.35                       |
| 401,460            | Shanghai International Airport-A               | 3,947            | 0.73                       | 812,865                 | ICICI Bank                                                        | 3,617                                   | 0.67                       |
| 101,100            | -                                              | 0,017            | 0.70                       |                         | Software & Computer Services 1.09% (                              | ).95%)                                  |                            |
|                    | Beverages 2.02% (1.34%)                        |                  | -                          | 613,219                 | Infosys                                                           | 5,847                                   | 1.09                       |
| 675,917            | Wuliangye Yibin                                | 10,821           | 2.02                       |                         | Total India                                                       | 40,813                                  | 7.61                       |
|                    |                                                |                  |                            |                         | -                                                                 |                                         |                            |

### **Threadneedle Asia Fund**

#### **Portfolio Statement**

(continued)

| Holding          | Investment                                                          | Value<br>£000              | % of<br>Net Asset<br>Value | Holding                                      | Inv                  |
|------------------|---------------------------------------------------------------------|----------------------------|----------------------------|----------------------------------------------|----------------------|
| INDONESIA 4.07%  | o <b>(3.72%)</b>                                                    |                            |                            | TAIWAN 11.33% (                              | 9.60                 |
| 2,718,200        | Industrial Engineering 0.63% (0.00%)<br>United Tractors             | 3,383                      | 0.63                       | 1,009,000                                    | Ele<br>Ch            |
| 35,696,500       | Fixed Line Telecommunications 1.61%<br>Telekomunikasi Indonesia     | <b>(1.45%)</b><br>8,670    | 1.61                       | 52,000                                       | <b>Lei</b><br>Lar    |
|                  | Banks 1.83% (2.27%)                                                 |                            |                            |                                              | Ва                   |
| 39,915,700       | Bank Rakyat Indonesia<br><b>Total Indonesia</b>                     | 9,810<br><b>21,863</b>     | 1.83<br><b>4.07</b>        | 10,951,797                                   | E.S                  |
|                  |                                                                     |                            | 1.07                       |                                              | Teo                  |
| MALAYSIA 0.00%   | (0.32%)<br>Banks 0.00% (0.32%)                                      |                            |                            | 1,330,000<br>4,544,408                       | Me<br>Tai<br>Ma      |
|                  | Total Malaysia                                                      |                            |                            |                                              | Tot                  |
| PHILIPPINES 2.58 | % (3.54%)<br>Gas, Water & Multiutilities 0.00% (0.77                | 1%)                        |                            | THAILAND 1.52%                               | (0.97<br>0il         |
|                  | Banks 1.23% (1.26%)                                                 |                            |                            | 2,057,500                                    | Th                   |
| 6,033,510        | Metropolitan Bank & Trust                                           | 6,622                      | 1.23                       |                                              | Ba                   |
| 9,347,460        | Real Estate Investment & Services 1.3<br>Ayala Land                 | <b>5% (1.51%)</b><br>7,242 | 1.35                       | 1,038,032                                    | Ka:<br>Tot           |
| 0,0 11 / 100     | Total Philippines                                                   | 13,864                     | 2.58                       | UNITED KINGDO                                |                      |
| REPUBLIC OF IREI | AND 2.43% (0.00%)<br>Liquidity Funds 2.43% (0.00%)'                 |                            |                            |                                              | VI U.U<br>Col<br>Tot |
| 16,042,690       | BlackRock Institutional Cash Series<br>US Dollar Liquidity Platinum | 13,045                     | 2.43                       | Total value of invest                        | ment                 |
|                  | Total Republic of Ireland                                           | 13,045                     | 2.43                       | Net other (liabilities                       | s)/ass               |
| SINGAPORE 3.65%  | (2010/)                                                             |                            |                            | Net assets                                   |                      |
| SINGAPORE 5.05/  | Banks 2.28% (3.84%)                                                 |                            |                            | March 2019 compar                            | ative                |
| 816,600          | United Overseas Bank                                                | 12,238                     | 2.28                       | ¹Cash equivalents.<br>²Includes Cash equiv   | valent               |
| 2 522 000        | Real Estate Investment & Services 1.3                               |                            | 1 27                       | Tetel Development                            |                      |
| 3,523,900        | Capitaland<br>Total Singapore                                       | 7,361<br>19,599            | 1.37<br>3.65               | Total Purchases a<br>for the accounting p    |                      |
|                  | lotal oligaporo                                                     |                            | 0.00                       | ion the decounting p                         | 101100               |
| SOUTH KOREA 10.  | 30% (9.41%)<br>Chemicals 0.00% (0.99%)                              |                            |                            | Total purchases for<br>Total sales for the p |                      |
|                  | Electronic & Electrical Equipment 2.90                              | <b>)% (2.34%)</b>          |                            | ····· ·                                      |                      |
| 115,739          | Samsung Elec Mech Krw5000                                           | 7,643                      | 1.42                       |                                              |                      |
| 47,888           | Samsung SDI                                                         | 7,938                      | 1.48                       |                                              |                      |
| 185,654          | <b>Beverages 0.61% (0.00%)</b><br>HiteJinro                         | 3,273                      | 0.61                       |                                              |                      |
|                  | General Retailers 0.00% (0.64%)                                     |                            |                            |                                              |                      |
|                  | Banks 0.87% (0.97%)                                                 |                            |                            |                                              |                      |
| 169,405          | KB Financial Group                                                  | 4,667                      | 0.87                       |                                              |                      |
|                  | Technology Hardware & Equipment 5.                                  | 92% (4.47%)                |                            |                                              |                      |
| 1,010,115        | Samsung Electronics                                                 | 31,738                     | 5.92                       |                                              |                      |
|                  | Total South Korea                                                   | 55,259                     | 10.30                      |                                              |                      |

| Holding                                                         | Investment                                                                        | Value<br>£000        | % of<br>Net Asset<br>Value |
|-----------------------------------------------------------------|-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------|----------------------|----------------------------|
| TAIWAN 11.33% (9                                                | 9.60%)                                                                            |                      |                            |
|                                                                 | Electronic & Electrical Equipment 0.77%                                           | 5 <b>(0.48</b> %)    |                            |
| 1,009,000                                                       | Chroma Ate                                                                        | 4,108                | 0.77                       |
|                                                                 | Leisure Goods 1.00% (1.18%)                                                       |                      |                            |
| 52,000                                                          | Largan Precision                                                                  | 5,384                | 1.00                       |
|                                                                 | Banks 1.35% (1.10%)                                                               |                      |                            |
| 10,951,797                                                      | E.Sun Financial                                                                   | 7,251                | 1.35                       |
|                                                                 | Technology Hardware & Equipment 8.21                                              | % (6.84%)            |                            |
| 1,330,000                                                       | MediaTek                                                                          | 12,958               | 2.42                       |
| 4,544,408                                                       | Taiwan Semiconductor                                                              |                      |                            |
|                                                                 | Manufacturing                                                                     | 31,094               | 5.79                       |
|                                                                 | Total Taiwan                                                                      | 60,795               | 11.33                      |
| THAILAND 1.52%<br>2,057,500                                     | (0.97%)<br>Oil & Gas Producers 0.70% (0.00%)<br>Thai Oil                          | 3,764                | 0.70                       |
|                                                                 | Banks 0.82% (0.97%)                                                               |                      |                            |
| 1,038,032                                                       | Kasikornbank                                                                      | 4,362                | 0.82                       |
|                                                                 | Total Thailand                                                                    | 8,126                | 1.52                       |
| UNITED KINGDON                                                  | N 0.00% (1.32%)<br>Collective Investment Schemes 0.00% (1<br>Total United Kingdom | I. <b>32</b> %)<br>_ |                            |
| Total value of invest                                           | ments <sup>2</sup>                                                                | 541,532              | 100.92                     |
| Net other (liabilities)                                         | )/assets (0.75%)                                                                  | (4,916)              | (0.92)                     |
| Net assets                                                      |                                                                                   | 536,616              | 100.00                     |
| March 2019 compara<br>Cash equivalents.<br>Includes Cash equiva |                                                                                   |                      |                            |
| Total Purchases a<br>for the accounting p                       | <b>nd Sales</b><br>eriod 8 March 2019 to 7 September 2019                         |                      |                            |
|                                                                 |                                                                                   | 2019                 | 2018                       |
|                                                                 |                                                                                   | £000                 | £000                       |
| Total purchases for t                                           | •                                                                                 | 169,479              | 111,986                    |
| Total sales for the pe                                          | riod                                                                              | 114,113              | 94,718                     |

### **Threadneedle Latin America Fund**

### **Portfolio Statement**

as at 7 September 2019

| Holding              | Investment                              | Value<br>£000  | % of<br>Net Asset<br>Value |
|----------------------|-----------------------------------------|----------------|----------------------------|
| Ū                    |                                         | 2000           | Fuldo                      |
| ARGENTINA 0.00%      |                                         |                |                            |
|                      | Electricity 0.00% (0.62%)               |                |                            |
|                      | Total Argentina                         | _              |                            |
| BERMUDA 4.15%        | (4.14%)                                 |                |                            |
|                      | Banks 4.15% (4.14%)                     |                |                            |
| 98,584               | Credicorp                               | 16,956         | 4.15                       |
|                      | Total Bermuda                           | 16,956         | 4.15                       |
| BRAZIL 66.65% (61    | 1 77%)                                  |                |                            |
|                      | Oil & Gas Producers 10.83% (9.36%)      |                |                            |
| 1.813.392            | Petrobras Distribuidora                 | 10,115         | 2.48                       |
| 1,845,763            |                                         | 9,638          | 2.36                       |
| 3,221,134            |                                         | 18,483         | 4.52                       |
| 575,419              |                                         | 5,998          | 1.47                       |
|                      | Forestry & Paper 0.92% (1.84%)          |                |                            |
| 644,291              | Suzano Papel e Celulose                 | 3,761          | 0.92                       |
| ,01                  |                                         |                |                            |
| 4 045 005            | Industrial Metals & Mining 4.16% (6.04  |                |                            |
| 1,845,697            | Vale                                    | 16,986         | 4.16                       |
|                      | Industrial Transportation 0.91% (0.00%) | )              |                            |
| 810,791              | Rumo                                    | 3,727          | 0.91                       |
|                      | Support Services 0.26% (0.32%)          |                |                            |
| 38,413               | StoneCo                                 | 1,057          | 0.26                       |
| 00,110               |                                         | 1,007          | 0.20                       |
|                      | Beverages 1.34% (1.45%)                 |                |                            |
| 1,479,209            | Ambev                                   | 5,467          | 1.34                       |
|                      | Personal Goods 1.83% (0.00%)            |                |                            |
| 782,301              | Arezzo Industria E Comercio             | 7,483          | 1.83                       |
|                      |                                         |                |                            |
| 05.057               | Health Care Equipment & Services 4.3    |                | 0.40                       |
| 35,657               | Afya Class A                            | 723            | 0.18                       |
| 456,610              |                                         | 4 507          | 1 1 1                      |
| 1 150 204            | Investimentos<br>Notredame Intermedica  | 4,527          | 1.11<br>3.08               |
| 1,150,294            |                                         | 12,577         | 3.00                       |
|                      | Pharmaceuticals & Biotechnology 0.00    | 0% (1.31%)     |                            |
|                      | General Retailers 9.20% (7.78%)         |                |                            |
| 58,074               | Arco Platform 'A' Shares                | 2,267          | 0.55                       |
| 156,689              | B2W Digital                             | 1,445          | 0.35                       |
| 1,192,759            | -                                       | 11,144         | 2.73                       |
| 1,525,293            |                                         | 5,728          | 1.40                       |
| 1,714,152            |                                         | 17,043         | 4.17                       |
|                      |                                         |                |                            |
| 000 007              | Travel & Leisure 1.97% (0.78%)          | 0.074          | 0.50                       |
| 233,227              | Azul                                    | 2,271          | 0.56                       |
| 1,518,435            | BK Brasil Operacao e Assessoria         | 5,766          | 1.41                       |
|                      | Mobile Telecommunications 1.34% (0.7    | 76%)           |                            |
| 871,840              | Linx                                    | 5,472          | 1.34                       |
|                      | Electricity 2 67% (3 50%)               |                |                            |
| 1 630 683            | -                                       | 6 347          | 1.55                       |
| 812,117              | Transmissora Alianca de Energia         | 0,017          | 1.00                       |
|                      | Eletrica                                | 4,564          | 1.12                       |
| 1,630,683<br>812,117 | -                                       | 6,347<br>4,564 |                            |

| 1,033,565       Banco do Brasil       9,760       2.3         1,285,715       Itau Unibanco Holding Preference<br>Share       8,655       2.1         Nonlife Insurance 7.28% (4.54%)         1,495,458       BB Seguridade Participacoes       9,646       2.3         523,937       IRB-Brasil Resseguros S.A.       10,607       2.6         1,026,409       Sul America       9,495       2.3         Real Estate Investment & Services 0.00% (1.30%)         Financial Services 9.20% (1.60%)         864,557       B3 SA Brasil Bolsa Balcao       7,744       1.8         1,322,330       Bradespar       7,627       1.8         8,942,099       Itausa - Investimentos Itau       22,241       5.4         Software & Computer Services 1.34% (0.00%)         512,978       Totvs       5,470       1.3         Totvs       5,470       1.3         Total Brazil       272,297       66.6         ITISH VIRGIN ISLANDS 0.00% (0.22%)         Total Brazil       272,297       66.6         Total Canada       2,175       0.5         Industrial Metals & Mining 0.00% (0.25%)         167,672       Parex Res                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                       | Holding                                                                                                         | Investment                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                         | Value<br>£000                                                                                          | % of<br>Net Asset<br>Value                           |      |
|---------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|------------------------------------------------------|------|
| 1,033,565       Banco do Brasil       9,760       2.3         1,285,715       Itau Unibanco Holding Preference<br>Share       8,655       2.1         Nonlife Insurance 7,28% (4,54%)         1,495,458       BB Seguridade Participacces       9,646       2.3         523,937       IRB-Brasil Resseguros S.A.       10,607       2.6         1,026,409       Sul America       9,495       2.3         Real Estate Investment & Services 0.00% (1.30%)         Financial Services 9,20% (1.60%)         864,557       B3 SA Brasil Bolsa Balcao       7,744       1.8         1,322,390       Bradespar       7,627       1.8         8,942,099       Itausa - Investimentos Itau       22,241       5.4         Software & Computer Services 1.34% (0.00%)         512,978       Totvs       5,470       1.3         Total Brazil       272,297       66.6         ITISH VIRGIN ISLANDS 0.00% (0.22%)         Travel & Leisure 0.00% (0.22%)         Total British Virgin Islands                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                         |                                                                                                                 | Banks 9.03% (19.31%)                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                               |                                                                                                        |                                                      |      |
| 1,039,565       Banco do Brasil       9,760       2.3         1,285,715       Itau Unibanco Holding Preference<br>Share       8,655       2.1         Nonlife Insurance 7.28% (4.54%)         1,495,458       BB Seguridade Participacoes       9,646       2.3         523,937       IRB-Brasil Resseguros S.A.       10,607       2.6         1,026,409       Sul America       9,495       2.3         Real Estate Investment & Services 0.00% (1.30%)         Financial Services 9.20% (1.60%)         864,557       B3 SA Brasil Bolsa Balcao       7,744       1.8         1,322,390       Bradespar       7,627       1.8         8,942,099       Itausa - Investimentos Itau       22,241       5.4         Software & Computer Services 1.34% (0.00%)         512,978       Totvs       5,470       1.3         Totvs       5,470       1.3         Total Brazil       272,297       66.6         Total Brazil       272,297       66.6         Total Brazil       2,175       0.5         Industrial Metals & Mining 0.00% (0.25%)         Total Canada       2,175       0.5 <td co<="" td=""><td>2,810,612</td><td>Banco Bradesco</td><td>18,463</td><td>4.52</td></td>                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                           | <td>2,810,612</td> <td>Banco Bradesco</td> <td>18,463</td> <td>4.52</td>                                        | 2,810,612                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          | Banco Bradesco                                                                                         | 18,463                                               | 4.52 |
| 1,285,715       Itau Unibanco Holding Preference<br>Share       8,655       2.1         Nonlife Insurance 728% (4.54%)       1.495,458       BB Seguridade Participacoes       9,646       2.3         523,937       IRB-Brasil Resseguros S.A.       10,607       2.6         1,026,409       Sul America       9,495       2.3         Real Estate Investment & Services 0.00% (1.30%)         Financial Services 9.20% (1.60%)       864,557       B3 SA Brasil Bolsa Balcao       7,744       1.8         1,322,330       Bradespar       7,627       1.8         8,942,099       Itausa - Investimentos Itau       22,241       5.4         Software & Computer Services 1.34% (0.00%)       512,978       Totvs       5,470       1.3         Total Brazil       Z72,297       66.6       66.65       1.3       7.75       0.5         Industrial Brazil       Z72,297       66.6       5.470       1.3         Total Brazil       Z72,297       66.6       6.6         Total Brazil       Z72,297       66.6       6.6         IADA 0.53% (0.75%)       Dil & Gas Producers 0.53% (0.50%)       1.6       1.6         Total Canada       2,175       0.5       1.5         Industrial Metals & Mining 0.00% (0.2                                                                                                                                                                                                                                       |                                                                                                                 | Banco do Brasil                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                    |                                                                                                        | 2.39                                                 |      |
| Share         8,655         2.1           Nonlife Insurance 7.28% (4.54%)         BB Seguridade Participacoes         9,646         2.3           523,997         IRB-Brasil Resseguros S.A.         10,607         2.6           1,026,409         Sul America         9,495         2.3           Real Estate Investment & Services 0.00% (1.30%)           Financial Services 9.20% (1.60%)         864,557         B3 SA Brasil Bolsa Balcao         7,744         1.8           1,322,390         Bradespar         7,627         1.8         8,942,099         Itausa - Investimentos Itau         22,241         5.4           Software & Computer Services 1.34% (0.00%)         512,978         Totvs         5,470         1.3           Total Brazil         272,297         66.6         7         744         1.8           1,322,390         Itausa - Investimentos Itau         22,241         5.4           Software & Computer Services 0.53% (0.50%)         1.3         7         66.6           Total Brazil         272,297         66.6         7           IADA 0.53% (0.75%)         0il & Gas Producers 0.53% (0.50%)         1.5         1.5           Industrial Metals & Mining 0.00% (0.25%)         Total Canada         2,175         0.5 <t< td=""><td></td><td>Itau Unibanco Holding Preference</td><td>-,</td><td></td></t<>                                                                                                |                                                                                                                 | Itau Unibanco Holding Preference                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                   | -,                                                                                                     |                                                      |      |
| 1,495,458       BB Seguridade Participacoes       9,646       2.3         523,997       IRB-Brasil Resseguros S.A.       10,607       2.6         1,026,409       Sul America       9,495       2.3         Real Estate Investment & Services 0.00% (1.30%)         Financial Services 9.20% (1.60%)         864,557       B3 SA Brasil Bolsa Balcao       7,744       1.8         1,322,300       Bradespar       7,627       1.8         8,942,099       Itausa - Investimentos Itau       22,241       5.4         Software & Computer Services 1.34% (0.00%)         512,978       Totvs       5,470       1.3         Total Brazil       272,297       66.6         TISH VIRGIN ISLANDS 0.00% (0.22%)         Travel & Leisure 0.00% (0.22%)       Travel & Leisure 0.00% (0.22%)         Total British Virgin Islands                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                   | 1,200,710                                                                                                       | Ū.                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 | 8,655                                                                                                  | 2.12                                                 |      |
| 1,495,458       BB Seguridade Participacoes       9,646       2.3         523,997       IRB-Brasil Resseguros S.A.       10,607       2.6         1,026,409       Sul America       9,495       2.3         Real Estate Investment & Services 0.00% (1.30%)         Financial Services 0.20% (1.60%)         864,557       B3 SA Brasil Bolsa Balcao       7,744       1.8         1,322,390       Bradespar       7,627       1.8         8,942,099       Itausa - Investimentos Itau       22,241       5.4         Software & Computer Services 1.34% (0.00%)         512,978       Totvs       5,470       1.3         Total Brazil       272,297       66.6         Tish ViRGIN ISLANDS 0.00% (0.22%)         Total Brazil                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                               |                                                                                                                 |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                    |                                                                                                        |                                                      |      |
| 523,997       IRB-Brasil Resseguros S.A.       10,607       2.6         1,026,409       Sul America       9,495       2.3         Real Estate Investment & Services 0.00% (1.30%)         Financial Services 9.20% (1.60%)         864,557       B3 SA Brasil Bolsa Balcao       7,744       1.8         1,322,330       Bradespar       7,627       1.8         8,942,099       Itausa - Investimentos Itau       22,241       5.4         Software & Computer Services 1.34% (0.00%)         512,978       Totvs       5,470       1.3         Total Brazil       272,297       66.6         TISH VIRGIN ISLANDS 0.00% (0.22%)         Tavel & Leisure 0.00% (0.22%)         Total Brazil                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                   | 1 405 450                                                                                                       |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                    | 0.646                                                                                                  | 2.20                                                 |      |
| 1,026,409       Sul America       9,495       2.3         Real Estate Investment & Services 0.00% (1.30%)         Financial Services 9.20% (1.60%)         864,557       B3 SA Brasil Bolsa Balcao       7,744       1.8         1,322,390       Bradespar       7,627       1.8         8,942,099       Itausa - Investimentos Itau       22,241       5.4         Software & Computer Services 1.34% (0.00%)         512,978       Totvs       5,470       1.3         Total Brazil       272,297       66.6         Total Brazil       272,297       65.5         IADA 0.53% (0.75%)       018 & Gas Producers 0.53% (0.50%)         Total Brazil       2,175       0.5         Total Canada       2,175       0.5         Industr                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                             |                                                                                                                 |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                    |                                                                                                        |                                                      |      |
| Number         Control         Control           Real Estate Investment & Services 0.00% (1.30%)         Financial Services 9.20% (1.60%)           864,557         B3 SA Brasil Bolsa Balcao         7,744         1.8           1,322,330         Bradespar         7,627         1.8           8,942,099         Itausa - Investimentos Itau         22,241         5.4           Software & Computer Services 1.34% (0.00%)         512,978         Totvs         5,470         1.3           Total Brazil         272,297         66.6         66.6           TISH VIRGIN ISLANDS 0.00% (0.22%)         Travel & Leisure 0.00% (0.22%)         -         -           IADA 0.53% (0.75%)         0il & Gas Producers 0.53% (0.50%)         167,672         Parex Resources         2,175         0.5           Industrial Metals & Mining 0.00% (0.22%)         Total Canada         2,175         0.5           MAN ISLANDS 0.75%)         0il & Gas Producers 0.53% (0.50%)         167,672         9           Total Canada         2,175         0.5         0.5           MAN ISLANDS 0.70% (0.70%)         Support Services 0.70% (0.70%)         66,463         PagSeguro Digital         2,858         0.7           Total Cayman Islands         2,855         1.1         1.1         1.822,529         E                                                                                                                                       |                                                                                                                 | 6                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  |                                                                                                        |                                                      |      |
| Financial Services 9.20% (1.60%)           864,557         B3 SA Brasil Bolsa Balcao         7,744         1.8           1,322,390         Bradespar         7,627         1.8           8,942,099         Itausa - Investimentos Itau         22,241         5.4           Software & Computer Services 1.34% (0.00%)           512,978         Totvs         5,470         1.3           Total Brazil         272,297         66.6           Total Brazil         272,297         66.6           Total Brazil         272,297         66.6           Total British Virgin Islands         -           Total British Virgin Islands         -           JADA 0.53% (0.75%)         018 & Gas Producers 0.53% (0.50%)         167,672         Parex Resources         2,175         0.5           Industrial Metals & Mining 0.00% (0.25%)           Total Canada         2,175         0.5           Support Services 0.70% (0.70%)           66.66           Support Services 0.70% (0.70%)           Support Services 0.70% (0.70%)           Support Services 0.70% (0.70%)            2,858         0.7 <td>1,020,403</td> <td></td> <td>,</td> <td>2.32</td>                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            | 1,020,403                                                                                                       |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                    | ,                                                                                                      | 2.32                                                 |      |
| 864,557       B3 SA Brasil Bolsa Balcao       7,744       1.8         1,322,390       Bradespar       7,627       1.8         8,942,099       Itausa - Investimentos Itau       22,241       5.4         Software & Computer Services 1.34% (0.00%)         512,978       Totvs       5,470       1.3         Total Brazil       272,297       66.6         Tish ViRGIN ISLANDS 0.00% (0.22%)         Travel & Leisure 0.00% (0.22%)                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          |                                                                                                                 | Real Estate Investment & Services 0.0                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                              | 0% (1.30%)                                                                                             |                                                      |      |
| 1,322,390       Bradespar       7,627       1.8         8,942,099       Itausa - Investimentos Itau       22,241       5.4         Software & Computer Services 1.34% (0.00%)         512,978       Totvs       5,470       1.3         Total Brazil       272,297       66.6         TISH VIRGIN ISLANDS 0.00% (0.22%)         Travel & Leisure 0.00% (0.22%)                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                |                                                                                                                 | Financial Services 9.20% (1.60%)                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                   |                                                                                                        |                                                      |      |
| 8,942,099       Itausa - Investimentos Itau       22,241       5.4         Software & Computer Services 1.34% (0.00%)         512,978       Totvs       5,470       1.3         Total Brazil       272,297       66.6         Tiski Virgin Islands       -         ISH VIRGIN ISLANDS 0.00% (0.22%)         Travel & Leisure 0.00% (0.22%)       -       -         JADA 0.53% (0.75%)       0il & Gas Producers 0.53% (0.50%)         167,672       Parex Resources       2,175       0.5         Industrial Metals & Mining 0.00% (0.25%)       -       -         Total Canada       2,175       0.5         VMAN ISLANDS 0.70% (0.70%)       Support Services 0.70% (0.70%)       66,463       PagSeguro Digital       2,858       0.7         Total Canada       2,858       0.7       Total Cayman Islands       2,858       0.7         LE 1.12% (2.98%)       Beverages 1.12% (2.98%)       1.1       1.4       1.555       1.1         1,822,529       Embotelladora Andina       4,555       1.1       1.1       1.4555       1.1         00MBIA 2.15% (1.91%)       Bancs 2.15% (1.91%)       8,783       2.1       1.1         00MBIA 2.15% (1.91%)       Bancolombia ADR                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                           | 864,557                                                                                                         | B3 SA Brasil Bolsa Balcao                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          | 7,744                                                                                                  | 1.89                                                 |      |
| Software & Computer Services 1.34% (0.00%)           512,978         Totvs         5,470         1.3           Total Brazil         272,297         66.6           TISH VIRGIN ISLANDS 0.00% (0.22%)           Total British Virgin Islands         -           JADA 0.53% (0.75%)         Oil & Gas Producers 0.53% (0.50%)         -           IADA 0.53% (0.75%)         Oil & Gas Producers 0.53% (0.50%)         -           167,672         Parex Resources         2,175         0.5           Industrial Metals & Mining 0.00% (0.25%)         -         -           Total Canada         2,175         0.5           //MAN ISLANDS 0.70% (0.70%)         Support Services 0.70% (0.70%)         66,463         PagSeguro Digital         2,858         0.7           Total Cayman Islands         2,858         0.7         -         -         -           LE 1.12% (2.98%)         Beverages 1.12% (2.98%)         -         -         -         -           .1822,529         Embotelladora Andina         4,555         1.1         -         -           .0MBIA 2.15% (1.91%)         Banks 2.15% (1.91%)         218,708         8,789         2.1           .2000000000000000000000000000000000000                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            | 1,322,390                                                                                                       | Bradespar                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          | 7,627                                                                                                  | 1.87                                                 |      |
| 512,978       Totvs       5,470       1.3         Total Brazil       272,297       66.6         TISH VIRGIN ISLANDS 0.00% (0.22%)       Travel & Leisure 0.00% (0.22%)                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                        | 8,942,099                                                                                                       | ltausa - Investimentos Itau                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                        | 22,241                                                                                                 | 5.44                                                 |      |
| 512,978       Totvs       5,470       1.3         Total Brazil       272,297       66.6         TISH VIRGIN ISLANDS 0.00% (0.22%)       Travel & Leisure 0.00% (0.22%)                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                        |                                                                                                                 | Software & Computer Services 1.34%                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 | (0.00%)                                                                                                |                                                      |      |
| TISH VIRGIN ISLANDS 0.00% (0.22%)         Travel & Leisure 0.00% (0.22%)           Total British Virgin Islands         –           VADA 0.53% (0.75%)         0il & Gas Producers 0.53% (0.50%)           167,672         Parex Resources         2,175         0.5           Industrial Metals & Mining 0.00% (0.25%)         Total Canada         2,175         0.5           //MAN ISLANDS 0.70% (0.70%)         Support Services 0.70% (0.70%)         66,463         PagSeguro Digital         2,858         0.7           Total Cayman Islands         2,858         0.7         Total Cayman Islands         2,858         0.7           LE 1.12% (2.98%)         Beverages 1.12% (2.98%)         1,822,529         Embotelladora Andina         4,555         1.1           .00BBIA 2.15% (1.91%)         Banks 2.15% (1.91%)         218,708         Bancolombia ADR         8,789         2.1           .00BBIA 2.15% (0.54%)         Industrial Metals & Mining 0.58% (0.00%)         157,511         Ternium S.A. Sponsored         2,371         0.5           Software & Computer Services 0.63% (0.54%)         33,099         Globant         2,553         0.6                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                              | 512,978                                                                                                         | Totvs                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                              | 5,470                                                                                                  | 1.34                                                 |      |
| Travel & Leisure 0.00% (0.22%)           Total British Virgin Islands         –           VADA 0.53% (0.75%)         Oil & Gas Producers 0.53% (0.50%)           167,672         Parex Resources         2,175         0.5           Industrial Metals & Mining 0.00% (0.25%)         Total Canada         2,175         0.5           //MAN ISLANDS 0.70% (0.70%)         Support Services 0.70% (0.70%)         66,463         PagSeguro Digital         2,858         0.7           66,463         PagSeguro Digital         2,858         0.7         7         1012 Cayman Islands         2,858         0.7           LE 1.12% (2.98%)         Beverages 1.12% (2.98%)         1,822,529         Embotelladora Andina         4,555         1.1           .0MBIA 2.15% (1.91%)         Banks 2.15% (1.91%)         218,708         Bancolombia ADR         8,789         2.1           .0MBIA 2.15% (0.54%)         Industrial Metals & Mining 0.58% (0.00%)         157,511         Ternium S.A. Sponsored         2,371         0.5           Software & Computer Services 0.63% (0.54%)         33,099         Globant         2,553         0.6                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     |                                                                                                                 | Total Brazil                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                       | 272,297                                                                                                | 66.65                                                |      |
| Oil & Gas Producers 0.53% (0.50%)           167,672         Parex Resources         2,175         0.5           Industrial Metals & Mining 0.00% (0.25%)         Total Canada         2,175         0.5           //MAN ISLANDS 0.70% (0.70%)         Support Services 0.70% (0.70%)         66,463         PagSeguro Digital         2,858         0.7           //MAN ISLANDS 0.70% (0.70%)         Support Services 0.70% (0.70%)         66,463         PagSeguro Digital         2,858         0.7           // Total Cayman Islands         2,858         0.7         7         1012 Cayman Islands         2,858         0.7           LE 1.12% (2.98%)         Beverages 1.12% (2.98%)         1.822,529         Embotelladora Andina         4,555         1.1           .0MBIA 2.15% (1.91%)         Banks 2.15% (1.91%)         218,708         Bancolombia ADR         8,789         2.1           .0MBIA 2.15% (0.54%)         Industrial Metals & Mining 0.58% (0.00%)         157,511         Ternium S.A. Sponsored         2,371         0.5           .050tware & Computer Services 0.63% (0.54%)         33,099         Globant         2,553         0.6                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  | IISH VIKGIN I                                                                                                   | Travel & Leisure 0.00% (0.22%)                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     |                                                                                                        |                                                      |      |
| 167,672       Parex Resources       2,175       0.5         Industrial Metals & Mining 0.00% (0.25%)       Total Canada       2,175       0.5         /'MAN ISLANDS 0.70% (0.70%)       Support Services 0.70% (0.70%)       66,463       PagSeguro Digital       2,858       0.7         66,463       PagSeguro Digital       2,858       0.7       7       70tal Cayman Islands       2,858       0.7         LE 1.12% (2.98%)       Beverages 1.12% (2.98%)       1,822,529       Embotelladora Andina       4,555       1.1         .0MBIA 2.15% (1.91%)       Banks 2.15% (1.91%)       218,708       Bancolombia ADR       8,789       2.1         .0MBIA 2.15% (0.54%)       Industrial Metals & Mining 0.58% (0.00%)       157,511       Ternium S.A. Sponsored       2,371       0.5         .30,099       Globant       2,553       0.6                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                             | NADA 0.53% (0                                                                                                   | .75%)                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                              |                                                                                                        |                                                      |      |
| Industrial Metals & Mining 0.00% (0.25%)           Total Canada         2,175         0.5           /(MAN ISLANDS 0.70% (0.70%)         Support Services 0.70% (0.70%)         66,463         PagSeguro Digital         2,858         0.7           66,463         PagSeguro Digital         2,858         0.7         Total Cayman Islands         2,858         0.7           LE 1.12% (2.98%)         Beverages 1.12% (2.98%)         2,858         0.7           1,822,529         Embotelladora Andina         4,555         1.1           Total Chile         4,555         1.1           .0MBIA 2.15% (1.91%)         Banks 2.15% (1.91%)         2           218,708         Bancolombia ADR         8,789         2.1           .0MBIA 2.15% (0.54%)         Industrial Metals & Mining 0.58% (0.00%)         157,511         Ternium S.A. Sponsored         2,371         0.5           Software & Computer Services 0.63% (0.54%)         33,099         Globant         2,553         0.6                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                         |                                                                                                                 | Oil & Gas Producers 0.53% (0.50%)                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  |                                                                                                        |                                                      |      |
| Total Canada         2,175         0.5           /MAN ISLANDS 0.70% (0.70%)         Support Services 0.70% (0.70%)         66,463         PagSeguro Digital         2,858         0.7           66,463         PagSeguro Digital         2,858         0.7           Total Cayman Islands         2,858         0.7           LE 1.12% (2.98%)         Beverages 1.12% (2.98%)         1.822,529         Embotelladora Andina         4,555         1.1           1,822,529         Embotelladora Andina         4,555         1.1         1.1           .00MBIA 2.15% (1.91%)         Banks 2.15% (1.91%)         218,708         Bancolombia ADR         8,789         2.1           .00MBIA 2.15% (0.54%)         Industrial Metals & Mining 0.58% (0.00%)         157,511         Ternium S.A. Sponsored         2,371         0.5           .050tware & Computer Services 0.63% (0.54%)         33,099         Globant         2,553         0.6                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                         |                                                                                                                 |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                    |                                                                                                        |                                                      |      |
| Total Canada         2,175         0.5           'MAN ISLANDS 0.70% (0.70%)         Support Services 0.70% (0.70%)         66,463         PagSeguro Digital         2,858         0.7           66,463         PagSeguro Digital         2,858         0.7         7         Total Cayman Islands         2,858         0.7           LE 1.12% (2.98%)         Beverages 1.12% (2.98%)         1.822,529         Embotelladora Andina         4,555         1.1           1,822,529         Embotelladora Andina         4,555         1.1         1.1           OMBIA 2.15% (1.91%)         Banks 2.15% (1.91%)         218,708         Bancolombia ADR         8,789         2.1           EMBOURG 1.21% (0.54%)         Industrial Metals & Mining 0.58% (0.00%)         157,511         Ternium S.A. Sponsored         2,371         0.5           Software & Computer Services 0.63% (0.54%)         33,099         Globant         2,553         0.6                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                    | 167,672                                                                                                         |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                    | 2,175                                                                                                  | 0.53                                                 |      |
| Support Services 0.70% (0.70%)           66,463         PagSeguro Digital         2,858         0.7           Total Cayman Islands         2,858         0.7           LE 1.12% (2.98%)         Beverages 1.12% (2.98%)         1.822,529         Embotelladora Andina         4,555         1.1           1,822,529         Embotelladora Andina         4,555         1.1         1           Total Chile         4,555         1.1         1           .0MBIA 2.15% (1.91%)         Banks 2.15% (1.91%)         2         8,789         2.1           .0MBIA 2.15% (1.91%)         Bancolombia ADR         8,789         2.1           .0MBIA 2.15% (1.91%)         1.1         1.1         1.1           .0MBIA 2.15% (1.91%)         218,708         Bancolombia ADR         8,789         2.1           .0MBIA 2.15% (0.54%)         Industrial Metals & Mining 0.58% (0.00%)         1.1         1.5           .05         Software & Computer Services 0.63% (0.54%)         3.3(0.99)         Globant         2,553         0.6                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                      | 167,672                                                                                                         | Parex Resources                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                    | ,                                                                                                      | 0.53                                                 |      |
| Support Services 0.70% (0.70%)           66,463         PagSeguro Digital         2,858         0.7           Total Cayman Islands         2,858         0.7           LE 1.12% (2.98%)         Beverages 1.12% (2.98%)         1.822,529         Embotelladora Andina         4,555         1.1           Total Chile         4,555         1.1         7         7         7         7         6         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7 <th 7<="" td=""><td>167,672</td><td>Parex Resources Industrial Metals &amp; Mining 0.00% (0.2)</td><td>5%)</td><td>0.53</td></th>                                                                                                                                                                                    | <td>167,672</td> <td>Parex Resources Industrial Metals &amp; Mining 0.00% (0.2)</td> <td>5%)</td> <td>0.53</td> | 167,672                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            | Parex Resources Industrial Metals & Mining 0.00% (0.2)                                                 | 5%)                                                  | 0.53 |
| 66,463         PagSeguro Digital         2,858         0.7           Total Cayman Islands         2,858         0.7           LE 1.12% (2.98%)         Beverages 1.12% (2.98%)         1           1,822,529         Embotelladora Andina         4,555         1.1           Total Chile         4,555         1.1           .0MBIA 2.15% (1.91%)         Banks 2.15% (1.91%)         2           .218,708         Bancolombia ADR         8,789         2.1           Total Colombia         8,789         2.1           CEMBOURG 1.21% (0.54%)         Industrial Metals & Mining 0.58% (0.00%)         157,511         Ternium S.A. Sponsored         2,371         0.5           Software & Computer Services 0.63% (0.54%)         33,099         Globant         2,553         0.6                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     | 167,672                                                                                                         | Parex Resources Industrial Metals & Mining 0.00% (0.2)                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                             | 5%)                                                                                                    |                                                      |      |
| Total Cayman Islands         2,858         0.7           LE 1.12% (2.98%)         Beverages 1.12% (2.98%)         1,822,529         Embotelladora Andina         4,555         1.1           1,822,529         Embotelladora Andina         4,555         1.1         1           OMBIA 2.15% (1.91%)         Banks 2.15% (1.91%)         2         8,789         2.1           OMBIA 2.15% (1.91%)         218,708         Bancolombia ADR         8,789         2.1           Total Colombia         8,789         2.1         1         1           EMBOURG 1.21% (0.54%)         Industrial Metals & Mining 0.58% (0.00%)         1         157,511         Ternium S.A. Sponsored         2,371         0.5           Software & Computer Services 0.63% (0.54%)         33,099         Globant         2,553         0.6                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                | ·                                                                                                               | Parex Resources<br>Industrial Metals & Mining 0.00% (0.2<br>Total Canada<br>S 0.70% (0.70%)                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                        | 5%)                                                                                                    |                                                      |      |
| LE 1.12% (2.98%)<br>Beverages 1.12% (2.98%)<br>1,822,529 Embotelladora Andina 4,555 1.1<br>Total Chile 4,555 1.1<br>COMBIA 2.15% (1.91%)<br>Banks 2.15% (1.91%)<br>218,708 Bancolombia ADR 8,789 2.1<br>Total Colombia 2.15% 8,789 2.1<br>Total Colombia 3DR 8,789 2.1<br>CEMBOURG 1.21% (0.54%)<br>Industrial Metals & Mining 0.58% (0.00%)<br>157,511 Ternium S.A. Sponsored 2,371 0.5<br>Software & Computer Services 0.63% (0.54%)<br>33,099 Globant 2,553 0.6                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            | 'MAN ISLAND                                                                                                     | Parex Resources<br>Industrial Metals & Mining 0.00% (0.2<br>Total Canada<br>S 0.70% (0.70%)<br>Support Services 0.70% (0.70%)                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                      | 5%)<br>2,175                                                                                           | 0.53                                                 |      |
| Beverages 1.12% (2.98%)           1,822,529         Embotelladora Andina         4,555         1.1           Total Chile         4,555         1.1           .OMBIA 2.15% (1.91%)         Banks 2.15% (1.91%)         2           .218,708         Bancolombia ADR         8,789         2.1           .Total Colombia         8,789         2.1           .CEMBOURG 1.21% (0.54%)         Industrial Metals & Mining 0.58% (0.00%)         157,511           157,511         Ternium S.A. Sponsored         2,371         0.5           Software & Computer Services 0.63% (0.54%)         33,099         Globant         2,553         0.6                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  | 'MAN ISLAND                                                                                                     | Parex Resources<br>Industrial Metals & Mining 0.00% (0.29<br>Total Canada<br>S 0.70% (0.70%)<br>Support Services 0.70% (0.70%)<br>PagSeguro Digital                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                | 5%)<br>2,175                                                                                           |                                                      |      |
| Beverages 1.12% (2.98%)           1,822,529         Embotelladora Andina         4,555         1.1           Total Chile         4,555         1.1           .OMBIA 2.15% (1.91%)         Banks 2.15% (1.91%)         2           .218,708         Bancolombia ADR         8,789         2.1           .Total Colombia         8,789         2.1           .CEMBOURG 1.21% (0.54%)         Industrial Metals & Mining 0.58% (0.00%)         157,511           157,511         Ternium S.A. Sponsored         2,371         0.5           Software & Computer Services 0.63% (0.54%)         33,099         Globant         2,553         0.6                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  | 'MAN ISLAND                                                                                                     | Parex Resources<br>Industrial Metals & Mining 0.00% (0.29<br>Total Canada<br>S 0.70% (0.70%)<br>Support Services 0.70% (0.70%)<br>PagSeguro Digital                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                | <b>5%)</b><br><b>2,175</b><br>2,858                                                                    | 0.53                                                 |      |
| Total Chile         4,555         1.1           .0MBIA 2.15% (1.91%)<br>Banks 2.15% (1.91%)         8         218,708         8         8,789         2.1           .018,708         Bancolombia ADR         8,789         2.1         7         7         7         7         7         8         8,789         2.1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1 <td>7<b>MAN ISLAND</b><br/>66,463</td> <td>Parex Resources<br/>Industrial Metals &amp; Mining 0.00% (0.29<br/>Total Canada<br/>S 0.70% (0.70%)<br/>Support Services 0.70% (0.70%)<br/>PagSeguro Digital<br/>Total Cayman Islands</td> <td><b>5%)</b><br/><b>2,175</b><br/>2,858</td> <td><b>0.53</b><br/>0.70</td> | 7 <b>MAN ISLAND</b><br>66,463                                                                                   | Parex Resources<br>Industrial Metals & Mining 0.00% (0.29<br>Total Canada<br>S 0.70% (0.70%)<br>Support Services 0.70% (0.70%)<br>PagSeguro Digital<br>Total Cayman Islands                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                        | <b>5%)</b><br><b>2,175</b><br>2,858                                                                    | <b>0.53</b><br>0.70                                  |      |
| .00BIA 2.15% (1.91%)         Banks 2.15% (1.91%)           218,708         Bancolombia ADR         8,789         2.1           Total Colombia         8,789         2.1           XEMBOURG 1.21% (0.54%)         Industrial Metals & Mining 0.58% (0.00%)         2,371         0.5           Software & Computer Services 0.63% (0.54%)         33,099         Globant         2,553         0.6                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                             | 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2                                                                           | Parex Resources<br>Industrial Metals & Mining 0.00% (0.29<br>Total Canada<br>S 0.70% (0.70%)<br>Support Services 0.70% (0.70%)<br>PagSeguro Digital<br>Total Cayman Islands<br>%)                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  | <b>5%)</b><br><b>2,175</b><br>2,858                                                                    | <b>0.53</b><br>0.70                                  |      |
| Banks 2.15% (1.91%)           218,708         Bancolombia ADR         8,789         2.1           Total Colombia         8,789         2.1           CEMBOURG 1.21% (0.54%)         Industrial Metals & Mining 0.58% (0.00%)         157,511         Ternium S.A. Sponsored         2,371         0.5           Software & Computer Services 0.63% (0.54%)         33,099         Globant         2,553         0.6                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                           | /MAN ISLAND<br>66,463<br>LE 1.12% (2.984                                                                        | Parex Resources<br>Industrial Metals & Mining 0.00% (0.29<br>Total Canada<br>S 0.70% (0.70%)<br>Support Services 0.70% (0.70%)<br>PagSeguro Digital<br>Total Cayman Islands<br>%)<br>Beverages 1.12% (2.98%)                                                                                                                                                                                                                                       | 5%)<br>2,175<br>2,858<br>2,858<br>2,858                                                                | <b>0.53</b><br>0.70                                  |      |
| Banks 2.15% (1.91%)           218,708         Bancolombia ADR         8,789         2.1           Total Colombia         8,789         2.1           CEMBOURG 1.21% (0.54%)         Industrial Metals & Mining 0.58% (0.00%)         157,511         Ternium S.A. Sponsored         2,371         0.5           Software & Computer Services 0.63% (0.54%)         33,099         Globant         2,553         0.6                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                           | /MAN ISLAND<br>66,463<br>LE 1.12% (2.984                                                                        | Parex Resources<br>Industrial Metals & Mining 0.00% (0.29<br>Total Canada<br>S 0.70% (0.70%)<br>Support Services 0.70% (0.70%)<br>PagSeguro Digital<br>Total Cayman Islands<br>%)<br>Beverages 1.12% (2.98%)<br>Embotelladora Andina                                                                                                                                                                                                               | 5%)<br>2,175<br>2,858<br>2,858<br>4,555                                                                | 0.53<br>0.70<br>0.70                                 |      |
| 218,708         Bancolombia ADR<br>Total Colombia         8,789         2.1           Total Colombia         8,789         2.1           XEMBOURG 1.21% (0.54%)<br>Industrial Metals & Mining 0.58% (0.00%)         2,371         0.5           157,511         Ternium S.A. Sponsored         2,371         0.5           Software & Computer Services 0.63% (0.54%)         33,099         Globant         2,553         0.6                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                | /MAN ISLAND<br>66,463<br>LE 1.12% (2.98<br>1,822,529                                                            | Parex Resources<br>Industrial Metals & Mining 0.00% (0.29<br>Total Canada<br>S 0.70% (0.70%)<br>Support Services 0.70% (0.70%)<br>PagSeguro Digital<br>Total Cayman Islands<br>%)<br>Beverages 1.12% (2.98%)<br>Embotelladora Andina<br>Total Chile                                                                                                                                                                                                | 5%)<br>2,175<br>2,858<br>2,858<br>4,555                                                                | 0.53<br>0.70<br>0.70                                 |      |
| Total Colombia         8,789         2.1           XEMBOURG 1.21% (0.54%)         Industrial Metals & Mining 0.58% (0.00%)         1000000000000000000000000000000000000                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                      | /MAN ISLAND<br>66,463<br>LE 1.12% (2.98<br>1,822,529                                                            | Parex Resources<br>Industrial Metals & Mining 0.00% (0.29<br>Total Canada<br>S 0.70% (0.70%)<br>Support Services 0.70% (0.70%)<br>PagSeguro Digital<br>Total Cayman Islands<br>%)<br>Beverages 1.12% (2.98%)<br>Embotelladora Andina<br>Total Chile<br>(1.91%)                                                                                                                                                                                     | 5%)<br>2,175<br>2,858<br>2,858<br>4,555                                                                | 0.53<br>0.70<br>0.70                                 |      |
| EMBOURG 1.21% (0.54%)         Industrial Metals & Mining 0.58% (0.00%)           157,511         Ternium S.A. Sponsored         2,371         0.5           Software & Computer Services 0.63% (0.54%)         33,099         Globant         2,553         0.6                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                               | /MAN ISLAND<br>66,463<br>LE 1.12% (2.98<br>1,822,529<br>.0MBIA 2.15%                                            | Parex Resources<br>Industrial Metals & Mining 0.00% (0.29<br>Total Canada<br>S 0.70% (0.70%)<br>Support Services 0.70% (0.70%)<br>PagSeguro Digital<br>Total Cayman Islands<br>%)<br>Beverages 1.12% (2.98%)<br>Embotelladora Andina<br>Total Chile<br>(1.91%)<br>Banks 2.15% (1.91%)                                                                                                                                                              | 5%)<br>2,175<br>2,858<br>2,858<br>4,555<br>4,555                                                       | 0.53<br>0.70<br>0.70<br>1.12<br>1.12                 |      |
| Industrial Metals & Mining 0.58% (0.00%)           157,511         Ternium S.A. Sponsored         2,371         0.5           Software & Computer Services 0.63% (0.54%)         33,099         Globant         2,553         0.6                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                             | /MAN ISLAND<br>66,463<br>LE 1.12% (2.98<br>1,822,529<br>.0MBIA 2.15%                                            | Parex Resources<br>Industrial Metals & Mining 0.00% (0.29<br>Total Canada<br>S 0.70% (0.70%)<br>Support Services 0.70% (0.70%)<br>PagSeguro Digital<br>Total Cayman Islands<br>%)<br>Beverages 1.12% (2.98%)<br>Embotelladora Andina<br>Total Chile<br>(1.91%)<br>Banks 2.15% (1.91%)<br>Bancolombia ADR                                                                                                                                           | 5%)<br>2,175<br>2,858<br>2,858<br>4,555<br>4,555<br>4,555<br>8,789                                     | 0.53<br>0.70<br>0.70<br>1.12<br>1.12<br>2.15         |      |
| 157,511         Ternium S.A. Sponsored         2,371         0.5           Software & Computer Services 0.63% (0.54%)         33,099         Globant         2,553         0.6                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                | /MAN ISLAND<br>66,463<br>LE 1.12% (2.98<br>1,822,529<br>.0MBIA 2.15%                                            | Parex Resources<br>Industrial Metals & Mining 0.00% (0.29<br>Total Canada<br>S 0.70% (0.70%)<br>Support Services 0.70% (0.70%)<br>PagSeguro Digital<br>Total Cayman Islands<br>%)<br>Beverages 1.12% (2.98%)<br>Embotelladora Andina<br>Total Chile<br>(1.91%)<br>Banks 2.15% (1.91%)<br>Bancolombia ADR                                                                                                                                           | 5%)<br>2,175<br>2,858<br>2,858<br>4,555<br>4,555<br>4,555<br>8,789                                     | 0.53<br>0.70<br>0.70<br>1.12<br>1.12                 |      |
| Software & Computer Services 0.63% (0.54%)           33,099         Globant         2,553         0.6                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                         | 2000 218,708                                                                                                    | Parex Resources<br>Industrial Metals & Mining 0.00% (0.29<br>Total Canada<br>S 0.70% (0.70%)<br>Support Services 0.70% (0.70%)<br>PagSeguro Digital<br>Total Cayman Islands<br>%)<br>Beverages 1.12% (2.98%)<br>Embotelladora Andina<br>Total Chile<br>(1.91%)<br>Banks 2.15% (1.91%)<br>Bancolombia ADR<br>Total Colombia                                                                                                                         | 5%)<br>2,175<br>2,858<br>2,858<br>4,555<br>4,555<br>4,555<br>8,789                                     | 0.53<br>0.70<br>0.70<br>1.12<br>1.12<br>2.15         |      |
| 33,099 Globant 2,553 0.6                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                      | /MAN ISLAND<br>66,463<br>LE 1.12% (2.98<br>1,822,529<br>.0MBIA 2.15%<br>218,708                                 | Parex Resources<br>Industrial Metals & Mining 0.00% (0.21<br>Total Canada<br>S 0.70% (0.70%)<br>Support Services 0.70% (0.70%)<br>PagSeguro Digital<br>Total Cayman Islands<br>%)<br>Beverages 1.12% (2.98%)<br>Embotelladora Andina<br>Total Chile<br>(1.91%)<br>Banks 2.15% (1.91%)<br>Bancolombia ADR<br>Total Colombia<br>1% (0.54%)                                                                                                           | 5%)<br>2,175<br>2,858<br>2,858<br>4,555<br>4,555<br>4,555<br>8,789<br>8,789                            | 0.53<br>0.70<br>0.70<br>1.12<br>1.12<br>2.15         |      |
| 33,099 Globant 2,553 0.6                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                      | 2 MAN ISLAND<br>66,463<br>LE 1.12% (2.98<br>1,822,529<br>OMBIA 2.15%<br>218,708<br>EMBOURG 1.2                  | Parex Resources<br>Industrial Metals & Mining 0.00% (0.21<br>Total Canada<br>S 0.70% (0.70%)<br>Support Services 0.70% (0.70%)<br>PagSeguro Digital<br>Total Cayman Islands<br>%)<br>Beverages 1.12% (2.98%)<br>Embotelladora Andina<br>Total Chile<br>(1.91%)<br>Banks 2.15% (1.91%)<br>Bancolombia ADR<br>Total Colombia<br>11% (0.54%)<br>Industrial Metals & Mining 0.58% (0.00                                                                | 5%)<br>2,175<br>2,858<br>2,858<br>4,555<br>4,555<br>4,555<br>8,789<br>8,789<br>8,789                   | 0.53<br>0.70<br>0.70<br>1.12<br>1.12<br>2.15         |      |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                               | 2 MAN ISLAND<br>66,463<br>LE 1.12% (2.98<br>1,822,529<br>OMBIA 2.15%<br>218,708<br>EMBOURG 1.2                  | Parex Resources<br>Industrial Metals & Mining 0.00% (0.23<br>Total Canada<br>S 0.70% (0.70%)<br>Support Services 0.70% (0.70%)<br>PagSeguro Digital<br>Total Cayman Islands<br>%)<br>Beverages 1.12% (2.98%)<br>Embotelladora Andina<br>Total Chile<br>(1.91%)<br>Banks 2.15% (1.91%)<br>Bancolombia ADR<br>Total Colombia<br>1% (0.54%)<br>Industrial Metals & Mining 0.58% (0.00<br>Ternium S.A. Sponsored                                       | 5%)<br>2,858<br>2,858<br>2,858<br>4,555<br>4,555<br>4,555<br>8,789<br>8,789<br>8,789<br>0%)<br>2,371   | 0.53<br>0.70<br>0.70<br>1.12<br>1.12<br>2.15<br>2.15 |      |
| Total Luxembourg 4,924 1.2                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                    | /MAN ISLAND<br>66,463<br>LE 1.12% (2.98<br>1,822,529<br>.OMBIA 2.15%<br>218,708<br>CEMBOURG 1.2<br>157,511      | Parex Resources<br>Industrial Metals & Mining 0.00% (0.23<br>Total Canada<br>S 0.70% (0.70%)<br>Support Services 0.70% (0.70%)<br>PagSeguro Digital<br>Total Cayman Islands<br>%)<br>Beverages 1.12% (2.98%)<br>Embotelladora Andina<br>Total Chile<br>(1.91%)<br>Banks 2.15% (1.91%)<br>Bancolombia ADR<br>Total Colombia<br>1% (0.54%)<br>Industrial Metals & Mining 0.58% (0.00<br>Ternium S.A. Sponsored<br>Software & Computer Services 0.63% | 5%)<br>2,858<br>2,858<br>2,858<br>4,555<br>4,555<br>4,555<br>8,789<br>8,789<br>0%)<br>2,371<br>(0.54%) | 0.53<br>0.70<br>0.70<br>1.12<br>1.12<br>2.15<br>2.15 |      |

Chemicals 0.00% (0.90%)

# Industrial Metals & Mining 1.36% (1.15%) 2,944,187 Grupo Mexico 5,550 1.36

### **Threadneedle Latin America Fund**

### **Portfolio Statement**

| Holding                                                       | Investment                                                                                  | Value<br>£000           | % of<br>Net Asset<br>Value |
|---------------------------------------------------------------|---------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|-------------------------|----------------------------|
| <b>MEXICO 16.17% (</b> ′                                      | 18.30%) (continued)<br>General Industrials 0.00% (1.10%)                                    |                         |                            |
| 315,163                                                       | Industrial Transportation 0.94% (1.90%)<br>Grupo Aeroport Del Sureste                       | 3,833                   | 0.94                       |
| 231,605                                                       | <b>Beverages 4.25% (4.28%)</b><br>Fomento Economico Mexicano ADR                            | 17,364                  | 4.25                       |
| 5,747,919                                                     | General Retailers 3.43% (3.22%)<br>Wal-Mart de Mexico                                       | 13,993                  | 3.43                       |
| 1,565,372                                                     | <b>Travel &amp; Leisure 0.68% (0.67%)</b><br>Alsea Sab de CV                                | 2,771                   | 0.68                       |
| 795,273                                                       | Mobile Telecommunications 2.29% (2.6<br>America Movil ADR                                   | <b>7%)</b><br>9,370     | 2.29                       |
| 2,938,099                                                     | Banks 3.22% (2.41%)<br>Grupo Financiero Banorte<br>Total Mexico                             | 13,172<br><b>66,053</b> | 3.22<br>16.17              |
|                                                               | -                                                                                           | 00,035                  | 10.17                      |
| PANAMA 1.20% (                                                | •                                                                                           |                         |                            |
| 59,206                                                        | Travel & Leisure 1.20% (0.78%)<br>Copa Holdings                                             | 4,915                   | 1.20                       |
| 00,200                                                        | Total Panama                                                                                | 4,915                   | 1.20                       |
| REPUBLIC OF IRE<br>13,288,090                                 | LAND 2.65% (0.41%)<br>Liquidity Funds 2.65% (0.41%)'<br>BlackRock Institutional Cash Series |                         |                            |
| 13,200,030                                                    | US Dollar Liquidity Platinum                                                                | 10,805                  | 2.65                       |
|                                                               | Total Republic of Ireland                                                                   | 10,805                  | 2.65                       |
| IINITED STATES (                                              | DF AMERICA 4.46% (6.11%)                                                                    |                         |                            |
| UNITED STATES                                                 | General Retailers 0.55% (0.54%)                                                             |                         |                            |
| 4,610                                                         | Mercadolibre                                                                                | 2,269                   | 0.55                       |
|                                                               | Banks 1.93% (2.75%)                                                                         |                         |                            |
| 341,330                                                       | BCO Santander Chile ADR                                                                     | 7,874                   | 1.93                       |
|                                                               | Technology Hardware & Equipment 1.9                                                         | 8% ( <b>2.82</b> %)     |                            |
| 362,731                                                       | Ituran Location and Control                                                                 | 8,091                   | 1.98                       |
|                                                               | Total United States of America                                                              | 18,234                  | 4.46                       |
| Total value of invest                                         | tments <sup>2</sup>                                                                         | 412,561                 | 100.99                     |
| Net other liabilities,                                        | /assets (0.77%)                                                                             | (4,031)                 | (0.99                      |
| Net assets                                                    | -                                                                                           | 408,530                 | 100.00                     |
| March 2019 compar<br>Cash equivalents.<br>Includes Cash equiv |                                                                                             |                         |                            |
| Total Purchases a<br>for the accounting per                   | and Sales<br>iod 8 March 2019 to 7 September 2019                                           |                         |                            |
|                                                               |                                                                                             | 2019<br>£000            | 2018<br>£000               |

|                                | £000    | £000    |
|--------------------------------|---------|---------|
| Total purchases for the period | 176,721 | 217,611 |
| Total sales for the period     | 204,726 | 210,903 |

### **Portfolio Statement**

|              | Holding              | Investment                                                                   | Value<br>£000  | % of<br>Net Asset<br>Value |            | Holding                | Investment                                                                                     | Value<br>£000         | % of<br>Net Asset<br>Value |
|--------------|----------------------|------------------------------------------------------------------------------|----------------|----------------------------|------------|------------------------|------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|-----------------------|----------------------------|
| ANGO         | L <b>A 0.00% (0</b>  |                                                                              |                |                            | CAYN       | IAN ISLAND             | S 4.06% (2.11%)                                                                                |                       |                            |
|              |                      | B3 0.00% (0.61%)<br>Total Angola                                             | -              |                            | USD<br>USD | 1,000,000<br>2,270,000 | <b>A+ 1.51% (0.00%)</b><br>Alibaba Group 4.5% 28/11/2034<br>Tencent Holdings 3.975% 11/04/2029 | 932<br>1,990          | 0.48<br>1.03               |
| ARGEN        | ITINA 1.56%          | 6 (6.61%)<br>B 0.00% (5.91%)                                                 |                |                            | USD        | 1,925,000              | A 0.80% (0.00%)<br>CK Hutchison International 19 3.375%                                        | 1,550                 | 1.05                       |
| USD          | 3,045,000            | <b>CCC– 1.56% (0.00%)</b><br>Republic of Argentina 6.625%                    |                |                            | 030        | 1,323,000              | 06/09/2049<br>BBB- 0.00% (0.71%)                                                               | 1,543                 | 0.80                       |
| USD          | 1,825,000            | 06/07/2028<br>Republic of Argentina 6.875%                                   | 1,006          | 0.52                       |            |                        | Ba2 0.29% (0.41%)                                                                              |                       |                            |
| USD          | 1,050,000            | 26/01/2027<br>Republic of Argentina 7.125%                                   | 618            | 0.32                       | USD        | 700,000                | Energuate Trust 5.875% 03/05/2027                                                              | 568                   | 0.29                       |
| USD          | 1,500,000            | 06/07/2036<br>Republic of Argentina International                            | 357            | 0.18                       |            |                        | B+ 0.00% (0.55%)                                                                               |                       |                            |
| USD          | 1,615,000            | Bond 5.875% 11/01/2028<br>Republic of Argentina International                | 500            | 0.26                       | USD        | 3,600,000              | Not Rated 1.46% (0.44%)<br>*Lenovo Group Perpetual Variable                                    |                       |                            |
|              |                      | Bond 6.875% 11/01/2048                                                       | 550            | 0.28                       |            |                        | 16/09/2167<br>Total Cayman Islands                                                             | 2,843<br><b>7,876</b> | 1.46<br><b>4.06</b>        |
|              |                      | Not Rated 0.00% (0.70%)<br>Total Argentina                                   | 3,031          | 1.56                       | CPOA       | TIA 1.24% (1           | -                                                                                              | .,                    |                            |
|              |                      | -                                                                            |                |                            | UNUA       | 111A 1.24% (1          | BBB- 1.24% (0.00%)                                                                             |                       |                            |
| BAHRA<br>USD | AIN 0.57% (*         | B+ 0.57% (1.26%)                                                             |                |                            | USD        | 2,560,000              | Croatia Government International<br>Bond 6% 26/01/2024                                         | 2,414                 | 1.24                       |
| 030          | 1,200,000            | Kingdom of Bahrain 7% Notes<br>26/01/2026                                    | 1,115          | 0.57                       |            |                        | BB+ 0.00% (1.21%)                                                                              |                       |                            |
|              |                      | Total Bahrain                                                                | 1,115          | 0.57                       |            |                        | Total Croatia                                                                                  | 2,414                 | 1.24                       |
| BELAR        | <b>US 1.30% (</b> 1  | I.21%)<br>B 1.30% (1.21%)                                                    |                |                            | DOM        | INICAN REPI            | UBLIC 4.74% (5.76%)<br>BB– 2.57% (2.49%)                                                       |                       |                            |
| USD<br>USD   | 2,370,000<br>500,000 | Republic of Belarus 6.2% 28/02/2030<br>Republic of Belarus 7.625% 29/06/2027 | 2,064<br>463   | 1.06<br>0.24               | USD        | 868,000                | Dominican Republic International<br>Bond 6.4% 05/06/2049                                       | 796                   | 0.41                       |
| 030          | 300,000              | Total Belarus                                                                | 2,527          | 1.30                       | USD        | 1,475,000              | Dominican Republic International<br>Bond 6.85% 27/01/2045                                      | 1,408                 | 0.73                       |
| RRA7II       | L 5.25% (5.5         | 7%)                                                                          |                |                            | USD        | 1,382,000              | Dominican Republic International                                                               | 1,400                 | 0.75                       |
| DIALI        | 2 0.20 /0 (0.0       | BB- 5.25% (4.40%)                                                            |                |                            | DOD        | 04 000 000             | Bond 7.45% 30/04/2044                                                                          | 1,393                 | 0.72                       |
| BRL          | 8,760                | Brazil Government International Bond<br>10% 01/01/2025                       | 2,002          | 1.03                       | DOP        | 84,600,000             | Dominican Republic International<br>Bond 9.75% 05/06/2026                                      | 1,387                 | 0.71                       |
| USD          | 4,600,000            | Brazil Government International Bond 5% 27/01/2045                           | 4,001          | 2.06                       | DOP        | 155,000,000            | Not Rated 2.17% (3.27%)<br>Dominican Republic International                                    |                       |                            |
| USD          | 4,477,000            | Brazil Government International Bond 5.625% 07/01/2041                       | 4,181          | 2.16                       | DOP        | 85,400,000             | Bond 11.25% 05/02/2027<br>Dominican Republic International                                     | 2,699                 | 1.39                       |
|              |                      | Ba3 0.00% (1.17%)                                                            |                |                            | 501        | 00,100,000             | Bond 11.5% 10/05/2024                                                                          | 1,512<br><b>9,195</b> | 0.78<br><b>4.74</b>        |
|              |                      | Total Brazil                                                                 | 10,184         | 5.25                       |            |                        | Total Dominican Republic                                                                       | 9,195                 | 4.74                       |
| BRITIS       | H VIRGIN I           | SLANDS 2.33% (5.15%)<br>A+ 1.55% (4.03%)                                     |                |                            | ECUA       | DOR 0.62% (            | 2.03%)<br>B- 0.62% (1.41%)                                                                     |                       |                            |
| USD          | 2,250,000            | Sinopec Group Overseas                                                       | 1 000          | 1 00                       | USD        | 1,370,000              | Republic of Ecuador 9.65% 13/12/2026                                                           | 1,198                 | 0.62                       |
| USD          | 1,200,000            | Development (2018) 4.125% 12/09/2025<br>State Grid 3.5% 04/05/2027           | 1,990<br>1,037 | 1.02<br>0.53               |            |                        | Not Rated 0.00% (0.62%)<br>Total Ecuador                                                       | 1,198                 | 0.62                       |
| USD          | 1,150,000            | <b>BB+ 0.52% (0.00%)</b><br>Gold Fields Orogen Holdings 5.125%               |                |                            | EGYP       | T 4.68% (4.45          | -                                                                                              |                       |                            |
|              |                      | 15/05/2024                                                                   | 1,001          | 0.52                       | USD        | 1,800,000              | <b>B 2.11% (1.82%)</b><br>Arab Republic of Egypt 6.588%                                        |                       |                            |
| USD          | 600,000              | <b>BB– 0.26% (0.00%)</b><br>Studio City 7.25% 30/11/2021                     | 500            | 0.26                       | USD        | 1,500,000              | 21/02/2028<br>Arab Republic of Egypt 7.903%                                                    | 1,516                 | 0.78                       |
|              |                      | Ba3 0.00% (1.12%)<br>Total British Virgin Islands                            | 4,528          | 2.33                       | USD        | 1,425,000              | 21/02/2048<br>Arab Republic of Egypt 8.7002%                                                   | 1,283                 | 0.66                       |
|              |                      |                                                                              | 4,320          | 2.33                       |            |                        | 01/03/2049                                                                                     | 1,293                 | 0.67                       |

### **Portfolio Statement**

|       | Holding       | Investment                                                           | Value<br>£000 | % of<br>Net Asset<br>Value |            | Holding                | Investment                                                                 | Value<br>£000  | % of<br>Net Asset<br>Value |
|-------|---------------|----------------------------------------------------------------------|---------------|----------------------------|------------|------------------------|----------------------------------------------------------------------------|----------------|----------------------------|
| EGYP  | T 4.68% (4.4  | 5%) (continued)                                                      |               |                            | LUXE       | MBOURG 1.1             |                                                                            |                |                            |
| USD   | 375,000       | <b>B2 0.17% (0.00%)</b><br>Arab Republic of Egypt 8.5%<br>31/01/2047 | 336           | 0.17                       |            |                        | BBB- 0.00% (1.10%)<br>Ba2 1.16% (0.00%)                                    |                |                            |
|       |               | B3 0.00% (0.44%)                                                     |               |                            | USD        | 2,530,000              | Millicom International Cellular 6.25%<br>25/03/2029                        | 2,248          | 1.16                       |
|       |               | Not Rated 2.40% (2.19%)                                              |               |                            |            |                        | Total Luxembourg                                                           | 2,248          | 1.16                       |
| EGP   | 96,950,000    | Egypt Treasury Bill 0% 05/11/2019                                    | 4,660         | 2.40                       | MEXI       | CO 8.83% (4.           | 05%)                                                                       |                |                            |
|       |               | Total Egypt                                                          | 9,088         | 4.68                       | WILAN      | JU 0.0J /0 (4.         | BBB+ 7.71% (4.05%)                                                         |                |                            |
| EL SA | LVADOR 0.1    |                                                                      |               |                            | USD        | 2,000,000              | Petroleos Mexicanos 4.25%<br>15/01/2025                                    | 1,554          | 0.80                       |
| USD   | 450.000       | <b>B– 0.19% (0.00%)</b><br>El Salvador Government International      |               |                            | USD        | 5,191,000              | Petroleos Mexicanos 6.375%                                                 |                |                            |
| 020   | 450,000       | Bond 7.1246% 20/01/2050                                              | 376           | 0.19                       |            |                        | 23/01/2045                                                                 | 3,860          | 1.99                       |
|       |               | Total El Salvador                                                    | 376           | 0.19                       | USD<br>USD | 4,093,000<br>2,500,000 | Petroleos Mexicanos 6.5% 02/06/2041<br>Petroleos Mexicanos 6.5% 23/01/2029 | 3,127<br>2,045 | 1.61<br>1.05               |
| GHAN  | IA 0.36% (0.0 | -                                                                    |               |                            | USD        | 2,092,000              | Petroleos Mexicanos 6.625%<br>15/06/2035                                   | 1,643          | 0.85                       |
|       |               | B 0.36% (0.00%)                                                      |               |                            | USD        | 1,265,000              | Petroleos Mexicanos 6.75%                                                  | 1,010          | 0.00                       |
| USD   | 864,000       | Republic of Ghana 8.125% 26/03/2032                                  | 704           | 0.36                       |            |                        | 21/09/2047                                                                 | 971            | 0.50                       |
|       |               | Total Ghana                                                          | 704           | 0.36                       | USD        | 750,000                | Petroleos Mexicanos 6.875%                                                 |                |                            |
|       |               | ( /4 300/ )                                                          |               |                            | USD        | 1,250,000              | 04/08/2026<br>United Mexican States 4.5%                                   | 636            | 0.33                       |
| HUNL  | OURAS 1.29%   | 6 (1.38%)<br>BB– 1.29% (1.38%)                                       |               |                            | 030        | 1,230,000              | 22/04/2029                                                                 | 1,120          | 0.58                       |
| USD   | 2.800.000     | Republic of Honduras 6.25%                                           |               |                            |            |                        |                                                                            | .,.==          |                            |
|       | ,,            | 19/01/2027                                                           | 2,504         | 1.29                       | 1100       | 4 000 000              | BB 1.12% (0.00%)                                                           | 4 400          | 0.70                       |
|       |               | Total Honduras                                                       | 2,504         | 1.29                       | USD<br>USD | 1,600,000<br>1,000,000 | Cemex 7.75% 16/04/2026<br>Elementia 5.5% 15/01/2025                        | 1,408<br>784   | 0.72<br>0.40               |
|       |               | _                                                                    |               |                            | 030        | 1,000,000              | Total Mexico                                                               | 17,148         | 8.83                       |
| HONG  | G KONG 0.00   |                                                                      |               |                            |            |                        |                                                                            | 17,140         | 0.03                       |
|       |               | Not Rated 0.00% (0.91%)<br>Total Hong Kong                           | _             | _                          | MONO       | GOLIA 0.53%            |                                                                            |                |                            |
|       |               | -                                                                    |               |                            | USD        | 1 250 000              | B 0.53% (0.00%)                                                            |                |                            |
| INDO  | NESIA 5.37%   |                                                                      |               |                            | 030        | 1,250,000              | Mongolia Government Bond 4%<br>01/05/2023                                  | 1,034          | 0.53                       |
|       | 2 500 000     | BBB 1.92% (0.00%)                                                    |               |                            |            |                        | Total Mongolia                                                             | 1,034          | 0.53                       |
| USD   | 2,500,000     | Indonesia Government International<br>Bond 5.125% 15/01/2045         | 2,491         | 1.28                       |            |                        |                                                                            |                |                            |
| USD   | 1,150,000     | Pertamina Persero 6.45% 30/05/2044                                   | 1,233         | 0.64                       | MORO       | CCO 0.60%              | (1.11%)                                                                    |                |                            |
|       |               |                                                                      |               |                            |            |                        | BBB- 0.60% (1.11%)                                                         |                |                            |
|       | 222 000       | Baa2 3.45% (2.05%)                                                   |               |                            | USD        | 1,150,000              | OCP Group 6.875% 25/04/2044                                                | 1,165          | 0.60                       |
| USD   | 227,000       | Indonesia Asahan Aluminium 6.53%<br>15/11/2028                       | 228           | 0.12                       |            |                        | Total Morocco                                                              | 1,165          | 0.60                       |
| USD   | 2,225,000     | Indonesia Asahan Aluminium 6.757%                                    | 220           | 0.12                       | NETU       |                        | 23% (5.01%)                                                                |                |                            |
|       |               | 15/11/2048                                                           | 2,396         | 1.23                       |            | CNLANDS Z.             | BBB- 2.05% (3.06%)                                                         |                |                            |
| USD   | 4,250,000     | Indonesia Government International                                   |               |                            | USD        | 3,380,000              | Syngenta Finance 5.182% 24/04/2028                                         | 2,924          | 1.50                       |
|       |               | Bond 4.75% 18/07/2047                                                | 4,086         | 2.10                       | USD        | 1,250,000              | Syngenta Finance 5.676% 24/04/2048                                         | 1,061          | 0.55                       |
|       |               | BBB- 0.00% (3.95%)                                                   |               |                            |            |                        | BB 0.00% (1.95%)                                                           |                |                            |
|       |               | BB+ 0.00% (2.31%)                                                    |               |                            |            |                        | Ba3 0.18% (0.00%)                                                          |                |                            |
|       |               | Total Indonesia                                                      | 10,434        | 5.37                       | USD        | 417,000                | Mong Duong Finance Holdings 5.125%                                         |                |                            |
| IVOR  | ( COAST 0.8   | N% (1.38%)                                                           |               |                            |            |                        | 07/05/2029                                                                 | 348            | 0.18                       |
| N OIL | 00401 0.0     | Ba3 0.00% (0.60%)                                                    |               |                            |            |                        | Total Netherlands                                                          | 4,333          | 2.23                       |
|       |               | Not Rated 0.80% (0.78%)                                              |               |                            | NIGEF      | RIA 3.79% (3.          |                                                                            |                |                            |
| USD   | 2,168,000     | *lvory Coast 2.5% 31/12/2032                                         | 1,543         | 0.80                       | lien       | 1 9/5 000              | B 2.11% (1.76%)                                                            |                |                            |
|       |               | Total Ivory Coast                                                    | 1,543         | 0.80                       | USD        | 1,845,000              | Nigeria Government International<br>Bond 6.5% 28/11/2027                   | 1,527          | 0.79                       |
| KV2V  | KHSTAN 1.5    | 3% (1 37%)                                                           |               |                            | USD        | 2,961,000              | Nigeria Government International                                           | .,             | 50                         |
| NALA  | AND PAIN 1.3  | Baa3 1.53% (1.37%)                                                   |               |                            |            |                        | Bond 7.875% 16/02/2032                                                     | 2,567          | 1.32                       |
| USD   | 3,113,000     | KazMunayGas 5.375% 24/04/2030                                        | 2,968         | 1.53                       |            |                        |                                                                            |                |                            |
|       |               | Total Kazakhstan                                                     | 2,968         | 1.53                       |            |                        |                                                                            |                |                            |
|       |               | -                                                                    |               |                            |            |                        |                                                                            |                |                            |

### **Portfolio Statement**

| Total Nigeria         7,354         3.79         Total Remania         1,562         1,0           OMAN 2.42% (2.52%)         Ba1 1.57% (2.52%)         Ba1 1.57% (2.52%)         RUSSIA 4.05% (0.00%)         Not Rated 4.05% (0.00%)         Not Rated 4.05% (0.00%)         0,755         1,627         0,755         1,627         0,755         1,627         0,755         2,0000         0,755         1,627         0,755         2,0000         1,627         0,755         2,0000         1,627         0,755         2,0000         1,627         0,755         2,0000         1,627         0,755         2,0000         1,627         0,755         2,0000         1,628         0,755         0,755         0,725         0,725         0,725         0,725         0,725         0,725         0,725         0,725         0,725         0,725         0,725         0,725         0,725         0,725         0,725         0,725         0,725         0,725         0,725         0,725         0,725         0,725         0,725         0,725         0,725         0,725         0,725         0,725         0,725         0,725         0,725         0,725         0,725         0,725         0,725         0,725         0,725         0,725         0,725         0,725         0,725                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                |         | Holding               | Investment                          | Value<br>£000 | % of<br>Net Asset<br>Value |       | Holding         | Investment                           | Value<br>£000 | % of<br>Net Asset<br>Value |
|------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|---------|-----------------------|-------------------------------------|---------------|----------------------------|-------|-----------------|--------------------------------------|---------------|----------------------------|
| Nicht         J.200,000,00         Nigeria Government Treasury Bill 0%<br>1907/2027         S.200         L.824         J.700,000         Bond 4.425% (20/92/049         J.962         L.0           OMAN 2.25% (2.52%)         Total Nigeria         3.200         L.824         0.300         L.825         L.020         L.0200         R.846 4.93% (L00%)         L.824         0.30         L.020         L.0200         R.3378 (L00%)         L.824         0.31         L.825         L.020         L.0200         S.000 A.7378 (L00%)         L.824         0.31         L.825         L.0200         S.000 A.7378 (L00%)         L.225         L.0200         L.0200         S.000 A.7378 (L00%)         L.225         L.0200 A.7278 (L00%)         L.226         L.0200 A.7278 (L00%)         L.0200 A.7278 (L00%)                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                           | NIGE    | RIA 3.79% (3          |                                     |               |                            | ROM   | ANIA 1.01%      |                                      |               |                            |
| Isi0/12/202         3.2.00         1.68         Bond 4.252% (242043)         1.952         1.0           OMAN 2.42% (2.52%)         Bit 1.5% (2.5%)         Bit 3.5% (2.6%)         USD         1.900.00         Bit 3.5% (2.6%)         2.2.5%         3.38         2.2         3.38         2.2         3.38         2.2         3.38         2.2         3.38         2.2         3.38         2.2         3.38         2.2         3.38         2.2         3.38         2.2         3.38         2.2         3.38         2.2         3.38         2.2         3.38         2.2         3.38         3.2         3.38         3.38         3.38         3.38         3.38         3.38         3.38         3.38         3.38         3.38         3.38         3.38         3.38         3.38         3.38         3.38         3.38         3.38         3.38         3.38         3.38         3.38                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            | NGN     | 1 520 000 000         |                                     |               |                            | FUR   | 1 700 000       |                                      |               |                            |
| USD         Line         Dist         Line         Dist         Line         Dist         Line         Dist         Dist <thdist< th="">         Dist         Dist         D</thdist<>                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                      | NUN     | 1,520,000,000         | •                                   | 3,260         | 1.68                       | Lon   | 1,700,000       |                                      | 1,962         | 1.01                       |
| Bit Bit Sty (2,5%)         Numerical                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                       |         |                       | Total Nigeria                       | 7,354         | 3.79                       |       |                 | Total Romania                        | 1,962         | 1.01                       |
| Bit Bry (ESP)         CSP()         CSP() <thcsp()< th="">         CSP()</thcsp()<>                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  | ΟΜΑΙ    | N 2 42% (2 52         | 2%)                                 |               |                            | RUSS  | IA 4 03% (0 (   | <b>NN%</b> )                         |               |                            |
| USD         2,102,00         Omas Gewernment International<br>5,75% 17/07/2048         1,62/0         USD         1,000,00         Russian Federal Bond 3,1% 20/02/205         1,47/         7,720           USD         2,000,00         Omas Gewernment International Bond<br>6% 01/08/2023         1,62/         0.34         Total Russian         7,820         7,820         7,820         7,820         7,820         7,820         7,820         7,820         7,820         7,820         7,820         7,820         7,825         4,00         7,825         4,00         7,825         4,00         7,820         7,820         7,820         7,820         7,820         7,820         7,820         7,820         7,820         7,820         7,820         7,820         7,820         7,820         7,820         7,820         7,820         7,820         7,820         7,820         7,820         7,820         7,820         7,820         7,820         7,820         7,820         7,820         7,820         7,820         7,820         7,820         7,820         7,820         7,820         7,820         7,820         7,820         7,820         7,820         7,820         7,820         7,820         7,820         7,820         7,820         7,820         7,820         7,820                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          | UNIA    | 1 2.42 /0 (2.02       |                                     |               |                            | 11000 | 111 1.00 /0 (0. |                                      |               |                            |
| USD         2,000,00         Ome Economicat International Bond<br>6% 01/08/2023         1,825         0.84         Total Russia         6,338         2.2           USD         1,000,00         Ome Economicat International Bond<br>6% 01/08/2023         1,825         0.84         Total Russia         7,825         4.0           USD         1,000,00         Ome Economicat International Bond<br>6x% 01/08/2024         1,452         0.75         VISD         3,400,000         Saudi Arabia Di 4,375% 16/04/209         3,124         1.6           PARISTAN 0.51% (0.58%)         E-05% (0.68%)         USD         1,800,000         Saudi International Bond 4,375%<br>150/42/024         2,376         1,3           USD         1,100,000         Istamic Russian 8,25%<br>150/42/024         USD         1,800,000         Saudi International Bond 4,37%<br>150/42/0247         2,38         0,1           VISD         1,300,000         Republic of Paraguey 5.6% 1303/2048         1,331         0,48         SENEGAL 0.50% (1,35%)         8,552         4,49           VISD         1,340,000         Perulu 2,13% (1,30%)         VISD         1,300,000         Republic of Paraguey 5.6% 1303/2048         1,434         0,74           VISD         1,340,000         Perulu 2,13% (1,00%)         VISD         84,06 (5,87% 130%)         84,06 (5,78% 130%)         2,000 <td>USD</td> <td>2,102,000</td> <td>Oman Government International</td> <td></td> <td></td> <td>USD</td> <td>1,600,000</td> <td>Russian Federal Bond 5.1% 28/03/2035</td> <td>1,487</td> <td>0.77</td>                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  | USD     | 2,102,000             | Oman Government International       |               |                            | USD   | 1,600,000       | Russian Federal Bond 5.1% 28/03/2035 | 1,487         | 0.77                       |
| Bit         Bit         Display         1,626         0.84         Total Russin         7.425         4.00           USD         1,900,000         Omma Covenament International Bond<br>6.5% (0032047         1.452         0.75         SAUDI ARABIA 4.40% (1.28%)         5         5         5         5         5         5         5         5         5         5         5         5         5         5         5         6         5         5         5         5         5         2         5         5         5         7         5         5         5         7         5         5         5         5         5         5         5         5         5         5         5         5         5         5         5         5         5         5         5         5         5         5         5         5         5         5         5         5         5         5         5         5         5         5         5         5         5         5         5         5         5         5         5         5         5         5         5         5         5         5         5         5         5         5         5 <td< td=""><td></td><td></td><td></td><td>1,624</td><td>0.83</td><td>USD</td><td>7,200,000</td><td></td><td></td><td></td></td<>                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                        |         |                       |                                     | 1,624         | 0.83                       | USD   | 7,200,000       |                                      |               |                            |
| BB 075% (0.00%)         SAUDI ARABIA 4.40% (1.28%)         International Bond<br>6.5% (0.0302047         International Bond<br>6.5% (0.0302047         International Bond<br>4.702         SAUDI ARABIA 4.40% (1.28%)           PAKISTAN 0.51% (0.58%)         4.702         2.42         USD         3.400,000         Saudi Arabian 014.375% (104/2049)         3.124         1.6           USD         1.000,000         Istain 6 (2007%)         USD         3.400,000         Saudi Arabian 014.375% (104/2049)         3.174         1.6           USD         1.000,000         Istain 6 (2007%)         USD         1.800,000         Saudi Arabian 014.375% (104/2049)         3.174         1.6           USD         1.000,000         Istain 6 (2007%)         USD         1.000,000         Saudi International Bond 4.5%         2.676         1.37         0.68           USD         1.940,000         Republic of Paraguys 5.5% 13.03/2048         1.331         0.68         SENEGAL 0.59% (1.35%)         0.57         0.1           USD         1.940,000         Republic of Paraguys 5.5% 13.03/2048         1.331         0.58         Senegal Government International Bond 4.5% (200%)         0.20           USD         1.940,000         Republic of Paraguys 5.5% 13.03/2048         1.331         0.58         Senegal Government International Bond 4.5% (20%)         0.20                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     | USD     | 2,000,000             |                                     | 1 000         | 0.04                       |       |                 |                                      |               | 3.26                       |
| US0         1,500,000         Omen Government International Bond<br>65% 08/03/2047         1,452         0,75         0,41         4,40% (1,29%)         3,124         1,6           PAR/STAN 0.51% (0,58%)         1,472         2,42         USD         3,400,000         Saudi Arabian 014 3,37% 160/07/204         3,124         1,6           USD         1,100,000         Balance Roughlie of Pakistan 8,25%         USD         3,400,000         Saudi International Bond 4,37%         1,67/2049         3,77         0,4           USD         1,100,000         Islamic Roughlie of Pakistan 8,25%         USD         1,800,000         Saudi International Bond 4,57%         397         0,4           USD         1,300,000         Republic of Paraguay 5,5% 1302/2048         USD         1,300,000         Saudi International Bond 4,57%         238         0,1           USD         1,340,000         Republic of Paraguay 5,5% 1302/2048         1,331         0,8         SENEGAL 0,50% (1,35%)         Ex 0.50% (1,35%)         Ex 0.                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 |         |                       | 6% 01/08/2029                       | 1,626         | 0.84                       |       |                 | Total Russia                         | 7,825         | 4.03                       |
| USD         1,930,00         Umain Lowerment International Bond<br>6,5% 08/2024/7<br>Total Oman         1,452         0.75         USD         2,000,00         Saudi Arabian 014 375% 160/4/2049<br>(UK Lising)         3,124         1,6           PAKISTAN 0.51% (0.59%)         B= 0.51% (0.59%)         USD         1,000,00         Saudi Arabian 014 375% 160/4/2049<br>(UK Lising)         2,376         1,3           USD         1,000,00         Istamic Republic of Pakistan 2.5%<br>150/4/2024         990         0.51         USD         1,000,00         Saudi International Bond 4.57%<br>25/10/2024         3,37         0,6           PARAGUAY 1.42% (1.24%)         BB 1.42% (1.24%)         USD         1,000,00         Saudi International Bond 4.52%<br>27/10/2046         337         0,6           USD         1,340,000         Republic of Pariguys 6.5% 13/03/2048         1,331         0.66         SENEGAL 0.50% (1.35%)         Exe 50% (1.35%)           USD         1,340,000         Republic of Pariguys 6.5% 13/03/2048         1,434         0.74         Be 0.50% (1.35%)         Exe 50% (1.35%)           PERU 2.13% (1.00%)         Fortal Paraguay         2,705         1.42         USD         575,000         Senegal Covernment International<br>Bond 5.5% 12/02/203         505         0.22           PEN         5,534,000         Peruvian Government International Bond<br>4% 14/03/2026                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                |         |                       |                                     |               |                            | SAUD  | I ARABIA 4.     | 40% (1.28%)                          |               |                            |
| Total Oman         4.702         2.42         USD         3.400,000         Saudi Arabian 014 337% 1604/2049         3.242         1.6           PAKISTAN 0.51% (0.58%)         B         C         USD         1.000,000         Saudi Arabian 014 337% 1604/2049         3.37%         1604/2049         3.37%         1604/2049         3.37%         1604/2049         3.37%         1604/2049         3.37%         1604/2049         3.37%         1604/2049         3.37%         1604/2049         3.37%         1604/2029         1.579         0.88           USD         1.100,000         Bit Jack Fight         990         0.51         USD         1.600,000         Saudi International Bond 4.57%         3.37%         1604/2024         3.37         0.48           USD         1.340,000         Republic of Paraguay 5.6% 1.302/2048         1.331         0.68         SEREGAL 0.50% (1.35%)         USD         1.300,000         Seregal Covernment International Bond 4.57%         3.37%         3.37%         3.37%         3.37%         3.37%         3.37%         3.37%         3.37%         3.37%         3.37%         3.37%         3.37%         3.37%         3.37%         3.37%         3.37%         3.37%         3.37%         3.37%         3.37%         3.37%         3.37%         3.37%                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                         | USD     | 1,900,000             |                                     | 1 450         | 0.75                       |       |                 |                                      |               |                            |
| PAKISTAN 0.51% (0.58%)         USD         2,813,000         Saudi Arabian UI 4.375% 160/2/024         2,576         1.3           USD         1,100,000         Islamic Republic of Paristan 8.25%         USD         1,000,000         Saudi International Bond 4.375% 160/2/024         5.7         0.8           USD         1,000,000         Saudi International Bond 4.5% 26/10/2045         USD         2,800,000         Saudi International Bond 4.5% 26/10/2047         2.38         0.1           PARAGUAY 1.42% (124%)         B1 4.2% (124%)         USD         2,800,000         Saudi International Bond 4.62% 26/10/2047         2.38         0.1           USD         1,380,000         Republic of Paraguay 5.5% 13/03/2048         1.331         0.68         SENEGAL 0.50% (1.35%)         USD         Senegal Government International Bond 4.25% 200/2033         505         0.2           USD         1,380,000         Republic of Paraguay 5.5% 13/03/2048         1.344         0.74         USD         613,000         Senegal Government International Bond 4.5% 200/2033         505         0.2           PEN         5,534,000         Peruvian Government International Bond 4.5% 12/08/2034         1.434         0.74         USD         613,000         Senegal Government International Bond 4.5% 12/08/2034         505         0.2           USD         5,534,000                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                |         |                       |                                     |               |                            | USD   | 3,400,000       | Saudi Arabian Oil 4.375% 16/04/2049  | 3,124         | 1.61                       |
| PAKISTAN 0.51% (0.58%)         USD         1,800,000         Saluri International Bond 4,375%,<br>1504/2029         1,679         0.8           USD         1,000,000         Islamic Republic of Pakistan 8,25%,<br>1504/2024         990         0.51         USD         1,000,000         Saudi International Bond 4,375%,<br>201/07046         937         0.4           PARAGUAY 1,42% (124%)         990         0.51         USD         1,000,000         Saudi International Bond 4,375%,<br>201/07046         937         0.4           USD         1,340,000         Republic of Paraguay 5,5% 13/03/2048         1,331         0.68         SENECAL 0,50% (1.35%)         1500         8.552         4.4           USD         1,340,000         Republic of Paraguay 5,5% 13/03/2048         1,434         0.74         Be 4.55% (1.5%)         505         0.2           PEN 2,13% (1.30%)         -         USD         613,000         Senegal Government International<br>Bond 6.5% 12/08/2033         505         0.2           PEN 3,100,000         Peruvian Government International<br>Bond 5.4% 12/08/2034         1,434         0.74         Be 4.55% (1.26%)         645         0.2           VEN 4 Fate 0.4% (1.20%)         Event of Arge (0.00%)         SinGAPORE 1.06% (1.20%)         Be 3.05% (1.26%)         0.2           VEN 4 Fate 0.4% (0.00%)         2,719                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            |         |                       |                                     | 4,702         | 2.42                       | USD   | 2,803,000       |                                      |               |                            |
| B         -051% (0.59%)         1679         0.8           USD         1,100,000         Islamic Republic of Pakistan         990         0.51         250 (0.00%)         261 (0.00%)         283 culi International Bond 4.5%         283 culi International Bond 4.5%           VSD         1,300,000         Saudi International Bond 4.5%         281 (0.2046)         987         0.51           VSD         1,300,000         Republic of Paraguay 5.5% (1.30%)         1.331         0.68         SENEGAL 0.50% (1.35%)         84.55% (1.30%)           VSD         1,340,000         Republic of Paraguay 5.5% (1.30%)         2.765         1.42         USD         61.300         Bond 6.5% (1.35%)         505         0.2           PEN         1,380,000         Republic of Paraguay 5.5% (1.30%)         USD         57500         Bong 6.57% (1.35%)         505         0.2           PEN         9,100,000         Peruvian Government International Bond 4.5% (1.20%)         USD         57500         Senegal Government International Bond 4.5% (1.20%)         867         0.5           PEN         5,534,000         Peruvian Government International Bond 4.5% (1.20%)         867         0.5           USD         6,298,000         Data Government International Bond 4.5% (1.20%)         867         0.5           USD                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     | ΡΔΚΙ    | <b>STAN 0 51%</b>     | (0 58%)                             |               |                            |       |                 |                                      | 2,576         | 1.33                       |
| USD       1,100,000       Islamic Republic of Pakistan 8.25%<br>15(04/2024       990       0.51       USD       1,000,000       Saudi International Bond 4.5%<br>25(10/2046       937       0.4         PARAGUAY 1.42% (124%)       USD       1,000,000       Saudi International Bond 4.625%<br>40(10/2047       928       0.1         VSD       1,340,000       Republic of Paraguay 5.6% 13/03/2048       1,331       0.68       SENEGAL 0.50% (1.35%)       8.552       4.4         USD       1,340,000       Republic of Paraguay 5.6% 13/03/2048       1,434       0.74       Pa 0.55% (1.35%)       8.005% (1.35%)       8.005% (1.35%)       9.00       9.00       9.00       9.00       9.00       9.00       9.00       9.00       9.00       9.00       9.00       9.00       9.00       9.00       9.00       9.00       9.00       9.00       9.00       9.00       9.00       9.00       9.00       9.00       9.00       9.00       9.00       9.00       9.00       9.00       9.00       9.00       9.00       9.00       9.00       9.00       9.00       9.00       9.00       9.00       9.00       9.00       9.00       9.00       9.00       9.00       9.00       9.00       9.00       9.00       9.00       9.00       9.00                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          | TANK    | <b>717-11 0.01</b> /0 |                                     |               |                            | USD   | 1,800,000       |                                      | 1 670         | 0.96                       |
| Image: Part of Part Part Part Part Part Part Part Part                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                         | USD     | 1,100,000             | Islamic Republic of Pakistan 8.25%  |               |                            | USD   | 1 000 000       |                                      | 1,075         | 0.00                       |
| PARAGUAY 1.42% (1.24%)         7236         0.11           B1 1.42% (1.24%)         Total Saudi Arabia         8,552         4.4           USD         1,300,000         Republic of Paraguay 5.6% 13/03/2048         1,331         0.68         SENEGAL 0.50% (1.35%)         8.552         4.4           USD         1,300,000         Republic of Paraguay 5.6% 13/03/2048         1,331         0.68         SENEGAL 0.50% (1.35%)         8.552         4.4           USD         1,300,000         Republic of Paraguay 5.6% 13/03/2048         1,434         0.74         Be 0.50% (1.35%)         505         0.2           PERU 2.13% (1.30%)         Z,765         1.42         USD         575,000         Senegal Government International Bond 6.75% 13/03/2048         462         0.2           PEN         9,100,000         Peruvian Government International Bond 5.4% 1208/2031         2,709         1.39         Bad 0.51% (0.00%)         Bad 0.51% (0.00%)         Fead 0.4% (0.5% (0.00%)                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                        |         |                       | 15/04/2024                          | 990           | 0.51                       | 000   | .,,             |                                      | 937           | 0.48                       |
| Total Saudi Arabia         8,552         4,44           International Book 0 Paraguay 5.5% 13/03/2048         1.331         0.68         SENEGAL 0.50% (1.35%)         8         8         8         9         9         9         9         9         9         9         9         9         9         9         9         9         9         9         9         9         9         9         9         9         9         9         9         9         9         9         9         9         9         9         9         9         9         9         9         9         9         9         9         9         9         9         9         9         9         9         9         9         9         9         9         9         9         9         9         9         9         9         9         9         9         9         9         9         9         9         9         9         9         9         9         9         9         9         9         9         9         9         9         9         9         9         9         9         9         9         9         9         9 </td <td></td> <td></td> <td>Total Pakistan</td> <td>990</td> <td>0.51</td> <td>USD</td> <td>250,000</td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td>                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                       |         |                       | Total Pakistan                      | 990           | 0.51                       | USD   | 250,000         |                                      |               |                            |
| BB 1.2% (1.28%)         BB 1.2% (1.28%)         SENEGAL 0.50% (1.35%)         SENEGAL 0.50% (1.35%)           USD         1,340,000         Republic of Paraguay 5.% 13/03/2048         1.434         0.74         B+ 0.50% (1.35%)           VSD         1,380,000         Republic of Paraguay 5.% 13/03/2048         1.434         0.74         B+ 0.50% (1.35%)           PERU 2.13% (1.30%)         A-1.39% (1.30%)         USD         613,000         Senegal Government International Bond 6.2% 32/05/2033         505         0.2           PERU 2.13% (1.30%)         A-1.39% (1.30%)         USD         575,000         Senegal Government International Bond 6.2% 12/08/2034         462         0.2           PEN         5.534,000         Peruvian Government International Bond 5.4% 12/08/2034         1.434         0.74         Ba3 0.51% (0.00%)         Ba3 0.51% (0.00%)         Ba4 5.45% (0.00%)         Ba4 5.45% (0.00%)         SUSD         1,200,000         Golden Legacy 6.87% 27/03/2024         984         0.5           QATAR 5.45% (2.04%)         A-5.45% (0.03%)         USD         1,200,000         Golden Legacy 6.87% 27/03/2024         984         0.5           USD         6.298,000         Data Government International Bond 4.% 14/03/2029         5.798         2.99         USD         855,000         Geo Coal International 8% 04/10/2022         502         <                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                       |         |                       | (4)                                 |               |                            |       |                 |                                      |               | 0.12                       |
| USD       1,340,000       Republic of Paraguay 5.6% 13/03/2048       1,331       0.68       SENEGAL 0.50% (1.35%)         USD       1,380,000       Republic of Paraguay 6.1% 11/08/2044       1,434       0.74       B-0.50% (1.35%)       B-0.50% (1.35%)         PERU 2.13% (1.30%)       -       -       2,765       1.42       USD       613,000       Senegal Government International Bond 6.25% 22/05/2033       505       0.2         PERU 2.13% (1.30%)       -       -       -       USD       575,000       Senegal Government International Bond 6.25% 12/08/2031       2,709       1.39         PEN       5,534,000       Peruvian Government International Bond 5.4% 12/08/2034       1,434       0.74       USD       1,200,000       Golden Legacy 6.875% 27/03/2024       984       0.5         OATAR 5,45% (2.04%)       Total Peru       4,143       2.13       USD       80.29% (1.20%)       984       0.5         USD       6,298,000       Datar Government International Bond 4% 14/03/2029       5,798       2.99       USD       80.29% (1.20%)       502       0.22         USD       4,00,000       Datar Government International Bond 4% 14/03/2048       4,30       0.24       2.14       0.74       2.14         USD       4,00,0000       Datar Government Internationa                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                      | PARA    | GUAY 1.42%            |                                     |               |                            |       |                 | Total Saudi Arabia                   | 8,552         | 4.40                       |
| USD       1,380,000       Republic of Paraguay 6.1% 11/08/2044       1,434       0.74       0.74       B + 0.50% (1.35%)         PERU       2,13% (1.30%)                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                      | חפוו    | 1 340 000             |                                     | 1 221         | 0.68                       | CENE  | CAL 0 500/ /    | 1 250/ )                             |               |                            |
| Total Paraguay         2,765         1.42         USD         613,000         Senegal Government International<br>Bond 6,25% 22/05/2033         505         0.2           PERU 2.13% (1.30%)         A - 1.39% (1.30%)         USD         57,000         Senegal Government International<br>Bond 5,25% 22/05/2033         505         0.2           PEN         9,100,000         Peruvian Government International<br>Bond 5,95% 12/08/2031         2,709         1.39         Total Senegal         967         0.5           PEN         5,534,000         Peruvian Government International<br>Bond 5,45% 12/08/2034         1,434         0.74         Ba3 0.51% (0.00%)         Ba3 0.51% (0.00%)         984         0.5           QATAR 5,45% (2,04%)         AA-545% (0.83%)         USD         1,200,000         Golden Legacy 6.875% 27/03/2024         984         0.5           USD         6,288,000         Datar Government International Bond<br>48/17% 14/03/2029         5,798         2.99         USD         855,000         Geo Coal International 8% 04/10/2022         502         0.22           USD         400,000         Datar Government International Bond<br>430         0.22         Total Singapore         2,051         1.00           VSD         400,000         Datar Government International Bond<br>5.00% (1.21%)         430         0.22         Ba 1.40% (0.00%)         <                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                    |         |                       | • •                                 |               |                            | SEINE | GAL 0.30% (     |                                      |               |                            |
| PERU 2.13% (1.39%)         Bond 6.25% 23/05/2033         505         0.2           A - 1.39% (1.30%)         A - 1.39% (1.30%)         Bond 6.25% (2.00%)         Bond 6.25% (2.00%)         462         0.2           PEN         3,100,000         Peruvian Government International<br>Bond 6.34% (2002)         SINGAPORE 1.06% (1.20%)         967         0.5           PEN         5,534,000         Peruvian Government International<br>Bond 5.4% (2002)         SINGAPORE 1.06% (1.20%)         Ba3 0.51% (0.00%)         984         0.5           PEN         5,534,000         Peruvian Government International<br>Bond 5.4% (2.04%)         1.434         0.74         USD         1,200,000         Golden Legacy 6.875% 27/03/2024         984         0.5           OATAR 5.45% (2.04%)         AA-5.45% (0.83%)         USD         5,000         Medco Oak Tree Pte 7.375%         0.22           USD         6,288,000         Qatar Government International Bond<br>4.817% 14/03/2024         4,351         2.24         USD         850,000         Geo Coal International 8% 04/10/2022         502         2.02         1.00           USD         4,00,000         Qatar Government International Bond<br>4.817% 14/03/2049         4,351         2.24         USD         850,000         Geo Coal International 8% 04/10/2022         502         1.00         2.051         1.00     <                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                           |         | .,,                   |                                     |               |                            | USD   | 613.000         |                                      |               |                            |
| A = 1.39% (1.30%)         A = 1.39% (1.30%)         Bond 6.75% 13/03/2048         462         0.2           PEN         9,100,00         Peruvian Government International<br>Bond 5.95% 12/08/2031         2,709         1.39         Image: Comparison of the compar |         |                       |                                     |               |                            | 000   | 0.0,000         |                                      | 505           | 0.26                       |
| PEN         9,100,000         Peruvian Government International<br>Bond 6.95% 12/08/2031         2,709         1.39           Not Rated 0.74% (0.00%)         Not Rated 0.74% (0.00%)         Ba3 0.51% (0.00%)         Ba3 0.51% (0.00%)         983 0.51% (0.00%)           PEN         5,534,000         Peruvian Government International<br>Bond 5.4% 12/08/2034         1,434         0.74         USD         1,200,000         Golden Legacy 6.875% 27/03/2024         984         0.5           QATAR 5.45% (2.04%)         Total Peru         4,143         2.13         USD         1,200,000         Golden Legacy 6.875% 27/03/2024         984         0.5           QATAR 5.45% (2.04%)         Total Peru         4,143         2.13         USD         695,000         Medco 0ak Tree Pte 7.375%<br>14/05/2026         565         0.22           QATAR 5.45% (2.04%)         Xa1 Government International Bond<br>4% 14/03/2029         5,798         2.99         USD         85,000         Geo Coal International 8% 04/10/2022<br>Total Singapore         2.051         1.00           USD         4,00,000         Qatar Government International Bond<br>4.81% 14/03/2049         4.351         2.24         SUTH AFRICA 4.24% (3.13%)         SUTH AFRICA 4.24% (3.13%)         2.719         1.44           USD         1,080,000         South Africa Government Bond 10.5%<br>21/2/2/2/6         2.719         <                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  | PERU    | 2.13% (1.30%          | %)                                  |               |                            | USD   | 575,000         | Senegal Government International     |               |                            |
| Bond 6.95% 12/08/2031         2,709         1.39           Not Rated 0.74% (0.00%)         SINGAPORE 1.06% (1.20%)         Ba3 0.51% (0.00%)           PEN         5,534,000         Peruvian Government International<br>Bond 5.4% 12/08/2034         1,434         0.74           Total Peru         4,143         2.13         USD         1,200,000         Golden Legacy 6.875% 27/03/2024         984         0.5           CATAR 5.45% (2.04%)         Total Peru         4,143         2.13         USD         695,000         Medco 0ak Tree Pte 7.375%         984         0.5           USD         6,288,000         Qatar Government International Bond<br>4% 14/03/2029         5,798         2.99         USD         855,000         Geo Coal International 8% 04/10/2022         502         0.2           USD         4,00,000         Qatar Government International Bond<br>4.817% 14/03/2049         4,351         2.24         USD         855,000         Geo Coal International 8% 04/10/2022         502         0.2           USD         400,000         Qatar Government International Bond<br>5.103% 23/04/2048         430         0.22         EA         BB 1.40% (0.00%)         EA         EA           VSD         10,579         5.45         USD         1,580,000         South Africa Government Bond<br>5.875% 22/06/2030         1,422                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                               |         |                       | A– 1.39% (1.30%)                    |               |                            |       |                 |                                      |               | 0.24                       |
| PEN         5,534,000         Not Rated 0.74% (0.00%)<br>Peruvian Government International<br>Bond 5.4% 12/08/2034         1.434         0.74<br>4.143         USD         1.200,000         Golden Legacy 6.875% 27/03/2024         984         0.55           CATAR 5.45% (2.04%)         Total Peru         4.143         2.13         USD         80.09% (1.20%)         B0.29% (1.20%)         B0.29% (1.20%)         984         0.55           CATAR 5.45% (2.04%)         AA-5.45% (0.83%)         USD         5.798         2.99         USD         695,000         Medco Oak Tree Pte 7.375%<br>14/05/2026         565         0.22           USD         6,298,000         Qatar Government International Bond<br>4.817% 14/03/2029         5.798         2.99         USD         855,000         Be-0.26% (0.00%)         Be-0.26% (0.00%)         2.00         2.02         0.20         0.20         0.20         0.20         0.20         0.20         0.20         0.20         0.20         0.20         0.20         0.20         0.20         0.20         0.20         0.20         0.20         0.20         0.20         0.20         0.20         0.20         0.20         0.20         0.20         0.20         0.20         0.20         0.20         0.20         0.20         0.20         0.20         0.20         0.20                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                      | PEN     | 9,100,000             |                                     |               |                            |       |                 | Total Senegal                        | 967           | 0.50                       |
| Not Rated 0,74% (0.00%)         Peruvian Government International<br>Bord 5.4% 12/08/2034         1,434         0.74         USD         1,200,000         Golden Legacy 6.875% 27/03/2024         984         0.5           OATAR 5.45% (2.04%)         4,143         2.13         USD         6.95,000         Medco 0ak Tree Pte 7.375%         14/05/2026         565         0.22           USD         6,289,000         Qatar Government International Bond<br>4.817% 14/03/2029         5,798         2.99         USD         855,000         Geo Coal International 8% 04/10/2022         502         0.22           USD         4,235,000         Qatar Government International Bond<br>4.817% 14/03/2049         4,351         2.24         Be 0.26% (0.00%)         5.103         5.103% 23/04/2048         430         0.22         502         0.22           USD         4,00,000         Qatar Government International Bond<br>4.817% 14/03/2049         4,351         2.24         SOUTH AFRICA 4.24% (3.13%)         5.103% 23/04/2048         430         0.22         BB 1.40% (0.00%)         2.112/2026         2,719         1.42           USD         400,000         Qatar Government International Bond<br>5.103% 23/04/2048         430         0.22         BB 0.73% (2.07%)         21/12/2026         2,719         1.42           USD         17,155,238         BlackRock In                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                               |         |                       | Bond 6.95% 12/08/2031               | 2,709         | 1.39                       | CINC  |                 | ( (1 200/ )                          |               |                            |
| PEN         5,534,000         Peruvian Government International<br>Bond 5.4% 12/08/2034         1,434         0.74         USD         1,200,000         Golden Legacy 6.875% 27/03/2024         984         0.5           OATAR 5.45% (2.04%)         Total Peru         1,434         0.74         USD         1,200,000         Golden Legacy 6.875% 27/03/2024         984         0.5           OATAR 5.45% (2.04%)         AA- 5.45% (0.83%)         USD         USD         6.95,000         Medco Oak Tree Pt 7.375%         0.26%         0.22%         0.26%         0.20%         0.26%         0.20%         0.20%         0.20%         0.20%         0.20%         0.20%         0.20%         0.20%         0.20%         0.20%         0.20%         0.20%         0.20%         0.20%         0.20%         0.20%         0.20%         0.20%         0.20%         0.20%         0.20%         0.20%         0.20%         0.20%         0.20%         0.20%         0.20%         0.20%         0.20%         0.20%         0.20%         0.20%         0.20%         0.20%         0.20%         0.20%         0.20%         0.20%         0.20%         0.20%         0.20%         0.20%         0.20%         0.20%         0.20%         0.20%         0.20%         0.20%         0.20%         0.20% <td></td> <td></td> <td>Not Rated 0.74% (0.00%)</td> <td></td> <td></td> <td>21NG</td> <td>APUKE 1.06%</td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td>                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                       |         |                       | Not Rated 0.74% (0.00%)             |               |                            | 21NG  | APUKE 1.06%     |                                      |               |                            |
| Bond 5.4% 12/08/2034         1,434         0.74         Description         Description <thdescription< th="">         Description         <t< td=""><td>PEN</td><td>5,534,000</td><td>Peruvian Government International</td><td></td><td></td><td>USD</td><td>1 200 000</td><td></td><td>984</td><td>0.51</td></t<></thdescription<>                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                              | PEN     | 5,534,000             | Peruvian Government International   |               |                            | USD   | 1 200 000       |                                      | 984           | 0.51                       |
| AA-         5.45% (2.04%)         Made of bash ree Pte 7.375%<br>14/05/2026         Made of bash ree Pte 7.375%<br>14/05/2022         Made of bash ree Pte 7.375%<br>16/05/2022         Made of bash ree Pte 7.375%<br>10/05/2022         Made of bash ree Pte 7.375%<br>10/05/2021         Made of bas                                                                                                                            |         |                       |                                     |               |                            |       | .,,             |                                      |               |                            |
| QATAR 5.45% (2.04%)         14/05/2026         565         0.2           USD         6,298,000         Qatar Government International Bond<br>4% 14/03/2029         5,798         2.99         USD         855,000         Geo Coal International 8% 04/10/2022         502         0.2           USD         4,235,000         Qatar Government International Bond<br>4.817% 14/03/2049         4,351         2.24         USD         80UTH AFRICA 4.24% (3.13%)         2,051         1.0           USD         400,000         Qatar Government International Bond<br>4.817% 14/03/2049         4,351         2.24         SOUTH AFRICA 4.24% (3.13%)         2,051         1.0           USD         400,000         Qatar Government International Bond<br>5.103% 23/04/2048         430         0.22         BB+ 1.40% (0.00%)         2/11/12/2026         2,719         1.4           Total Qatar         Total Qatar         10,579         5.45         BB 0.73% (2.07%)         2/11/12/2026         2,719         1.4           USD         17,155,236         BlackRock Institutional Cash Series<br>US Dollar Liquidity Platinum         13,950         7.18         USD         5,000,000         Eskom Holdings 5.75% 26/01/2021         4,084         2.1                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                    |         |                       | Total Peru                          | 4,143         | 2.13                       |       |                 |                                      |               |                            |
| AA - 5.45% (0.83%)       B- 0.26% (0.00%)         USD       6,298,000       Catar Government International Bond<br>4% 14/03/2029       5,798       2.99       USD       855,000       Geo Coal International 8% 04/10/2022       502       0.2         USD       4,235,000       Catar Government International Bond<br>4.817% 14/03/2049       4,351       2.24       Total Singapore       2,051       1.0         USD       400,000       Catar Government International Bond<br>5.103% 23/04/2048       430       0.22       BB + 1.40% (0.00%)       2,719       1.4         Aa3 0.00% (1.21%)       10,579       5.45       545       BB 0.73% (2.07%)       South Africa Government Bond 10.5%<br>21/12/2026       2,719       1.4         USD       17,155,236       BlackRock Institutional Cash Series<br>US Dollar Liquidity Platinum       13,950       7.18       USD       5,000,000       Eskom Holdings 5.75% 26/01/2021       4,084       2.1                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 | 0 4 7 4 |                       | <b>4</b> 0( )                       |               |                            | USD   | 695,000         |                                      | ECE           | 0.20                       |
| USD       6,298,000       Qatar Government International Bond<br>4% 14/03/2029       5,798       2.99       USD       855,000       Geo Coal International 8% 04/10/2022       502       0.28         USD       4,235,000       Qatar Government International Bond<br>4.817% 14/03/2049       4,351       2.24       Image: Comparison of the comp                                                  | UAIA    | K 5.45% (2.04         |                                     |               |                            |       |                 | 14/03/2020                           | 303           | 0.29                       |
| 4% 14/03/2029       5,798       2.99       USD       855,000       Geo Coal International 8% 04/10/2022       502       0.2         USD       4,235,000       Qatar Government International Bond       4,351       2.24       Image: Comparison of                                      | USD     | 6 298 000             |                                     |               |                            |       |                 | B- 0.26% (0.00%)                     |               |                            |
| 000       1,200,000       Latar Government International Bond<br>5.103% 23/04/2048       4,351       2.24         USD       400,000       Datar Government International Bond<br>5.103% 23/04/2048       430       0.22         Aa3 0.00% (1.21%)<br>Total Qatar       430       0.22       ZAR       43,750,000       South Africa Government Bond 10.5%<br>21/12/2026       2,719       1.4         REPUBLIC OF IRELAND 7.18% (3.43%)<br>USD       10,579       5.45       BB 0.73% (2.07%)       USD       1,580,000       South Africa Government Bond 5.875% 22/06/2030       1,422       0.73         USD       17,155,236       BlackRock Institutional Cash Series<br>US Dollar Liquidity Platinum       13,950       7.18       USD       5,000,000       Eskom Holdings 5.75% 26/01/2021       4,084       2.1                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                       | 002     | 0,200,000             |                                     | 5,798         | 2.99                       | USD   | 855,000         | Geo Coal International 8% 04/10/2022 | 502           | 0.26                       |
| USD       400,000       Qatar Government International Bond       SOUTH AFRICA 4.24% (3.13%)         5.103% 23/04/2048       430       0.22         Aa3 0.00% (1.21%)       ZAR       43,750,000         Total Qatar       10,579       5.45         REPUBLIC OF IRELAND 7.18% (3.43%)'       USD         Liquidity Funds 7.18% (3.43%)'       USD         USD       17,155,236         BlackRock Institutional Cash Series       13,950         USD       5,000,000         Exemplic Of Ireland       13,950         7.18       USD         USD       5,000,000         Ekemplic Of Ireland       13,950         7.18       USD         USD       5,000,000                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                   | USD     | 4,235,000             | Qatar Government International Bond |               |                            |       |                 | Total Singapore                      | 2,051         | 1.06                       |
| 5.103% 23/04/2048       430       0.22       BB + 1.40% (0.00%)         Aa3 0.00% (1.21%)       ZAR       43,750,000       South Africa Government Bond 10.5% 21/12/2026       2,719       1.4         Total Qatar       10,579       5.45       BB 0.73% (2.07%)       South Africa Government Bond 5.875% 22/06/2030       1,422       0.7         WSD       17,155,236       BlackRock Institutional Cash Series US Dollar Liquidity Platinum       13,950       7.18       USD       5,000,000       Eskom Holdings 5.75% 26/01/2021       4,084       2.1                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 |         |                       |                                     | 4,351         | 2.24                       |       |                 |                                      |               |                            |
| Aa3 0.00% (1.21%)       ZAR       43,750,000       South Africa Government Bond 10.5%<br>21/12/2026       2,719       1.4         Total Qatar       10,579       5.45       BB 0.73% (2.07%)       BB 0.73% (2.07%)         REPUBLIC OF IRELAND 7.18% (3.43%)       USD       1,580,000       South Africa Government Bond 10.5%<br>21/12/2026       2,719       1.4         USD       17,155,236       BlackRock Institutional Cash Series<br>US Dollar Liquidity Platinum       13,950       7.18<br>7.18       USD       5,000,000       Eskom Holdings 5.75% 26/01/2021       4,084       2.1                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                              | USD     | 400,000               |                                     | 420           | 0.22                       | 5001  | H AFRICA 4.     |                                      |               |                            |
| Aa3 0.00% (1.21%)       21/12/2026       2,719       1.4         Total Qatar       10,579       5.45       BB 0.73% (2.07%)       BB 0.73% (2.07%)         REPUBLIC OF IRELAND 7.18% (3.43%)       USD       1,580,000       South Africa Government Bond 5.875% 22/06/2030       1,422       0.73%         USD       17,155,236       BlackRock Institutional Cash Series US Dollar Liquidity Platinum       13,950       7.18       USD       5,000,000       Eskom Holdings 5.75% 26/01/2021       4,084       2.1                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          |         |                       | 3.103 /0 23/04/2040                 | 430           | 0.22                       | 7AR   | 43 750 000      |                                      |               |                            |
| Total Qatar         10,579         5.45           REPUBLIC OF IRELAND 7.18% (3.43%)         USD         1,580,000         South Africa Government Bond           Liquidity Funds 7.18% (3.43%)'         5.875% 22/06/2030         1,422         0.75           USD         17,155,236         BlackRock Institutional Cash Series<br>US Dollar Liquidity Platinum         13,950         7.18         USD         5,000,000         Eskom Holdings 5.75% 26/01/2021         4,084         2.1                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  |         |                       | Aa3 0.00% (1.21%)                   |               |                            | 2011  | 40,7 30,000     |                                      | 2,719         | 1.40                       |
| USD 1,580,000         South Africa Government Bond           Liquidity Funds 7.18% (3.43%)'         USD 1,580,000         South Africa Government Bond           USD 17,155,236         BlackRock Institutional Cash Series         0.71         0.71           USD 17,155,236         BlackRock Institutional Cash Series         0.71         0.71           USD 17,155,236         BlackRock Institutional Cash Series         0.71         0.71           USD 17,155,236         BlackRock Institutional Cash Series         0.718         0.72           USD 17,155,236         BlackRock Institutional Cash Series         0.718         0.72           USD 17,155,236         BlackRock Institutional Cash Series         0.718         0.72           USD 17,155,236         Dilar Liquidity Platinum         13,950         7.18         USD         5,000,000         Eskom Holdings 5.75% 26/01/2021         4,084         2.1                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                      |         |                       | Total Qatar                         | 10,579        | 5.45                       |       |                 |                                      |               |                            |
| Liquidity Funds 7.18% (3.43%)'         5.875% 22/06/2030         1,422         0.75           USD         17,155,236         BlackRock Institutional Cash Series<br>US Dollar Liquidity Platinum         13,950         7.18         USD         5,000,000         Eskom Holdings 5.75% 26/01/2021         4,084         2.1                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                   |         |                       |                                     |               |                            |       | 4 500 000       |                                      |               |                            |
| USD         17,155,236         BlackRock Institutional Cash Series         CCC+ 2.11% (1.06%)           US Dollar Liquidity Platinum         13,950         7.18         USD         5,000,000         Eskom Holdings 5.75% 26/01/2021         4,084         2.1                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                               | REPU    | BLIC OF IRE           |                                     |               |                            | 020   | 1,580,000       |                                      | 1 // 22       | 0.72                       |
| US Dollar Liquidity Platinum 13,950 7.18 USD 5,000,000 Eskom Holdings 5.75% 26/01/2021 4,084 2.1                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                               | 1100    | 17 155 000            | • • •                               |               |                            |       |                 | 3.073 /0 22/00/2000                  | 1,422         | 0.75                       |
| Total Benublic Of Ireland 13 950 7.18 USD 5,000,000 Eskom Holdings 5.75% 26/01/2021 4,084 2.1                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  | 020     | 17,155,236            |                                     | 13 950        | 7 18                       |       |                 | CCC+ 2.11% (1.06%)                   |               |                            |
| Total South Africa 8,225 4,2                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                   |         |                       |                                     |               |                            | USD   | 5,000,000       |                                      |               | 2.11                       |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                |         |                       |                                     | . 5,005       |                            |       |                 | Total South Africa                   | 8,225         | 4.24                       |

#### **Portfolio Statement**

|        | Holding       | Investment                                                          | Value<br>£000 | % of<br>Net Asset<br>Value |                          | Holding                       | Investment                                                                                 | Value<br>£000                     | % of<br>Net Asset<br>Value      |
|--------|---------------|---------------------------------------------------------------------|---------------|----------------------------|--------------------------|-------------------------------|--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|-----------------------------------|---------------------------------|
| SRI LA | NKA 1.54%     |                                                                     |               |                            | VENEZU                   | ELA 1.00%                     |                                                                                            |                                   |                                 |
| USD    | 1,010,000     | <b>B 1.54% (1.56%)</b><br>Republic of Sri Lanka 6.75%<br>18/04/2028 | 803           | 0.41                       | USD                      | 8,677,700                     | D 0.53% (2.00%)<br>Venezuela Government International<br>Bond 8.25% 13/10/2024 (Defaulted) | 1,023                             | 0.53                            |
| USD    | 1,900,000     | Republic of Sri Lanka 6.85%<br>03/11/2025                           | 1,568         | 0.81                       |                          |                               | Not Rated 0.47% (0.00%)                                                                    | .,                                |                                 |
| USD    | 750,000       | Republic of Sri Lanka 7.55%<br>28/03/2030                           | 622           | 0.32                       | USD                      | 8,692,931                     | Petroleos de Venezuela 6% 15/11/2026<br>(Defaulted)                                        | 919                               | 0.47                            |
|        |               | Total Sri Lanka                                                     | 2,993         | 1.54                       |                          |                               | Total Venezuela                                                                            | 1,942                             | 1.00                            |
| TRINI  | DAD AND T     | DBAGO 0.00% (1.21%)                                                 |               |                            | DERIVA                   | FIVES –0.0                    | 5% (0.25%)<br>Forward Foreign Exchange Contracts –C                                        | 0.05% (0.25%                      | .)                              |
|        |               | BB 0.00% (1.21%)<br>Total Trinidad and Tobago                       | _             |                            |                          |                               | Sell GBP 124,764                                                                           |                                   | .,                              |
|        |               | _                                                                   |               |                            |                          |                               | Buy USD 150,000 Credit Suisse<br>Sell EUR 2,205,308                                        | (3)                               | -                               |
| TURKE  | EY 3.84% (4.9 | 92%)<br>Ba3 0.00% (4.92%)                                           |               |                            |                          |                               | Buy USD 2,435,571 J.P. Morgan<br>Sell ZAR 49,140,000                                       | (3)                               | -                               |
| USD    | 2,000,000     | <b>B1 3.84% (0.00%)</b><br>Turkey Government International          |               |                            |                          |                               | Buy USD 3,218,259 Bank of Scotland<br>Sell GBP 30,783                                      | (76)                              | (0.04)                          |
| USD    | 4,360,000     | Bond 5.125% 17/02/2028<br>Turkey Government International           | 1,480         | 0.76                       |                          |                               | Buy USD 38,000 Citigroup <sup>2</sup><br>Sell GBP 733,365                                  | -                                 | -                               |
|        |               | Bond 6% 25/03/2027                                                  | 3,435         | 1.77                       |                          |                               | Buy USD 894,000 Bank of Scotland                                                           | (6)<br>(88)                       | (0.01)                          |
| USD    | 1,350,000     | Turkey Government International<br>Bond 6.625% 17/02/2045           | 1,023         | 0.53                       | Total valu               | ue of investi                 | _                                                                                          | 194,913                           | (0.05)                          |
| USD    | 1,900,000     | Turkey Government International<br>Bond 6.875% 17/03/2036           | 1,514         | 0.78                       |                          |                               | )/assets (3.09%)                                                                           | (737)                             | (0.38)                          |
|        |               | Total Turkey                                                        | 7,452         | 3.84                       | Net asset                |                               |                                                                                            | 194,176                           | 100.00                          |
| UKRAI  | NE 3.93% (1   | l. <b>92</b> %)                                                     |               |                            | March 20                 | 19 compara                    | tives in brackets.                                                                         |                                   |                                 |
|        | 2 250 000     | B- 3.93% (1.92%)                                                    |               |                            | *Variable ı<br>¹Cash equ | rate bonds.                   |                                                                                            |                                   |                                 |
| USD    | 2,350,000     | UKraine Government 7.375%<br>25/09/2032                             | 2,019         | 1.04                       |                          | £500, round                   | ded to nil.                                                                                |                                   |                                 |
| USD    | 955,000       | Ukraine Government 7.75% 01/09/2024                                 | 843           | 0.44                       |                          | Cash equiva                   |                                                                                            |                                   |                                 |
| USD    | 5,400,000     | Ukraine Government 7.75% 01/09/2026                                 | 4,759         | 2.45                       |                          |                               |                                                                                            |                                   |                                 |
|        |               | Total Ukraine                                                       | 7,621         | 3.93                       | ANALYS                   | SIS OF INV                    | ESTMENTS BY ASSET CLASS                                                                    | Value                             | % of                            |
| UNITE  | D ARAR FM     | IIRATES 1.57% (0.62%)                                               |               |                            |                          |                               |                                                                                            | £000                              | Investment                      |
|        |               | AA 1.57% (0.62%)                                                    |               |                            | Fixed inte               | erest                         |                                                                                            | 190,615                           | 97.80                           |
| USD    | 550,000       | Abu Dhabi Government International                                  |               |                            | -                        | ate notes                     |                                                                                            | 4,386                             | 2.25                            |
|        |               | 3.125% 03/05/2026                                                   | 479           | 0.25                       | Derivativ                |                               | _                                                                                          | (88)                              | (0.05)                          |
| USD    | 1,500,000     | Abu Dhabi Government International<br>3.125% 11/10/2027             | 1,315         | 0.68                       | lotal valu               | le of investi                 | ments" –                                                                                   | 194,913                           | 100.00                          |
| USD    | 1,250,000     | Abu Dhabi Government International                                  | 1,010         | 0.00                       | Total Pu                 | rchases a                     | nd Sales                                                                                   |                                   |                                 |
|        |               | 4.125% 11/10/2047                                                   | 1,252         | 0.64                       |                          |                               | eriod 8 March 2019 to 7 September 2019                                                     |                                   |                                 |
|        |               | Total United Arab Emirates                                          | 3,046         | 1.57                       |                          |                               |                                                                                            | 2019                              | 2018                            |
| UNITE  | D KINGDON     | / 1.17% (2.42%)<br>Ba3 0.00% (1.35%)                                |               |                            |                          | chases for t<br>is for the pe | •                                                                                          | <b>£000</b><br>137,209<br>141,526 | <b>£000</b><br>65,874<br>86,690 |
|        |               | B+ 0.40% (1.07%)                                                    |               |                            |                          |                               |                                                                                            |                                   |                                 |
| USD    | 1,050,000     | Vedanta Resources 6.125% 09/08/2024                                 | 776           | 0.40                       |                          |                               |                                                                                            |                                   |                                 |
|        |               | B1 0.77% (0.00%)                                                    |               |                            |                          |                               |                                                                                            |                                   |                                 |
| USD    | 1,875,000     | Liquid Telecom 8.5% 13/07/2022                                      | 1,493         | 0.77                       |                          |                               |                                                                                            |                                   |                                 |
|        |               | Total United Kingdom                                                | 2,269         | 1.17                       |                          |                               |                                                                                            |                                   |                                 |

### **Portfolio Statement**

|            |                        |                                                            |                | % of         |            |                        |                                                   |                | % of         |
|------------|------------------------|------------------------------------------------------------|----------------|--------------|------------|------------------------|---------------------------------------------------|----------------|--------------|
|            |                        |                                                            | Value          | Net Asset    |            |                        |                                                   | Value          | Net Asset    |
|            | Holding                | Investment                                                 | £000           | Value        |            | Holding                | Investment                                        | £000           | Value        |
| AUST       | RALIA 0.70%            | % ( <b>0.76</b> %)                                         |                |              |            |                        | BB 0.63% (1.98%)                                  |                |              |
|            |                        | BB+ 0.70% (0.00%)                                          |                |              | EUR        | 1,211,000              | Getlink 3.625% 01/10/2023                         | 1,126          | 0.13         |
| EUR        | 6,571,000              | *Origin Energy Finance 4% 16/09/2074                       | 5,897          | 0.70         | EUR        | 2,500,000              | SPIE 2.625% 18/06/2026                            | 2,389          | 0.28         |
|            |                        | BB 0.00% (0.76%)                                           |                |              | EUR        | 1,900,000              | SPIE 3.125% 22/03/2024                            | 1,873          | 0.22         |
|            |                        | Total Australia                                            | 5,897          | 0.70         |            |                        | Ba2 0.47% (0.48%)                                 |                |              |
|            |                        |                                                            | 5,037          | 0.70         | EUR        | 1,700,000              | Elis 1.875% 15/02/2023                            | 1,601          | 0.19         |
| RELCI      | UM 0.56% (             | 0 77%)                                                     |                |              | EUR        | 2,400,000              | Elis 2.875% 15/02/2026                            | 2,396          | 0.13         |
| DELGI      |                        | BB+ 0.13% (0.30%)                                          |                |              |            | _,,                    |                                                   | _,             |              |
| EUR        | 1.100.000              | *Solvay Finance Variable 04/03/2167                        | 1,089          | 0.13         |            |                        | BB- 1.42% (0.96%)                                 |                |              |
|            | .,,                    |                                                            | .,             |              | EUR        | 205,000                | Louvre Bidco SAS 4.25% 30/09/2024                 | 184            | 0.02         |
|            |                        | Not Rated 0.43% (0.47%)                                    |                |              | EUR        | 1,420,000              | *Louvre Bidco SAS FRN 30/09/2024                  | 1,281          | 0.15         |
| EUR        | 3,900,000              | *Belfius Bank 4.609% 29/12/2165                            | 3,626          | 0.43         | EUR        | 4,028,000              | Loxam SAS 3.25% 14/01/2025                        | 3,773          | 0.45         |
|            |                        | Total Belgium                                              | 4,715          | 0.56         | EUR        | 2,008,000              | Loxam SAS 3.75% 15/07/2026                        | 1,888          | 0.22         |
|            |                        |                                                            |                |              | EUR<br>EUR | 1,963,000<br>3,287,000 | Rexel 2.125% 15/06/2025<br>Rexel 2.75% 15/06/2026 | 1,802<br>3,091 | 0.21<br>0.37 |
| CANA       | DA 0.47% ((            | D.90%)                                                     |                |              | LUN        | 3,207,000              | nexer 2.75 /0 15/00/2020                          | 3,031          | 0.37         |
|            |                        | B 0.18% (0.46%)                                            |                |              |            |                        | B 3.46% (2.17%)                                   |                |              |
| EUR        | 1,623,000              | Cott Finance 5.5% 01/07/2024                               | 1,516          | 0.18         | EUR        | 9,821,000              | Altice France 5.875% 01/02/2027                   | 9,718          | 1.15         |
|            |                        | B- 0.29% (0.44%)                                           |                |              | EUR        | 2,600,000              | Casino Guichard 2.798% 05/08/2026                 | 2,034          | 0.24         |
| EUR        | 2,736,000              | Valeant Pharmaceuticals 4.5%                               |                |              | EUR        | 2,500,000              | Casino Guichard 4.498% 07/03/2024                 | 2,077          | 0.25         |
|            | _,,                    | 15/05/2023                                                 | 2,481          | 0.29         | EUR        | 3,700,000              | Casino Guichard-Perrachon 1.865%                  |                |              |
|            |                        |                                                            | 3,997          | 0.47         |            |                        | 13/06/2022                                        | 3,090          | 0.37         |
|            |                        | -                                                          |                |              | EUR        | 4,000,000              | Casino Guichard-Perrachon 3.311%<br>25/01/2023    | 3,388          | 0.40         |
| CAYM       | AN ISLAND              | DS 0.27% (0.27%)                                           |                |              | EUR        | 200.000                | Casino Guichard-Perrachon 3.58%                   | 3,300          | 0.40         |
|            |                        | BB 0.27% (0.27%)                                           |                |              | LON        | 200,000                | 07/02/2025                                        | 157            | 0.02         |
| EUR        | 2,357,000              | UPCB Finance VII 3.625% 15/06/2029                         | 2,255          | 0.27         | EUR        | 1,300,000              | Casino Guichard-Perrachon 4.726%                  |                |              |
|            |                        | Total Cayman Islands                                       | 2,255          | 0.27         |            |                        | 26/05/2021                                        | 1,191          | 0.14         |
|            |                        | -                                                          |                |              | EUR        | 1,856,000              | La Financiere Atalian 4% 15/05/2024               | 1,149          | 0.14         |
| FINLA      | ND 0.18% (0            | D.19%)                                                     |                |              | EUR        | 1,848,000              | La Financiere Atalian 5.125%                      |                |              |
|            |                        | BB+ 0.18% (0.19%)                                          |                |              |            |                        | 15/05/2025                                        | 1,147          | 0.14         |
| EUR        | 1,627,000              | Nokia 2% 11/03/2026                                        | 1,537          | 0.18         | EUR        | 2,811,000              | Numericable-SFR 5.625% 15/05/2024                 | 1,564          | 0.19         |
|            |                        | Total Finland                                              | 1,537          | 0.18         | EUR        | 3,975,000              | Paprec Holding 4% 31/03/2025                      | 3,507          | 0.42         |
|            |                        |                                                            |                |              |            |                        | CCC+ 0.07% (0.08%)                                |                |              |
| FRANC      | CE 9.97% (9            |                                                            |                |              | EUR        | 675,000                | Newco Sab Midco 5.375% 15/04/2025                 | 623            | 0.07         |
|            |                        | BBB- 0.73% (0.63%)                                         |                |              |            |                        | Total France                                      | 84,003         | 9.97         |
| EUR        | 1,166,000              | *Credit Agricole Perpetual 6.5%<br>23/12/2049              | 1 1 2 0        | 0.10         |            |                        | —                                                 |                |              |
| EUR        | 660 000                | *Orange 4% 26/10/2049                                      | 1,130<br>637   | 0.13<br>0.08 | GERM       | IANY 7.27%             | (8.06%)                                           |                |              |
| EUR        |                        | *Orange 5% 29/10/2049                                      | 1,572          | 0.00         |            |                        | BBB 1.37% (0.00%)                                 |                |              |
| EUR        |                        | *Orange Variable 15/04/2168                                | 2,738          | 0.33         | EUR        | 3,382,000              | Unitymedia 3.75% 15/01/2027                       | 3,236          | 0.38         |
|            | _,,                    |                                                            | _,             |              | EUR        | 2,000,000              | Unitymedia Hessen 4% 15/01/2025                   | 1,853          | 0.22         |
|            |                        | BB+ 3.19% (2.87%)                                          |                |              | EUR        | 3,107,000              | Unitymedia NRW 3.5% 15/01/2027                    | 2,959          | 0.35         |
| EUR        | 575,000                | Crown European Holdings 2.25%                              |                |              | USD        | 4,180,000              | Unitymedia NRW 5% 15/01/2025                      | 3,513          | 0.42         |
| <b>EUD</b> | F 00F 000              | 01/02/2023                                                 | 547            | 0.06         |            |                        | BB+ 2.21% (3.10%)                                 |                |              |
| EUR        | 5,325,000              | Crown European Holdings 2.625%                             | F 100          | 0.00         | EUR        | 2,785,000              | ADLER Real Estate 1.5% 06/12/2021                 | 2,555          | 0.30         |
| EUR        | 1,435,000              | 30/09/2024<br>Crown European Holdings 2.875%               | 5,189          | 0.62         | EUR        | 4,100,000              | ADLER Real Estate 1.875% 27/04/2023               | 3,798          | 0.45         |
| LUN        | 1,433,000              | 01/02/2026                                                 | 1,412          | 0.17         | EUR        | 3,960,000              | ADLER Real Estate 2.125% 06/02/2024               | 3,713          | 0.44         |
| EUR        | 300,000                | Crown European Holdings 3.375%                             | 1,112          | 0.17         | EUR        | 2,300,000              | ADLER Real Estate 3% 27/04/2026                   | 2,222          | 0.26         |
|            | ,                      | 15/05/2025                                                 | 300            | 0.04         | EUR        | 2,052,000              | Demire Deutsche Mittelstand 2.875%                |                |              |
| EUR        | 212,000                | Crown European Holdings 4%                                 |                |              |            |                        | 15/07/2022                                        | 1,861          | 0.22         |
|            |                        | 15/07/2022                                                 | 209            | 0.02         | EUR        | 1,445,000              | IHO Verwaltungs PIK 3.625%                        |                |              |
| EUR        | 4,000,000              | Elis 1.75% 11/04/2024                                      | 3,789          | 0.45         | EUD.       | 1 000 000              | 15/05/2025                                        | 1,329          | 0.16         |
| EUR        | 1,243,000              | Faurecia 3.125% 15/06/2026                                 | 1,186          | 0.14         | EUR        | 1,290,069              | IHO Verwaltungs PIK 3.75% 15/09/2026              | 1,179          | 0.14         |
| EUR        | 1,600,000              | Orano 3.125% 20/03/2023                                    | 1,562          | 0.19         | EUR        | 2,022,000              | *Lanxess Finance 4.5% 06/12/2076                  | 1,999          | 0.24         |
| EUR        | 1,100,000              | Orano 3.375% 23/04/2026                                    | 1,079          | 0.13         |            |                        | BB 0.00% (0.99%)                                  |                |              |
| EUR<br>EUR | 1,800,000<br>2,717,000 | Orano 3.5% 22/03/2021<br>*Solvay Finance 5.118% 29/06/2049 | 1,698<br>2,631 | 0.20<br>0.31 |            |                        | <b>_</b>                                          |                |              |
| EUR        | 2,717,000 3,981,000    | *Solvay Finance 5.869% 29/06/2049                          | 4,235          | 0.31         |            |                        | Ba2 0.00% (0.65%)                                 |                |              |
| EUR        | 3,354,000              | SPCM 2.875% 15/06/2023                                     | 3,040          | 0.36         |            |                        |                                                   |                |              |
|            |                        |                                                            |                |              |            |                        |                                                   |                |              |

### **Portfolio Statement**

|            | Holding                | Investment                                                          | Value<br>£000  | % of<br>Net Asset<br>Value |              | Holding              | Investment                                                   | Value<br>£000  | % of<br>Net Asset<br>Value |
|------------|------------------------|---------------------------------------------------------------------|----------------|----------------------------|--------------|----------------------|--------------------------------------------------------------|----------------|----------------------------|
| GERM       | ANY 7.27%              | (8.06%) (continued)                                                 |                |                            | JAPA         | N 1.38% (1.3         |                                                              |                |                            |
|            |                        | BB- 1.66% (1.69%)                                                   |                |                            | FUD          | 1 1 10 000           | BB+ 1.38% (1.33%)                                            | 4 400          | 0.47                       |
| EUR        | 1,618,000              | Progroup 3% 31/03/2026                                              | 1,471          | 0.18                       | EUR<br>EUR   | 1,443,000<br>246,000 | SoftBank Group 4% 20/04/2023<br>SoftBank Group 4% 19/09/2029 | 1,409<br>239   | 0.17<br>0.03               |
| EUR        | 3,131,000              | Thyssenkrupp 1.875% 06/03/2023                                      | 2,818          | 0.33                       | EUR          | 450,000              | SoftBank Group 5% 15/04/2028                                 | 467            | 0.03                       |
| EUR        | 3,956,000              | Thyssenkrupp 2.75% 08/03/2021                                       | 3,626          | 0.43<br>0.50               | EUR          | 9,175,000            | SoftBank Group 5% 15/04/2028 (Berlin                         | 407            | 0.00                       |
| EUR<br>EUR | 4,512,000<br>2,046,000 | Thyssenkrupp 2.875% 22/02/2024<br>WEPA Hygieneprodukte 3.75%        | 4,181          | 0.00                       | 2011         | 0,110,000            | Exchange)                                                    | 9,520          | 1.13                       |
| LUN        | 2,040,000              | 15/05/2024                                                          | 1,868          | 0.22                       |              |                      | Total Japan                                                  | 11,635         | 1.38                       |
|            |                        | B 1.40% (1.14%)                                                     |                |                            | IEDO         | V 1 EAO/ /2          | 240/ )                                                       |                |                            |
| EUR        | 3,768,000              | Kirk Beauty Zero 6.25% 15/07/2022                                   | 3,382          | 0.40                       | JENSI        | EY 1.54% (2.         | BB+ 0.00% (0.54%)                                            |                |                            |
| EUR        | 2,100,000              | Platin 5.375% 15/06/2023                                            | 1,873          | 0.22                       |              |                      | BB+ 0.0078 (0.3478)                                          |                |                            |
| EUR        | 3,570,000              | Safari Holdings 5.375% 30/11/2022                                   | 2,772          | 0.33                       |              |                      | BB 0.57% (0.49%)                                             |                |                            |
| EUR        | 4,418,000              | SGL Carbon 4.625% 30/09/2024                                        | 3,784          | 0.45                       | EUR          | 5,000,000            | Avis Budget Finance 4.75% 30/01/2026                         | 4,815          | 0.57                       |
|            |                        | B2 0.11% (0.00%)                                                    |                |                            |              |                      | (P)Ba2 0.70% (0.61%)                                         |                |                            |
| EUR        | 1,076,000              | Tele Columbus 3.875% 02/05/2025                                     | 922            | 0.11                       | EUR          | 6,337,904            | LHC Three PIK 4.125% 15/08/2024                              | 5,896          | 0.70                       |
|            |                        | B- 0.43% (0.41%)                                                    |                |                            |              |                      | B 0.27% (0.30%)                                              |                |                            |
| EUR        | 3,735,000              | Blitz 6% 30/07/2026                                                 | 3,634          | 0.43                       | GBP          | 1,470,000            | CPUK Finance 4.25% 28/08/2022                                | 1,483          | 0.18                       |
|            |                        | CCC+ 0.09% (0.08%)                                                  |                |                            | GBP          | 790,000              | CPUK Finance 4.875% 28/08/2025                               | 804            | 0.09                       |
| EUR        | 1,069,000              | Kirk Beauty One 8.75% 15/07/2023                                    | 731            | 0.09                       |              |                      | B- 0.00% (0.40%)                                             |                |                            |
|            |                        | Total GERMANY                                                       | 61,279         | 7.27                       |              |                      | Total Jersey                                                 | 12,998         | 1.54                       |
| ISLEO      | )F MAN 0.54            | 10/2 (N 1/10/2)                                                     |                |                            | LUYE         |                      | .14% (10.52%)                                                |                |                            |
| ISLE U     |                        | */0 (0.44 /0)                                                       |                |                            | LUALI        |                      | BBB- 0.53% (0.53%)                                           |                |                            |
|            |                        | BB 0.54% (0.44%)                                                    |                |                            | EUR          | 4,700,000            | *Grand City Properties 3.75%                                 |                |                            |
| EUR        | 2,729,000              | Playtech 3.75% 12/10/2023                                           | 2,572          | 0.30                       |              |                      | 29/12/2049                                                   | 4,487          | 0.53                       |
| EUR        | 2,076,000              | Playtech 4.25% 07/03/2026                                           | 2,004          | 0.24                       |              |                      | DD 0.000/ (4.000/)                                           |                |                            |
|            |                        | Total Isle of Man                                                   | 4,576          | 0.54                       | EUR          | 385,000              | BB+ 2.09% (1.60%)<br>BMBG Bond Finance 3% 15/06/2021         | 347            | 0.04                       |
| ΙΤΔΙΥ      | 5.25% (6.19            | %)                                                                  |                |                            | EUR          |                      | *CPI Property Group Variable                                 | 047            | 0.04                       |
| ПАЫ        | 0.20/0 (0.10           | BBB- 0.48% (0.51%)                                                  |                |                            |              |                      | 09/05/2167                                                   | 1,528          | 0.18                       |
| EUR        | 1,436,000              | *Enel 3.5% 24/05/2080                                               | 1,388          | 0.16                       | EUR          | 1,795,000            | *CPI Property Group Variable                                 |                |                            |
| EUR        | 283,000                | *Enel 5.451% 10/01/2074                                             | 294            | 0.04                       | FUD          | 0.010.000            | 16/10/2167                                                   | 1,624          | 0.19                       |
| GBP        | 2,180,000              | *Enel 6.625% 15/09/2076                                             | 2,379          | 0.28                       | EUR          | 3,213,000            | Fiat Chrysler Finance Europe 4.75%<br>15/07/2022             | 3,258          | 0.39                       |
|            |                        | BB+ 3.31% (3.15%)                                                   |                |                            | EUR          | 140,000              | Fiat Chrysler Finance Europe 6.75%                           |                |                            |
| EUR        | 340,000                | Finmeccanica 4.875% 24/03/25                                        |                |                            |              |                      | 14/10/2019                                                   | 126            | 0.02                       |
|            |                        | Eur1000                                                             | 368            | 0.04                       | EUR          | 2,708,000            | Fiat Finance & Trade 4.75% 22/03/2021                        | 2,602          | 0.31                       |
| EUR        | 1,006,000              | Leonardo 1.5% 07/06/2024                                            | 941            | 0.11                       | EUR          | 1,504,000            | Gestamp Funding Luxembourg 3.5%                              | 1 071          | 0.16                       |
| EUR        | 3,961,000              | Leonardo 4.5% 19/01/2021                                            | 3,768          | 0.45                       | EUR          | 3,027,000            | 15/05/2023<br>*Holcim Finance Variable 05/07/2167            | 1,371<br>2,854 | 0.18                       |
| EUR        | 5,450,000              | Telecom Italia 2.5% 19/07/2023                                      | 5,135          | 0.61                       | EUR          | 1,150,000            | Lincoln Finance 3.625% 01/04/2024                            | 1,065          | 0.13                       |
| EUR<br>EUR | 4,780,000<br>3,370,000 | Telecom Italia 2.75% 15/04/2025<br>Telecom Italia 3.625% 25/05/2026 | 4,510<br>3,319 | 0.54<br>0.39               | EUR          | 2,069,000            | Telecom Italia Finance 7.75%                                 | 1,000          | 0.10                       |
| EUR        | 5,758,000              | Telecom Italia 4.5% 25/01/2021                                      | 5,482          | 0.35                       |              | ,,                   | 24/01/2033                                                   | 2,777          | 0.33                       |
| EUR        | 1,300,000              | Telecom Italia 5.25% 17/03/2055                                     | 1,353          | 0.05                       |              |                      |                                                              |                |                            |
| EUR        | 3,005,000              | TIM 4% 11/04/2024                                                   | 2,990          | 0.36                       | FUD          | 0.040.000            | BB 1.13% (1.12%)                                             |                |                            |
|            |                        | BB 0.50% (0.45%)                                                    |                |                            | EUR          | 2,842,000            | Aramark International Finance 3.125%<br>01/04/2025           | 2,627          | 0.31                       |
| EUR        | 4,180,000              | LKQ Italia Bondco 3.875% 01/04/2024                                 | 4,226          | 0.50                       | EUR          | 400,000              | *Arena Luxembourg Finance FRN                                |                |                            |
| Lon        | 1,100,000              |                                                                     | 1,220          | 0.00                       |              |                      | 01/11/2023                                                   | 361            | 0.04                       |
|            |                        | BB- 0.59% (1.02%)                                                   |                |                            | EUR          | 2,108,000            | Dufry Finance 4.55% 01/08/2023                               | 1,938          | 0.23                       |
| EUR        | 5,364,000              | Nexi Capital 4.125% 01/11/2023                                      | 4,950          | 0.59                       | EUR          | 4,575,000            | Hanesbrands 3.5% 15/06/2024                                  | 4,612          | 0.55                       |
|            |                        | B+ 0.00% (0.67%)                                                    |                |                            | <b>F</b> /10 | 0 500 00-            | BB- 0.58% (0.39%)                                            |                |                            |
|            |                        | B 0.37% (0.39%)                                                     |                |                            | EUR          | 2,500,000            | Telenet Finance VI Luxembourg 3.5%<br>01/03/2028             | 2,408          | 0.29                       |
| EUR        | 3,434,000              | International Design Group 6.5%                                     |                |                            | EUR          | 3,511,000            | Telenet Finance VI Luxembourg                                | ,              |                            |
|            |                        | 15/11/2025                                                          | 3,134          | 0.37                       |              |                      | 4.875% 15/07/2027                                            | 2,418          | 0.29                       |
|            |                        | Total Italy                                                         | 44,237         | 5.25                       |              |                      |                                                              |                |                            |
|            |                        |                                                                     |                |                            |              |                      |                                                              |                |                            |

### **Portfolio Statement**

|        | Holding      | Investment                                        | Value<br>£000 | % of<br>Net Asset<br>Value |      | Holding    | Investment                                    | Value<br>£000 | % of<br>Net Asset<br>Value |
|--------|--------------|---------------------------------------------------|---------------|----------------------------|------|------------|-----------------------------------------------|---------------|----------------------------|
| LUXEM  | BOURG 11     | .14% (10.52%) (continued)                         |               |                            | EUR  | 2,000,000  | Fiat Chrysler Auto 3.75% 29/03/2024           | 2,037         | 0.24                       |
|        |              | B+ 1.50% (1.74%)                                  |               |                            | EUR  | 4,242,000  | Intertrust Group 3.375% 15/11/2025            | 4,031         | 0.48                       |
| EUR    | 912,000      | Altice Financing 5.25% 15/02/2023                 | 842           | 0.10                       | GBP  | 2,782,000  | *Koninklijke KPN 6.875% 14/03/2073            | 2,853         | 0.34                       |
| USD    | 1,322,000    | Altice Financing 6.625% 15/02/2025                | 1,106         | 0.13                       | EUR  | 3,090,000  | *Repsol International Finance 4.5%            |               |                            |
| EUR    | 1,101,000    | Cirsa Finance International 4.75%                 | ,             |                            |      |            | 25/03/2075                                    | 3,176         | 0.38                       |
|        | , - ,        | 22/05/2025                                        | 1,052         | 0.13                       | EUR  | 6,500,000  | *Telefonica Europe 3.75% 31/12/2049           | 6,172         | 0.73                       |
| EUR    | 1,929,000    | Cirsa Finance International 6.25%                 |               |                            | EUR  | 1,800,000  | *Telefonica Europe 5.875% 31/03/2049          | 1,877         | 0.22                       |
|        |              | 20/12/2023                                        | 1,856         | 0.22                       | GBP  |            | *Telefonica Europe 6.75% Perpetual            | 5,389         | 0.64                       |
| EUR    | 3,650,000    | Garfunkelux 7.5% 01/08/2022                       | 3,120         | 0.37                       | EUR  | 1,100,000  | *Telefonica Europe Perpetual 3%               |               |                            |
| GBP    | 2,387,000    | Garfunkelux 8.5% 01/11/2022                       | 2,226         | 0.26                       |      |            | 04/12/2066                                    | 1,019         | 0.12                       |
| EUR    | 2,688,000    | Matterhorn Telecom 3.875%                         |               |                            | EUR  | 8,300,000  | *Telefonica Europe Perpetual 3.875%           |               |                            |
|        |              | 01/05/2022                                        | 2,432         | 0.29                       | FUD  | 0 000 000  | 22/09/2066                                    | 7,989         | 0.95                       |
|        |              | B 1.67% (1.72%)                                   |               |                            | EUR  |            | *Telefonica Europe Variable 14/03/2168        | 6,533         | 0.78                       |
| ELID   | 1 707 000    |                                                   |               |                            | EUR  | 5,891,000  | *Tennet Holding Variable 2.995%<br>01/06/2167 | 5,729         | 0.68                       |
| EUR    | 1,707,000    | Codere Finance 2 (Luxembourg) 6.75%<br>01/11/2021 | 1,469         | 0.17                       |      |            | 01/00/2107                                    | 3,729         | 0.00                       |
| EUR    | 3,438,000    | Crystal Almond 10% 01/11/2021                     | 3,205         | 0.17                       |      |            | BB 2.72% (3.26%)                              |               |                            |
| EUR    |              | *Group Ecore Holdings SAS FRN                     | 3,203         | 0.00                       | EUR  | 2,316,000  | Dufry One 2.5% 15/10/2024                     | 2,146         | 0.25                       |
| LOII   | 0,000,000    | 15/11/2023                                        | 3,084         | 0.37                       | EUR  | 7,317,000  | InterXion Holding 4.75% 15/06/2025            | 7,153         | 0.85                       |
| EUR    | 1,741,000    | LSF 10 Wolverine Investments 5%                   | 0,000         | 0.07                       | EUR  | 3,559,000  | LKQ European Holdings 3.625%                  |               |                            |
| 2011   | .,,,         | 15/03/2024                                        | 1,612         | 0.19                       |      |            | 01/04/2026                                    | 3,388         | 0.40                       |
| EUR    | 1,105,000    | *LSF 10 Wolverine Investments FRN                 | .,            |                            | EUR  | 100,000    | OI European Group 3.125% 15/11/2024           | 97            | 0.01                       |
|        | ,,           | 15/03/2024                                        | 996           | 0.12                       | EUR  | 6,672,000  | Teva Pharmaceutical Finance 1.125%            |               |                            |
| EUR    | 3,794,000    | Rossini 6.75% 30/10/2025                          | 3,747         | 0.44                       |      |            | 15/10/2024                                    | 4,383         | 0.52                       |
|        |              |                                                   |               |                            | EUR  | 3,606,000  | Teva Pharmaceutical Finance 1.25%             |               |                            |
|        |              | B- 2.78% (2.30%)                                  |               |                            |      |            | 31/03/2023                                    | 2,656         | 0.32                       |
| EUR    | 2,200,000    | Altice 6.25% 15/02/2025                           | 2,063         | 0.25                       | EUR  | 2,375,000  | Teva Pharmaceutical Finance                   |               |                            |
| EUR    | 6,966,000    | Altice 7.25% 15/05/2022                           | 1,370         | 0.16                       |      |            | Netherlands 3.25% 15/04/2022                  | 1,981         | 0.23                       |
| USD    | 500,000      | Altice 7.75% 15/05/2022                           | 416           | 0.05                       | EUR  | 1,500,000  | Teva Pharmaceutical Finance                   | 4 457         |                            |
| EUR    | 9,306,000    | Altice 8% 15/05/2027                              | 9,039         | 1.07                       |      |            | Netherlands 4.5% 01/03/2025                   | 1,157         | 0.14                       |
| EUR    | 2,720,000    | ARD Finance PIK 6.625% 15/09/2023                 | 2,525         | 0.30                       |      |            | BB- 1.12% (1.97%)                             |               |                            |
| EUR    | 4,779,000    | Horizon Parent Holdings 8.25%                     | 4 200         | 0.52                       | EUR  | 2,075,000  | Axalta Coating Systems 3.75%                  |               |                            |
| FUD    | 000 000      | 15/02/2022                                        | 4,389         | 0.52                       | 2011 | 2,010,000  | 15/01/2025                                    | 1,929         | 0.23                       |
| EUR    | 869,000      | Matterhorn Telecom 4.875%<br>01/05/2023           | 788           | 0.09                       | EUR  | 3,090,000  | Petrobras Global Finance 4.75%                |               |                            |
| EUR    | 2,375,000    | Swissport Financing 5.25% 14/08/2024              | 2,193         | 0.05                       |      |            | 14/01/2025                                    | 3,240         | 0.38                       |
| EUR    | 805,000      | Takko Luxembourg 2 5.375%                         | 2,150         | 0.20                       | GBP  | 1,688,000  | Petrobras Global Finance 6.625%               |               |                            |
| 2011   | 000,000      | 15/11/2023                                        | 652           | 0.08                       |      |            | 16/01/2034                                    | 1,989         | 0.24                       |
|        |              |                                                   |               |                            | GBP  | 1,921,000  | Petrobras International Finance 6.25%         |               |                            |
|        |              | CCC+ 0.59% (1.12%)                                |               |                            |      |            | 14/12/2026                                    | 2,273         | 0.27                       |
| USD    | 3,849,000    | Altice Finco 8.125% 15/01/2024                    | 3,238         | 0.38                       |      |            | B+ 0.79% (0.86%)                              |               |                            |
| EUR    | 1,084,000    | Altice Finco 9% 15/06/2023                        | 1,009         | 0.12                       | GBP  | 3,989,000  | InterGen 7.5% 30/06/2021                      | 2 005         | 0.46                       |
| EUR    | 915,000      | Picard Bondco 5.5% 30/11/2024                     | 796           | 0.09                       | EUR  | 621,000    |                                               | 3,895         | 0.40                       |
|        |              | Caa1 0.14% (0.00%)                                |               |                            | LON  | 021,000    | 15/01/2025                                    | 574           | 0.07                       |
| EUR    | 2,743,000    | Intralot Capital 5.25% 15/09/2024                 | 1,199         | 0.14                       | EUR  | 2,235,000  | Ziggo Secured Finance 4.25%                   | 574           | 0.07                       |
| EUN    | 2,743,000    | 1111 alot Capital 5.25% 15/05/2024                | 1,199         | 0.14                       | Lon  | 2,200,000  | 15/01/2027                                    | 2,175         | 0.26                       |
|        |              | CCC 0.13% (0.00%)                                 |               |                            |      |            |                                               | _,            |                            |
| EUR    | 1,149,000    | Swissport Financing 9% 14/02/2025                 | 1,060         | 0.13                       |      |            | (P)B+ 0.19% (0.00%)                           |               |                            |
|        |              | Total Luxembourg                                  | 93,887        | 11.14                      | EUR  | 1,708,000  | Trivium Packaging Finance 3.75%               |               |                            |
|        |              |                                                   |               |                            |      |            | 15/08/2026                                    | 1,630         | 0.19                       |
| MEXICO | ) 0.29% (0.1 | 22%)                                              |               |                            |      |            | B 0.69% (0.28%)                               |               |                            |
|        |              | BB 0.29% (0.22%)                                  |               |                            | EUR  | 1,460,000  | Constellium 4.25% 15/02/2026                  | 1,375         | 0.16                       |
| EUR    | 1,360,000    | Cemex 2.75% 05/12/2024                            | 1,255         | 0.15                       | EUR  | 2,329,000  | United Group 4.875% 01/07/2024                | 2,186         | 0.10                       |
| USD    | 1,304,000    | Cemex 7.75% 16/04/2026                            | 1,148         | 0.14                       | EUR  | 2,023,000  | United Group 4.875% 01/07/2024                | 2,100         | 0.03                       |
|        |              | Total Mexico                                      | 2,403         | 0.29                       | EUR  | 2,095,000  | UPC Holding 3.875% 15/06/2029                 | 1,985         | 0.03                       |
|        |              | —                                                 |               |                            |      | _,: 50,000 |                                               | .,            | 0.2.                       |
| NETHER | RLANDS 12    | 2.63% (14.44%)                                    |               |                            |      |            | B- 0.70% (1.12%)                              |               |                            |
|        |              | BBB- 0.00% (1.13%)                                |               |                            | EUR  | 1,983,120  | Summer Bidco Pik 9% 17/11/2025                | 1,902         | 0.23                       |
|        |              |                                                   |               |                            | EUR  | 4,261,000  | Ziggo Bond Finance 4.625%                     |               | -                          |
|        |              | BB+ 6.18% (5.55%)                                 |               |                            |      |            | 15/01/2025                                    | 3,951         | 0.47                       |
| EUR    | 5,493,000    | Darling Global Finance 3.625%                     | F 004         | 0.00                       |      |            |                                               |               |                            |
|        |              | 15/05/2026                                        | 5,231         | 0.62                       |      |            |                                               |               |                            |

### **Portfolio Statement**

(continued)

|       | Holding       | Investment                                                      | Value<br>£000  | % of<br>Net Asset<br>Value |              | Holding         | Investment                                               | Value<br>£000 | % of<br>Net Asset<br>Value |
|-------|---------------|-----------------------------------------------------------------|----------------|----------------------------|--------------|-----------------|----------------------------------------------------------|---------------|----------------------------|
| NETH  | IERLANDS 1    | 2.63% (14.44%) (continued)                                      |                |                            |              |                 | B+ 0.34% (0.33%)                                         |               |                            |
|       |               | Not Rated 0.24% (0.27%)                                         |                |                            | EUR          | 3,111,000       | Grifols 3.2% 01/05/2025                                  | 2,868         | 0.34                       |
| EUR   | 1,590,000     | Boats Investments Netherlands PIK<br>11% 31/03/2017 (Defaulted) | 1,165          | 0.14                       |              |                 | (P)B 0.32% (0.00%)                                       |               |                            |
| USD   | 153,626       | OSX 3 Leasing (2003/15) Perpetual                               | -              | -                          | EUR          | 2,776,000       | Tasty Bondco 1 6.25% 15/05/2026                          | 2,652         | 0.32                       |
| USD   | 153,626       | OSX 3 Leasing (2012/14) Perpetual                               | -              | -                          |              |                 | CCC 0.00% (0.21%)                                        |               |                            |
| USD   | 4,726,969     | OSX 3 Leasing 13% 20/03/2015                                    | 040            | 0.10                       |              |                 |                                                          |               |                            |
|       |               | (Defaulted)                                                     | 846            | 0.10                       |              |                 | CC 0.15% (0.00%)                                         |               |                            |
|       |               | Total Netherlands                                               | 106,384        | 12.63                      | EUR          | 1,800,000       | Distribuidora Internacional de                           |               |                            |
| DODT  | UGAL 0.27%    | (0.26%)                                                         |                |                            |              |                 | Alimentación 1% 28/04/2021                               | 1,292         | 0.15                       |
| FUNI  | UGAL 0.27 /0  | Not Rated 0.27% (0.36%)                                         |                |                            |              |                 | Total Spain                                              | 12,880        | 1.53                       |
| EUR   | 1,100,000     | Banco Espirito 2.625% 08/05/2017                                |                |                            | CIALED       | NENI 1 E 40/ // | <b>D 04</b> 0/ )                                         |               |                            |
| 2011  | 1,100,000     | (Defaulted)                                                     | 251            | 0.03                       | <b>SAAET</b> | DEN 1.54% (0    |                                                          |               |                            |
| EUR   | 8,600,000     | Banco Espirito Santo 4% 21/01/2019                              |                |                            | EUR          | 5 673 000       | BB+ 1.54% (0.84%)<br>*Akelius Residential FRN 05/10/2078 | 5,466         | 0.65                       |
|       |               | (Defaulted)                                                     | 1,648          | 0.20                       | EUR          | 3,923,000       | Intrum 3.5% 15/07/2026                                   | 3,400         | 0.03                       |
| EUR   | 1,600,000     | Banco Espirito Santo 4.75%                                      |                |                            | EUR          | 1,545,000       | Volvo Car 2% 24/01/2025                                  | 1,427         | 0.17                       |
|       |               | 15/01/2018 (Defaulted)                                          | 366            | 0.04                       | EUR          | 2,548,000       | Volvo Car 2.125% 02/04/2024                              | 2,372         | 0.28                       |
|       |               | Total Portugal                                                  | 2,265          | 0.27                       |              |                 | Total Sweden                                             | 12,936        | 1.54                       |
| BEBU  |               |                                                                 |                |                            |              |                 | _                                                        |               |                            |
| KEPU  | BLIC OF IKE   | LAND 11.24% (9.49%)                                             |                |                            | SWIT         | ZERLAND 1.      | 02% (1.66%)                                              |               |                            |
| EUR   | 209,000       | <b>BB+ 1.00% (0.49%)</b><br>Smurfit Kappa 3.25% 01/06/2021      | 196            | 0.02                       |              |                 | BBB+ 0.06% (0.17%)                                       |               |                            |
| EUR   | 3,888,000     | Smurfit Kappa Acquisitions 2.875%                               | 130            | 0.02                       | USD          | 620,000         | UBS 5.125% 15/05/2024                                    | 545           | 0.06                       |
| Lon   | 0,000,000     | 15/01/2026 (Frankfurt Exchange)                                 | 3,848          | 0.46                       |              |                 | BBB 0.52% (0.79%)                                        |               |                            |
| EUR   | 4,884,000     | Smurfit Kappa Treasury 1.5%                                     | ,              |                            | EUR          | 1,053,000       | *Credit Suisse 5.75% 18/09/2025                          | 998           | 0.12                       |
|       |               | 15/09/2027                                                      | 4,396          | 0.52                       | USD          | 3,700,000       | Credit Suisse 6.5% 08/08/2023                            | 3,362         | 0.12                       |
|       |               | DD 0 740/ (0 700/ )                                             |                |                            |              | -,,             |                                                          | -,            |                            |
| FUD   | 0.054.000     | BB 0.74% (0.78%)                                                |                |                            |              |                 | BB+ 0.44% (0.67%)                                        |               |                            |
| EUR   | 3,654,000     | Ardagh Packaging Finance 2.75%<br>15/03/2024                    | 3,360          | 0.40                       | EUR          | 3,760,000       | *UBS Group 5.75% 29/12/2049                              | 3,694         | 0.44                       |
| EUR   | 3,010,000     | James Hardie International Finance                              | 0,000          | 0.40                       |              |                 | BB 0.00% (0.03%)                                         |               |                            |
| 2011  | 0,010,000     | 3.625% 01/10/2026                                               | 2,877          | 0.34                       |              |                 | Total Switzerland                                        | 8,599         | 1.02                       |
|       |               |                                                                 |                |                            |              |                 |                                                          | 0,333         | 1.02                       |
|       |               | BB- 0.30% (0.33%)                                               |                |                            | UNITE        | D KINGDO        | M 15.91% (17.19%)                                        |               |                            |
| EUR   | 2,722,000     | *Bank of Ireland 7.375% 29/12/2049                              | 2,539          | 0.30                       | •••••        |                 | Baa2 0.49% (0.55%)                                       |               |                            |
|       |               | B+ 1.02% (0.36%)                                                |                |                            | GBP          | 2,574,000       | Santander UK 10.0625% 29/10/2049                         | 4,118         | 0.49                       |
| EUR   | 8,948,000     | Eircom Finance 3.5% 15/05/2026                                  | 8,569          | 1.02                       |              |                 |                                                          |               |                            |
|       |               |                                                                 |                |                            |              |                 | BBB- 0.21% (0.00%)                                       |               |                            |
|       |               | B 0.84% (1.08%)                                                 |                |                            | GBP          | 1,800,000       | GKN Holdings 4.625% 15/05/2032                           | 1,810         | 0.21                       |
| EUR   | 5,527,000     | Ardagh Packaging Finance 6.75%                                  | E 001          | 0.60                       |              |                 | BB+ 4.52% (3.94%)                                        |               |                            |
| GBP   | 1,782,000     | 15/05/2024<br>Virgin Media 5.5% 15/09/2024                      | 5,221<br>1,830 | 0.62<br>0.22               | GBP          | 882,000         | Drax Finco 4.25% 01/05/2022                              | 896           | 0.11                       |
| 0Di   | 1,702,000     | virgin Wedia 3.370 13/03/2024                                   | 1,000          | 0.22                       | EUR          | 3,934,000       | Ineos Finance 2.875% 01/05/2026                          | 3,588         | 0.43                       |
|       |               | Liquidity Funds 4.54% (6.45%) <sup>1</sup>                      |                |                            | EUR          | 1,145,000       | International Game Technology 3.5%                       |               |                            |
| EUR   | 1,523         | BlackRock Institutional Cash Series                             |                |                            |              |                 | 15/07/2024                                               | 1,118         | 0.13                       |
|       |               | Euro Liquidity Platinum                                         | 136            | 0.02                       | EUR          | 2,178,000       | International Game Technology 3.5%                       | 2 000         | 0.25                       |
| GBP   | 38,127,863    | BlackRock Institutional Cash Series                             | 00 100         | 4 50                       | EUR          | 1,080,000       | 15/06/2026<br>International Game Technology 4.75%        | 2,080         | 0.25                       |
|       |               | Sterling Liquidity Platinum                                     | 38,128         | 4.52                       | EUN          | 1,000,000       | 15/02/2023                                               | 1,076         | 0.13                       |
|       |               | Not Rated 2.80% (0.00%)                                         |                |                            | GBP          | 1,500,000       | *Lloyds Bank 13% 29/01/2049                              | 2,597         | 0.31                       |
| EUR   | 248,418       | IShares Euro High Yield Corporate                               |                |                            | EUR          | 1,420,000       | OTE 3.5% 09/07/2020                                      | 1,307         | 0.16                       |
|       |               | Bond                                                            | 23,642         | 2.80                       | EUR          | 2,000,000       | Tesco Corporate Treasury Services                        |               |                            |
|       |               | Total Republic of Ireland                                       | 94,742         | 11.24                      |              |                 | 1.375% 24/10/2023                                        | 1,848         | 0.22                       |
|       |               |                                                                 |                |                            | GBP          | 1,179,000       | Tesco Corporate Treasury Services                        |               |                            |
| SPAII | N 1.53% (1.10 |                                                                 |                |                            | 000          | 4 604 000       | 2.5% 02/05/2025                                          | 1,201         | 0.14                       |
|       | F 000         | BB+ 0.72% (0.56%)                                               |                | a                          | GBP          | 4,634,000       | Tesco Property Finance 1 7.6227%<br>13/07/2039           | 5,921         | 0.70                       |
| EUR   | 5,200,000     | Cellnex Telecom 2.375% 16/01/2024                               | 4,980          | 0.59                       | GBP          | 1,913,000       | Tesco Property Finance 3 5.744%                          | J,JZ I        | 0.70                       |
| EUR   | 1,100,000     | Cellnex Telecom 2.875% 18/04/2025                               | 1,088          | 0.13                       |              | , ,             | 13/04/2040                                               | 2,418         | 0.29                       |
|       |               |                                                                 |                |                            | GBP          | 916,000         | Tesco Property Finance 5.5%                              |               |                            |
|       |               |                                                                 |                |                            |              |                 | 13/10/2041                                               | 1 161         | 0 14                       |

13/10/2041

1,161

0.14

### **Portfolio Statement**

|            | Holding                | Investment                                                                   | Value<br>£000  | % of<br>Net Asset<br>Value |            | Holding                | Investment                                                  | Value<br>£000  | % of<br>Net Asset<br>Value |
|------------|------------------------|------------------------------------------------------------------------------|----------------|----------------------------|------------|------------------------|-------------------------------------------------------------|----------------|----------------------------|
| UN         | ITED KINGDOM           | / 15.91% (17.19%) (continued)                                                |                |                            |            |                        | B- 1.38% (1.23%)                                            |                |                            |
| GBF        |                        | Travis Perkins 4.5% 07/09/2023                                               | 1,702          | 0.20                       | EUR        | 1,755,000              | Algeco Scotsman 6.5% 15/02/2023                             | 1,627          | 0.19                       |
| EUF        | 3,356,000              | *Vodafone Group Variable 03/01/2079                                          | 3,171          | 0.38                       | USD        | 6,039,001              | EnQuest PIK 7% 15/04/2022                                   | 4,094          | 0.49                       |
| USE        | 2,491,000              | *Vodafone Group Variable 04/04/2079                                          | 2,315          | 0.27                       | GBP        | 2,937,000              | *Stonegate Pub Company Financing                            |                |                            |
| EUF        | 1,241,000              | *Vodafone Group Variable 4.2%                                                |                |                            | FUD        | 0 1 40 000             | FRN 15/03/2022                                              | 2,953          | 0.35                       |
|            |                        | 03/10/2078                                                                   | 1,272          | 0.15                       | EUR        | 3,140,000              | Synlab 8.25% 01/07/2023                                     | 2,933          | 0.35                       |
| GBF        | 783,000                | *Vodafone Group Variable 4.875%                                              | 004            | 0.10                       |            |                        | B3 0.42% (0.67%)                                            |                |                            |
| USE        | 0 3,984,000            | 03/10/2078<br>*Vodafone Group Variable 6.25%                                 | 824            | 0.10                       | GBP        | 3,680,000              | KIRS Midco 3 8.375% 15/07/2023                              | 3,496          | 0.42                       |
| 031        | 5,564,000              | 03/10/2078                                                                   | 3,460          | 0.41                       |            |                        |                                                             |                |                            |
|            |                        | 00,10,20,0                                                                   | 0,100          | 0.11                       |            |                        | CCC+ 0.12% (0.17%)                                          |                |                            |
|            |                        | BB 2.92% (2.84%)                                                             |                |                            | GBP        | 1,736,000              | Boparan Finance 5.5% 15/07/2021                             | 1,000          | 0.12                       |
| EUF        | 2,861,000              | Ardagh Packaging Finance 2.125%                                              |                |                            |            |                        | CC 0.05% (0.00%)                                            |                |                            |
|            |                        | 15/08/2026                                                                   | 2,653          | 0.31                       | EUR        | 1,115,000              | Thomas Cook Finance 3.875%                                  |                |                            |
| GBF        | 4,918,000              | Arrow Global Finance 5.125%                                                  | 4 050          | 0.50                       |            |                        | 15/07/2023                                                  | 129            | 0.02                       |
| GBF        | <sup>D</sup> 1,488,000 | 15/09/2024 Callable                                                          | 4,853          | 0.58<br>0.18               | EUR        | 1,621,000              | Thomas Cook Group 6.25% 15/06/2022                          | 218            | 0.03                       |
| GBF        |                        | Co-operative Group 5.125% 17/05/2024<br>*Co-operative Group 6.25% 08/07/2026 | 1,555<br>1,881 | 0.18                       |            |                        |                                                             |                |                            |
| EUF        |                        | EC Finance 2.375% 15/11/2022 (FWB)                                           | 2,266          | 0.22                       |            | 051                    | Not rated 0.00% (0.00%)<br>NV Profit Share Preference Share |                |                            |
| EUF        |                        | EC Finance 2.375% 15/11/2022 (Lux)                                           | 282            | 0.03                       | USD        | 651                    | -                                                           | -              | 45.04                      |
| EUF        | ,                      | Merlin Entertainments 2.75%                                                  |                |                            |            |                        | Total United Kingdom                                        | 134,064        | 15.91                      |
|            |                        | 15/03/2022                                                                   | 3,825          | 0.45                       | UNIT       | D STATES (             | )F AMERICA 12.00% (10.32%)                                  |                |                            |
| GBF        |                        | Pinewood 3.75% 01/12/2023                                                    | 2,515          | 0.30                       | UNITE      | D STATES U             | BBB- 1.87% (1.72%)                                          |                |                            |
| GBF        |                        | William Hill 4.75% 01/05/2026                                                | 1,280          | 0.15                       | EUR        | 8,815,000              | Equinix 2.875% 01/10/2025                                   | 8,217          | 0.97                       |
| GBF        | 3,399,000              | William Hill 4.875% 07/09/2023                                               | 3,617          | 0.43                       | EUR        | 6,825,000              | Equinix 2.875% 01/02/2026                                   | 6,401          | 0.76                       |
|            |                        | BB- 3.33% (3.72%)                                                            |                |                            | USD        | 1,375,000              | Equinix 5.375% 15/05/2027                                   | 1,211          | 0.14                       |
| GBF        | P 1,570,000            | El Group 6.875% 15/02/2021                                                   | 1,596          | 0.19                       |            |                        |                                                             |                |                            |
| GBF        |                        | Iron Mountain UK 3.875% 15/11/2025                                           | 7,615          | 0.90                       |            |                        | BB+ 0.56% (0.96%)                                           |                |                            |
| GBF        |                        | Miller Homes Group Holdings 5.5%                                             |                |                            | EUR        | 2,395,000              | Ball Corporation 4.375% 15/12/2023                          | 2,507          | 0.30                       |
|            |                        | 15/10/2024                                                                   | 350            | 0.04                       | EUR        | 2,378,000              | Colfax 3.25% 15/05/2025                                     | 2,195          | 0.26                       |
| USE        | 0 1,530,000            | Neptune Energy Bondco 6.625%                                                 |                |                            |            |                        | Ba1 0.35% (0.35%)                                           |                |                            |
|            |                        | 15/05/2025                                                                   | 1,249          | 0.15                       | EUR        | 3,138,000              | UGI International 3.25% 01/11/2025                          | 2,967          | 0.35                       |
| EUF        |                        | Victoria 5.25% 15/07/2024                                                    | 2,713          | 0.32                       |            |                        |                                                             |                |                            |
| GBF<br>GBF |                        | Virgin Media 4.875% 15/01/2027                                               | 5,145          | 0.61                       |            |                        | BB 2.73% (2.73%)                                            |                |                            |
| GDI        | 5,377,000              | Virgin Media Secured Finance 5%<br>15/04/2027                                | 5,660          | 0.67                       | EUR        | 3,622,000              | Cemex Finance 4.625% 15/06/2024                             | 3,417          | 0.41                       |
| GBF        | 2,537,000              | Virgin Media Secured Finance 5.125%                                          | 0,000          | 0.07                       | EUR<br>EUR | 5,552,000<br>9,530,000 | IQVIA 2.25% 15/01/2028<br>IQVIA 3.25% 15/03/2025            | 5,146<br>8,767 | 0.61<br>1.04               |
|            | ,,                     | 15/01/2025                                                                   | 2,624          | 0.31                       | EUR        | 6,217,000              | Quintiles IMS 3.5% 15/10/2024                               | 5,686          | 0.67                       |
| GBF        | P 1,107,000            | Virgin Media Secured Finance 5.25%                                           |                |                            | LOII       | 0,217,000              |                                                             | 3,000          | 0.07                       |
|            |                        | 15/05/2029                                                                   | 1,180          | 0.14                       |            |                        | BB- 3.41% (1.95%)                                           |                |                            |
|            |                        |                                                                              |                |                            | EUR        | 2,070,000              | Axalta Coating Systems 4.25%                                |                |                            |
| GBF        | P 840,000              | Ba3 0.10% (0.00%)<br>Heathrow Finance 3.875% 01/03/2027                      | 837            | 0.10                       |            |                        | 15/08/2024                                                  | 1,919          | 0.23                       |
| GDI        | 640,000                | Heatinow Finance 3.675% 01/03/2027                                           | 037            | 0.10                       | EUR        | 100,000                | Iron Mountain 3% 15/01/2025                                 | 92             | 0.01                       |
|            |                        | B+ 0.71% (0.70%)                                                             |                |                            | EUR        | 2,883,000              | Kronos International 3.75% 15/09/2025                       | 2,544          | 0.30                       |
| GBF        | D 1,465,000            | Jaguar Land Rover Automotive 2.75%                                           |                |                            | EUR<br>EUR | 7,058,000<br>7,606,000 | Netflix 3.625% 15/05/2027<br>Netflix 3.875% 15/11/2029      | 6,794<br>7,299 | 0.81<br>0.87               |
|            |                        | 24/01/2021                                                                   | 1,368          | 0.16                       | EUR        | 5,535,000              | Netflix 4.625% 15/05/2029                                   | 7,299<br>5,561 | 0.66                       |
| GBF        | 5,436,000              | Jaguar Land Rover Automotive                                                 |                |                            | EUR        | 4,855,000              | Silgan Holdings 3.25% 15/03/2025                            | 4,473          | 0.53                       |
|            |                        | 3.875% 01/03/2023                                                            | 4,674          | 0.55                       | 2011       | .,000,000              | 0.13411 1101411130 0120 /0 10,000,2020                      | 1,110          | 0.00                       |
|            |                        | B1 0.22% (0.63%)                                                             |                |                            |            |                        | B+ 1.89% (1.14%)                                            |                |                            |
| EUF        | 2,027,000              | The House of Finance 4.375%                                                  |                |                            | EUR        | 6,347,000              | Avantor 4.75% 01/10/2024                                    | 6,110          | 0.72                       |
|            |                        | 31/07/2036                                                                   | 1,880          | 0.22                       | EUR        | 4,076,000              | Catalent Pharma Solution 4.75%                              | 0 770          | 0.45                       |
|            |                        |                                                                              |                |                            | USD        | 705 000                | 15/12/2024                                                  | 3,776          | 0.45                       |
|            |                        | B 0.77% (1.98%)                                                              |                |                            | 030        | 705,000                | Catalent Pharma Solution 5%<br>15/07/2027                   | 600            | 0.07                       |
| GBF        |                        | Ei Group 7.5% 15/03/2024                                                     | 2,340          | 0.28                       | EUR        | 5,719,000              | Spectrum Brands 4% 01/10/2026                               | 5,458          | 0.65                       |
| GBF<br>EUF |                        | Pinnacle Bidco 6.375% 15/02/2025<br>Virgin Media Finance 4.5% 15/01/2025     | 3,493<br>648   | 0.41<br>0.08               | _0         | -,,                    |                                                             | 5,.00          | 0.00                       |
| LUF        | , 700,000              | virgin media i mance 4.5 /0 15/01/2025                                       | 040            | 0.00                       |            |                        | B 0.74% (1.28%)                                             |                |                            |
|            |                        | B2 0.67% (0.76%)                                                             |                |                            | USD        | 1,000,000              | Cott Holdings 5.5% 01/04/2025                               | 847            | 0.10                       |
| GBF        | 2,897,000              | Arqiva Broadcast Finance 6.75%                                               |                |                            | EUR        | 5,551,000              | Financial & Risk US Holdings 4.5%                           |                |                            |
| _          |                        | 30/09/2023                                                                   | 3,087          | 0.37                       |            |                        | 15/05/2026                                                  | 5,409          | 0.64                       |
| GBF        | 2,965,000              | Shop Direct Funding 7.75% 15/11/2022                                         | 2,545          | 0.30                       |            |                        |                                                             |                |                            |
|            |                        |                                                                              |                |                            |            |                        |                                                             |                |                            |

#### **Portfolio Statement**

(continued)

|            | Holding     | Investment                                                             | Value<br>£000    | % of<br>Net Asset<br>Value |                     |
|------------|-------------|------------------------------------------------------------------------|------------------|----------------------------|---------------------|
| UNITI      | ED STATES O | DF AMERICA 12.00% (10.32%) (contin<br>B- 0.45% (0.19%)                 | ued)             |                            |                     |
| EUR        | 3,682,000   | Financial & Risk US Holdings 6.875%<br>15/11/2026                      | 3,760            | 0.45                       |                     |
|            |             | Total United States of America                                         | 101,156          | 12.00                      |                     |
| DERIV      | ATIVES 1.88 | % (2.11%)                                                              |                  |                            |                     |
| <b>EUD</b> | 45 300 000  | Credit Default Swaps 0.19% (0.16%)                                     |                  |                            | Total               |
| EUR        | 15,700,000  | Barclays Itraxx Crossover Credit<br>Default Swap Index Sell Protection |                  |                            | Iotai               |
|            |             | 20/06/2024 Spread 500                                                  | 1,604            | 0.19                       | Net of              |
|            |             | Forward Foreign Exchange Contracts 1.                                  | 69% (1 95%)      |                            | Net as              |
|            |             | Sell GBP 1,817,808                                                     | .00 /0 (1.00 /0) |                            | Marc                |
|            |             | Buy EUR 2,000,000 Lloyds                                               | (23)             | _                          | *Varial             |
|            |             | Sell GBP 1,828,916                                                     |                  |                            | (P) re:             |
|            |             | Buy EUR 2,000,000 Barclays                                             | (34)             | -                          | <sup>1</sup> Cash e |
|            |             | Sell GBP 1,966,393                                                     | (20)             |                            | ²Less ti<br>³Includ |
|            |             | Buy EUR 2,157,903 Barclays<br>Sell GBP 743,031                         | (30)             | -                          | menuu               |
|            |             | Buy EUR 819,597 HSBC                                                   | (8)              | _                          | ANAL                |
|            |             | Sell GBP 9,078,348                                                     | (-)              |                            |                     |
|            |             | Buy EUR 9,903,726 HSBC                                                 | (192)            | (0.02)                     |                     |
|            |             | Sell EUR 1,822,537                                                     | (-)              |                            | Fixed               |
|            |             | Buy GBP 1,633,887 Goldman Sachs<br>Sell EUR 2,000,000                  | (2)              | -                          | Floati              |
|            |             | Buy GBP 1,799,494 Bank of Scotland                                     | 5                | _                          | Deriva<br>Total     |
|            |             | Sell EUR 12,500,000                                                    | Ū                |                            | IUlai               |
|            |             | Buy GBP 11,305,963 Bank of Scotland                                    | 90               | 0.01                       | Total               |
|            |             | Sell USD 148,660                                                       |                  |                            | for the             |
|            |             | Buy GBP 122,293 Lloyds                                                 | 1                | -                          |                     |
|            |             | Sell EUR 19,734,160<br>Buy GBP 17,755,751 Bank of Scotland             | 49               | _                          |                     |
|            |             | Sell USD 2,487,907                                                     | -10              |                            | Total I             |
|            |             | Buy GBP 2,046,444 Lloyds                                               | 25               | -                          | Total               |
|            |             | Sell EUR 2,339,464                                                     |                  |                            |                     |
|            |             | Buy GBP 2,144,001 HSBC                                                 | 45               | -                          |                     |
|            |             | Sell EUR 2,577,286                                                     | 41               |                            |                     |
|            |             | Buy GBP 2,353,214 UBS<br>Sell EUR 2,630,187                            | 41               | -                          |                     |
|            |             | Buy GBP 2,391,476 Lloyds                                               | 31               | -                          |                     |
|            |             | Sell EUR 225,000,000                                                   |                  |                            |                     |
|            |             | Buy GBP 206,494,065 HSBC                                               | 4,604            | 0.55                       |                     |
|            |             | Sell EUR 225,000,000                                                   | 4 614            | 0.55                       |                     |
|            |             | Buy GBP 206,503,650 UBS<br>Sell EUR 225,000,000                        | 4,614            | 0.55                       |                     |
|            |             | Buy GBP 206,517,375 Lloyds                                             | 4,628            | 0.55                       |                     |
|            |             | Sell USD 272,757                                                       |                  |                            |                     |
|            |             | Buy GBP 221,493 HSBC <sup>2</sup>                                      | -                | -                          |                     |
|            |             | Sell USD 31,196,844                                                    | 050              |                            |                     |
|            |             | Buy GBP 25,706,204 Bank of Scotland<br>Sell EUR 3,566,616              | 353              | 0.04                       |                     |
|            |             | Buy GBP 3,262,377 Bank of Scotland                                     | 62               | 0.01                       |                     |
|            |             | Sell USD 93,431                                                        |                  |                            |                     |
|            |             | Buy GBP 77,829 Goldman Sachs                                           | 2                | -                          |                     |
|            |             | Sell USD 996,160                                                       |                  |                            |                     |
|            |             | Buy GBP 811,397 Lloyds                                                 | 2                | -                          |                     |
|            |             | Sell USD 101,060<br>Buy GBP 82,691 Citigroup <sup>2</sup>              | _                | _                          |                     |
|            |             | Sell GBP 18,328                                                        | -                | -                          |                     |
|            |             | Buy USD 22,343 J.P. Morgan <sup>2</sup>                                | _                | -                          |                     |
|            |             |                                                                        |                  |                            |                     |

| Holding                                 | Investment                                                    | Value<br>£000 | Net Asset<br>Value |  |
|-----------------------------------------|---------------------------------------------------------------|---------------|--------------------|--|
|                                         | Sell GBP 21,350                                               |               |                    |  |
|                                         | Buy USD 26,090 J.P. Morgan <sup>2</sup><br>Sell GBP 6,001,430 | -             | -                  |  |
|                                         | Buy USD 7,342,215 J.P. Morgan<br>Sell GBP 66,030              | (37)          | -                  |  |
|                                         | Buy USD 80,730 J.P. Morgan                                    | (1)           | -                  |  |
|                                         | Total Derivatives                                             | 15,829        | 1.88               |  |
| Total value of investments <sup>3</sup> |                                                               | 822,274       | 97.58              |  |
| Net other assets (1.33%)                |                                                               | 20,360        | 2.42               |  |
| Net assets                              |                                                               | 842,634       | 100.00             |  |

% of

March 2019 comparatives in brackets. Variable rate bonds. (P) refers to provisional rating. Cash equivalents. .ess than £500, rounded to nil.

<sup>3</sup>Includes Cash equivalents.

### ANALYSIS OF INVESTMENTS BY ASSET CLASS

|                                         | Value   | % of       |
|-----------------------------------------|---------|------------|
|                                         | £000    | Investment |
| Fixed interest                          | 688,708 | 83.76      |
| Floating rate notes                     | 117,737 | 14.32      |
| Derivatives                             | 15,829  | 1.92       |
| Total value of investments <sup>3</sup> | 822,274 | 100.00     |

#### **Total Purchases and Sales**

for the accounting period 8 March 2019 to 7 September 2019

|                                | 2019    | 2018    |
|--------------------------------|---------|---------|
|                                | £000    | £000    |
| Total purchases for the period | 311,740 | 127,537 |
| Total sales for the period     | 269,270 | 132,751 |

### **Threadneedle Global Select Fund**

### **Portfolio Statement**

| Holding           | Investment                                               | Value<br>£000    | % of<br>Net Asset<br>Value | Holding                 | Investment                                                 | Value<br>£000             | % of<br>Net Asset<br>Value |
|-------------------|----------------------------------------------------------|------------------|----------------------------|-------------------------|------------------------------------------------------------|---------------------------|----------------------------|
| BELGIUM 0.00% (0  | ).79%)                                                   |                  |                            | INDIA 1.83% (1.90       | %)                                                         |                           |                            |
|                   | Beverages 0.00% (0.79%)                                  |                  |                            |                         | Banks 1.83% (1.90%)                                        |                           |                            |
|                   | Total Belgium                                            |                  | _                          | 739,104                 | HDFC Bank                                                  | 18,789                    | 1.83                       |
|                   | (4.040/.)                                                |                  |                            |                         | Total India                                                | 18,789                    | 1.83                       |
| BERMUDA 1.62%     | (1.04%)<br>Financial Services 1.62% (1.04%)              |                  |                            | INDONESIA 1.30%         | . ( <b>2 21</b> %)                                         |                           |                            |
| 303,162           | Ihs Markit                                               | 16,558           | 1.62                       |                         | Banks 1.30% (2.21%)                                        |                           |                            |
|                   | Total Bermuda                                            | 16,558           | 1.62                       | 54,197,600              | Bank Rakyat Indonesia                                      | 13,320                    | 1.30                       |
|                   |                                                          |                  |                            |                         | Total Indonesia                                            | 13,320                    | 1.30                       |
| CANADA 1.21% (1   |                                                          |                  |                            | IADAN 2 170/ /1 0       | 09/ )                                                      |                           |                            |
| 516,558           | Oil & Gas Producers 1.21% (1.51%)<br>Suncor Energy (USD) | 12,399           | 1.21                       | JAPAN 3.17% (1.9        | Electronic & Electrical Equipment 0.84%                    | (0.93%)                   |                            |
| 010,000           | Total Canada                                             | 12,399           | 1.21                       | 17,800                  | Keyence                                                    | 8,677                     | 0.84                       |
|                   |                                                          |                  |                            |                         | Laioura Caada 1 26% (0.07%)                                |                           |                            |
| CAYMAN ISLAND     |                                                          |                  |                            | 40,900                  | Leisure Goods 1.26% (0.97%)<br>Nintendo                    | 12,880                    | 1.26                       |
|                   | Support Services 0.00% (0.85%)                           |                  |                            | 10,000                  |                                                            |                           | 1.20                       |
|                   | General Retailers 2.09% (3.41%)                          |                  |                            | 477 500                 | Technology Hardware & Equipment 1.07                       |                           | 1.07                       |
| 146,744           | Alibaba Group ADR                                        | 21,347           | 2.09                       | 177,500                 | Rohm                                                       | 10,942<br>32,499          | 1.07<br>3.17               |
|                   | Software & Computer Services 1.32%                       | (2 33%)          |                            |                         |                                                            | 32,433                    | 3.17                       |
| 379,700           | Tencent Holdings                                         | 13,516           | 1.32                       | <b>REPUBLIC OF IREI</b> | LAND 5.82% (4.17%)                                         |                           |                            |
|                   | Total Cayman Islands                                     | 34,863           | 3.41                       |                         | Construction & Materials 1.06% (1.56%)                     |                           |                            |
|                   |                                                          |                  |                            | 397,317                 | CRH (Dublin Listing)                                       | 10,862                    | 1.06                       |
| CHINA 1.20% (2.60 |                                                          |                  |                            |                         | Industrial Engineering 1.63% (1.56%)                       |                           |                            |
| 1,268,000         | Life Insurance 1.20% (2.60%)<br>Ping An Insurance Group  | 12,336           | 1.20                       | 169,149                 | Ingersoll-Rand                                             | 16,692                    | 1.63                       |
| 1,200,000         | Total China                                              | 12,336           | 1.20                       |                         |                                                            |                           |                            |
|                   |                                                          |                  |                            |                         | Liquidity Funds 2.15% (1.05%) <sup>1</sup>                 |                           |                            |
| DENMARK 0.95%     | (0.97%)                                                  |                  |                            | 27,081,056              | BlackRock Institutional Cash Series                        |                           |                            |
| 005 005           | Pharmaceuticals & Biotechnology 0.9                      |                  | 0.05                       |                         | US Dollar Liquidity Platinum                               | 22,021                    | 2.15                       |
| 225,605           | Novo Nordisk<br>Total Denmark                            | 9,684<br>9,684   | 0.95                       |                         | Health Care Equipment & Services 0.98%                     | % <b>(0.00%)</b>          |                            |
|                   |                                                          | 5,004            | 0.55                       | 114,488                 | Medtronic                                                  | 10,029                    | 0.98                       |
| FRANCE 4.13% (3.2 | 25%)                                                     |                  |                            |                         | Total Republic of Ireland                                  | 59,604                    | 5.82                       |
|                   | Beverages 1.39% (1.03%)                                  |                  |                            |                         |                                                            |                           |                            |
| 90,841            | Pernod Ricard                                            | 14,189           | 1.39                       | SOUTH KOREA 1.5         | Technology Hardware & Equipment 1.53                       | % (0.00%)                 |                            |
|                   | Personal Goods 1.06% (1.02%)                             |                  |                            | 498,613                 | Samsung Electronics                                        | 15,666                    | 1.53                       |
| 32,003            | LVMH Moet Hennessy Vuitton                               | 10,854           | 1.06                       |                         | Total South Korea                                          | 15,666                    | 1.53                       |
|                   | Health Care Equipment & Services 1.6                     | 8% (1.20%)       |                            |                         |                                                            |                           |                            |
| 141,939           | Essilor International                                    | 17,212           | 1.68                       | SPAIN 1.08% (1.13       |                                                            |                           |                            |
|                   | Total France                                             | 42,255           | 4.13                       | 427,964                 | General Retailers 1.08% (1.13%)<br>Inditex                 | 11,012                    | 1.08                       |
|                   |                                                          |                  |                            | ,                       | Total Spain                                                | 11,012                    | 1.08                       |
| GERMANY 2.39%     | (2.47%)<br>Electronic & Electrical Equipment 0.48        | 0/ /0 E40/ )     |                            |                         | _                                                          |                           |                            |
| 148,140           | Osram                                                    | 4,916            | 0.48                       | SWITZERLAND 0.7         |                                                            |                           |                            |
| ,                 |                                                          | .,               |                            | 97,053                  | Electronic & Electrical Equipment 0.73%<br>TE Connectivity | 5 <b>(0.99%)</b><br>7,458 | 0.73                       |
| 70 /76            | Personal Goods 1.91% (1.93%)                             | 10 552           | 1.01                       | 57,055                  | TE connectivity                                            | 7,430                     | 0.75                       |
| 78,476            | adidas<br>Total Germany                                  | 19,553<br>24,469 | 1.91<br>2.39               |                         | Support Services 0.00% (1.19%)                             |                           |                            |
|                   | iotai Ucimany                                            | 24,403           | 2.33                       |                         | Total Switzerland                                          | 7,458                     | 0.73                       |
| HONG KONG 0.979   | % (1.99%)                                                |                  |                            |                         |                                                            |                           |                            |
|                   | Life Insurance 0.97% (1.99%)                             |                  |                            |                         |                                                            |                           |                            |
| 1,200,200         | AIA Group                                                | 9,922            | 0.97                       |                         |                                                            |                           |                            |
|                   | Total Hong Kong                                          | 9,922            | 0.97                       |                         |                                                            |                           |                            |

# **Threadneedle Global Select Fund**

#### **Portfolio Statement**

(continued)

| Holding           | Investment                                                     | Value<br>£000    | % of<br>Net Asset<br>Value |
|-------------------|----------------------------------------------------------------|------------------|----------------------------|
| UNITED KINGDOM    | 1 7.15% (7.51%)<br>Mining 0.00% (1.72%)                        |                  |                            |
| 450,616           | <b>Personal Goods 2.28% (2.14%)</b><br>Unilever                | 23,306           | 2.28                       |
| 860,036           | Media 1.64% (2.22%)<br>RELX (UK Listing)                       | 16,800           | 1.64                       |
| 100,385           | Nonlife Insurance 1.56% (1.43%)<br>Aon                         | 15,966           | 1.56                       |
| 161,939           | <b>Support Services 1.01% (0.00%)</b><br>Ferguson              | 10,361           | 1.01                       |
|                   | Household Goods & Home Construction (                          | ).66% (0.00%     | %)                         |
| 106,008           | Reckitt Benckiser Group                                        | 6,754            | 0.66                       |
|                   | Total United Kingdom                                           | 73,187           | 7.15                       |
| UNITED STATES O   | F AMERICA 60.71% (56.89%)                                      |                  |                            |
|                   | Oil & Gas Producers 2.18% (2.64%)                              |                  |                            |
| 162,783           | •,                                                             | 12,919           | 1.26                       |
| 153,960           | EOG Resources                                                  | 9,461            | 0.92                       |
|                   | Oil Equipment, Services & Distribution 0.                      | 69% (2.25%       | )                          |
| 456,426           | Halliburton                                                    | 7,052            | 0.69                       |
| 89,516            | Chemicals 1.46% (1.82%)<br>ECOLAB                              | 14,947           | 1.46                       |
| 151,756           | Construction & Materials 1.05% (0.00%)<br>Trex Company         | 10,720           | 1.05                       |
|                   | Electronic & Electrical Equipment 0.97%                        | (1 11%)          |                            |
| 135,801           | Amphenol                                                       | 9,913            | 0.97                       |
|                   | Industrial Transportation 2.00% (2.18%)                        |                  |                            |
| 151,388           | Union Pacific                                                  | 20,451           | 2.00                       |
|                   | Support Services 1.73% (0.58%)                                 |                  |                            |
| 93,678            | Fidelity National Information Services                         | 10,588           | 1.03                       |
| 104,142           | TransUnion                                                     | 7,140            | 0.70                       |
|                   | Leisure Goods 2.55% (0.67%)                                    |                  |                            |
| 353,910           |                                                                | 15,704           | 1.53                       |
| 131,425           | Electronic Arts                                                | 10,411           | 1.02                       |
|                   | Deveryel Conde 1 200/ (1 600/)                                 |                  |                            |
| 78,868            | Personal Goods 1.28% (1.60%)<br>Estee Lauder Companies Class A | 13,149           | 1.28                       |
| 70,000            | Latee Lauder Companies Class A                                 | 13,143           | 1.20                       |
|                   | Health Care Equipment & Services 7.86%                         |                  |                            |
| 155,259           | Baxter International                                           | 11,098           | 1.08                       |
| 72,573            | Becton Dickinson                                               | 15,250           | 1.49                       |
| 433,945<br>52,022 | Centene<br>Cooper Cos                                          | 16,281<br>13,011 | 1.59<br>1.27               |
| 98,886            | Stryker                                                        | 17,699           | 1.73                       |
| 38,382            | UnitedHealth Group                                             | 7,165            | 0.70                       |
| •                 | Pharmaceuticals & Biotechnology 4.47%                          |                  |                            |
| 66,355            | Alexion Pharmaceuticals                                        | 5,409            | 0.53                       |
| 229,594           | Gilead Sciences                                                | 11,958           | 1.17                       |
| 56,989            | Illumina                                                       | 12,591           | 1.23                       |
| 107,928           | Vertex Pharmaceuticals                                         | 15,785           | 1.54                       |

| Holding                                                                                  | Investment                                                              | Value<br>£000 | % of<br>Net Asset<br>Value |
|------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|-------------------------------------------------------------------------|---------------|----------------------------|
|                                                                                          | General Retailers 3.79% (3.45%)                                         |               |                            |
| 20,628                                                                                   | Amazon.com                                                              | 30,875        | 3.02                       |
| 206,798                                                                                  | Service Corporate International                                         | 7,841         | 0.77                       |
|                                                                                          | Media 1.28% (1.14%)                                                     |               |                            |
| 348,199                                                                                  | Comcast Corporation                                                     | 13,135        | 1.28                       |
| 39,822                                                                                   | Electricity 0.70% (0.00%)<br>FPL Group                                  | 7,118         | 0.70                       |
|                                                                                          | Banks 2.39% (2.41%)                                                     |               |                            |
| 268,131                                                                                  | JPMorgan Chase                                                          | 24,491        | 2.39                       |
|                                                                                          | Real Estate Investment Trusts 2.05% (1                                  | 73%)          |                            |
| 46,845                                                                                   | Equinix                                                                 | 20,978        | 2.05                       |
|                                                                                          | Financial Services 9.55% (8.40%)                                        |               |                            |
| 247,639                                                                                  | Charles Schwab                                                          | 7,980         | 0.78                       |
| 69,820                                                                                   |                                                                         | 12,557        | 1.23                       |
| 133,484                                                                                  | · · · · · · ·                                                           | 31,694        | 3.10                       |
| 70,058                                                                                   | S&P Global                                                              | 15,087        | 1.47                       |
| 202,809                                                                                  | Visa 'A' Shares                                                         | 30,449        | 2.97                       |
|                                                                                          | Software & Computer Services 12.66%                                     | (11.80%)      |                            |
| 57,545                                                                                   | Adobe Systems                                                           | 13,464        | 1.31                       |
|                                                                                          | Alphabet Class A                                                        | 42,188        | 4.12                       |
|                                                                                          | Alphabet Class C                                                        | 3,898         | 0.38                       |
| ,                                                                                        | Facebook                                                                | 22,325        | 2.18                       |
| 330,819                                                                                  | Microsoft                                                               | 37,671        | 3.68                       |
| 47,849                                                                                   | Tyler Technologies                                                      | 10,086        | 0.99                       |
|                                                                                          | Technology Hardware & Equipment 2.0                                     | 15% (2 44%)   |                            |
| 58,307                                                                                   | Lam Research                                                            | 10,747        | 1.05                       |
| 69,996                                                                                   | Nvidia                                                                  | 10,230        | 1.00                       |
| 00,000                                                                                   | Total United States of America                                          | 621,516       | 60.71                      |
|                                                                                          | or ( <b>o co</b> or)                                                    |               |                            |
| DERIVATIVES 0.00                                                                         | % (U.UU%)<br>Forward Foreign Exchange Contracts (<br>Sell GBP 1,107,430 | ).00% (0.00%) |                            |
|                                                                                          | Buy USD 1,350,000 Bank of Scotland                                      | (10)          | _                          |
|                                                                                          | Total Derivatives                                                       | (10)          | _                          |
| Total value of invest                                                                    | ments <sup>2</sup>                                                      | 1,015,527     | 99.20                      |
| Net other assets (0.9                                                                    | 0%)                                                                     | 8,187         | 0.80                       |
| Net assets                                                                               |                                                                         | 1,023,714     | 100.00                     |
| March 2019 compara<br><sup>1</sup> Cash equivalents.<br><sup>2</sup> Includes Cash equiv |                                                                         |               |                            |
| Total Purchases a                                                                        | nd Sales                                                                |               |                            |

for the accounting period 8 March 2019 to 7 September 2019

|                                | 2019    | <b>201</b> 8 |
|--------------------------------|---------|--------------|
|                                | £000    | £000         |
| Total purchases for the period | 223,923 | 308,595      |
| Total sales for the period     | 226,556 | 309,251      |
|                                |         |              |

# Threadneedle Global Bond Fund

#### **Portfolio Statement**

as at 7 September 2019

|       | Holding      | Investment                             | Value<br>£000 | % of<br>Net Asset<br>Value |      | Holding        | Investment                                                                        | Value<br>£000 | % of<br>Net Asset<br>Value |
|-------|--------------|----------------------------------------|---------------|----------------------------|------|----------------|-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------|---------------|----------------------------|
| AUST  | RALIA 1.04%  | (1.62%)                                |               |                            | ITAL | Y 5.10% (4.449 | %)                                                                                |               |                            |
|       |              | Aaa 0.00% (0.71%)                      |               |                            |      |                | Baa3u 5.10% (3.41%)                                                               |               |                            |
|       |              | AA+ 1.04% (0.91%)                      |               |                            | EUR  | 5,150,000      | Buoni Poliennali Del Tesoro 1.65%<br>01/03/2032                                   | 4,886         | 0.93                       |
| AUD   | 6,250,000    | Queensland Treasury 6.5% 14/03/2033    | 5,450         | 1.04                       | EUR  | 3,231,000      | Buoni Poliennali Del Tesoro 2.95%                                                 |               |                            |
|       |              | Total Australia                        | 5,450         | 1.04                       |      |                | 01/09/2038                                                                        | 3,513         | 0.67                       |
|       |              |                                        |               |                            | EUR  | 3,550,000      | Buoni Poliennali Del Tesoro 4.75%                                                 |               |                            |
| BELG  | IUM 1.91% (0 | D.71%)                                 |               |                            |      |                | 01/09/2044                                                                        | 4,943         | 0.94                       |
|       |              | Not Rated 1.91% (0.71%)                |               |                            | EUR  | 3,900,000      | Italy Government Bond 2.45%                                                       | 4 0 2 0       | 0.70                       |
| EUR   | 8,750,000    | Belgium Government Bond 1.7%           | 10.000        | 4.04                       | EUR  | 6,000,000      | 01/09/2033<br>Italy Government Bond 2.7%                                          | 4,020         | 0.76                       |
|       |              | 22/06/2050                             | 10,069        | 1.91                       | LON  | 0,000,000      | 01/03/2047                                                                        | 6,302         | 1.20                       |
|       |              | Total Belgium                          | 10,069        | 1.91                       | EUR  | 2,500,000      | Italy Government Bond 5.25%                                                       | 0,002         | 1.20                       |
| BRITI | SH VIRGIN I  | SLANDS 0.46% (0.58%)                   |               |                            |      | ,,             | 1/11/2029                                                                         | 3,168         | 0.60                       |
|       |              | A+ 0.46% (0.58%)                       |               |                            |      |                | Not Rated 0.00% (1.03%)                                                           |               |                            |
| USD   | 3,000,000    | Sinopec Group 2% 29/09/2021            | 2,420         | 0.46                       |      |                | Total Italy                                                                       | 26,832        | 5.10                       |
|       |              | Total British Virgin Islands           | 2,420         | 0.46                       |      |                | -                                                                                 |               |                            |
|       |              |                                        |               |                            | JAP  | AN 9.48% (8.7  | 4%)                                                                               |               |                            |
| CANA  | DA 5.94% (6  |                                        |               |                            |      |                | AA- 0.24% (0.30%)                                                                 |               |                            |
|       | 0 000 000    | AAA 4.80% (5.48%)                      |               |                            | USD  | 1,550,000      | Japan Tobacco 2% 13/04/2021                                                       | 1,254         | 0.24                       |
| USD   | 3,020,000    | Canada Government 2.625%<br>25/01/2022 | 2,516         | 0.48                       |      |                | A1 9.24% (6.77%)                                                                  |               |                            |
| USD   | 4,500,000    | CPPIB Capital 2.25% 25/01/2022         | 3,703         | 0.40                       | JPY  | 2,512,050,000  | Japan Government 0.2% 20/06/2036                                                  | 19,643        | 3.73                       |
| USD   | 13,150,000   | Export Development Canada 2.3%         | 0,700         | 0.70                       | JPY  | 1,241,650,000  | Japan Government 0.4% 20/03/2056                                                  | 10,029        | 1.91                       |
|       | -,,          | 10/02/2020                             | 10,704        | 2.03                       | JPY  | 1,500,800,000  | Japan Government 0.7% 20/12/2048                                                  | 13,264        | 2.52                       |
| CAD   | 2,700,000    | Province of British Columbia 3.25%     |               |                            | JPY  | 630,000,000    | Japan Government 2.1% 20/03/2027                                                  | 5,694         | 1.08                       |
|       |              | 18/12/2021                             | 1,718         | 0.33                       |      |                |                                                                                   |               |                            |
| CAD   | 10,100,000   | PSP Capital 3% 05/11/2025              | 6,638         | 1.26                       |      |                | Not Rated 0.00% (1.67%)                                                           |               |                            |
|       |              | A+ 0.96% (1.21%)                       |               |                            |      |                | Total Japan                                                                       | 49,884        | 9.48                       |
| USD   | 3,425,000    | Province of Ontario Canada 2.5%        |               |                            |      |                | 070/ (0 500/)                                                                     |               |                            |
|       | -, -,        | 10/09/2021                             | 2,827         | 0.54                       | NET  | HERLANDS 1.    |                                                                                   |               |                            |
| USD   | 2,575,000    | Province of Ontario Canada 3.2%        |               |                            | AUD  | 3,400,000      | A+ 1.28% (1.65%)<br>BMW Finance 2.5% 24/08/2020                                   | 1,912         | 0.36                       |
|       |              | 16/05/2024                             | 2,236         | 0.42                       | USD  | 6,000,000      | Siemens Financieringsmaatschappij                                                 | 1,312         | 0.50                       |
|       |              | A 0.18% (0.23%)                        |               |                            | 005  | 0,000,000      | 1.7% 15/09/2021                                                                   | 4,828         | 0.92                       |
| USD   | 1,150,000    | Canadian National Railway 2.4%         |               |                            |      |                |                                                                                   | ,             |                            |
| 030   | 1,130,000    | 03/02/2020                             | 935           | 0.18                       |      |                | BBB+ 0.69% (0.88%)                                                                |               |                            |
|       |              | Total Canada                           | 31,277        | 5.94                       | USD  | 4,500,000      | Deutsche Telekom 1.95% 19/09/2021                                                 | 3,638         | 0.69                       |
|       |              |                                        | 01,211        |                            |      |                | Total Netherlands                                                                 | 10,378        | 1.97                       |
| FRAN  | CE 3.76% (4. | 20%)                                   |               |                            |      |                |                                                                                   |               |                            |
|       |              | Aa2u 1.03% (1.74%)                     |               |                            | KEP  | UBLIC OF IRE   | LAND 0.16% (0.20%)                                                                |               |                            |
| EUR   | 2,400,000    | France Government Bond 1.25%           |               |                            | EUR  | 445            | Liquidity Funds 0.16% (0.20%) <sup>1</sup><br>BlackRock Institutional Cash Series |               |                            |
|       |              | 25/05/2036                             | 2,547         | 0.48                       | EUN  | 440            | Euro Liquidity Platinum                                                           | 40            | 0.01                       |
| EUR   | 2,500,000    | France Government Bond 1.75%           |               |                            | GBP  | 756,704        | BlackRock Institutional Cash Series                                               | 10            | 0.01                       |
|       |              | 25/06/2039                             | 2,889         | 0.55                       |      | ,              | Sterling Liquidity Platinum                                                       | 757           | 0.14                       |
|       |              | Not Rated 2.73% (2.46%)                |               |                            | USD  | 45,013         | BlackRock Institutional Cash Series                                               |               |                            |
| EUR   | 12,750,000   | France Government Bond 1.5%            |               |                            |      |                | US Dollar Liquidity Platinum                                                      | 37            | 0.01                       |
|       | ,,           | 25/05/2050                             | 14,345        | 2.73                       |      |                | Total Republic of Ireland                                                         | 834           | 0.16                       |
|       |              | Total France                           | 19,781        | 3.76                       |      |                |                                                                                   |               |                            |
|       |              | _                                      |               |                            | SOU  | TH KOREA 1.0   |                                                                                   |               |                            |
| GERM  | IANY 0.00%   | (0.99%)                                |               |                            |      |                | AA 1.60% (2.05%)                                                                  |               |                            |
|       |              | Aaau 0.00% (0.99%)                     |               |                            | USD  | 4,275,000      | Doosan Infracore 2.375% 21/11/2019                                                | 3,478         | 0.66                       |
|       |              | Total Germany                          | _             | _                          | USD  | 6,000,000      | Export-Import Bank of Korea 2.75%<br>25/01/2022                                   | 4,955         | 0.94                       |
|       |              | _                                      |               |                            |      |                | Total South Korea                                                                 | 8,433         | 1.60                       |
|       |              |                                        |               |                            |      |                |                                                                                   | 0,433         | 1.00                       |

# **Threadneedle Global Bond Fund**

#### **Portfolio Statement**

(continued)

|            | Holding                | Investment                                                                   | Value<br>£000  | % of<br>Net Asset<br>Value |     | Holding    | Investment                                                                               | Value<br>£000 | % of<br>Net Asset<br>Value |
|------------|------------------------|------------------------------------------------------------------------------|----------------|----------------------------|-----|------------|------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|---------------|----------------------------|
| SPAIN      | l 5.17% (5.97          | 1%)                                                                          |                |                            |     |            | Aaa 45.18% (39.33%)                                                                      |               |                            |
| EUR        | 2,150,000              | A3 0.40% (0.00%)<br>Basque Government 1.125%                                 |                |                            | USD | 6,650,000  | Tennessee Valley Authority 5.88% 01/04/2036                                              | 7,889         | 1.50                       |
|            |                        | 30/04/2029                                                                   | 2,091          | 0.40                       | USD | 13,550,000 | United States Treasury Note/Bond<br>0.5% 15/04/2024                                      | 11,406        | 2.17                       |
| EUR        | 1,300,000              | <b>Baa1 4.77% (3.85%)</b><br>Spain Government Bond 1.95%                     |                |                            | USD | 12,300,000 | United States Treasury Note/Bond<br>0.875% 15/01/2029                                    | 10,927        | 2.08                       |
| EUR        | 11,415,000             | 30/07/2030<br>Spain Government Bond 2.35%                                    | 1,382          | 0.26                       | USD | 675,000    | United States Treasury Note/Bond<br>1.375% 31/08/2023                                    | 547           | 0.10                       |
| EUR        | 200,000                | 30/07/2033<br>Spain Government Bond 2.7%                                     | 12,766         | 2.43                       | USD | 37,650,000 | United States Treasury Note/Bond<br>1.5% 31/10/2019                                      | 30,584        | 5.81                       |
| EUR        | 4,420,000              | 31/10/2048<br>Spain Government Bond 2.9%                                     | 248            | 0.05                       | USD | 19,375,000 | United States Treasury Note/Bond<br>1.5% 15/08/2020                                      | 15,714        | 2.99                       |
| EUR        | 3,220,000              | 31/10/2046<br>Spain Government Bond 4.7%                                     | 5,633          | 1.07                       | USD | 21,000,000 | United States Treasury Note/Bond<br>1.5% 15/08/2026                                      | 17,045        | 3.24                       |
|            |                        | 30/07/2041                                                                   | 5,066          | 0.96                       | USD | 19,050,000 | United States Treasury Note/Bond<br>1.625% 15/05/2026                                    | 15,588        | 2.96                       |
|            |                        | Not Rated 0.00% (2.12%)<br>Total Spain                                       | 27,186         | 5.17                       | USD | 12,300,000 | United States Treasury Note/Bond<br>2% 30/06/2024                                        | 10,245        | 1.95                       |
| SUPR       | ANATIONAL              | . 0.47% (2.14%)                                                              |                |                            | USD | 13,000,000 | United States Treasury Note/Bond<br>2.125% 15/05/2025                                    | 10,931        | 2.08                       |
| USD        | 2,850,000              | AAA 0.47% (0.59%)<br>European Investment Bank 3.25%                          |                |                            | USD | 2,100,000  | United States Treasury Note/Bond<br>2.250% 15/08/2027                                    | 1,798         | 0.34                       |
|            |                        | 29/01/2024                                                                   | 2,483          | 0.47                       | USD | 3,750,000  | United States Treasury Note/Bond 2.5% 15/08/2023                                         | 3,167         | 0.60                       |
|            |                        | AA+ 0.00% (1.55%)                                                            | 0.400          | 0.47                       | USD | 3,353,000  | United States Treasury Note/Bond                                                         | 0.070         | 0.50                       |
|            |                        | Total Supranational                                                          | 2,483          | 0.47                       | USD | 875,000    | 2.5% 15/02/2045<br>United States Treasury Note/Bond                                      | 2,972         | 0.56                       |
| SWEL       | EN 0.59% (0            |                                                                              |                |                            | USD | 14,575,000 | 2.5% 15/02/2046<br>United States Treasury Note/Bond                                      | 776           | 0.15                       |
| USD        | 3,800,000              | AAA 0.59% (0.76%)<br>Kommuninvest I 2% 12/11/2019                            | 3,091          | 0.59                       | 000 | 14,373,000 | 2.5% 15/05/2046                                                                          | 12,926        | 2.46                       |
|            | -,,                    | Total Sweden                                                                 | 3,091          | 0.59                       | USD | 16,300,000 | United States Treasury Note/Bond<br>2.625% 15/02/2029                                    | 14,463        | 2.75                       |
| UNITE      | D ARAB EN              | IIRATES 0.38% (0.50%)<br>A3 0.38% (0.50%)                                    |                |                            | USD | 16,500,000 | United States Treasury Note/Bond<br>2.875% 15/05/2028                                    | 14,842        | 2.82                       |
| USD        | 2,485,000              | Emirates NBD 3.25% 19/11/2019                                                | 2,022          | 0.38                       | USD | 22,750,000 | United States Treasury Note/Bond                                                         |               |                            |
| 002        | 2,100,000              | Total United Arab Emirates                                                   | 2,022          | 0.38                       | USD | 12,029,300 | 2.875% 15/08/2028<br>United States Treasury Note/Bond                                    | 20,503        | 3.90                       |
| UNITE      | D KINGDON              | <b>/</b> 4.90% (6.33%)                                                       |                |                            | USD | 14,750,000 | 2.875% 15/08/2045<br>United States Treasury Note/Bond                                    | 11,414        | 2.17                       |
| GBP        | 8,150,000              | <b>Aa2u 4.04% (3.83%)</b><br>United Kingdom Gilt 1.75% 07/09/2037            | 9,213          | 1.75                       | USD | 4,200,000  | 3.125% 15/11/2028<br>United States Treasury Note/Bond                                    | 13,578        | 2.58                       |
| GBP<br>GBP | 7,805,000<br>2,400,000 | United Kingdom Gilt 1.75% 22/01/2049<br>United Kingdom Gilt 1.75% 22/07/2057 | 9,099<br>2,954 | 1.73<br>0.56               | USD | 1,500,000  | 3.125% 15/08/2044<br>United States Treasury Note/Bond                                    | 4,143         | 0.79                       |
|            |                        | A 0.44% (0.56%)                                                              |                |                            | USD | 2,500,000  | 3.375% 15/11/2019<br>United States Treasury Note/Bond                                    | 1,223         | 0.23                       |
| USD        | 2,800,000              | *HSBC Holdings 3.262% 13/03/2023<br>BBB 0.42% (0.00%)                        | 2,319          | 0.44                       | USD | 2,050,000  | 3.625% 15/02/2044<br>United States Treasury Note/Bond                                    | 2,661         | 0.51                       |
| USD        | 2,688,000              | Imperial Brands Finance PI 3.125%<br>26/07/2024                              | 2,214          | 0.42                       |     |            | 4.5% 15/02/2036                                                                          | 2,319         | 0.44                       |
|            |                        | Not Rated 0.00% (1.94%)                                                      | 2,214          | 0.42                       | USD | 13,150,000 | AA+ 2.99% (1.71%)<br>Federal Home Loan Bank 5.5%                                         | 45 700        |                            |
|            |                        | Total United Kingdom                                                         | 25,799         | 4.90                       |     |            | 15/07/2036                                                                               | 15,728        | 2.99                       |
| UNITE      | D STATES O             | DF AMERICA 54.70% (49.97%)                                                   |                |                            | USD | 2,900,000  | <b>AA 0.45% (0.57%)</b><br>Federal National Mortgage                                     |               |                            |
| USD        | 1,730,000              | AAA 0.43% (0.55%)<br>Microsoft 1.55% 08/08/2021                              | 1,402          | 0.27                       |     | _,         | Association 0% 09/10/2019                                                                | 2,353         | 0.45                       |
| USD        | 1,025,000              | Microsoft 2.875% 06/02/2024                                                  | 870            | 0.16                       | USD | 4,475,000  | <b>AA- 0.89% (1.51%)</b><br>Port Authority of New York &<br>New Jersey 4.458% 01/10/2062 | 4,682         | 0.89                       |

# **Threadneedle Global Bond Fund**

#### **Portfolio Statement**

(continued)

|            | Holding            | Investment                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                         | Value<br>£000             | % of<br>Net Asset<br>Value | Holding Investment                                                                                                                                           | Value<br>£000                                          | % of<br>Net Asset<br>Value               |
|------------|--------------------|----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|---------------------------|----------------------------|--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|--------------------------------------------------------|------------------------------------------|
| UNITE      | D STATES O         | OF AMERICA 54.70% (49.97%) (contin                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 | ued)                      |                            | Sell USD 78,580,890                                                                                                                                          | 231                                                    | 0.04                                     |
| USD        | 2,750,000          | <b>A+ 0.43% (0.00%)</b><br>Oracle 2.625% 15/02/2023                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                | 2,283                     | 0.43                       | Buy JPY 8,429,450,676 Lloyds<br>Sell USD 897,924<br>Due JDY 84,634 459 Death of Scotland                                                                     |                                                        | 0.04                                     |
|            |                    | A 0.12% (0.16%)                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                    |                           |                            | Buy JPY 94,681,458 Bank of Scotland<br>Sell USD 6,102,642                                                                                                    | (10)                                                   | -                                        |
| USD        | 800,000            | Gilead Sciences 0% 01/03/2022                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                      | 649                       | 0.12                       | Buy RUB 386,985,634 HSBC<br>Sell GBP 960,565                                                                                                                 | (193)                                                  | (0.04)                                   |
| USD        | 2,080,000          | <b>A– 0.79% (1.33%)</b><br>ERAC USA Finance 2.6% 01/12/2021                                                                                                                                                                                                                                        | 1,702                     | 0.32                       | Buy USD 1,175,755 Lloyds                                                                                                                                     | (5)                                                    | -                                        |
| USD        | 3,000,000          | Qualcomm 2.6% 30/01/2023                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                           | 2,480                     | 0.47                       | Sell GBP 1,451,413<br>Buy USD 1,766,514 J.P. Morgan                                                                                                          | (16)                                                   | -                                        |
|            | 0 000 000          | BBB+ 0.50% (0.79%)                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 | 0.001                     | 0.50                       | Sell GBP 1,772,290<br>Buy USD 2,142,359 Citigroup                                                                                                            | (31)                                                   | (0.01)                                   |
| USD        | 3,230,000          | NiSource Finance 2.65% 17/11/2022                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  | 2,661                     | 0.50                       | Sell CAD 4,220,951                                                                                                                                           |                                                        |                                          |
|            | 700 000            | BBB 0.53% (0.98%)                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  | 400                       | 0.00                       | Buy USD 3,237,308 Lloyds<br>Sell GBP 2,697,032                                                                                                               | 37                                                     | 0.01                                     |
| CAD<br>USD | 700,000<br>903,000 | AT&T 3.825% 25/11/2020<br>DTE Energy 2.4% 01/12/2019                                                                                                                                                                                                                                               | 438<br>735                | 0.08<br>0.14               | Buy USD 3,293,476 Bank of Scotland                                                                                                                           | (20)                                                   | (0.01)                                   |
| USD        | 2,000,000          | Northrop Grumman 2.55% 15/10/2022                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  | 1,649                     | 0.31                       | Sell RUB 387,068,989                                                                                                                                         |                                                        |                                          |
|            | ,,                 | ·                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  | ,                         |                            | Buy USD 5,804,439 UBS                                                                                                                                        | (50)                                                   | (0.01)                                   |
| USD        | 5,000,000          | <b>BBB– 0.77% (0.96%)</b><br>Broadcom 2.65% 15/01/2023                                                                                                                                                                                                                                             | 4,051                     | 0.77                       | Sell ZAR 89,336,059<br>Buy USD 6,153,159 UBS<br>Sell EUR 5,959,798                                                                                           | 90                                                     | 0.02                                     |
|            |                    | Not Rated 1.62% (2.08%)                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            |                           |                            | Buy USD 6,573,052 HSBC                                                                                                                                       | (5)                                                    | _                                        |
| USD        | 10,500,000         | RFCSP 0% 15/10/2019                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                | 8,520                     | 1.62                       | Sell EUR 5,946,593                                                                                                                                           |                                                        |                                          |
|            |                    | Total United States of America                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     | 287,864                   | 54.70                      | Buy USD 6,700,502 Bank of Scotland<br>Sell EUR 6,018,655                                                                                                     | 110                                                    | 0.02                                     |
| DERIV      | ATIVES –0.3        | 4% (–0.35%)                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                        |                           |                            | Buy USD 6,770,927 UBS                                                                                                                                        | 103                                                    | 0.02                                     |
|            |                    | Futures and Options 0.00% (0.01%)                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  |                           |                            | Sell JPY 76,534,242<br>Buy USD 720,193 UBS                                                                                                                   | 4                                                      | _                                        |
|            |                    | Forward Foreign Exchange Contracts –0<br>Sell USD 6,947,998                                                                                                                                                                                                                                        | .34% (-0.369              | %)                         | Sell USD 6,333,159<br>Buy ZAR 89,306,191 Lloyds                                                                                                              | (238)                                                  |                                          |
|            |                    | Buy AUD 9,855,106 Lloyds                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                           | (169)                     | (0.03)                     | Total Derivatives                                                                                                                                            | (1,784)                                                | (0.03)                                   |
|            |                    | Sell USD 652,353<br>Buy AUD 961,410 HSBC                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                           | 4                         | -                          | Total value of investments <sup>2</sup>                                                                                                                      | 512,019                                                | 97.29                                    |
|            |                    | Sell USD 660,537<br>Buy CAD 876,961 Goldman Sachs                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  | 2                         | _                          | Net other assets (1.70%)                                                                                                                                     | 14,268                                                 | 2.71                                     |
|            |                    | Sell USD 662,174                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                   | 2                         |                            | Net assets                                                                                                                                                   | 526,287                                                | 100.00                                   |
|            |                    | Buy EUR 589,545 Bank of Scotland<br>Sell GBP 5,502,118                                                                                                                                                                                                                                             | (9)                       | -                          | March 2019 comparatives in brackets.                                                                                                                         |                                                        |                                          |
|            |                    | Buy EUR 6,082,480 J.P. Morgan<br>Sell GBP 692,450                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  | (45)                      | (0.01)                     | *Variable rate bonds.<br>†Cash equivalents.                                                                                                                  |                                                        |                                          |
|            |                    | Buy EUR 745,139 Bank of Scotland<br>Sell USD 91,429,794                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            | (24)                      | (0.01)                     | <sup>2</sup> Includes Cash equivalents.                                                                                                                      |                                                        |                                          |
|            |                    | Buy EUR 80,993,606 Barclays<br>Sell EUR 2,255,708                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  | (1,636)                   | (0.31)                     | ANALYSIS OF INVESTMENTS BY ASSET CLASS                                                                                                                       | Value                                                  | % of                                     |
|            |                    |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                    |                           |                            |                                                                                                                                                              | £000                                                   | Investment                               |
|            |                    | Buy GBP 2,067,241 Bank of Scotland                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 | 43                        | 0.01                       | Fixed interest                                                                                                                                               | 511,484                                                | 99.90                                    |
|            |                    | Buy GBP 2,067,241 Bank of Scotland<br>Sell USD 7,725,480<br>Buy GBP 6,320,299 HSBC                                                                                                                                                                                                                 | 43<br>42                  | 0.01<br>0.01               | Fixed interest<br>Floating rate notes<br>Derivatives                                                                                                         |                                                        | 0.45                                     |
|            |                    | Buy GBP 2,067,241 Bank of Scotland<br>Sell USD 7,725,480                                                                                                                                                                                                                                           |                           |                            | Floating rate notes                                                                                                                                          | 511,484<br>2,319                                       |                                          |
|            |                    | Buy GBP 2,067,241 Bank of Scotland<br>Sell USD 7,725,480<br>Buy GBP 6,320,299 HSBC<br>Sell USD 8,832,223<br>Buy GBP 7,062,151 UBS<br>Sell USD 10,015,840<br>Buy GBP 8,292,013 Lloyds                                                                                                               | 42                        | 0.01                       | Floating rate notes Derivatives Total value of investments <sup>2</sup> Total Purchases and Sales                                                            | 511,484<br>2,319<br>(1,784)                            | 0.45<br>(0.35)                           |
|            |                    | Buy GBP 2,067,241 Bank of Scotland<br>Sell USD 7,725,480<br>Buy GBP 6,320,299 HSBC<br>Sell USD 8,832,223<br>Buy GBP 7,062,151 UBS<br>Sell USD 10,015,840<br>Buy GBP 8,292,013 Lloyds<br>Sell USD 975,479<br>Buy JPY 103,585,774 HSBC                                                               | 42<br>(116)               | 0.01<br>(0.02)             | Floating rate notes<br>Derivatives<br><b>Total value of investments</b> <sup>2</sup>                                                                         | 511,484<br>2,319<br>(1,784)<br><b>512,019</b>          | 0.45<br>(0.35)<br><b>100.00</b>          |
|            |                    | Buy GBP 2,067,241 Bank of Scotland<br>Sell USD 7,725,480<br>Buy GBP 6,320,299 HSBC<br>Sell USD 8,832,223<br>Buy GBP 7,062,151 UBS<br>Sell USD 10,015,840<br>Buy GBP 8,292,013 Lloyds<br>Sell USD 975,479<br>Buy JPY 103,585,774 HSBC<br>Sell USD 1,447,054<br>Buy JPY 153,518,267 Bank of Scotland | 42<br>(116)<br>152        | 0.01<br>(0.02)<br>0.03     | Floating rate notes Derivatives Total value of investments <sup>2</sup> Total Purchases and Sales                                                            | 511,484<br>2,319<br>(1,784)                            | 0.45<br>(0.35)                           |
|            |                    | Buy GBP 2,067,241 Bank of Scotland<br>Sell USD 7,725,480<br>Buy GBP 6,320,299 HSBC<br>Sell USD 8,832,223<br>Buy GBP 7,062,151 UBS<br>Sell USD 10,015,840<br>Buy GBP 8,292,013 Lloyds<br>Sell USD 975,479<br>Buy JPY 103,585,774 HSBC<br>Sell USD 1,447,054                                         | 42<br>(116)<br>152<br>(5) | 0.01<br>(0.02)<br>0.03     | Floating rate notes Derivatives Total value of investments <sup>2</sup> Total Purchases and Sales for the accounting period 8 March 2019 to 7 September 2019 | 511,484<br>2,319<br>(1,784)<br>512,019<br>2019<br>£000 | 0.45<br>(0.35)<br>100.00<br>2018<br>£000 |

# **Threadneedle UK Institutional Fund**

#### **Portfolio Statement**

as at 7 September 2019

|                   |                                           | Value     | % of<br>Net Asset |                 |                                      | Value        | % of<br>Net Asset |
|-------------------|-------------------------------------------|-----------|-------------------|-----------------|--------------------------------------|--------------|-------------------|
| Holding           | Investment                                | £000      | Value             | Holding         | Investment                           | £000         | Value             |
| OIL & GAS 6.94% ( | (7.81%)                                   |           |                   | 237,685         | Ferguson                             | 15,207       | 1.21              |
|                   | Oil & Gas Producers 5.84% (6.38%)         |           |                   | 7,023,446       | Hays                                 | 10,395       | 0.83              |
| 1,682,718         | Cairn Energy                              | 2,948     | 0.23              | 2,040,311       | Howden Joinery Group                 | 11,214       | 0.89              |
| 3,904,858         | EnQuest                                   | 753       | 0.06              | 907,579         | Mears Group                          | 2,441        | 0.19              |
| 1,513,036         | Premier Oil                               | 1,238     | 0.10              | 486,730         | Northgate                            | 1,545        | 0.12              |
| 3,031,264         | Royal Dutch Shell 'B' Shares              | 68,446    | 5.45              | 184,038         | PageGroup                            | 751          | 0.06              |
| -,,-              | .,                                        | ,         |                   | 320,709         | PayPoint                             | 2,899        | 0.23              |
|                   | Oil Equipment, Services & Distribution 1. | 0% (1.43% | )<br>)            | 4,959,235       | Rentokil Initial                     | 22,941       | 1.83              |
| 3,629,003         | John Wood Group                           | 13,805    | 1.10              | 262,778         | Ricardo                              | 1,818        | 0.14              |
|                   | Total Oil & Gas                           | 87,190    | 6.94              | 1,200,103       | RPS Group                            | 1,707        | 0.14              |
|                   |                                           |           |                   | 338,989         | Sanne Group IPO                      | 1,841        | 0.15              |
| BASIC MATERIAL    | S 2 68% (2 97%)                           |           |                   |                 | Total Industrials                    | 245,959      | 19.58             |
|                   | Chemicals 2.67% (2.95%)                   |           |                   |                 |                                      | 2.0,000      | 10.00             |
| 1,743,762         | Elementis                                 | 2,644     | 0.21              | CONSUMER COOL   | DS 18.27% (17.02%)                   |              |                   |
| 733,227           | Johnson Matthey                           | 2,576     | 1.80              | CONSOMEN GOO    |                                      |              |                   |
| 283,129           | Synthomer                                 | 891       | 0.07              | 1 074 000       | Beverages 4.81% (5.03%)              | 0.420        | 0.75              |
| 352,692           | Victrex                                   | 7,484     | 0.59              | 1,074,980       | Britvic                              | 9,438        | 0.75              |
| 002,002           | VICUEX                                    | 7,404     | 0.55              | 1,395,075       | Diageo<br>Staale Spinite Course      | 47,802       | 3.81              |
|                   | Mining 0.01% (0.02%)                      |           |                   | 1,356,236       | Stock Spirits Group                  | 3,133        | 0.25              |
| 996,215           | Petra Diamonds                            | 82        | 0.01              |                 | Food Producers 0.11% (0.11%)         |              |                   |
| 0007210           | Total Basic Materials                     | 33,677    | 2.68              | 387,860         | <sup>†</sup> Hotel Chocolat Group    | 1,416        | 0.11              |
|                   |                                           | 00,011    | 2.00              | 307,000         |                                      | ,            |                   |
| INDUSTRIALS 19.5  | . ,                                       |           |                   | 444.002         | Household Goods & Home Constructio   |              | %)<br>0.13        |
|                   | Construction & Materials 3.17% (3.41%)    |           |                   | 444,902         | Crest Nicholson Holdings             | 1,578        |                   |
| 14,206,429        | <sup>†</sup> Breedon Aggregates           | 8,780     | 0.70              | 233,090         | Galliford Try                        | 1,407        | 0.11              |
| 523,625           | Costain Group                             | 795       | 0.06              | 483,808         | Reckitt Benckiser Group              | 30,823       | 2.45              |
| 262,068           | lbstock                                   | 566       | 0.04              |                 | Leisure Goods 0.25% (0.09%)          |              |                   |
| 561,583           | Marshalls                                 | 3,754     | 0.30              | 41,174          | Games Workshop Group                 | 1,941        | 0.16              |
| 11,039,493        | Melrose Industries                        | 22,576    | 1.80              |                 |                                      |              |                   |
| 488,084           | Polypipe Group                            | 1,909     | 0.15              | 1,134,130       | Photo-Me International               | 1,125        | 0.09              |
| 750,693           | Tyman                                     | 1,516     | 0.12              |                 | Personal Goods 4.75% (4.63%)         |              |                   |
| ,                 |                                           | ,         |                   | 593,000         | Burberry Group                       | 13,574       | 1.08              |
|                   | Aerospace & Defence 3.50% (3.23%)         |           |                   | 656,870         | Ted Baker                            | 6,313        | 0.50              |
| 223,483           | Avon Rubber                               | 3,795     | 0.30              | 770,678         | Unilever                             | 39,859       | 3.17              |
| 1,019,381         | Chemring Group                            | 1,825     | 0.15              | 110,010         | Officever                            | 39,039       | 3.17              |
| 14,923,250        | Cobham                                    | 24,176    | 1.92              |                 | Tobacco 5.66% (6.91%)                |              |                   |
| 1,562,706         | Rolls-Royce Holdings                      | 12,248    | 0.98              | 1,503,908       | British American Tobacco             | 43,854       | 3.49              |
| 948,687           | Senior                                    | 1,945     | 0.15              | 1,279,784       | Imperial Brands                      | 27,189       | 2.17              |
|                   |                                           |           |                   | 1,275,704       | Total Consumer Goods                 | 229,452      | 18.27             |
|                   | General Industrials 1.80% (1.77%)         |           |                   |                 | Total consumer doous                 | 223,432      | 10.27             |
| 3,601,228         | Coats Group                               | 2,578     | 0.21              |                 | C40/ /44 C00/ )                      |              |                   |
| 1,182,867         | Smiths Group                              | 19,937    | 1.59              | HEALTH CARE 12. | . ,                                  |              |                   |
|                   |                                           |           |                   | 100.004         | Health Care Equipment & Services 1.9 |              | 0.10              |
|                   | Electronic & Electrical Equipment 0.64%   |           |                   | 163,264         | Consort Medical                      | 1,224        | 0.10              |
| 103,971           | Discoverie Group                          | 450       | 0.04              | 1,153,386       | Smith & Nephew                       | 22,612       | 1.80              |
| 707,853           | Morgan Advanced Materials                 | 1,815     | 0.14              |                 | Pharmaceuticals & Biotechnology 10.  | 74% (10 12%) |                   |
| 362,786           | Oxford Instruments                        | 4,658     | 0.37              | 001 700         |                                      |              | 4.00              |
| 47,381            | XP Power                                  | 1,118     | 0.09              | 861,703         | AstraZeneca                          | 62,336       | 4.96              |
|                   |                                           |           |                   | 201,552         | <sup>t</sup> Clinigen Group          | 1,779        | 0.14              |
|                   | Industrial Engineering 2.35% (2.46%)      |           |                   | 113,488         | Genus                                | 3,178        | 0.25              |
| 4,134,219         | Rotork                                    | 13,077    | 1.04              | 3,784,840       | GlaxoSmithKline                      | 64,721       | 5.15              |
| 1,767,324         | Severfield                                | 1,092     | 0.09              | 3,803,295       | Vectura Group                        | 2,963        | 0.24              |
| 562,208           | Trifast                                   | 1,096     | 0.09              |                 | Total Health Care                    | 158,813      | 12.64             |
| 941,997           | Weir Group                                | 14,158    | 1.13              |                 |                                      |              |                   |
|                   | Industrial Transportation 1.33% (1.16%)   |           |                   | CONSUMER SERV   | /ICES 18.80% (18.49%)                |              |                   |
| 57,615            | Clarkson                                  | 1,282     | 0.10              |                 | Food & Drug Retailers 3.25% (3.85%)  |              |                   |
| 142,938           | James Fisher & Sons                       | 2,937     | 0.23              | 10,445,025      | Tesco                                | 24,107       | 1.92              |
| 5,685,546         | Royal Mail                                | 12,565    | 1.00              | 8,873,511       | WM Morrison Supermarkets             | 16,660       | 1.33              |
|                   | Support Services 6.79% (5.34%)            |           |                   |                 | General Retailers 1.23% (1.50%)      |              |                   |
| 1 077 000         | ••                                        | 10 000    | 0.00              | 324,207         | <sup>†</sup> Joules Group            | 843          | 0.07              |
| 1,277,028         | Aggreko                                   | 10,022    | 0.80              | 6,513,153       | Marks & Spencer Group                | 12,834       | 1.02              |
| 628,636           | Essentra                                  | 2,530     | 0.20              | 1,620,909       | N Brown Group                        | 1,752        | 0.14              |

# **Threadneedle UK Institutional Fund**

#### **Portfolio Statement**

(continued)

|                    |                                                 | Value        | % of<br>Net Asset |
|--------------------|-------------------------------------------------|--------------|-------------------|
| Holding            | Investment                                      | £000         | Value             |
| CONSUMER SERV      | ICES 18.80% (18.49%) (continued)                | )            |                   |
|                    | Media 6.26% (5.86%)                             |              |                   |
| 774,291            | Ascential                                       | 3,029        | 0.24              |
| 283,200            | Euromoney Institutional Investor                | 3,931        | 0.31              |
| 300,162            | Future                                          | 3,956        | 0.32              |
| 2,174,259          | ITE Group                                       | 1,685        | 0.13              |
| 15,088,477         | ITV                                             | 18,340       | 1.46              |
| 2,351,369          |                                                 | 20,156       | 1.60              |
| 1,248,373          | RELX (London Listing)                           | 24,406       | 1.94              |
| 543,048            | •                                               | 1,884        | 0.15              |
| 698,196            | Wilmington Group                                | 1,334        | 0.11              |
|                    | Travel & Leisure 8.06% (7.28%)                  |              |                   |
| 947,734            | Compass Group                                   | 19,779       | 1.57              |
| 576,953            | Domino's Pizza Group                            | 1,384        | 0.11              |
| 1,385,731          | easyJet                                         | 12,898       | 1.03              |
| 11,008,597         | Firstgroup                                      | 14,333       | 1.14              |
| 142,344            | Fuller Smith & Turner                           | 1,651        | 0.13              |
| 137,896            | Go-Ahead Group                                  | 2,981        | 0.24              |
| 950,308            | Gym Group                                       | 2,433        | 0.19              |
| 1,237,455          | Hollywood Bowl Group                            | 2,809        | 0.22              |
| 922,698            |                                                 | 14,708       | 1.17              |
| 401,003            | Jackpotjoy                                      | 2,687        | 0.21              |
| 89,579             | Pphe Hotel Group                                | 1,568        | 0.13              |
| 1,238,280          | Rank Group                                      | 2,085        | 0.17              |
| 1,649,220          | Restaurant Group                                | 2,098        | 0.17              |
| 1,689,439          | SSP Group                                       | 11,911       | 0.95              |
| 6,344,375          | Stagecoach Group                                | 7,899        | 0.63              |
|                    | Total Consumer Services                         | 236,141      | 18.80             |
| TELECOMMUNICA      | ATIONS 1.63% (2.21%)                            |              |                   |
|                    | Fixed Line Telecommunications 1.63              | % (2.21%)    |                   |
| 12,175,930         | BT Group                                        | 20,456       | 1.63              |
| ,,                 | Total Telecommunications                        | 20,456       | 1.63              |
|                    |                                                 |              |                   |
| UTILITIES 1.42% (2 | 2.03%)<br>Gas. Water & Multiutilities 1.42% (2. | <b>N3</b> %) |                   |
| 10,604,874         | Centrica                                        | 7,065        | 0.56              |
| 1,441,956          | Pennon Group                                    | 10,823       | 0.86              |
| .,,                | Total Utilities                                 | 17,888       | 1.42              |
|                    |                                                 |              |                   |
| FINANCIALS 15.97   | <b>/% (17.12%)</b>                              |              |                   |
|                    | Banks 5.59% (6.36%)                             |              |                   |
| 12,158,955         | Barclays                                        | 17,054       | 1.36              |
| 3,322,417          | HSBC Holdings                                   | 20,004       | 1.59              |
| 6,399,164          | Royal Bank of Scotland Group                    | 12,021       | 0.96              |
| 107,621            | Secure Trust Bank                               | 1,356        | 0.11              |
| 3,044,421          | Standard Chartered                              | 19,746       | 1.57              |
|                    | Nonlife Insurance 1.44% (1.47%)                 |              |                   |
| 3,441,584          | RSA Insurance Group                             | 18,061       | 1.44              |
|                    | Life Insurance 4.46% (5.26%)                    |              |                   |
| 2,508,710          | Just Group                                      | 1,197        | 0.10              |
| 8,811,242          | Legal & General Group                           | 20,363       | 1.62              |
| 2,104,226          | Prudential                                      | 29,638       | 2.36              |
| 491,313            | St James's Place                                | 4,744        | 0.38              |

|                                                                                                                               |                                                                                                                   |                   | % of               |
|-------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|-------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|-------------------|--------------------|
| Holding                                                                                                                       | Investment                                                                                                        | Value<br>£000     | Net Asset<br>Value |
|                                                                                                                               | Real Estate Investment & Services 0.40                                                                            | <b>)% (0.52%)</b> |                    |
| 1,362,984                                                                                                                     | Grainger                                                                                                          | 3,320             | 0.26               |
| 216,741                                                                                                                       | Savills                                                                                                           | 1,816             | 0.14               |
|                                                                                                                               | Real Estate Investment Trusts 1.19% (1.                                                                           | 26%)              |                    |
| 324,435                                                                                                                       | Derwent London                                                                                                    | 10,083            | 0.80               |
| 1,628,237                                                                                                                     | Hansteen Holdings                                                                                                 | 1,548             | 0.12               |
| 1,201,866                                                                                                                     | Londonmetric Property REIT                                                                                        | 2,509             | 0.20               |
| 533,472                                                                                                                       | Newriver REIT                                                                                                     | 902               | 0.07               |
|                                                                                                                               | Financial Services 2.88% (2.24%)                                                                                  |                   |                    |
| 548,364                                                                                                                       | AJ Bell                                                                                                           | 2,229             | 0.18               |
| 880,515                                                                                                                       | Arrow Global Group                                                                                                | 1,726             | 0.10               |
| 1,005,731                                                                                                                     |                                                                                                                   | 608               | 0.05               |
| 351,157                                                                                                                       |                                                                                                                   | 25,585            | 2.04               |
| 325,534                                                                                                                       |                                                                                                                   | 1,460             | 0.12               |
| 136,975                                                                                                                       | Rathbone Brothers                                                                                                 | 3,192             | 0.12               |
| 1,214,435                                                                                                                     | Xafinity                                                                                                          | 1,318             | 0.25               |
| 1,214,433                                                                                                                     | Xaminy                                                                                                            | 1,310             | 0.10               |
|                                                                                                                               | Equity Investment Instruments 0.00% (0                                                                            | ).00%)            |                    |
| 3,346,750                                                                                                                     | Govett Strategic Investment Trust<br>(Liquidated)                                                                 | -                 | -                  |
|                                                                                                                               | Nonequity Investment Instruments 0.01                                                                             | % (0.01%)         |                    |
| 104,582                                                                                                                       | Wilmcote Holdings                                                                                                 | 102               | 0.01               |
|                                                                                                                               | Total Financials                                                                                                  | 200,582           | 15.97              |
| TECHNOLOGY 0.9                                                                                                                | Software & Computer Services 0.54% (                                                                              |                   |                    |
|                                                                                                                               | <sup>†</sup> Blue Prism Group                                                                                     | 592               | 0.05               |
| 360,025                                                                                                                       |                                                                                                                   | 2,754             | 0.22               |
|                                                                                                                               | <sup>†</sup> First Derivatives                                                                                    | 882               | 0.07               |
| 799,903                                                                                                                       |                                                                                                                   | 328               | 0.03               |
| 158,237                                                                                                                       |                                                                                                                   | 674               | 0.05               |
| 311,919                                                                                                                       | SDL                                                                                                               | 1,482             | 0.12               |
|                                                                                                                               | Technology Hardware & Equipment 0.3                                                                               | 9% (0.34%)        |                    |
| 2,580,136                                                                                                                     | Spirent Communications                                                                                            | 4,913             | 0.39               |
|                                                                                                                               | Total Technology                                                                                                  | 11,625            | 0.93               |
| <b>COLLECTIVE INVE</b><br>2,000,395                                                                                           | STMENT SCHEMES 0.16% (0.00%)<br>Liquidity Funds 0.16% (0.00%) <sup>1</sup><br>BlackRock Institutional Cash Series | 0.000             | 0.10               |
|                                                                                                                               | Sterling Liquidity Platinum                                                                                       | 2,000             | 0.16               |
|                                                                                                                               | Total Collective Investment Schemes                                                                               | 2,000             | 0.16               |
| Total value of invest                                                                                                         |                                                                                                                   | 1,243,783         | 99.02              |
| Net other assets (1.0                                                                                                         | (3%)                                                                                                              | 12,326            | 0.98               |
| Net assets                                                                                                                    |                                                                                                                   | 1,256,109         | 100.00             |
| March 2019 compar.<br><sup>1</sup> Cash equivalents.<br><sup>2</sup> Includes Cash equiv<br><sup>†</sup> Alternative Investme | alents.<br>ent Market.                                                                                            |                   |                    |
| Total Purchases a<br>for the accounting per                                                                                   | ind Sales<br>iod 8 March 2019 to 7 September 2019                                                                 |                   |                    |
| to accounting pen                                                                                                             |                                                                                                                   | 2019              | 2018               |
|                                                                                                                               |                                                                                                                   | £000              | £000               |
| Total purchases for t                                                                                                         | he period                                                                                                         | 114,377           | 98,905             |
| Total sales for the ne                                                                                                        |                                                                                                                   | 45 030            | 82 189             |

45,030

82,189

Total sales for the period

# Threadneedle UK Equity Opportunities Fund

#### **Portfolio Statement**

as at 7 September 2019

| Holding                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                | Investment                              | Value<br>£000 | % of<br>Net Asset<br>Value | Holding                | Investment                              | Value<br>£000 | % of<br>Net Asset<br>Value |
|--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|-----------------------------------------|---------------|----------------------------|------------------------|-----------------------------------------|---------------|----------------------------|
| OIL & GAS 4.94%                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                        | (5.53%)                                 |               |                            | CONSUMER SERV          | /ICES 27.20% (25.64%)                   |               |                            |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                        | Oil & Gas Producers 3.52% (3.57%)       |               |                            |                        |                                         |               |                            |
| OIL & GAS 4.94% (5.5<br>OIL & GAS 4.94% (5.5<br>OI<br>146,987 Ro<br>352,989 Jo<br>To<br>BASIC MATERIALS 3.<br>Ch<br>71,802 Jo<br>47,336 Viu<br>To<br>INDUSTRIALS 19.43%<br>Co<br>953,010 M.<br>1,562,066 Co<br>141,316 Ro<br>125,084 Sn<br>1,562,066 Co<br>141,316 Ro<br>125,084 Sn<br>101,237 Ag<br>409,243 Eld<br>487,084 Ha<br>309,098 Ho<br>514,897 Re<br>105,747 Di<br>CONSUMER GOOUS 1<br>80<br>105,747 Di<br>283,009 Ta<br>0<br>CONSUMER GOOUS 1<br>7<br>CONSUMER GOOUS 1<br>105,747 Di<br>283,009 Ta<br>105,747 Di<br>283,009 Ta<br>105,747 Di<br>283,009 Ta<br>105,747 Di<br>105,747 Di<br>105,747 Di<br>102,132 Br<br>125,884 Im<br>To                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                       |                                         | 3.319         | 3.52                       | 935 204                | •                                       | 2,158         | 2.28                       |
| Value<br>NumberValue<br>ValueNet Asset<br>ValueHolding<br>InstanceInstance<br>Instance018.8.6AS 4.94%; US 57%)Consumer 352%; US 77%)Consumer 352%; US 77%)Consumer 352%; US 77%)146,997016 parjament.Services & Distribution 1.42%; (1.39%)1.421.080,00352,989John Wood Group1.431.421.080,00352,989John Wood Group1.431.421.080,00Chemicel S 1.40%; (3.52%)Consumer 34,00%; (3.52%)1.587,00Consumer 34,00%; (3.52%)Chemicel S 4.40%; (3.52%)1.061.061.06Chemicel S 4.40%; (3.52%)1.061.061.06Chemicel S 4.40%; (3.52%)1.061.061.08Victor1.061.061.081.08Victor1.061.061.081.08MUDSTRIALS 18.43%; (1.57%)2.0111.061.081.08Victor1.081.0121.081.020.000,00Victor1.041.061.020.000,001.02MUDSTRIALS 18.43%; (1.57%)2.0112.0881.230.000,00Victor1.040,001.021.02,021.02,021.02,02Multis Roup C Addings1.082.071.03,0281.23MUDSTRIALS 18.43%; (1.67%)2.082.0881.283.000,000,000,000,000,000,000,000,000,00 | 2,230                                   | 2.36          |                            |                        |                                         |               |                            |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                        | Oil Equipment, Services & Distribution  | 1.42% (1.96%  | )<br>)                     | .,,.                   |                                         | _,            |                            |
| 352,989                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                | John Wood Group                         | 1,343         | 1.42                       |                        | General Retailers 2.23% (2.52%)         |               |                            |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                        | Total Oil & Gas                         | 4,662         | 4.94                       | 1,068,099              | Marks & Spencer Group                   | 2,105         | 2.23                       |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                        | -                                       |               |                            |                        |                                         |               |                            |
| BASIC MATERIAL                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                         | S 3.40% (3.52%)                         |               |                            | 1 050 704              |                                         | 1 050         | 1 75                       |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                        | Chemicals 3.40% (3.52%)                 |               |                            |                        |                                         | 1,652         | 1.75                       |
| 71,802                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 | Johnson Matthey                         | 2,211         | 2.34                       |                        |                                         | 2,499         | 2.65                       |
| 47,336                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 | Victrex                                 | 1,004         | 1.06                       | 124,883                | RELX (London Listing)                   | 2,441         | 2.59                       |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                        | Total Basic Materials                   | 3,215         | 3.40                       |                        | Travel & Leisure 13.34% (11.45%)        |               |                            |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                        | -                                       |               |                            | 88.743                 |                                         | 1,852         | 1.96                       |
| <b>INDUSTRIALS 19.</b> 4                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                               | 43% (15.74%)                            |               |                            |                        |                                         | 1,279         | 1.35                       |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                        |                                         |               |                            |                        |                                         | 2,142         | 2.27                       |
| 953,010                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                | Melrose Industries                      | 1,949         | 2.07                       |                        | •                                       | 2,383         | 2.52                       |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                        |                                         |               |                            |                        | •                                       | 1,605         | 1.70                       |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                        | Aerospace & Defence 3.85% (3.27%)       |               |                            |                        |                                         | 2,331         | 2.47                       |
| 1,562,066                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                              | Cobham                                  | 2,531         | 2.68                       |                        | •                                       | 1,013         | 1.07                       |
| 141,316                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                | Rolls-Royce Holdings                    | 1,108         | 1.17                       |                        | •                                       | 25,690        | 27.20                      |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                        | Constal Industrials 2 229/ (1 9/9/)     |               |                            |                        |                                         |               |                            |
| 125.004                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                |                                         | 0 100         | 2.22                       | TELECOMMUNIC           | ATIONS 1.97% (2.48%)                    |               |                            |
| 120,084                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                | Siniti's Group                          | 2,108         | 2.23                       |                        | Fixed Line Telecommunications 1.97%     | (2.48%)       |                            |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                        | Industrial Engineering 1.64% (1.46%)    |               |                            | 1,106,723              | BT Group                                | 1,859         | 1.97                       |
| 490,151                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                |                                         | 1,550         | 1.64                       |                        | Total Telecommunications                | 1,859         | 1.97                       |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                        |                                         |               |                            |                        |                                         |               |                            |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                        | Industrial Transportation 1.12% (0.91%) |               |                            | UTILITIES 1.10% (      | 1.98%)                                  |               |                            |
| 479,082                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                | Royal Mail                              | 1,059         | 1.12                       |                        | Gas, Water & Multiutilities 1.10% (1.98 | 1%)           |                            |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                        | Support Services 0 E20/ /6 420/ )       |               |                            | 1,558,090              | Centrica                                | 1,038         | 1.10                       |
| 101 007                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                |                                         | 705           | 0.04                       |                        | Total Utilities                         | 1,038         | 1.10                       |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                        |                                         |               |                            |                        |                                         |               |                            |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                        |                                         |               |                            | FINANCIALS 13.83       | 3% (15.82%)                             |               |                            |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                        |                                         |               |                            |                        |                                         |               |                            |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                        |                                         |               |                            | 849,171                | Royal Bank of Scotland Group            | 1,595         | 1.69                       |
| 514,057                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                | -                                       |               |                            | 304,893                | Standard Chartered                      | 1,978         | 2.09                       |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                        |                                         | 18,330        | 19.43                      |                        |                                         |               |                            |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                        |                                         |               |                            |                        |                                         |               |                            |
| CONSOMER GOOD                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          |                                         |               |                            | 453,396                | RSA Insurance Group                     | 2,379         | 2.52                       |
| 105 747                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                | •                                       | 0,000         | 2.04                       |                        | Life Insurance / 71% (5 33%)            |               |                            |
| 100,747                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                | Diageo                                  | 3,023         | 3.84                       | 996 157                |                                         | 2,048         | 2.17                       |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                        | Food Producers 2.20% (2.02%)            |               |                            |                        | 0                                       | 2,048         | 2.17                       |
| 283.009                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                |                                         | 2.077         | 2.20                       | 170,042                | Tuuennai                                | 2,333         | 2.04                       |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                        |                                         | _,            |                            |                        | Financial Services 2.82% (3.77%)        |               |                            |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                        | Personal Goods 5.29% (5.11%)            |               |                            | 126,628                | 3i Group                                | 1,458         | 1.54                       |
| 42,689                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 | Burberry Group                          | 977           | 1.03                       |                        | Sherborne Investors Guernsey            | 1,078         | 1.14                       |
| 69,531                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 | Ted Baker                               | 668           | 0.71                       | 1,549,692              | Sherborne Investors Guernsey B          | 132           | 0.14                       |
| 64,868                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 | Unilever                                | 3,355         | 3.55                       |                        | Total Financials                        | 13,063        | 13.83                      |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                        | T-h                                     |               |                            |                        |                                         |               |                            |
| 100 100                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                |                                         | 0.070         | 0.45                       | Total value of invest  | ments                                   | 95,370        | 100.98                     |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                        |                                         |               |                            | Net other (liabilities | Vassets (0.64%)                         | (928)         | (0.98)                     |
| 125,884                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                |                                         |               |                            |                        | //ussets (0.0470)                       | 94,442        | 100.00                     |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                        | Total Consumer Goods                    | 16,352        | 17.31                      | INEL ASSELS            |                                         | J4,44Z        | 100.00                     |
| HEALTH CARE 11.                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                        | 80% (10.08%)                            |               |                            | March 2019 compara     | atives in brackets.                     |               |                            |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                        |                                         | )% (10,08%)   |                            | Total Durahaas -       | and Salaa                               |               |                            |
| 82.997                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 | •••                                     |               | 6.36                       |                        |                                         |               |                            |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                        |                                         |               |                            | τοι την ασσυμπηγρει    | ιου ο Μαιτη 2019 το 7 September 2019    | 2019          | 2018                       |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                        | -                                       |               |                            |                        |                                         | £000          | 2018<br>£000               |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                        | -                                       |               |                            | Total purchases for t  | the period                              | 2 060         | 1 522                      |

|                                | £000  | £000  |
|--------------------------------|-------|-------|
| Total purchases for the period | 2,960 | 4,523 |
| Total sales for the period     | 4,902 | 7,793 |

### Performance Summary for the six months ended 31 August 2019

| Funds                                | Sector                                                    | Index                                                                                                                                                 | Class 1<br>Net<br>Return<br>% | Class 2<br>Net<br>Return<br>% | Sector<br>Median<br>Net Return<br>% | Index<br>Total<br>Return<br>% |
|--------------------------------------|-----------------------------------------------------------|-------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|-------------------------------|-------------------------------|-------------------------------------|-------------------------------|
| UNITED KINGDOM                       |                                                           |                                                                                                                                                       |                               |                               |                                     |                               |
| UK Fund                              | IA UK All Companies                                       | FTSE All-Share Total Return                                                                                                                           | +5.68                         | +5.99                         | +4.33                               | +4.28                         |
| UK Select Fund                       | IA UK All Companies                                       | FTSE All-Share Total Return                                                                                                                           | +4.01                         | +4.31                         | +4.33                               | +4.28                         |
| UK Smaller Companies Fund            | IA UK Smaller Companies                                   | Numis Smaller Companies ex Investment<br>Companies                                                                                                    | +5.71                         | +6.04                         | +3.38                               | -0.39                         |
| UK Growth & Income Fund              | IA UK All Companies                                       | FTSE All-Share Total Return                                                                                                                           | +7.21                         | +7.51                         | +4.33                               | +4.28                         |
| UK Equity Income Fund                | IA UK Equity Income                                       | FTSE All-Share Total Return                                                                                                                           | +4.63                         | +4.92                         | +1.95                               | +4.28                         |
| UK Monthly Income Fund               | IA UK Equity Income                                       | FTSE All-Share Total Return                                                                                                                           | +3.33                         | -                             | +1.95                               | +4.28                         |
| Monthly Extra Income Fund            | IA UK Equity & Bond Income                                | -                                                                                                                                                     | +6.48                         | -                             | +3.98                               | -                             |
| Sterling Corporate Bond Fund         | IA £ Corporate Bond                                       | iBoxx GBP Non-Gilts                                                                                                                                   | +7.57                         | +7.72                         | +8.03                               | +8.19                         |
| Strategic Bond Fund                  | IA £ Strategic Bond                                       | 60% iBoxx GBP Non-Gilts 1-10 Years<br>+ 40% ICE BofAML European Currency<br>High Yield Excluding Subordinated<br>Financials Constrained (Hedged to £) | +4.41                         | +4.71                         | +5.38                               | +4.92                         |
| Sterling Bond Fund                   | IA UK Gilts                                               | FTSE Actuaries UK Conventional Gilts<br>All Stocks                                                                                                    | +10.57                        | -                             | +10.66                              | +10.48                        |
| UK Institutional Fund                | IA UK All Companies                                       | FTSE All-Share Total Return                                                                                                                           | +3.37                         | +3.80                         | +4.33                               | +4.28                         |
| UK Equity Opportunities Fund         | IA UK All Companies                                       | FTSE All-Share Total Return                                                                                                                           | -                             | +2.54                         | +4.33                               | +4.28                         |
| EUROPE                               |                                                           |                                                                                                                                                       |                               |                               |                                     |                               |
| European Fund                        | IA Europe Excluding UK                                    | FTSE World Europe ex UK                                                                                                                               | +15.99                        | +16.33                        | +11.22                              | +12.24                        |
| European Select Fund                 | IA Europe Excluding UK                                    | FTSE World Europe ex UK                                                                                                                               | +17.28                        | +17.60                        | +11.22                              | +12.24                        |
| European Smaller Companies Fund      | Morningstar Category Europe ex-UK<br>Small/Mid-Cap Equity | EMIX Smaller European Companies<br>Ex UK                                                                                                              | +9.56                         | +9.90                         | +7.30                               | +8.90                         |
| European Bond Fund                   | -                                                         | ICE BofAML Pan-Europe Broad Market                                                                                                                    | +14.10                        | _                             | _                                   | +13.51                        |
| US                                   |                                                           |                                                                                                                                                       |                               |                               |                                     |                               |
| American Fund                        | IA North America                                          | S&P 500                                                                                                                                               | +17.04                        | +17.38                        | +14.45                              | +15.93                        |
| American Select Fund                 | IA North America                                          | S&P 500                                                                                                                                               | +14.23                        | +14.56                        | +14.45                              | +15.93                        |
| American Smaller Companies Fund (US) | Morningstar Category US Mid-Cap Equity                    | Russell 2500                                                                                                                                          | +13.94                        | +14.26                        | +13.17                              | +8.18                         |
| Dollar Bond Fund                     | Morningstar Category USD Diversified<br>Bond              | 50% ICE BofAML Euro-Dollar &<br>Globals/50% ICE BofAML US Treasuries –<br>Master                                                                      | +17.65                        | -                             | +17.67                              | +19.40                        |
| JAPAN                                |                                                           |                                                                                                                                                       |                               |                               |                                     |                               |
| Japan Fund                           | IA Japan                                                  | MSCI Japan                                                                                                                                            | +13.86                        | +14.14                        | +9.28                               | +10.20                        |
| PACIFIC BASIN & EMERGING M           | ARKETS, ASIA PACIFIC EXCLUDI                              | NG JAPAN                                                                                                                                              |                               |                               |                                     |                               |
| Asia Fund                            | IA Asia Pacific Excluding Japan                           | MSCI AC Asia Pacific Ex Japan                                                                                                                         | +8.86                         | +9.12                         | +6.61                               | +5.58                         |
| Latin America Fund                   | Morningstar Category Latin American<br>Equity             | MSCI EM Latin America 10/40                                                                                                                           | +3.07                         | +3.39                         | +2.26                               | +2.49                         |
| Emerging Market Bond Fund            | Morningstar Category Global Emerging<br>Markets Bond      | JPM Emerging Market Bonds Global                                                                                                                      | +14.16                        | +14.45                        | +14.10                              | +16.93                        |
|                                      |                                                           |                                                                                                                                                       |                               |                               |                                     |                               |

### Performance Summary for the six months ended 31 August 2019 (continued)

| Funds                                 | Sector                           | Index                                                                                       | Class 1<br>Net<br>Return<br>% | Class 2<br>Net<br>Return<br>% | Sector<br>Median<br>Net Return<br>% | Index<br>Total<br>Return<br>% |
|---------------------------------------|----------------------------------|---------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|-------------------------------|-------------------------------|-------------------------------------|-------------------------------|
| GLOBAL                                |                                  |                                                                                             |                               |                               |                                     |                               |
| High Yield Bond Fund                  | IA £ High Yield                  | ICE BofAML European Currency High<br>Yield ex sub-financials constrained<br>(100% £ Hedged) | +4.76                         | +5.03                         | +4.14                               | +5.21                         |
| Global Select Fund                    | IA Global                        | MSCI AC World                                                                               | +17.77                        | +18.09                        | +11.75                              | +12.56                        |
| Global Bond Fund                      | Morningstar Category Global Bond | JPM GBI Global                                                                              | +18.90                        | +19.24                        | +13.99                              | +17.46                        |
| CASH                                  |                                  |                                                                                             |                               |                               |                                     |                               |
| Sterling Short-Term Money Market Fund | -                                | 1 Month GBP London Interbank Bid Rate<br>(LIBID)                                            | +0.25                         | _                             | -                                   | +0.30                         |

The Fund Sector is taken from the UK Unit Trusts/OEICs universe. Comparing the fund's performance to this Fund Sector is only relevant for UK Investors.

Net returns (Source: Morningstar) are calculated using official noon prices, bid to bid basis with net income reinvested and are net of assumed fees and expenses but does not include any initial charges. Gross returns (Source: Factset) represent the fund at total level and are calculated using global close authorised valuations based on in-house calculated transactions with cash flow at the start of the day and are gross of total expenses to facilitate comparison with the index. All data shown in GBP.

| Fund                         | Share Class                                                          | SRRI*  |
|------------------------------|----------------------------------------------------------------------|--------|
| UK Fund                      | Class 1 – Income shares                                              | 5      |
|                              | Class 1 – Accumulation shares                                        | 5      |
|                              | Class 2 – Income shares                                              | 5      |
|                              | Class 2 – Accumulation shares                                        | 5      |
|                              | Class X – Income shares                                              | 5      |
|                              | Class X – Accumulation shares                                        | 5      |
|                              | Class Z – Income shares                                              | 5      |
|                              | Class Z – Accumulation shares                                        | 5      |
| UK Select Fund               | Class 1 – Income shares                                              | 5      |
|                              | Class 2 – Income shares                                              | 5      |
|                              | Class D – Accumulation shares                                        | 5      |
|                              | Class L – Accumulation shares                                        | 5      |
|                              | Class X – Accumulation shares                                        | 5      |
|                              | Class X2 – Accumulation shares                                       | 5      |
|                              | Class Z – Income shares                                              | 5      |
| JK Smaller Companies Fund    | Class 1 – Income shares                                              | 5      |
|                              | Class 2 – Income shares                                              | 5      |
|                              | Class X – Income shares                                              | 5      |
|                              | **Class X – Gross accumulation shares                                | 5      |
|                              | Class Z – Income shares                                              | 5      |
|                              | Class Z – Accumulation shares                                        | 5      |
|                              | Class Z CHF Hedged – Gross accumulation shares                       | 5      |
| JK Growth & Income Fund      | Class 2 cm riedgeu – closs accumulation shares                       | 5      |
| SK Growin & Income Fund      | Class 2 – Income shares                                              | 5      |
|                              | **Class X – Gross accumulation shares                                | 5      |
|                              | Class Z – Income shares                                              | 5      |
|                              | Class Z – Accumulation shares                                        | 5<br>5 |
| IV Faulty Income Fund        | Class 2 – Accumulation shares                                        | 5      |
| JK Equity Income Fund        |                                                                      |        |
|                              | Class 1 – Accumulation shares                                        | 5      |
|                              | Class 2 – Income shares                                              | 5      |
|                              | Class 2 – Accumulation shares                                        | 5      |
|                              | Class D – Income shares                                              | 5      |
|                              | Class L – Income shares                                              | 5      |
|                              | Class L – Accumulation shares                                        | 5      |
|                              | Class X – Income shares                                              | 5      |
|                              | Class X – Accumulation shares                                        | 5      |
|                              | Class Z – Income shares                                              | 5      |
|                              | Class Z – Accumulation shares                                        | 5      |
| JK Monthly Income Fund       | Class 1 – Income shares                                              | 5      |
|                              | Class 2 – Income shares                                              | 5      |
|                              | **Class X – Gross income shares                                      | 5      |
|                              | Class Z – Income shares                                              | 5      |
| Nonthly Extra Income Fund    | Class 1 – Income shares                                              | 4      |
|                              | Class 1 EUR Hedged – Income shares                                   | 4      |
|                              | Class 1 EUR Hedged – Accumulation shares                             | 4      |
|                              | **Class X – Gross income shares                                      | 4      |
|                              | **Class X – Gross accumulation shares                                | 4      |
|                              | Class Z – Income shares                                              | 4      |
|                              | Class Z – Accumulation shares                                        | 4      |
|                              | Class Z EUR Hedged – Accumulation shares                             | 4      |
| Sterling Corporate Bond Fund | Class 1 – Income shares                                              | 3      |
|                              | Class 1 – Accumulation shares                                        | 3      |
|                              | Class 1 – Gross income shares                                        | 3      |
|                              | Class 2 – Income shares                                              | 3      |
|                              | Class 2 – Gross accumulation shares                                  | 3      |
|                              | Class L – Income shares                                              | 3      |
|                              | Class L – Accumulation shares                                        | 3      |
|                              | Class L – Gross income shares                                        | 3      |
|                              |                                                                      |        |
|                              |                                                                      |        |
|                              | Class X – Gross income shares<br>Class X – Gross accumulation shares | 3<br>3 |

(continued)

| Fund                                  | Share Class                              | SRRI* |
|---------------------------------------|------------------------------------------|-------|
| Sterling Bond Fund                    | Class 1 – Income shares                  | 4     |
|                                       | Class 1 – Gross accumulation shares      | 4     |
|                                       | Class X – Gross income shares            | 4     |
|                                       | Class X – Gross accumulation shares      | 4     |
|                                       | Class Z – Income shares                  | 4     |
|                                       | Class Z – Gross accumulation shares      | 4     |
| Sterling Short-Term Money Market Fund | Class 1 – Income shares                  | 1     |
|                                       | Class 2 – Accumulation shares            | 1     |
|                                       | Class X – Gross accumulation shares      | 1     |
| European Fund                         | Class 1 – Accumulation shares            | 5     |
|                                       | Class 2 – Accumulation shares            | 5     |
|                                       | Class D – Accumulation shares            | 5     |
|                                       | Class L – Income shares                  | 5     |
|                                       | Class L – Accumulation shares            | 5     |
|                                       | Class L GBP Hedged – Income shares       | 5     |
|                                       | Class X – Accumulation shares            | 5     |
|                                       | Class X2 – Accumulation shares           | 5     |
|                                       | Class Z – Income shares                  | 5     |
|                                       | Class Z – Accumulation shares            | 5     |
| European Select Fund                  | Class 1 – Income shares                  | 5     |
|                                       | Class 1 – Accumulation shares            | 5     |
|                                       | Class 2 – Income shares                  | 5     |
|                                       | Class 2 – Accumulation shares            | 5     |
|                                       | Class 2 USD Hedged – Accumulation shares | 5     |
|                                       | Class X – Accumulation shares            | 5     |
|                                       | Class Z – Income shares                  | 5     |
|                                       | Class Z – Accumulation shares            | 5     |
| European Smaller Companies Fund       | Class 1 – Income shares                  | 5     |
|                                       | Class 1 EUR – Income shares              | 5     |
|                                       | Class 1 – Accumulation shares            | 5     |
|                                       | Class 2 – Accumulation shares            | 5     |
|                                       | **Class X – Gross accumulation shares    | 5     |
|                                       | Class Z – Income shares                  | 5     |
|                                       | Class Z – Accumulation shares            | 5     |
| European Bond Fund                    | Class 1 – Income shares                  | 4     |
|                                       | Class 1 – Gross accumulation shares      | 4     |
|                                       | Class 2 – Gross accumulation shares      | 4     |
|                                       | **Class X – Gross accumulation shares    | 4     |
|                                       | Class Z – Income shares                  | 4     |
| Strategic Bond Fund                   | Class 1 – Income shares                  | 3     |
|                                       | Class 1 – Gross income shares            | 3     |
|                                       | Class 2 – Income shares                  | 3     |
|                                       | Class 2 – Gross income shares            | 3     |
|                                       | Class 2 – Gross accumulation shares      | 3     |
|                                       | **Class X – Gross accumulation shares    | 3     |
|                                       | Class Z – Income shares                  | 3     |
|                                       | Class Z – Gross income shares            | 3     |
|                                       | Class Z – Gross accumulation shares      | 3     |
| American Fund                         | Class 1 – Income shares                  | 5     |
|                                       | Class 1 – Accumulation shares            | 5     |
|                                       | Class 2 – Accumulation shares            | 5     |
|                                       | Class X – Accumulation shares            | 5     |
|                                       | Class Z – Income shares                  | 5     |
|                                       | Class Z – Accumulation shares            | 5     |

(continued)

| Fund                                | Share Class                              | SRRI* |
|-------------------------------------|------------------------------------------|-------|
| American Select Fund                | Class 1 – Income shares                  | 5     |
|                                     | Class 1 – Accumulation shares            | 5     |
|                                     | Class 2 – Accumulation shares            | 5     |
|                                     | Class X – Accumulation shares            | 5     |
|                                     | Class Z – Income shares                  | 5     |
|                                     | Class Z – Accumulation shares            | 5     |
|                                     | Class Z CHF Hedged – Accumulation shares | 5     |
|                                     | Class Z GBP Hedged – Accumulation shares | 5     |
| Merican Smaller Companies Fund (US) | Class 1 – Income shares                  | 6     |
|                                     | Class 1 – Accumulation shares            | 6     |
|                                     | Class 1 EUR – Accumulation shares        | 6     |
|                                     | Class 2 – Accumulation shares            | 6     |
|                                     | Class X – Accumulation shares            | 6     |
|                                     | Class Z – Income shares                  | 6     |
|                                     | Class Z – Accumulation shares            | 6     |
| Iollar Bond Fund                    | Class 1 – Income shares                  | 4     |
|                                     | Class 1 – Gross accumulation shares      | 4     |
|                                     | Class X – Gross accumulation shares      | 4     |
|                                     | Class Z – Income shares                  | 4     |
|                                     | Class Z – Gross accumulation shares      | 4     |
| apan Fund                           | Class 1 – Accumulation shares            | 6     |
|                                     | Class 2 – Accumulation shares            | 6     |
|                                     | Class X – Income shares                  | 6     |
|                                     | Class X – Accumulation shares            | 6     |
|                                     | Class X2 – Accumulation shares           | 6     |
|                                     | Class Z – Accumulation shares            | 6     |
| Asia Fund                           | Class 1 – Accumulation shares            | 6     |
|                                     | Class 2 – Accumulation shares            | 6     |
|                                     | Class X – Accumulation shares            | 6     |
|                                     | Class X2 – Accumulation shares           | 6     |
|                                     | Class Z – Accumulation shares            | 6     |
| atin America Fund                   | Class 1 – Accumulation shares            | 6     |
|                                     | Class 2 – Accumulation shares            | 6     |
|                                     | Class X – Accumulation shares            | 6     |
|                                     | Class Z – Accumulation shares            | 6     |
| merging Market Bond Fund            | Class 1 – Income shares                  | 4     |
|                                     | Class 1 – Gross income shares            | 4     |
|                                     | Class 1 – Gross accumulation shares      | 4     |
|                                     | Class 2 – Income shares                  | 4     |
|                                     | Class 2 – Gross accumulation shares      | 4     |
|                                     | Class X – Gross income shares            | 4     |
|                                     | Class X – Gross accumulation shares      | 4     |
|                                     | Class Z – Income shares                  | 4     |
|                                     | Class Z – Gross income shares            | 4     |
|                                     | Class Z – Gross accumulation shares      | 4     |
| ligh Yield Bond Fund                | Class 1 – Income shares                  | 3     |
|                                     | Class 1 – Gross income shares            | 3     |
|                                     | Class 1 USD Hedged – Gross income shares | 3     |
|                                     | Class 1 – Gross accumulation shares      | 3     |
|                                     | Class 2 – Income shares                  | 3     |
|                                     | Class 2 – Gross income shares            | 3     |
|                                     | Class 2 – Gross accumulation shares      | 3     |
|                                     | Class X – Gross income shares            | 3     |
|                                     | Class X – Gross accumulation shares      | 3     |
|                                     | Class Z – Income shares                  | 3     |
|                                     | Class Z – Accumulation shares            | 3     |
|                                     | Class Z – Accumulation shares            | 3     |
|                                     |                                          |       |

(continued)

| Fund                         | Share Class                           | SRRI* |
|------------------------------|---------------------------------------|-------|
| Global Select Fund           | Class 1 – Accumulation shares         | 5     |
|                              | Class 2 – Accumulation shares         | 5     |
|                              | Class X – Accumulation shares         | 5     |
|                              | Class Z – Income shares               | 5     |
|                              | Class Z – Accumulation shares         | 5     |
| Global Bond Fund             | Class 1 – Income shares               | 4     |
|                              | Class 1 – Accumulation shares         | 4     |
|                              | Class 1 – Gross income shares         | 4     |
|                              | Class 1 – Gross accumulation shares   | 4     |
|                              | Class 2 – Income shares               | 4     |
|                              | Class 2 – Gross accumulation shares   | 4     |
|                              | Class X – Gross accumulation shares   | 4     |
|                              | Class Z – Income shares               | 4     |
|                              | Class Z – Gross income shares         | 4     |
|                              | Class Z – Gross accumulation shares   | 4     |
| UK Institutional Fund        | Class 1 – Accumulation shares         | 5     |
|                              | Class 2 – Accumulation shares         | 5     |
|                              | **Class X – Gross accumulation shares | 5     |
| UK Equity Opportunities Fund | Class 2 – Income shares               | 5     |
|                              | Class 2 – Accumulation shares         | 5     |
|                              | Class Z – Income shares               | 5     |

\* As at 7 September 2019 the synthetic risk and reward indicator (SRRI) is explained in the table below:

SRRI

| 1 | The fund is in this specific category because historically it has shown a low level of volatility (how much the value of the fund went up and down compared to other categories).            |
|---|----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|
| 2 | The fund is in this specific category because historically it has shown a relatively low level of volatility (how much the value of the fund went up and down compared to other categories). |
| 3 | The fund is in this specific category because historically it has shown a medium to low level of volatility (how much the value of the fund went up and down compared to other categories).  |
| 4 | The fund is in this specific category because historically it has shown a medium level of volatility (how much the value of the fund went up and down compared to other categories).         |
| 5 | The fund is in this specific category because historically it has shown a medium to high level of volatility (how much the value of the fund went up and down compared to other categories). |
| 6 | The fund is in this specific category because historically it has shown a high level of volatility (how much the value of the fund went up and down compared to other categories).           |
| 7 | The fund is in this specific category because historically it has shown a very high level of volatility (how much the value of the fund went up and down compared to other categories).      |

Historical data may not be a reliable indication of the future risk profile of the funds.

The SRRI category shown is not guaranteed to remain unchanged and that the categorisation of the funds may shift over time. The KIID contains the current SRRI. The lowest category does not mean a risk-free investment.

No form of capital protection or capital guarantee applies to any of the classes.

The risk and reward profile of the American Smaller Companies Fund (US) changed to 6 for all share classes on 8 March 2019.

\*\*For launch dates, refer to the footnotes after the fund's comparative table.

Threadneedle Investment Funds ICVC (the Company) is an openended investment company with variable capital incorporated in England and Wales under regulation 14 (Authorisation) of the Open-Ended Investment Companies Regulations 2001 (as amended) and the shareholders are not liable for the debts of the Company.

The Company is structured as an umbrella company in which different sub-funds (funds) may be established from time to time by the ACD with the approval of the Financial Conduct Authority (FCA) and the agreement of the Depositary.

References in this document to any fund do not constitute an offer or invitation to subscribe to shares in such a fund. We recommend you obtain detailed information before the purchase of shares. Subscriptions to a fund may only be made on the basis of the current Prospectus or Key Investor Information document (KIID) and the latest annual and interim reports. Please refer also to the Risk Factors in the Prospectus.

Past performance is not a guide to future returns. The value of investments and any income from them is not guaranteed and may fall as well as rise and the investor may not get back the original investment. Exchange rate movements could increase or decrease the value of underlying investments/holdings. The dealing price of the funds may include a dilution adjustment. Further details are available in the Prospectus.

The mention of any specific shares or bonds should not be taken as a recommendation to deal and anyone considering dealing in these financial instruments should consult a stockbroker or financial adviser. The research and analysis included in this document has been produced by Threadneedle for its own investment management activities, may have been acted upon prior to publication and is made available here incidentally. Any opinions expressed are made as at the date of publication but are subject to change without notice.

#### **Prospectus**

A prospectus (the Prospectus), which describes each fund in detail, is available from Threadneedle Investment Services Limited, International Financial Data Services, P.O. Box 10033, Chelmsford, Essex CM99 2AL and from the paying agents and distributors in the countries where the fund is distributed.

The funds are segregated portfolios of assets and, accordingly, the assets of a fund belong exclusively to that Fund and shall not be used to discharge directly or indirectly the liabilities of, or claims against, any other person or body, including the umbrella, or any other fund, and shall not be available for any such purpose.

Each fund has the investment powers equivalent to those of a UCITS scheme (as defined in the FCA rules).

Other funds may be launched in the future.

# Key Investor Information Document – Subscription requirements

The KIID is a pre contractual document and investors have to confirm that they have read the latest KIID before making a subscription. Threadneedle has the right to reject a subscription if the investor does not confirm that they have read the latest KIID at the time of application. Investors can obtain the latest KIID from columbiathreadneedle.com.

#### Changes to the management of the ACD

The following changes have been made to the directors of the ACD:

- Appointment of J Griffiths on 24 September 2019.
- Resignation of M Scrimgeour on 26 April 2019.
- Appointment of R Vincent on 12 August 2019.

#### **Changes to the Prospectus**

The following changes were made to the prospectus of the Company during the period from 8 March 2019 to 7 September 2019:

- Change of investment policy for the American Select Fund (effective 15 April 2019)
- Change of name and investment policy for the Sterling Fund to change its name to "Sterling Short-Term Money Market Fund" (effective 1 May 2019)
- Include details of co-management between Threadneedle Asset Management Limited and Threadneedle Investments Singapore (Pte.) Limited for the Asia Fund
- Change of name and investment policy for the UK Overseas Earnings Fund to change its name to "UK Equity Opportunities Fund" (effective 1 July 2019)
- Removal of references to the following funds (post-Brexit):
- European Corporate Bond Fund
- European High Yield Bond Fund
- Pan European Fund
- Pan European Smaller Companies Fund
- Change of name and investment policy of UK Corporate Bond Fund to change its name to "Sterling Corporate Bond Fund" (effective 31 August 2019).
- Changes to the following funds in respect of changes required in response to the FCA Asset Management Market Study (including addition of a target benchmark or comparator benchmark(s), where relevant):

American Fund

American Smaller Companies Fund (US)

Asia Fund

Dollar Bond Fund

Emerging Market Bond Fund

European Bond Fund

European Fund

European Select Fund

European Smaller Companies Fund

Global Bond Fund

Global Select Fund

(continued)

High Yield Bond Fund
Japan Fund
Latin America Fund
Monthly Extra Income Fund
Sterling Bond Fund
Strategic Bond Fund
UK Equity Income Fund
UK Fund
UK Growth & Income Fund
UK Institutional Fund
UK Monthly Income Fund
UK Select Fund
UK Smaller Companies Fund
Updates to Taxation, performance (including target benchmark performance (where applicable)) and dilution adjustments

Update to the list of directors of Threadneedle Investment Services Limited

#### **Changes to the Instrument of Incorporation**

The following changes were made to the instrument of incorporation of the Company during the period from 8 March 2019 to 7 September 2019:

- Change of investment policy for the American Select Fund (effective 15 April 2019)
- Change of name and investment policy for the Sterling Fund to change its name to "Sterling Short-Term Money Market Fund" (effective 1 May 2019)
- Change of name and investment policy for the UK Overseas Earnings Fund to change its name to "UK Equity Opportunities Fund" (effective 1 July 2019)
- Removal of references to the following funds (post-Brexit):
  - European Corporate Bond Fund
  - European High Yield Bond Fund
  - Pan European Fund

Pan European Smaller Companies Fund

- Change of name and investment policy of UK Corporate Bond Fund to change its name to "Sterling Corporate Bond Fund" (effective 31 August 2019).
- Changes to the following funds in respect of changes required in response to the FCA Asset Management Market Study (including addition of a target benchmark or comparator benchmark(s), where relevant)
  - American Fund
  - American Smaller Companies Fund (US)
  - Asia Fund
  - Dollar Bond Fund
  - Emerging Market Bond Fund
  - European Bond Fund
  - European Fund
  - **European Select Fund**
  - European Smaller Companies Fund

Global Bond Fund Global Select Fund High Yield Bond Fund Japan Fund Latin America Fund Monthly Extra Income Fund Sterling Bond Fund Strategic Bond Fund UK Equity Income Fund UK Fund UK Growth & Income Fund UK Institutional Fund UK Monthly Income Fund UK Select Fund UK Smaller Companies Fund

#### **Emerging Market Bond Fund**

From 1 January 2020, the Emerging Market Bond Fund will be able to invest directly in mainland Chinese bonds on the China Interbank Bond Market. The Fund will be able to invest up to a maximum of 10% of its assets in mainland Chinese bonds.

Investments on the China Interbank Bond Market are placed using a programme called Hong Kong Bond Connect ("Bond Connect") which aims to make it easier and more efficient for foreign investors, such as the Fund, to trade bonds in the China Interbank Bond Market.

As with any investment, investing in the mainland Chinese bond market using Bond Connect may involve certain specific risks, relating to areas such as operations, regulations, taxation and transactions including selling and settlement costs. However, we do not expect the use of Bond Connect to have a significant impact on the overall risk levels associated with the Fund.

Further information is available at columbiathreadneedle.com/changes

#### Brexit

At the referendum held in June 2016, the United Kingdom voted to leave the European Union (known as "Brexit"). The UK invoked Article 50 of the Lisbon Treaty to negotiate the exit from the European Union. There is a significant degree of uncertainty about how negotiations relating to the UK's withdrawal will be concluded, as well as the potential consequences and precise timeframe for this.

The full scope of the changes and the consequences on the legal framework is currently not known. Depending on the outcome of the UK's negotiations with the European Union, and the existence or otherwise of any formal implementation period, it is possible that the funds may no longer be eligible to enjoy the rights set out in the UCITS Directive. Ceasing to be so eligible may affect the ability of non-UK domiciled investors to make new investments in the funds.

(continued)

#### **Characteristics of Shares**

The Company is structured as an umbrella company and currently consists of 28 different sub-funds. Several classes of share may be issued in respect of the fund, distinguished by their criteria for subscription and fee structure.

| Share Class | Currency                  | Minimum Investment | Eligibility          |  |  |  |  |
|-------------|---------------------------|--------------------|----------------------|--|--|--|--|
| Class 1     | Class 1 GBP               | GBP 2,000          | Retail and           |  |  |  |  |
|             | Class 1 EUR (including    | EUR 2,500          | non-retail investors |  |  |  |  |
|             | Class 1 Hedged Shares)    |                    |                      |  |  |  |  |
|             | Class 1 USD (including    | USD 3,000          |                      |  |  |  |  |
|             | Class 1 Hedged Shares)    |                    |                      |  |  |  |  |
|             | Class 1 JPY               | JPY 280,000        |                      |  |  |  |  |
|             | Class 1 CHF (including    | CHF 3,000          |                      |  |  |  |  |
|             | Class 1 Hedged Shares)    |                    |                      |  |  |  |  |
|             | Class 1 SGD               | SGD 4,000          |                      |  |  |  |  |
|             | (Hedged Shares)           |                    |                      |  |  |  |  |
| Class L     | Class L GBP               | GBP 100 million    | Non-retail           |  |  |  |  |
|             |                           |                    | investors            |  |  |  |  |
| Class M     | Class M AUD (Hedged       | AUD 750            | Retail and non-      |  |  |  |  |
|             | Share Class)              |                    | retail investors     |  |  |  |  |
|             | Class M USD (Hedged       | USD 3,000          |                      |  |  |  |  |
|             | Share Class)              |                    |                      |  |  |  |  |
| Class N     | Class N USD (Hedged       | USD 1.5 million    | Retail and           |  |  |  |  |
|             | Share Class)              |                    | non-retail investors |  |  |  |  |
| Class 2     | Class 2 GBP               | GBP 0.5 million    | Non-retail           |  |  |  |  |
|             | Class 2 EUR (including    | EUR 0.75 million   | investors            |  |  |  |  |
|             | Class 2 Hedged Shares)    |                    |                      |  |  |  |  |
|             | Class 2 USD (including    | USD 0.8 million    |                      |  |  |  |  |
|             | Class 2 Hedged Shares)    |                    |                      |  |  |  |  |
|             | Class 2 JPY               | JPY 70 million     |                      |  |  |  |  |
|             | Class 2 CHF (Hedged Share | CHF 1.2 million    |                      |  |  |  |  |
|             | Class)                    |                    |                      |  |  |  |  |
| Class X     | Class X GBP               | GBP 3 million      | Available only       |  |  |  |  |
|             | Class X EUR               | EUR 5 million      | to Eligible          |  |  |  |  |
|             | Class X USD               | USD 5 million      | Shareholders         |  |  |  |  |
|             | Class X JPY               | JPY 420 million    |                      |  |  |  |  |
|             | Class X AUD (Hedged       | AUD 5 million      |                      |  |  |  |  |
|             | Share Class)              |                    |                      |  |  |  |  |
| Class Z     | Class Z GBP*              | GBP 1 million      | Available at the     |  |  |  |  |
|             | Class Z EUR (including    | EUR 1.5 million    | ACD's discretion     |  |  |  |  |
|             | Class Z Hedged Shares)    |                    | to eligible          |  |  |  |  |
|             | Class Z USD (including    | USD 1.5 million    | distributors which   |  |  |  |  |
|             | Class Z Hedged Shares)    |                    | have entered         |  |  |  |  |
|             | Class Z JPY               | JPY 140 million    | into separate fee    |  |  |  |  |
|             | Class Z CHF (including    | CHF 1.5 million    | arrangements with    |  |  |  |  |
|             | Class Z Hedged Shares)    |                    | their clients        |  |  |  |  |

#### **Hedged Share Classes (HSCs)**

HSCs use currency hedging transactions to try to reduce the exposure to the Reference Currency and replace it with an exposure to the hedged Currency. The terms Reference Currency, Portfolio Currency and Hedged Currency are defined as follows:

"Reference Currency" or "Reference Currencies" means (according to the context) the primary investment currency of the share class against which the currency hedging transaction will be applied in order to reduce any exchange rate fluctuation with the Hedged Currency;

- "Portfolio Currency" or "Portfolio Currencies" means (according to the context) the currency or currencies in which the underlying assets of the fund are invested in line with the investment objectives applicable to the fund;
- "Hedged Currency" is the currency in which the Hedged Share Class is denominated.

These HSCs should not be confused with other share classes that may be denominated in other currencies but will not be hedged. For full details of the HSCs available, including details of the Reference Currency or Portfolio Currency of each fund for which HSCs are available, please refer to the latest version of the Prospectus.

The documents will also be available from the paying agents in the countries where the funds are registered. The reports will provide information on the performance of the funds, the market background, and details of each of the portfolios.

#### **Income Equalisation**

Since each Fund operates equalisation, the first allocation made after the acquisition of shares will include an amount of equalisation. This amount represents the ACD's best estimate of the income included in the price at which the shares were acquired (subject to grouping where appropriate) and represents a capital repayment for UK tax purposes which should be deducted form the cost of shares in arriving at any capital gain realised on their subsequent disposal.

#### Performance

For the period under review, where applicable, fund performance has been compared to the relevant peer group. We show a peer group comparison as this more accurately reflects the way the fund is managed. We continue to show stock market indices for information purposes and for those funds where The Investment Association sector is not felt to be a representative peer group. Audited peer group information is only available from Morningstar's Fund Services at month end points.

The limits for minimum initial investment, minimum subsequent investment and minimum holding of shares may be waived at the discretion of the ACD. The level of net income attributable to each share class will differ. For further information please refer to the Prospectus.

#### **Investor Reports**

Annual long-form reports and financial statements of the Company will be made available and published within four months of the close of each annual accounting period and half-yearly long report and financial statements will be published within two months of the close of each interim accounting period. At the end of each reporting period short form reports are available on our website columbiathreadneedle.com/shortform and from Threadneedle Investment Services Limited P.O. Box 10033, Chelmsford, Essex CM99 2AL.

The annual accounting period for the Company ends on 7 March and the interim reporting period ends on 7 September.

(continued)

Where there is any inconsistency between the version presented in English and any translation, the English language version takes precedence.

The documents will also be available from the paying agents in the countries where the funds are registered. The reports will provide information on the performance of the funds, the market background, and details of each of the portfolios.

#### Foreign Account Tax Compliance Act (FATCA)

Threadneedle and its funds (Threadneedle) have registered with the US Internal Revenue Service in accordance with FATCA and other current related legislation. Threadneedle has put in place appropriate processes and procedures to maintain its compliance with the statutory requirements, including ensuring that Threadneedle obtain the required certification from its clients and investors as necessary to mitigate any requirement upon Threadneedle to withhold or report such clients under the legislation. This registration and compliance process will ensure that Threadneedle will not suffer withholding tax under FATCA.

#### **Common reporting standard (CRS)**

The Common Reporting Standard ('CRS') has come into effect in stages, starting from 1 January 2016, was developed by the Organisation for Economic Co operation and Development ('OECD'). The CRS has been adopted in the UK by The International Tax Compliance Regulations 2015, and may require Threadneedle funds to report account holder information to HMRC about their shareholdings. HMRC will in turn pass this information onto the competent authorities with which it has an agreement.

#### Holdings in shares of other funds of the Company

None of the funds of the Company held shares in other funds of the Company (listed on the contents page on page 1) at the end of the period.

(continued)

#### Key Risks of the Fund:

The following table below shows the key risks applying to each Fund. A definition of the key risks can be found overleaf.

| Funds/Key risks                       | Investment | Currency | No Capital Guarantee | Counterparty | Issuer | Political and Financial | Liquidity | Effect of Portfolio<br>Concentration | Inflation | Interest Rate | Valuation | Short Selling | Investment in<br>Derivatives | Leverage | Derivatives for EPM/<br>Hedging | Volatility | High Volatility | Investment in Deposits | China-Hong Kong Stock<br>Connect |
|---------------------------------------|------------|----------|----------------------|--------------|--------|-------------------------|-----------|--------------------------------------|-----------|---------------|-----------|---------------|------------------------------|----------|---------------------------------|------------|-----------------|------------------------|----------------------------------|
| UK Fund                               | Х          | Х        |                      |              |        |                         |           |                                      |           |               |           |               |                              |          | х                               | Х          |                 |                        |                                  |
| UK Select Fund                        | Х          | Х        |                      |              |        |                         |           | Х                                    |           |               |           |               |                              |          | Х                               | Х          |                 |                        |                                  |
| UK Smaller Companies Fund             | Х          | Х        |                      |              |        |                         | Х         |                                      |           |               |           |               |                              |          | Х                               | Х          |                 |                        |                                  |
| UK Growth & Income Fund               | Х          | Х        |                      |              |        |                         |           |                                      |           |               |           |               |                              |          | Х                               | Х          |                 |                        |                                  |
| UK Equity Income Fund                 | Х          | Х        |                      |              |        |                         |           |                                      |           |               |           |               |                              |          | Х                               | Х          |                 |                        |                                  |
| UK Monthly Income Fund                | Х          | Х        |                      |              |        |                         |           |                                      |           |               |           |               |                              |          | Х                               | Х          |                 |                        |                                  |
| Monthly Extra Income Fund             | Х          | Х        |                      |              | Х      |                         | Х         |                                      | Х         | Х             |           |               |                              |          | Х                               | Х          |                 |                        |                                  |
| Sterling Corporate Bond Fund          | Х          | Х        |                      |              | Х      |                         | Х         |                                      | Х         | Х             |           |               |                              |          | Х                               |            |                 |                        |                                  |
| High Yield Bond Fund                  | Х          | Х        |                      |              | Х      |                         | Х         |                                      | Х         | Х             | Х         |               |                              |          | Х                               | Х          |                 |                        |                                  |
| Strategic Bond Fund                   | Х          | Х        |                      | Х            | Х      |                         | Х         |                                      | Х         | Х             | Х         | Х             | Х                            | Х        |                                 |            |                 |                        |                                  |
| Sterling Bond Fund                    | Х          | Х        |                      |              | Х      |                         | Х         |                                      | Х         | Х             |           |               |                              |          | Х                               |            |                 |                        |                                  |
| Sterling Short-Term Money Market Fund | Х          |          | Х                    | Х            |        |                         |           |                                      | Х         |               |           |               |                              |          | Х                               |            |                 | Х                      |                                  |
| European Fund                         | Х          | Х        |                      |              |        |                         |           |                                      |           |               |           |               |                              |          | Х                               | Х          |                 |                        |                                  |
| European Select Fund                  | Х          | Х        |                      |              |        |                         |           | Х                                    |           |               |           |               |                              |          | Х                               | Х          |                 |                        |                                  |
| European Smaller Companies Fund       | Х          | Х        |                      |              |        |                         | Х         |                                      |           |               |           |               |                              |          | Х                               | Х          |                 |                        |                                  |
| European Bond Fund                    | Х          | Х        |                      |              | Х      |                         | Х         |                                      | Х         | Х             |           |               |                              |          | Х                               |            |                 |                        |                                  |
| American Fund                         | Х          | Х        |                      |              |        |                         |           |                                      |           |               |           |               |                              |          | Х                               | Х          |                 |                        |                                  |
| American Select Fund                  | Х          | Х        |                      |              |        |                         |           | Х                                    |           |               |           |               |                              |          | Х                               | Х          |                 |                        |                                  |
| American Smaller Companies Fund (US)  | Х          | Х        |                      |              |        |                         | Х         |                                      |           |               |           |               |                              |          | Х                               |            | Х               |                        |                                  |
| Dollar Bond Fund                      | Х          | Х        |                      |              | Х      |                         | Х         |                                      | Х         | Х             |           |               |                              |          | Х                               |            |                 |                        |                                  |
| Japan Fund                            | Х          | Х        |                      |              |        |                         |           |                                      |           |               |           |               |                              |          | Х                               |            | Х               |                        |                                  |
| Asia Fund                             | Х          | Х        |                      |              |        | Х                       | Х         |                                      |           |               |           |               |                              |          | Х                               |            | Х               |                        | х                                |
| Latin America Fund                    | Х          | Х        |                      |              |        | Х                       | Х         |                                      |           |               |           |               |                              |          | Х                               |            | Х               |                        |                                  |
| Emerging Market Bond Fund             | Х          | Х        |                      |              | Х      | Х                       | Х         |                                      | Х         | Х             |           |               |                              |          | Х                               | Х          |                 |                        |                                  |
| Global Select Fund                    | Х          | Х        |                      |              |        |                         |           | Х                                    |           |               |           |               |                              |          | Х                               | Х          |                 |                        |                                  |
| Global Bond Fund                      | Х          | Х        |                      |              | Х      |                         | Х         |                                      | Х         | Х             |           |               |                              |          | Х                               |            |                 |                        |                                  |
| UK Institutional Fund                 | Х          | Х        |                      |              |        |                         |           |                                      |           |               |           |               |                              |          | Х                               | Х          |                 |                        |                                  |
| UK Equity Opportunities Fund          | Х          | Х        |                      |              |        |                         |           |                                      |           |               |           |               |                              |          | Х                               | Х          |                 |                        |                                  |

#### **Description of the Key Risks**:

**Investment Risk:** The value of investments can fall as well as rise and investors might not get back the sum originally invested.

**Currency Risk:** Where investments are in assets that are denominated in multiple currencies, or currencies other than your own, changes in exchange rates may affect the value of the investments.

**No Capital Guarantee Risk:** Positive returns are not guaranteed and no form of capital protection applies.

**Counterparty Risk:** The fund may enter into financial transactions with selected counterparties. Any financial difficulties arising at these counterparties could significantly affect the availability and the value of fund assets.

**Issuer Risk:** The Fund invests in securities whose value would be significantly affected if the issuer refused, was unable to or was perceived to be unable to pay.

**Political and Financial Risk:** The fund invests in markets where economic and regulatory risk can be significant. These factors can

(continued)

affect liquidity, settlement and asset values. Any such event can have a negative effect on the value of your investment.

**Liquidity Risk:** The fund holds assets which could prove difficult to sell. The fund may have to lower the selling price, sell other investments or forego more appealing investment opportunities.

**Effect of Portfolio Concentration Risk:** The Fund has a concentrated portfolio (holds a limited number of investments and/or has a restricted investment universe) and if one or more of these investments declines or is otherwise affected, it may have a pronounced effect on the fund's value.

**Inflation Risk:** Most bond and cash funds offer limited capital growth potential and an income that is not linked to inflation. Inflation is likely to affect the value of capital and income over time.

**Interest Rate Risk:** Changes in interest rates are likely to affect the fund's value. In general, as interest rates rise, the price of a fixed rate bond will fall, and vice versa.

**Valuation Risk:** The fund's assets may sometimes be difficult to value objectively and the actual value may not be recognised until assets are sold.

**Short Selling Risk:** Short selling intends to make a profit from falling prices. However if the value of the underlying investment increases, the value of the short position will decrease. The potential losses are unlimited as the prices of the underlying investments can increase very significantly in a short space of time.

**Investment in Derivatives Risk:** The Investment Policy of the fund allows it to invest materially in derivatives.

**Leverage Risk:** Leverage amplifies the effect that a change in the price of an investment has on the fund's value. As such, leverage can enhance returns to investors but can also increase losses, including losses in excess of the amount invested.

**Derivatives for EPM/Hedging Risk:** The investment policy of the fund allows it to invest in derivatives for the purposes of reducing risk or minimising the cost of transactions.

Volatility Risk: The fund may exhibit significant price volatility.

**High Volatility Risk:** The fund typically carries a risk of high volatility due to its portfolio composition or the portfolio management techniques used. This means that the fund's value is likely to fall and rise more frequently and this could be more pronounced than with other funds.

**Investment in Deposits Risk:** The Investment Policy of the fund allows it to invest principally in deposits.

**China-Hong Kong Stock Connect:** The Fund may invest through the China-Hong Kong Stock Connect programmes which have significant operational constraints including quota limits and are subject to regulatory change and increased counterparty risk.

Further risks applicable to the fund can be found in the Prospectus.

### Directory

#### **Registered Office**

Cannon Place 78 Cannon Street London EC4N 6AG

#### Authorised Corporate Director (ACD)

Threadneedle Investment Services Limited Cannon Place 78 Cannon Street London EC4N 6AG

#### Registrar

Threadneedle Investment Services Limited Delegated to: DST Financial Services Europe Limited (Authorised and regulated by the Financial Conduct Authority (FCA)) St Nicholas Lane Basildon Essex SS15 5FS

#### **Investment Manager**

Threadneedle Asset Management Limited Cannon Place 78 Cannon Street London EC4N 6AG

#### Depositary

Citibank Europe plc, UK branch (Authorised by the Prudential Regulatory Authority (PRA) and regulated by the FCA and PRA) Citigroup Centre 33 Canada Square Canary Wharf London E14 5LB

#### Legal Advisers

Eversheds Sutherland (International) LLP One Wood Street London EC2V 7WS

Baum Financial Services Law Team Grosser Burstah 42 20457 Hamburg Germany

#### **Independent Auditor**

PricewaterhouseCoopers LLP Atria One 144 Morrison Street Edinburgh EH3 8EX

#### Authorised Corporate Director Client Services Details UK Investors Address: Threadneedle Investment Services Limited PO Box 10033 Chelmsford Essex CM99 2AL Telephone (dealing & customer enquiries): 0800 953 0134\*

Fax (dealing): 0845 113 0274 Email (enquiries): questions@service.columbiathreadneedle.co.uk

#### Asian Investors

Address: Threadneedle Investment Services Limited International Financial Data Services 47, avenue JF Kennedy L-1855 Luxembourg Telephone (dealing & customer enquiries): +852 3667 7111\* Fax (dealing): +352 2452 9807 Email (enquiries): threadneedleenquiries@statestreet.com

#### All Other Investors

Address: Threadneedle Investment Services Limited International Financial Data Services 47, avenue JF Kennedy L-1855 Luxembourg Telephone (dealing & customer enquiries): +352 464 010 7020\* Fax (dealing): +352 2452 9807 Email (enquiries): questions@service.columbiathreadneedle.co.uk Website: columbiathreadneedle.com

#### Paying and Information Agent in Austria

Raiffeisen Bank International AG Am Stadtpark 9 A-1030 Vienna Austria

#### Paying and Information Agent in Belgium

CACEIS Belgium S.A avenue du Port 86 C b 320 1000 Brussels Belgium

#### Paying and Information Agent in France

BNP Paribas Securities Services Les Grands Moulins de Pantin 9 rue du Débarcadère 93500 Pantin France

#### **Paying and Information Agent in Germany**

J.P. Morgan AG Junghofstr. 14 60311 Frankfurt am Main Germany

#### **Paying and Information Agent in Hong Kong**

HSBC Institutional Trust Services (Asia) Limited Services Transfer Agency, Fund Services 1 Queen's Road Central Hong Kong

#### **Paying and Information Agent in Ireland**

J.P. Morgan Bank Administration Services (Ireland) Limited J.P. Morgan House, International Financial Services Centre Dublin 1 Ireland

#### **Paying and Information Agent in Italy**

Allfunds Bank S.A. (filiale di Milano) via Bocchetto, 6 20123 Milan Italy **BNP** Paribas Securities Services succursale di Milano Piazza Lina Bo Bardi, 3 20124 Milan Italy SGSS S.p.A. con sede legale in Milano via Benigno Crespi 19/A – MAC2 Italv State Street Bank S.p.A. Via Ferrante Aporti, 10 20125 Milan Italy

\*Calls will be recorded.

### **Directory**

(continued)

#### **Paying and Information Agent in Luxembourg**

State Street Bank Luxembourg S.A. 49 avenue J.F. Kennedy L-1855 Luxembourg Grand Duchy of Luxembourg

#### Information Agent in Spain

Threadneedle Investment Funds ICVC is duly authorised for its marketing in Spain under registered number 482 for such purposes with the Register of Foreign Collective Investment Schemes of the Comisión Nacional del Mercado de Valores (CNMV), in accordance with section 15. 2 of Law 35/2003 of 4 November 2003 on Collective Investment Schemes, as amended. A list of the appointed local distributors and Funds and share classes available for public distribution in Spain is available at the CNMV web page (www.cnmv.es).

#### Paying and Information Agent in Sweden

Skandinaviska Enskilda Banken AB Kungsträdgårdsgatan SE - 10640 Stockholm Sweden

#### **Representative and Paying Agent in Switzerland**

BNP Paribas Securities Services, Paris, Succursale de Zurich Selnaustrasse 16 8002 Zurich Switzerland



### To find out more visit columbiathreadneedle.com

Threadneedle Investment Services Limited, ISA Manager, Authorised Corporate Director and Unit Trust Manager. Registered No. 3701768. Registered in England and Wales. Registered Office: Cannon Place, 78 Cannon Street, London EC4N 6AG. Authorised and regulated by the Financial Conduct Authority. Columbia Threadneedle Investments is the global brand name of the Columbia and Threadneedle group of companies. columbiathreadneedle.com 299226